World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7005-7209





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WJG

World Journal of VVoria jon. Gastroenterology

Contents

Weekly Volume 27 Number 41 November 7, 2021

EDITORIAL

7005 Nucleic acid vaccines: A taboo broken and prospect for a hepatitis B virus cure

Tsounis EP. Mouzaki A. Triantos C

FRONTIER

- 7014 Recent insights into the characteristics and role of peritoneal macrophages from ascites of cirrhotic patients García-Peñarrubia P, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Ruiz-Ballester M, Ramírez-Pávez TN, Martínez-Esparza M
- 7025 Involvement of parathyroid hormone-related peptide in the aggressive phenotype of colorectal cancer cells Novoa Díaz MB, Carriere PM, Martín MJ, Calvo N, Gentili C

REVIEW

- Over-feeding the gut microbiome: A scoping review on health implications and therapeutic perspectives 7041 Barone M, D'Amico F, Fabbrini M, Rampelli S, Brigidi P, Turroni S
- 7065 Gut microbiota in a population highly affected by obesity and type 2 diabetes and susceptibility to COVID-19

García-Mena J, Corona-Cervantes K, Cuervo-Zanatta D, Benitez-Guerrero T, Vélez-Ixta JM, Zavala-Torres NG, Villalobos-Flores LE, Hernández-Quiroz F, Perez-Cruz C, Murugesan S, Bastida-González FG, Zárate-Segura PB

7080 Role of cell-free network communication in alcohol-associated disorders and liver metastasis Kuracha MR. Thomas P. Tobi M. McVicker BL

MINIREVIEWS

- 7100 DNA diagnostics for reliable and universal identification of Helicobacter pylori Sulo P, Šipková B
- Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with intestinal, pulmonary or skin diseases: Inflammatory 7113 cross-talk that needs a multidisciplinary approach

Perez-Carreras M, Casis-Herce B, Rivera R, Fernandez I, Martinez-Montiel P, Villena V

7125 Current update on molecular cytogenetics, diagnosis and management of gastrointestinal stromal tumors Wang MX, Devine C, Segaran N, Ganeshan D

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Basic Study

7134 Circulating tumor DNA dynamics analysis in a xenograft mouse model with esophageal squamous cell carcinoma

Terasawa H, Kinugasa H, Nouso K, Yamamoto S, Hirai M, Tanaka T, Takaki A, Okada H



Conten	World Journal of Gastroenterology ts Weekly Volume 27 Number 41 November 7, 2021
7144	Cross-sectional evaluation of circulating hepatitis B virus RNA and DNA: Different quasispecies?
	Garcia-Garcia S, Cortese MF, Tabernero D, Gregori J, Vila M, Pacín B, Quer J, Casillas R, Castillo-Ribelles L, Ferrer- Costa R, Rando-Segura A, Trejo-Zahínos J, Pumarola T, Casis E, Esteban R, Riveiro-Barciela M, Buti M, Rodríguez-Frías F
	Retrospective Cohort Study
7159	Short-term and long-term outcomes of laparoscopic <i>vs</i> open ileocolic resection in patients with Crohn's disease: Propensity-score matching analysis
	Pak SJ, Kim YI, Yoon YS, Lee JL, Lee JB, Yu CS
	Retrospective Study
7173	Comprehensive radiomics nomogram for predicting survival of patients with combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma
	Tang YY, Zhao YN, Zhang T, Chen ZY, Ma XL
7190	Clinical characteristics of gastrointestinal immune-related adverse events of immune checkpoint inhibitors and their association with survival
	Yamada K, Sawada T, Nakamura M, Yamamura T, Maeda K, Ishikawa E, Iida T, Mizutani Y, Kakushima N, Ishikawa T, Furukawa K, Ohno E, Honda T, Kawashima H, Ishigami M, Furune S, Hase T, Yokota K, Maeda O, Hashimoto N, Akiyama M, Ando Y, Fujishiro M

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

7207 Pancreatic cyst dilemma: Between physical and biochemical markers

Khamaysi I, Zussman E



Contents

Weekly Volume 27 Number 41 November 7, 2021

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastroenterology, Akihiro Tamori, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Hepatology, Osaka City University Graduate School of Medicine, 1-4-3 Asahimachi, Abeno-ku, Osaka 545-8585, Japan. atamori@med.osaka-cu.ac.jp

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastroenterology (WJG, World J Gastroenterol) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastroenterology and hepatology with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online. WJG mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastroenterology and hepatology and covering a wide range of topics including gastroenterology, hepatology, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastrointestinal surgery, gastrointestinal oncology, and pediatric gastroenterology.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJG is now indexed in Current Contents®/Clinical Medicine, Science Citation Index Expanded (also known as SciSearch®), Journal Citation Reports®, Index Medicus, MEDLINE, PubMed, PubMed Central, and Scopus. The 2021 edition of Journal Citation Report® cites the 2020 impact factor (IF) for WJG as 5.742; Journal Citation Indicator: 0.79; IF without journal self cites: 5.590; 5-year IF: 5.044; Ranking: 28 among 92 journals in gastroenterology and hepatology; and Quartile category: Q2. The WJG's CiteScore for 2020 is 6.9 and Scopus CiteScore rank 2020: Gastroenterology is 19/136.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Ying-Yi Yuan; Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Editorial Office Director: Ze-Mao Gong.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastroenterology	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 1, 1995	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Weekly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Andrzej S Tarnawski, Subrata Ghosh	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
November 7, 2021	https://www.wignet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2021 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2021 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7005-7013

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7005

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

EDITORIAL

Nucleic acid vaccines: A taboo broken and prospect for a hepatitis B virus cure

Efthymios P Tsounis, Athanasia Mouzaki, Christos Triantos

ORCID number: Efthymios P Tsounis 0000-0003-2797-5070; Athanasia Mouzaki 0000-0001-5548-7002; Christos Triantos 0000-0003-3094-8209

Author contributions: Tsounis PE was responsible for the literature search and analysis, drafting of the manuscript, and interpretation of the data; Mouzaki A and Triantos C were responsible for revising the manuscript for important intellectual content; All authors gave their final approval of the submitted version.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.

Country/Territory of origin: Greece

Specialty type: Infectious diseases

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution

Efthymios P Tsounis, Christos Triantos, Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Patras, Patras 26504, Greece

Athanasia Mouzaki, Division of Hematology, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Patras, Patras 26504, Greece

Corresponding author: Christos Triantos, FAASLD, MD, PhD, Assistant Professor, Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Patras, D. Stamatopoulou 4, Patras 26504, Greece. chtriantos@hotmail.com

Abstract

Although a prophylactic vaccine is available, hepatitis B virus (HBV) remains a major cause of liver-related morbidity and mortality. Current treatment options are improving clinical outcomes in chronic hepatitis B; however, true functional cure is currently the exception rather than the rule. Nucleic acid vaccines are among the emerging immunotherapies that aim to restore weakened immune function in chronically infected hosts. DNA vaccines in particular have shown promising results in vivo by reducing viral replication, breaking immune tolerance in a sustained manner, or even decimating the intranuclear covalently closed circular DNA reservoir, the hallmark of HBV treatment. Although DNA vaccines encoding surface antigens administered by conventional injection elicit HBVspecific T cell responses in humans, initial clinical trials failed to demonstrate additional therapeutic benefit when administered with nucleos(t)ide analogs. In an attempt to improve vaccine immunogenicity, several techniques have been used, including codon/promoter optimization, coadministration of cytokine adjuvants, plasmids engineered to express multiple HBV epitopes, or combinations with other immunomodulators. DNA vaccine delivery by electroporation is among the most efficient strategies to enhance the production of plasmid-derived antigens to stimulate a potent cellular and humoral anti-HBV response. Preliminary results suggest that DNA vaccination via electroporation efficiently invigorates both arms of adaptive immunity and suppresses serum HBV DNA. In contrast, the study of mRNA-based vaccines is limited to a few in vitro experiments in this area. Further studies are needed to clarify the prospects of nucleic acid vaccines for HBV cure.

Key Words: Chronic hepatitis B; Therapeutic vaccination; Nucleic acid vaccines; DNA vaccines; Electroporation; Immunotherapy



NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: March 18, 2021 Peer-review started: March 18, 2021 First decision: July 3, 2021 Revised: July 7, 2021 Accepted: October 14, 2021 Article in press: October 14, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Martin Mateos RM S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Ma YJ



©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: A nucleic acid vaccine could be of particular value in the field of hepatitis B virus therapies. DNA vaccines have been studied more extensively over the past two decades and have been shown to overcome immune exhaustion in preclinical models of chronic infection. Although vaccination elicited robust humoral and cellular immune responses, it had negligible effects on clinical endpoints. Therefore, the scientific community has focused on optimizing vaccine design and delivery to improve immunogenicity. Electroporation-mediated delivery of multivalent plasmids in combination with molecular adjuvants could efficiently restore adaptive immunity in virally suppressed patients and be part of future combination therapy.

Citation: Tsounis EP, Mouzaki A, Triantos C. Nucleic acid vaccines: A taboo broken and prospect for a hepatitis B virus cure. *World J Gastroenterol* 2021; 27(41): 7005-7013 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7005.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7005

INTRODUCTION

Hepatitis B virus (HBV) is a relatively small (3.2 kb) DNA virus that causes acute or chronic liver infection leading to cirrhosis or hepatocellular carcinoma. Although an effective preventive vaccine containing hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) produced from recombinant DNA has been available for more than two decades[1], chronic hepatitis B (CHB) remains a major burden of liver-related morbidity and mortality, with more than 292000000 infections worldwide[2]. Current treatment strategies, i.e. nucleoside or nucleotide (NA) drugs and interferon-α (IFN-α), effectively suppress viral replication, prevent progression of liver disease to end-stage, and improve patient quality of life. However, a truly functional cure, defined as undetectable HBV DNA with concomitant elimination of HBsAg over a limited therapeutic period, is rarely achieved with existing therapies[3]. HBV has evolved several mechanisms to become chronic, and the failure to eradicate HBV is largely due to the inability to address the following issues: (1) Organization of the viral genome into a highly stable, drug-resistant, chromosomal covalently closed circular DNA (cccDNA) conformation in the nuclei of infected cells; (2) Integration of HBV DNA into the host genome; (3) Disruption of innate immunity signaling; and (4) Depletion of HBV-specific T and B cells[4].

There is a growing consensus that elimination of HBV requires a combination of treatments that include traditional therapeutics, novel direct-acting antivirals that target different steps of the HBV life cycle, and immunotherapies to restore the host immune response. A number of immunomodulators are in clinical trials, including pattern recognition receptor agonists, immune checkpoint inhibitors, adaptive transfer of engineered T cells, and therapeutic vaccines[5]. Various vaccine delivery platforms are being explored to optimize immunogenicity and elicit robust responses to rejuvenate the exhausted immune system. In particular, viral vector technology, immune complex platforms, virus-like particle-based vaccines, and nucleic acid vaccines are some of the categories of therapeutic vaccines under development[6].

Although the world is still struggling with a global health crisis, coronavirus disease 2019 has been at the forefront of scientific breakthroughs in the field of vaccinology, bringing nucleic acid vaccine technology to the forefront. Recent technological innovations have improved the delivery, tolerability, and efficacy of DNA- and mRNA-based therapeutics. Two prophylactic mRNA vaccines against severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 were the first drugs in this category to be approved for human use and represent the pinnacle of progress[7,8]. Clearly, the role of nucleic acid-based vaccines in restoring immune dysfunction in CHB and their prospects as part of future combination therapy need to be re-evaluated.

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

HBV-INDUCED IMMUNE DYSREGULATION

Resolution of acute HBV infection requires an alert innate immune system and polyclonal and multispecific cellular and humoral responses. The human innate immune system is equipped with several pattern recognition receptors that recognize pathogen- or damage-associated patterns and initiate intracellular signal transduction leading to the production of antiviral IFNs and proinflammatory cytokines. Previous studies in humans and chimpanzees reported limited IFN type I production during the initial phase of the logarithmic rise in viremia, supporting the view that HBV is a "stealth virus" [9,10]. However, recent data show that hepatocytes express pattern recognition receptors that recognize HBV components, highlighting the role of nucleic acid signaling and the associated activation of NF-κB-dependent pathways[11]. Therefore, it seems more likely that HBV impairs intrinsic immunity to establish chronic infection. Indeed, HBV alters the functional phenotype of monocytes/ macrophages by inducing the secretion of anti-inflammatory cytokines interleukin (IL)-10 and transforming growth factor- β and suppressing the production of tumor necrosis factor-α and IL-12 by inhibiting the toll-like receptor-2 downstream signaling pathway [12,13]. In parallel, myeloid-derived suppressive cells are recruited to CHB and contribute to the immunosuppressive cascade by secreting IL-10 and arginase and downregulating IFN-y expression by T cells[14]. In addition, dendritic cells, which are critical for generating effective adaptive immune responses, exhibit decreased antigen presentation capacity, cell migration capacity, phagocytic activity, and cytokine production, possibly due to inhibition of costimulatory molecule expression[15]. Therefore, HBV creates a tolerogenic microenvironment in the liver infiltrated with IFN-γ-deficient natural killer cells and T regulatory cell populations[16]. This dysregulated milieu has a significant impact on T and B cell maturation and differentiation, resulting in impaired adaptive immune responses. Moreover, prolonged exposure to high concentrations of viral antigens contributes to T cell exhaustion, characterized by reduced cytotoxic capacity, impaired proliferative capacity, and upregulation of inhibitory molecules (programmed death-1 (PD-1), CTLA-4, T cell immunoglobulin and mucin-domain containin-3). Clearly, approaches aimed at restoring or stimulating sustained HBV-specific cellular and humoral responses may be central to the treatment of chronically infected patients.

DNA VACCINES

DNA vaccine technology is based on genetically engineered plasmids containing a potent promoter that triggers increased transcriptional activity *in vivo*, followed by a sequence encoding the preselected immunogenic antigen(s). The corresponding plasmid is administered either systemically or primarily topically via intramuscular injection. Taking advantage of the host cellular apparatus, the exogenous DNA is delivered to the nuclei of transfected cells, including resident antigen-presenting cells (APCs).

The expression of plasmid-encoded antigens and their presentation by major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I and MHC class II molecules are key elements of adaptive immunity. In particular, transfected myocytes or keratinocytes express the plasmid-derived proteins, which are later released into the bloodstream via exosomes or apoptotic bodies[17]. APCs play an important role in this process by mediating the presentation of vaccine peptides both on MHC-I molecules, either by direct transfection or cross-presentation, and on MHC-II molecules after uptake of circulating antigens. Subsequently, afferent lymphatic vessels transport APCs to lymph nodes, where they present the antigenic epitopes to naïve T and B cells and provide essential costimulatory signals. This interaction leads to clonal expansion of CD8+ T cells, which elicit a strong cytotoxic response, and CD4+ T cells, which regulate the differentiation of antigen-presenting B cells[18].

DNA vaccine platforms have many advantages: they are fast to develop, easy to replicate, and very stable at room temperature, resulting in low manufacturing and storage costs^[19]. Theoretically, they are safer than conventional live attenuated vaccines because they do not elicit potential anti-vector immune responses and by continuously expressing antigens elicit a long-lasting response without being infectious[20]. Moreover, the intracellular synthesis of the encoded antigens enables the endogenous post-translational modifications that generate proteins in their native conformation^[18]. In addition, the expression of a broader repertoire of antigenic epitopes is possible by combining two or more plasmids or by constructing polycis-

tronic carriers^[19]. Indeed, DNA vaccination has shown promising results in preclinical models of chronic hepatitis virus infection. In HBV transgenic mice, vaccination broke immune tolerance and caused a significant decrease in viral replication [21], while in a duck HBV model it was able to reduce the intranuclear cccDNA pool [22]. Moreover, immunization with a DNA prime adenovirus boost vaccine in transgenic mice showed strong synergistic effects with NAs, eliciting sustained suppression of viral replication and strong and specific CD8+ T cell responses^[23].

The initial clinical trials investigating therapeutic vaccination in CHB patients showed moderate efficacy in restoring host T cell responses but dampened enthusiasm by demonstrating moderate immunogenicity. In a phase I clinical trial, administration of a DNA vaccine expressing envelope proteins (S and preS2/S) resulted in transient activation of IFN-γ-producing T cells and a reduction in HBV DNA in 10 viremic patients^[24]. Repeated immunization doses were well tolerated, resulted in proliferative responses against HBsAg, and achieved hepatitis B e antigen (HBeAg) seroconversion in 2 participants[24,25]. In another study, DNA-based vaccination resulted in changes in peripheral NK cell populations, with a relative increase in CD56^{bright} NK cells correlating with HBV-specific T cell activity, indicating the importance of CD56^{bright}NK cells in shaping the adaptive immune response[26].

To determine whether therapeutic vaccines are unable to reactivate pre-existing HBV-specific T cells due to persistent antigenemia, DNA vaccines were administered in combination with conventional therapeutics. The efficacy of a preS2/S-expressing DNA vaccine was evaluated in a phase I/II clinical trial in virus-suppressed patients on stable NA therapy. Addition of the vaccine to NA treatment elicited multispecific, polyfunctional, and far more sustained CD4+ T cell responses compared with monotherapy. Nevertheless, the immunostimulatory effect was not strong enough to influence relapse rates after discontinuation of NA[27]. Accordingly, five intramuscular injections of an envelope-expressing DNA vaccine failed to sufficiently restore immune function or reduce relapse risk after treatment discontinuation in a prospective multicenter study of 70 virus-suppressed CHB patients[28]. These results have underscored the need to optimize vaccine immunogenicity, use new delivery systems, and re-evaluate vaccination regimens.

Recently, a new generation of DNA-based vaccines has demonstrated significant immunostimulatory activity with a favorable safety profile. Their preventive or therapeutic value has already been investigated in clinical trials on infectious diseases (Ebola virus, ZIKA virus, HIV, influenza virus) or malignancies (prostate cancer, cervical cancer, and human papillomavirus-related head and neck tumors)[29]. This progress is mainly due to the breakthroughs in biomedical engineering and nanotechnology, which have introduced novel delivery platforms to improve DNA uptake compared to previous needle approaches, e.g., gene gun, jet injection, advanced electroporation (EP), and chemical or biological adjuvant systems[19]. In addition, various molecular tools have been used to improve the immunogenicity of DNA vaccines, e.g., codon optimization, plasmid vector backbone optimization, attachment of virus-derived nuclear localization signals to facilitate nuclear entry, or DNAcomplexing nanocarriers to prevent extracellular DNA degradation[17,30]. The development of target-specific plasmid-encoded chimeric molecules and polycistronic vectors that contain genetic loci encoding cytokines or other signaling molecules in addition to immunogenic epitopes are alternative strategies to further stimulate immune responses[19,29].

In this regard, Wang *et al*[31] demonstrated the superior protective effect of a bicistronic DNA vaccine encoding the core protein plus IFN-y gene sequences compared to a monovalent vaccine expressing the core antigen in a model of HBV infection in marmosets. Experimental in vivo models have also shown that coadministration of plasmids encoding cytokine sequences (IL-2, IFN- γ) with core-expressing DNA vaccines increases the production of HBV-specific neutralizing antibodies[32] and that the cccDNA reservoir was depleted in the majority of subjects receiving IFN- γ as an adjuvant[33]. In an attempt to optimize antigen delivery to APCs and thereby increase vaccine efficacy, plasmids were combined with a protein that targets dendritic cells via electrostatic coupling (pSVK-HBVA vaccine). In HBV transgenic mice, the pSVK-HBVA vaccine significantly reduced HBV DNA copy number as well as circulating HBsAg[34].

These encouraging preclinical data formed the basis for transferring these techniques from the laboratory bench to clinical trials. Yang et al[35] showed that the DNA-based vaccine HB-100, which consists of five different plasmids expressing most HBV antigens as well as a human IL-12 mutant (hIL-12N222L) induced durable CD4+ memory T cell responses when administered to 12 chronically infected Caucasian patients receiving regular lamivudine therapy. Moreover, the DNA vaccine in



combination with an oral antiviral resulted in HBeAg seroconversion in 4 of 6 participants, whereas HBsAg clearance was achieved in only 1 patient, who had the highest concentration of HBV-specific IFN- γ -secreting memory T cells[35]. Long-term control of viremia also correlated with an increase in plasma IL-12 and IL-12/p40 ratio [36].

These positive observations promoted the development of HB-110, a second generation multivalent HBV DNA vaccine comprising three plasmids encoding envelope proteins, core protein/polymerase, and the human IL-12 mutant. HB-110 was administered in a randomized, dose-escalated phase I clinical trial to Korean patients with CHB treated with adefovir dipivoxil. Although HB-110 elicited robust humoral and T cell responses in the HBV mouse model, vaccination in the Korean cohort resulted in weaker HBV-specific T cell responses and lower HBeAg seroconversion rates than HB-100 immunization in Caucasian patients[37]. These unexpected results may be due in part to the fact that HB-110 was tested in Asian patients, most of whom acquire HBV by vertical transmission and have high immune tolerance. It is clear that in addition to improving the immunogenicity of the vaccine, a combination of therapies is required to address compromised immune function and effectively eradicate chronic HBV infection.

In this context, the advent of immune checkpoint inhibitors has paved the way for alternative strategies to overcome T cell exhaustion or anergy. Remarkably, the addition of a PD-1 receptor inhibitor to treatment with NA plus DNA vaccine resulted in significant expansion and activation of virus-specific CD8+ T cells and prolonged suppression of viral replication in marmosets[38]. A phase I clinical trial of the PD-1 blocker nivolumab alone or in combination with the yeast-derived vaccine GS-4774 in 24 HBeAg-negative virally suppressed patients demonstrated not only high-affinity binding of nivolumab to its ligand but also sustained occupancy of the receptor. In addition, significant HBsAg responses were observed without serious adverse events, and HBsAg levels decreased below the limit of detection in 1 participant[39].

ELECTROPORATION-MEDIATED DELIVERY

One of the most efficient methods of DNA vaccine delivery is EP, which uses an electrical pulse to create a potential difference across the cell membrane that creates transient pores, thereby increasing membrane permeability [40]. Compared to conventional injection of plasmid DNA with a syringe, a pulsed electric field dramatically increases cellular uptake, approximately by a factor of 500, resulting in profound immune responses[29]. At the same time, low inflammation and altered vascular permeability cause a local influx of APCs and other immune cells, suggesting robust antigen processing and presentation at the injection site [41]. Cova [42] gave a concise overview of the progress of EP-mediated therapeutic vaccination from experimental models to clinical reality. Initial studies of EP-based DNA vaccination showed that it is capable of eliciting *in vivo* multispecific cytotoxic T cell responses and more effective immune stimulation, resulting in a dose-sparing effect of the vaccine [43]. EP-mediated administration of HB-110 accelerated antigen expression, increased anti-HBs antibody production, and elicited a broader repertoire of multispecific cellular responses in mice against all antigens, including subdominant epitopes[44]. Comparable conclusions emerged from high-pressure injection in combination with EP, to deliver codonoptimized HBc and IL-12 expressing plasmids that elicit polyfunctional T cell responses[45].

In the duck hepatitis B virus model, EP-mediated vaccination increased the production of neutralizing HBV-specific antibodies, expanded the spectrum of targeted epitopes[46] and resulted in T helper type 1 polarization[47]. Short non-coding DNA fragments appear to increase the immunopotency of EP-mediated HBV DNA vaccination[48]. DNA vaccine platforms based on EP show an enhanced ability to activate both arms of adaptive immunity and thus represent an important tool to overcome immunological exhaustion in CHB.

Regarding human studies, a dual plasmid-HBV vaccine consisting of a therapeutic plasmid encoding the preS2/S antigen and an adjuvant plasmid containing the fused sequence of IL-12 and IFN- γ was the first to be administered *via* electroporation against CHB. In total, 6 of 39 HBeAg-positive participants received vaccine monotherapy, while the remaining patients were randomized 1:2 to receive either lamivudine plus placebo or the experimental treatment, lamivudine plus vaccination. The EP-mediated immunization stimulated HBV-addressing IFN- γ -producing T cells, and the combination therapy produced a more profound suppression of viral replication

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

and a lower risk of virologic breakthrough compared with NA monotherapy [49].

The satisfactory immunostimulatory efficacy followed by a very consistent safety record as demonstrated in the pilot study has led to a phase IIb trial of the EPmediated dual plasmid DNA vaccine. In this study, 225 previously untreated HBeAgpositive patients were divided 1:1 into groups treated with either lamivudine plus vaccine or lamivudine plus placebo. Although the primary endpoint of undetectable HBV DNA rate or HBeAg seroconversion was not met, four intramuscular doses of the vaccine showed a modest therapeutic effect, with more vaccinated patients achieving a $> 2 \log_{10} IU/mL$ decrease in HBV DNA compared with the control group [50].

Other HBV DNA vaccines administered via EP are currently being investigated in clinical trials with different eligibility criteria, combination regimens, or dosing schedules. An open-label phase I study (NCT02431312) evaluating the safety and reactogenicity of dose combinations of INO-1800 (DNA plasmid expressing core and surface antigens) and INO-9112 (DNA plasmid containing IL-12 sequences) in patients who have received stable NA therapy for at least 1 year has been completed, and final results are pending. In addition, a phase I study (NCT03463369) is underway to evaluate the efficacy of the DNA vaccine JNJ-64300535 administered by EP-mediated intramuscular injection in virally suppressed CHB patients on NA treatment. Overall, administration of the DNA vaccine by EP resulted in multispecific humoral and longlasting memory T cell responses, although efficacy on clinical endpoints was subpar. These results are important for future studies in which careful patient selection is performed and EP-mediated vaccination realizes its full potential to efficiently restore adaptive immune responses in CHB.

MRNA VACCINES

mRNA vaccines are an attractive alternative to traditional vaccine platforms because they allow a rapid and scalable manufacturing process without being infectious or carrying the risk of integration. Compared to plasmid vaccines, mRNA vaccines have a stronger immunostimulatory effect on innate immunity and result in the desired vaccine responses[51]. Optimization of mRNA stability and translation as well as advances in vaccine delivery have led to increased use of mRNA therapeutics in basic research and clinical trials for the treatment of infectious diseases and cancer^[52]. Nevertheless, research on mRNA-based vaccines in the field of anti-HBV prevention or control strategies has been sparse.

In an attempt to develop an anti-HBV mRNA vaccine for prophylactic or immunotherapeutic purposes, Lamb^[53] developed and implemented an mRNA production process containing all critical HBsAg epitopes. The mRNA lipoplex nanoparticles were designed to protect against exonuclease degradation, promote endocytosis-mediated cellular uptake, and facilitate endosomal escape of the entrapped mRNA. Upon release into the cytoplasm, the mRNA is used by the host translational machinery as a template for the production of S-HBsAg or L-HBsAg, which are amenable to intrinsic post-translational modifications and are either secreted or degraded in a proteasomedependent manner. In situ processing and presentation of the mRNA-derived antigen products would then resemble that of DNA vaccines and elicit robust pathogenspecific humoral and cell-mediated immune responses[53,54]. Interestingly, an mRNA-based vaccine formulation that was efficiently translated into detectable L-HBs and S-HBs in cultured hepatoma cells was produced using a highly reproducible method. However, L-HBs was expressed at lower levels than expected, and its secretion was modest, possibly reducing its immunostimulatory effect[53]. Clearly, in later stages of development, optimization of downstream processes is required to fully exploit the immunogenic benefits of the vaccine.

CONCLUSION

Recently, numerous nucleic acid vaccines have been used in clinical trials to prevent or treat infectious diseases as innovations in biotechnology have improved their immunogenicity and tolerability. Compared to mRNA-based formulations, plasmid vaccines have been studied more intensively in the field of HBV therapeutics. Pioneering preclinical studies have shown that DNA vaccination could suppress HBV transcriptional activity and even affect the cccDNA pool and was able to break CHB immune tolerance. In parallel, the introduction of in vivo EP as a delivery platform has dramatically improved the immunostimulatory effect of DNA vaccines without



serious adverse events.

Given these data and despite the moderate results of the initial clinical trials, the design of new studies to clarify the role of DNA vaccination in this field is essential. An ideal vaccine candidate would contain multiple dominant and subdominant HBV epitopes in combination with appropriate adjuvants to elicit potent and multispecific responses and should be administered via EP to enhance immunogenicity. Add-on or sequential treatment regimens could be applied to progressively repair the dysregulated adaptive immune responses and eventually achieve HBV eradication. Identifying patients who benefit most from immunization strategies should be a priority of future studies. Preferably, vaccination should be studied in virussuppressed CHB patients on stable therapy with second-generation NAs that are less susceptible to drug resistance, such as entecavir or tenofovir. In summary, nucleic acid-based immunotherapies still have a long way to go before market approval but may retain a place in the context of combination therapy aimed at a functional cure for HBV

REFERENCES

- McAleer WJ, Buynak EB, Maigetter RZ, Wampler DE, Miller WJ, Hilleman MR. Human hepatitis B vaccine from recombinant yeast. Nature 1984; 307: 178-180 [PMID: 6318124 DOI: 10.1038/307178a0]
- Polaris Observatory Collaborators. Global prevalence, treatment, and prevention of hepatitis B 2 virus infection in 2016: a modelling study. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 3: 383-403 [PMID: 29599078 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(18)30056-6]
- Cornberg M, Lok AS, Terrault NA, Zoulim F; 2019 EASL-AASLD HBV Treatment Endpoints 3 Conference Faculty. Guidance for design and endpoints of clinical trials in chronic hepatitis B -Report from the 2019 EASL-AASLD HBV Treatment Endpoints Conference[‡]. J Hepatol 2020; 72: 539-557 [PMID: 31730789 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.11.003]
- Tsai KN, Kuo CF, Ou JJ. Mechanisms of Hepatitis B Virus Persistence. Trends Microbiol 2018; 26: 33-42 [PMID: 28823759 DOI: 10.1016/j.tim.2017.07.006]
- 5 Fanning GC, Zoulim F, Hou J, Bertoletti A. Therapeutic strategies for hepatitis B virus infection: towards a cure. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2019; 18: 827-844 [PMID: 31455905 DOI: 10.1038/s41573-019-0037-0]
- Hoogeveen RC, Boonstra A. Checkpoint Inhibitors and Therapeutic Vaccines for the Treatment of 6 Chronic HBV Infection. Front Immunol 2020; 11: 401 [PMID: 32194573 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00401]
- Polack FP, Thomas SJ, Kitchin N, Absalon J, Gurtman A, Lockhart S, Perez JL, Pérez Marc G, Moreira ED, Zerbini C, Bailey R, Swanson KA, Roychoudhury S, Koury K, Li P, Kalina WV, Cooper D, Frenck RW Jr, Hammitt LL, Türeci Ö, Nell H, Schaefer A, Ünal S, Tresnan DB, Mather S, Dormitzer PR, Sahin U, Jansen KU, Gruber WC; C4591001 Clinical Trial Group. Safety and Efficacy of the BNT162b2 mRNA Covid-19 Vaccine. N Engl J Med 2020; 383: 2603-2615 [PMID: 33301246 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2034577]
- Baden LR, El Sahly HM, Essink B, Kotloff K, Frey S, Novak R, Diemert D, Spector SA, Rouphael N, Creech CB, McGettigan J, Khetan S, Segall N, Solis J, Brosz A, Fierro C, Schwartz H, Neuzil K, Corey L, Gilbert P, Janes H, Follmann D, Marovich M, Mascola J, Polakowski L, Ledgerwood J, Graham BS, Bennett H, Pajon R, Knightly C, Leav B, Deng W, Zhou H, Han S, Ivarsson M, Miller J, Zaks T; COVE Study Group. Efficacy and Safety of the mRNA-1273 SARS-CoV-2 Vaccine. N Engl J Med 2021; 384: 403-416 [PMID: 33378609 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2035389]
- 9 Wieland S, Thimme R, Purcell RH, Chisari FV. Genomic analysis of the host response to hepatitis B virus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004; 101: 6669-6674 [PMID: 15100412 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0401771101
- 10 Dunn C, Peppa D, Khanna P, Nebbia G, Jones M, Brendish N, Lascar RM, Brown D, Gilson RJ, Tedder RJ, Dusheiko GM, Jacobs M, Klenerman P, Maini MK. Temporal analysis of early immune responses in patients with acute hepatitis B virus infection. Gastroenterology 2009; 137: 1289-1300 [PMID: 19591831 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009.06.054]
- Thomas E, Baumert TF. Hepatitis B Virus-Hepatocyte Interactions and Innate Immune Responses: 11 Experimental Models and Molecular Mechanisms. Semin Liver Dis 2019; 39: 301-314 [PMID: 31266064 DOI: 10.1055/s-0039-1685518]
- Wang S, Chen Z, Hu C, Qian F, Cheng Y, Wu M, Shi B, Chen J, Hu Y, Yuan Z. Hepatitis B virus 12 surface antigen selectively inhibits TLR2 ligand-induced IL-12 production in monocytes/macrophages by interfering with JNK activation. J Immunol 2013; 190: 5142-5151 [PMID: 23585678 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1201625]
- Li H, Zhai N, Wang Z, Song H, Yang Y, Cui A, Li T, Wang G, Niu J, Crispe IN, Su L, Tu Z. 13 Regulatory NK cells mediated between immunosuppressive monocytes and dysfunctional T cells in chronic HBV infection. Gut 2018; 67: 2035-2044 [PMID: 28899983 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314098]
- Pallett LJ, Gill US, Quaglia A, Sinclair LV, Jover-Cobos M, Schurich A, Singh KP, Thomas N, Das 14



A, Chen A, Fusai G, Bertoletti A, Cantrell DA, Kennedy PT, Davies NA, Haniffa M, Maini MK. Metabolic regulation of hepatitis B immunopathology by myeloid-derived suppressor cells. Nat Med 2015; 21: 591-600 [PMID: 25962123 DOI: 10.1038/nm.3856]

- 15 Yonejima A, Mizukoshi E, Tamai T, Nakagawa H, Kitahara M, Yamashita T, Arai K, Terashima T, Iida N, Fushimi K, Okada H, Sakai Y, Honda M, Kaneko S. Characteristics of Impaired Dendritic Cell Function in Patients With Hepatitis B Virus Infection. Hepatology 2019; 70: 25-39 [PMID: 30938456 DOI: 10.1002/hep.30637]
- 16 Li TY, Yang Y, Zhou G, Tu ZK. Immune suppression in chronic hepatitis B infection associated liver disease: A review. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 3527-3537 [PMID: 31367154 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i27.3527
- 17 Hobernik D, Bros M. DNA Vaccines-How Far From Clinical Use? Int J Mol Sci 2018; 19 [PMID: 30445702 DOI: 10.3390/ijms19113605]
- Kutzler MA, Weiner DB. DNA vaccines: ready for prime time? Nat Rev Genet 2008; 9: 776-788 18 [PMID: 18781156 DOI: 10.1038/nrg2432]
- Ghaffarifar F. Plasmid DNA vaccines: where are we now? Drugs Today (Barc) 2018; 54: 315-333 19 [PMID: 29911696 DOI: 10.1358/dot.2018.54.5.2807864]
- Gulce-Iz S, Saglam-Metiner P. Current state of the art in DNA vaccine delivery and molecular 20adjuvants: Bcl-xL anti-apoptotic protein as a molecular adjuvant. In: Tyagi RK, Bisen PS (Ed). Immune Response Activation and Immunomodulation. IntechOpen, 2019 [DOI: 10.5772/intechopen.82203]
- Mancini M, Hadchouel M, Davis HL, Whalen RG, Tiollais P, Michel ML. DNA-mediated immunization in a transgenic mouse model of the hepatitis B surface antigen chronic carrier state. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1996; 93: 12496-12501 [PMID: 8901610 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.93.22.12496]
- Thermet A, Buronfosse T, Werle-Lapostolle B, Chevallier M, Pradat P, Trepo C, Zoulim F, Cova L. 22 DNA vaccination in combination or not with lamivudine treatment breaks humoral immune tolerance and enhances cccDNA clearance in the duck model of chronic hepatitis B virus infection. J Gen Virol 2008; 89: 1192-1201 [PMID: 18420797 DOI: 10.1099/vir.0.83583-0]
- 23 Siegel F, Lu M, Roggendorf M. Coadministration of gamma interferon with DNA vaccine expressing woodchuck hepatitis virus (WHV) core antigen enhances the specific immune response and protects against WHV infection. J Virol 2001; 75: 5036-5042 [PMID: 11333883 DOI: 10.1128/JVI.75.11.5036-5042.2001
- 24 Mancini-Bourgine M, Fontaine H, Scott-Algara D, Pol S, Bréchot C, Michel ML. Induction or expansion of T-cell responses by a hepatitis B DNA vaccine administered to chronic HBV carriers. Hepatology 2004; 40: 874-882 [PMID: 15382173 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20408]
- Mancini-Bourgine M, Fontaine H, Bréchot C, Pol S, Michel ML. Immunogenicity of a hepatitis B 25 DNA vaccine administered to chronic HBV carriers. Vaccine 2006; 24: 4482-4489 [PMID: 16310901 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2005.08.013]
- 26 Scott-Algara D, Mancini-Bourgine M, Fontaine H, Pol S, Michel ML. Changes to the natural killer cell repertoire after therapeutic hepatitis B DNA vaccination. PLoS One 2010; 5: e8761 [PMID: 20090916 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0008761]
- Godon O, Fontaine H, Kahi S, Meritet JF, Scott-Algara D, Pol S, Michel ML, Bourgine M; ANRS 27 HB02 study group. Immunological and antiviral responses after therapeutic DNA immunization in chronic hepatitis B patients efficiently treated by analogues. Mol Ther 2014; 22: 675-684 [PMID: 24394187 DOI: 10.1038/mt.2013.274]
- Fontaine H, Kahi S, Chazallon C, Bourgine M, Varaut A, Buffet C, Godon O, Meritet JF, Saïdi Y, 28 Michel ML, Scott-Algara D, Aboulker JP, Pol S; ANRS HB02 study group. Anti-HBV DNA vaccination does not prevent relapse after discontinuation of analogues in the treatment of chronic hepatitis B: a randomised trial--ANRS HB02 VAC-ADN. Gut 2015; 64: 139-147 [PMID: 24555998 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2013-305707]
- 29 Gary EN, Weiner DB. DNA vaccines: prime time is now. Curr Opin Immunol 2020; 65: 21-27 [PMID: 32259744 DOI: 10.1016/j.coi.2020.01.006]
- 30 Li L, Petrovsky N. Molecular mechanisms for enhanced DNA vaccine immunogenicity. Expert Rev Vaccines 2016; 15: 313-329 [PMID: 26707950 DOI: 10.1586/14760584.2016.1124762]
- Wang J, Gujar SA, Cova L, Michalak TI. Bicistronic woodchuck hepatitis virus core and gamma 31 interferon DNA vaccine can protect from hepatitis but does not elicit sterilizing antiviral immunity. J Virol 2007; 81: 903-916 [PMID: 17079319 DOI: 10.1128/JVI.01537-06]
- Saade F, Buronfosse T, Pradat P, Abdul F, Cova L. Enhancement of neutralizing humoral response of 32 DNA vaccine against duck hepatitis B virus envelope protein by co-delivery of cytokine genes. Vaccine 2008; 26: 5159-5164 [PMID: 18554756 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.03.086]
- Saade F, Buronfosse T, Guerret S, Pradat P, Chevallier M, Zoulim F, Jamard C, Cova L, In vivo 33 infectivity of liver extracts after resolution of hepadnaviral infection following therapy associating DNA vaccine and cytokine genes. J Viral Hepat 2013; 20: e56-e65 [PMID: 23490390 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.12023]
- Wang Y, Wu S, Wang ZC, Zhu XM, Yin XT, Gao K, Du ZY, Chen GZ, Yu JY. Enhanced immunity 34 and antiviral effects of an HBV DNA vaccine delivered by a DC-targeting protein. J Viral Hepat 2016; 23: 798-804 [PMID: 27126208 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.12542]
- Yang SH, Lee CG, Park SH, Im SJ, Kim YM, Son JM, Wang JS, Yoon SK, Song MK, Ambrozaitis A, Kharchenko N, Yun YD, Kim CM, Kim CY, Lee SH, Kim BM, Kim WB, Sung YC. Correlation of antiviral T-cell responses with suppression of viral rebound in chronic hepatitis B carriers: a proof-



of-concept study. Gene Ther 2006; 13: 1110-1117 [PMID: 16525482 DOI: 10.1038/sj.gt.3302751]

- 36 Im SJ, Yang SH, Yoon SK, Sung YC. Increase of Plasma IL-12/p40 Ratio Induced by the Combined Therapy of DNA Vaccine and Lamivudine Correlates with Sustained Viremia Control in CHB Carriers. *Immune Netw* 2009; 9: 20-26 [PMID: 20107534 DOI: 10.4110/in.2009.9.1.20]
- 37 Yoon SK, Seo YB, Im SJ, Bae SH, Song MJ, You CR, Jang JW, Yang SH, Suh YS, Song JS, Kim BM, Kim CY, Jeong SH, Sung YC. Safety and immunogenicity of therapeutic DNA vaccine with antiviral drug in chronic HBV patients and its immunogenicity in mice. *Liver Int* 2015; 35: 805-815 [PMID: 24620920 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12530]
- 38 Liu J, Zhang E, Ma Z, Wu W, Kosinska A, Zhang X, Möller I, Seiz P, Glebe D, Wang B, Yang D, Lu M, Roggendorf M. Enhancing virus-specific immunity in vivo by combining therapeutic vaccination and PD-L1 blockade in chronic hepadnaviral infection. *PLoS Pathog* 2014; 10: e1003856 [PMID: 24391505 DOI: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003856]
- 39 Gane E, Verdon DJ, Brooks AE, Gaggar A, Nguyen AH, Subramanian GM, Schwabe C, Dunbar PR. Anti-PD-1 blockade with nivolumab with and without therapeutic vaccination for virally suppressed chronic hepatitis B: A pilot study. *J Hepatol* 2019; 71: 900-907 [PMID: 31306680 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.06.028]
- 40 Shi J, Ma Y, Zhu J, Chen Y, Sun Y, Yao Y, Yang Z, Xie J. A Review on Electroporation-Based Intracellular Delivery. *Molecules* 2018; 23 [PMID: 30469344 DOI: 10.3390/molecules23113044]
- 41 van Drunen Littel-van den Hurk S, Hannaman D. Electroporation for DNA immunization: clinical application. *Expert Rev Vaccines* 2010; **9**: 503-517 [PMID: 20450325 DOI: 10.1586/erv.10.42]
- 42 Cova L. Present and future DNA vaccines for chronic hepatitis B treatment. *Expert Opin Biol Ther* 2017; 17: 185-195 [PMID: 27892722 DOI: 10.1080/14712598.2017.1265940]
- 43 Luxembourg A, Hannaman D, Ellefsen B, Nakamura G, Bernard R. Enhancement of immune responses to an HBV DNA vaccine by electroporation. *Vaccine* 2006; 24: 4490-4493 [PMID: 16140436 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2005.08.014]
- 44 Kim CY, Kang ES, Kim SB, Kim HE, Choi JH, Lee DS, Im SJ, Yang SH, Sung YC, Kim BM, Kim BG. Increased in vivo immunological potency of HB-110, a novel therapeutic HBV DNA vaccine, by electroporation. *Exp Mol Med* 2008; 40: 669-676 [PMID: 19116452 DOI: 10.3858/emm.2008.40.6.669]
- 45 Brass A, Frelin L, Milich DR, Sällberg M, Ahlén G. Functional aspects of intrahepatic hepatitis B virus-specific T cells induced by therapeutic DNA vaccination. *Mol Ther* 2015; 23: 578-590 [PMID: 25492563 DOI: 10.1038/mt.2014.233]
- Khawaja G, Buronfosse T, Jamard C, Guerret S, Zoulim F, Luxembourg A, Hannaman D, Evans C, Hartmann D, Cova L. Enhanced magnitude and breadth of neutralizing humoral response to a DNA vaccine targeting the DHBV envelope protein delivered by in vivo electroporation. *Virology* 2012;
 425: 61-69 [PMID: 22284894 DOI: 10.1016/j.virol.2012.01.001]
- 47 Khawaja G, Buronfosse T, Jamard C, Abdul F, Guerret S, Zoulim F, Luxembourg A, Hannaman D, Evans CF, Hartmann D, Cova L. In vivo electroporation improves therapeutic potency of a DNA vaccine targeting hepadnaviral proteins. *Virology* 2012; 433: 192-202 [PMID: 22921316 DOI: 10.1016/j.virol.2012.07.014]
- 48 Peng J, Shi S, Yang Z, Ding Q, Hai W, Tang H, Yang Y, Bernstein JR, Peyda P, Xu Y. Short noncoding DNA fragments improve the immune potency of electroporation-mediated HBV DNA vaccination. *Gene Ther* 2014; 21: 703-708 [PMID: 24830435 DOI: 10.1038/gt.2014.44]
- 49 Yang FQ, Yu YY, Wang GQ, Chen J, Li JH, Li YQ, Rao GR, Mo GY, Luo XR, Chen GM. A pilot randomized controlled trial of dual-plasmid HBV DNA vaccine mediated by in vivo electroporation in chronic hepatitis B patients under lamivudine chemotherapy. *J Viral Hepat* 2012; 19: 581-593 [PMID: 22762143 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2893.2012.01589.x]
- 50 Yang FQ, Rao GR, Wang GQ, Li YQ, Xie Y, Zhang ZQ, Deng CL, Mao Q, Li J, Zhao W, Wang MR, Han T, Chen SJ, Pan C, Tan DM, Shang J, Zhang MX, Zhang YX, Yang JM, Chen GM. Phase IIb trial of *in vivo* electroporation mediated dual-plasmid hepatitis B virus DNA vaccine in chronic hepatitis B patients under lamivudine therapy. *World J Gastroenterol* 2017; 23: 306-317 [PMID: 28127204 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i2.306]
- 51 Liu MA. A Comparison of Plasmid DNA and mRNA as Vaccine Technologies. Vaccines (Basel) 2019; 7 [PMID: 31022829 DOI: 10.3390/vaccines7020037]
- 52 Pardi N, Hogan MJ, Porter FW, Weissman D. mRNA vaccines a new era in vaccinology. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2018; 17: 261-279 [PMID: 29326426 DOI: 10.1038/nrd.2017.243]
- 53 Lamb C. Development of an mRNA Vaccination Strategy for the Prevention and Treatment of HBV Infection. The University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg, South Africa, 2017. Available from: https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/188774903.pdf
- 54 Zhang C, Maruggi G, Shan H, Li J. Advances in mRNA Vaccines for Infectious Diseases. Front Immunol 2019; 10: 594 [PMID: 30972078 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00594]

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7014-7024

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7014

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

FRONTIER

Recent insights into the characteristics and role of peritoneal macrophages from ascites of cirrhotic patients

Pilar García-Peñarrubia, Antonio José Ruiz-Alcaraz, Miriam Ruiz-Ballester, Tamara Nadira Ramírez-Pávez, María Martínez-Esparza

ORCID number: Pilar García-Peñarrubia 0000-0002-2922-4804: Antonio José Ruiz-Alcaraz 0000-0001-6913-0610; Miriam Ruiz-Ballester 0000-0002-8002-5253; Tamara Nadira Ramírez-Pávez 0000-0001-6938-504X; María Martínez-Esparza 0000-0001-5765-8231.

Author contributions: García-Peñ arrubia P designed the overall concept outline of this manuscript and was responsible for writing, editing, reviewing the bibliography and approving the final version of the article; Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ wrote the manuscript, compiled, reviewed and edited the bibliography, adapted the figures and approved the final version of the article; Martínez-Esparza M wrote the manuscript, compiled and reviewed the bibliography and approved the final version of the article; Ruiz-Ballester M and Ramí rez-Pávez TN meet the criteria for authorship established by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors and approved the final version of the article.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflict of interest

Country/Territory of origin: Spain

Specialty type: Gastroenterology

Pilar García-Peñarrubia, Antonio José Ruiz-Alcaraz, Miriam Ruiz-Ballester, Tamara Nadira Ramírez-Pávez, María Martínez-Esparza, Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology B and Immunology, School of Medicine, University of Murcia, Murcia 30100, Spain

Corresponding author: Pilar García-Peñarrubia, MD, PhD, Full Professor, Senior Researcher, Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology B and Immunology, School of Medicine, University of Murcia, Campus de Espinardo, Murcia 30100, Spain. pigarcia@um.es

Abstract

Macrophages are a diverse myeloid cell population involved in innate and adaptive immune responses, embryonic development, wound repair, and regulation of tissue homeostasis. These cells link the innate and adaptive immunities and are crucial in the development and sustainment of various inflammatory diseases. Macrophages are tissue-resident cells in steady-state conditions; however, they are also recruited from blood monocytes after local pathogen invasion or tissue injury. Peritoneal macrophages vary based on their cell complexity, phenotype, and functional capabilities. These cells regulate inflammation and control bacterial infections in the ascites of decompensated cirrhotic patients. Our recent work reported several phenotypic and functional characteristics of these cells under both healthy and pathological conditions. A direct association between cell size, CD14/CD16 expression, intracellular level of GATA-6, and expression of CD206 and HLA-DR activation/maturation markers, indicate that the large peritoneal macrophage CD14^{high}CD16^{high} subset constitutes the mature phenotype of human resident peritoneal macrophages during homeostasis. Moreover, elevated expression of CD14/CD16 is related to the phagocytic capacity. The novel large CD14^{high}CD16^{high} peritoneal subpopulation is increased in the ascites of cirrhotic patients and is highly sensitive to lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-induced activation, thereby exhibiting features of inflammatory priming. Thus, phosphorylation of ERK1/2, PKB/Akt, and c-Jun is remarkably increased in response to LPS in vitro, whereas that of p38 MAPK is reduced compared with the monocyte-derived macrophages from the blood of healthy controls. Furthermore, in vitro activated monocyte-derived macrophages from ascites of cirrhotic patients secreted significantly higher levels of IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α and lower amounts of IL-1 β and IL-12 than the corresponding cells from healthy donor's blood. Based on these results, other authors have recently reported that the surface expression level of CD206 can be used to identify



and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: April 14, 2021 Peer-review started: April 14, 2021 First decision: June 23, 2021 **Revised:** July 2, 2021 Accepted: October 11, 2021 Article in press: October 11, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Ferrarese A, Zhang L S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL



mature, resident, inflammatory peritoneal macrophages in patients with cirrhosis. Soluble CD206 is released from activated large peritoneal macrophages, and increased concentrations in patients with cirrhosis and spontaneous bacterial peritonitis (SBP) indicate reduced odds of survival for 90 d. Hence, the level of soluble CD206 in ascites might be used to identify patients with SBP at risk of death. In conclusion, peritoneal macrophages present in ascites of cirrhotic patients display multiple phenotypic modifications characterized by reduced ratio of cells expressing several membrane markers, together with an increase in the ratios of complex and intermediate subpopulations and a decrease in the classiclike subset. These modifications may lead to the identification of novel pharmaceutical targets for prevention and treatment of hepatic damage.

Key Words: Cirrhosis; Inflammation; Peritoneal macrophages; Phenotypic markers; Activation routes

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This frontier article is based on a summary of recent relevant publications on the biology of mouse, as the main animal model used, and human peritoneal macrophages under the perspective of its future clinical translation to the role that these cells can play on several human liver diseases. Concretely, we have reviewed recent findings on several characteristics of human peritoneal macrophages obtained from the ascites of cirrhotic patients compared with those obtained from healthy donors. Featured article: Role of MAP kinases and PI3K-Akt on the cytokine inflammatory profile of peritoneal macrophages from the ascites of cirrhotic patients.

Citation: García-Peñarrubia P, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Ruiz-Ballester M, Ramírez-Pávez TN, Martínez-Esparza M. Recent insights into the characteristics and role of peritoneal macrophages from ascites of cirrhotic patients. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7014-7024 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7014.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7014

BIOGRAPHY

Pilar García-Peñarrubia (Figure 1), MD, PhD is a Professor in the Departments of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology B and Immunology in the School of Medicine, at the University of Murcia, Spain. She received her MD degree from the School of Medicine at the University of Murcia, Spain in 1975. She certified as MD specialist in Microbiology and Parasitology in 1980. She received her PhD degree from the School of Medicine at the University of Murcia, Spain in 1979 with honor "cum laude".

From 1986 to 1989 she was a Research Associate with the Department of Medicine, School of Medicine, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque, United States, and a Fellow of the Fulbright Foundation (1986-1987). She was Vice Dean of the School of Medicine (University of Murcia) from 1999 to 2002.

Her subjects of interest include the immunopathology of hepatic cirrhosis and endometriosis, the physiology of human NK cells and peritoneal macrophages, and theoretical models of biological systems, especially the immune system.

INTRODUCTION

Liver cirrhosis is the end stage of various different chronic hepatic diseases, characterized by a gradual substitution of the liver structure by fibrotic tissue[1]. The role of monocytes and macrophages in the physiopathology of liver cirrhosis has been extensively reported [2-5]. Rapid mobilization of these cells to peritoneum or hepatic tissue is an important mechanism of defense against incidental bacterial infection translocated from the gut[6]. Pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS), peptidoglycan, mannan, glucans, bactDNA, and many





Figure 1 Pilar García-Peñarrubia, MD, PhD is a Professor in the Departments of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology B and Immunology in the School of Medicine, at the University of Murcia, Spain. She received her MD degree from the School of Medicine in the University of Murcia, Spain in 1975. She certified as MD specialist in Microbiology and Parasitology in 1980. She received her PhD degree from the School of Medicine in the University of Murcia, Spain in 1979 with honor "cum laude". From 1986 to 1989 she was a Research Associate with the Department of Medicine, School of Medicine, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque, United States, and a Fellow of the Fulbright Foundation (1986-1987). She was Vice Dean of the School of Medicine (University of Murcia) since 1999 to 2002. Her subjects of interests include the immunopathology of hepatic cirrhosis and endometriosis, the physiology of human NK cells and peritoneal macrophages, and theoretical models of biological systems, especially the immune system.

others, induce the secretion of cytokines from myeloid-derived monocytes and macrophages^[7-10]. Chronic inflammation and fibrosis are crucial features associated with macrophage accumulation in the liver[2,10]. Moreover, marked hepatic and systemic damage in cirrhotic patients is associated with high secretion of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-6, as well as anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β [11]. In this sense, recent large-scale observational studies have pointed to systemic inflammation as a hallmark of acute decompensation of cirrhosis. Hence, a recent hypothesis proposes that systemic inflammation is the key mechanism in the progression from compensated to decompensated cirrhosis, as well as in the development of acute episodes of decompensation, which are associated with generalized dysfunction or even with extrahepatic multiorgan failure[4].

The study of human tissue-resident macrophages presents several challenges. First, it is necessary to carry out surgical interventions to obtain these macrophages; second, the cell count obtained is low; and third, these cells are difficult to grow in vitro. Thus, accumulated research on resident macrophages in both homeostasis and pathology has been performed in animal models, particularly in mice. Nevertheless, it is not always possible to extrapolate from mice to man, in particular in this topic[12,13]. Thus, it is essential to verify whether the tissue factors and macrophage transcription molecules identified in murine models play similar roles in the origin and biology of human tissue-resident macrophages. Additionally, research on the role of the immune system in human inflammatory diseases is principally carried out with peripheral blood leukocytes; however, the study of macrophages from an inflammatory setting can provide relevant information for a better understanding of the physiopathology of numerous human diseases [8,14]. Hence, human peritoneal macrophages (pM ϕ) are a potential option for studying the biological characteristics of this cell type[15]. Peritoneal leukocytes play a crucial role in the defense against microbial infections within the peritoneal cavity, and they also contribute to endometriosis and cancer pathologies. Thus, while knowledge about the inflammatory status in peripheral blood and liver of cirrhotic patients has increased dramatically in the last few years, less is known about its correlation with the inflammatory status in ascites fluid (AF), and limited information is available on differences related to cirrhotic etiology [16]. Recent studies have demonstrated that $pM\phi$ are crucial in regulating inflammation and controlling peritoneal infections in decompensated cirrhotic patients. The accurate phenotypic characterization of macrophages obtained from AF of cirrhotic patients helps us to understand and presumably prognosticate the risk of experiencing episodes of spontaneous bacterial peritonitis (SBP), which impairs the outcome in this clinical condition[17,18]. Furthermore, as macrophages are implicated in the physiopathology associated with hepatic cirrhosis, these cells are also studied as targets of new therapies expected to avert the progression of hepatic damage[2,3,14].



Very recently, novel findings on the ontogeny, phenotype, function, specific transcription factors, migratory activity [19-21] and sex differences [22], of mouse resident pMø have been reported. These findings open new avenues for the study of human pM ϕ in both health and disease conditions.

ORIGIN OF HUMAN PERITONEAL MACROPHAGES

Macrophages are a heterogeneous myeloid cell population involved in innate and adaptive immune responses, as well as in embryonic development, regulation of tissue homeostasis, and wound repair. These immune cells link innate and adaptive immunities by acting as antigen-presenting cells and are crucial in the development and persistence of various inflammatory conditions.

Macrophages are found in all tissues as resident cells in steady-state conditions, and also as immigrant foreign cells derived from peripheral blood monocytes in response to microbial invasion, tissue injury, or inflammation[7,8]. The contribution of monocytes to resident macrophages is highly tissue-dependent, and until recently it was admitted that most of the homeostatic murine pMø are terminally differentiated and replenished by blood monocytes[8]; however, groundbreaking findings revealed that the majority of tissue-resident macrophages do not arise from hematopoietic progenitors, as they directly originate from embryonic precursors (yolk sac and fetal liver) and are able to proliferate and self-renew [19]. Thus, local proliferation reestablishes the normal macrophage number after inflammation-induced loss of resident pM ϕ [20]. Moreover, it has been reported that the expression of transcription factor GATAbinding protein 6 (GATA-6) is mostly limited to the long-lived murine F4/80^{hi}CD11b^{hi} large peritoneal macrophages (LPMs) of embryonic origin, whereas the subpopulation of F4/80^{low}MHC-II^{hi}, namely small peritoneal macrophages (SPMs), arise from inflammatory monocytes^[21]. Recently, Louwe *et al*^[23] reported that the fate and function of inflammation-activated pM ϕ seem to be regulated by environmental changes. Thus, moderate inflammation-elicited murine $pM\phi$ survive for 5 mo, although they do not acquire the GATA-6^{hi} resident signature. In contrast, high inflammation results in depletion of resident macrophages for a sustained period, although ultimately, stimulated cells achieve a mature GATA-6^{hi} expression.

Bain *et al*[22] reported that murine pM ϕ exhibit sexual dimorphism, determined by different microenvironmental cues and a differential replenishment rate from the bone marrow. After sexual maturity, the time of residency and local tissue factors seem to result in increased expression of immune function-related genes in F4/80^{hi}CD102+ macrophages, particularly CD209b, in female mice, which more efficiently control the peritoneal infection with Streptococcus pneumoniae. In contrast, the rate of replenishment from the bone marrow is higher in male animals. In this regard, Oh *et al*[24] identified the mTORC2-FOXO1 axis as crucial for integrating microenvironmental signs to regulate metabolic reprogramming, differentiation, and activity of peritoneal tissue-resident macrophages.

PERITONEAL MACROPHAGES CAN MIGRATE VIA A NONVASCULAR ROUTE TO THE INJURED LIVER

Studies conducted in mice have revealed the crucial role played by $pM\phi$ in homeostasis as well as in the physiopathology of multiple systemic or abdominal diseases[25,26]. In this regard, Wang and Kubes[27] reported that murine mature pMø F4/80^{hi}GATA-6⁺ rapidly (within 12 h post-injury) infiltrate the injured liver through a non-vascular route across the mesothelium layer, thereby adopting an alternatively activated phenotype with an increased expression of arginase 1, and protect against acute liver damage. The recruitment of pMø toward the sites of liver injury was dependent neither on chemokine receptor signaling nor on $\beta 1$ or $\beta 2$ integrins, which indicates that this mechanism differs from that of the recruitment of immune cells via an intravascular route. Recruitment guidance was dependent on ATP and hyaluronan in the injured tissues, as well as on macrophage expression of CD44, which is a known receptor for the last molecule.

These findings challenge the present assumption that tissue-resident macrophages are stationary cells, and suggest that rapid mobilization of pMø, with ability to induce tissue repair, into the damaged liver, can be an important defense mechanism against infections, trauma, metabolic diseases, fibrosis, and tumor diseases.



CHARACTERISTICS OF HUMAN PERITONEAL MACROPHAGES IN HOMEOSTASIS

Human pM ϕ are the best choice for carrying out studies on the biological properties of tissue-resident macrophages under homeostatic conditions; moreover, these macrophages can be used as a healthy control group to compare data from individuals suffering from various pathologies affecting the peritoneal cavity, such as cirrhotic or cancer ascites. For this purpose, peritoneal fluid (PF) samples must be obtained either from healthy people or from individuals whose disease does not affect the peritoneal compartment. The most frequent control samples referred to in the corresponding literature were collected from patients on continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis (CAPD), not affected by SBP, as well as from exploratory gynecological laparoscopies/laparotomies performed in healthy women[28-31].

Nevertheless, CAPD patients are not healthy people; moreover, it has been reported that the fluid flow through the rat omentum increases with peritoneal dialysis, thereby leading to a dramatic enlargement of the leukocyte aggregates called "milky spots", which are rich in macrophages, lymphoid B and T cells, mast cells, and stromal cells [32,33], and promoting omental fibrosis[34]. Thus, due to these objections, peritoneal cells from CAPD do not really qualify as representative of homeostatic peritoneal cells to be used as healthy control.

We have recently described an optimized method for obtaining human pMø from the PF of healthy women[35], and studied several characteristics of healthy human pM ♦ compared with the well-known CD14/CD16 blood monocyte subsets, in order to analyze common properties or tissue-specific differences[36]. Hence, PF from 79 healthy women was acquired from the Gynecological Unit of the HCUVA, Murcia, Spain. Cell samples from blood and PF were obtained during exploratory or therapeutic laparoscopies for benign gynecological pathology (simple ovarian cysts or uterine fibroids) or tubal ligation. Under physiological conditions, a small amount of 5-20 mL PF is present in the peritoneal cavity. It is produced by mesothelial cells and contains a mix of plasma transudate, ovarian exudates, tubal fluid, and macrophages' secretions[37-39]. The physiological functions of PF include lubricating the friction of the intestinal loops and other organs contained in the peritoneal cavity, allowing the exchange of nutrients, repairing injured tissues, and eliminating detritus and microorganisms. In our experience, the first PF obtained by the endoscopic aspirator is quite scarce; with a mean of 6.85 ± 2.6 mL (range 5-8.7 mL). Moreover, this fluid has practically no polymorphonuclear (PMN) leukocytes, which is indicative of the absence of local inflammatory signals. Among human peritoneal leukocytes, macrophages are the predominant cell type (45-90%) followed by T lymphocytes (predominantly T effector/memory cells, CD45RO) (45%), NK cells (8%), dendritic cells (2-6%), B lymphocytes (2%) and less than 5% of PMN cells [31,35,40-43].

Our results revealed that primary human pM ϕ have phagocytic and oxidative activities, and they respond to activation of the main proinflammatory routes such as Toll-like receptors and inflammasomes, which further results in the secretion of different proinflammatory cytokines [35]. Furthermore, we demonstrated that $pM\phi$ are heterogeneous with respect to their morphology and CD14/CD16 cell expression. This peritoneal population is made up of akin proportions (approximately 42%) of classic (CD14⁺⁺CD16⁻) and intermediate (CD14⁺⁺CD16⁺) small cells, and a novel subset of complex CD14^{high}CD16^{high} cells (approximately 16%), which are not found in the peripheral blood. In contrast, nonclassical blood monocyte-like cells are not detected in the peritoneal cavity [36]. Moreover, $pM\phi$ reveal higher expression of CD14 and CD16 than blood monocytes, which makes them more competent or available for phagocytosis in the presence of LPS or microorganisms. Notably, the percentages of these cell subpopulations are modulated under inflammatory processes. Thus, besides describing the presence of a novel human CD14^{high}CD16^{high} LPM subpopulation (33% ± 2.4%) in the ascites of decompensated cirrhotic patients for the first time, we also found that the percentage of intermediate CD14⁺⁺CD16⁺ subset was predominant (49% \pm 2.0%), whereas the classic CD14⁺⁺CD16⁻ subset revealed lowest values (18% \pm 1.3%) [44]. These modifications in pathological versus steady-state conditions strengthen the importance of these results.

We also analyzed the expression of several monocyte/macrophage-associated membrane receptors implicated in phagocytosis of IgG-opsonized (CD64, high affinity Fc γ RI) and complement-opsonized microorganisms (CD11b and CD11c, the α chains of Complement receptors, CR3 and CR4); adhesion to activated endothelial cells and tissue recruitment (CR3, CR4, CD62L, and 6-sulfo LacNAc (Slan)), antigen presentation (MHC class II molecule HLA-DR), costimulatory markers (CD80, CD86, CD40),

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

cytokines receptors (CD116, GM-CSFR and CD119, IFNyR1 or IFNy chain a receptor), and the mannose receptor (CD206), reported as a M2 polarized marker and denotative of activation/maturation[45]. In comparison with the complete population of blood monocytes, CD86, CD64, and CD11b revealed similar expression on pM6; whereas, small significant differences were observed for a higher expression of HLA-DR, CD116 and CD119 on pM ϕ . The most compelling differences were found for CD40, CD80, CD11c, CD206, Slan, and CD62L, of which CD62L was the only receptor expressing higher levels of blood monocytes. These findings suggest that human pM ϕ could exert remarkable antimicrobial (also high phagocytic and oxidative capacity), antigenpresenting, and T-cell costimulatory capacities; however, this remains to be further explored. Conversely, the steady increase in the percentages and density of CD206 expression from 28.2% in CD14++CD16- to 60.3% in CD14++CD16+ and 92.8% in CD14high CD16^{high} suggested that human pM may also exhibit features and functional characteristics of M2 macrophages, as previously described in CAPD[46,47] and endometriosis patients[48]. Nevertheless, the most remarkable differences between blood and pMø subsets were detected on selectin CD62L expression, that is, percentages of pMø expressing CD62L in each subpopulation increase in parallel with the expression of CD16, whereas the corresponding expression of CD62L in blood monocytes diminishes as CD16 increases. Moreover, it was observed that the percentages of cells expressing Slan were statistically higher in the peritoneal subset[49]. These differences in adhesion molecules could be associated with a differential pattern of cell-tissue recruitment (endothelium/mesothelium)[27]. Expression of GATA-6 in the three subsets of $pM\phi$ was similar, whereas it was absent in blood monocytes. Nevertheless, we found a high correlation between the increment of GATA-6 and the cell membrane expression of CD14 and CD16; suggesting that monocyte migration to the peritoneal compartment in steady-state is scarce, or that the GATA-6 expression in recently arrived peritoneal monocytes is rapid. The homeostatic state of this cell population was confirmed by the low percentages of cells exhibiting intracellular IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-10 cytokines. Notably, the intermediate subset revealed the highest level of intracellular cytokines, whereas the CD14^{high}CD16^{high} LPM subset presented a higher number of IL-10 positive cells related to the named proinflammatory cytokines, supporting the hypothesis related to its M2 polarization tendency. Eventually, we found a linear relationship between CD14/CD16 cell expression and activation/ maturation markers, such as CD206 and HLA-DR, intracellular level of GATA-6, phagocytic/oxidative capacity, and intracellular level of IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-10. These data suggest that the population of LPM CD14^{high}CD16^{high} could act as the phenotypic marker of mature differentiated human-resident pMø in homeostasis, whereas the intermediate CD14++CD16+ subset could be a transitional cell type also integrated by newly recruited blood monocytes.

CHARACTERISTICS OF HUMAN PERITONEAL MACROPHAGES FROM THE ASCITES OF CIRRHOTIC PATIENTS

In the last decade, our group has also focused on the study of pMø characteristics in patients with decompensated cirrhosis and culture-negative ascites. We found that these pM ϕ display a preactivated status at baseline, with elevated expression of HLA-DR, CD86 and CD54 membrane markers, increased phosphorylated levels of PKB (Akt), ERK1/2 and c-Jun intracellular signaling molecules, and high secretion of IL-6 [50]. These findings presumably indicate that repeated events of bacterial translocation (BT) promote a sustained immune response, even in the temporary absence of PAMPs. This primed state could enhance an IL-6-regulated fast response to intermittent BT events [50]. Further studies performed *in vitro* with $pM\phi$ from ascites of cirrhotic patients revealed that the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6 are regulated by the MAPK signaling intracellular cascades, whereas the PI3K-Akt pathway plays an important role in regulating the anti-inflammatory activity of IL-10[51,52].

The inhibitors of MEK1 and c-Jun N-terminal kinases (JNK) decreased the synthesis of TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-6, and could thus be assayed as therapeutic compounds to reduce hepatic damage associated with liver failure [16,35,52]. Conversely, inhibitors of PI3K-Akt blocked the secretion of IL-10 and augmented the production of IL-1 β , mainly by inducing the secretion of intracellular IL-1 β and caspase-1 to the extracellular compartment (Figure 2). Based on these results, PI3K-Akt inhibitors are excluded as potential drugs for the treatment of hepatic fibrosis, since these agents may enhance the inflammatory status[51].



García-Peñarrubia P et al. Emerging role of cirrhotic peritoneal macrophages



Figure 2 TLR4 and TLR2 cell signaling pathways in normal subjects. TLR2 and TLR4 engagement induce activation of PKB-Akt and MAPK intracellular signaling pathways leading to the phosphorylation of several molecules, which control the expression levels of pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines. The targets of PD98059, SB203580, SP600125, and LY294002 inhibitors (orange boxes) are indicated by dashed arrows. Adapted from Tapia-Abellán et al[51] with permission from John Wiley and Sons, Inc. Citation: Tapia-Abellán A, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Hernández-Caselles T, Such J, Francés R, García-Peñarrubia P, Martínez-Esparza M. Role of MAP kinases and PI3K-Akt on the cytokine inflammatory profile of peritoneal macrophages from the ascites of cirrhotic patients. Liver Int 2013; 33: 552-560. Copyright© John Wiley and Sons, Inc.

Peritoneal macrophages from non-infected AF present basal activation of caspase-1 and an increased expression of IL-1β, IL-18, and AIM2 compared to peripheral blood macrophages. The inflammasome activation in vitro did not need a priming signal, which supports the preactivated status of these $pM\phi$ [52,53]. As mentioned above, our group reported that a novel CD14^{high}CD16^{high} LPM subpopulation in the AF of cirrhotic subjects is highly sensitive to stimulation with LPS. The CD14⁺⁺CD16⁺ intermediate subpopulation is augmented in the blood of decompensated cirrhotic patients (from 4% to 11%) and is prevalent in ascites (49%). Baseline hyperactivation of ERK and JNK/c-Jun routes found in ascites $pM\phi$ was associated with cell subsets expressing high levels of CD14/CD16, whereas PI3K/PKB was correlated with CD16 low expressing cells. In vitro stimulated pMø from ascites of cirrhotic individuals generated statistically higher levels of TNF- α , IL-6, and IL-10, and lower amounts of IL-1 β and IL-12 than monocyte-derived macrophages (M-DM) from the blood of controls[44] (Figure 3).

Moreover, Irvine *et al*[54] reported two subsets of pM ϕ in AF from decompensated cirrhotic patients: that is, a more phagocytic subset expressing high levels of VSIG4 (encoding CRIg) and Tim4, and a second less phagocytic subset exhibiting low levels of VSIG4, high levels of CCR2a, and responsiveness to retinoic acid. Our unpublished data revealed that these subsets are equivalent to our CD14^{high}CD16^{high} LPMs and CD14⁺⁺CD16^{+/-}, respectively.

More recently, Stengel *et al*[18] have reported that LPMs from the AF of cirrhotic patients present a proinflammatory signature based on the expression of CD14⁺, CD16⁺, CD206⁺, CD163⁺, MERTK⁺, CD40⁺, CCR2⁻, and on *in vitro* transcriptomic analysis and cytokine secretion in the presence and absence of LPS or viable Escherichia coli stimulation, respectively. Meanwhile, the corresponding subset of SPMs from AF expresses CD14⁺, CD16⁺, CD206⁻, CD163⁺, MERTK⁺, CCR2⁺. As normal control group, they used macrophages from effluents of CAPD patients with end-stage renal disease, not affected by SBP. These control LPMs displayed a similar phenotype to that of the corresponding subset from cirrhotic patients AF. Interestingly, during SBP episodes, LPMs change to a more inflammatory phenotype characterized by low CD206, low MERTK, and normal CD163 cell surface expression. In particular, LPMs shed surfacebound CD206 as soluble CD206 (sCD206) in response to bacterial peritonitis as well as





Figure 3 Peritoneal macrophage subsets from cirrhotic patients. The ascitic fluid of cirrhotic patients presents three different subpopulations of peritoneal macrophages based on their cell morphology and CD14/CD16 expression. Baseline hyperactivation of ERK and JNK/c-Jun signaling routes detected in ascites peritoneal macrophage (pMo) correlates with CD14/CD16 high expressing subsets, whereas PI3K/PKB correlated with the CD16 low expressing cells. In vitro treatment with LPS drastically increases PKB/Akt, ERK1/2, and c-Jun activation, whereas the corresponding p38 MAPK is lowered in pMo from ascites cells compared to monocyte-derived macrophages (M-DM) from the control blood. In vitro LPS-activated macrophages from cirrhotic ascites also produce statistically higher levels of TNF-α, IL-6, and IL-10, as well as lower levels of IL-1β and IL-12 than the control blood M-DM. Adapted from Ruiz-Alcaraz et al[44] with permission from Elsevier. Citation: Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Tapia-Abellán A, Fernández-Fernández MD, Tristán-Manzano M, Hernández-Caselles T, Sánchez-Velasco E, Miras-López M, Martínez-Esparza M, García-Peñarrubia P. A novel CD14(high) CD16(high) subset of peritoneal macrophages from cirrhotic patients is associated to an increased response to LPS. Mol Immunol 2016; 72: 28-36. Copyright© Elsevier.

in vitro response to LPS and E. coli. AF sCD206 is an independent predictor of death in patients with SBP. Concentrations of AF sCD206 of > 0.53 mg/L prognosticate a lower 90-day survival rate. In contrast, the rapid loss of CD206+ LPMs in cirrhotic patients in response to SBP is consistent with a process of macrophage depletion, which could allow for blood monocyte settlement.

Previous studies from episodes of SBP have shown that the ascites from negativeculture SBP and positive-culture SBP patients had significantly more macrophages than those from patients with sterile ascites. Furthermore, pM ϕ from positive-culture SBP showed poor bactericidal capacity[55,56] and a tolerant state[57], which is consistent with the hypothesis of systemic inflammation. Moreover, high ascites bacterial burden was associated with reduced pMø HLA-DR expression. The presence of $pM\phi$ (CD14+/HLA-DR+) in ascites was associated with a lower number of neutrophils and a tendency towards a lower bacterial burden [58]. Given the scarcity of studies on the role of pM ϕ in SBP, new lines of research may be opened in this regard to provide new knowledge about the pathophysiology and potential treatments of liver cirrhosis.

CONCLUSION

These new findings can pave way for several important questions: (1) Are human resident peritoneal macrophages able to migrate through the new described nonvascular route as those cells in mice; (2) Are resident peritoneal macrophages able to migrate to virus or bacterial infected liver; (3) Are human resident peritoneal macrophages able to migrate toward other abdominal organs, such as pancreas, spleen, ovary, or gut; (4) Could omentum comprise a reservoir of mature peritoneal macrophages, ready to move toward other peritoneal organs by detecting danger signs in order to repair tissue damage and maintain health; (5) Are there any differences in GATA-6 expression depending on the type or stage of distinct liver pathologies; (6)



Are there differences in the pattern of cytokine secretion between the three CD14/CD16 cell populations identified in ascites of decompensated cirrhotic patients; (7) Could data of proinflammatory potential of CD206+ LPM in the AF of cirrhotic patients be reproduced in cohorts of cirrhosis from other etiologies; (7) Is AF sCD206 a useful marker to prognosticate mortality risk from decompensated cirrhotic patients; and (8) Could AF sCD206 be used as a useful marker to prognosticate evolution of other peritoneal diseases, such as endometriosis, ovarian cancer, or others?

REFERENCES

- Seki E, Schwabe RF. Hepatic inflammation and fibrosis: functional links and key pathways. Hepatology 2015; 61: 1066-1079 [PMID: 25066777 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27332]
- Zimmermann HW, Trautwein C, Tacke F. Functional role of monocytes and macrophages for the 2 inflammatory response in acute liver injury. Front Physiol 2012; 3: 56 [PMID: 23091461 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2012.00056
- 3 Singanayagam A, Triantafyllou E. Macrophages in Chronic Liver Failure: Diversity, Plasticity and Therapeutic Targeting. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 661182 [PMID: 33868313 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.661182]
- Arroyo V, Angeli P, Moreau R, Jalan R, Clària J, Trebicka J, Fernández J, Gustot T, Caraceni P, Bernardi M; investigators from the EASL-CLIF Consortium, Grifols Chair and European Foundation for the Study of Chronic Liver Failure (EF-Clif). The systemic inflammation hypothesis: Towards a new paradigm of acute decompensation and multiorgan failure in cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 670-685 [PMID: 33301825 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.11.048]
- Zhou WC, Zhang QB, Qiao L. Pathogenesis of liver cirrhosis. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 7312-5 7324 [PMID: 24966602 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i23.7312]
- 6 Bellot P, Francés R, Such J. Pathological bacterial translocation in cirrhosis: pathophysiology, diagnosis and clinical implications. Liver Int 2013; 33: 31-39 [PMID: 23121656 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12021]
- 7 Gordon S, Taylor PR. Monocyte and macrophage heterogeneity. Nat Rev Immunol 2005; 5: 953-964 [PMID: 16322748 DOI: 10.1038/nri1733]
- Wynn TA, Chawla A, Pollard JW. Macrophage biology in development, homeostasis and disease. 8 Nature 2013; 496: 445-455 [PMID: 23619691 DOI: 10.1038/nature12034]
- Sparwasser T, Miethke T, Lipford G, Erdmann A, Häcker H, Heeg K, Wagner H. Macrophages 9 sense pathogens via DNA motifs: induction of tumor necrosis factor-alpha-mediated shock. Eur J Immunol 1997; 27: 1671-1679 [PMID: 9247576 DOI: 10.1002/eji.1830270712]
- 10 Martínez-Esparza M, Tristán-Manzano M, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, García-Peñarrubia P. Inflammatory status in human hepatic cirrhosis. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 11522-11541 [PMID: 26556984 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11522]
- 11 Martin-Mateos R, Alvarez-Mon M, Albillos A. Dysfunctional Immune Response in Acute-on-Chronic Liver Failure: It Takes Two to Tango. Front Immunol 2019; 10: 973 [PMID: 31118937 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00973
- Ingersoll MA, Spanbroek R, Lottaz C, Gautier EL, Frankenberger M, Hoffmann R, Lang R, Haniffa 12 M, Collin M, Tacke F, Habenicht AJ, Ziegler-Heitbrock L, Randolph GJ. Comparison of gene expression profiles between human and mouse monocyte subsets. Blood 2010; 115: e10-e19 [PMID: 19965649 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2009-07-235028]
- 13 Ziegler-Heitbrock L. Reprint of: Monocyte subsets in man and other species. Cell Immunol 2014; 291: 11-15 [PMID: 25015741 DOI: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2014.06.008]
- 14 Liaskou E, Zimmermann HW, Li KK, Oo YH, Suresh S, Stamataki Z, Qureshi O, Lalor PF, Shaw J, Syn WK, Curbishley SM, Adams DH. Monocyte subsets in human liver disease show distinct phenotypic and functional characteristics. *Hepatology* 2013; 57: 385-398 [PMID: 22911542 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26016]
- 15 Fieren MW. The local inflammatory responses to infection of the peritoneal cavity in humans: their regulation by cytokines, macrophages, and other leukocytes. Mediators Inflamm 2012; 2012: 976241 [PMID: 22481867 DOI: 10.1155/2012/976241]
- Tapia-Abellán A, Martínez-Esparza M, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Hernández-Caselles T, Martínez-Pascual 16 C, Miras-López M, Such J, Francés R, García-Peñarrubia P. The peritoneal macrophage inflammatory profile in cirrhosis depends on the alcoholic or hepatitis C viral etiology and is related to ERK phosphorylation. BMC Immunol 2012; 13: 42 [PMID: 22866973 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2172-13-42]
- 17 Such J, Runyon BA. Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. Clin Infect Dis 1998; 27: 669-74; quiz 675 [PMID: 9798013 DOI: 10.1086/514940]
- Stengel S, Quickert S, Lutz P, Ibidapo-Obe O, Steube A, Köse-Vogel N, Yarbakht M, Reuken PA, 18 Busch M, Brandt A, Bergheim I, Deshmukh SD, Stallmach A, Bruns T. Peritoneal Level of CD206 Associates With Mortality and an Inflammatory Macrophage Phenotype in Patients With Decompensated Cirrhosis and Spontaneous Bacterial Peritonitis. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 1745-1761 [PMID: 31982413 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.01.029]
- 19 Sieweke MH, Allen JE. Beyond stem cells: self-renewal of differentiated macrophages. Science 2013; 342: 1242974 [PMID: 24264994 DOI: 10.1126/science.1242974]



- Davies LC, Rosas M, Smith PJ, Fraser DJ, Jones SA, Taylor PR. A quantifiable proliferative burst of 20 tissue macrophages restores homeostatic macrophage populations after acute inflammation. Eur J Immunol 2011; 41: 2155-2164 [PMID: 21710478 DOI: 10.1002/eji.201141817]
- 21 Bain CC, Hawley CA, Garner H, Scott CL, Schridde A, Steers NJ, Mack M, Joshi A, Guilliams M, Mowat AM, Geissmann F, Jenkins SJ. Long-lived self-renewing bone marrow-derived macrophages displace embryo-derived cells to inhabit adult serous cavities. Nat Commun 2016; 7: ncomms11852 [PMID: 27292029 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms11852]
- 22 Bain CC, Gibson DA, Steers NJ, Boufea K, Louwe PA, Doherty C, González-Huici V, Gentek R, Magalhaes-Pinto M, Shaw T, Bajénoff M, Bénézech C, Walmsley SR, Dockrell DH, Saunders PTK, Batada NN, Jenkins SJ. Rate of replenishment and microenvironment contribute to the sexually dimorphic phenotype and function of peritoneal macrophages. Sci Immunol 2020; 5 [PMID: 32561560 DOI: 10.1126/sciimmunol.abc4466]
- 23 Louwe PA, Badiola Gomez L, Webster H, Perona-Wright G, Bain CC, Forbes SJ, Jenkins SJ. Recruited macrophages that colonize the post-inflammatory peritoneal niche convert into functionally divergent resident cells. Nat Commun 2021; 12: 1770 [PMID: 33741914 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-021-21778-0]
- Oh MH, Collins SL, Sun IH, Tam AJ, Patel CH, Arwood ML, Chan-Li Y, Powell JD, Horton MR. 24 mTORC2 Signaling Selectively Regulates the Generation and Function of Tissue-Resident Peritoneal Macrophages. Cell Rep 2017; 20: 2439-2454 [PMID: 28877476 DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.08.046]
- Rosas M, Davies LC, Giles PJ, Liao CT, Kharfan B, Stone TC, O'Donnell VB, Fraser DJ, Jones SA, 25 Taylor PR. The transcription factor Gata6 links tissue macrophage phenotype and proliferative renewal. Science 2014; 344: 645-648 [PMID: 24762537 DOI: 10.1126/science.1251414]
- Gautier EL, Ivanov S, Williams JW, Huang SC, Marcelin G, Fairfax K, Wang PL, Francis JS, Leone 26 P, Wilson DB, Artyomov MN, Pearce EJ, Randolph GJ. Gata6 regulates aspartoacylase expression in resident peritoneal macrophages and controls their survival. J Exp Med 2014; 211: 1525-1531 [PMID: 25024137 DOI: 10.1084/jem.20140570]
- Wang J, Kubes P. A Reservoir of Mature Cavity Macrophages that Can Rapidly Invade Visceral 27 Organs to Affect Tissue Repair. Cell 2016; 165: 668-678 [PMID: 27062926 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.03.009
- 28 Weidenbusch M, Anders HJ. Tissue microenvironments define and get reinforced by macrophage phenotypes in homeostasis or during inflammation, repair and fibrosis. J Innate Immun 2012; 4: 463-477 [PMID: 22507825 DOI: 10.1159/000336717]
- 29 Broche F, Tellado JM. Defense mechanisms of the peritoneal cavity. Curr Opin Crit Care 2001; 7: 105-116 [PMID: 11373519 DOI: 10.1097/00075198-200104000-00009]
- 30 Lewis S, Holmes C. Host defense mechanisms in the peritoneal cavity of continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patients. 1. Perit Dial Int 1991; 11: 14-21 [PMID: 2049417]
- Kubicka U, Olszewski WL, Tarnowski W, Bielecki K, Ziółkowska A, Wierzbicki Z. Normal human 31 immune peritoneal cells: subpopulations and functional characteristics. Scand J Immunol 1996; 44: 157-163 [PMID: 8711429 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-3083.1996.d01-297.x]
- 32 Rangel-Moreno J, Moyron-Quiroz JE, Carragher DM, Kusser K, Hartson L, Moquin A, Randall TD. Omental milky spots develop in the absence of lymphoid tissue-inducer cells and support B and T cell responses to peritoneal antigens. Immunity 2009; 30: 731-743 [PMID: 19427241 DOI: 10.1016/j.immuni.2009.03.014
- 33 Meza-Perez S, Randall TD. Immunological Functions of the Omentum. Trends Immunol 2017; 38: 526-536 [PMID: 28579319 DOI: 10.1016/j.it.2017.03.002]
- 34 Beelen RH, Hekking LH, Zareie M, van den Born J. Rat models in peritoneal dialysis. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2001; 16: 672-674 [PMID: 11239066 DOI: 10.1093/ndt/16.3.672]
- 35 Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Martínez-Banaclocha H, Marín-Sánchez P, Carmona-Martínez V, Iniesta-Albadalejo MA, Tristán-Manzano M, Tapia-Abellán A, García-Peñarrubia P, Machado-Linde F, Pelegrín P, Martínez-Esparza M. Isolation of functional mature peritoneal macrophages from healthy humans. Immunol Cell Biol 2020; 98: 114-126 [PMID: 31709677 DOI: 10.1111/imcb.12305]
- Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Carmona-Martínez V, Tristán-Manzano M, Machado-Linde F, Sánchez-Ferrer 36 ML, García-Peñarrubia P, Martínez-Esparza M. Characterization of human peritoneal monocyte/macrophage subsets in homeostasis: Phenotype, GATA6, phagocytic/oxidative activities and cytokines expression. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 12794 [PMID: 30143680 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-30787-x
- Oral E, Olive DL, Arici A. The peritoneal environment in endometriosis. Hum Reprod Update 1996; 37 2: 385-398 [PMID: 15717438 DOI: 10.1093/humupd/2.5.385]
- 38 van Baal JO, Van de Vijver KK, Nieuwland R, van Noorden CJ, van Driel WJ, Sturk A, Kenter GG, Rikkert LG, Lok CA. The histophysiology and pathophysiology of the peritoneum. Tissue Cell 2017; 49: 95-105 [PMID: 27890350 DOI: 10.1016/j.tice.2016.11.004]
- Heel KA, Hall JC. Peritoneal defences and peritoneum-associated lymphoid tissue. Br J Surg 1996; 39 83: 1031-1036 [PMID: 8869299 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.1800830804]
- 40 Goldstein CS, Bomalaski JS, Zurier RB, Neilson EG, Douglas SD. Analysis of peritoneal macrophages in continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patients. Kidney Int 1984; 26: 733-740 [PMID: 6596459 DOI: 10.1038/ki.1984.209]
- 41 Peterson PK, Gaziano E, Suh HJ, Devalon M, Peterson L, Keane WF. Antimicrobial activities of dialysate-elicited and resident human peritoneal macrophages. Infect Immun 1985; 49: 212-218 [PMID: 3159679 DOI: 10.1128/iai.49.1.212-218.1985]



- 42 McGregor SJ, Brock JH, Briggs JD, Junor BJ. Bactericidal activity of peritoneal macrophages from continuous ambulatory dialysis patients. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* 1987; 2: 104-108 [PMID: 3112647]
- 43 Schukfeh N, Elyas A, Viemann D, Ure BM, Froemmel S, Park JK, Kuebler JF, Vieten G. Phenotypic Switch of Human Peritoneal Macrophages during Childhood. *Eur J Pediatr Surg* 2021; 31: 86-94 [PMID: 32950032 DOI: 10.1055/s-0040-1717088]
- 44 Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Tapia-Abellán A, Fernández-Fernández MD, Tristán-Manzano M, Hernández-Caselles T, Sánchez-Velasco E, Miras-López M, Martínez-Esparza M, García-Peñarrubia P. A novel CD14(high) CD16(high) subset of peritoneal macrophages from cirrhotic patients is associated to an increased response to LPS. *Mol Immunol* 2016; **72**: 28-36 [PMID: 26938502 DOI: 10.1016/j.molimm.2016.02.012]
- 45 Martinez FO, Helming L, Milde R, Varin A, Melgert BN, Draijer C, Thomas B, Fabbri M, Crawshaw A, Ho LP, Ten Hacken NH, Cobos Jiménez V, Kootstra NA, Hamann J, Greaves DR, Locati M, Mantovani A, Gordon S. Genetic programs expressed in resting and IL-4 alternatively activated mouse and human macrophages: similarities and differences. *Blood* 2013; **121**: e57-e69 [PMID: 23293084 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2012-06-436212]
- 46 Bellón T, Martínez V, Lucendo B, del Peso G, Castro MJ, Aroeira LS, Rodríguez-Sanz A, Ossorio M, Sánchez-Villanueva R, Selgas R, Bajo MA. Alternative activation of macrophages in human peritoneum: implications for peritoneal fibrosis. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* 2011; 26: 2995-3005 [PMID: 21324976 DOI: 10.1093/ndt/gfq771]
- 47 Xu W, Schlagwein N, Roos A, van den Berg TK, Daha MR, van Kooten C. Human peritoneal macrophages show functional characteristics of M-CSF-driven anti-inflammatory type 2 macrophages. *Eur J Immunol* 2007; 37: 1594-1599 [PMID: 17474153 DOI: 10.1002/eji.200737042]
- 48 Bacci M, Capobianco A, Monno A, Cottone L, Di Puppo F, Camisa B, Mariani M, Brignole C, Ponzoni M, Ferrari S, Panina-Bordignon P, Manfredi AA, Rovere-Querini P. Macrophages are alternatively activated in patients with endometriosis and required for growth and vascularization of lesions in a mouse model of disease. *Am J Pathol* 2009; **175**: 547-556 [PMID: 19574425 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2009.081011]
- 49 Hofer TP, Zawada AM, Frankenberger M, Skokann K, Satzl AA, Gesierich W, Schuberth M, Levin J, Danek A, Rotter B, Heine GH, Ziegler-Heitbrock L. slan-defined subsets of CD16-positive monocytes: impact of granulomatous inflammation and M-CSF receptor mutation. *Blood* 2015; 126: 2601-2610 [PMID: 26443621 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2015-06-651331]
- 50 Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Martínez-Esparza M, Caño R, Hernández-Caselles T, Recarti C, Llanos L, Zapater P, Tapia-Abellán A, Martín-Orozco E, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, García-Peñarrubia P, Francés R. Peritoneal macrophage priming in cirrhosis is related to ERK phosphorylation and IL-6 secretion. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2011; 41: 8-15 [PMID: 20731703 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2010.02368.x]
- 51 Tapia-Abellán A, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Hernández-Caselles T, Such J, Francés R, García-Peñarrubia P, Martínez-Esparza M. Role of MAP kinases and PI3K-Akt on the cytokine inflammatory profile of peritoneal macrophages from the ascites of cirrhotic patients. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 552-560 [PMID: 23331611 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12072]
- 52 Tapia-Abellán A, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Antón G, Miras-López M, Francés R, Such J, Martínez-Esparza M, García-Peñarrubia P. Regulatory role of PI3K-protein kinase B on the release of interleukin-1β in peritoneal macrophages from the ascites of cirrhotic patients. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2014; **178**: 525-536 [PMID: 25080058 DOI: 10.1111/cei.12428]
- 53 Lozano-Ruiz B, Bachiller V, García-Martínez I, Zapater P, Gómez-Hurtado I, Moratalla A, Giménez P, Bellot P, Francés R, Such J, González-Navajas JM. Absent in melanoma 2 triggers a heightened inflammasome response in ascitic fluid macrophages of patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2015; 62: 64-71 [PMID: 25173967 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.08.027]
- 54 Irvine KM, Banh X, Gadd VL, Wojcik KK, Ariffin JK, Jose S, Lukowski S, Baillie GJ, Sweet MJ, Powell EE. CRIg-expressing peritoneal macrophages are associated with disease severity in patients with cirrhosis and ascites. *JCI Insight* 2016; 1: e86914 [PMID: 27699269 DOI: 10.1172/jci.insight.86914]
- 55 Runyon BA, Van Epps DE. Diuresis of cirrhotic ascites increases its opsonic activity and may help prevent spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatology* 1986; 6: 396-399 [PMID: 3710428 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840060311]
- 56 Such J, Guarner C, Enriquez J, Rodriguez JL, Seres I, Vilardell F. Low C3 in cirrhotic ascites predisposes to spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *J Hepatol* 1988; 6: 80-84 [PMID: 3279108 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(88)80465-3]
- 57 Nieto JC, Sánchez E, Romero C, Román E, Poca M, Guarner C, Juárez C, Soriano G, Vidal S. Impaired innate immune response of leukocytes from ascitic fluid of patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *J Leukoc Biol* 2015; **98**: 819-825 [PMID: 26254307 DOI: 10.1189/jlb.3AB0315-106R]
- 58 Fagan KJ, Rogers GB, Melino M, Arthur DM, Costello ME, Morrison M, Powell EE, Irvine KM. Ascites bacterial burden and immune cell profile are associated with poor clinical outcomes in the absence of overt infection. *PLoS One* 2015; 10: e0120642 [PMID: 25781164 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0120642]

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

W J

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7025-7040

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7025

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

FRONTIER

Involvement of parathyroid hormone-related peptide in the aggressive phenotype of colorectal cancer cells

María Belén Novoa Díaz, Pedro Matías Carriere, María Julia Martín, Natalia Calvo, Claudia Gentili

ORCID number: María Belén Novoa Díaz 0000-0002-6684-4076; Pedro Matías Carriere 0000-0002-5751-8850; María Julia Martín 0000-0001-5046-7686; Natalia Calvo 0000-0003-3627-6749; Claudia Gentili 0000-0002-9957-7824.

Author contributions: Calvo N and Gentili C supervised this project; Gentili C was responsible for the project administration and funding acquisition and provided the resources; All authors were involved in conceptualization, methodology, investigation, formal analysis, visualization, writing original draft, writing-review and editing

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors declare no conflict of interest for this article.

Supported by Agencia Nacional de Promoción Científica y Tecnoló gica, No. PICT-2013-1441; Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Cientí ficas y Técnicas, No. PIP11220150100350; Instituto Nacional del Cáncer, Asistencia financiera II, No. 12002-4395-14-1; Instituto Nacional del Cáncer, Asistencia Financiera III, No. RESOL-2016-1006-E-APN-MS; and Universidad Nacional del Sur, Argentina, No. PGI: 24/B230; PGI: 24/B303.

Country/Territory of origin:

María Belén Novoa Díaz, Pedro Matías Carriere, María Julia Martín, Natalia Calvo, Claudia Gentili, Departamento de Biología, Bioquímica y Farmacia, Universidad Nacional del Sur (UNS)-INBIOSUR (CONICET-UNS), Bahía Blanca 8000, Buenos Aires, Argentina

María Julia Martín, Departamento de Química, Universidad Nacional del Sur (UNS)-INQUISUR (CONICET-UNS), Bahía Blanca 8000, Buenos Aires, Argentina

Corresponding author: Claudia Gentili, PhD, Professor, Research Scientist, Departamento de Biología, Bioquímica y Farmacia, Universidad Nacional del Sur (UNS)- INBIOSUR (CONICET-UNS), San Juan 670, Bahía Blanca 8000, Buenos Aires, Argentina. cgentili@criba.edu.ar

Abstract

Colorectal cancer (CRC) remains one of the leading causes of mortality from malignant diseases worldwide. In general terms, CRC presents high heterogeneity due to the influence of different genetic and environmental factors; also, the neoplastic cells are strongly influenced by the extracellular matrix and several surrounding cells, known together as the tumor microenvironment (TME). Bidirectional communication takes place between the tumor and the TME through the release of autocrine and paracrine factors. Parathyroid hormone-related peptide (PTHrP) is a cytokine secreted by a wide variety of tissues and is able to regulate several cellular functions both in physiological as well as in pathological processes. It exerts its effects as a paracrine/autocrine factor, although its mode of action is mainly paracrine. It has been shown that this peptide is expressed by several tumors and that the tumor secretion of PTHrP is responsible for the malignant humoral hypercalcemia. Eight years ago, when our research group started studying PTHrP effects in the experimental models derived from intestinal tumors, the literature available at the time addressing the effects of PTHrP on colorectal tumors was limited, and no articles had been published regarding to the paracrine action of PTHrP in CRC cells. Based on this and on our previous findings regarding the role of PTH in CRC cells, our purpose in recent years has been to explore the role of PTHrP in CRC. We analyzed the behavior of CRC cells treated with exogenous PTHrP, focalizing in the study of the following events: Survival, cell cycle progression and proliferation, migration, chemoresistance, tumor-associated angiogenesis, epithelial to mesenchymal transition program and other events also associated with invasion, such us the induction of cancer stem cells features. This work summarizes the major findings obtained by our investigation group using in vitro and in vivo CRC models that evidence the parti-



Argentina

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/licenses /by-nc/4.0/

Received: April 27, 2021 Peer-review started: April 27, 2021 First decision: June 13, 2021 Revised: June 14, 2021 Accepted: August 23, 2021 Article in press: August 23, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Rojas A, Zhu Y S-Editor: Wu YXJ L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Liu JH



cipation of PTHrP in the acquisition of an aggressive phenotype of CRC cells and the molecular mechanisms involved in these processes. Recently, we found that this cytokine induces this malignant behavior not only by its direct action on these intestinal cells but also through its influence on cells derived from TME, promoting a communication between CRC cells and surrounding cells that contributes to the molecular and morphological changes observed in CRC cells. These investigations establish the basis for our next studies in order to address the clinical applicability of our findings. Recognizing the factors and mechanisms that promote invasion in CRC cells, evasion to the cytotoxic effects of current CRC therapies and thus metastasis is decisive for the identification of new markers with the potential to improve early diagnosis and/or to predict prognosis, to predetermine drug resistance and to provide treatment guidelines that include targeted therapies for this disease.

Key Words: Parathyroid hormone-related protein; Colorectal cancer; Tumor biomarkers; Neoplastic processes; Drug resistance; Tumor microenvironment

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: In colorectal cancer (CRC) cells, we found that parathyroid hormone-related peptide (PTHrP) promotes survival, cell cycle progression, proliferation, migration and chemoresistance and also modulates markers expression associated with invasion, angiogenesis, epithelial to mesenchymal transition and cancer stem cells features. In vivo tests indicate that PTHrP administration increases the expression of several markers related to tumorigenic events. Recently, we observed that PTHrP influences on tumor microenvironment cells, inducing events associated with the progression of CRC. Our project focuses in understanding the biology of CRC and the underlying mechanisms related to the aggressive behavior of CRC cells with the aim to identify new markers that improve the diagnosis, prognosis and therapy of CRC.

Citation: Novoa Díaz MB, Carriere PM, Martín MJ, Calvo N, Gentili C. Involvement of parathyroid hormone-related peptide in the aggressive phenotype of colorectal cancer cells. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7025-7040

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7025.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7025

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer (CRC) remains one of the leading causes of mortality from malignant diseases worldwide[1]. In general terms, CRC presents high heterogeneity due to the influence of different genetic and environmental factors[2,3]. Among the factors associated with colorectal tumorigenesis are the damage to intestinal tissue, the presence of harmful microorganisms and the persistence of inflammatory reactions, which can lead to pre-malignant lesions that progress towards a neoplasm[4]. These conditions result in the deregulation of several signaling pathways, a fact that directly alters the cell survival and induces the transformation of the normal epithelium into a hyperproliferative mucosa, causing the development of adenomatous polyps[3,5]. These processes can result in tumor progression, metastasis and resistance to drug therapy and are accompanied by alterations in the DNA repair mechanism, epigenetic changes, genomic instability and several mutations [6,7]. In this context, it is important to highlight that the neoplastic cells are strongly influenced by the extracellular matrix and several surrounding cells, known together as the tumor microenvironment (TME) [8,9]. Bidirectional communication takes place between the tumor and the TME through the release of autocrine and paracrine factors. As a consequence, in the neoplastic cells, multiple molecular mechanisms are triggered to promote their aggressive capacities[10,11]. Simultaneously, the extracellular matrix undergoes modifications that facilitate invasiveness and migration of tumor cells to other tissues where they metastasize^[12]. In this instance, the tumor cells show changes in their cell polarity and acquire a mesenchymal-like phenotype, a process known as epithelial to



mesenchymal transition (EMT)[13]. Cumulative evidence associates the EMT process with the acquisition of cancer stem cell (CSC) features [13,14].

CSCs are a fraction of cells in the tumor with the ability of self-renewal, differentiation and drug resistance[14,15]. Another important parameter in tumor development is angiogenesis. This process is stimulated by the production and secretion of pro-angiogenic molecules from tumor cells and the TME[10,11]. In consequence, fibroblasts, mesenchymal cells and even tumor cells can differentiate into cells with an endothelial phenotype and form new blood vessels^[16]. The above mentioned events are implicated in the development of a more aggressive phenotype of CRC cells.

Parathyroid hormone (PTH)-related peptide (PTHrP) is a cytokine described for the first time by Fuller Albright in 1941. He suggested that some tumors might cause hypercalcemia by ectopic PTH production or by secreting a very similar molecule[17]. Then, it was discovered that although both molecules present biochemical similarities, PTH and PTHrP have distinct roles and modes of action. PTH is a hormone secreted by the parathyroid gland and is an important mediator of bone remodeling; it acts together with calcitriol and calcitonin as an essential regulator of calcium and phosphate homeostasis[18]. In contrast, PTHrP can be secreted by a wide variety of tissues and can regulate several cellular functions both in physiological as well as in pathological processes[19]. This cytokine exerts its effects as a paracrine/autocrine factor, although its mode of action is mainly paracrine[17]. It has been shown that this peptide is expressed by several tumors such as breast, prostate, lung, kidney, skin and stomach[20] and that the tumor secretion of PTHrP is responsible for the malignant humoral hypercalcemia^[21]. Moreover, bone resorption and tumor establishment and expansion are effects closely related to the over-expression of PTHrP by the tumor^{[19,} 22.231.

Regarding its production by normal or tumor cells, PTHrP messenger RNA is translated into a long peptide that undergoes an extensive post-translational process from which several functional fragments are derived (Figure 1). Each of these peptide fragments acts through one or more receptors on the cell surface. However, only those fragments that contain the N-terminal region (1-34) show homology with PTH and share the type 1 PTH receptor (PTHR1)[20,24,25].

Eight years ago, when our research group started studying PTHrP effects in experimental models derived from intestinal tumors, the literature at the time described how the behavior of various types of malignant cells is affected by this factor [20,22,23,26]. However, only limited research had addressed the effects of PTHrP on colorectal tumors. The fact that PTHrP and PTHR1 were detected in the normal rectal and colonic epithelium[27] clearly indicated that PTHrP is a cytokine that acts as a local regulator through a paracrine/autocrine pathway[26]. According to this finding, clinical data revealed that PTHrP over-expressed in the tumors of CRC patients correlated with a poor prognosis[20]. Moreover, in vitro investigations showed that the proliferation and migration of LoVo cells derived from CRC were increased when these cells over-expressed PTHrP[28,29]. These in vitro assays together with others performed in that decade[30,31] provided knowledge about how this cytokine acts through the autocrine/intracrine modes of action, but until that date, no articles had been published regarding to the paracrine action of PTHrP in CRC cells.

Before we began to evaluate the effects of PTHrP in CRC models, we had demonstrated an anti-tumor role of PTH in the Caco-2 cell line derived from human CRC that expresses PTHR1; through much evidence we had found that the hormone exerts its effects by the modulation of the well-known pathways involved in CRC[32]. These previous investigations led us to consider the need to expand the knowledge about the biology of cells derived from this disease. Since several factors regulate the events involved in the aggressiveness of CRC cells, we inquired if PTHrP could be one of those involved in the malignant behavior. Therefore, the purpose of our next investigations was to explore the role of PTHrP in CRC and to accomplish this broad objective, it was necessary to incorporate new experimental models by including more CRC-derived cell lines and an in vivo study model.

This work summarizes the major findings obtained in recent years by our investigation group using in vitro and in vivo CRC models that evidence the role of the cytokine PTHrP in the acquisition of an aggressive phenotype of CRC cells and the molecular mechanisms involved in these processes. We analyzed the behavior of CRC cells under PTHrP action, focalizing in the study of the following events: Cell cycle progression and proliferation, migration, chemoresistance, tumor-associated angiogenesis and morphological changes related to EMT, a key program associated with invasion. Due to this, the readers will find our results described and discussed in the next four sections. These investigations establish the basis for our next studies to address the clinical applicability of our findings. Recognizing the factors and



Novoa Díaz MB et al. PTHrP role in CRC aggressive phenotype



Figure 1 Comparison between protein structure of parathyroid hormone-related peptide and parathyroid hormone. Parathyroid hormonerelated peptide (PTHrP) peptide (left side) undergoes a complex post-translational process, obtaining several secreted forms. The N-terminal region 1-34 (green) shows high homology with parathyroid hormone (PTH) and shares more than 60% of the first 13 amino acids (first vertical line). This region allows PTHrP to interact with the type 1 PTH receptor. The PTHrP 36-86, region between N-terminal domain and the second vertical line, is related to placental calcium transport. The 87-107 domain contains a nuclear localization signal (domain between the second and third vertical lines), and the remaining COOH region corresponds to the osteostatin domain[20,24,25]. This figure is original for this work and is based on data published in Soki et al[20], Wysolmerski JJ[24] and Goltzman D[25].

> mechanisms that promote in CRC cells the invasion, evasion to the cytotoxic effects of current CRC therapies and thus metastasis is decisive for the identification of new markers with the potential to improve early diagnosis and/or to predict prognosis, to predetermine drug resistance and to provide treatment guidelines that include targeted therapies for this disease.

PTHrP PROMOTES CELL CYCLE PROGRESSION, PROLIFERATION AND **MIGRATION OF CRC CELLS**

As mentioned in the Introduction section, we previously observed that PTH exerts anti-tumor effects in Caco-2 cells through PTHR1[32]. Given that PTHrP (1-34) also binds to the same receptor on the plasma membrane [19,21,33], our first objective was to analyze the actions of this fragment in cell lines derived from colorectal tumors and the associated molecular mechanisms. As previously stated, PTHrP is a factor whose mode of action is mainly paracrine, and, for this reason, all our in vitro experiments were performed with the addition of exogenous PTHrP to cells in culture. Regarding the selection of the concentration of this cytokine, we decided to start our investigations employing doses similar to those used with PTH[32] and considering studies carried out in other experimental models[34]. Since we observed that PTH (1-34) (10⁸ M) induced apoptosis in Caco-2 cells[32], we investigated whether PTHrP employed at the same dose (10⁻⁸ M) is able or not to induce this response in this cell line. Surprisingly, PTHrP exerts the opposite effect to PTH, since we obtained evidence that PTHrP through a paracrine pathway increases the survival of Caco-2 cells under apoptotic conditions[35]. According to our findings, it was observed in other tumor cells such as breast, renal and prostate cancer cells that PTHrP also increases the resistance of death through the inhibition of apoptosis[20] It is known that the malignant cell transformation involves enhanced cell proliferation, enhanced cell survival by evasion of apoptosis or a combination of both processes[36]. Considering this important concept and based on our initial and interesting result concerning the PTHrP effect on Caco-2 cells, the following goal was to study further the role of this cytokine employing the same concentration in these tumor cells.

By the implementation of multiple assays, we found that PTHrP (1-34) stimulates the cell cycle progression and proliferation of Caco-2 cells[37,38]. In line with these results, we reported similar effects induced by the cytokine in HCT116 cells, a CRCderived cell line more undifferentiated and aggressive concerning Caco-2 cells, which also expresses PTHR1[39]. Despite the notable differences between Caco-2 cell and



HCT116 cell phenotypes, the molecular mechanisms leading to these responses to the peptide in both CRC cells were similar and implied the activation of well-known deregulated pathways in CRC. Specifically, we found the activation by PTHrP of the non-receptor tyrosine kinase Src, protein kinase C (PKC), phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), protein kinase B (PKB or Akt), extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) 1/2 and p38, both members of the mitogen-activated protein kinases family (MAPK), p90 ribosomal S6 kinase (RSK) and β -catenin signaling pathways in CRC cells[37-40]. Figure 2 shows the molecular mechanisms modulated by PTHrP and the complex cross-talk among the pathways when this cytokine acts on CRC cells. The upstream/downstream relations between the proteins of these cascades were analyzed employing specific inhibitors that block the protein activity. So, using Ro-318220, PP1 and LY294002, which are the inhibitors of PKC, Src and PI3K, respectively, we found that the activity of these three kinases converges in the phosphorylation/activation of Akt in CRC cells exposed to PTHrP. Furthermore, the specific inhibitor of Akt, GSK690693, suppressed the phosphorylation/activation of ERK1/2 MAPK induced by PTHrP, suggesting the role of Akt in the activation of this MAPK[38,39].

Although the upstream cascades that regulate the activation of p38 MAPK by PTHrP are still unknown, we think that the mechanisms involved are triggered immediately after the activation of PTHrP receptor. We suppose this hypothesis because, in CRC cells exposed to PTHrP, we observed that p38 MAPK is phosphorylated and subsequently activated faster than Src, PKC and Akt. More studies are needed to confirm our idea. RSK is a serine/threonine kinase associated with several types of cancer, including CRC. Its activation is complex and involves various signaling pathways such as MAPKs[41]. We found that RSK is activated by PTHrP and to investigate the involvement of ERK1/2 MAPK and p38 MAPK in this activation, we used PD98059 (a specific inhibitor of MEK1/2, which are the upstream kinases of ERK1/2 MAPK) and SB203580 (a p38 MAPK inhibitor). Experimental data revealed that ERK1/2 inhibitor totally blocked the phosphorylation of RSK induced by PTHrP, whereas the inhibition of p38 MAPK did not reverse the effect of PTHrP over RSK phosphorylation. These results indicate that PTHrP activates RSK via ERK1/2 MAPK signaling pathway but not through p38 MAPK[40].

Additionally, as shown in Figure 2, the signaling pathways regulated by PTHrP are responsible for modulating several cell cycle regulators. Our data demonstrated that PTHrP increases the protein expression of cyclin D1, cyclin D-dependent kinase 6 and c-Myc. As PTHrP treatment in CRC cells increases β-catenin protein expression and its subsequent nuclear translocation [38] and as it is known that c-Myc is a target gene of β -catenin[42,43], we suggest that the positive modulation of c-Myc by PTHrP in CRC cells may be via the β -catenin pathway. More experiments are needed to confirm this hypothesis. On the other hand, PTHrP paracrine action diminishes the expression of the following negative cell cycle regulators: p27Kip1, p15INK4B and p53. The inhibition of ERK1/2 MAPK, p38 MAPK, PI3K, Akt and RSK pathways suppressed the changes in the protein expression of all the mentioned molecular markers[37-40]. Other transcription factors related to cell proliferation were also activated by exogenous PTHrP, such as cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB) and activating transcription factor 1 (ATF-1). The pre-incubation of CRC cells with the specific MAPK inhibitors suppressed the activation of these transcription factors induced by PTHrP[38]. Taken together, our results demonstrated that in CRC cells, PTHrP positively modulates cell cycle progression and proliferation through the modulation of several mitogenic pathways such as PI3K, Akt, ERK1/2 MAPK, p38 MAPK and RSK.

In order to assess PTHrP effects in a more complex CRC model, we also performed in vivo investigations. The studies employing subcutaneous murine xenografts of HCT116 cells revealed that the intratumor administration of PTHrP also stimulates ERK 1/2 MAPK pathway among other mitogenic markers. These data validated part of the results that we observed in vitro[39,40]. One difficulty encountered when implementing the study of in vivo models was that xenografts of HCT116 cells grew rapidly in the subcutaneous area of the mice, and this situation led to insufficient blood irrigation in the center of the tumors. This caused some of the tumors to show internal areas of necrosis that were detrimental from the experimental point of view, since we were unable to observe differences in tumor volume growth due to treatment with PTHrP. Due to this, and in order to preserve the welfare of the animals, all of the in vivo assays were forced to finish at 20 d of the initial administration of PTHrP or vehicle solution. Although at the end of the trials the differences between the volumes and weights of tumors from untreated and treated animals were not significant, we are sure that if we had continued the assays the size of the tumors in the mice treated with PTHrP would be higher than that observed in control mice. We support this idea

Novoa Díaz MB et al. PTHrP role in CRC aggressive phenotype



Figure 2 Molecular mechanisms involved in parathyroid hormone-related peptide effects on colorectal cancer cells. Parathyroid hormonerelated peptide (PTHrP) induces cell cycle progression and proliferation of colorectal cancer (CRC) cells through non-receptor tyrosine kinase Src (Src), extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) 1/2 and p38, both members of the mitogen activated protein kinases family (MAPK), PI3K/protein kinase B (Akt), p90 ribosomal S6 kinase (RSK) and β-catenin pathways. This cytokine also promotes CRC cell migration and focal adhesion kinase (FAK) protein expression through ERK/RSK signaling pathway[37-40]. This figure is original for this work and shows the results published in Calvo *et al*[37], Martín *et al*[38], Martín *et al*[39], and Calvo *et al*[40]. ATF-1: Activating transcription factor 1; CREB: cAMP response element binding protein; PI3K: Phosphoinositide 3-kinase;PKC: Protein kinase C; PTHR1: Parathyroid hormone receptor 1.

because we observed that the continued administration of PTHrP in nude mice xenografts increased the protein levels not only of the mentioned ERK 1/2 MAPK but also of Ki67, which is a marker of CRC cell proliferation, and the following markers: Cyclin D1, CREB/ATF-1, RSK[39,40] and others[44,45], which we will mention in the next sections due to their relation with the tumor-associated angiogenesis and invasion.

As several of these studied signaling pathways are also involved in cell migration [46], we then decided to study this process. As shown in Figure 2, we observed that PTHrP enhances the motility of CRC-derived cell lines[40]. However, contrary to the results obtained studying tumor proliferation, the effect of this cytokine on migration was higher in the more aggressive cell line, HCT116, than in Caco-2 cells. Furthermore, our investigations revealed that under PTHrP action, ERK 1/2 MAPK and RSK pathways have a relevant role in the increased expression of the focal adhesion kinase and in the migration of CRC-derived cells (Figure 2)[40].

An aspect that we want to comment is about the experiments we performed at that moment to confirm that our findings were exclusively mediated by PTHrP (1-34) and involved only the activation of PTHR1. We used an antibody against PTHR1 to block the PTHrP/PTHR1 interaction and then we evaluated the status of the active ERK1/2 under these conditions since this is a kinase that is involved in most of the processes induced by PTHrP and evaluated by us. We found that the antibody against PTHR1 totally suppressed the response of both Caco-2 cells and HCT116 cells to PTHrP, indicating that ERK activation in cells derived from CRC is due PTHrP/PTHR1 interaction.

Together, these results confirmed that PTHrP is not only involved in the humoral hypercalcemia syndrome but also participates in other responses that may contribute to the progression of CRC. Besides, although PTH and PTHrP interact with the same receptor, these ligands exert opposite effects on intestinal tumor cells. This fact is today explained by the ability of PTHR1 to adopt two different active conformations in response to PTH or PTHrP binding, which will differ markedly in the signaling pathway triggered[47].

PTHrP IS INVOLVED IN THE CHEMORESISTANCE OF CRC CELLS

The incidence and mortality rates related to CRC have decreased in the last decades thanks to the implementation of prevention programs, the early diagnoses by regular testing starting at age 55 and the development of new therapies [48]. Despite all these efforts, late diagnoses are very frequent, and 20% of cases present severe symptoms and a poor or non-existent response to therapy regimens, implying poor survival[15, 49-52]. In addition to this situation, in the last decade, there has been an increase in the detection of CRC in patients younger than 55 of age and the appearance of tumor subtypes with poor response to the currently employed treatments^[53]. The processes that we have mentioned and analyzed in the previous section suggested that PTHrP can participate in other events associated with the malignant behavior of CRC cells. Since the tumor progress to the most advanced stages mostly implicates the acquisition of resistance to chemotherapy, our next investigations focused to elucidate whether PTHrP also participates in the chemoresistance to drugs commonly used in CRC therapy. One of the drugs most used as first and second-line chemotherapy for advanced or recurrent CRC is Irinotecan (also denominated CPT-11). The combination of CPT-11 with other drugs has shown to increase significantly the survival of patients who have not responded to the initial treatment[54,55]. However, resistance to these improved chemotherapeutic schemes has also been registered [55,56]. As we mentioned earlier, several mechanisms are involved in the development of drug resistance by tumor cells. Regarding recent evidence, the EMT program, the induction of CSC properties and angiogenesis stand out as key events in this process^[57]. In a process known as EMT, tumor cells change their morphology acquiring a mesenchymal phenotype to evade the cytotoxic effects of the therapy[58]. In addition to these morphological changes, neoplastic cells acquire CSC properties. These cells are capable of maintaining their population and differentiate into several types of tumor cells, favoring tumorigenesis, the metastatic process, drug resistance and disease recurrence[59,60]. Furthermore, the formation of new vasculature from preexisting ones, a process known as angiogenesis, is essential not only for tumor growth but also to drug delivery. Factors associated with this neovascularization, such as hypoxia-inducible factor 1-alpha (HIF-1α), may participate in drug resistance[61]. The main processes that participate in CRC chemoresistance are summarized in Figure 3.

The concept of PTHrP decreasing the sensitivity to therapeutic drugs in CRCderived cells had not been described at the time that we started our studies related to chemoresistance. Also, there was only limited information about the effect of this cytokine on the induction of chemoresistance in other tumor cells[26,62]. Considering this background, we decided to study whether PTHrP may be an underlying factor in the observed chemoresistance to CPT-11. To achieve this objective, Caco-2 and HCT116 cell lines were treated with PTHrP followed by exposure to CPT-11 (10 µM). We found that the exogenous addition of the peptide attenuated the cytotoxic effect of the cytostatic agent in both cell lines. These results suggest that PTHrP favors the chemoresistance of CRC cells to CPT-11. Furthermore, ERK 1/2 MAPK, an enzyme that we mentioned in the previous section due to its involvement in the proliferation and migration of CRC cells, also participates in this pro-tumor response[39]. In line with our results, other researchers reported that the activation of ERK 1/2 MAPK in the HCT116 cell line can generate resistance to other antitumor agents, such as oxaliplatin[63].

So far, we could demonstrate the PTHrP-induced resistance to topoisomerase inhibitors such as CPT-11. The question that immediately emerged after this analysis was whether this cytokine also exerts resistance to other kinds of anti-tumor drugs or a combination of them. Investigations involving the participation of other signaling pathways and the resistance to other drugs in the treatment of CRC, such as oxaliplatin and 5-fluorouracil, are actually in study in our laboratory. This information will be relevant in determining to what extent PTHrP is able to promote drug resistance

EFFECTS OF PTHrP ON TUMOR-ASSOCIATED ANGIOGENESIS

As previously mentioned, tumor angiogenesis is one of the main mechanisms by which tumors can generate blood vessels and is an essential process for cancer growth and metastasis that can influence therapeutic effectiveness. It is highly regulated by a fine balance between pro-angiogenic and anti-angiogenic factors and is modulated by different signaling pathways. In cancer this balance is lost due to an increased release



Novoa Díaz MB et al. PTHrP role in CRC aggressive phenotype



Figure 3 Events that promote an aggressive phenotype on colorectal cancer cells and are related to chemotherapeutic drug resistance and treatment failure. CRC: Colorectal cancer; CSC: Cancer stem cell; EMT: Epithelial to mesenchymal transition.

of pro-angiogenic factors, such as the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), that are produced by tumor cells and the tumor microenvironment, stimulating endothelial cells and promoting tumor angiogenesis[64]. Because of this imbalance, the tumor vessels do not form completely, are abnormal, tortuous, irregular, dilated and permeable, have weak unions, few pericytes and incomplete basal membrane and do not differ in venules, capillaries or arterioles. In addition, blood lakes are formed, and thus the flow becomes irregular, slow and oscillating, a fact that leads to a decrease in oxygen levels and can contribute to the difficulty of successful therapy[65].

Based on this background and our previous results obtained during the years 2013 to 2018, we initially set out to explore whether PTHrP regulates the expression of proangiogenic factors in Caco-2 and HCT 116 cell lines to evaluate the effect of this cytokine in the angiogenesis associated to tumor progression. We observed that PTHrP increases messenger RNA levels of VEGF, HIF-1a and matrix metalloproteinase 9 via ERK1/2 and PI3K/Akt pathways in both cell lines. Moreover, and as we mentioned in the previous section, we evidenced increased levels of VEGF in HCT116 xenograft tumors treated with PTHrP concerning to control tumors. These results were complemented with the presence of cells forming structures with characteristics of neoformed vessels and stained positively for the vascular endothelial marker cluster of differentiation 31[44]. The ability to distinguish quantitatively between tumor neovascularization and pre-existing vessels is important because these data provide more accurate information in the assessment of tumor angiogenesis. Altogether, these results suggested a pro-angiogenic role of PTHrP in CRC. In line with our results, other authors had found that PTHrP can modulate the expression of factors involved in angiogenesis in tumor cells, resulting in the stimulation of this process. This cytokine stimulates VEGF expression in MDA-MB-231 cells from breast cancer via protein kinase A, PKC, ERK 1/2 MAPK and p38 MAPK signaling pathways, and this tumor cell response increased the proliferation and migration of endothelial HUVECs cells [66]. PTHrP modulates the expression of other factors involved in the angiogenesis associated with breast tumors such as the connective tissue growth factor (CTGF/CCN2)[67] and the factor VIII[22]. Moreover, PTHrP can induce the expression of the angiogenic factor interleukin-8 in PCa prostate cancer cells[68].

Our findings suggested an interaction between tumor cells and their microenvironment through pro-angiogenic factors. So, we decided to continue these investigations to evaluate further the molecular crosstalk between tumor cells and endothelial cells. From this goal, we employed conditioned media from CRC tumor cells (TCMs) and indirect co-culture with transwell inserts, and we incorporated the HMEC-1 cell line as an endothelial cell model. We found that the TCMs from colorectal cancer cells exposed to PTHrP exhibit increased proliferation, migratory capacity and formation of tube-like structures of these endothelial cells[44]. Besides, TCMs that were pre-



incubated with the anti-VEGF antibody decreased the stimulating effects of TCMs on endothelial cells[44]. This finding indicates that PTHrP increases the expression of VEGF in Caco-2 cells and HCT116 cells with its subsequent release into the culture medium. This factor in turn exerts its pro-angiogenic effects on endothelial cells. These data broadened the view concerning to the mechanism of action of PTHrP since this cytokine not only acts directly on CRC cells but also exerts its effects acting as a mediator between the tumor and its microenvironment (Figure 4).

Until that moment the progress of our research had demonstrated that PTHrP exerts its effects on the endothelial cells in a tumor cell-dependent manner. Despite the available literature mentioned earlier in this work [22,66,67] that demonstrated, like our research, a pro-angiogenic role of PTHrP, other authors had suggested an inhibitory role for this cytokine in this process^[69]. In view of this controversial information, our next challenge was to evaluate if PTHrP acting directly on the endothelial cells also promotes angiogenesis. First, we evidenced the presence of PTHR1 in HMEC-1 cells. Then, we observed that PTHrP increases the phosphorylation of ERK 1/2 MAPK and the proliferation of these endothelial cells. Nevertheless, this cytokine did not stimulate the migration or tube formation of HMEC-1 cells[44]. Assays performed to evaluate cell motility and tube formation on a matrix are widely used to study angiogenesis in vitro[70]. However, it would be necessary to carry out ex vivo or in vivo assays to study further if PTHrP has or not a direct action on endothelial cells with the aim to promote angiogenesis. Using xenografts of HCT116, we cannot discern whether the effect observed in vessel formation is due to the direct or indirect role of PTHrP. We plan to use in the future other experimental models to continue the study of this part of our project.

EFFECTS OF PTHrP ON THE MODULATION OF EMT PROGRAM AND OTHER EVENTS ASSOCIATED WITH INVASION

The fact that PTHrP promotes the chemoresistance of CRC cells and the angiogenesis associated with these tumor cells led us to explore if this cytokine is also involved in other events associated with tumor progression. The process of invasion requires the acquisition of characteristics by tumor cells and the presence of various environmental factors that participate in the remodeling of extracellular matrix, such as matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs)[71]. Therefore, we focalized in the study of MMP-7 because it is overexpressed in 80% of patients with CRC[71], and we found that the treatment with PTHrP induces an increase in MMP-7 transcription in CRC cells. In view of this, our next goal was to investigate if the CRC cells undergo morphological changes under PTHrP action that are related to events associated with tumor progression. EMT is a cellular program that is observed in embryonic development, tissue remodeling and wound healing, and it has also been established as a crucial step in the progression of different tumors. As mentioned, during EMT, epithelial cells reduce intercellular adhesion and acquire mesenchymal properties that increase their migration and invasion capacity, recognized characteristics of tumor cells[58]. The results from the study of the EMT program were incorporated in our work recently accepted for publication^[45]. In this manuscript, we reported that PTHrP modulates the expression of factors and favored morphological changes associated with EMT in the CRC-derived HCT116 cell line (Figure 5); we also show that the key molecular mechanisms associated with EMT observed in this cell line in response to PTHrP were not found in the more differentiated and less aggressive Caco-2 cells. The difference in the response of both CRC-derived cell lines raises an interesting new scenario for the action of PTHrP where its effect would depend on the different aggressiveness of the cell line.

Our findings described herein showed that PTHrP through a paracrine manner is involved in events related to the aggressive behavior of CRC cells. The fact that this cytokine establishes a communication between CRC cells and endothelial HMEC cells through molecular factors promoting tumor-associated angiogenesis (see Figure 4), motivated us in this last time to continue evaluating how PTHrP promotes the interaction between the tumor cell and cells from its microenvironment. In our recent work^[45] we demonstrated that this cytokine acts on these endothelial cells promoting the release of factors that contribute to EMT program in CRC-derived cells (Figure 5).

After investigating the effects of PTHrP on the EMT program, we began to inquire about other programs strictly associated with malignant progression and chemoresistance, such as CSC. The evidence suggests that the EMT program is tightly associated with the CSC phenotype. This process is recognized for altering not only the



Novoa Díaz MB et al. PTHrP role in CRC aggressive phenotype



Figure 4 Parathyroid hormone-related peptide induces tumor-associated angiogenesis through the pro-angiogenic factor vascular endothelial growth factor released from colorectal cancer cells. This figure is original for this work and shows results published in Calvo et al[44]. PTHrP: Parathyroid hormone-related peptide; VEGF: Vascular endothelial growth factor.

> phenotype of the tumor cells but its microenvironment, inducing the initiation of CSC and regulating their features [13,14]. Recent findings from our research group suggest that, in CRC-derived cells, PTHrP modulates the protein expression of cell surface markers widely linked to colon CSC, possibly participating in the initiation and reprogramming of this cell subpopulation. Accumulating evidence associates these cells with resistance to cytotoxic drugs through several mechanisms^[15].

> Given all these results, we postulate that PTHrP participates in the modulation of several events related to an aggressive phenotype of colorectal tumor cells. The action of autocrine and paracrine factors derived from the tumor and their stroma can promote several events contributing to the phenotypic and genetic heterogeneity of tumor cells and affecting the response to currently used treatments.

> Together, these investigations made it possible to project PTHrP as a mediator in the tumor microenvironment and delineate new lines of research.

FUTURE APPROACHES OF PTHrP

Despite the contributions from our research group regarding the role of PTHrP in the modulation of events associated with the aggressive phenotype of CRC cells, we consider that other key aspects of the action of this cytokine are necessary to evaluate. In fact, we are now designing new experiments to analyze if PTHrP also confers chemoresistance to other drugs for CRC treatment and to elucidate how this cytokine contributes to the aggressive behavior of CRC cells through its action on the TME. Another challenge in our project is to analyze the clinical relevance of our observations.

The TME is a factor that is acquiring more and more evidence regarding its relevant role in the progression of CRC and drug resistance^[72]. Solid tumors consist of tumor cells that are surrounded by a stroma composed of a variety of cells such as fibroblasts, myofibroblasts, endothelial cells, lymphocytes, mast cells and macrophages. The stroma interacts with tumor cells through cytokines, integrins and proteases to influence functions such as proliferation, apoptosis, migration and angiogenesis[73]. Although it is well defined that PTHrP is expressed by tumor cells in CRC[74-76], it is still unknown the sources from the TME where PTHrP is produced and secreted. The fact that PTHrP is expressed in the stromal cells of other types of tumors contributing





Figure 5 Parathyroid hormone-related peptide establishes a communication between colorectal cancer cells and endothelial HMEC cells through molecular factors modulating markers expression and morphological changes associated with cellular programs that promote the invasive phenotype in HCT116 cells. This figure is original for this work and shows results published in Carriere et al[45]. EMT: Epithelial to mesenchymal transition; PTHrP: Parathyroid hormone-related peptide.

> to their aggressive behavior [77,78] supports the hypothesis that the cytokine derived from the TME may play a role in the pathogenesis and progression of CRC. Perhaps PTHrP from TME through a paracrine manner also induces its own expression in tumor cells. The influence of the TME in the expression of PTHrP in tumor cells was shown in the work of Yan and collaborators [79]; they reported that the cytokine TGF- β derived from the TME stimulated the secretion of PTHrP from prostate cancer cells promoting the progression of the disease.

> As we mentioned in previous sections of this work, our approaches recently revealed that PTHrP, through molecular factors, establishes a communication between CRC cells and endothelial cells derived from TME that leads to the promotion of events related to the aggressive behavior of tumor cells[44,45]. Despite the advances by our research group highlighting the impact of PTHrP on TME cells, it still remains to study key aspects of the action of this peptide, especially regarding the origin of PTHrP in the tumor niche and its effect on CRC cells through its influence on other types of TME cells and also on the ECM.

> According to this, we are now planning to study the chemoresistance and other events associated with the aggressive behavior of CRC cells with the focus on the role of TME to understand further the implication of PTHrP in this complex process.

> All the experimental models that we used heretofore allowed us to evaluate the signaling pathways triggered as well as the molecular and phenotypic changes in response to PTHrP. Despite this, to evaluate functional aspects regarding TME and drug therapy, we consider it relevant to implement new techniques and models to extrapolate reliably these results. We recognize that two-dimensional in vitro cultures present several limitations when studying the interaction networks of TME and drug resistance since they do not represent the three-dimensional character of the tissues. Considering this aspect and following the National Institutes of Health standards for the use and care of laboratory animals that seek to reduce the use of experimental animals, we will perform our next experiments incorporating cell co-cultures in our experimental models. We planned to do new experiments using several tumor cell lines derived from CRC co-cultured with stromal cells (such as fibroblasts, endothelial cells and macrophages) in a three-dimensional model of spheroids to evaluate the complex interaction between neoplastic cells and TME cells under PTHrP action. To validate the results obtained in these experiments, it will be necessary to implement



new *in vivo* methods that allow us to evaluate the drug resistance and the progression of angiogenesis, invasion and malignancy programs considering the impact of tumor stroma. Athymic nude mice have been very useful so far since they have allowed us to extrapolate the results observed in the cell lines to a complete organism. Nevertheless, this model represents a challenge since the deficient immune response of these animals makes it difficult to assess the interactions between the tumor and the stroma; the subcutaneous xenograft models are limited because tumors cells interact poorly with the surrounding stroma and also, they do not metastasize. An alternative model is the co-injection of tumor and stromal cells with matrigel or the orthotopic model.

Another aspect that we decided to evaluate is the clinical relevance of our *in vitro* and *in vivo* results by a retrospective study that is currently in process. To this end, we are using diagnostic biopsies preserved in paraffin plugs from patients who received the diagnosis of CRC and subsequently adjuvant chemotherapy. The objective of this part of our project is to correlate the expression of PTHrP and other markers (that were relevant in the cell and animal models studied by us) with the characteristics of the tumor, the tumor response to the established treatment, the progression-free time and the overall survival of the CRC patient in order to identify PTHrP and its effectors as possible prognostic markers and/or predictive of CRC. In these retrospective studies, we will analyze 300 to 400 samples to consider the data as statistically significant. These samples are from the Hospital Provincial de Neuquén (Province of Neuquén, Argentina) and from the Hospital Dr. José Penna, Bahia Blanca (Province of Buenos Aires, Argentina), which are two hospitals with a high attendance of patients, and therefore we consider that our work will have a regional scope because we will evaluate biopsies of CRC patients from two different provinces of our country.

Following our proposed studies in the clinical context, we plan to resort to strategies such as *in silico* modeling methods because they are tools that allow a comprehensive approach of published genomic and proteomic data related to CRC progression and can predict the clinical efficacy of treatments. It is clear that innovative models are required to translate data involving biological and genomic/proteomic networks into suitable therapeutic schemes. With this approach, we plan to evaluate our experimental system against available databases to contrast our findings and predict the effect of PTHrP in the response of patients to the chemotherapy employed.

CONCLUSION

Recent publications denote the importance of the tumor microenvironment in the response in different stages of CRC[80]. It is known that cytokines in the tumor stroma critically influence the development and progression of CRC by direct stimulation of neoplastic cells or by altering the function and activity of cells in the microenvironment[81].

These antecedents, together with the promising results obtained by our research group throughout these years, allow us to hypothesize that PTHrP is a cytokine that acts through a paracrine manner to play an important role in the acquisition of an aggressive phenotype of intestinal tumor cells. By its action on CRC cells and on its microenvironment, this peptide promotes an interaction between cells from the tumor niche favoring the tumor aggressive behavior. Our findings suggest that PTHrP and its effectors could be involved in the tumorigenesis and/or progress of CRC disease and also could influence the success of chemotherapeutic treatment.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank Silvana Gigola for her helpful advice. Being an English Professor graduated from Universidad Nacional de Quilmes (Argentina) and currently working at Instituto Superior Juan XXIII (from Bahia Blanca city, Argentina), she revised the paper and made useful comments regarding spelling, grammar and punctuation of this manuscript. Novoa Díaz MB, Martín MJ and Carriere PM appreciate CONICET for the fellowships.

REFERENCES



Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin 2020; 70: 7-30 [PMID:
31912902 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21590]

- Sagaert X, Vanstapel A, Verbeek S. Tumor Heterogeneity in Colorectal Cancer: What Do We Know 2 So Far? Pathobiology 2018; 85: 72-84 [PMID: 29414818 DOI: 10.1159/000486721]
- 3 Cappell MS. Pathophysiology, clinical presentation, and management of colon cancer. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2008; 37: 1-24, v [PMID: 18313537 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2007.12.002]
- 4 Koliaraki V, Pallangyo CK, Greten FR, Kollias G. Mesenchymal Cells in Colon Cancer. Gastroenterology 2017; 152: 964-979 [PMID: 28111227 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2016.11.049]
- Geramizadeh B, Robertson S. Serrated Polyps of Colon and Rectum: a Clinicopathologic Review. J 5 Gastrointest Cancer 2017; 48: 291-298 [PMID: 28639142 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-017-9977-y]
- Valès S, Bacola G, Biraud M, Touvron M, Bessard A, Geraldo F, Dougherty KA, Lashani S, Bossard 6 C, Flamant M, Duchalais E, Marionneau-Lambot S, Oullier T, Oliver L, Neunlist M, Vallette FM, Van Landeghem L. Tumor cells hijack enteric glia to activate colon cancer stem cells and stimulate tumorigenesis. EBioMedicine 2019; 49: 172-188 [PMID: 31662289 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.09.045]
- Tauriello DV, Calon A, Lonardo E, Batlle E. Determinants of metastatic competency in colorectal 7 cancer. Mol Oncol 2017; 11: 97-119 [PMID: 28085225 DOI: 10.1002/1878-0261.12018]
- Yahaya MAF, Lila MAM, Ismail S, Zainol M, Afizan NARNM. Tumour-Associated Macrophages (TAMs) in Colon Cancer and How to Reeducate Them. J Immunol Res 2019; 2019: 2368249 [PMID: 30931335 DOI: 10.1155/2019/2368249]
- 9 Sandberg TP, Stuart MPME, Oosting J, Tollenaar RAEM, Sier CFM, Mesker WE. Increased expression of cancer-associated fibroblast markers at the invasive front and its association with tumorstroma ratio in colorectal cancer. BMC Cancer 2019; 19: 284 [PMID: 30922247 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-019-5462-2]
- 10 Unterleuthner D, Neuhold P, Schwarz K, Janker L, Neuditschko B, Nivarthi H, Crncec I, Kramer N, Unger C, Hengstschläger M, Eferl R, Moriggl R, Sommergruber W, Gerner C, Dolznig H. Cancerassociated fibroblast-derived WNT2 increases tumor angiogenesis in colon cancer. Angiogenesis 2020; 23: 159-177 [PMID: 31667643 DOI: 10.1007/s10456-019-09688-8]
- Hanahan D, Coussens LM. Accessories to the crime: functions of cells recruited to the tumor 11 microenvironment. Cancer Cell 2012; 21: 309-322 [PMID: 22439926 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccr.2012.02.022]
- 12 Brauchle E, Kasper J, Daum R, Schierbaum N, Falch C, Kirschniak A, Schäffer TE, Schenke-Layland K. Biomechanical and biomolecular characterization of extracellular matrix structures in human colon carcinomas. Matrix Biol 2018; 68-69: 180-193 [PMID: 29605717 DOI: 10.1016/j.matbio.2018.03.016]
- Qian Y, Wu X, Yokoyama Y, Okuzaki D, Taguchi M, Hirose H, Wang J, Hata T, Inoue A, Hiraki M, Ohtsuka M, Takahashi H, Haraguchi N, Mizushima T, Tanaka S, Mori M, Yamamoto H. E-cadherin-Fc chimera protein matrix enhances cancer stem-like properties and induces mesenchymal features in colon cancer cells. Cancer Sci 2019; 110: 3520-3532 [PMID: 31505062 DOI: 10.1111/cas.14193]
- Ning X, Wang C, Zhang M, Wang K. Ectopic Expression of miR-147 Inhibits Stem Cell Marker and 14 Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT)-Related Protein Expression in Colon Cancer Cells. Oncol Res 2019; 27: 399-406 [PMID: 29426374 DOI: 10.3727/096504018X15179675206495]
- Hatano Y, Fukuda S, Hisamatsu K, Hirata A, Hara A, Tomita H. Multifaceted Interpretation of Colon 15 Cancer Stem Cells. Int J Mol Sci 2017; 18 [PMID: 28678194 DOI: 10.3390/ijms18071446]
- 16 Liu Z, Qi L, Li Y, Zhao X, Sun B. VEGFR2 regulates endothelial differentiation of colon cancer cells. BMC Cancer 2017; 17: 593 [PMID: 28854900 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-017-3578-9]
- 17 McCauley LK, Martin TJ. Twenty-five years of PTHrP progress: from cancer hormone to multifunctional cytokine. J Bone Miner Res 2012; 27: 1231-1239 [PMID: 22549910 DOI: 10.1002/jbmr.1617]
- Khundmiri SJ, Murray RD, Lederer E. PTH and Vitamin D. Compr Physiol 2016; 6: 561-601 18 [PMID: 27065162 DOI: 10.1002/cphy.c140071]
- 19 Naafs MA. Parathyroid Hormone Related Peptide (PTHrP): A Mini-Review. Endocrinol Int J 2017; 5 [DOI: 10.15406/emij.2017.05.00139]
- Soki FN, Park SI, McCauley LK. The multifaceted actions of PTHrP in skeletal metastasis. Future 20 Oncol 2012; 8: 803-817 [PMID: 22830401 DOI: 10.2217/fon.12.76]
- Zhang R, Li J, Assaker G, Camirand A, Sabri S, Karaplis AC, Kremer R. Parathyroid Hormone-21 Related Protein (PTHrP): An Emerging Target in Cancer Progression and Metastasis. Adv Exp Med Biol 2019; 1164: 161-178 [PMID: 31576548 DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-22254-3_13]
- Li J, Karaplis AC, Huang DC, Siegel PM, Camirand A, Yang XF, Muller WJ, Kremer R. PTHrP 22 drives breast tumor initiation, progression, and metastasis in mice and is a potential therapy target. J Clin Invest 2011; 121: 4655-4669 [PMID: 22056386 DOI: 10.1172/JCI46134]
- 23 Sourbier C, Massfelder T. Parathyroid hormone-related protein in human renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Lett 2006; 240: 170-182 [PMID: 16223565 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2005.08.020]
- 24 Wysolmerski JJ. Parathyroid hormone-related protein: an update. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012; 97: 2947-2956 [PMID: 22745236 DOI: 10.1210/jc.2012-2142]
- 25 Goltzman D. Nonparathyroid Hypercalcemia. Front Horm Res 2019; 51: 77-90 [PMID: 30641526 DOI: 10.1159/000491040]
- Gagiannis S, Müller M, Uhlemann S, Koch A, Melino G, Krammer PH, Nawroth PP, Brune M, 26 Schilling T. Parathyroid hormone-related protein confers chemoresistance by blocking apoptosis signaling via death receptors and mitochondria. Int J Cancer 2009; 125: 1551-1557 [PMID: 19507249



DOI: 10.1002/iic.244711

- Watson PH, Fraher LJ, Hendy GN, Chung UI, Kisiel M, Natale BV, Hodsman AB. Nuclear 27 localization of the type 1 PTH/PTHrP receptor in rat tissues. J Bone Miner Res 2000; 15: 1033-1044 [PMID: 10841172 DOI: 10.1359/jbmr.2000.15.6.1033]
- 28 Shen X, Mula RV, Evers BM, Falzon M. Increased cell survival, migration, invasion, and Akt expression in PTHrP-overexpressing LoVo colon cancer cell lines. Regul Pept 2007; 141: 61-72 [PMID: 17276526 DOI: 10.1016/j.regpep.2006.12.017]
- 29 Shen X, Falzon M. PTH-related protein enhances LoVo colon cancer cell proliferation, adhesion, and integrin expression. Regul Pept 2005; 125: 17-27 [PMID: 15582709 DOI: 10.1016/j.regpep.2004.07.025]
- 30 Mula RV, Bhatia V, Falzon M. PTHrP promotes colon cancer cell migration and invasion in an integrin α6β4-dependent manner through activation of Rac1. Cancer Lett 2010; 298: 119-127 [PMID: 20637541 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2010.06.009]
- Bhatia V, Saini MK, Falzon M. Nuclear PTHrP targeting regulates PTHrP secretion and enhances 31 LoVo cell growth and survival. Regul Pept 2009; 158: 149-155 [PMID: 19616583 DOI: 10.1016/j.regpep.2009.07.008]
- 32 Calvo N, de Boland AR, Gentili C. PTH inactivates the AKT survival pathway in the colonic cell line Caco-2. Biochim Biophys Acta 2010; 1803: 343-351 [PMID: 20005908 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2009.11.011]
- Esbrit P, Alcaraz MJ. Current perspectives on parathyroid hormone (PTH) and PTH-related protein 33 (PTHrP) as bone anabolic therapies. Biochem Pharmacol 2013; 85: 1417-1423 [PMID: 23500550 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2013.03.002]
- 34 Beier F, Ali Z, Mok D, Taylor AC, Leask T, Albanese C, Pestell RG, LuValle P. TGFbeta and PTHrP control chondrocyte proliferation by activating cyclin D1 expression. Mol Biol Cell 2001; 12: 3852-3863 [PMID: 11739785 DOI: 10.1091/mbc.12.12.3852]
- Lezcano V, Gentili C, de Boland AR. Role of PTHrP in human intestinal Caco-2 cell response to 35 oxidative stress. Biochim Biophys Acta 2013; 1833: 2834-2843 [PMID: 23845990 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2013.06.029
- 36 Kaufmann SH, Gores GJ. Apoptosis in cancer: cause and cure. Bioessays 2000; 22: 1007-1017 [PMID: 11056477 DOI: 10.1002/1521-1878(200011)22:11<1007::AID-BIES7>3.0.CO;2-4]
- 37 Calvo N, Martín MJ, de Boland AR, Gentili C. Involvement of ERK1/2, p38 MAPK, and PI3K/Akt signaling pathways in the regulation of cell cycle progression by PTHrP in colon adenocarcinoma cells. Biochem Cell Biol 2014; 92: 305-315 [PMID: 25051885 DOI: 10.1139/bcb-2013-0106]
- Martín MJ, Calvo N, de Boland AR, Gentili C. Molecular mechanisms associated with PTHrP-38 induced proliferation of colon cancer cells. J Cell Biochem 2014; 115: 2133-2145 [PMID: 25053227 DOI: 10.1002/jcb.24890]
- Martín MJ, Gigola G, Zwenger A, Carriquiriborde M, Gentil F, Gentili C. Potential therapeutic 39 targets for growth arrest of colorectal cancer cells exposed to PTHrP. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2018; 478: 32-44 [PMID: 30009852 DOI: 10.1016/j.mce.2018.07.005]
- Calvo N, Carriere P, Martin MJ, Gentili C. RSK activation via ERK modulates human colon cancer 40 cells response to PTHrP. J Mol Endocrinol 2017; 59: 13-27 [PMID: 28385776 DOI: 10.1530/JME-16-0216]
- 41 Cronin R, Brooke GN, Prischi F. The role of the p90 ribosomal S6 kinase family in prostate cancer progression and therapy resistance. Oncogene 2021; 40: 3775-3785 [PMID: 33972681 DOI: 10.1038/s41388-021-01810-9
- 42 Ren L, Zhou T, Wang Y, Wu Y, Xu H, Liu J, Dong X, Yi F, Guo Q, Wang Z, Li X, Bai N, Guo W, Guo M, Jiang B, Wu X, Feng Y, Song X, Zhang S, Zhao Y, Cao L, Han S, Xing C. RNF8 induces β catenin-mediated c-Myc expression and promotes colon cancer proliferation. Int J Biol Sci 2020; 16: 2051-2062 [PMID: 32549753 DOI: 10.7150/ijbs.44119]
- Shang S, Hua F, Hu ZW. The regulation of β-catenin activity and function in cancer: therapeutic 43 opportunities. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 33972-33989 [PMID: 28430641 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.15687]
- 44 Calvo N, Carriere P, Martín MJ, Gigola G, Gentili C. PTHrP treatment of colon cancer cells promotes tumor associated-angiogenesis by the effect of VEGF. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2019; 483: 50-63 [PMID: 30639585 DOI: 10.1016/j.mce.2019.01.005]
- Carriere P, Calvo N, Novoa Díaz MB, Lopez-Moncada F, Herrera A, Torres MJ, Alonso E, Gandini 45 NA, Gigola G, Contreras HR, Gentili C. Role of SPARC in the epithelial-mesenchymal transition induced by PTHrP in human colon cancer cells. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2021; 530: 111253 [PMID: 33781836 DOI: 10.1016/j.mce.2021.111253]
- 46 Martínez-Martínez D, Toledo Lobo MV, Baquero P, Ropero S, Angulo JC, Chiloeches A, Lasa M. Downregulation of Snail by DUSP1 Impairs Cell Migration and Invasion through the Inactivation of JNK and ERK and Is Useful as a Predictive Factor in the Prognosis of Prostate Cancer. Cancers (Basel) 2021; 13 [PMID: 33800291 DOI: 10.3390/cancers13051158]
- Sutkeviciute I, Clark LJ, White AD, Gardella TJ, Vilardaga JP. PTH/PTHrP Receptor Signaling, 47 Allostery, and Structures. Trends Endocrinol Metab 2019; 30: 860-874 [PMID: 31699241 DOI: 10.1016/j.tem.2019.07.0111
- 48 Benson AB, Venook AP, Al-Hawary MM, Cederquist L, Chen YJ, Ciombor KK, Cohen S, Cooper HS, Deming D, Engstrom PF, Garrido-Laguna I, Grem JL, Grothey A, Hochster HS, Hoffe S, Hunt S, Kamel A, Kirilcuk N, Krishnamurthi S, Messersmith WA, Meyerhardt J, Miller ED, Mulcahy MF, Murphy JD, Nurkin S, Saltz L, Sharma S, Shibata D, Skibber JM, Sofocleous CT, Stoffel EM,



Stotsky-Himelfarb E, Willett CG, Wuthrick E, Gregory KM, Freedman-Cass DA. NCCN Guidelines Insights: Colon Cancer, Version 2.2018. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2018; 16: 359-369 [PMID: 29632055 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2018.0021]

- 49 Xiong S, Xiao GW. Reverting doxorubicin resistance in colon cancer by targeting a key signaling protein, steroid receptor coactivator. Exp Ther Med 2018; 15: 3751-3758 [PMID: 29581735 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2018.5912
- Martini G, Troiani T, Cardone C, Vitiello P, Sforza V, Ciardiello D, Napolitano S, Della Corte CM, 50 Morgillo F, Raucci A, Cuomo A, Selvaggi F, Ciardiello F, Martinelli E. Present and future of metastatic colorectal cancer treatment: A review of new candidate targets. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 4675-4688 [PMID: 28765689 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i26.4675]
- 51 Villalba M, Evans SR, Vidal-Vanaclocha F, Calvo A. Role of TGF-β in metastatic colon cancer: it is finally time for targeted therapy. Cell Tissue Res 2017; 370: 29-39 [PMID: 28560691 DOI: 10.1007/s00441-017-2633-9]
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin 2016; 66: 7-30 [PMID: 52 26742998 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21332]
- Li J, Huang L, Zhao H, Yan Y, Lu J. The Role of Interleukins in Colorectal Cancer. Int J Biol Sci 53 2020; 16: 2323-2339 [PMID: 32760201 DOI: 10.7150/ijbs.46651]
- Mocellin S, Baretta Z, Roqué I Figuls M, Solà I, Martin-Richard M, Hallum S, Bonfill Cosp X. 54 Second-line systemic therapy for metastatic colorectal cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017; 1: CD006875 [PMID: 28128439 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD006875.pub3]
- Li Q, Liu Y, Zhang HM, Huang YP, Wang TY, Li DS, Sun HZ. Influence of DPYD Genetic 55 Polymorphisms on 5-Fluorouracil Toxicities in Patients with Colorectal Cancer: A Meta-Analysis. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2014; 2014: 827989 [PMID: 25614737 DOI: 10.1155/2014/827989]
- Erdem ZN, Schwarz S, Drev D, Heinzle C, Reti A, Heffeter P, Hudec X, Holzmann K, Grasl-Kraupp 56 B, Berger W, Grusch M, Marian B. Irinotecan Upregulates Fibroblast Growth Factor Receptor 3 Expression in Colorectal Cancer Cells, Which Mitigates Irinotecan-Induced Apoptosis. Transl Oncol 2017; 10: 332-339 [PMID: 28340475 DOI: 10.1016/j.tranon.2017.02.004]
- 57 Tsoumas D, Nikou S, Giannopoulou E, Champeris Tsaniras S, Sirinian C, Maroulis I, Taraviras S, Zolota V, Kalofonos HP, Bravou V. ILK Expression in Colorectal Cancer Is Associated with EMT, Cancer Stem Cell Markers and Chemoresistance. Cancer Genomics Proteomics 2018; 15: 127-141 [PMID: 29496692 DOI: 10.21873/cgp.20071]
- Chou YS, Yang MH. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition-related factors in solid tumor and 58 hematological malignancy. J Chin Med Assoc 2015; 78: 438-445 [PMID: 26078096 DOI: 10.1016/i.jcma.2015.05.002]
- Zhu P, Fan Z. Cancer stem cells and tumorigenesis. Biophys Rep 2018; 4: 178-188 [PMID: 30310855 59 DOI: 10.1007/s41048-018-0062-21
- Clevers H. The cancer stem cell: premises, promises and challenges. Nat Med 2011; 17: 313-319 60 [PMID: 21386835 DOI: 10.1038/nm.2304]
- 61 Sun J, Shi L, Xiao T, Xue J, Li J, Wang P, Wu L, Dai X, Ni X, Liu Q. microRNA-21, via the HIF-1α /VEGF signaling pathway, is involved in arsenite-induced hepatic fibrosis through aberrant cross-talk of hepatocytes and hepatic stellate cells. Chemosphere 2021; 266: 129177 [PMID: 33310519 DOI: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.129177
- Cui Y, Sun Y, Hu S, Luo J, Li L, Li X, Yeh S, Jin J, Chang C. Neuroendocrine prostate cancer 62 (NEPCa) increased the neighboring PCa chemoresistance via altering the PTHrP/p38/Hsp27/androgen receptor (AR)/p21 signals. Oncogene 2016; 35: 6065-6076 [PMID: 27375022 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2016.135]
- Chen Y, Deng G, Fu Y, Han Y, Guo C, Yin L, Cai C, Shen H, Wu S, Zeng S. FOXC2 Promotes 63 Oxaliplatin Resistance by Inducing Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition via MAPK/ERK Signaling in Colorectal Cancer. Onco Targets Ther 2020; 13: 1625-1635 [PMID: 32110058 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S241367]
- 64 Kong DH, Kim MR, Jang JH, Na HJ, Lee S. A Review of Anti-Angiogenic Targets for Monoclonal Antibody Cancer Therapy. Int J Mol Sci 2017; 18 [PMID: 28817103 DOI: 10.3390/ijms18081786]
- 65 Mander KA, Finnie JW. Tumour angiogenesis, anti-angiogenic therapy and chemotherapeutic resistance. Aust Vet J 2018; 96: 371-378 [PMID: 30255577 DOI: 10.1111/avj.12747]
- 66 Isowa S, Shimo T, Ibaragi S, Kurio N, Okui T, Matsubara K, Hassan NM, Kishimoto K, Sasaki A. PTHrP regulates angiogenesis and bone resorption via VEGF expression. Anticancer Res 2010; 30: 2755-2767 [PMID: 20683010]
- 67 Shimo T, Kubota S, Yoshioka N, Ibaragi S, Isowa S, Eguchi T, Sasaki A, Takigawa M. Pathogenic role of connective tissue growth factor (CTGF/CCN2) in osteolytic metastasis of breast cancer. J Bone Miner Res 2006; 21: 1045-1059 [PMID: 16813525 DOI: 10.1359/jbmr.060416]
- Gujral A, Burton DW, Terkeltaub R, Deftos LJ. Parathyroid hormone-related protein induces 68 interleukin 8 production by prostate cancer cells via a novel intracrine mechanism not mediated by its classical nuclear localization sequence. Cancer Res 2001; 61: 2282-2288 [PMID: 11280799]
- Bakre MM, Zhu Y, Yin H, Burton DW, Terkeltaub R, Deftos LJ, Varner JA. Parathyroid hormone-69 related peptide is a naturally occurring, protein kinase A-dependent angiogenesis inhibitor. Nat Med 2002; 8: 995-1003 [PMID: 12185361 DOI: 10.1038/nm753]
- Rahman HS, Tan BL, Othman HH, Chartrand MS, Pathak Y, Mohan S, Abdullah R, Alitheen NB. 70 An Overview of In Vitro, In Vivo, and Computational Techniques for Cancer-Associated Angiogenesis Studies. Biomed Res Int 2020; 2020: 8857428 [PMID: 33381591 DOI:



10.1155/2020/8857428]

- 71 Brabletz T, Jung A, Dag S, Hlubek F, Kirchner T. beta-catenin regulates the expression of the matrix metalloproteinase-7 in human colorectal cancer. Am J Pathol 1999; 155: 1033-1038 [PMID: 10514384 DOI: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65204-2]
- 72 Wolff C, Zoschke C, Kalangi SK, Reddanna P, Schäfer-Korting M. Tumor microenvironment determines drug efficacy in vitro - apoptotic and anti-inflammatory effects of 15-lipoxygenase metabolite, 13-HpOTrE. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 2019; 142: 1-7 [PMID: 31176725 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejpb.2019.06.003]
- 73 van Pelt GW, Sandberg TP, Morreau H, Gelderblom H, van Krieken JHJM, Tollenaar RAEM, Mesker WE. The tumour-stroma ratio in colon cancer: the biological role and its prognostic impact. Histopathology 2018; 73: 197-206 [PMID: 29457843 DOI: 10.1111/his.13489]
- Nishihara M, Kanematsu T, Taguchi T, Razzaque MS. PTHrP and tumorigenesis: is there a role in 74 prognosis? Ann N Y Acad Sci 2007; 1117: 385-392 [PMID: 18056053 DOI: 10.1196/annals.1402.046]
- Nishihara M, Ito M, Tomioka T, Ohtsuru A, Taguchi T, Kanematsu T. Clinicopathological 75 implications of parathyroid hormone-related protein in human colorectal tumours. J Pathol 1999; 187: 217-222 [PMID: 10365097 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9896(199901)187:2<217::AID-PATH210>3.0.CO;2-0
- Malakouti S, Asadi FK, Kukreja SC, Abcarian HA, Cintron JR. Parathyroid hormone-related protein 76 expression in the human colon: immunohistochemical evaluation. Am Surg 1996; 62: 540-544; discussion 544 [PMID: 8651548]
- Cowan RW, Singh G, Ghert M. PTHrP increases RANKL expression by stromal cells from giant cell 77 tumor of bone. J Orthop Res 2012; 30: 877-884 [PMID: 22102368 DOI: 10.1002/jor.22020]
- 78 Cros M, Cataisson C, Cho YM, Berthois Y, Bernard-Poenaru O, Denne M, Graulet AM, De Vernejoul MC, Foley J, Bouizar Z. Constitutive production of parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTHrP) by fibroblasts derived from normal and pathological human breast tissue. Oncol Res 2002; 13: 137-146 [PMID: 12549623]
- Yan Z, Jin S, Wei Z, Huilian H, Zhanhai Y, Yue T, Juan L, Jing L, Libo Y, Xu L. Discoidin domain 79 receptor 2 facilitates prostate cancer bone metastasis via regulating parathyroid hormone-related protein. Biochim Biophys Acta 2014; 1842: 1350-1363 [PMID: 24787381 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2014.04.018]
- Zhou SN, Pan WT, Pan MX, Luo QY, Zhang L, Lin JZ, Zhao YJ, Yan XL, Yuan LP, Zhang YX, 80 Yang DJ, Qiu MZ. Comparison of Immune Microenvironment Between Colon and Liver Metastatic Tissue in Colon Cancer Patients with Liver Metastasis. Dig Dis Sci 2021; 66: 474-482 [PMID: 32193860 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06203-8]
- Zeisberg EM, Potenta S, Xie L, Zeisberg M, Kalluri R. Discovery of endothelial to mesenchymal 81 transition as a source for carcinoma-associated fibroblasts. Cancer Res 2007; 67: 10123-10128 [PMID: 17974953 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-3127]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7041-7064

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7041

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

Over-feeding the gut microbiome: A scoping review on health implications and therapeutic perspectives

Monica Barone, Federica D'Amico, Marco Fabbrini, Simone Rampelli, Patrizia Brigidi, Silvia Turroni

ORCID number: Monica Barone 0000-0001-5229-570X; Federica D'Amico 0000-0002-2136-9558; Marco Fabbrini 0000-0003-1431-0643; Simone Rampelli 0000-0002-5655-6695; Patrizia Brigidi 0000-0001-8375-6150; Silvia Turroni 0000-0003-2345-9482.

Author contributions: Barone M, D'Amico F, and Fabbrini M performed the literature search; Barone M, D'Amico F, Fabbrini M, Rampelli S and Turroni S drafted the manuscript; Barone M, Brigidi P, and Turroni S edited and corrected the manuscript; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflict of interest

Country/Territory of origin: Italy

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and Monica Barone, Federica D'Amico, Marco Fabbrini, Patrizia Brigidi, Microbiomics Unit, Department of Medical and Surgical Sciences, University of Bologna, Bologna 40138, Italy

Monica Barone, Federica D'Amico, Marco Fabbrini, Simone Rampelli, Silvia Turroni, Unit of Microbiome Science and Biotechnology, Department of Pharmacy and Biotechnology, University of Bologna, Bologna 40126, Italy

Corresponding author: Silvia Turroni, PhD, Associate Professor, Unit of Microbiome Science and Biotechnology, Department of Pharmacy and Biotechnology, University of Bologna, Via Belmeloro 6, Bologna 40126, Italy. silvia.turroni@unibo.it

Abstract

The human gut microbiome has gained increasing attention over the past two decades. Several findings have shown that this complex and dynamic microbial ecosystem can contribute to the maintenance of host health or, when subject to imbalances, to the pathogenesis of various enteric and non-enteric diseases. This scoping review summarizes the current knowledge on how the gut microbiota and microbially-derived compounds affect host metabolism, especially in the context of obesity and related disorders. Examples of microbiome-based targeted intervention strategies that aim to restore and maintain an eubiotic layout are then discussed. Adjuvant therapeutic interventions to alleviate obesity and associated comorbidities are traditionally based on diet modulation and the supplementation of prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics. However, these approaches have shown only moderate ability to induce sustained changes in the gut microbial ecosystem, making the development of innovative and tailored microbiome-based intervention strategies of utmost importance in clinical practice. In this regard, the administration of next-generation probiotics and engineered microbiomes has shown promising results, together with more radical intervention strategies based on the replacement of the dysbiotic ecosystem by means of fecal microbiota transplantation from healthy donors or with the introduction of synthetic communities specifically designed to achieve the desired therapeutic outcome. Finally, we provide a perspective for future translational investigations through the implementation of bioinformatics approaches, including machine and deep learning, to predict health risks and therapeutic outcomes.

Key Words: Gut microbiome; Microbial metabolites; Obesity; Next-generation probiotics; Fecal microbiota transplantation; Deep learning



fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: April 29, 2021 Peer-review started: April 29, 2021 First decision: June 17, 2021 Revised: July 2, 2021 Accepted: October 14, 2021 Article in press: October 14, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Cheungpasitporn W S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: Webster JR P-Editor: Fan JR



©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The gut microbiome (GM) has gained increasing attention in recent years due to its key role in contributing to host health, potentially serving as a target for personalized precision medicine. This review summarizes the current evidence for the involvement of the GM in the regulation of various pathophysiological aspects, particularly in obesity and related comorbidities. The influence of diet and the molecules produced by commensal microorganisms is discussed, together with traditional and innovative microbiome-based strategies in the prevention and treatment of obesity, up to the development of machine and deep learning bioinformatics tools for the prediction of health risks and therapeutic outcomes.

Citation: Barone M, D'Amico F, Fabbrini M, Rampelli S, Brigidi P, Turroni S. Over-feeding the gut microbiome: A scoping review on health implications and therapeutic perspectives. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7041-7064

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7041.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7041

INTRODUCTION

Over the past two decades, the trillion-member community that resides in the human gastrointestinal tract (*i.e.*, the gut microbiome-GM) has emerged as a key regulator of host physiology, supporting overall host health or, vice versa, contributing to triggering and sustaining pathological conditions when altered. The wide range of metabolic activities and the multiple levels of bidirectional interaction with the host strongly support GM as a strategic therapeutic target, laying the foundations for the development of innovative microbiome-tailored intervention strategies aimed at restoring an eubiotic layout. In parallel, advances in sequencing techniques and bioinformatics tools are proving crucial to deepen our understanding of the complex interactions established by the GM with the host, as well as to rationally fine-tune and successfully translate personalized microbiome-based interventions into clinical practice.

Our scoping review aims to discuss the state of the art on research and application aspects related to the role of GM in obesity, a complex and multifactorial disease that represents a major health risk factor. In particular, we first discuss the influence of GM on human physiology and its contribution to the pathogenesis of numerous enteric and non-enteric diseases when imbalances occur. Next, we focus on evidence for a link between GM and obesity and discuss the growing literature on the impact of diet on GM structure, and the key role played by GM-produced or derived bioactive compounds [e.g., fatty acids, amines, bile acids (BAs) and neuroactive metabolites] in affecting host physiology and metabolism, at both local and systemic level. We then review the adjuvant interventions currently available to manipulate GM and alleviate the obesity phenotype, which are based on diet modulation and the supplementation of prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics. Since these traditional approaches have shown only moderate ability to induce sustained change in the complex and dynamic GM ecosystem, we stress the need to develop innovative and tailored microbiome-based intervention strategies, such as the administration of next-generation probiotics (NGPs) and engineered microbiomes, to be organically integrated into clinical practice. More radical approaches involving replacement of the dysbiotic microbial ecosystem through fecal microbiota transplantation (FMT) or the infusion of synthetic microbial communities, rationally designed to meet the desired therapeutic outcome and patient needs, are also discussed as promising alternatives for personalized clinical applications. Finally, we provide a perspective for future translational investigations through the implementation of bioinformatics approaches, including machine and deep learning, to predict health risks and therapeutic outcomes. Current clinical practice is increasingly leveraging new artificial intelligence technologies and refined bioinformatics approaches, but still little has been done in relation to GM. Therefore, we conclude by discussing the possibilities offered by machine and deep learning for the development of microbiome-based strategies, especially in the context of obesity and related morbidities. All articles included in this review were identified through



the PubMed platform, the full-text archive of biomedical and life sciences journal literature at the United States National Institutes of Health's National Library of Medicine. The most pertinent and relevant articles for each aforementioned topic were selected and commented on.

HUMAN GM: WHERE DO WE STAND?

From the development of next-generation sequencing approaches and their application to the microbiome field, the analysis of the intestinal microbial community has had a strong burst, as evidenced by > 3 million hits returned by typing "gut microbiota" on the NCBI database (as accessed on April 26, 2021). Of course, this is not surprising when one considers the plethora of actors and functions involved in the whole GM field[1,2]. Indeed, GM is composed of a multitude (over trillions) of microbial entities from all domains of life (i.e., bacteria, archaeabacteria and microeukaryotes), which encode a number of genes probably more than 500 times greater than the human genome. This genetic heritage, still largely underestimated, allows them to perform various functions recognized as instrumental to maintaining host homeostasis[3,4]. With specific regard to the bacterial counterpart, indisputably the most explored to date, despite the thousands of different species identified so far, most of them belong to 2 phyla, Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes, which together account for approximately 90% of an adult-like community, with Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, Fusobacteria and Verrucomicrobia representing the most commonly found subdominant taxa[3]. This ecosystem is characterized by essential ecological features, such as stability, resistance and resilience, associated with high diversity and functional redundancy, the loss of which can lead to unhealthy microbe-microbe and microbe-host interactions^[5]. Established at birth, GM develops structurally and functionally over time, in relation to the personal exposome (*i.e.*, the totality of exposures that individuals experience in their lives), while always providing the host with a series of fundamental immunological and metabolic ecosystem services for a mutualistic GM-host relationship [6,7]. In particular, GM is known to act as a protective barrier against infectious threats (the so-called "colonization resistance" by occupying niches, taking up resources and producing antimicrobials) and play an active role in the development and modulation of immune responses [8,9]. On the other hand, GM is also called "metabolic organ" as it provides numerous bioactive molecules from the degradation of dietary compounds, which are the main actors of the well-known local and systemic functions attributed to GM, just to name a few: (1) Nutritional support for the intestinal epithelium; (2) Synthesis of vitamins and balance of energy intake; (3) Lipid and carbohydrate metabolism-related effects; (4) Immune system modulation; and (5) Enteric and central nervous system regulation through the gut-brain axis[10]. Moreover, recent findings on GM-drug interactions have indicated its role in influencing the response to treatments, including the occurrence of side effects, with potentially groundbreaking implications in precision medicine[11].

That said, it is not hard to imagine how strategic it is for our health to maintain this intricate and complex balance with our microbial inhabitants. Indeed, when this balance fails, the so-called dysbiosis is established, *i.e.*, a disease-promoting or associated GM alteration[12]. Several endogenous (e.g., immune dysregulation and inflammation) and exogenous (unbalanced diet, antibiotic intake, pathogen infection, etc.) factors are capable of promoting GM dysbiosis, and several studies have tried to explain the mechanisms underlying these events[13-15]. Generally speaking, dysbiosis may present with one or more of the following characteristics: (1) Loss of biodiversity (a recognized hallmark of healthy gut); (2) Depletion of beneficial, health-associated taxa, typically short-chain fatty acid (SCFA) producers from the Lachnospiraceae and Ruminococcaceae families; and (3) Enrichment in pathogens or pathobionts[16]. To date, dysbiotic profiles have been associated with a plethora of enteric and non-enteric disorders, including metabolic, hepatic, respiratory, cardiovascular, immunological and oncological disorders, and are supposed to cause some of these[12]. However, it is of the utmost importance to corroborate claims on GM-related causality in human diseases, as only a few of them have been validated[17]. Regardless, a very hot topic in the field now is the development of GM modulatory strategies, to increase the resilience of healthy states (prevention) or overcome that of unhealthy states (treatment) to alleviate the disease phenotype and restore eubiosis.

EVIDENCE FOR A LINK BETWEEN GUT MICROBIOTA AND OBESITY

The prevalence of overweight and obesity has dramatically risen over the past four decades[18]. Combined with polygenic host susceptibility, increased food consumption and sedentary lifestyles lay the foundation for a widespread obesity epidemic[19]. Recognized as a multifactorial disease, obesity represents a major risk factor for health, with dramatic consequences on quality of life and healthcare costs [20-22]. Comorbidities linked to obesity (e.g., diabetes, cardiovascular disease, cancer) are indeed among the leading causes of premature death, and researchers are striving to find more effective treatments for these conditions^[23]. Over the past 15 years, pioneering studies have proposed GM as a key factor involved in energy storage and fat mass gain. Among the first, Bäckhed et al[24,25] demonstrated that germ-free mice gained less body weight and fat mass than conventional mice harboring a GM[24], as well as providing proof of concept by showing that the lack of a microbial ecosystem confers resistance to obesity induced by a high-fat diet[25]. In addition, a pivotal study by Turnbaugh *et al*[26] showed that the obese phenotype can be induced in lean mice by transferring the GM of obese animals[26], thus suggesting a causality between unbalanced GM and the development of obesity. Subsequently, the GM of obese individuals was shown to have reduced microbial richness and biodiversity, combined with an altered representation of the two main phyla, namely Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes, compared to lean subjects^[27]. These findings have paved the way for several epidemiological studies focused on showing differences in the GM of obese and lean individuals, which have led to accumulating evidence of the GM role in mediating the impact of environmental factors on obesity pathogenesis[28-31]. As expected, given the high taxonomic level, not all studies have been successful in validating the association between the Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes ratio and obesity, and the biological relevance of this ratio is now highly controversial. On the other hand, greater resolution was gradually provided in the description of the bacterial composition, as well as in the understanding of the underlying mechanisms through which a dysbiotic layout might contribute to triggering host metabolic imbalances. For instance, species-level characterization of GM in twins highlighted a positive association of SCFA producers Eubacterium ventriosum and Roseburia intestinalis with obesity[32]. Similar correlations were observed for Collinsella spp.[33], which were also found to be overrepresented in type 2 diabetes (T2D) and atherosclerosis[34,35]. The hypothesized mechanisms include reduced expression of tight junction proteins, possibly leading to gut leakage and metabolic endotoxemia, as well as impaired cholesterol absorption, decreased hepatic glycogenesis and increased triglyceride synthesis[36,37]. It is therefore not surprising that Collinsella has been proposed as a target in future GM intervention studies for the improvement of metabolic parameters [38]. On the other hand, the most common methanogenic archaeon found in GM, Methanobrevibacter smithii, as well as butyrate producers, such as potentially heritable Oscillospira spp., were found to be more represented in lean individuals[39]. Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron was depleted as well in obesity-related GM configurations and inversely correlated with serum concentration of glutamate, a common food additive able to induce obesity and insulin resistance [40]. In vivo studies have highlighted the ability of this glutamate-fermenting commensal to protect against adiposity [40], suggesting its potential application in probiotic-based intervention strategies in obese individuals. Similarly, Parabacteroides goldsteinii, whose levels are reduced in high-fat diet-fed mice, has been proposed as an anti-obesogenic probiotic, capable of promoting adipose tissue thermogenesis and intestinal integrity, and reducing inflammation and insulin resistance[41]. Finally yet importantly, the mucin-degrading bacterium Akkermansia muciniphila has been repeatedly and consistently found to be inversely correlated with body fat mass, fasting blood glucose levels and subcutaneous adiposity in mice and humans[42,43], potentially representing a NGP or live biotherapeutic candidate for obesity treatment. In human studies, A. muciniphila has shown protective effects against gut permeability and endotoxemia, as well as improving glucose homeostasis and promoting better overall health^[43]. Very recently, in a proofof-concept exploratory study, Depommier et al [44] demonstrated that its daily oral administration, as live or pasteurized bacteria, for three months to overweight/obese insulin-resistant volunteers, was safe and well tolerated, and led to the improvement of multiple metabolic parameters[44]. However, it should also be remembered that microorganisms interact with each other in complex syntrophic networks, the understanding of which could help guide more rational preventive and therapeutic strategies. In an attempt to take a step forward in this direction, Tavella et al[45] recently identified a distinct GM compositional structure (with elevated proportions of Christensenellaceae, Porphyromonadaceae and Rikenellaceae) associated with reduced



visceral adipose tissue and healthier metabolic profile in elderly Italians[45]. It has also been hypothesized that peculiar "steady states" of GM, combined with long-term dietary habits, may predict the development of childhood obesity[31].

INFLUENCE OF DIET ON THE GUT MICROBIOTA

Diet is a major driver of GM variation and undoubtedly plays a central role in promoting and maintaining GM diversity, a strategic element to ensure eubiosis and resilience. Indeed, GM can rapidly shift its composition and functionality in response to dietary changes, contributing to the generation of health-relevant metabolic outputs [46]. In recent years, interest in understanding the relationship between dietary habits, GM and host physiology has grown remarkably. Different dietary patterns, such as Western-type diets, vegetarian or vegan diets and Mediterranean-style diets have been explored and each has been found to be associated with quite distinct GM profiles, which obviously affect host metabolism in a distinct way^[47]. In particular, the advent of a Westernized lifestyle, with the fast-paced globalization of food, excessive sanitation and modern medicines, has led to the introduction of a dietary pattern mostly based on saturated fat, sugar and salt, and dramatically low in fiber, otherwise known as "microbiota-accessible carbohydrates" [13]. Several studies have shown that this type of diet is associated with alterations in the GM structure and functionality, in particular enrichment in mucus degraders, bile-tolerant and antibiotic-resistant species ("BloSSUM", i.e., bloom or selected in societies of urbanization/modernization) and the loss of diversity, ancestral fiber-degrading taxa and related functions ("VANISH", *i.e.*, volatile and/or associated negatively with industrialized societies of humans)[48]. This has collectively been referred to as the "microbiota insufficiency syndrome" and is supposed to result in broad dysfunctions, including obesity and chronic inflammation, thus contributing to the emergence of non-communicable chronic diseases. In contrast, high-fiber dietary patterns are typically associated with highly diverse GMs, enriched in fibrolytic SCFA-producing bacteria, e.g., Ruminococcus, Faecalibacterium, Eubacterium and Roseburia, along with high fecal levels of SCFAs[49,50], to which multiple beneficial effects are attributed, as detailed below. Moreover, a microbial footprint of this dietary habit is the greater abundance of *Prevotella*, as also found in hunting-gathering and rural populations who consume a plant-based diet with unprocessed foods[51-53]. It is also worth noting that these dietary habits involve increased intake of polyphenols, which are known to have important GM-mediated health benefits[54], In a recent study in Italian individuals habitually following omnivore, vegetarian or vegan diets [55], we found that high-level adherence to a Mediterranean diet (rich in fruit, legumes and vegetables) was associated with beneficial GM and metabolome profiles, *i.e.*, increased proportions of fiber-degrading bacteria, higher levels of fecal SCFAs and lower urinary levels of trimethylamine Noxide (TMAO), a risk factor for cardiovascular disease, potentially helping to explain the effectiveness of this diet against obesity, T2D and other inflammatory disorders. Consistently, a 1-year Mediterranean diet intervention was found to positively modulate GM and metabolome (including lower production of secondary BAs and pcresols) and reduce frailty in elderly subjects, thus paving the way for novel intervention strategies possibly based on Mediterranean diet-responsive taxa and/or metabolites[56]. All this considered, it is not surprising that in recent years, the Paleolithic diet, with a high intake of plant foods while totally excluding industrially processed products and refined sugars, has received a lot attention. Despite some concerns about its long-term adherence, especially due to the consumption of fat and meat[57], it appears to lead to improved metabolic parameters in obese and T2D patients[58] and high levels of GM diversity, similar to those found in traditional rural populations^[59].

MICROBIOME-DERIVED COMPOUNDS

SCFAs, protein metabolites, TMAO and BAs

SCFAs, mainly acetate, propionate and butyrate, are the best-known examples of dietderived microbial metabolites with several local and systemic functions. Indeed, the human genome encodes only a limited number of carbohydrate-active enzymes (CAZymes), thus requiring complementation by the GM for the degradation of otherwise indigestible dietary fibers (e.g., glycans, xylans, etc.)[60]. SCFAs are the end-



products of fermentation of these complex polysaccharides. These metabolites can be variously beneficial to health, as local (butyrate) and peripheral (acetate and propionate) energy sources, inflammation modulators, regulators of gut motility, vasodilators and even wound healing promoters[4]. SCFAs also affect the proliferation and differentiation of colonic epithelial cells, modulate their gene expression, reinforce the epithelial barrier (through increased mucus production and strengthening tight junctions), and influence the expansion and function of other cell lineages, including hematopoietic lineages^[61]. With specific regard to metabolic health, they control the expression and secretion of appetite and glucose regulatory peptides, such as peptide YY (PYY) and glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1), by enteroendocrine L-cells, and activate intestinal gluconeogenesis mainly by the regulation of gene expression[10,61]. They have also been attributed functions involved in lipid metabolism, with acetate exerting an anti-lipolytic effect, which could be beneficial in the long term by reducing systemic lipid spillover[62]. Their immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory activity is also extremely important, for maintaining the delicate balance between tolerogenic and immunogenic signals[61].

On the other hand, branched-chain fatty acids, such as isobutyrate, 2-methylbutyrate and isovalerate, resulting from protein fermentation, have been associated with insulin resistance[63], probably through activation of mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1)[64]. Protein metabolism by GM may also lead to other potentially harmful compounds, including: (1) P-cresyl and indoxyl sulfate, both of which are associated with cardiovascular morbidity and mortality; (2) 4-ethylphenylsulfate, implicated in promoting autism-like behavior in animal models; and (3) Phenylacetate, which has been shown to contribute to the development of fibrosis and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD)[65].

An admirable but unfortunate example of GM-host co-metabolism of dietary compounds is TMAO. Several gut microbes, e.g., Campylobacter, Shigella and Ruminococcus gnavus, can in fact convert choline and L-carnitine present in seafood, cheese, eggs and red meat, into trimethylamine (TMA) that, once absorbed, circulates to the liver where it is oxidized by host enzymes of the flavin monooxygenase family to TMAO[66-68]. TMAO has recently emerged as a candidate risk factor for cardiovascular disease, as it is proatherogenic, increases platelet hyperreactivity and therefore the risk of thrombosis[69]. In particular, TMAO can reduce reverse cholesterol transport and BA synthesis, interfering with the normal pathway of cholesterol metabolism and elimination^[70]. However, it is worth noting that some condiments, such as cold-pressed extra virgin olive oil, grape seed oil and balsamic vinegar, along with some red wines contain a structural analogue of choline, 3,3-dimethyl-1-butanol, which inhibits TMA lyase (i.e., the microbial enzyme involved in TMA formation), thus paving the way for the use of selective enzyme inhibitors for the prevention and treatment of cardiometabolic diseases.

The metabolism of BAs is another example of GM-host co-metabolism, through which the GM can modify the composition of the pool of primary and secondary BAs available to the host and therefore modulate their signaling, meaning not only the traditional role in fat absorption but various effects related to glucose, lipid and energy homeostasis, thermogenesis, insulin signaling, immune responses and inflammation [71].

Finally, it is worth mentioning that GM is increasingly recognized as a major, still largely underestimated, player in determining the toxicity of environmental pollutants [72]. With specific regard to diet, for example it can mediate the adverse metabolic effects of non-calorie artificial sweeteners, whose chronic consumption increases the risk of glucose intolerance[73]. In contrast, some GM components have been shown to be involved in the bioremediation of common food processing products, including Maillard reaction products and advanced glycation end-products, which have been implicated in a wide variety of civilization disorders, e.g., atherosclerosis and diabetes [74].

Neuroactive metabolites

GM is well known to interact with the enteric and central nervous systems via the bidirectional gut-brain axis^[75]. On the one hand, GM can be directly influenced by mental health, through the luminal secretion of endocrine mediators capable of interacting with microbial receptors, thus having direct effects on microbial gene expression and signaling mechanisms. At the same time, the microbial community can be indirectly modulated as a result of induced changes in the gut environment. On the other hand, as anticipated above, the GM is capable of producing neuroactive metabolites in a diet-dependent manner, e.g., SCFAs and conjugated fatty acids, which besides exerting peripheral effects can modulate the central nervous system through



direct or indirect mechanisms, involving a complex network of neuroendocrine factors and their receptors. Interestingly, these interactions have been shown to affect central appetite, food reward signaling and energy balance [76-79]. GM has also been found to influence eating behaviors through vagal nerve stimulation and immune activation [80]. Perturbations of the gut-microbiome-brain axis could therefore compromise the inhibitory mechanisms normally involved in the regulation of food intake, resulting in unbalanced eating patterns towards cravings, overeating and hedonic-driven eating behavior[79,81]. Regarding neuroactive GM metabolites, it is worth noting that propionate modulates reward pathways by reducing anticipatory reward responses to high-energy foods via striatal pathways [82]. Moreover, tryptophan metabolites have been closely implicated in the modulation of gut-microbiome-brain interactions, and indole propionate has recently been associated with increased food addiction behaviors in obese individuals [83,84]. GM metabolites may also interact with the endocannabinoid system, affecting the homeostatic and hedonic control of appetite and food intake[85], while the dopaminergic mesolimbic system, involved in reward mechanisms and hypothesized to play an important role in the development of obesity, is influenced by GM through the modulation of gut hormone secretion[86]. Not least, it should be remembered that microbes can even produce neurotransmitters, e.g., serotonin and GABA, potentially affecting our mood and feeding[87,88].

In conclusion, particular GM layouts with distinct metabolic activities might have pleiotropic effects on host physiology, including eating behaviors, thus strongly contributing to the development of obesity and eating disorders. In this context, GM modulation or its replacement could be valuable tools to implement and increase the success of current preventive or therapeutic interventions against obesity and related comorbidities, as detailed below.

MICROBIOME-BASED STRATEGIES FOR PREVENTION AND TREATMENT **OF OBESITY**

The main microbiome-based strategies that are or could be effective for the prevention and treatment of obesity are discussed below and summarized in Figure 1. In short, traditional (prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics) and innovative (NGPs and engineered microbes) interventions were considered, along with microbiome replacement strategies, based on FMT and synthetic ecology approaches. Finally, in the next paragraph, the potential of bioinformatics tools, such as machine learning and deep learning, for health risk or outcome prediction is discussed.

Prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics

Prebiotics are typically referred to as "a substrate that is selectively utilized by host microorganisms conferring a health benefit" [89]. Prebiotic supplementation has been proposed as a means of driving changes in GM while benefitting the host in the context of various disorders, including obesity, for improved glucose homeostasis and enteroendocrine L-cell activity. For instance, dietary supplementation with wholegrain barley and brown rice improved GM diversity, increasing the Firmicutes/Bacteroidetes ratio and the relative abundance of Blautia (an acetate producer from the Lachnospiraceae family), as well as attenuating postprandial blood glucose levels and decreasing plasma interleukin (IL)-6 levels in healthy individuals[90]. Oligosaccharide supplementation has shown promising anti-obesity effects via the SCFA and BA pathways. In particular, several animal studies have confirmed that SCFAs produced following oligosaccharide fermentation stimulate the secretion of PYY and GLP-1 via the G-protein-coupled receptors (GPRs) GPR-41 and GPR-43 expressed on enteroendocrine L cells[91-93]. These appetite-decreasing intestinal hormones help reduce food intake[94], increase satiety and energy expenditure[95] and improve glucose metabolism and insulin secretion[96]. Microbial fiber metabolism has additional, SCFA-independent effects, mediated by ferulic acid, a plant cell wall component with antioxidant, anti-inflammatory and anti-diabetic effects, and by alteration of the intestinal BA pool, with downstream implications in terms of energy and glucose homeostasis[97]. Not least, adding fermentable fiber to a high-fat diet in mice has been shown to result in IL-22 induction, increased enterocyte proliferation, reduced microbiota encroachment into the mucosa and pro-inflammatory gene expression, and increased antimicrobial gene expression, thereby protecting against high-fat diet-induced metabolic syndrome[97]. Although current prebiotics are mainly carbohydrate-based, other substances, such as polyphenols and polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), could exert prebiotic effects as well, as tested in both mice and humans



Barone M et al. Microbiome-based strategies to counteract obesity



Figure 1 Overview of the main microbiome-based strategies currently in use or potentially effective in the prevention and treatment of obesity. Traditional intervention strategies include dietary supplementation with prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics, which have generally been shown to be moderately effective for the prevention and amelioration of obesity. Innovative strategies have therefore been implemented for improved treatment efficacy, using next-generation probiotics and non-pathogenic engineered microorganisms designed for the in-situ delivery of specific modulators. More recently, more direct modulation strategies based on gut microbiome replacement by means of fecal microbiota transplantation or synthetic communities, are being considered. In this scenario, bioinformatic tools, including machine and deep learning, could be crucial not only for the rational design of synthetic communities, but also for stratifying patients based on disease-associated phenotypes and thus predicting their health risks and outcomes. In the near future, all the accumulating knowledge about the gut microbiome and technological advances should lead to a rational implementation of innovative microbiome-based interventions geared towards personalized precision medicine. Food items were obtained from the Mind the Graph platform (https://mindthegraph.com/). NGPs: Next-generation probiotics; FMT: Fecal microbiota transplantation.

> [89]. Polyphenols, *i.e.*, secondary metabolites derived from plant sources, are extensively metabolized in the intestine and converted into phytoestrogens with multiple beneficial effects [50,98]. Following regular consumption of polyphenols, a reduced risk of cardiometabolic diseases has been observed, together with antioxidant, anti-inflammatory and anti-obesogenic effects [99,100]. However, the prebiotic effects of polyphenols can be affected by the food source and although these compounds are generally recognized as GM compositional modulators, further research is needed to validate their prebiotic potential [101]. Multiple health benefits have also been reported for nutritional supplementation with PUFAs, such as eicosapentaenoic acid and docosahexaenoic acid, including anticancer activity [102,103], secondary prevention of ischemic heart disease^[104] and prevention of cardiovascular diseases^[105], as well as a reduction of mucosal inflammation and modulation of the GM composition in patients with ulcerative colitis[106]. Dietary supplementation with PUFAs may therefore be useful not only for obesity mitigation but also for the treatment of obesity-associated comorbidities [107,108]. In addition, PUFA-derived mediators, such as resolvins and protectins, have shown the potential to counteract inflammation in the context of obesity [109]. In this regard, a recent study in obese diabetic db/db mice demonstrated a marked improvement in insulin sensitivity following the administration of protectin D1[110]. In light of these findings, prebiotic supplementation should be considered a potential integrative therapy for the prevention and treatment of obesity.

> Probiotics, i.e., "live microorganisms that, when administered in adequate amounts, confer a health benefit to the host"[111], represent one of the most widely used GM manipulation tools, for which an increasing number of clinical studies have been carried out in subjects with various pathological conditions, including obesity[112, 113]. However, it should be noted that conflicting results have emerged in relation to the ability of probiotics to counterbalance weight loss and obesity-related features. In particular, two meta-analyses of randomized controlled clinical trials[114,115] found

almost no efficiency in terms of weight and body mass index (BMI) reduction in obese individuals, especially in short-term interventions. On the other hand, the metaanalysis carried out by Zhang et al[116] on a large number of clinical trials reported substantially different results and a significant reduction in body weight and BMI, with consistent maximum outcomes with multi-strain product supplementation for at least 8 wk. Similar conclusions were drawn by John et al [117] in a similar metaanalysis, showing that probiotic administration was associated with a reduction in all considered parameters (i.e., body weight, BMI and fat mass). As expected, several studies have found strain-specific probiotic effects on body weight and metabolism, with only a few species belonging to Lactobacillus (e.g., L. acidophilus, L. casei, L. rhamnosus, L. reuteri) and Bifidobacterium (e.g., B. bifidum, B. lactis, B. longum) proven effective in overweight/obese individuals[104,118,119]. The greatest decreasing effect on BMI and body weight was reported with high doses of single-strain probiotics[117, 120], although John *et al*[117] observed a considerable reduction in both parameters even at lower doses when interventions continued for more than 12 wk[117]. More recently, a study by our group showed that administering a multi-strain probiotic mixture along with a hypocaloric Mediterranean diet led to weight loss, improvement in oxidative stress markers and an increase in Akkermansia in elderly obese women, even in 15 d[33]. Regardless of the strain, the beneficial effects of probiotics in the treatment of obesity are also attributable to the following general mechanisms of action: (1) Antimicrobial activity, by inhibiting the growth of pathogenic microorganisms and exerting antagonistic effects against colonization of the intestinal mucosa and epithelium adherence; (2) Improvement of the barrier function, reducing intestinal permeability and increasing mucus production; and (3) Immunomodulation, through interaction with innate and adaptive components of the immune system[120]. Taken together, these mechanisms contribute to positively modulate the GM composition towards restoring a health-associated layout, which in turn can help alleviate host metabolic imbalances.

Synbiotics refer to "a mixture comprising live microorganisms and substrates selectively used by host microorganisms that confers a health benefit on the host" [121]. Accumulating evidence has reported the stronger effect of synbiotics in terms of GM modulation than either probiotics or prebiotics alone[122,123], with an overall improvement in lipid metabolism, glycemic status and inflammatory mediators[124, 125]. Although the appropriate dose, duration of administration and the composition of a synbiotic product necessary to confer a health benefit are influenced by several factors (e.g., baseline GM layout, medications, habitual diet and lifestyle), the randomized clinical trial conducted by Dao et al[42] on 225 overweight and obese adults resulted in a 4.5% reduction in body fat mass when administering a combination of *B. animalis* subsp. *Lactis* 420 and polydextrose[42]. The control of body fat mass in overweight or obese individuals by the aforementioned synbiotic was also confirmed in a second clinical trial, along with a peculiar rearrangement in the GM composition that included an increased abundance of Akkermansia, Christensenellaceae and Methanobrevibacter, all taxa related to improved metabolic health and leanness [126]. GM modulation with increased proportions of potentially beneficial microbial groups (e.g., Lactobacillus) was also observed in a clinical trial in obese individuals following administration of a synbiotic consisting of a multi-strain probiotic formulation (i.e., B. lactis, B. longum, B. bifidum and L. acidophilus) and galactooligosaccharides as a prebiotic component[127].

In conclusion, prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics are promising dietary agents for the modulation of human GM also in the context of obesity and metabolic disorders. However, given the still conflicting data in the scientific literature on probiotics, further studies are needed to rationally include their prescription as a preventive or therapeutic supplement for obesity.

NGPs and engineered microbes

Moving from the "one-size-fits-all" concept related to traditional probiotics, researchers are striving to thoroughly elucidate the role of each commensal member within the complex ecosystem of the human gastrointestinal tract in influencing host health. Compared to the modest ameliorative effects generally shown by traditional probiotics in obese individuals, emerging NGPs are beginning to reveal their great potential as novel preventive and therapeutic tools[128]. In this perspective, several studies have shown differences in the GM composition between obese and lean individuals, pointing out that an increased abundance of A. muciniphila could lead to an improvement in obesity and metabolic disorders[129,130]. Subsequently, the mechanism underlying the beneficial effect of A. muciniphila was investigated and the involvement of an immunomodulatory membrane protein "Amuc_1100" was



proposed, which showed the same beneficial effects as live bacteria[131]. Cani et al [132] demonstrated the ability of this promising NGP to modulate the endocannabinoid system[132], a crucial regulatory system involved in controlling glucose metabolism in obesity, T2D and inflammatory conditions[132]. More recently, as anticipated above, the daily oral administration of live or pasteurized A. muciniphila, for three months to overweight/obese insulin-resistant volunteers, has been shown to be safe and well tolerated, while leading to improved metabolic parameters^[44]. However, since some animal studies have reported an increase in A. muciniphila in multiple sclerosis^[133] and Parkinson's disease^[134], further studies are needed to fully unravel its effects on host health.

Christensenella minuta also showed potential probiotic effects by ameliorating obesity and associated metabolic disorders through modulation of dysbiotic GM layouts[135], and its abundance was greater in lean individuals with low BMI[136]. However, Yang et al[137] recently highlighted potential pathogenic features (e.g., LPS-mediated triggering of a mild inflammatory response via NF-kB pathway) of C. minuta, suggesting that its application should be limited to therapeutic interventions focused on obesity control[137]. As mentioned above, P. goldsteinii is also a promising antiobesity and anti-inflammatory NGP candidate. Being selectively enriched in the GM of mice fed a high-fat diet supplemented with oriental medicinal fungi, this commensal bacterium has been associated with increased adipose tissue thermogenesis, reduced levels of inflammation, enhanced intestinal integrity and amelioration of insulin resistance^[41]. While promising, these in vivo results have not yet been translated into clinical trials. On the other hand, Faecalibacterium prausnitzii, one of the most promising NGPs due to its well characterized anti-inflammatory activity [138,139], showed a lower clade diversity in intestinal diseases and obese individuals[140]. In light of this finding, caution must be taken in selecting the most suitable strain for the development of therapeutic interventions. Despite the growing amount of NGP candidates so far isolated and characterized, further strain-level functional analyses are required to fully assess the underlying mechanisms by which they could confer health benefits to the host, before pushing them for clinical application.

Synthetic biology approaches have recently been exploited to address diseasespecific mechanisms and meet medical needs by designing non-pathogenic and commensal bacteria to deliver therapeutic effectors[141,142]. Regarding the feasibility of using engineered probiotics to alleviate obesity-related characteristics, Long et al [143] demonstrated a decrease in body weight gain in overweight mice given an engineered Bifidobacterium strain secreting oxyntomodulin, an anorexigenic hormone that reduces appetite and food intake[143]. In a similar study, Chen et al[144] developed an engineered probiotic strain of Escherichia coli with increased secretion of N-acyl-phosphatidylethanolamine, the immediate precursor of the anorexigenic metabolite N-acylethanolamide, resulting in reduced weight gain and less accumulation of fat mass in mice fed a high-fat diet[144]. Another potential strategy to alleviate obesity and metabolic disorders has recently been proposed by Bai *et al*[145]. Administration of Bacillus subtilis SCK6 strain BsS-RS066550 engineered to increase butyric acid production resulted in decreased body weight and food intake in high-fat diet-fed mice, along with beneficial effects on insulin resistance, blood glucose and hepatic biochemistry^[145]. In addition, Wang et al^[146] showed that administration of genetically engineered Lactococcus lactis expressing GLP-1 significantly reduced body weight and blood glucose of obese mice fed a high-fat diet[146]. Anti-obesity mechanisms included the promotion of fatty acid oxidation and the restoration of GM biodiversity[146]. To date, numerous therapeutic interventions based on engineered live bacteria have entered the early or mid-stage of clinical development[141]. If successfully completed, such studies will be crucial in providing the missing proof of concept required to pave the way for a new class of precision therapeutics. Once their efficacy and risk ratio have been verified and approved for use in humans, engineered bacterial therapeutics will enable specific disease mechanisms and unmet medical needs to be addressed, even in obese patients.

FMT

Consisting of the transfer of microbes from healthy individuals to recipients hosting a dysbiotic GM layout with the aim of restoring eubiosis[147,148], FMT has attracted considerable attention in clinical practice, particularly for the treatment of recurrent infections by antibiotic-refractory Clostridioides difficile[149,150]. Recently, the potential of FMT in treating a large number of conditions, including obesity, has been explored. In a pivotal study, Ridaura et al[63] showed that mice receiving GM from obese individuals developed obesity, while those receiving GM from healthy individuals remained lean[63]. Sequencing analysis of post-treatment stools confirmed the



successful engraftment of the donor microbiota, along with the transfer of functions associated with either "lean" or "obese" microbial communities. Shortly before, a clinical study on diabetic and obese adult males by Vrieze *et al*[151] demonstrated improved microbial diversity and insulin sensitivity, along with the expansion of Bacteroidetes and butyrate-producing taxa, following GM transplantation from lean donors[151].

As of April 2021, there were 15 registered clinical trials (ClinicalTrials.gov search terms: "gut microbiota", "obesity" and "fecal microbiota transplantation") on obese individuals undergoing FMT for the replacement of the obesogenic microbial community (Table 1). Of these, four have been completed and only two have made the results publicly available. Yu et al[152] performed FMT on 24 obese individuals with the aim of improving metabolic outcomes[152]. Administration of FMT capsules ensured engraftment, persisting for at least 12 wk after treatment, although no clinically significantly metabolic effects were observed. Allegretti et al[153] performed FMT on 22 obese, metabolically uncompromised patients, and although no significant changes in BMI occurred, a sustained shift of obesity-associated microbiomes towards the donor microbiome layout was observed, along with improved BA profiles and decreased fecal levels of taurocholic acid[153]. In a secondary analysis focused on the prevention of metabolic syndrome within the same patient group, the authors found a significant change in glucose and insulin levels after FMT[154]. Similar to other microbiome-based therapeutics, while promising, FMT is still at an early stage for the treatment of obesity and associated comorbidities. Therefore, it should be recognized as a separate pharmacological category, consisting of an entirely novel class of agents and requiring systematic research to fill knowledge gaps, thereby facilitating the development of standardized next-generation microbiota therapeutic interventions with improved safety and efficacy.

Microbial replacement therapy through synthetic ecology approaches

It is generally believed that the administration of multi-species microbial consortia is more useful than a single probiotic organism[155], as it probably retains some properties of the community structure, with community members continuously interacting and communicating with each other. Furthermore, a consortium of bacteria possesses a larger gene pool than monocultures, resulting in greater diversity in metabolic pathways. This richness is reflected in a greater ability of the consortium to perform more complex tasks than single organisms, thus exploiting the resources available in the surroundings more efficiently and better adapting to the environment, also through self-organization to form spatial patterns in response to substrates and metabolite gradients[156-160].

Synthetic ecology indicates the rational design of ecosystems, where two or more defined microbial populations are assembled in a well-characterized and controlled environment^[161]. This approach requires in vitro controlled environments, biologically relevant bacterial strains and mathematical models of ecological interactions [162] to simulate community behavior in response to several factors. The idea is to shape a complex microbial community in order to obtain a desired compositional and functional profile that meets the needs of specific industrial production processes or pharmacological interventions.

Synthetic microbial communities are systems of known and trimmed-down complexity that can undergo experimental treatments and mathematical modelling, enabling a system-level understanding of the consortium [163,164]. These communities are not only a way to study how the microbial consortium structure emerges and the conditions necessary to generate specific interaction networks among its components, but they can also elucidate the overall function, resistance and resilience of microbial systems[10]. By the so-called microbial resource management[165,166], *i.e.*, the management of consortium parameters such as richness, evenness, predation, abiotic factors, quorum sensing and spatial disposition, the community can be steered to the desired functionality, in order to obtain novel products and processes or potentially improve human health by transplanting the desired synthetic community into a recipient patient.

To date, many studies[167-169] have reported the in vitro assembly of synthetic GM communities with at least two bacterial strains, but clinical applications are still limited. Petrof et al[170] obtained a synthetic consortium consisting of 33 individual microbial species derived from a stool sample from a healthy donor and demonstrated the potential of such synthetic microbiota in the treatment of *C. difficile* infection. Furthermore, they reported that some of the administered bacteria that were forming the synthetic community stably colonized the recipient's colon, as opposed to most commercially available probiotics, which only transiently colonize the intestine.



Table 1 Registered clinical trials on ClinicalTrials.gov (as accessed on April 2021) focused on fecal microbiota transplantation for the replacement of obesogenic microbial communities. Search terms included "gut microbiota", "obesity" and "fecal microbiota transplantation"

Rank	Title	Status	Results	Condition	Intervention	Location	URL
1	Fecal Microbiota Transplantation for the Treatment of Obesity	Completed	Available	Obesity	FMT <i>vs</i> placebo	United States	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT02741518
2	Faecal Microbiota Transplantation in Obesity	Recruiting	Not available	Obesity	FMT vs placebo	Finland	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03391817
3	Randomized Controlled Trial of Fecal Microbiota Transplantation in Severe Obesity	Enrolling by invitation	Not available	Obesity	FMT <i>vs</i> placebo	Norway	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03273855
4	Fecal Microbiota Transplant (FMT) to Induce Weight Loss in Obese Subjects	Active, not recruiting	Not available	Obesity	FMT and mucosal microbiota assessment	China	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03789461
5	FMT and Fiber in Patients With Metabolic Syndrome	Completed	Not available	Obesity, Metabolic Syndrome	FMT and dietary supplement with fiber (cellulose) <i>vs</i> placebo	Canada	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03727321
6	Assessment of the Health Improvement of Obese Patients After Fecal Microbiota Transplantation (FMT)	Completed	Not available	Obesity, Type 1 and 2 Diabetes	FMT	Russian Federation	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT04579263
7	Fecal Microbiota Transplantation for Diabetes Mellitus Type II in Obese Patients	Unknown status	Not available	T2DM, Obesity	FMT and dietary intervention (high-fat low- fiber diet, sham diet or low-fat high-fiber diet)	Israel	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT02346669
8	Fecal Microbial Transplantation and Fiber Supplementation in Participants With Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome	Active, not recruiting	Not available	Obesity, Metabolic Syndrome	FMT and dietary supplement with fiber (cellulose) or FMT only <i>vs</i> placebo	Canada	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03477916
9	Randomised Placebo- controlled Study of FMT to Impact Body Weight and Glycemic Control in Obese Subjects With T2DM	Active, not recruiting	Not available	T2DM, Obesity	FMT and lifestyle modification program or FMT only <i>vs</i> placebo	China	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT03127696
10	Fecal Microbiota Transplant for Improvement of Metabolism	Completed	Available	Obesity	FMT vs placebo	United States	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT02530385
11	The Role of Microbiome in Recurrent Obesity	Not yet recruiting	Not available	Obesity	FMT <i>vs</i> placebo	Israel	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT04697550
12	Effects of Fecal Microbiota Transplantation on Weight in Obese Patients With Non- alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease	Recruiting	Not available	NAFLD	FMT, dietary intervention and physical activity <i>vs</i> placebo	India	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT04594954
13	Proposal to Examine the Effect of Fecal Transplantation on Obesity	Unknown status	Not available	Obesity	FMT <i>vs</i> placebo	Israel	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT02336789
14	Safety and Efficacy of Fecal Microbiota	Recruiting	Not available	IBD, IBS, Obesity,	FMT	China	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT04014413



Saisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

	Transplantation			Metabolic Syndrome, Infections, Others			
15	Transplantation of Microbes for Treatment of Metabolic Syndrome & NAFLD	Completed	Not available	Type 1 and 2 Diabetes, NAFLD, Obesity	FMT	Canada	https://ClinicalTrials.gov/show/NCT02496390

FMT: Fecal Microbiota transplantation; IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; IBS: Inflammatory bowel syndrome; NAFLD: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; T2DM: Type 2 diabetes mellitus.

> Despite its proven efficacy for the treatment of C. difficile infection, FMT hides some uncertainties that may be resolved by a synthetic stool replacement strategy. Indeed, the synthetic ecology approach has multiple advances over the canonical use of fecal matter from a donor: (1) The exact composition of the administered bacteria is known and can be reproduced; (2) The bacterial composition can be virtually tailored to the specific patient's needs; (3) The absence of pathogens and viruses can be more reliably guaranteed, improving safety; and (4) The administered microorganisms forming the consortia can be selected based on their sensitivity to antimicrobials, resulting in further improvement of the safety profile.

> Applications of synthetic communities have been reported in other fields, such as bioremediation[157] and chemical production[171,172]. Notwithstanding the potential of the synthetic ecology approach in GM replacement therapy, there is still some way to go before synthetic ecology can be translated into the clinic. One major limitation is the lack of a truly representative *in vitro* system to mimic the *in vivo* microbiota, but steps in this direction have been achieved by the gut-on-a-chip model [173] and the HuMiX system^[173]. In addition, a large and well-documented collection of cultures of human microbiota members will be extremely useful for improving ecology experiments and building mathematical models. In this regard, since 2015, culturomics has led to the discovery of 232 novel human gut species [174] and it is expected that this number will increase in the coming years. The technique is based on the multiplexing of bacterial isolation conditions through serial addition of specific growth promoters and/or inhibitors, coupled with high-throughput identification with MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry, and is capable of overcoming the limitations of conventional single-medium strategies[175-177]. The resulting knowledge could then be used to improve our understanding of the complex gut ecosystem and rationally design efficient and sophisticated synthetic communities, tailored for the treatment of the disease of interest.

THE FUTURE OF MICROBIOME-BASED PRECISION MEDICINE: HEALTH RISK OR OUTCOME PREDICTION THROUGH DEEP LEARNING

Machine learning and deep learning application to microbiome data

Machine learning and, in particular, deep learning have been the subject of intense media hype in recent years. Thanks to the explosion of available data and the rapid growth in the number and size of databases, they have accomplished nothing short of a revolution in the field of modern artificial intelligence, with notable progress in perceptual problems, such as facial and speech recognition[178,179], and have the potential to do the same in medical disciplines[180,181]. However, we are still exploring the full extent of what machine learning and deep learning can do and have just begun to apply them to a wide variety of problems outside of classical algorithms.

In light of the rapid increase in data from microbiome studies induced by the concomitant decrease in sequencing costs (< 10000 times in the past 10 years)[182], there are requirements to apply machine learning and deep learning algorithms to host-microbiome data, exploiting their associations in various diseases. Improved data analytical tools are needed to explore all the information contained in those datasets and identify key features that represent different aspects of the microbiome and that can be linked to host phenotypes. In particular, the possibility of predicting the patient's phenotype from one's GM is an integral part of personalized medicine, as it represents not only a way to overcome individual variability, but also a potential therapeutic target for pharmacological interventions. In this field, machine learning



might provide new insights, by developing models capable of stratifying individual patients into therapeutic classes, thus paving the way for the fine-tuning of interventions based on the GM structure. An example of machine learning algorithms are Support Vector Machines (SVMs), which were implemented by Cui and Zhang [183] to classify metagenomic samples into inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and non-IBD classes. More recently, Pasolli et al[184] used SVMs to predict diseases such as liver cirrhosis, colorectal cancer and IBD from fecal metagenomes. To date, deep learning is the most advanced machine learning technique for a variety of applications [185] and has already achieved several results in the microbiome field[186-189], including predicting the microbiome structure in terms of bacterial relative abundance and metabolic layout. Other machine learning methods include Ensemble Methods, which combine multiple classifiers for better performance. The best known ensemble method is Random Forest[190], which has been widely used in microbiome studies for patient stratification[191,192] and biomarker search[193,194].

Machine learning, GM and obesity

In a prospective study on obesity in European children, Rampelli et al[31] underscored the importance of the microbiome-host-diet configuration as a possible predictor of obesity. In particular, GM was found to mediate dietary impact on individual metabolic and immunological homeostasis, which, in the context of other individual lifestyle and genetic variables, may be involved in the development of the multifactorial obese phenotype. Such results were based on experimental observations and no machine learning/deep learning algorithms were applied or developed. However, the study suggested that applying a machine learning algorithm to microbiome data could be a feasible method of predicting obesity, when other variables concerning host physiology, diet and lifestyle (e.g., physical activity) are included.

Some attempts have been made in recent years, with poor results, mainly due to a lack of data (often lifestyle and dietary information is not collected or collected in a non-systematic and non-standardized way). Specifically, Pasolli et al[184] developed a Random Forest-based approach that exclusively utilized metagenome data without success in predicting obesity and T2D. A few years later, Fernández-Navarro et al[195] have implemented several machine learning methods, such as decision tree-based methods, ensemble methods and SVMs, to identify predictors of obesity. Starting from serum free fatty acid levels, microbial quantitative polymerase chain reaction information and dietary intake interviews, their model revealed a non-obese profile related to serum eicosapentaenoic acid levels and Bacteroides amount in feces.

Nevertheless, this represents just the tip of the iceberg, as the full deployment of machine learning methods in the human GM sphere for full integration into the field of personalized precision medicine requires additional efforts. Indeed, machine learning often runs like black boxes, which makes it difficult to conduct feature selection. In addition, a large amount of data and computational power are required to train powerful and reliable machine learning-based algorithms. In general, novel technologies have dramatically increased our ability to characterize the human GM, but the way to effectively harness that information is uncertain and presents several key challenges. For example, there is a high need for dimensionality reduction to handle the information of hundreds of thousands of gene markers for just a few hundred samples. In this regard, neural encoder-decoder networks[196] based on a deep learning architecture have proved effective[187], but further efforts are still needed to fully exploit microbiome data. What is certain is that machine learning has already shown its great potential when applied to the microbiome field. In the next years, cutting-edge machine learning-based models might enable a further step towards the microbiome implementation in personalized precision medicine.

LIMITATIONS OF CURRENT EVIDENCE AND NEXT STEPS

As discussed in the respective paragraphs, there are several limitations to the design and application of microbiome-based strategies in clinical routine, with particular reference to the prevention/treatment of obesity and related comorbidities. Although promising data come from the field of NGPs/engineered microbes, synthetic ecology and even FMT, it should be remembered that the evidence is still too little to support the clinical benefit of these novel microbiome modulation tools. Added to this are the sometimes inconsistent results on GM compositional and functional changes in the pathological context, and the lack of a full understanding of the underlying mecha-



nisms. Of course, several steps forward have been made, especially methodological ones, but there is still no standardization of study designs and the way of reporting the results, which makes it difficult to compare different studies. In parallel with the implementation of internationally recognized standard operating procedures for GM analysis, it is expected that in the future: (1) -Omics approaches, including metagenomics, metatranscriptomics, metaproteomics and metabolomics are combined to provide mechanistic insights; (2) The mechanisms are possibly validated in animal models; (3) Culturomics approaches are increasingly exploited to unravel the dynamics and ecological rules that govern the establishment of microbial networks; (4) The accumulating microbiome knowledge allows to fine-tune the design of precision strategies to achieve specific objectives, whether based on traditional or nextgeneration tools; and (5) Progressively generated datasets, including host and microbiome data, enable machine and deep learning technologies to maximize translational impact, through accurate prediction of health outcomes and thus provision of high-quality personalized care. As expected, the same limitations and implications also apply in other pathological contexts, where the modulation of GM can be impactful as well.

CONCLUSION

The emerging role of GM as a contributor to various pathological conditions is fascinating even if not yet easy to untangle. Diseases resulting from multiple factors, such as obesity and metabolic diseases in general, may be difficult to prevent or treat effectively solely relying on currently available therapies. In this scenario, gut microbes and their influence on the host constitute a piece of an intricate puzzle, to be exploited for novel integrated intervention strategies. In a systems biology approach, the advent of -omics technologies and the development of bioinformatics tools are pushing microbiome research to the next level, allowing to extrapolate general principles on community structure and translate the results into rationally designed, personalized microbiome-based interventions aimed at restructuring dysbiotic layouts, thereby contributing to the restoration and maintenance of host health.

REFERENCES

- Shanahan F, Ghosh TS, O'Toole PW. The healthy microbiome-what is the definition of a healthy gut microbiome? Gastroenterology 2021; 160: 483-494 [PMID: 33253682 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.09.057]
- 2 Sender R, Fuchs S, Milo R. Revised estimates for the number of human and bacteria cells in the body. PLoS Biol 2016; 14: e1002533 [PMID: 27541692 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1002533]
- 3 Candela M, Biagi E, Maccaferri S, Turroni S, Brigidi P. Intestinal microbiota is a plastic factor responding to environmental changes. Trends Microbiol 2012; 20: 385-391 [PMID: 22672911 DOI: 10.1016/j.tim.2012.05.003]
- 4 Rooks MG, Garrett WS. Gut microbiota, metabolites and host immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 2016; 16: 341-352 [PMID: 27231050 DOI: 10.1038/nri.2016.42]
- 5 Fassarella M, Blaak EE, Penders J, Nauta A, Smidt H, Zoetendal EG. Gut microbiome stability and resilience: elucidating the response to perturbations in order to modulate gut health. Gut 2021; 70: 595-605 [PMID: 33051190 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321747]
- Robertson RC, Manges AR, Finlay BB, Prendergast AJ. The human microbiome and child growth first 1000 days and beyond. Trends Microbiol 2019; 27: 131-147 [PMID: 30529020 DOI: 10.1016/j.tim.2018.09.008]
- Stanislawski MA, Dabelea D, Wagner BD, Iszatt N, Dahl C, Sontag MK, Knight R, Lozupone CA, Eggesbø M. Gut microbiota in the first 2 years of life and the association with body mass index at age 12 in a Norwegian birth cohort. mBio 2018; 9: e01751-18 [PMID: 30352933 DOI: 10.1128/mBio.01751-18
- 8 Iacob S, Iacob DG, Luminos LM. Intestinal microbiota as a host defense mechanism to infectious threats. Front Microbiol 2018; 9: 3328 [PMID: 30761120 DOI: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.03328]
- Garcia-Gutierrez E, Mayer MJ, Cotter PD, Narbad A. Gut microbiota as a source of novel antimicrobials. Gut Microbes 2019; 10: 1-21 [PMID: 29584555 DOI: 10.1080/19490976.2018.1455790]
- 10 Turroni S, Brigidi P, Cavalli A, Candela M. Microbiota-host transgenomic metabolism, bioactive molecules from the inside. J Med Chem 2018; 61: 47-61 [PMID: 28745893 DOI: 10.1021/acs.jmedchem.7b00244]
- Zimmermann M, Patil KR, Typas A, Maier L. Towards a mechanistic understanding of reciprocal 11 drug-microbiome interactions. Mol Syst Biol 2021; 17: e10116 [PMID: 33734582 DOI: 10.15252/msb.202010116]



- 12 Lynch SV, Pedersen O. The human intestinal microbiome in health and disease. N Engl J Med 2016; 375: 2369-2379 [PMID: 27974040 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra1600266]
- 13 Sonnenburg ED, Sonnenburg JL. Starving our microbial self: the deleterious consequences of a diet deficient in microbiota-accessible carbohydrates. Cell Metab 2014; 20: 779-786 [PMID: 25156449 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmet.2014.07.003]
- 14 Halfvarson J, Brislawn CJ, Lamendella R, Vázquez-Baeza Y, Walters WA, Bramer LM, D'Amato M, Bonfiglio F, McDonald D, Gonzalez A, McClure EE, Dunklebarger MF, Knight R, Jansson JK. Dynamics of the human gut microbiome in inflammatory bowel disease. Nat Microbiol 2017; 2: 17004 [PMID: 28191884 DOI: 10.1038/nmicrobiol.2017.4]
- Palleja A, Mikkelsen KH, Forslund SK, Kashani A, Allin KH, Nielsen T, Hansen TH, Liang S, 15 Feng Q, Zhang C, Pyl PT, Coelho LP, Yang H, Wang J, Typas A, Nielsen MF, Nielsen HB, Bork P, Vilsbøll T, Hansen T, Knop FK, Arumugam M, Pedersen O. Recovery of gut microbiota of healthy adults following antibiotic exposure. Nat Microbiol 2018; 3: 1255-1265 [PMID: 30349083 DOI: 10.1038/s41564-018-0257-9
- 16 Duvallet C, Gibbons SM, Gurry T, Irizarry RA, Alm EJ. Meta-analysis of gut microbiome studies identifies disease-specific and shared responses. Nat Commun 2017; 8: 1784 [PMID: 29209090 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-017-01973-8]
- Lv BM, Quan Y, Zhang HY. Causal inference in microbiome medicine: principles and applications. 17 Trends Microbiol 2021; 29: 736-746 [PMID: 33895062 DOI: 10.1016/j.tim.2021.03.015]
- NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Trends in adult body-mass index in 200 countries 18 from 1975 to 2014: a pooled analysis of 1698 population-based measurement studies with 19.2 million participants. Lancet 2016; 387: 1377-1396 [PMID: 27115820 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30054-X]
- 19 McAllister EJ, Dhurandhar NV, Keith SW, Aronne LJ, Barger J, Baskin M, Benca RM, Biggio J, Boggiano MM, Eisenmann JC, Elobeid M, Fontaine KR, Gluckman P, Hanlon EC, Katzmarzyk P, Pietrobelli A, Redden DT, Ruden DM, Wang C, Waterland RA, Wright SM, Allison DB. Ten putative contributors to the obesity epidemic. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 2009; 49: 868-913 [PMID: 19960394 DOI: 10.1080/10408390903372599]
- 20 Berrington de Gonzalez A, Hartge P, Cerhan JR, Flint AJ, Hannan L, MacInnis RJ, Moore SC, Tobias GS, Anton-Culver H, Freeman LB, Beeson WL, Clipp SL, English DR, Folsom AR, Freedman DM, Giles G, Hakansson N, Henderson KD, Hoffman-Bolton J, Hoppin JA, Koenig KL, Lee IM, Linet MS, Park Y, Pocobelli G, Schatzkin A, Sesso HD, Weiderpass E, Willcox BJ, Wolk A, Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A, Willett WC, Thun MJ. Body-mass index and mortality among 1.46 million white adults. N Engl J Med 2010; 363: 2211-2219 [PMID: 21121834 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1000367
- 21 Schwartz MW, Seeley RJ, Zeltser LM, Drewnowski A, Ravussin E, Redman LM, Leibel RL. Obesity pathogenesis: an Endocrine Society Scientific statement. Endocr Rev 2017; 38: 267-296 [PMID: 28898979 DOI: 10.1210/er.2017-00111]
- 22 Blüher M. Obesity: global epidemiology and pathogenesis. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2019; 15: 288-298 [PMID: 30814686 DOI: 10.1038/s41574-019-0176-8]
- Wilkins LJ, Monga M, Miller AW. Defining dysbiosis for a cluster of chronic diseases. Sci Rep 23 2019; 9: 12918 [PMID: 31501492 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-49452-y]
- 24 Bäckhed F, Ding H, Wang T, Hooper LV, Koh GY, Nagy A, Semenkovich CF, Gordon JI. The gut microbiota as an environmental factor that regulates fat storage. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2004; 101: 15718-15723 [PMID: 15505215 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0407076101]
- 25 Bäckhed F, Manchester JK, Semenkovich CF, Gordon JI. Mechanisms underlying the resistance to diet-induced obesity in germ-free mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2007; 104: 979-984 [PMID: 17210919 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0605374104]
- 26 Turnbaugh PJ, Ley RE, Mahowald MA, Magrini V, Mardis ER, Gordon JI. An obesity-associated gut microbiome with increased capacity for energy harvest. Nature 2006; 444: 1027-1031 [PMID: 17183312 DOI: 10.1038/nature05414]
- Ley RE, Bäckhed F, Turnbaugh P, Lozupone CA, Knight RD, Gordon JI. Obesity alters gut 27 microbial ecology. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2005; 102: 11070-11075 [PMID: 16033867 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0504978102]
- 28 Boulangé CL, Neves AL, Chilloux J, Nicholson JK, Dumas ME. Impact of the gut microbiota on inflammation, obesity, and metabolic disease. Genome Med 2016; 8: 42 [PMID: 27098727 DOI: 10.1186/s13073-016-0303-2
- Dugas LR, Fuller M, Gilbert J, Layden BT. The obese gut microbiome across the epidemiologic 29 transition. Emerg Themes Epidemiol 2016; 13: 2 [PMID: 26759600 DOI: 10.1186/s12982-015-0044-5]
- 30 Castaner O, Goday A, Park YM, Lee SH, Magkos F, Shiow STE, Schröder H. The gut microbiome profile in obesity: a systematic review. Int J Endocrinol 2018; 2018: 4095789 [PMID: 29849617 DOI: 10.1155/2018/4095789]
- Rampelli S, Guenther K, Turroni S, Wolters M, Veidebaum T, Kourides Y, Molnár D, Lissner L, Benitez-Paez A, Sanz Y, Fraterman A, Michels N, Brigidi P, Candela M, Ahrens W. Pre-obese children's dysbiotic gut microbiome and unhealthy diets may predict the development of obesity. Commun Biol 2018; 1: 222 [PMID: 30534614 DOI: 10.1038/s42003-018-0221-5]
- 32 Tims S, Derom C, Jonkers DM, Vlietinck R, Saris WH, Kleerebezem M, de Vos WM, Zoetendal EG. Microbiota conservation and BMI signatures in adult monozygotic twins. ISME J 2013; 7: 707-



717 [PMID: 23190729 DOI: 10.1038/ismej.2012.146]

- 33 Cancello R, Turroni S, Rampelli S, Cattaldo S, Candela M, Cattani L, Mai S, Vietti R, Scacchi M, Brigidi P, Invitti C. Effect of short-term dietary intervention and probiotic mix supplementation on the gut microbiota of elderly obese women. Nutrients 2019; 11 [PMID: 31835452 DOI: 10.3390/nu11123011]
- 34 Candela M, Biagi E, Soverini M, Consolandi C, Quercia S, Severgnini M, Peano C, Turroni S, Rampelli S, Pozzilli P, Pianesi M, Fallucca F, Brigidi P. Modulation of gut microbiota dysbioses in type 2 diabetic patients by macrobiotic Ma-Pi 2 diet. Br J Nutr 2016; 116: 80-93 [PMID: 27151248 DOI: 10.1017/S0007114516001045]
- 35 Karlsson CL, Onnerfält J, Xu J, Molin G, Ahrné S, Thorngren-Jerneck K. The microbiota of the gut in preschool children with normal and excessive body weight. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2012; 20: 2257-2261 [PMID: 22546742 DOI: 10.1038/oby.2012.110]
- 36 Chen J, Wright K, Davis JM, Jeraldo P, Marietta EV, Murray J, Nelson H, Matteson EL, Taneja V. An expansion of rare lineage intestinal microbes characterizes rheumatoid arthritis. Genome Med 2016; 8: 43 [PMID: 27102666 DOI: 10.1186/s13073-016-0299-7]
- Gomez-Arango LF, Barrett HL, McIntyre HD, Callaway LK, Morrison M, Dekker Nitert M; 37 SPRING Trial Group. Connections between the gut microbiome and metabolic hormones in early pregnancy in overweight and obese women. Diabetes 2016; 65: 2214-2223 [PMID: 27217482 DOI: 10.2337/db16-0278]
- Frost F, Storck LJ, Kacprowski T, Gärtner S, Rühlemann M, Bang C, Franke A, Völker U, 38 Aghdassi AA, Steveling A, Mayerle J, Weiss FU, Homuth G, Lerch MM. A structured weight loss program increases gut microbiota phylogenetic diversity and reduces levels of Collinsella in obese type 2 diabetics: A pilot study. PLoS One 2019; 14: e0219489 [PMID: 31318902 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0219489]
- 39 Gophna U, Konikoff T, Nielsen HB. Oscillospira and related bacteria from metagenomic species to metabolic features. Environ Microbiol 2017; 19: 835-841 [PMID: 28028921 DOI: 10.1111/1462-2920.13658
- 40 Shen N, Caixàs A, Ahlers M, Patel K, Gao Z, Dutia R, Blaser MJ, Clemente JC, Laferrère B. Longitudinal changes of microbiome composition and microbial metabolomics after surgical weight loss in individuals with obesity. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2019; 15: 1367-1373 [PMID: 31296445 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2019.05.038
- 41 Wu TR, Lin CS, Chang CJ, Lin TL, Martel J, Ko YF, Ojcius DM, Lu CC, Young JD, Lai HC. Gut commensal Parabacteroides goldsteinii plays a predominant role in the anti-obesity effects of polysaccharides isolated from *Hirsutella sinensis*. Gut 2019; 68: 248-262 [PMID: 30007918 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-315458
- 42 Dao MC, Clément K. Gut microbiota and obesity: concepts relevant to clinical care. Eur J Intern Med 2018; 48: 18-24 [PMID: 29110901 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejim.2017.10.005]
- 43 Zhang T, Li Q, Cheng L, Buch H, Zhang F. Akkermansia muciniphila is a promising probiotic. Microb Biotechnol 2019; 12: 1109-1125 [PMID: 31006995 DOI: 10.1111/1751-7915.13410]
- 44 Depommier C, Everard A, Druart C, Plovier H, Van Hul M, Vieira-Silva S, Falony G, Raes J, Maiter D, Delzenne NM, de Barsy M, Loumaye A, Hermans MP, Thissen JP, de Vos WM, Cani PD. Supplementation with Akkermansia muciniphila in overweight and obese human volunteers: a proofof-concept exploratory study. Nat Med 2019; 25: 1096-1103 [PMID: 31263284 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-019-0495-2]
- 45 Tavella T, Rampelli S, Guidarelli G, Bazzocchi A, Gasperini C, Pujos-Guillot E, Comte B, Barone M, Biagi E, Candela M, Nicoletti C, Kadi F, Battista G, Salvioli S, O'Toole PW, Franceschi C, Brigidi P, Turroni S, Santoro A. Elevated gut microbiome abundance of Christensenellaceae, Porphyromonadaceae and Rikenellaceae is associated with reduced visceral adipose tissue and healthier metabolic profile in Italian elderly. Gut Microbes 2021; 13: 1-19 [PMID: 33557667 DOI: 10.1080/19490976.2021.1880221]
- 46 Yadav M, Verma MK, Chauhan NS. A review of metabolic potential of human gut microbiome in human nutrition. Arch Microbiol 2018; 200: 203-217 [PMID: 29188341 DOI: 10.1007/s00203-017-1459-x
- 47 Lazar V, Ditu LM, Pircalabioru GG, Picu A, Petcu L, Cucu N, Chifiriuc MC. Gut microbiota, host organism, and diet trialogue in diabetes and obesity. Front Nutr 2019; 6: 21 [PMID: 30931309 DOI: 10.3389/fnut.2019.000211
- 48 Sonnenburg JL, Sonnenburg ED. Vulnerability of the industrialized microbiota. Science 2019; 366 [PMID: 31649168 DOI: 10.1126/science.aaw9255]
- Louis P, Flint HJ. Formation of propionate and butyrate by the human colonic microbiota. Environ 49 Microbiol 2017; 19: 29-41 [PMID: 27928878 DOI: 10.1111/1462-2920.13589]
- Singh RK, Chang HW, Yan D, Lee KM, Ucmak D, Wong K, Abrouk M, Farahnik B, Nakamura M, 50 Zhu TH, Bhutani T, Liao W. Influence of diet on the gut microbiome and implications for human health. J Transl Med 2017; 15: 73 [PMID: 28388917 DOI: 10.1186/s12967-017-1175-y]
- Ayeni FA, Biagi E, Rampelli S, Fiori J, Soverini M, Audu HJ, Cristino S, Caporali L, Schnorr SL, 51 Carelli V, Brigidi P, Candela M, Turroni S. Infant and adult gut microbiome and metabolome in rural Bassa and urban settlers from Nigeria. Cell Rep 2018; 23: 3056-3067 [PMID: 29874590 DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.05.018]
- 52 Martínez I, Stegen JC, Maldonado-Gómez MX, Eren AM, Siba PM, Greenhill AR, Walter J. The gut microbiota of rural Papua New Guineans: composition, diversity patterns, and ecological



processes. Cell Rep 2015; 11: 527-538 [PMID: 25892234 DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2015.03.049]

- Schnorr SL, Candela M, Rampelli S, Centanni M, Consolandi C, Basaglia G, Turroni S, Biagi E, 53 Peano C, Severgnini M, Fiori J, Gotti R, De Bellis G, Luiselli D, Brigidi P, Mabulla A, Marlowe F, Henry AG, Crittenden AN. Gut microbiome of the Hadza hunter-gatherers. Nat Commun 2014; 5: 3654 [PMID: 24736369 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms4654]
- 54 Loo YT, Howell K, Chan M, Zhang P, Ng K. Modulation of the human gut microbiota by phenolics and phenolic fiber-rich foods. Compr Rev Food Sci Food Saf 2020; 19: 1268-1298 [PMID: 33337077 DOI: 10.1111/1541-4337.12563]
- De Filippis F, Pellegrini N, Vannini L, Jeffery IB, La Storia A, Laghi L, Serrazanetti DI, Di Cagno 55 R, Ferrocino I, Lazzi C, Turroni S, Cocolin L, Brigidi P, Neviani E, Gobbetti M, O'Toole PW, Ercolini D. High-level adherence to a Mediterranean diet beneficially impacts the gut microbiota and associated metabolome. Gut 2016; 65: 1812-1821 [PMID: 26416813 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2015-309957
- 56 Tran TTT, Cousin FJ, Lynch DB, Menon R, Brulc J, Brown JR, O'Herlihy E, Butto LF, Power K, Jeffery IB, O'Connor EM, O'Toole PW. Prebiotic supplementation in frail older people affects specific gut microbiota taxa but not global diversity. Microbiome 2019; 7: 39 [PMID: 30867067 DOI: 10.1186/s40168-019-0654-1]
- Genoni A, Christophersen CT, Lo J, Coghlan M, Boyce MC, Bird AR, Lyons-Wall P, Devine A. 57 Long-term Paleolithic diet is associated with lower resistant starch intake, different gut microbiota composition and increased serum TMAO concentrations. Eur J Nutr 2020; 59: 1845-1858 [PMID: 31273523 DOI: 10.1007/s00394-019-02036-y]
- Otten J, Stomby A, Waling M, Isaksson A, Tellström A, Lundin-Olsson L, Brage S, Ryberg M, 58 Svensson M, Olsson T. Benefits of a Paleolithic diet with and without supervised exercise on fat mass, insulin sensitivity, and glycemic control: a randomized controlled trial in individuals with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Metab Res Rev 2017; 33 [PMID: 27235022 DOI: 10.1002/dmrr.2828]
- 59 Barone M, Turroni S, Rampelli S, Soverini M, D'Amico F, Biagi E, Brigidi P, Troiani E, Candela M. Gut microbiome response to a modern Paleolithic diet in a Western lifestyle context. PLoS One 2019; 14: e0220619 [PMID: 31393934 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0220619]
- 60 El Kaoutari A, Armougom F, Gordon JI, Raoult D, Henrissat B. The abundance and variety of carbohydrate-active enzymes in the human gut microbiota. Nat Rev Microbiol 2013; 11: 497-504 [PMID: 23748339 DOI: 10.1038/nrmicro3050]
- Koh A, De Vadder F, Kovatcheva-Datchary P, Bäckhed F. From dietary fiber to host physiology: 61 short-chain fatty acids as key bacterial metabolites. Cell 2016; 165: 1332-1345 [PMID: 27259147 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.05.041]
- 62 Müller M, Hernández MAG, Goossens GH, Reijnders D, Holst JJ, Jocken JWE, van Eijk H, Canfora EE, Blaak EE. Circulating but not faecal short-chain fatty acids are related to insulin sensitivity, lipolysis and GLP-1 concentrations in humans. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 12515 [PMID: 31467327 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-48775-0]
- 63 Ridaura VK, Faith JJ, Rey FE, Cheng J, Duncan AE, Kau AL, Griffin NW, Lombard V, Henrissat B, Bain JR, Muehlbauer MJ, Ilkayeva O, Semenkovich CF, Funai K, Hayashi DK, Lyle BJ, Martini MC, Ursell LK, Clemente JC, Van Treuren W, Walters WA, Knight R, Newgard CB, Heath AC, Gordon JI. Gut microbiota from twins discordant for obesity modulate metabolism in mice. Science 2013; 341: 1241214 [PMID: 24009397 DOI: 10.1126/science.1241214]
- Yoon MS. The emerging role of branched-chain amino acids in insulin resistance and metabolism. 64 Nutrients 2016; 8 [PMID: 27376324 DOI: 10.3390/nu8070405]
- Kolodziejczyk AA, Zheng D, Elinav E. Diet-microbiota interactions and personalized nutrition. Nat Rev Microbiol 2019; 17: 742-753 [PMID: 31541197 DOI: 10.1038/s41579-019-0256-8]
- 66 Chen X, Li HY, Hu XM, Zhang Y, Zhang SY. Current understanding of gut microbiota alterations and related therapeutic intervention strategies in heart failure. Chin Med J (Engl) 2019; 132: 1843-1855 [PMID: 31306229 DOI: 10.1097/CM9.00000000000330]
- Yang JJ, Shu XO, Herrington DM, Moore SC, Meyer KA, Ose J, Menni C, Palmer ND, Eliassen H, 67 Harada S, Tzoulaki I, Zhu H, Albanes D, Wang TJ, Zheng W, Cai H, Ulrich CM, Guasch-Ferré M, Karaman I, Fornage M, Cai Q, Matthews CE, Wagenknecht LE, Elliott P, Gerszten RE, Yu D. Circulating trimethylamine N-oxide in association with diet and cardiometabolic biomarkers: an international pooled analysis. Am J Clin Nutr 2021; 113: 1145-1156 [PMID: 33826706 DOI: 10.1093/ajcn/nqaa430]
- Tang WH, Wang Z, Levison BS, Koeth RA, Britt EB, Fu X, Wu Y, Hazen SL. Intestinal microbial 68 metabolism of phosphatidylcholine and cardiovascular risk. N Engl J Med 2013; 368: 1575-1584 [PMID: 23614584 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1109400]
- Zhu W, Gregory JC, Org E, Buffa JA, Gupta N, Wang Z, Li L, Fu X, Wu Y, Mehrabian M, Sartor 69 RB, McIntyre TM, Silverstein RL, Tang WHW, DiDonato JA, Brown JM, Lusis AJ, Hazen SL. Gut microbial metabolite TMAO enhances platelet hyperreactivity and thrombosis Risk. Cell 2016; 165: 111-124 [PMID: 26972052 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.02.011]
- 70 Wilson A, McLean C, Kim RB. Trimethylamine-N-oxide: a link between the gut microbiome, bile acid metabolism, and atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol 2016; 27: 148-154 [PMID: 26959704 DOI: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000274
- Wahlström A, Sayin SI, Marschall HU, Bäckhed F. Intestinal crosstalk between bile acids and microbiota and its impact on host metabolism. Cell Metab 2016; 24: 41-50 [PMID: 27320064 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmet.2016.05.005



- 72 Claus SP, Guillou H, Ellero-Simatos S. The gut microbiota: a major player in the toxicity of environmental pollutants? NPJ Biofilms Microbiomes 2016; 2: 16003 [PMID: 28721242 DOI: 10.1038/npjbiofilms.2016.3
- 73 Suez J, Korem T, Zeevi D, Zilberman-Schapira G, Thaiss CA, Maza O, Israeli D, Zmora N, Gilad S, Weinberger A, Kuperman Y, Harmelin A, Kolodkin-Gal I, Shapiro H, Halpern Z, Segal E, Elinav E. Artificial sweeteners induce glucose intolerance by altering the gut microbiota. Nature 2014; 514: 181-186 [PMID: 25231862 DOI: 10.1038/nature13793]
- Wolf AR, Wesener DA, Cheng J, Houston-Ludlam AN, Beller ZW, Hibberd MC, Giannone RJ, 74 Peters SL, Hettich RL, Leyn SA, Rodionov DA, Osterman AL, Gordon JI. Bioremediation of a common product of food processing by a human gut bacterium. Cell Host Microbe 2019; 26: 463-477.e8 [PMID: 31585844 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2019.09.001]
- Collins SM, Surette M, Bercik P. The interplay between the intestinal microbiota and the brain. Nat 75 Rev Microbiol 2012; 10: 735-742 [PMID: 23000955 DOI: 10.1038/nrmicro2876]
- 76 Fetissov SO. Role of the gut microbiota in host appetite control: bacterial growth to animal feeding behaviour. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2017; 13: 11-25 [PMID: 27616451 DOI: 10.1038/nrendo.2016.150]
- Brown RM, Guerrero-Hreins E, Brown WA, le Roux CW, Sumithran P. Potential gut-brain 77 mechanisms behind adverse mental health outcomes of bariatric surgery. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2021; 17: 549-559 [PMID: 34262156 DOI: 10.1038/s41574-021-00520-2]
- 78 Sandhu KV, Sherwin E, Schellekens H, Stanton C, Dinan TG, Cryan JF. Feeding the microbiotagut-brain axis: diet, microbiome, and neuropsychiatry. Transl Res 2017; 179: 223-244 [PMID: 27832936 DOI: 10.1016/j.trsl.2016.10.002]
- Torres-Fuentes C, Schellekens H, Dinan TG, Cryan JF. The microbiota-gut-brain axis in obesity. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 2: 747-756 [PMID: 28844808 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(17)30147-4]
- 80 Dinan TG, Cryan JF. Mood by microbe: towards clinical translation. Genome Med 2016; 8: 36 [PMID: 27048547 DOI: 10.1186/s13073-016-0292-1]
- Bliss ES, Whiteside E. The gut-brain axis, the human gut microbiota and their integration in the 81 development of obesity. Front Physiol 2018; 9: 900 [PMID: 30050464 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00900]
- 82 Byrne CS, Chambers ES, Alhabeeb H, Chhina N, Morrison DJ, Preston T, Tedford C, Fitzpatrick J, Irani C, Busza A, Garcia-Perez I, Fountana S, Holmes E, Goldstone AP, Frost GS. Increased colonic propionate reduces anticipatory reward responses in the human striatum to high-energy foods. Am J Clin Nutr 2016; 104: 5-14 [PMID: 27169834 DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.115.126706]
- Osadchiy V, Labus JS, Gupta A, Jacobs J, Ashe-McNalley C, Hsiao EY, Mayer EA. Correlation of 83 tryptophan metabolites with connectivity of extended central reward network in healthy subjects. PLoS One 2018; 13: e0201772 [PMID: 30080865 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0201772]
- 84 Dong TS, Mayer EA, Osadchiy V, Chang C, Katzka W, Lagishetty V, Gonzalez K, Kalani A, Stains J, Jacobs JP, Longo VD, Gupta A. A distinct brain-gut-microbiome profile exists for females with obesity and food addiction. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2020; 28: 1477-1486 [PMID: 32935533 DOI: 10.1002/oby.22870
- Jager G, Witkamp RF. The endocannabinoid system and appetite: relevance for food reward. Nutr 85 Res Rev 2014; 27: 172-185 [PMID: 24933167 DOI: 10.1017/S0954422414000080]
- Schellekens H, Finger BC, Dinan TG, Cryan JF. Ghrelin signalling and obesity: at the interface of 86 stress, mood and food reward. Pharmacol Ther 2012; 135: 316-326 [PMID: 22749794 DOI: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2012.06.004]
- 87 Newman S, Pascal L, Sadeghian K, Baldo BA. Sweetened-fat intake sensitizes gamma-aminobutyric acid-mediated feeding responses elicited from the nucleus accumbens shell. Biol Psychiatry 2013; 73: 843-850 [PMID: 23312563 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.11.027]
- 88 Steiger H. Eating disorders and the serotonin connection: state, trait and developmental effects. J Psychiatry Neurosci 2004; 29: 20-29 [PMID: 14719047]
- 89 Gibson GR, Hutkins R, Sanders ME, Prescott SL, Reimer RA, Salminen SJ, Scott K, Stanton C, Swanson KS, Cani PD, Verbeke K, Reid G. Expert consensus document: The International Scientific Association for Probiotics and Prebiotics (ISAPP) consensus statement on the definition and scope of prebiotics. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 14: 491-502 [PMID: 28611480 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2017.75]
- Martínez I, Lattimer JM, Hubach KL, Case JA, Yang J, Weber CG, Louk JA, Rose DJ, Kyureghian 90 G, Peterson DA, Haub MD, Walter J. Gut microbiome composition is linked to whole grain-induced immunological improvements. ISME J 2013; 7: 269-280 [PMID: 23038174 DOI: 10.1038/ismej.2012.104]
- Cani PD, Neyrinck AM, Maton N, Delzenne NM. Oligofructose promotes satiety in rats fed a high-91 fat diet: involvement of glucagon-like Peptide-1. Obes Res 2005; 13: 1000-1007 [PMID: 15976142 DOI: 10.1038/oby.2005.117]
- 92 Christiansen CB, Gabe MBN, Svendsen B, Dragsted LO, Rosenkilde MM, Holst JJ. The impact of short-chain fatty acids on GLP-1 and PYY secretion from the isolated perfused rat colon. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2018; 315: G53-G65 [PMID: 29494208 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00346.2017]
- 93 Delzenne NM, Cani PD, Daubioul C, Neyrinck AM. Impact of inulin and oligofructose on gastrointestinal peptides. Br J Nutr 2005; 93 Suppl 1: S157-S161 [PMID: 15877889 DOI: 10.1079/bjn20041342]



- 94 Flint A, Raben A, Rehfeld JF, Holst JJ, Astrup A. The effect of glucagon-like peptide-1 on energy expenditure and substrate metabolism in humans. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 2000; 24: 288-298 [PMID: 10757621 DOI: 10.1038/sj.ijo.0801126]
- 95 Brooks L, Viardot A, Tsakmaki A, Stolarczyk E, Howard JK, Cani PD, Everard A, Sleeth ML, Psichas A, Anastasovskaj J, Bell JD, Bell-Anderson K, Mackay CR, Ghatei MA, Bloom SR, Frost G, Bewick GA. Fermentable carbohydrate stimulates FFAR2-dependent colonic PYY cell expansion to increase satiety. Mol Metab 2017; 6: 48-60 [PMID: 28123937 DOI: 10.1016/j.molmet.2016.10.011]
- 96 Holz GG 4th, Kühtreiber WM, Habener JF. Pancreatic beta-cells are rendered glucose-competent by the insulinotropic hormone glucagon-like peptide-1(7-37). Nature 1993; 361: 362-365 [PMID: 8381211 DOI: 10.1038/361362a0]
- 97 Zou J, Chassaing B, Singh V, Pellizzon M, Ricci M, Fythe MD, Kumar MV, Gewirtz AT. Fibermediated nourishment of gut microbiota protects against diet-induced obesity by restoring IL-22mediated colonic health. Cell Host Microbe 2018; 23: 41-53.e4 [PMID: 29276170 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2017.11.003
- 98 Bian Y, Wei J, Zhao C, Li G. Natural polyphenols targeting senescence: a novel prevention and therapy strategy for cancer. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 31968672 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21020684]
- Fang C, Kim H, Yanagisawa L, Bennett W, Sirven MA, Alaniz RC, Talcott ST, Mertens-Talcott SU. Gallotannins and Lactobacillus plantarum WCFS1 mitigate high-fat diet-induced inflammation and induce biomarkers for thermogenesis in adipose tissue in gnotobiotic mice. Mol Nutr Food Res 2019; 63: e1800937 [PMID: 30908878 DOI: 10.1002/mnfr.201800937]
- Noad RL, Rooney C, McCall D, Young IS, McCance D, McKinley MC, Woodside JV, McKeown 100 PP. Beneficial effect of a polyphenol-rich diet on cardiovascular risk: a randomised control trial. Heart 2016; 102: 1371-1379 [PMID: 27164919 DOI: 10.1136/heartjnl-2015-309218]
- 101 Serreli G, Deiana M. In vivo formed metabolites of polyphenols and their biological efficacy. Food Funct 2019; 10: 6999-7021 [PMID: 31659360 DOI: 10.1039/c9fo01733j]
- 102 Nabavi SF, Bilotto S, Russo GL, Orhan IE, Habtemariam S, Daglia M, Devi KP, Loizzo MR, Tundis R, Nabavi SM. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and cancer: lessons learned from clinical trials. Cancer Metastasis Rev 2015; 34: 359-380 [PMID: 26227583 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-015-9572-2]
- 103 Piazzi G, D'Argenio G, Prossomariti A, Lembo V, Mazzone G, Candela M, Biagi E, Brigidi P, Vitaglione P, Fogliano V, D'Angelo L, Fazio C, Munarini A, Belluzzi A, Ceccarelli C, Chieco P, Balbi T. Loadman PM, Hull MA, Romano M, Bazzoli F, Ricciardiello L, Eicosapentaenoic acid free fatty acid prevents and suppresses colonic neoplasia in colitis-associated colorectal cancer acting on Notch signaling and gut microbiota. Int J Cancer 2014; 135: 2004-2013 [PMID: 24676631 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.28853]
- Cao Y, Lu L, Liang J, Liu M, Li X, Sun R, Zheng Y, Zhang P. Omega-3 fatty acids and primary and 104 secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease. Cell Biochem Biophys 2015; 72: 77-81 [PMID: 25427890 DOI: 10.1007/s12013-014-0407-5]
- 105 Chiesa G, Busnelli M, Manzini S, Parolini C. Nutraceuticals and bioactive components from fish for dyslipidemia and cardiovascular risk reduction. Mar Drugs 2016; 14 [PMID: 27338419 DOI: 10.3390/md14060113]
- Prossomariti A, Scaioli E, Piazzi G, Fazio C, Bellanova M, Biagi E, Candela M, Brigidi P, 106 Consolandi C, Balbi T, Chieco P, Munarini A, Pariali M, Minguzzi M, Bazzoli F, Belluzzi A, Ricciardiello L. Short-term treatment with eicosapentaenoic acid improves inflammation and affects colonic differentiation markers and microbiota in patients with ulcerative colitis. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 7458 [PMID: 28785079 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-017-07992-1]
- 107 Bellenger J, Bellenger S, Escoula Q, Bidu C, Narce M. N-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids: an innovative strategy against obesity and related metabolic disorders, intestinal alteration and gut microbiota dysbiosis. Biochimie 2019; 159: 66-71 [PMID: 30690133 DOI: 10.1016/j.biochi.2019.01.017
- 108 White PJ, Marette A. Potential role of omega-3-derived resolution mediators in metabolic inflammation. Immunol Cell Biol 2014; 92: 324-330 [PMID: 24469763 DOI: 10.1038/icb.2013.112]
- 109 Serhan CN, Petasis NA. Resolvins and protectins in inflammation resolution. Chem Rev 2011; 111: 5922-5943 [PMID: 21766791 DOI: 10.1021/cr100396c]
- 110 Li J, Li FR, Wei D, Jia W, Kang JX, Stefanovic-Racic M, Dai Y, Zhao AZ. Endogenous ω-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid production confers resistance to obesity, dyslipidemia, and diabetes in mice. Mol Endocrinol 2014; 28: 1316-1328 [PMID: 24978197 DOI: 10.1210/me.2014-1011]
- 111 Hill C, Guarner F, Reid G, Gibson GR, Merenstein DJ, Pot B, Morelli L, Canani RB, Flint HJ, Salminen S, Calder PC, Sanders ME. Expert consensus document. The International Scientific Association for Probiotics and Prebiotics consensus statement on the scope and appropriate use of the term probiotic. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 11: 506-514 [PMID: 24912386 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2014.66
- 112 Rondanelli M, Faliva MA, Perna S, Giacosa A, Peroni G, Castellazzi AM. Using probiotics in clinical practice: where are we now? Gut Microbes 2017; 8: 521-543 [PMID: 28640662 DOI: 10.1080/19490976.2017.1345414
- Schütz F, Figueiredo-Braga M, Barata P, Cruz-Martins N. Obesity and gut microbiome: review of 113 potential role of probiotics. Porto Biomed J 2021; 6: e111 [PMID: 33490703 DOI: 10.1097/j.pbj.000000000000111]



- Borgeraas H, Johnson LK, Skattebu J, Hertel JK, Hjelmesaeth J. Effects of probiotics on body 114 weight, body mass index, fat mass and fat percentage in subjects with overweight or obesity: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Obes Rev 2018; 19: 219-232 [PMID: 29047207 DOI: 10.1111/obr.12626]
- Park S, Bae JH. Probiotics for weight loss: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Nutr Res 2015; 115 35: 566-575 [PMID: 26032481 DOI: 10.1016/j.nutres.2015.05.008]
- 116 Zhang Q, Wu Y, Fei X. Effect of probiotics on body weight and body-mass index: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized, controlled trials. Int J Food Sci Nutr 2015; 67: 571-580 [PMID: 27149163 DOI: 10.1080/09637486.2016.1181156]
- John GK, Wang L, Nanavati J, Twose C, Singh R, Mullin G. Dietary alteration of the gut 117 microbiome and its impact on weight and fat mass: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Genes (Basel) 2018; 9 [PMID: 29547587 DOI: 10.3390/genes9030167]
- 118 Kadooka Y, Sato M, Imaizumi K, Ogawa A, Ikuyama K, Akai Y, Okano M, Kagoshima M, Tsuchida T. Regulation of abdominal adiposity by probiotics (Lactobacillus gasseri SBT2055) in adults with obese tendencies in a randomized controlled trial. Eur J Clin Nutr 2010; 64: 636-643 [PMID: 20216555 DOI: 10.1038/ejcn.2010.19]
- 119 Xiao MW, Lin SX, Shen ZH, Luo WW, Wang XY. Systematic review with meta-analysis: the effects of probiotics in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2019; 2019: 1484598 [PMID: 31885541 DOI: 10.1155/2019/1484598]
- 120 Wang ZB, Xin SS, Ding LN, Ding WY, Hou YL, Liu CQ, Zhang XD. The potential role of probiotics in controlling overweight/obesity and associated metabolic parameters in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med 2019; 2019: 3862971 [PMID: 31118956 DOI: 10.1155/2019/3862971]
- Swanson KS, Gibson GR, Hutkins R, Reimer RA, Reid G, Verbeke K, Scott KP, Holscher HD, 121 Azad MB, Delzenne NM, Sanders ME. The International Scientific Association for Probiotics and Prebiotics (ISAPP) consensus statement on the definition and scope of synbiotics. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 17: 687-701 [PMID: 32826966 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-020-0344-2]
- 122 Hadi A, Mohammadi H, Miraghajani M, Ghaedi E. Efficacy of synbiotic supplementation in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis of clinical trials: synbiotic supplementation and NAFLD. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 2019; 59: 2494-2505 [PMID: 29584449 DOI: 10.1080/10408398.2018.1458021]
- Khalesi S, Johnson DW, Campbell K, Williams S, Fenning A, Saluja S, Irwin C. Effect of probiotics 123 and synbiotics consumption on serum concentrations of liver function test enzymes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Nutr 2018; 57: 2037-2053 [PMID: 29119235 DOI: 10.1007/s00394-017-1568-y]
- Beserra BT, Fernandes R, do Rosario VA, Mocellin MC, Kuntz MG, Trindade EB. A systematic 124 review and meta-analysis of the prebiotics and synbiotics effects on glycaemia, insulin concentrations and lipid parameters in adult patients with overweight or obesity. Clin Nutr 2015; 34: 845-858 [PMID: 25456608 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2014.10.004]
- McLoughlin RF, Berthon BS, Jensen ME, Baines KJ, Wood LG. Short-chain fatty acids, prebiotics, 125 synbiotics, and systemic inflammation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Clin Nutr 2017; 106: 930-945 [PMID: 28793992 DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.117.156265]
- 126 Hibberd AA, Yde CC, Ziegler ML, Honoré AH, Saarinen MT, Lahtinen S, Stahl B, Jensen HM, Stenman LK. Probiotic or synbiotic alters the gut microbiota and metabolism in a randomised controlled trial of weight management in overweight adults. Benef Microbes 2019; 10: 121-135 [PMID: 30525950 DOI: 10.3920/BM2018.0028]
- 127 Sergeev IN, Aljutaily T, Walton G, Huarte E. Effects of synbiotic supplement on human gut microbiota, body composition and weight loss in obesity. Nutrients 2020; 12 [PMID: 31952249 DOI: 10.3390/nu12010222]
- Chang CJ, Lin TL, Tsai YL, Wu TR, Lai WF, Lu CC, Lai HC. Next generation probiotics in disease 128 amelioration. J Food Drug Anal 2019; 27: 615-622 [PMID: 31324278 DOI: 10.1016/j.jfda.2018.12.011]
- Zhao S, Liu W, Wang J, Shi J, Sun Y, Wang W, Ning G, Liu R, Hong J. Akkermansia muciniphila 129 improves metabolic profiles by reducing inflammation in chow diet-fed mice. J Mol Endocrinol 2017; 58: 1-14 [PMID: 27821438 DOI: 10.1530/JME-16-0054]
- Zhai Q, Feng S, Arjan N, Chen W. A next generation probiotic, Akkermansia muciniphila. Crit Rev 130 Food Sci Nutr 2019; 59: 3227-3236 [PMID: 30373382 DOI: 10.1080/10408398.2018.1517725]
- 131 Plovier H, Everard A, Druart C, Depommier C, Van Hul M, Geurts L, Chilloux J, Ottman N, Duparc T, Lichtenstein L, Myridakis A, Delzenne NM, Klievink J, Bhattacharjee A, van der Ark KC, Aalvink S, Martinez LO, Dumas ME, Maiter D, Loumaye A, Hermans MP, Thissen JP, Belzer C, de Vos WM, Cani PD. A purified membrane protein from Akkermansia muciniphila or the pasteurized bacterium improves metabolism in obese and diabetic mice. Nat Med 2017; 23: 107-113 [PMID: 27892954 DOI: 10.1038/nm.4236]
- 132 Cani PD, Geurts L, Matamoros S, Plovier H, Duparc T. Glucose metabolism: focus on gut microbiota, the endocannabinoid system and beyond. Diabetes Metab 2014; 40: 246-257 [PMID: 24631413 DOI: 10.1016/j.diabet.2014.02.004]
- Cekanaviciute E, Pröbstel AK, Thomann A, Runia TF, Casaccia P, Katz Sand I, Crabtree E, Singh 133 S, Morrissey J, Barba P, Gomez R, Knight R, Mazmanian S, Graves J, Cree BAC, Zamvil SS, Baranzini SE. Multiple Sclerosis-associated changes in the composition and immune functions of



spore-forming bacteria. mSystems 2018; 3 [PMID: 30417113 DOI: 10.1128/mSystems.00083-18]

- 134 Haikal C, Chen QQ, Li JY. Microbiome changes: an indicator of Parkinson's disease? Transl Neurodegener 2019; 8: 38 [PMID: 31890161 DOI: 10.1186/s40035-019-0175-7]
- 135 Goodrich JK, Waters JL, Poole AC, Sutter JL, Koren O, Blekhman R, Beaumont M, Van Treuren W, Knight R, Bell JT, Spector TD, Clark AG, Ley RE. Human genetics shape the gut microbiome. Cell 2014; 159: 789-799 [PMID: 25417156 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.09.053]
- Goodrich JK, Davenport ER, Beaumont M, Jackson MA, Knight R, Ober C, Spector TD, Bell JT, 136 Clark AG, Ley RE. Genetic determinants of the gut microbiome in UK twins. Cell Host Microbe 2016; 19: 731-743 [PMID: 27173935 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2016.04.017]
- Yang Y, Gu H, Sun Q, Wang J. Effects of Christensenella minuta lipopolysaccharide on RAW 137 264.7 macrophages activation. Microb Pathog 2018; 125: 411-417 [PMID: 30290268 DOI: 10.1016/j.micpath.2018.10.005]
- Martín R, Bermúdez-Humarán LG, Langella P. Searching for the bacterial effector: the example of 138 the multi-skilled commensal bacterium Faecalibacterium prausnitzii. Front Microbiol 2018; 9: 346 [PMID: 29559959 DOI: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00346]
- 139 Miquel S, Leclerc M, Martin R, Chain F, Lenoir M, Raguideau S, Hudault S, Bridonneau C, Northen T, Bowen B, Bermúdez-Humarán LG, Sokol H, Thomas M, Langella P. Identification of metabolic signatures linked to anti-inflammatory effects of Faecalibacterium prausnitzii. mBio 2015; 6: e00300-15 [PMID: 25900655 DOI: 10.1128/mBio.00300-15]
- 140 De Filippis F, Pasolli E, Ercolini D. Newly explored *Faecalibacterium* diversity is connected to age, lifestyle, geography, and disease. Curr Biol 2020; 30: 4932-4943.e4 [PMID: 33065016 DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2020.09.063]
- Pedrolli DB, Ribeiro NV, Squizato PN, de Jesus VN, Cozetto DA; Team AQA Unesp at iGEM 141 2017. Engineering microbial living therapeutics: the synthetic biology toolbox. Trends Biotechnol 2019; 37: 100-115 [PMID: 30318171 DOI: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2018.09.005]
- 142 Riglar DT, Giessen TW, Baym M, Kerns SJ, Niederhuber MJ, Bronson RT, Kotula JW, Gerber GK, Way JC, Silver PA. Engineered bacteria can function in the mammalian gut long-term as live diagnostics of inflammation. Nat Biotechnol 2017; 35: 653-658 [PMID: 28553941 DOI: 10.1038/nbt.38791
- 143 Long RT, Zeng WS, Chen LY, Guo J, Lin YZ, Huang QS, Luo SQ. Bifidobacterium as an oral delivery carrier of oxyntomodulin for obesity therapy: inhibitory effects on food intake and body weight in overweight mice. Int J Obes (Lond) 2010; 34: 712-719 [PMID: 20065960 DOI: 10.1038/iio.2009.277
- 144 Chen Z, Guo L, Zhang Y, Walzem RL, Pendergast JS, Printz RL, Morris LC, Matafonova E, Stien X, Kang L, Coulon D, McGuinness OP, Niswender KD, Davies SS. Incorporation of therapeutically modified bacteria into gut microbiota inhibits obesity. J Clin Invest 2014; 124: 3391-3406 [PMID: 24960158 DOI: 10.1172/JCI72517]
- Bai L, Gao M, Cheng X, Kang G, Cao X, Huang H. Engineered butyrate-producing bacteria 145 prevents high fat diet-induced obesity in mice. Microb Cell Fact 2020; 19: 94 [PMID: 32334588 DOI: 10.1186/s12934-020-01350-z]
- Wang L, Chen T, Wang H, Wu X, Cao Q, Wen K, Deng KY, Xin H. Engineered Bacteria of 146 MG1363-pMG36e-GLP-1 Attenuated obesity-induced by high fat diet in mice. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 2021; 11: 595575 [PMID: 33732656 DOI: 10.3389/fcimb.2021.595575]
- 147 Khanna S. Microbiota replacement therapies: innovation in gastrointestinal care. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2018; 103: 102-111 [PMID: 29071710 DOI: 10.1002/cpt.923]
- Vindigni SM, Surawicz CM. Fecal microbiota transplantation. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2017; 148 46: 171-185 [PMID: 28164849 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2016.09.012]
- 149 Gupta A, Saha S, Khanna S. Therapies to modulate gut microbiota: past, present and future. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 777-788 [PMID: 32148376 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i8.777]
- 150 Monaghan TM, Seekatz AM, Markham NO, Yau TO, Hatziapostolou M, Jilani T, Christodoulou N, Roach B, Birli E, Pomenya O, Louie T, Lacy DB, Kim P, Lee C, Kao D, Polytarchou C. Fecal microbiota transplantation for recurrent Clostridioides difficile infection associates with functional alterations in circulating microRNAs. Gastroenterology 2021; 161: 255-270.e4 [PMID: 33844988 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2021.03.050]
- Vrieze A, Van Nood E, Holleman F, Salojärvi J, Kootte RS, Bartelsman JF, Dallinga-Thie GM, 151 Ackermans MT, Serlie MJ, Oozeer R, Derrien M, Druesne A, Van Hylckama Vlieg JE, Bloks VW, Groen AK, Heilig HG, Zoetendal EG, Stroes ES, de Vos WM, Hoekstra JB, Nieuwdorp M. Transfer of intestinal microbiota from lean donors increases insulin sensitivity in individuals with metabolic syndrome. Gastroenterology 2012; 143: 913-6.e7 [PMID: 22728514 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.06.031
- 152 Yu EW, Gao L, Stastka P, Cheney MC, Mahabamunuge J, Torres Soto M, Ford CB, Bryant JA, Henn MR, Hohmann EL. Fecal microbiota transplantation for the improvement of metabolism in obesity: the FMT-TRIM double-blind placebo-controlled pilot trial. PLoS Med 2020; 17: e1003051 [PMID: 32150549 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1003051]
- 153 Allegretti JR, Kassam Z, Mullish BH, Chiang A, Carrellas M, Hurtado J, Marchesi JR, McDonald JAK, Pechlivanis A, Barker GF, Miguéns Blanco J, Garcia-Perez I, Wong WF, Gerardin Y, Silverstein M, Kennedy K, Thompson C. Effects of fecal microbiota transplantation with oral capsules in obese patients. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 855-863.e2 [PMID: 31301451 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.07.006]



- Allegretti JR, Kassam Z, Hurtado J, Marchesi JR, Mullish BH, Chiang A, Thompson CC, 154 Cummings BP. Impact of fecal microbiota transplantation with capsules on the prevention of metabolic syndrome among patients with obesity. Hormones (Athens) 2021; 20: 209-211 [PMID: 33420959 DOI: 10.1007/s42000-020-00265-z]
- Timmerman HM, Koning CJ, Mulder L, Rombouts FM, Beynen AC. Monostrain, multistrain and 155 multispecies probiotics -- A comparison of functionality and efficacy. Int J Food Microbiol 2004; 96: 219-233 [PMID: 15454313 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2004.05.012]
- 156 Fu N, Peiris P, Markham J, Bavor J. A novel co-culture process with Zymomonas mobilis and Pichia stipitis for efficient ethanol production on glucose/xylose mixtures. Enzyme Microb Technol 2009; 45: 210-217 [DOI: 10.1016/j.enzmictec.2009.04.006]
- 157 Bernstein HC, Carlson RP. Microbial consortia engineering for cellular factories: in vitro to in silico systems. Comput Struct Biotechnol J 2012; 3: e201210017 [PMID: 24688677 DOI: 10.5936/csbj.201210017
- Bader J, Mast-Gerlach E, Popović MK, Bajpai R, Stahl U. Relevance of microbial coculture 158 fermentations in biotechnology. J Appl Microbiol 2010; 109: 371-387 [PMID: 20070440 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2009.04659.x
- Brenner K, You L, Arnold FH. Engineering microbial consortia: a new frontier in synthetic biology. 159 Trends Biotechnol 2008; 26: 483-489 [PMID: 18675483 DOI: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2008.05.004]
- Sun Y, Cheng J. Hydrolysis of lignocellulosic materials for ethanol production: a review. Bioresour 160 Technol 2002; 83: 1-11 [PMID: 12058826 DOI: 10.1016/s0960-8524(01)00212-7]
- Leonard E, Nielsen D, Solomon K, Prather KJ. Engineering microbes with synthetic biology 161 frameworks. Trends Biotechnol 2008; 26: 674-681 [PMID: 18977048 DOI: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2008.08.003
- 162 Zomorrodi AR, Segrè D. Synthetic ecology of microbes: mathematical models and applications. J Mol Biol 2016; 428: 837-861 [PMID: 26522937 DOI: 10.1016/j.jmb.2015.10.019]
- De Roy K, Marzorati M, Van den Abbeele P, Van de Wiele T, Boon N. Synthetic microbial 163 ecosystems: an exciting tool to understand and apply microbial communities. Environ Microbiol 2014; 16: 1472-1481 [PMID: 24274586 DOI: 10.1111/1462-2920.12343]
- Johns NI, Blazejewski T, Gomes AL, Wang HH. Principles for designing synthetic microbial 164 communities. Curr Opin Microbiol 2016; 31: 146-153 [PMID: 27084981 DOI: 10.1016/j.mib.2016.03.010
- Verstraete W, Wittebolle L, Heylen K, Vanparys B, de Vos P, van de Wiele T, Boon N. Microbial 165 resource management: the road to go for environmental biotechnology. Eng Life Sci 2007; 7: 117-126 [DOI: 10.1002/elsc.200620176]
- Read S, Marzorati M, Guimarães BC, Boon N. Microbial Resource Management revisited: 166 successful parameters and new concepts. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 2011; 90: 861-871 [PMID: 21491206 DOI: 10.1007/s00253-011-3223-51
- 167 Gibson GR, Wang X. Regulatory effects of bifidobacteria on the growth of other colonic bacteria. J Appl Bacteriol 1994; 77: 412-420 [PMID: 7989269 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.1994.tb03443.x]
- 168 Vázquez-Castellanos JF, Biclot A, Vrancken G, Huys GR, Raes J. Design of synthetic microbial consortia for gut microbiota modulation. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2019; 49: 52-59 [PMID: 31430629 DOI: 10.1016/j.coph.2019.07.005]
- Touré R, Kheadr E, Lacroix C, Moroni O, Fliss I. Production of antibacterial substances by 169 bifidobacterial isolates from infant stool active against Listeria monocytogenes. J Appl Microbiol 2003; 95: 1058-1069 [PMID: 14633035 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2672.2003.02085.x]
- 170 Petrof EO, Gloor GB, Vanner SJ, Weese SJ, Carter D, Daigneault MC, Brown EM, Schroeter K, Allen-Vercoe E. Stool substitute transplant therapy for the eradication of Clostridium difficile infection: 'RePOOPulating' the gut. Microbiome 2013; 1: 3 [PMID: 24467987 DOI: 10.1186/2049-2618-1-3
- 171 Masset J, Calusinska M, Hamilton C, Hiligsmann S, Joris B, Wilmotte A, Thonart P. Fermentative hydrogen production from glucose and starch using pure strains and artificial co-cultures of Clostridium spp. Biotechnol Biofuels 2012; 5: 35 [PMID: 22616621 DOI: 10.1186/1754-6834-5-35]
- Chen Y. Development and application of co-culture for ethanol production by co-fermentation of 172 glucose and xylose: a systematic review. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol 2011; 38: 581-597 [PMID: 21104106 DOI: 10.1007/s10295-010-0894-3]
- Shah P, Fritz JV, Glaab E, Desai MS, Greenhalgh K, Frachet A, Niegowska M, Estes M, Jäger C, 173 Seguin-Devaux C, Zenhausern F, Wilmes P. A microfluidics-based in vitro model of the gastrointestinal human-microbe interface. Nat Commun 2016; 7: 11535 [PMID: 27168102 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms11535
- Bilen M, Dufour JC, Lagier JC, Cadoret F, Daoud Z, Dubourg G, Raoult D. The contribution of 174 culturomics to the repertoire of isolated human bacterial and archaeal species. Microbiome 2018; 6: 94 [PMID: 29793532 DOI: 10.1186/s40168-018-0485-5]
- Lagier JC, Armougom F, Million M, Hugon P, Pagnier I, Robert C, Bittar F, Fournous G, Gimenez G, Maraninchi M, Trape JF, Koonin EV, La Scola B, Raoult D. Microbial culturomics: paradigm shift in the human gut microbiome study. Clin Microbiol Infect 2012; 18: 1185-1193 [PMID: 23033984 DOI: 10.1111/1469-0691.12023]
- 176 Lagier JC, Khelaifia S, Alou MT, Ndongo S, Dione N, Hugon P, Caputo A, Cadoret F, Traore SI, Seck EH, Dubourg G, Durand G, Mourembou G, Guilhot E, Togo A, Bellali S, Bachar D, Cassir N, Bittar F, Delerce J, Mailhe M, Ricaboni D, Bilen M, Dangui Nieko NP, Dia Badiane NM, Valles C,



Mouelhi D, Diop K, Million M, Musso D, Abrahão J, Azhar EI, Bibi F, Yasir M, Diallo A, Sokhna C, Djossou F, Vitton V, Robert C, Rolain JM, La Scola B, Fournier PE, Levasseur A, Raoult D. Culture of previously uncultured members of the human gut microbiota by culturomics. Nat Microbiol 2016; 1: 16203 [PMID: 27819657 DOI: 10.1038/nmicrobiol.2016.203]

- 177 Seng P, Drancourt M, Gouriet F, La Scola B, Fournier PE, Rolain JM, Raoult D. Ongoing revolution in bacteriology: routine identification of bacteria by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization timeof-flight mass spectrometry. Clin Infect Dis 2009; 49: 543-551 [PMID: 19583519 DOI: 10.1086/600885]
- 178 Krizhevsky A, Sutskever I, Hinton GE. ImageNet classification with deep convolutional neural networks. [cited 10 March 2021]. Available from: dl.acm.org/ft_gateway.cfm?id=3065386&type=pdf
- Deng L, Yu D. Deep Convex Net: a scalable architecture for speech pattern classification. 2011. 179 [cited 10 March 2021]. Available from: msr-waypoint.com/pubs/152133/DeepConvexNetwork-Interspeech2011-pub.pdf
- Min S, Lee B, Yoon S. Deep learning in bioinformatics. Brief Bioinform 2017; 18: 851-869 [PMID: 180 27473064 DOI: 10.1093/bib/bbw068]
- Wainberg M, Merico D, Delong A, Frey BJ. Deep learning in biomedicine. Nat Biotechnol 2018; 181 36: 829-838 [PMID: 30188539 DOI: 10.1038/nbt.4233]
- Wetterstrand KA. DNA Sequencing Costs: data from the NHGRI Genome Sequencing Program 182 (GSP). [cited 10 March 2021]. Available from: www.genome.gov/sequencingcostsdata
- 183 Cui H. Zhang X. Alignment-free supervised classification of metagenomes by recursive SVM. BMC Genomics 2013; 14: 641 [PMID: 24053649 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2164-14-641]
- 184 Pasolli E, Truong DT, Malik F, Waldron L, Segata N. Machine learning meta-analysis of large metagenomic datasets: tools and biological insights. PLoS Comput Biol 2016; 12: e1004977 [PMID: 27400279 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1004977]
- Chassagnon G, Vakalopolou M, Paragios N, Revel MP. Deep learning: definition and perspectives 185 for thoracic imaging. Eur Radiol 2020; 30: 2021-2030 [PMID: 31811431 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-019-06564-3
- 186 Díez López C, Vidaki A, Ralf A, Montiel González D, Radjabzadeh D, Kraaij R, Uitterlinden AG, Haas C, Lao O, Kayser M. Novel taxonomy-independent deep learning microbiome approach allows for accurate classification of different forensically relevant human epithelial materials. Forensic Sci Int Genet 2019; 41: 72-82 [PMID: 31003081 DOI: 10.1016/j.fsigen.2019.03.015]
- 187 Le V, Quinn TP, Tran T, Venkatesh S. Deep in the bowel: highly interpretable neural encoderdecoder networks predict gut metabolites from gut microbiome. BMC Genomics 2020; 21: 256 [PMID: 32689932 DOI: 10.1186/s12864-020-6652-7]
- Lee JY, Sadler NC, Egbert RG, Anderton CR, Hofmockel KS, Jansson JK, Song HS. Deep learning 188 predicts microbial interactions from self-organized spatiotemporal patterns. Comput Struct Biotechnol J 2020; 18: 1259-1269 [PMID: 32612750 DOI: 10.1016/j.csbj.2020.05.023]
- 189 Rampelli S, Fabbrini M, Candela M, Biagi E, Brigidi P, Turroni S. G2S: a new deep learning tool for predicting stool microbiome structure from oral microbiome data. Front Genet 2021; 12: 644516 [PMID: 33897763 DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2021.644516]
- 190 Breiman L. Random Forests. Mach Learn 2001; 45: 5-32 [DOI: 10.1023/A:1010933404324]
- 191 Fukui H, Nishida A, Matsuda S, Kira F, Watanabe S, Kuriyama M, Kawakami K, Aikawa Y, Oda N, Arai K, Matsunaga A, Nonaka M, Nakai K, Shinmura W, Matsumoto M, Morishita S, Takeda AK, Miwa H. Usefulness of machine learning-based gut microbiome analysis for identifying patients with irritable bowels syndrome. J Clin Med 2020; 9 [PMID: 32727141 DOI: 10.3390/jcm9082403]
- Ai D, Pan H, Han R, Li X, Liu G, Xia LC. Using decision tree aggregation with Random Forest 192 model to identify gut microbes associated with colorectal cancer. Genes 2019; 10 [PMID: 30717284 DOI: 10.3390/genes10020112]
- 193 Koohi-Moghadam M, Borad MJ, Tran NL, Swanson KR, Boardman LA, Sun H, Wang J. MetaMarker: a pipeline for de novo discovery of novel metagenomic biomarkers. Bioinformatics 2019; 35: 3812-3814 [PMID: 30825371 DOI: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btz123]
- 194 Rampelli S, Schnorr SL, Consolandi C, Turroni S, Severgnini M, Peano C, Brigidi P, Crittenden AN, Henry AG, Candela M. Metagenome sequencing of the Hadza hunter-gatherer gut microbiota. Curr Biol 2015; 25: 1682-1693 [PMID: 25981789 DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2015.04.055]
- 195 Fernández-Navarro T, Díaz I, Gutiérrez-Díaz I, Rodríguez-Carrio J, Suárez A, de Los Reyes-Gavilán CG, Gueimonde M, Salazar N, González S. Exploring the interactions between serum free fatty acids and fecal microbiota in obesity through a machine learning algorithm. Food Res Int 2019; 121: 533-541 [PMID: 31108778 DOI: 10.1016/j.foodres.2018.12.009]
- 196 Kramer MA. Nonlinear principal component analysis using autoassociative neural networks. AIChE J 1991; 37: 233-243

WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7065-7079

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7065

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

Gut microbiota in a population highly affected by obesity and type 2 diabetes and susceptibility to COVID-19

Jaime García-Mena, Karina Corona-Cervantes, Daniel Cuervo-Zanatta, Tizziani Benitez-Guerrero, Juan Manuel Vélez-Ixta, Norma Gabriela Zavala-Torres, Loan Edel Villalobos-Flores, Fernando Hernández-Quiroz, Claudia Perez-Cruz, Selvasankar Murugesan, Fernando Guadalupe Bastida-González, Paola Berenice Zárate-Segura

ORCID number: Jaime García-Mena 0000-0002-0595-3711; Karina Corona-Cervantes 0000-0003-1370-9601; Daniel Cuervo-Zanatta 0000-0002-3104-1679; Tizziani Benitez-Guerrero 0000-0002-1351-7549; Juan Manuel Vélez-Ixta 0000-0002-5713-0776; Norma Gabriela Zavala-Torres 0000-0001-9308-639X; Loan Edel Villalobos-Flores 0000-0001-9284-876X: Fernando Hernández-Ouiroz 0000-0001-5466-007X; Claudia Perez-Cruz 0000-0002-5983-307X: Selvasankar Murugesan 0000-0001-8386-6536; Fernando Guadalupe Bastida-González 0000-0002-1670-5879; Paola Berenice Zárate-Segura 0000-0002-5639-9503.

Author contributions: García-Mena J, Corona-Cervantes K, Cuervo-Zanatta D, Benitez-Guerrero T, Vé lez-Ixta JM, Zavala-Torres NG, Villalobos-Flores LE, Hernández-Quiroz F, Pérez-Cruz C, Murugesan S, Bastida-González FG, Zárate-Segura PB, contributed equally to conceptualization and design, paper writing, critical review, and approved the final version of the paper.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors report no conflicts of interest.

Supported by Secretaría de

Jaime García-Mena, Karina Corona-Cervantes, Tizziani Benitez-Guerrero, Juan Manuel Vélez-Ixta, Norma Gabriela Zavala-Torres, Loan Edel Villalobos-Flores, Fernando Hernández-Quiroz, Departamento de Genética y Biología Molecular, Centro de Investigación y de Estudios Avanzados del Instituto Politécnico Nacional, Mexico City 07360, CDMX, Mexico

Daniel Cuervo-Zanatta, Departamento de Genética y Biología Molecular and Departamento de Farmacología, Centro de Investigación y de Estudios Avanzados del Instituto Politécnico Nacional, Mexico City 07360, CDMX, Mexico

Claudia Perez-Cruz, Departamento de Farmacología, Centro de Investigación y de Estudios Avanzados del Instituto Politécnico Nacional, Mexico City 07360, CDMX, Mexico

Selvasankar Murugesan, Department of Mother and Child Health, SIDRA Medicine, Doha 26999, Qatar

Fernando Guadalupe Bastida-González, Laboratorio Estatal de Salud Pública del Estado de Mé xico, ISEM, Toluca de Lerdo 50180, Estado de México, Mexico

Paola Berenice Zárate-Segura, Escuela Superior de Medicina, Instituto Politécnico Nacional, Mexico City 11340, CDMX, Mexico

Corresponding author: Jaime García-Mena, PhD, Professor, Departamento de Genética y Biolog ía Molecular, Centro de Investigación y de Estudios Avanzados del Instituto Politécnico Nacional, Av. Instituto Politécnico Nacional 2508, Col Zacatenco, Mexico City 07360, CDMX, Mexico. jgmena@cinvestav.mx

Abstract

Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) is a disease produced by severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) and it is currently causing a catastrophic pandemic affecting humans worldwide. This disease has been lethal for approximately 3.12 million people around the world since January 2020. Globally, among the most affected countries, Mexico ranks third in deaths after the United States of America and Brazil. Although the high number of deceased people might also be explained by social aspects and lifestyle customs in Mexico, there is a relationship between this high proportion of deaths and comorbidities



Relaciones Exteriores México (SRE), No. SRE/027/2021; Agencia Mexicana de Cooperación Internacional para el Desarrollo (AMEXCID), No. AMEXCID 2020-5; CONACyT for Doctoral Fellowships, No. 777953 (KC-C), No. 635676 (TB-G), No. 291236 (FH-Q), and No. 336296 (LEV-F); CONACyT for Master Fellowships, No. 997494 (NGZ-T), and No. 997152 (JMV-I); Fellows from the Sistema Nacional de Investigadores, Mexico, No. 43142 (PZ-S), No. 225525 (FB-G), No. 47399 (CP-C), and No. 19815 (JG-M).

Country/Territory of origin: Mexico

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: May 1, 2021 Peer-review started: May 1, 2021 First decision: June 12, 2021 Revised: June 25, 2021 Accepted: September 30, 2021 Article in press: September 30, 2021 Published online: November 7. 2021

P-Reviewer: Verma AK, Wang CY S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A

such as high blood pressure (HBP), type 2 diabetes, obesity, and metabolic syndrome. The official epidemiological figures reported by the Mexican government have indicated that 18.4% of the population suffers from HBP, close to 10.3% of adults suffer from type 2 diabetes, and approximately 36.1% of the population suffers from obesity. Disbalances in the gut microbiota (GM) have been associated with these diseases and with COVID-19 severity, presumably due to inflammatory dysfunction. Recent data about the association between GM dysbiosis and metabolic diseases could suggest that the high levels of susceptibility to SARS-CoV-2 infection and COVID-19 morbidity in the Mexican population are primarily due to the prevalence of type 2 diabetes, obesity, and metabolic syndrome.

Key Words: SARS-CoV-2; COVID-19; High blood pressure; Hypertension; Type 2 diabetes; Obesity; Metabolic syndrome; Gut microbiota; Immunity

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This work reviews recent data about gut microbiota (GM) diversity in Mexico, a country in which more than 18.4% of adults present high blood pressure, 39.1% are overweight, 36.1% are obese, and more than 10.3% suffer from type 2 diabetes. This review highlights the link between GM dysbiosis and severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 prevalence, which ranks Mexico third in cumulative coronavirus disease 2019 deaths in the world.

Citation: García-Mena J, Corona-Cervantes K, Cuervo-Zanatta D, Benitez-Guerrero T, Vélez-Ixta JM, Zavala-Torres NG, Villalobos-Flores LE, Hernández-Quiroz F, Perez-Cruz C, Murugesan S, Bastida-González FG, Zárate-Segura PB. Gut microbiota in a population highly affected by obesity and type 2 diabetes and susceptibility to COVID-19. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7065-7079

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7065.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7065

INTRODUCTION

Bacteria maintain the immune response in the gut

The human body harbors approximately 100 trillion cells belonging to commensal microorganisms^[1], and they are primarily concentrated in the intestine^[2]. The term gut microbiota (GM) refers to the symbiotic intestinal collection of bacteria, archaea, and some eukaryotes with an important influence on health and disease^[3]. Among the several functions in the host, the GM participates in the synthesis of water-soluble vitamins, the supply of quinones[4], the metabolism of xenobiotics[5], neurotransmitter modulation[6], the production of energy substrates from dietary fiber[7] and the regulation of immune homeostasis[8].

A functional microbiota promotes the host's immunity [9]. For example, the polysaccharide A in Bacteroides fragilis' directs lymphoid organogenesis and corrects systemic T lymphocyte (TL) deficiencies and TL-helper Th1/Th2 imbalances through mechanisms such as interleukin (IL)-12/Stat4-mediated Th1 differentiation. Moreover, B. fragilis' polysaccharide A presentation by intestinal dendritic cells (DCs) activates clusters of differentiation in CD4+ TLs, eliciting appropriate cytokine production[10]. Commensal GM is also required for Th17 cell differentiation in the small intestine by activating the transforming growth factor (TGF)- β [11] and influences gut immunoglobulin (Ig) repertories and B lymphocyte (BL) development in the intestinal mucosa [12]. Elevated serum levels of IgE through BL isotype switching at mucosal sites have been reported for germ-free (GF) mice in a CD4+ TL- and IL-4-dependent manner, suggesting that a healthy GM is required to inhibit high IgE induction[13].

The GM plays a vital role in the innate immune system[14]. A total lack of TL and DC under GF conditions in the jejunum of piglets was reverted by Escherichia coli colonization, favoring the recruitment of both cell types to the lamina propria[15]. GM



P-Editor: Fan JR



metabolites such as trimethylamine N-oxide and butyrate drive macrophage polarization using the NLRP3 inflammasome as a proteolytic activator[16], they promote monocyte to macrophage differentiation by inhibiting histone deacetylase (HDAC3), and they amplify antimicrobial host defense[17]. Furthermore, GF mice lack IL-22producing natural killer (NKp46+) cells[18] and have lower levels of mast cell densities in the small intestine than conventional mice due to the absence of CD182 ligands from gut epithelial cells[19]. All this evidence illustrates the vital function of the GM in relation to innate immunomodulation.

The interactions of the host with the microbiota are complex, numerous, and bidirectional. The GM significantly regulates the development and function of the innate and adaptive immune systems^[20]. Intestinal bacterial commensals secrete antimicrobial peptides and compete for nutrients and habitat sites, thereby aiding in the state of homeostasis^[21]. The GM and immune homeostasis have a reciprocal relationship and are a topic of great interest and intense research investigation in the field of infectious diseases. Additionally, GM-derived signals modulate immune cells for pro- and anti-inflammatory responses, thereby affecting susceptibility to various diseases[22]. Immune gut homeostasis is orchestrated by fine adjustments in the regulatory balance of pro-inflammatory responses such as Th17 cells vs inflammatory regulatory T cells (Tregs), whose function is influenced by commensal microorganisms [23]. During the process of launching a response against pathogenic infections and etiological agents such as coronavirus, a healthy gut microbiome is pivotal to maintaining an optimal immune system to prevent an array of excessive immune reactions that eventually become detrimental to the lungs and vital organ systems. Under those circumstances, it becomes crucial to have a balanced immune response as opposed to an overreactive or an under reactive response that could aggravate the disease, causing clinical complications such as pneumonia and/or even acute res-piratory distress syndrome to occur in response to viral diseases such as coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19).

Several studies have linked the GM with adaptative immune system homeostasis [24]. For instance, *B. fragilis* induces CD4+ TL differentiation to Th1 and interferon (IFN)- γ production[10], whereas segmented filamentous bacteria favor this process of Th17 differentiation and IL-17 and IL-22 production[8]. However, bacteria such as indigenous *Clostridium* spp. promote this differentiation to CD4+ T regulatory cells and the production of IL-10 and IL-35 through the induction of the TGF- β cytokine and the FOXP3 transcription factor expression[8,25].

An essential role of the GM in the host's susceptibility to viral infection has been suggested by some reports[26]. For example, while *Bifidobacterium breve* and prebiotic oligosaccharides prevented rotavirus infection through IFN- γ , IL-4, tumor necrosis factor (TNF- α), and Toll-like receptor (TLR2) expression[27], human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs) increased *Enterobacter/Klebsiella* abundance and rotavirus infectivity, possibly through the viral structural stability conferred by HMOs[28] and lipopolysaccharides[29]. Moreover, there is an interesting report showing that short-chain fatty acids produced by GM protect against allergic inflammation in the lungs[30].

ASSOCIATION OF COVID-19 SEVERITY WITH HIGH BLOOD PRESSURE, TYPE 2 DIABETES, OBESITY, AND METABOLIC SYNDROME

Non-communicable diseases (NCDs) are the leading cause of mortality and premature disability worldwide, with over 36 million deaths *per* year[31]. Obesity (OB) is considered a major risk factor for NCDs, and it is associated with an estimated loss of 5–20 years of life expectancy[32]. OB also increases the risk of metabolic diseases such as fatty liver disease and type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM)[33]. From 2000 to 2019, there was an increase in global T2DM prevalence from 151 to 463 million, and this number is expected to grow to 700 million by 2045[34]. It is estimated that T2DM accounts for 87 to 91% of diabetes cases, while type 1 diabetes is only considered to be responsible for 7 to 12% of global diabetes cases[35]. Although there are some reports indicating that in general, the prevalence of diabetes is stabilizing in some populations, overall, it keeps increasing in non-Hispanic black and Hispanic populations[36].

The OB prevalence in Mexico is one of the highest in the world, corresponding to 36.1% of the Mexican population[37]. The number of cases of T2DM in Mexico is 12.8 million people, with 101257 deaths due to related complications, and T2DM is second in Latin America and sixth in the world[34,38].

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

The global epidemic of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) has immediate implications for the therapy of common metabolic disorders such as T2DM, gestational diabetes, OB, metabolic syndrome (MetS), and high blood pressure (HBP). T2DM is associated with an increased risk of severe bacterial and viral respiratory tract infections, including H1N1 and influenza[39]. T2DM was also a comorbidity associated with adverse outcomes in hospitalized patients with SARS-CoV-2 in both China and Italy [40,41]. In the Italian cohort, hyperglycemic COVID-19 patients had a higher risk for mechanical ventilation, shock, and multiple organ failure requiring intensive care unit (ICU) assistance and showed higher mortality rates than normoglycemic COVID-19 patients. Hyperglycemic COVID-19 patients treated with insulin infusion had reduced inflammation and coagulation markers and a better prognosis[41]. In a series of 168 lethal cases of SARS-CoV-2 pneumonia collected from 21 hospitals between January 21 and 30, 2020 in Wuhan, China, 75% were men, with a median age of 70 years old, and T2DM was reported in 25% of cases[42].

In Mexico, the first case of COVID-19 was detected on February 27, 2020, and 64 d after this first diagnosis, the number of patients increased exponentially, reaching 19224 confirmed cases and 1859 (9.67%) deceased; currently, these figures amount to 2667769 confirmed cases and 244081 deaths[43]. An epidemiological study conducted in Mexico from February 27, 2020 to April 30, 2020 showed that most cases of COVID-19 were in Mexico City, and the average age of patients was 46 years old. Among the 12656 confirmed cases, the highest number of infected people occurred in the 30- to 59year-old range (65.85%), with a higher incidence in men (58.18%) than in women (41.82%). Deceased patients had one or multiple comorbidities, primarily HBP or hypertension (45.53%), T2DM (39.39%), and OB (30.4%)[44]. One of the first reports from Wuhan, China indicated that most hospitalized COVID-19 patients presented underlying diseases, such as diabetes, hypertension, and cardiovascular disease (CVD). The occurrence of hypertension worsened the prognosis and was associated with a higher rate of death[40]. In another study in Mexicans conducted from February 27, 2020 to April 10, 2020, a total of 23593 patient samples were evaluated by a laboratory from the Mexican Institute of Epidemiological Diagnosis and Reference. Of these, 18443 were negative for COVID-19, and 3844 were positive for COVID-19. The results showed that patients diagnosed with COVID-19 who developed a severe condition upon admission had higher proportions of OB (17.4%), T2DM (14.5%), and HBP (18.9%) than those without a confirmed diagnosis [45]. Moreover, OB, T2DM, and HBP conditions were accompanied by an inflammatory status, and some molecular mechanisms induced by inflammation altered the microvasculature, resulting in endothelial dysfunction (ED) and lung damage. Thus, COVID-19 patients with these comorbidities have higher rates of ICU treatment[46].

The Mexican Ministry of Health reported that HBP (17.21%), T2DM (13.25%), OB (13.25%), and smoking (7.33%) were the top 4 risk factors associated with SARS-CoV-2 infection mortality^[43]. Many OB cases in Mexico live in geographical areas of increased social vulnerability, which poses a fundamental inequality that might also increase mortality from COVID-19 associated with both T2DM and OB. In a study conducted in Mexico on 177133 subjects with COVID-19, the odds of SARS-CoV-2 positivity were higher in subjects affected by T2DM, HBP, OB, being more than 65 years old, and of male sex[47]. When assessing age, reduced odds of SARS-CoV-2 positivity in patients less than 40 years old were observed, but when exploring its interaction with T2DM, an increased probability of SARS-CoV-2 infection was noted [47].

Having a diagnosis of T2DM has been linked to increased susceptibility and adverse outcomes associated with bacterial, mycotic, parasitic, and viral infections, all of which are attributed to a combination of dysregulated innate immunity and defective inflammatory responses[48]. Pulmonary and systemic coronavirus infections, including SARS-CoV-2, may be complicated by secondary bacterial infection, denoting the importance of the epithelial barrier function in the lungs and gastrointestinal tract. T2DM alone or in combination with older age, HBP, and/or CVD characterized by pro-inflammatory states can contribute to SARS-CoV-2 infection and to a larger proinflammatory response, which would lead to a more severe and ultimately lethal form of the disease^[49].

OB is also a risk factor for increased severity of SARS-CoV-2-related symptoms. An analysis of 124 consecutive ICU admissions in a single center in Lille, France, from February 27, 2020 to April 5, 2020 revealed a large frequency of OB among SARS-CoV-2 patients in comparison to non-SARS-CoV-2 controls. In this observational study, the frequency of OB was 47.5%, compared to 25.8% in a historical control group of ICU subjects with non-SARS-CoV-2 illness. In this study, the requirement for intubation and mechanical ventilation was higher in subjects with OB[50]. In another report



conducted in Shenzhen, China, with 383 patients with COVID-19, overweight (OW) was associated with 86% and OB with a 142% higher risk of developing severe pneumonia compared to patients of normal weight in a statistical model controlling for potential confounders[51]. In another study conducted in Mexico between April 1, 2020 and May 8, 2020, 167 hospitalized patients (67% male) with an average age of 54years old were suspicious or confirmed for COVID-19; approximately 75.3% suffered from OW or OB, including 7.8% with grade III OB. An 11% mortality rate among patients with Grade I OB was observed, along with a high 33% mortality rate in underweight or Grade III OB patients[52].

Mexicans exhibiting comorbidities such as CVD, HBP, OB, and T2DM, which are also related to MetS, also show more severe disease and higher mortality related to COVID-19. An additional analytical study including 528651 cases for the period from February 25, 2020 to June 6, 2020, of which 202951 were confirmed for COVID-19, allowed the authors to conclude that the presence of one MetS factor doubles the risk of death from COVID-19, and it was higher among patients affected by HBP and T2DM[53].

With regards to SARS-CoV-2 infection and intestinal health, important enzymes such as dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP-4), angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2), and transmembrane serine protease 2 (TMPRRSS2) are substantially expressed outside the lungs in epithelial tissues, including small and large bowel enterocytes[54-56]. Acute hyperglycemia has been shown to upregulate ACE2 expression in cells, which might facilitate viral cell entry, but paradoxically, chronic hyperglycemia downregulates ACE2 expression, making the cells vulnerable to the inflammatory and damaging effects of the virus [57]. In addition, the expression of ACE2 on pancreatic β cells directly affects β cell function, suggesting that T2DM is not only a risk factor for a severe form of COVID-19 disease but also that viral infection could trigger diabetes [58]. A great proportion of insulin requirements in patients with a severe course of the infection has also been observed in different countries affected by COVID-19. Nevertheless, it is not clear whether SARS-CoV-2 has a direct role in insulin resistance. Another aspect to consider is the link between COVID-19 and T2DM involving the DPP-4 enzyme, which is commonly targeted pharmacologically in people with T2DM 59.

The gut plays an important role in metabolic homeostasis, producing metabolically active gut hormones, interacting with the microbiota, and by its potential capacity to contribute to gluconeogenesis[60]. It is crucial to have adequate gut health and microbiota to achieve the best absorption of medicinal drugs designed to lower blood glucose levels in patients with diabetes[61].

There is important evidence supporting the notion that intestinal dysbiosis due to HBP, T2DM, OB, and MetS predisposes a patient to greater clinical severity from COVID-19. However, it cannot go unnoticed that other social aspects and lifestyle customs in Mexico, including vulnerability and undernutrition, might substantially contribute to the probability of hospitalization among individuals with COVID-19 and associated comorbidities, as discussed previously[62].

THE DEATH TOLL FOR COVID-19 IN MEXICO IS NOW MORE THAN TWO HUNDRED THOUSAND CASES

During the last month of 2019, a respiratory-type infectious outbreak emerged in China, and despite the sanitary measures established in that country, the disease continued to expand around the world, becoming a critical health issue[63]. This SARS-CoV-2 outbreak has become more serious, becoming a pandemic with more than 150 million confirmed cases and more than 3 million deaths worldwide[64]. According to the Mexican government, there were more than 2.5 million reported estimated cases with 234178 confirmed deaths by April 2021[43], and an association of comorbidities such as HBP, OB, smoking, and T2DM with COVID-19 disease severity has been reported^[45]. Among the most affected countries, Mexico ranks third in deaths worldwide after the United States of America, with more than 30 million estimated positive cases and more than half a million deaths, and Brazil, with more than 14 million positive cases and almost 400 thousand deaths due to COVID-19[65], Table 1).

Research in other countries of the world showed that the most common comorbidities are also HBP, T2DM, CVD, and respiratory disease[66], similar to the panorama in Mexico. In Mexico, the principal comorbidities are HBP, OB, T2DM, and smoking[43]. It notable that according to the Non-Communicable Disease Risk Factor



García-Mena J et al. GM and susceptibility to COVID-19

Table 1 Coronavirus disease 2019 reported cases and deaths					
Location	Cases	<i>per</i> 100K people	Deaths	<i>per</i> 100K people	
United States	32152531	9795	573044	175	
Brazil	14369423	6809	391936	186	
Mexico	2329534	1826	215113	169	
India	17636307	1291	197894	14	
United Kingdom	4409635	6598	127451	191	

The figures are based on data from the Johns Hopkins University Center for Systems Science and Engineering, accessed 2021-04-27 (https:// coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html).

> Collaboration (NCD RisC), the United States of America, Brazil, and Mexico rank among the top countries afflicted by some of these maladies. For HBP, there is a 19.9% prevalence in Brazil, 17.3% in Mexico, and 10.5% in the United States of America; as a reference, Nigeria has a prevalence of 35.5% [67]. Regarding T2DM, there is an 11.5% prevalence in Mexico, 8.7% in Brazil, and 6.4% in the United States of America; as a reference, there is a 19.8% prevalence in Egypt[68]. Lastly, for OB, there is 38.2% prevalence in the United States of America, 34.0% prevalence in Mexico, and 26.4% prevalence in Brazil, and as a reference, Qatar has a 44.6% prevalence^[69].

UNDER PANDEMIC CONDITIONS, BREASTFEEDING PROVIDES THE BEST SEEDING OF THE GM FOR NEWBORNS

As has been discussed, the importance of the functional GM is critical to contribute to appropriate primary (innate) and secondary immune responses. In the context of the global COVID-19 pandemic, a particular concern about mother and infant health is related to the possibility of vertical transmission from infected mothers to neonates or infants. In the mother-neonate pair, transmission may occur primarily through breastfeeding or the consumption of human milk, which may carry the virus. However, although it is essential to consider the potential role of human milk in SARS-CoV-2 transmission, it is more important to consider the protective effects of targeted antibodies and other immunoprotective components present in human milk against the viral agent of COVID-19. Among the multiple benefits breastfeeding provides to neonates, human milk contains a complex community of bacteria that helps to seed the infant GM[70,71]. This event is extremely important since appropriate initial bacterial colonization is essential for adequate intestinal immune development[72,73]. Whether infective SARS-CoV-2 viruses are present in human milk, the data are still limited, and breastfeeding by women with COVID-19 remains a controversial issue. In a recent work reporting data from 30 COVID-19-positive mothers, only one human milk sample was positive for the SARS-CoV-2 via quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) test, even after repeating the analysis the next day. The authors did not find proof for the transmission of the SARS-CoV-2 virus from mother to child through breastfeeding in the Indian population[74].

Furthermore, there are 37 published studies in which the presence of SARS-CoV-2 RNA was assessed in 68 human milk samples from mothers with a positive COVID-19 diagnosis. Only 9 of the 68 samples (13.23%) had detectable levels of SARS-CoV-2 RNA[75]. However, a previous report analyzing milk from two nursing mothers infected with SARS-CoV-2 reported positive results for the presence of viral RNA in only one of the two sampled mothers. Viral RNA was detected in milk for 4 consecutive days, and its presence coincided with mild COVID-19 symptoms and a SARS-CoV-2-positive diagnostic test for the newborn. However, whether the newborn was infected by breastfeeding or by other modes of transmission remains unclear [76]. In another study performed on two participants, only 50% of human milk samples were positive for SARS-CoV-2 RNA, suggesting that the virus is shed intermittently in the milk^[77]. Both works conclude that further studies on milk samples from lactating women are needed to propose recommendations on whether mothers with COVID-19 should breastfeed. In a recent review, the authors concluded that there was no evidence of SARS-CoV-2 transmission through breast milk[75]. Human milk contains antibodies, and a recent publication reports the presence of SARS-CoV-2-specific



Table 2 High abundance bacterial taxa characterizing the gut microbiota dysbiosis of selected diseases						
Population	Disease	Relevant taxa	Analysis	Ref.		
Mexico	ED	f_Veillonellaceae, f_S24-7, g_Ruminococcus, g_Bacteroides, g_Parvimonas, g_ Oscillospira.	MaAsLin	Nirmalkar et al [87], 2018		
	T2DM	o_Bacteroidales, f_Koribacteraceae, g_Suterella, g_Roseburia, g_Pelomonas, g_ Oscillospira.	LEfSe	Chávez-Carbajal <i>et</i> al[<mark>85</mark>], 2020		
	OB	f_S24-7, g_Roseburia, g_Succinivibrio.	LEfSe	Chávez-Carbajal <i>et</i> al[<mark>86]</mark> , 2019		
		g_Lachnospira, g_Roseburia, g_Faecalibacterium.	UPGMA	Murugesan <i>et al</i> [<mark>88</mark>], 2015		
	MetS	g_Lachnospira, g_Coprococus, g_Faecalibacterium, g_Ruminococcus, g_Megamonas.	LEfSe	Chávez-Carbajal <i>et</i> al[<mark>86]</mark> , 2019		
United	HBP	g_Dorea, s_Alistipes finegoldii, s_A. indistinctus.	LEfSe	Kim et al[<mark>89</mark>], 2020		
States	ED	g_Bifidobacterium, g_Akkermansia, g_Oxalobacter.	Pearson's correlation	Johnson <i>et al</i> [90], 2019		
		o_Bacteroidales, f_ Prevotellaceae, g_ Hungatella, g_Succiniclasticum.	Mann Whitney U	Kummen <i>et al</i> [<mark>91</mark>], 2018		
	T2DM	g_Bifidobacterium, g_Prevotella.	Mann-Whitney nonparametric test	Barengolts <i>et al</i> [92], 2018		
	OB	c_Bacilli, f_Streptococcaceae, f_Lactobacillaceae, g_Streptococcus, g_Blautia.	Kruskal-Wallis	Peters <i>et al</i> [93], 2018		
		f_Ruminococcacea, g_Prevotella, g_Gardnerella, g_Turicibacter, g_Megasphera.	LEfSe	Sergeev <i>et al</i> [94], 2020		
	MetS	g_Ruminococcus, g_Haemophilus, g_Varibaculum, g_Veillonella, g_Sarcina, g_Lactobacillus, g_Turicibacter, g_Actinomyces, g_Bifidobacterium, g_Lachnobacterium.	Correlations	Tricò <i>et al</i> [<mark>95</mark>], 2019		
		g_Clostridium, g_Ruminococcus, g_Faecalibacterium, g_Oscillospira, g_Coprococcus, g_Prevotella.	Compute core microbiome (95%)	Zupancic <i>et al</i> [96], 2012		
Brazil	ED	f_Lachnospiraceae g_Roseburia g_Coprococcus	Mann-Whitney U	Silveira-Nunes <i>et al</i> [97], 2020		
	T2DM	g_Gemella g_Coprococcus g_Desulfovibrio	Relative Abundance	Al Assal <i>et al</i> [<mark>98</mark>], 2020		
	OB	g_Fusobacterium g_Enterococcus s_Escherichia coli	FISH	Sarmiento <i>et al</i> [99], 2019		
	MetS	p_Firmicutes	RT-qPCR	Miranda <i>et al</i> [100], 2019		

ED: Endothelial dysfunction; T2DM: Type 2 diabetes; OB: Obesity; MetS: Metabolic syndrome; UPGMA: Unweighted pair group method with arithmetic mean; FISH: Fluorescence in situ hybridization.

> antibodies in human milk after a COVID-19 vaccination scheme in 84 breastfeeding Israeli mothers[78].

> Regarding the human milk that is handled and distributed by human milk banks (HMBs), when this review was written, there was no basis for imposing restrictions on the consumption of human milk by neonates in need. It should be mentioned that a requirement for the use of milk from HMBs is heat treatment aimed at reducing the bacterial load, which might include potential pathogens[79]. The standard heat treatment procedure used is Holder pasteurization, which is reported to inactivate the SARS-CoV-2 virus efficiently[80].

GM DYSBIOSIS IS ASSOCIATED WITH ED, T2DM, AND OB IN MEXICANS AND OTHER POPULATIONS

During the pandemic, the ribonucleic acid of SARS-CoV-2 has been detected in different types of samples around the world, including feces[81]. There is evidence of gastrointestinal infection with the viral agent of COVID-19 under conditions in which



Table 2 T

Таха	Immunological disease	Ref.
s_Ruminococcus gnavus	Crohn's disease	Henke <i>et al</i> [101], 2019
	Rheumatoid arthritis	Zhang <i>et al</i> [102], 2015
s_Ruminococcus lactaris	Inflammatory bowel disease	Forbes <i>et al</i> [103], 2016
g_Faecalibacterium	Multiple sclerosis	Cantarel <i>et al</i> [104], 2015
	Psoriasis	Zhang et al[105], 2021
	Inflammatory bowel disease	Gevers <i>et al</i> [106], 2014
f_Veillonellaceae	Multiple sclerosis	Cantarel <i>et al</i> [104], 2015
g_Coprococus	Anti-phospholipid syndrome	Ruff et al[107], 2015
g_Roseburia intestinalis	Increased risk of HIV infection	Libertucci and Young[108], 2019
g_Parvimonas	Acute Kawasaki disease	Chen <i>et al</i> [109], 2020
g_Megamonas	Psoriasis	Zhang et al[105], 2021
	Systemic lupus erythematosus	Hevia <i>et al</i> [110], 2014
g_Bacteroides	Arthritis susceptibility	Xu <i>et a</i> [<mark>111</mark>], 2019
f_S24-7	Reduction in antibody response	Yang et al[112], 2017
g_Coprococcus	Reduction in antibody response. Inflammatory bowel disease	Yang et al[112], 2017; Said et al[113], 2014
g_Oscillospira		
g_Sutterella		
g_Gemella	Asthma	Stiemsma <i>et al</i> [114], 2016
g_Clostridium	Colitis	Guerri <i>et al</i> [115], 2019
	Rheumatoid arthritis	Forbes <i>et al</i> [116], 2018
g_Actinomyces	Rheumatoid arthritis	Forbes <i>et al</i> [116], 2018
g_Streptococcus	Rheumatoid arthritis	Alpizar-Rodriguez[117], 2019
g_Prevotella	Rheumatoid arthritis. Allergic rhinitis, Asthma	Maeda and Takeda[118], 2019
		Chua <i>et a</i> [119], 2018
f_Lachnospiraceae	Rheumatoid arthritis	Forbes <i>et al</i> [116], 2018
	Asthma	Cherkasov <i>et al</i> [120], 2019
f_Veillonellaceae	Autoimmune hepatitis	Wei <i>et al</i> [121], 2020
g_Veillonella	Multiple sclerosis	Chen <i>et al</i> [122], 2016
g_Blautia	Multiple sclerosis	Chen <i>et al</i> [122], 2016
g_Dorea		
g_Haemophilus		
g_Oscillospira	Allergies	Hua et al[123], 2016
g_Succinivibrio		
g_Suterella		
o_Bacteroidales		

HIV: Human immunodeficiency virus.

more than 20% of the qPCR tests are positive in feces by the time the respiratory tract results are negative[82]. Based on this information, it is possible that an already established GM dysbiosis, such as that observed in some metabolic diseases, influences SARS-CoV-2 clinical manifestations and outcomes. The diversity of the fecal microbiota is reportedly affected during SARS-CoV-2 infection[83], and supported by additional results, an association between the GM dysbiosis seen in T2DM and OB



Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com
with the severity of COVID-19 is proposed[84].

Our group has found evidence of dysbiosis in the distal colon microbiota diversity in Mexican adults affected by T2DM, as characterized by an increased relative abundance of Bacteroidetes in relation to Firmicutes^[85] and a decrease in the relative abundance of Bacteroidetes to Firmicutes in OB and MetS^[86], three diseases of epidemic proportions among Mexicans. Additionally, the results by our group have also uncovered characteristic dysbiosis in ED among Mexican adolescents[87]. There are also reports of a high abundance of specific bacterial taxa depicting GM dysbiosis in epidemic diseases such as HBP, T2DM, and OB in the USA and Brazil, which, along with Mexico, are the top three countries with the highest COVID-19 mortality (Table 2).

The presence of distal GM dysbiosis, as supported by the bacterial profiles characterized in fecal samples of Mexican subjects affected by ED, T2DM, OB, and MetS, is enriched in different but common bacterial taxa. Moreover, the relative abundances of these taxa were augmented in several disorders associated with defective immune responses, allergies, and susceptibility to viral infections (Table 3).

CONCLUSION

As discussed in this review, there is a clear association between comorbidities such as type 2 diabetes, obesity, and MetS and COVID-19 severity in populations such as Mexicans, in which these diseases are a health problem. There is also a defined association of changes in the bacterial taxa of the GM associated with the same diseases. However, to complete the picture, a further characterization of these bacterial taxa should include their metabolic role in the GM function and the type of mutual interaction they maintain with the immune system of the host. This information should help to develop multidisciplinary strategies to manage the GM to improve the primary and secondary immune responses in the face of viruses such as SARS-CoV-2, the viral agent of COVID-19 disease.

REFERENCES

- Belkaid Y, Hand TW. Role of the microbiota in immunity and inflammation. Cell 2014; 157: 121-141 [PMID: 24679531 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.03.011]
- 2 Dieterich W, Schink M, Zopf Y. Microbiota in the Gastrointestinal Tract. Med Sci 2018; 6: 116 [DOI: 10.3390/medsci6040116]
- 3 Thursby E, Juge N. Introduction to the human gut microbiota. Biochem J 2017; 474: 1823-1836 [PMID: 28512250 DOI: 10.1042/BCJ20160510]
- Morowitz MJ, Carlisle EM, Alverdy JC. Contributions of intestinal bacteria to nutrition and 4 metabolism in the critically ill. Surg Clin North Am 2011; 91: 771-785, viii [PMID: 21787967 DOI: 10.1016/j.suc.2011.05.001]
- 5 Jandhyala SM, Talukdar R, Subramanyam C, Vuyyuru H, Sasikala M, Nageshwar Reddy D. Role of the normal gut microbiota. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 8787-8803 [PMID: 26269668 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i29.8787]
- 6 Strandwitz P. Neurotransmitter modulation by the gut microbiota. Brain Res 2018; 1693: 128-133 [PMID: 29903615 DOI: 10.1016/j.brainres.2018.03.015]
- 7 Liu H, Wang J, He T, Becker S, Zhang G, Li D, Ma X. Butyrate: A Double-Edged Sword for Health? Adv Nutr 2018; 9: 21-29 [PMID: 29438462 DOI: 10.1093/advances/nmx009]
- Wu HJ, Wu E. The role of gut microbiota in immune homeostasis and autoimmunity. Gut Microbes 2012; 3: 4-14 [PMID: 22356853 DOI: 10.4161/gmic.19320]
- Zheng D, Liwinski T, Elinav E. Interaction between microbiota and immunity in health and disease. Cell Res 2020; 30: 492-506 [PMID: 32433595 DOI: 10.1038/s41422-020-0332-7]
- 10 Mazmanian SK, Liu CH, Tzianabos AO, Kasper DL. An immunomodulatory molecule of symbiotic bacteria directs maturation of the host immune system. Cell 2005; 122: 107-118 [PMID: 16009137 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2005.05.007]
- 11 Ivanov II, Frutos Rde L, Manel N, Yoshinaga K, Rifkin DB, Sartor RB, Finlay BB, Littman DR. Specific microbiota direct the differentiation of IL-17-producing T-helper cells in the mucosa of the small intestine. Cell Host Microbe 2008; 4: 337-349 [PMID: 18854238 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2008.09.009]
- 12 Wesemann DR, Portuguese AJ, Meyers RM, Gallagher MP, Cluff-Jones K, Magee JM, Panchakshari RA, Rodig SJ, Kepler TB, Alt FW. Microbial colonization influences early B-lineage development in the gut lamina propria. Nature 2013; 501: 112-115 [PMID: 23965619 DOI: 10.1038/nature12496]
- 13 Cahenzli J, Köller Y, Wyss M, Geuking MB, McCoy KD. Intestinal microbial diversity during



early-life colonization shapes long-term IgE levels. Cell Host Microbe 2013; 14: 559-570 [PMID: 24237701 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2013.10.004]

- 14 Akira S, Uematsu S, Takeuchi O. Pathogen recognition and innate immunity. Cell 2006; 124: 783-801 [PMID: 16497588 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.02.015]
- 15 Haverson K, Rehakova Z, Sinkora J, Sver L, Bailey M. Immune development in jejunal mucosa after colonization with selected commensal gut bacteria: a study in germ-free pigs. Vet Immunol Immunopathol 2007; 119: 243-253 [PMID: 17643495 DOI: 10.1016/j.vetimm.2007.05.022]
- 16 Wu K, Yuan Y, Yu H, Dai X, Wang S, Sun Z, Wang F, Fei H, Lin Q, Jiang H, Chen T. The gut microbial metabolite trimethylamine N-oxide aggravates GVHD by inducing M1 macrophage polarization in mice. Blood 2020; 136: 501-515 [PMID: 32291445 DOI: 10.1182/blood.2019003990]
- 17 Schulthess J, Pandey S, Capitani M, Rue-Albrecht KC, Arnold I, Franchini F, Chomka A, Ilott NE, Johnston DGW, Pires E, McCullagh J, Sansom SN, Arancibia-Cárcamo CV, Uhlig HH, Powrie F. The Short Chain Fatty Acid Butyrate Imprints an Antimicrobial Program in Macrophages. Immunity 2019; 50: 432-445.e7 [PMID: 30683619 DOI: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.12.018]
- Sanos SL, Bui VL, Mortha A, Oberle K, Heners C, Johner C, Diefenbach A. RORgammat and 18 commensal microflora are required for the differentiation of mucosal interleukin 22-producing NKp46+ cells. Nat Immunol 2009; 10: 83-91 [PMID: 19029903 DOI: 10.1038/ni.1684]
- Kunii J, Takahashi K, Kasakura K, Tsuda M, Nakano K, Hosono A, Kaminogawa S. Commensal 19 bacteria promote migration of mast cells into the intestine. Immunobiology 2011: 216: 692-697 [PMID: 21281976 DOI: 10.1016/j.imbio.2010.10.007]
- Maynard CL, Elson CO, Hatton RD, Weaver CT. Reciprocal interactions of the intestinal 20 microbiota and immune system. Nature 2012; 489: 231-241 [PMID: 22972296 DOI: 10.1038/nature11551]
- 21 Moens E, Veldhoen M. Epithelial barrier biology: good fences make good neighbours. *Immunology* 2012; 135: 1-8 [PMID: 22044254 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2567.2011.03506.x]
- Souza DG, Vieira AT, Soares AC, Pinho V, Nicoli JR, Vieira LQ, Teixeira MM. The essential role 22 of the intestinal microbiota in facilitating acute inflammatory responses. J Immunol 2004; 173: 4137-4146 [PMID: 15356164 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.6.4137]
- Round JL, Mazmanian SK. Inducible Foxp3+ regulatory T-cell development by a commensal 23 bacterium of the intestinal microbiota. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2010; 107: 12204-12209 [PMID: 20566854 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0909122107]
- 24 Zhao Q, Elson CO. Adaptive immune education by gut microbiota antigens. Immunology 2018; 154: 28-37 [PMID: 29338074 DOI: 10.1111/imm.12896]
- 25 Atarashi K, Tanoue T, Shima T, Imaoka A, Kuwahara T, Momose Y, Cheng G, Yamasaki S, Saito T, Ohba Y, Taniguchi T, Takeda K, Hori S, Ivanov II, Umesaki Y, Itoh K, Honda K. Induction of colonic regulatory T cells by indigenous Clostridium species. Science 2011; 331: 337-341 [PMID: 21205640 DOI: 10.1126/science.1198469]
- 26 Domínguez-Díaz C, García-Orozco A, Riera-Leal A, Padilla-Arellano JR, Fafutis-Morris M. Microbiota and Its Role on Viral Evasion: Is It With Us or Against Us? Front Cell Infect Microbiol 2019; 9: 256 [PMID: 31380299 DOI: 10.3389/fcimb.2019.00256]
- 27 Rigo-Adrover MDM, van Limpt K, Knipping K, Garssen J, Knol J, Costabile A, Franch À, Castell M. Pérez-Cano FJ. Preventive Effect of a Synbiotic Combination of Galacto- and Fructooligosaccharides Mixture With Bifidobacterium breve M-16V in a Model of Multiple Rotavirus Infections. Front Immunol 2018; 9: 1318 [PMID: 29942312 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01318
- 28 Ramani S, Stewart CJ, Laucirica DR, Ajami NJ, Robertson B, Autran CA, Shinge D, Rani S, Anandan S, Hu L, Ferreon JC, Kuruvilla KA, Petrosino JF, Venkataram Prasad BV, Bode L, Kang G, Estes MK. Human milk oligosaccharides, milk microbiome and infant gut microbiome modulate neonatal rotavirus infection. Nat Commun 2018; 9: 5010 [PMID: 30479342 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-018-07476-4]
- 29 Li N, Ma WT, Pang M, Fan QL, Hua JL. The Commensal Microbiota and Viral Infection: A Comprehensive Review. Front Immunol 2019; 10: 1551 [PMID: 31333675 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01551
- 30 Trompette A, Gollwitzer ES, Yadava K, Sichelstiel AK, Sprenger N, Ngom-Bru C, Blanchard C, Junt T, Nicod LP, Harris NL, Marsland BJ. Gut microbiota metabolism of dietary fiber influences allergic airway disease and hematopoiesis. Nat Med 2014; 20: 159-166 [PMID: 24390308 DOI: 10.1038/nm.3444]
- Riley L, Melanie Cowan MCC. Non-communicable diseases: progress monitor 2020 [Internet]. 31 2020. [cited 30 April 2021]. Available from: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/ncd-progressmonitor-2020
- 32 Fontaine KR, Redden DT, Wang C, Westfall AO, Allison DB. Years of life lost due to obesity. JAMA 2003; 289: 187-193 [PMID: 12517229 DOI: 10.1001/jama.289.2.187]
- 33 Blüher M. Obesity: global epidemiology and pathogenesis. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2019; 15: 288-298 [PMID: 30814686 DOI: 10.1038/s41574-019-0176-8]
- 34 Huang Y, Karuranga S, Malanda B, Williams DRR. Call for data contribution to the IDF Diabetes Atlas 9th Edition 2019. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2018; 140: 351-352 [PMID: 29871760 DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2018.05.033]
- 35 Koye DN, Magliano DJ, Nelson RG, Pavkov ME. The Global Epidemiology of Diabetes and Kidney



Disease. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis 2018; 25: 121-132 [PMID: 29580576 DOI: 10.1053/j.ackd.2017.10.011]

- 36 Geiss LS, Wang J, Cheng YJ, Thompson TJ, Barker L, Li Y, Albright AL, Gregg EW. Prevalence and incidence trends for diagnosed diabetes among adults aged 20 to 79 years, United States, 1980-2012. JAMA 2014; 312: 1218-1226 [PMID: 25247518 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2014.11494]
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. OECD iLibrary|Overweight or 37 obese population. [cited 30 April 2021]. Available from: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issuesmigration-health/overweight-or-obese-population/indicator/english_86583552-en
- 38 INEGI. Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Geografía. Causas de Mortalidad, Base Interactiva de Datos. [cited 27 April 2021]. Available from: https://www.inegi.org.mx/app/tabulados/interactivos/?pxq=Mortalidad_Mortalidad_04_c9a3e93b-1fa3-4ff7-8856-dcd9b078afbf
- 39 Drucker DJ. Coronavirus Infections and Type 2 Diabetes-Shared Pathways with Therapeutic Implications. Endocr Rev 2020; 41 [PMID: 32294179 DOI: 10.1210/endrev/bnaa011]
- 40 Zhang JJ, Dong X, Cao YY, Yuan YD, Yang YB, Yan YQ, Akdis CA, Gao YD. Clinical characteristics of 140 patients infected with SARS-CoV-2 in Wuhan, China. Allergy 2020; 75: 1730-1741 [PMID: 32077115 DOI: 10.1111/all.14238]
- 41 Sardu C, D'Onofrio N, Balestrieri ML, Barbieri M, Rizzo MR, Messina V, Maggi P, Coppola N, Paolisso G, Marfella R. Outcomes in Patients With Hyperglycemia Affected by COVID-19: Can We Do More on Glycemic Control? Diabetes Care 2020; 43: 1408-1415 [PMID: 32430456 DOI: 10.2337/dc20-0723]
- 42 Xie J, Tong Z, Guan X, Du B, Qiu H. Clinical Characteristics of Patients Who Died of Coronavirus Disease 2019 in China. JAMA Netw Open 2020; 3: e205619 [PMID: 32275319 DOI: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.5619]
- 43 México C-19. COVID-19 Tablero México-CONACYT-CentroGeo-GeoInt-DataLab. [cited 30 April 2021]. Available from: https://datos.covid-19.conacyt.mx/
- Suárez V, Suarez Quezada M, Oros Ruiz S, Ronquillo De Jesús E. Epidemiología de COVID-19 en 44 México: del 27 de febrero al 30 de abril de 2020. Rev Clínica Española 2020; 220: 463-471 [DOI: 10.1016/j.rce.2020.05.007
- 45 Denova-Gutiérrez E, Lopez-Gatell H, Alomia-Zegarra JL, López-Ridaura R, Zaragoza-Jimenez CA, Dyer-Leal DD, Cortés-Alcala R, Villa-Reyes T, Gutiérrez-Vargas R, Rodríguez-González K, Escondrillas-Maya C, Barrientos-Gutiérrez T, Rivera JA, Barquera S. The Association of Obesity, Type 2 Diabetes, and Hypertension with Severe Coronavirus Disease 2019 on Admission Among Mexican Patients. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2020; 28: 1826-1832 [PMID: 32610364 DOI: 10.1002/oby.22946
- Sardu C, Gambardella J, Morelli MB, Wang X, Marfella R, Santulli G. Hypertension, Thrombosis, 46 Kidney Failure, and Diabetes: Is COVID-19 an Endothelial Disease? J Clin Med 2020; 9 [PMID: 32403217 DOI: 10.3390/jcm9051417]
- Bello-Chavolla OY, Bahena-López JP, Antonio-Villa NE, Vargas-Vázquez A, González-Díaz A, 47 Márquez-Salinas A, Fermín-Martínez CA, Naveja JJ, Aguilar-Salinas CA. Predicting Mortality Due to SARS-CoV-2: A Mechanistic Score Relating Obesity and Diabetes to COVID-19 Outcomes in Mexico. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2020; 105 [PMID: 32474598 DOI: 10.1210/clinem/dgaa346]
- 48 Hodgson K, Morris J, Bridson T, Govan B, Rush C, Ketheesan N. Immunological mechanisms contributing to the double burden of diabetes and intracellular bacterial infections. Immunology 2015; 144: 171-185 [PMID: 25262977 DOI: 10.1111/imm.12394]
- 49 Torres-Tamayo M, Caracas-Portillo NA, Peña-Aparicio B, Juárez-Rojas JG, Medina-Urrutia AX, Martínez-Alvarado MDR. Coronavirus infection in patients with diabetes. Arch Cardiol Mex 2020; 90: 67-76 [PMID: 32523141 DOI: 10.24875/ACM.M20000068]
- 50 Simonnet A, Chetboun M, Poissy J, Raverdy V, Noulette J, Duhamel A, Labreuche J, Mathieu D, Pattou F, Jourdain M; LICORN and the Lille COVID-19 and Obesity study group. High Prevalence of Obesity in Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) Requiring Invasive Mechanical Ventilation. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2020; 28: 1195-1199 [PMID: 32271993 DOI: 10.1002/oby.22831]
- Stefan N, Birkenfeld AL, Schulze MB, Ludwig DS. Obesity and impaired metabolic health in 51 patients with COVID-19. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2020; 16: 341-342 [PMID: 32327737 DOI: 10.1038/s41574-020-0364-6
- Albarrán-Sánchez A, Anda-Garay JC, Guizar L, Flores-Padilla G, Alberti-Minutti P, Noyola-52 García ME, Contreras-García C, Sánchez-Hurtado LA, Ramírez-Rentería C. The tale of two pandemics: High prevalence of severe obesity among patients with suspected COVID-19. Rev Mex Endocrinol Metab y Nutr 2020 [DOI: 10.24875/rme.20000047]
- 53 León-Pedroza JI, Rodríguez-Cortés O, Flores-Mejía R, Gaona-Aguas CV, González-Chávez A. Impact of metabolic syndrome in the clinical outcome of disease by SARS-COV-2 in Mexican population. Arch Med Res 2021 [PMID: 33926762 DOI: 10.1016/j.arcmed.2021.04.001]
- Hamming I, Timens W, Bulthuis ML, Lely AT, Navis G, van Goor H. Tissue distribution of ACE2 54 protein, the functional receptor for SARS coronavirus. A first step in understanding SARS pathogenesis. J Pathol 2004; 203: 631-637 [PMID: 15141377 DOI: 10.1002/path.1570]
- 55 Lin L, Jiang X, Zhang Z, Huang S, Fang Z, Gu Z, Gao L, Shi H, Mai L, Liu Y, Lin X, Lai R, Yan Z, Li X, Shan H. Gastrointestinal symptoms of 95 cases with SARS-CoV-2 infection. Gut 2020; 69: 997-1001 [PMID: 32241899 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321013]



- 56 Mulvihill EE, Varin EM, Gladanac B, Campbell JE, Ussher JR, Baggio LL, Yusta B, Ayala J, Burmeister MA, Matthews D, Bang KWA, Ayala JE, Drucker DJ. Cellular Sites and Mechanisms Linking Reduction of Dipeptidyl Peptidase-4 Activity to Control of Incretin Hormone Action and Glucose Homeostasis. Cell Metab 2017; 25: 152-165 [PMID: 27839908 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmet.2016.10.007]
- 57 Bindom SM, Lazartigues E. The sweeter side of ACE2: physiological evidence for a role in diabetes. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2009; 302: 193-202 [PMID: 18948167 DOI: 10.1016/j.mce.2008.09.020]
- 58 Bornstein SR, Rubino F, Khunti K, Mingrone G, Hopkins D, Birkenfeld AL, Boehm B, Amiel S, Holt RI, Skyler JS, DeVries JH, Renard E, Eckel RH, Zimmet P, Alberti KG, Vidal J, Geloneze B, Chan JC, Ji L, Ludwig B. Practical recommendations for the management of diabetes in patients with COVID-19. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2020; 8: 546-550 [PMID: 32334646 DOI: 10.1016/S2213-8587(20)30152-2]
- Raj VS, Mou H, Smits SL, Dekkers DH, Müller MA, Dijkman R, Muth D, Demmers JA, Zaki A, 59 Fouchier RA, Thiel V, Drosten C, Rottier PJ, Osterhaus AD, Bosch BJ, Haagmans BL. Dipeptidyl peptidase 4 is a functional receptor for the emerging human coronavirus-EMC. Nature 2013; 495: 251-254 [PMID: 23486063 DOI: 10.1038/nature12005]
- Soty M, Gautier-Stein A, Rajas F, Mithieux G. Gut-Brain Glucose Signaling in Energy 60 Homeostasis. Cell Metab 2017; 25: 1231-1242 [PMID: 28591631 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmet.2017.04.032]
- McCreight LJ, Bailey CJ, Pearson ER. Metformin and the gastrointestinal tract. Diabetologia 2016; 61 59: 426-435 [PMID: 26780750 DOI: 10.1007/s00125-015-3844-9]
- 62 Sosa-Rubí SG, Seiglie JA, Chivardi C, Manne-Goehler J, Meigs JB, Wexler DJ, Wirtz VJ, Gómez-Dantés O, Serván-Mori E. Incremental Risk of Developing Severe COVID-19 Among Mexican Patients With Diabetes Attributed to Social and Health Care Access Disadvantages. Diabetes Care 2021; 44: 373-380 [PMID: 33208487 DOI: 10.2337/dc20-2192]
- To KK, Sridhar S, Chiu KH, Hung DL, Li X, Hung IF, Tam AR, Chung TW, Chan JF, Zhang AJ, 63 Cheng VC, Yuen KY. Lessons learned 1 year after SARS-CoV-2 emergence leading to COVID-19 pandemic. Emerg Microbes Infect 2021; 10: 507-535 [PMID: 33666147 DOI: 10.1080/22221751.2021.1898291
- 64 WHO. World Health Data Platform-WHO. [cited 30 April 2021]. Available from: https://www.who.int/data#reports
- 65 Dong E, Du H, Gardner L. An interactive web-based dashboard to track COVID-19 in real time. Lancet Infect Dis 2020; 20: 533-534 [PMID: 32087114 DOI: 10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30120-1]
- 66 Yang H, Wang C, Poon LC. Novel coronavirus infection and pregnancy. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol 2020; 55: 435-437 [PMID: 32134165 DOI: 10.1002/uog.22006]
- 67 NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Worldwide trends in blood pressure from 1975 to 2015: a pooled analysis of 1479 population-based measurement studies with 19.1 million participants. Lancet 2017; 389: 37-55 [PMID: 27863813 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31919-5]
- 68 NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Worldwide trends in diabetes since 1980: a pooled analysis of 751 population-based studies with 4.4 million participants. Lancet 2016; 387: 1513-1530 [PMID: 27061677 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00618-8]
- 69 NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Worldwide trends in body-mass index, underweight, overweight, and obesity from 1975 to 2016: a pooled analysis of 2416 populationbased measurement studies in 128.9 million children, adolescents, and adults. Lancet 2017; 390: 2627-2642 [PMID: 29029897 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32129-3]
- 70 Walker WA, Iyengar RS. Breast milk, microbiota, and intestinal immune homeostasis. Pediatr Res 2015; 77: 220-228 [PMID: 25310762 DOI: 10.1038/pr.2014.160]
- 71 Corona-Cervantes K, García-González I, Villalobos-Flores LE, Hernández-Quiroz F, Piña-Escobedo A, Hoyo-Vadillo C, Rangel-Calvillo MN, García-Mena J. Human milk microbiota associated with early colonization of the neonatal gut in Mexican newborns. PeerJ 2020; 8: e9205 [PMID: 32509465 DOI: 10.7717/peerj.9205]
- Sánchez-Salguero ES, Santos-Argumedo L. [Human microbiota association with immunoglobulin 72 A and its participation in immune response]. Rev Alerg Mex 2018; 65: 264-278 [PMID: 30176205 DOI: 10.29262/ram.v65i3.519]
- Yin Z, Liu Q, Liu Y, Gao S, He Y, Yao C, Huang W, Gong Y, Mai K, Ai Q. Early Life Intervention 73 Using Probiotic Clostridium butyricum Improves Intestinal Development, Immune Response, and Gut Microbiota in Large Yellow Croaker (Larimichthys crocea) Larvae. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 640767 [PMID: 33763082 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.640767]
- 74 Thanigainathan S, Kaliyaperumal V, Sivanandan S, Rengaraj S, Dhodapkar R, Bethou A. Is SARS-CoV-2 Transmitted Through Breastfeeding? Indian J Pediatr 2021; 88: 800-801 [PMID: 33555566 DOI: 10.1007/s12098-021-03681-0]
- Centeno-Tablante E, Medina-Rivera M, Finkelstein JL, Rayco-Solon P, Garcia-Casal MN, Rogers 75 L, Ghezzi-Kopel K, Ridwan P, Peña-Rosas JP, Mehta S. Transmission of SARS-CoV-2 through breast milk and breastfeeding: a living systematic review. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2021; 1484: 32-54 [PMID: 32860259 DOI: 10.1111/nyas.14477]
- Kumar J, Meena J, Yadav A, Kumar P. SARS-CoV-2 detection in human milk: a systematic 76 review. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 2021; 1-8 [PMID: 33550866 DOI: 10.1080/14767058.2021.1882984
- Costa S, Posteraro B, Marchetti S, Tamburrini E, Carducci B, Lanzone A, Valentini P, Buonsenso



D, Sanguinetti M, Vento G, Cattani P. Excretion of SARS-CoV-2 in human breast milk. Clin Microbiol Infect 2020; 26: 1430-1432 [PMID: 32502644 DOI: 10.1016/j.cmi.2020.05.027]

- 78 Perl SH, Uzan-Yulzari A, Klainer H, Asiskovich L, Youngster M, Rinott E, Youngster I. SARS-CoV-2-Specific Antibodies in Breast Milk After COVID-19 Vaccination of Breastfeeding Women. JAMA 2021; 325: 2013-2014 [PMID: 33843975 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2021.5782]
- 79 Martins-Filho PR, Santos VS, Santos HP. To breastfeed or not to breastfeed? Rev Panam Salud Pública 2020; 44: 1 [DOI: 10.26633/RPSP.2020.59]
- 80 Walker GJ, Clifford V, Bansal N, Stella AO, Turville S, Stelzer-Braid S, Klein LD, Rawlinson W. SARS-CoV-2 in human milk is inactivated by Holder pasteurisation but not cold storage. J Paediatr Child Health 2020; 56: 1872-1874 [PMID: 32767639 DOI: 10.1111/jpc.15065]
- Wu Y, Guo C, Tang L, Hong Z, Zhou J, Dong X, Yin H, Xiao Q, Tang Y, Qu X, Kuang L, Fang X, 81 Mishra N, Lu J, Shan H, Jiang G, Huang X. Prolonged presence of SARS-CoV-2 viral RNA in faecal samples. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 434-435 [PMID: 32199469 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30083-2]
- Xiao F, Tang M, Zheng X, Liu Y, Li X, Shan H. Evidence for Gastrointestinal Infection of SARS-82 CoV-2. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 1831-1833.e3 [PMID: 32142773 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.02.055]
- 83 Zuo T, Zhang F, Lui GCY, Yeoh YK, Li AYL, Zhan H, Wan Y, Chung ACK, Cheung CP, Chen N, Lai CKC, Chen Z, Tso EYK, Fung KSC, Chan V, Ling L, Joynt G, Hui DSC, Chan FKL, Chan PKS, Ng SC. Alterations in Gut Microbiota of Patients With COVID-19 During Time of Hospitalization. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 944-955.e8 [PMID: 32442562 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.05.048]
- 84 Dhar D, Mohanty A. Gut microbiota and Covid-19- possible link and implications. Virus Res 2020; 285: 198018 [PMID: 32430279 DOI: 10.1016/j.virusres.2020.198018]
- 85 Chávez-Carbajal A, Pizano-Zárate ML, Hernández-Quiroz F, Ortiz-Luna GF, Morales-Hernández RM, De Sales-Millán A, Hernández-Trejo M, García-Vite A, Beltrán-Lagunes L, Hoyo-Vadillo C, García-Mena J. Characterization of the Gut Microbiota of Individuals at Different T2D Stages Reveals a Complex Relationship with the Host. *Microorganisms* 2020; 8 [PMID: 31936722 DOI: 10.3390/microorganisms8010094]
- Chávez-Carbajal A, Nirmalkar K, Pérez-Lizaur A, Hernández-Quiroz F, Ramírez-Del-Alto S, 86 García-Mena J, Hernández-Guerrero C. Gut Microbiota and Predicted Metabolic Pathways in a Sample of Mexican Women Affected by Obesity and Obesity Plus Metabolic Syndrome. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20 [PMID: 30669548 DOI: 10.3390/ijms20020438]
- Nirmalkar K, Murugesan S, Pizano-Zárate ML, Villalobos-Flores LE, García-González C, Morales-87 Hernández RM, Nuñez-Hernández JA, Hernández-Quiroz F, Romero-Figueroa MDS, Hernández-Guerrero C, Hoyo-Vadillo C, García-Mena J. Gut Microbiota and Endothelial Dysfunction Markers in Obese Mexican Children and Adolescents. Nutrients 2018; 10 [PMID: 30572569 DOI: 10.3390/nu10122009
- Murugesan S, Ulloa-Martínez M, Martínez-Rojano H, Galván-Rodríguez FM, Miranda-Brito C, 88 Romano MC, Piña-Escobedo A, Pizano-Zárate ML, Hoyo-Vadillo C, García-Mena J. Study of the diversity and short-chain fatty acids production by the bacterial community in overweight and obese Mexican children. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 2015; 34: 1337-1346 [PMID: 25761741 DOI: 10.1007/s10096-015-2355-4]
- Kim S, Rigatto K, Gazzana MB, Knorst MM, Richards EM, Pepine CJ, Raizada MK. Altered Gut 89 Microbiome Profile in Patients With Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension. Hypertension 2020; 75: 1063-1071 [PMID: 32088998 DOI: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.119.14294]
- Johnson S, Litwin N, Ark H Van, Hartley S, Fischer E, Michell K, Vazquez A, Lee D, Trikha SR, 90 Wrigley S, Melby C, Gentile C, Weir T. The Gut Microbiota Is Associated with Vascular Function and Blood Pressure Phenotypes in Overweight and Obese Middle-Aged/Older Adults (P21-024-19). Curr Dev Nutr 2019; 3 [DOI: 10.1093/cdn/nzz041.p21-024-19]
- Kummen M, Mayerhofer CCK, Vestad B, Broch K, Awoyemi A, Storm-Larsen C, Ueland T, 91 Yndestad A, Hov JR, Trøseid M. Gut Microbiota Signature in Heart Failure Defined From Profiling of 2 Independent Cohorts. J Am Coll Cardiol 2018; 71: 1184-1186 [PMID: 29519360 DOI: 10.1016/j.jacc.2017.12.057
- 92 Barengolts E, Green SJ, Eisenberg Y, Akbar A, Reddivari B, Layden BT, Dugas L, Chlipala G. Gut microbiota varies by opioid use, circulating leptin and oxytocin in African American men with diabetes and high burden of chronic disease. PLoS One 2018; 13: e0194171 [PMID: 29596446 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0194171]
- 93 Peters BA, Shapiro JA, Church TR, Miller G, Trinh-Shevrin C, Yuen E, Friedlander C, Hayes RB, Ahn J. A taxonomic signature of obesity in a large study of American adults. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 9749 [PMID: 29950689 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-28126-1]
- 94 Sergeev IN, Aljutaily T, Walton G, Huarte E. Effects of Synbiotic Supplement on Human Gut Microbiota, Body Composition and Weight Loss in Obesity. Nutrients 2020; 12 [PMID: 31952249 DOI: 10.3390/nu12010222]
- 95 Tricò D, Di Sessa A, Caprio S, Chalasani N, Liu W, Liang T, Graf J, Herzog RI, Johnson CD, Umano GR, Feldstein AE, Santoro N. Oxidized Derivatives of Linoleic Acid in Pediatric Metabolic Syndrome: Is Their Pathogenic Role Modulated by the Genetic Background and the Gut Microbiota? Antioxid Redox Signal 2019; 30: 241-250 [PMID: 28279074 DOI: 10.1089/ars.2017.7049]
- 96 Zupancic ML, Cantarel BL, Liu Z, Drabek EF, Ryan KA, Cirimotich S, Jones C, Knight R, Walters WA, Knights D, Mongodin EF, Horenstein RB, Mitchell BD, Steinle N, Snitker S, Shuldiner AR,



Fraser CM. Analysis of the gut microbiota in the old order Amish and its relation to the metabolic syndrome. PLoS One 2012; 7: e43052 [PMID: 22905200 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0043052]

- Silveira-Nunes G, Durso DF, Jr LRAO, Cunha EHM, Maioli TU, Vieira AT, Speziali E, Corrêa-Oliveira R, Martins-Filho OA, Teixeira-Carvalho A, Franceschi C, Rampelli S, Turroni S, Brigidi P, Faria AMC. Hypertension Is Associated With Intestinal Microbiota Dysbiosis and Inflammation in a Brazilian Population. Front Pharmacol 2020; 11: 258 [PMID: 32226382 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2020.00258
- 98 Al Assal K, Prifti E, Belda E, Sala P, Clément K, Dao MC, Doré J, Levenez F, Taddei CR, Fonseca DC, Rocha IM, Balmant BD, Thomas AM, Santo MA, Dias-Neto E, Setubal JC, Zucker JD, Belarmino G, Torrinhas RS, Waitzberg DL. Gut Microbiota Profile of Obese Diabetic Women Submitted to Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass and Its Association with Food Intake and Postoperative Diabetes Remission. Nutrients 2020; 12 [PMID: 31973130 DOI: 10.3390/nu12020278]
- Sarmiento MRA, de Paula TO, Borges FM, Ferreira-Machado AB, Resende JA, Moreira APB, 99 Dutra Luquetti SCP, Cesar DE, da Silva VL, Diniz CG. Obesity, Xenobiotic Intake and Antimicrobial-Resistance Genes in the Human Gastrointestinal Tract: A Comparative Study of Eutrophic, Overweight and Obese Individuals. Genes (Basel) 2019; 10 [PMID: 31067837 DOI: 10.3390/genes10050349]
- Miranda VPN, Dos Santos Amorim PR, Bastos RR, de Faria ER, de Castro Moreira ME, do Carmo 100 Castro Franceschini S, do Carmo Gouveia Peluzio M, de Luces Fortes Ferreira CL, Priore SE. Abundance of Gut Microbiota, Concentration of Short-Chain Fatty Acids, and Inflammatory Markers Associated with Elevated Body Fat, Overweight, and Obesity in Female Adolescents. Mediators Inflamm 2019; 2019: 7346863 [PMID: 31933541 DOI: 10.1155/2019/7346863]
- 101 Henke MT, Kenny DJ, Cassilly CD, Vlamakis H, Xavier RJ, Clardy J. Ruminococcus gnavus, a member of the human gut microbiome associated with Crohn's disease, produces an inflammatory polysaccharide. Proc Natl Acad Sci US A 2019; 116: 12672-12677 [PMID: 31182571 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1904099116
- 102 Zhang X, Zhang D, Jia H, Feng Q, Wang D, Liang D, Wu X, Li J, Tang L, Li Y, Lan Z, Chen B, Zhong H, Xie H, Jie Z, Chen W, Tang S, Xu X, Wang X, Cai X, Liu S, Xia Y, Qiao X, Al-Aama JY, Chen H, Wang L, Wu QJ, Zhang F, Zheng W, Zhang M, Luo G, Xue W, Xiao L, Yin Y, Yang H, Wang J, Kristiansen K, Liu L, Li T, Huang Q. The oral and gut microbiomes are perturbed in rheumatoid arthritis and partly normalized after treatment. Nat Med 2015; 21: 895-905 [PMID: 26214836 DOI: 10.1038/nm.3914]
- 103 Forbes JD, Van Domselaar G, Bernstein CN. The Gut Microbiota in Immune-Mediated Inflammatory Diseases. Front Microbiol 2016; 7: 1081 [PMID: 27462309 DOI: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.01081
- 104 Cantarel BL, Waubant E, Chehoud C, Kuczynski J, DeSantis TZ, Warrington J, Venkatesan A, Fraser CM, Mowry EM. Gut microbiota in multiple sclerosis: possible influence of immunomodulators. J Investig Med 2015; 63: 729-734 [PMID: 25775034 DOI: 10.1097/JIM.000000000000192]
- 105 Zhang X, Shi L, Sun T, Guo K, Geng S. Dysbiosis of gut microbiota and its correlation with dysregulation of cytokines in psoriasis patients. BMC Microbiol 2021; 21: 78 [PMID: 33685393 DOI: 10.1186/s12866-021-02125-1]
- 106 Gevers D, Kugathasan S, Denson LA, Vázquez-Baeza Y, Van Treuren W, Ren B, Schwager E, Knights D, Song SJ, Yassour M, Morgan XC, Kostic AD, Luo C, González A, McDonald D, Haberman Y, Walters T, Baker S, Rosh J, Stephens M, Heyman M, Markowitz J, Baldassano R, Griffiths A, Sylvester F, Mack D, Kim S, Crandall W, Hyams J, Huttenhower C, Knight R, Xavier RJ. The treatment-naive microbiome in new-onset Crohn's disease. Cell Host Microbe 2014; 15: 382-392 [PMID: 24629344 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2014.02.005]
- 107 Ruff WE, Vieira SM, Kriegel MA. The role of the gut microbiota in the pathogenesis of antiphospholipid syndrome. Curr Rheumatol Rep 2015; 17: 472 [PMID: 25475595 DOI: 10.1007/s11926-014-0472-1]
- 108 Libertucci J, Young VB. The role of the microbiota in infectious diseases. Nat Microbiol 2019; 4: 35-45 [PMID: 30546094 DOI: 10.1038/s41564-018-0278-4]
- 109 Chen J, Yue Y, Wang L, Deng Z, Yuan Y, Zhao M, Yuan Z, Tan C, Cao Y. Altered gut microbiota correlated with systemic inflammation in children with Kawasaki disease. Sci Rep 2020; 10: 14525 [PMID: 32884012 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-020-71371-6]
- Hevia A, Milani C, López P, Cuervo A, Arboleya S, Duranti S, Turroni F, González S, Suárez A, Gueimonde M, Ventura M, Sánchez B, Margolles A. Intestinal dysbiosis associated with systemic lupus erythematosus. mBio 2014; 5: e01548-e01514 [PMID: 25271284 DOI: 10.1128/mBio.01548-14]
- 111 Xu H, Liu M, Cao J, Li X, Fan D, Xia Y, Lu X, Li J, Ju D, Zhao H. The Dynamic Interplay between the Gut Microbiota and Autoimmune Diseases. J Immunol Res 2019; 2019: 7546047 [PMID: 31772949 DOI: 10.1155/2019/75460471
- Yang L, Liu S, Ding J, Dai R, He C, Xu K, Honaker CF, Zhang Y, Siegel P, Meng H. Gut 112 Microbiota Co-microevolution with Selection for Host Humoral Immunity. Front Microbiol 2017; 8: 1243 [PMID: 28725219 DOI: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.01243]
- 113 Said HS, Suda W, Nakagome S, Chinen H, Oshima K, Kim S, Kimura R, Iraha A, Ishida H, Fujita J, Mano S, Morita H, Dohi T, Oota H, Hattori M. Dysbiosis of salivary microbiota in inflammatory bowel disease and its association with oral immunological biomarkers. DNA Res 2014; 21: 15-25



[PMID: 24013298 DOI: 10.1093/dnares/dst037]

- Stiemsma LT, Arrieta MC, Dimitriu PA, Cheng J, Thorson L, Lefebvre DL, Azad MB, Subbarao P, 114 Mandhane P, Becker A, Sears MR, Kollmann TR; Canadian Healthy Infant Longitudinal Development (CHILD) Study Investigators, Mohn WW, Finlay BB, Turvey SE. Shifts in Lachnospira and Clostridium sp. in the 3-month stool microbiome are associated with preschool age asthma. Clin Sci (Lond) 2016; 130: 2199-2207 [PMID: 27634868 DOI: 10.1042/CS20160349]
- Guerri S, Danti G, Frezzetti G, Lucarelli E, Pradella S, Miele V. Clostridium difficile colitis: CT 115 findings and differential diagnosis. Radiol Med 2019; 124: 1185-1198 [PMID: 31302848 DOI: 10.1007/s11547-019-01066-0]
- 116 Forbes JD, Chen CY, Knox NC, Marrie RA, El-Gabalawy H, de Kievit T, Alfa M, Bernstein CN, Van Domselaar G. A comparative study of the gut microbiota in immune-mediated inflammatory diseases-does a common dysbiosis exist? Microbiome 2018; 6: 221 [PMID: 30545401 DOI: 10.1186/s40168-018-0603-4]
- 117 Alpizar-Rodriguez D, Lesker TR, Gronow A, Gilbert B, Raemy E, Lamacchia C, Gabay C, Finckh A, Strowig T. Prevotella copri in individuals at risk for rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 2019; 78: 590-593 [PMID: 30760471 DOI: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-214514]
- 118 Maeda Y, Takeda K. Host-microbiota interactions in rheumatoid arthritis. Exp Mol Med 2019; 51: 1-6 [PMID: 31827063 DOI: 10.1038/s12276-019-0283-6]
- 119 Chua HH, Chou HC, Tung YL, Chiang BL, Liao CC, Liu HH, Ni YH. Intestinal Dysbiosis Featuring Abundance of Ruminococcus gnavus Associates With Allergic Diseases in Infants. Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 154-167 [PMID: 28912020 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2017.09.006]
- Cherkasov SV, Popova LY, Vivtanenko TV, Demina RR, Khlopko YA, Balkin AS, Plotnikov AO. 120 Oral microbiomes in children with asthma and dental caries. Oral Dis 2019; 25: 898-910 [PMID: 30561093 DOI: 10.1111/odi.13020]
- 121 Wei Y, Li Y, Yan L, Sun C, Miao Q, Wang Q, Xiao X, Lian M, Li B, Chen Y, Zhang J, Huang B, Cao Q, Fan Z, Chen X, Fang JY, Gershwin ME, Tang R, Ma X. Alterations of gut microbiome in autoimmune hepatitis. Gut 2020; 69: 569-577 [PMID: 31201284 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-317836]
- 122 Chen J, Chia N, Kalari KR, Yao JZ, Novotna M, Paz Soldan MM, Luckey DH, Marietta EV, Jeraldo PR, Chen X, Weinshenker BG, Rodriguez M, Kantarci OH, Nelson H, Murray JA, Mangalam AK. Multiple sclerosis patients have a distinct gut microbiota compared to healthy controls. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 28484 [PMID: 27346372 DOI: 10.1038/srep28484]
- 123 Hua X, Goedert JJ, Pu A, Yu G, Shi J. Allergy associations with the adult fecal microbiota: Analysis of the American Gut Project. EBioMedicine 2016; 3: 172-179 [PMID: 26870828 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2015.11.038



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7080-7099

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7080

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

Role of cell-free network communication in alcohol-associated disorders and liver metastasis

Murali R Kuracha, Peter Thomas, Martin Tobi, Benita L McVicker

ORCID number: Murali R Kuracha 0000-0002-8475-1412; Peter Thomas 0000-0001-8982-760X; Martin Tobi 0000-0002-3431-6842; Benita L McVicker 0000-0001-7876-149X.

Author contributions: Kuracha MR and McVicker BL wrote the paper; Thomas P and Tobi M made critical revisions; all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement:

Authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

Supported by Biomedical Laboratory Research and Development, VA Office of Research and Development, No. BX004127 (to McVicker BL and

Tobi M).

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Biochemistry and Molecular Biology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was

Murali R Kuracha, Benita L McVicker, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, NE 68198, United States

Peter Thomas, Department of Surgery, Creighton University School of Medicine, Omaha, NE 68178, United States

Martin Tobi, Research and Development Service, Detroit VAMC, Detroit, MI 48201, United States

Martin Tobi, Department of Medicine, Central Michigan University College of Medicine, Detroit, MI 48201, United States

Benita L McVicker, Research Service, Nebraska-Western Iowa Health Care System, Omaha, NE 68105, United States

Corresponding author: Benita L McVicker, PhD, Research Scientist, Research Service, Nebraska-Western Iowa Health Care System, 4101 Woolworth Ave, Omaha, NE 68105, United States. benita.mcvicker@va.gov

Abstract

The aberrant use of alcohol is a major factor in cancer progression and metastasis. Contributing mechanisms include the systemic effects of alcohol and the exchange of bioactive molecules between cancerous and non-cancerous cells along the brain-gut-liver axis. Such interplay leads to changes in molecular, cellular, and biological functions resulting in cancer progression. Recent investigations have examined the role of extracellular vesicles (EVs) in cancer mechanisms in addition to their contribution as diagnostic biomarkers. Also, EVs are emerging as novel cell-free mediators in pathophysiological scenarios including alcohol-mediated gut microbiome dysbiosis and the release of nanosized EVs into the circulatory system. Interestingly, EVs in cancer patients are enriched with oncogenes, miRNA, lipids, and glycoproteins whose delivery into the hepatic microenvironment may be enhanced by the detrimental effects of alcohol. Proof-of-concept studies indicate that alcohol-associated liver disease is impacted by the effects of exosomes, including altered immune responses, reprogramming of stromal cells, and remodeling of the extracellular matrix. Moreover, the culmination of alcoholrelated changes in the liver likely contributes to enhanced hepatic metastases and poor outcomes for cancer patients. This review summarizes the numerous aspects of exosome communications between organs with emphasis on the relationship of EVs in alcohol-associated diseases and cancer metastasis. The potential impact of



selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: May 15, 2021 Peer-review started: May 15, 2021 First decision: June 22, 2021 Revised: July 2, 2021 Accepted: September 30, 2021 Article in press: September 30, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Wang Z S-Editor: Chang KL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chang KL



EV cargo and release along a multi-organ axis is highly relevant to the promotion of tumorigenic mechanisms and metastatic disease. It is hypothesized that EVs target recipient tissues to initiate the formation of prometastatic niches and cancer progression. The study of alcohol-associated mechanisms in metastatic cancers is expected to reveal a better understanding of factors involved in the growth of secondary malignancies as well as novel approaches for therapeutic interventions.

Key Words: Exosomes; Extracellular vesicles; Alcohol-associated liver disease; Colorectal cancer; Liver metastasis; Interorgan communication

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Alcohol consumption is an independent risk factor for cancer development as well as the promotion of metastatic disease, a major cause of morbidity and mortality in cancer patients. The identification of mechanisms and potential therapeutic targets for metastases remains to be determined for many cancers. Interorgan communication involving extracellular vesicles (EVs) is considered a vital process in the promotion of tumorigenic pathways and the spread of disease. Understanding the role of EVs in organ-organ communication networks will likely contribute to the development of future opportunities to combat cancer metastasis.

Citation: Kuracha MR, Thomas P, Tobi M, McVicker BL. Role of cell-free network communication in alcohol-associated disorders and liver metastasis. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7080-7099

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7080.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7080

INTRODUCTION

The consumption of alcohol in chronic and/or aberrant drinking patterns correlates with a substantial burden of disease worldwide. A recent study conducted by the National Survey on Drug Use and Health stated that in the United States alone, 73.1% of adults regularly use alcohol and nearly 15 million people have an alcohol use disorder[1]. Based on World Health Organization reports, alcohol use has a negative impact on health and quality of life, creating more than 5% of global disease burden and premature deaths[2,3]. The processing of alcohol in the body significantly affects multiple organs including the liver, gut, lungs, heart and brain[4-7]. A prominent alcohol-related disorder is alcohol-associated liver disease (AALD) that is initially facilitated by ethanol metabolism in the liver[8]. However, AALD is a complex disease with factors from other organs also contributing to its development and progression. Notable contributing factors include cells of the innate immune system and bacteria of the alcohol-altered gut microbiota[9,10]. Overall, the interplay between alcoholaffected organs clearly plays a role in the outcomes of AALD as well as additional adverse consequences such as alcohol-related cancer development and metastatic disease.

Alcohol is an identified carcinogenic factor in several cancers including head and neck, esophageal, liver, breast, pancreatic, and colorectal[11,12]. Recent reports indicate that alcohol consumption is the third and fourth largest contributor of all primary cancers in women and men, respectively^[3]. Further, studies have shown that alcohol associates with an increased risk of secondary cancers of the upper aerodigestive tract (i.e. oral cavity, pharynx and esophagus) as well as metastases of colorectal cancers[13,14]. Multiple mechanisms are attributed to alcohol-induced cancer risk including toxic products and reactive oxygen species generated by ethanol metabolism. Additionally, cellular factors produced in response to injury such as protein, lipids and microRNAs can be packaged and released in extracellular vesicles (EVs)[15]. The EVs can migrate to modulate neighboring cells and/or distant tissues, acting in many cases as tumorigenic signaling molecules. Multiple cell types including endothelial cells, epithelial cells, neuronal cells, immune cells, and cancer cells can secrete nanosized EVs as part of their normal physiology, as well as during the



pathophysiology of disease^[16]. Recent studies have suggested that during pathophysiological conditions exosomes have multiple roles in disease progression. Interestingly, tumor-derived exosomes have been implicated as regulatory factors in cancer progression by promoting cancer cell proliferation, migration, and the establishment of a premetastatic niche for drug-resistant cells[17,18]. Overall, EVs have the capability to contribute to the progression of AALD as well as alcohol-related advanced or secondary cancers. A better understanding of the integrated cell-cell communication between cancer cells and normal cells is critical for the development of new therapeutic options. Research into the complex interactions of diverse organs by EVs is a focus of new and clinically relevant areas of study. Here, we review studies on exosome biology and EV communication networks associated with alcohol-related disorders and metastatic cancers.

EXOSOME CHARACTERISTICS

Exosome biogenesis

Exosomes were first identified in 1981 as cell-derived, membrane-bound enzymatic vesicles^[19]. Subsequently, it was demonstrated that exosomes are nano-sized (30 to 150 nm) lumen vesicles that originate from the endosomal system^[20]. Further, it was elucidated that EV biogenesis is a sequential process in which multivesicular bodies (MVBs) form following membrane invagination of intraluminal vesicles[18,20]. A small fraction of MVBs fuse with the plasma membrane and are released into the extracellular milieu^[21]. The regulation of MVB fusion and release can involve cholesterol content as seen in B-lymphocytes where membrane fusion and exosome release were only observed for the high cholesterol pool of MVBs[22]. Additionally, several reports have shown that exosome release depends on the cell polarity and the contribution of specific components of apical or basolateral membranes[23-25]. Overall, existing evidence indicates that different MVB populations exist inside cells and that select pools are involved in extracellular release^[25] as well as the scavenging of plasma membrane proteins^[26] to maintain cellular homeostasis during the EV maturation process[27,28].

Endosome pathways identified in the regulation of exosome biogenesis include endosomal sorting complex required for transport (ESCRT)-dependent and independent pathways (Figure 1). Studies have eloquently described ESCRT pathways showing the direct control of ESCRT-mediated membrane machinery^[29] and ESCRTindependent regulation of EV budding and release by factors such as sphingolipid ceramide^[30,31]. It was also demonstrated that vesicle formation and trafficking involve functional proteins such as Rab GTPases, heat shock proteins (HSP70 or HSP90), tetraspanins (CD9, CD63, and CD81), and integrins[18,32]. Further, the role of sphingomyelin, phosphatidylcholine, diacylglycerol, and ceramide as exosome membrane lipids was described[33]. Altogether, these studies suggest that distinct exosome biogenesis pathways, in addition to specific sorting and cargo mechanisms, dictate diverse biological functions and effects of EVs on recipient cells.

Exosome sorting and cargo delivery

A significant feature of exosomes is the morphological and size profile of the vesicles. Based on size, EVs are classified into large exosome vesicles (90-120 nm), small exosome vesicles (60-80 nm), or non-membranous nanoparticles called exomeres (35 nm)[34]. While both large and small size exosomes can respond to signaling pathways such as IL-2/STAT5, density gradient centrifugation studies revealed differences in lipid compositions between various sized EVs[34]. Moreover, subpopulations of lowdensity and high-density exosomes can have differential effects on gene expression profiles.

In addition to EV size, the characterization of exosome cargo is important to the understanding of EV effects in healthy and pathophysiological scenarios. Exosomes contain distinct ratios of molecular constituents such as nucleic acids, proteins, lipids, and metabolites that vary depending upon their cellular conditions, cells of origin, epigenetic changes, and metabolomic stages [35]. Moreover, studies have described various RNA species that are components of exosome cargo including microRNAs (miRNAs), rRNAs, tRNAs, or long noncoding RNAs (lncRNAs)[36]. The role of miRNAs as EV cargo is an emerging area of study, especially in oncology. In cancer cells, exosomes are highly enriched in miRNAs compared to parent cells indicating that miRNAs are sorting into the exosome cargo[37-39]. Several studies have identified exosomal miRNAs as serum biomarkers for the prediction of cancer progression and





Figure 1 Extracellular vesicle biogenesis. Pathways involved in extracellular vesicle (EV) generation from the endocytosis of cargo components to release of targeting exosomes. EV biogenesis is achieved by endosomal sorting complex required for transport (ESCRT)-dependent or ESCRT-independent pathways. Several cytoplasmic and nuclear molecules can be sorted in the EVs such as ubiquitin-related proteins, heat shock proteins, miRNAs, and cytoskeleton proteins. ESCRT: Endosomal sorting complex required for transport; sER: Smooth endoplasmic reticulum; rER: Rough endoplasmic reticulum.

metastasis[40-42]. Significantly, the differential expression of exosomal miRNA was noted to have a role in the regulation of tumor progression and metastasis in various cancer models^[43-45]. However, the mechanisms involved in the loading and sorting of molecules into exosome vesicles remain to be elucidated. Towards those efforts, Villarroya-Beltri et al[46], have identified a sequence motif that controls the miRNA loading into exosomes. In addition, Kirsten rat sarcoma (KRAS) oncogene-dependent miRNA sorting into exosomes was found to play a key role in colorectal cancer cell (CRC) since CRC cells expressing mutant KRAS have distinct miRNA profiles compared to wild-type cells^[47]. In another study, it was shown that the hyperactivation of mutated KRAS inhibited the localization of the regulatory protein Argonaute 2 into exosomes[48]. The sorting of exosome mRNAs and enrichment of 3' UTR fragments also demonstrates the importance of exosomal RNA effects in recipient cells[49,50]. Also, tumor-derived exosomes can carry double stranded DNA and genomic DNA fragments that reflect the mutational status of oncogene and tumor suppressor genes[51,52]. And finally, ubiquitination has been noted to have a role in the packaging of target proteins into exosomes[53-55].

Another important aspect of exosome cargo and sorting mechanisms is the lipid content of exosome membranes such as cholesterol, sphingomyelin, and glycosphingolipids that have specific roles in protein sorting into exosomes[33,56]. Data indicates that subdomains of the plasma membrane (lipid rafts) enriched with distinct proteins on exosome membranes mediate exosome signaling as well as molecule sorting into exosomes[57,58]. Further, mechanistic studies demonstrated the release of factors such as flotillin-1 and stomatin into the external medium via EVs associated with lipid microdomains^[59]. Another study showed a positive regulation of sphingosine 1phosphate (S1P) by sphingosine kinases that enabled S1P receptors to be continuously active on EVs[31]. The continuous activation of S1P has been shown to regulate CD63, CD81, and flotillin-mediated sorting into exosomes through inhibitory G proteincoupled S1P receptors located on MVBs[31]. This suggests that G protein receptormediated S1P signaling on MVEs is mainly involved in the ESCRT-independent exosome cargo. Collectively, these studies suggest that distinct molecular constituents such as proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids play an essential role in exosome maturation culminating in effective sorting and extracellular release of EV cargo. The molecular, cellular, and biological functions that result from the released EVs is a critical area of research, especially in the evolving era to understand the mechanisms of alcoholassociated diseases including cancer.

aishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

THE EFFECTS OF ALCOHOL ON EXOSOME COMMUNICATION

Alcohol and liver-associated EVs

Clinical manifestations of AALD include steatosis, steatohepatitis, fibrosis, and cirrhosis[8,60]. The liver is sensitized to triggers such as oxidative stress and endotoxins in early phases of AALD resulting in cellular damage and development of advanced disease. Further, consequences of ethanol metabolism lead to alterations in the function of hepatic cells as well as the recruitment of circulating cells and molecules that contribute to organ dysfunction. Previous reviews have comprehensively described the emerging role of EVs during the pathogenesis of alcoholmediated diseases [61-63]. In brief, alcohol-mediated stresses result in elevated EV generation and release from hepatocytes as well as non-parenchymal cells. The released EVs can modulate gene expression and function of target cells contributing to the perpetuation of liver damage. Examples of the effect of EV cargo (*i.e.* miRNA, proteins, and lipids) include changes in macrophage phenotype and the activation status of hepatic stellate cells. Altogether, EVs generated in the liver are key players in alcohol-mediated liver inflammatory and profibrogenic mechanisms. In addition to EV-mediated intra-organ signaling, communication to extra-hepatic tissues can occur, as well as bidirectional exosome communication between organs such as liver, brain, gut, and lung.

Gut-Liver axis

Alcohol-induced impairments to the intestinal epithelial barrier result in increased gut permeability and release of bacterial products into the circulation[9,64]. The released products can perpetuate gut-barrier dysfunction, as well as contribute to hepatic injury, as the liver is the primary organ to receive and detoxify gut-derived factors. The translocation of intestinal products to the liver is involved in several diseases including obesity, metabolic syndrome, and non-alcoholic and alcoholic liver diseases. In the setting of alcohol, the gut-liver axis sustains bilateral communications between the intestine and the liver leading to gut-dysbiosis and progression of liver injury[65, 66]. Notably, the transfer of gut-derived toxins to the liver due to alcohol consumption is considered a pivotal event in the development and severity of AALD. Clinical data indicates that drinking patterns correlate with processes of the gut-liver axis as changes in intestinal permeability increase with the degree of alcohol consumption [64]. Next-generation sequencing data further confirmed the association between chronic alcohol consumption and altered gut microbiome functions in mice and humans[67,68]. Overall, alcohol consumption is linked to multiple changes in the gut including intestinal epithelial barrier dysfunction, alterations in gut epithelial and mucosal cells, and changes to the intestinal microbiota. As a result, bacterial products (*i.e.* endotoxin and other pathogen-associated molecular patterns) translocate to the liver and contribute to the production of proinflammatory pathways. Despite the current understanding of alcohol's effects on the gut microbiome, the role of EVs in the transfer of gut-derived products is not defined. However, emerging data indicates the EVs significantly contribute to alcohol-related liver inflammation.

The effects of alcohol on the intestinal microbiome and the translocation of injurious factors to the liver is an area of extensive research. It is well characterized that alcohol consumption results in the dysbiosis of bacterial and fungal intestinal species and the release of products including lipopolysaccharide (LPS) from the leaky gut[69,70]. In search of contributing mechanisms, studies have described alcohol-induced reductions in the expression of tight junction proteins as well as direct injury to gut epithelial cells [71,72]. The overexpression miRNA has been implicated in tight junction alterations as the knockdown of miRNA-21 prevented ethanol-induced disruption of tight junctions through the restoration of associated transmembrane proteins such as occludin and zonula occludens-1 (ZO-1)[71,73]. Additionally, the blockade of miRNA-122a was found to be protective against tight junction alterations in Caco-2 cells^[74]. It is suggested that EVs generated during alcohol-induced changes to the intestinal barrier contain cargo such as miRNAs, LPS, and bacterial products that target the liver and contribute to AALD. Indeed, a recent study by Lamas-Paz et al[75] demonstrated that EVs derived from alcohol-affected intestinal epithelial cells contributed to hepatocellular injury. Further, it is likely that ethanol-mediated changes in intestinal barrier and microbiome composition result in the release of bacterial EVs. For example, in addition to its role as a soluble factor, LPS can also be packaged into EVs for transport from the injured gut. This is supported by a recent report indicating the presence and activity of bacterial EVs in patients with intestinal barrier dysfunction[76]. The role of bacterial EVs in alcohol consuming patients remains to be characterized along with the

therapeutic potential of targeting such EVs.

The mechanistic role of bacterial products in the progression of alcohol-associated diseases has led to the study of the gut microbiota as a therapeutic target in patients with alcohol use disorders[77]. Currently, probiotics (living bacterial cultures), prebiotics (promoters of beneficial or commensal bacteria), and antibiotics, all serve as potential therapies for alcohol-associated diseases [78]. For instance, Lactobacillus *rhamnosus* is protective against alcohol-induced liver injury in mice [79]. Further, the administration of prescribed probiotics is promising as a protective barrier against alcohol-induced gut permeability and AALD[80]. The use of prebiotics may also be beneficial as certain diets (i.e. oats, flaxseed) protect against alcohol-induced oxidative stress and hepatic inflammation[81,82]. Similarly, antibiotic treatment can attenuate alcohol-induced endotoxemia by preventing the overgrowth of harmful bacteria in the gut[83]. Overall, insight into the mechanistic utility of targeting exosomes generated by the alcohol-altered gut warrants investigation for the development of effective therapeutics against disease progression related to the gut-liver axis.

Liver–Brain axis

It is well described that manifestations of AALD lead to a spectrum of symptoms in the brain such as cerebral edema and hepatic encephalopathy. Of notable involvement, ammonia and other harmful substances produced by the alcohol-injured liver can reach the brain causing injury and neuroinflammation. However, mechanisms related to exosome communication networks of the liver-brain axis remain to be characterized. Reports to date indicate that the coadministration of alcohol and LPS result in altered profiles of cytokines such as TNF- α , MCP-1, IL-1 β in the gut, liver, and brain[84]. Other studies demonstrate that the lack of the tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 results in the accumulation of TNF- α in mouse serum, gut, and liver; and that alcohol intake potentiates long-lasting levels of proinflammatory cytokines in the brain[85]. A recent study demonstrated that TNF-a inhibition reduced systemic inflammation and improved symptoms[86]. Additionally, chronic alcohol consumption not only influences brain inflammation but also interferes with stress-mediated psychiatric behavior through the disruption of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis [87]. The alcohol-mediated neutralization of the HPA axis could be a potential mechanism by which systemic inflammation continues in individuals who have an addiction to alcohol.

Besides chronic alcohol addiction, the loss of gut barrier integrity is a causative factor of endotoxin transport during sepsis and brain inflammation. Alcohol-induced gut dysbiosis is thought to not only play a role in alcohol dependency but also in the regulation of effects including neuro and endocrine signaling and immune system alterations[64,68]. However, a connective factor such as EVs in the gut-liver-brain axis has yet to be identified. Interestingly, the blood-brain barrier (BBB) serves as a defensive barrier against the extravasation of tumor cells and pathogens^[88]. However, cancer cells can destruct the BBB structure to mediate migration during brain metastasis[89]. Overall, it is suggested that EVs facilitate cell network communications through the delivery of their cargo (*i.e.* proteins, mRNA, and miRNAs) to trigger the breakdown of the BBB through EV-induced changes in tight-junction proteins including ZO-1, N-cadherin, and actin.

Liver-Lung axis

Excessive alcohol use is a major factor in the enhanced risk of acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS)[90]. Chronic alcohol exposure in the liver-lung axis is linked to hepatopulmonary syndrome, bacterial infection, and increased mortality from ARDS [90,91]. Recently, Siore et al[92] reported that pulmonary edema and acute lung damage occur through the activation of inflammatory responses and oxidative stress involving liver-lung axis communications. It was shown that alcohol administration results in elevated levels of the TNF- α responsive chemokines, macrophage inflammatory protein, and keratinocyte chemoattractant. Further, the enhanced chemokine expression is associated with the recruitment of pulmonary neutrophils. Additional studies indicated that the liver-lung axis is bidirectional for the com-munication and effects involved in alcohol-enhanced hepatopulmonary injury. For instance, ventilatorinduced lung injury in a mouse model resulted in significant inflammatory responses produced in cultured hepatic sinusoidal endothelial by perfusate from injured lungs [93]. In relationship to the role of the liver-lung axis in alcohol-related cancers, several studies have investigated the role of metastatic determinants[94,95]. In particular, tumor-derived exosomes may have a significant role in cancer cell metastasis that is mediated by cell adhesion molecules such as integrins, tenascin, and periostin[96-98]. In summary, the role of EVs in the interplay between pulmonary disease, AALD and



alcohol-associated cancers is a needed area of research for the identification of potential therapeutic targets.

EXOSOMES AND CANCER: ROLE OF ALCOHOL-MEDIATED EFFECTS

The interorgan communication mediated by EVs is clearly a factor of pathophysiology in various disease states. The role of alcohol-induced EV communication in the development and progression of cancer is not defined and is an area of clinical importance due to the prevalence of alcohol consumption and associated risk of cancers. Thus, investigations into the role of EVs in the initiation and severity of cancers aims to gain insight into the relationship of comorbid conditions related to the effects of alcohol consumption. Moreover, realization of the importance of EVs in cancer progression and metastasis has increased exponentially, as have their potential application in therapy and diagnosis[99]. The contribution of EVs in pathological processes is far reaching since tumor-secreted exosomes can mediate angiogenesis, modulate the immune system, and facilitate the generation of pre-metastatic niches[96, 100]. Indeed, EVs have been identified as key mediators of communication networks within and between organ systems, highlighting the clinical importance of exosome function[18,101,102]. Existing web-based online bioinformatic tools including highthroughput techniques (i.e. ExoCarta, EVpedia, Vesiclepedia catalog, and Ingenuity Pathway Analysis, IPA) are beneficial to the scientific community in EV research [103, 104]. These resources assist in the characterization of EV molecular and pathophysiology mechanisms through the identification of key functional elements. Based on IPA data, EV cargo delivery depends on the content of bioactive molecules such as mRNA, enzymes, proteins, DNA and lipids that can dictate the role of EVs in disease progression and diagnostic functions (Figure 2).

The clinical assessment of EVs in body fluids provides another measure towards the understanding of exosomes as diagnostic biomarkers and therapeutic targets. Biomolecule-loaded EVs from blood are stable for more than 90 days under normal storage conditions making EV analyses more useful compared to other less-stable measures of cell-free DNAs and circulating tumor cells that are used as liquid biopsies [105,106]. Examples of exosome-related identification in serum samples include prostate cancer-derived exosomes [107]; and exosome cargo containing an androgen receptor variant that is a biomarker of metastatic prostate cancer[108]. Several studies have also reported the sensitivity of EV miRNA composition as biomarkers in disease identification that can be isolated from various body fluids including blood, saliva, and urine[109,110]. A noted example is the oncogenic signature of miR-21 as a biomarker for various cancers including colorectal[111], breast[112], brain[113], and liver[114]. Concerning diseases of the liver, it has been shown that the concentration of EVs in the circulation is enhanced in the setting of AALD, nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, viral hepatitis, and hepatocellular carcinoma indicating the clinical significance of EV-mediated communication and subsequent effects[66]. Overall, clinical measures as well as bioinformatic programs are valuable in deciphering EV-mediated mechanisms and are useful tools for the characterization of alcohol-associated EVs in development and progression cancers.

Role of exosomes in cancer progression

Mechanisms of tumor development and progression are dynamic, multi-step processes that occur in response to the accumulation of genetic alterations in damaged cells. An integral component of tumor development is thought to be the communication between cancerous and non-cancerous cells that is mediated by nanosized vesicles [115]. Research to date indicates that cancer cell microvesicles actively transfer oncogenic molecules from primary cancer cells to intercellular populations. Indeed, tumor-derived exosomes can regulate cancer progression by stimulating oncogene overexpression, stromal cell remodeling, immune system modulation, and angiogenesis[115]. The transfer of tumorigenic material via EVs is implicated in the modulation of morphological changes and the enhancement of anchorageindependent growth capacity of cancer cells. Similarly, tumor-derived exosomes can act as survival factors that bind to and activate anti-apoptotic pathways[116].

The knowledge that exosomes are potential stimulators in cancer progression indicates that EVs can promote angiogenesis and changes in the microenvironment [117]. In this regard, tumor-derived exosomes can influence mesenchymal stem cell differentiation facilitating cancer cell proliferation and disease progression[118]. Moreover, the exosome-mediated transfer of lncRNAs as tumor-promoting material





Figure 2 Exosome network analysis. Based on Ingenuity Pathway Analysis, distinct molecules from different tissues and cells can be involved in exosome secretion during cancer progression as well as in diagnostic functions. CRYAB: Chaperone alphaB-crystallin; CTTN: Cortactin; EXPH5: Exophilin 5; HGS: Hepatocyte growth factor; HPSE: Heparinase; HTT: Huntingtin protein; PLEC: Plectin; RAB27A: Ras-related protein Rab-27A; RAB27B: Ras-related protein Rab-27B; RAB28: Ras-related protein Rab-2B; RAB5A: Ras-related protein Rab-5A; RAB7: Ras-related protein Rab-7; RAB9A: Ras-related protein Rab-9A; SDCBP: Syndecan binding protein; SYTL4: Synaptotagmin like 4; TGFA: Transforming growth factor alpha; ZFP36: Zinc finger protein 36; ADARB1: Adenosine deaminase RNA specific B1; AKT1S1: AKT1 Substrate 1.

has been shown during the transformation of non-malignant cells[119]. The role of EVs enriched with miRNAs has also been shown in cell-cell communications and conversion of cells to populations with enhanced motility[120]. Specific examples include the role of miR-17-92 and miRNA-92a as potent promoters of angiogenesis and oncogenic activity[121]. Likewise, miR-135b-5p[122], miR-30a-5p[40], miR-150-5p [123], miR-183-5p[124], miR-155[125], miR-497[126], miR-181b-5p[127], miR-375[128, 129] and the miR-200 family[110,130,131] have been shown to be effective markers of cancer progression. The clinical evaluation of EV miRNA cargo provides insightful information into processes involved in the various stages of cancer from detection to metastasis as summarized in Table 1.

Another component identified in cancer progression is the release of cancerassociated fibroblasts (CAFs) from exosomes. CAF-derived EVs can play a key role in tumor progression by enabling the transfer of oncogenic molecules such as amino acids, lipids, and TCA-cycle intermediates to confer glycolysis modulation and carboxylation in cancer cells[132]. Tumor-derived exosomes have also been shown to be involved in the stimulation of vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) enhancing the process of neovascularization in endothelial cells in the microenvironment[133]. Moreover, recent studies suggest that EVs are important in mediating cellular communication between cancer cells and other cells of the microenvironment such as immune cells, neutrophils, natural killer (NK) cells, dendritic cells, T cells, and macrophages. For example, cancer-derived exosomes can alter macrophage polarization[134], induce the recruitment of neutrophils to the tumor site[135], decrease the cytotoxic activity of NK cells[136], or inhibit T-cell proliferation mechanisms[137]. Altogether, it is evident that exosomes can mediate cancer progression through a variety of pathways and cellular communications leading to cancer cell proliferation and spread to distant sites.



Table 1 Summary of exosome miRNA signatures as cancer biomarkers						
Exosomal miRNA	Expression profile	Mode of action Type of cancer		Ref.		
miR-320d	Upregulated	Predicts metastasis	CRC	Tang et al[41]		
miR-106b-3p	Upregulated	Promotes metastasis	CRC	Liu <i>et al</i> [163]		
miR-6803-5p	Upregulated	Prognosis marker	CRC	Yan <i>et al</i> [<mark>42</mark>]		
miR-874	Upregulated	Prognosis marker	GC	Zhang et al[164]		
miR-30a-5p	Downregulated	Diagnostic tool	CRC	Sun et al[40]		
miR-21	Upregulated	Diagnostic tool	CRC	Bastaminejad et al[111]		
miR-135b-5p	Upregulated	Metastatic marker	CRC	Li et al[122]		
miR-150-5p	Downregulated	Prognosis, marker	CRC	Zou <i>et al</i> [123]		
miR-183-5p	Upregulated	Angiogenesis	CRC	Shang et al[124]		
miR-155	Upregulated	Diagnostic tool	CRC	Lv et al[125]		
miR-16-5p	Upregulated	Regulation of ITGA2	CRC	Xu et al[165]		
miR-497	Downregulated	Prognosis marker	CRC	Zou <i>et al</i> [126]		
miR-4461	Downregulated	Regulation of COPB2	CRC	Chen et al[43]		
miR-146a	Upregulated	Invasion and metastasis	BC	Yang et al[45]		
miR-125a-3p, miR-320c	Upregulated	Stage I marker	CC	Wang et al[166]		
miR-4772-3p	Upregulated	Stage II & III marker	CC	Liu <i>et a</i> l[167]		
miR-21, miR-10b	Upregulated	Metastatic marker	HCC	Tian <i>et al</i> [44]		
miR-1290, miR-375	Upregulated	Prognostic marker	CRPC	Huang et al[129]		
miR-373, miR-200a, miR-200b, miR-200c	Upregulated	Tumor progression	EOC	Meng <i>et al</i> [131]		
mir-181b-5p	Downregulated	Diagnostic tool	GC	Yun et al[127]		

CRC: Colorectal cancer; GC: Gastric cancer; ITGA2: Integrin alpha 2; COPB2: COPI coat complex subunit beta 2; BC: Breast cancer; Stage I, II, III: North American Association of Central Cancer Registries Stages I, II, III and IV; CC: Colon cancer; HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma; CRPC: Castration-resistant prostate cancer; EOC: Epithelial ovarian cancer.

Exosomes role in cancer metastasis

Metastasis is one of the most common causative factors in cancer-related death. Cancer metastasis is a multi-step process for the development of secondary cancers. In 1889, Stephen Paget described the "seed and soil" theory, in which metastasis depends on the interaction between primary cancer cells as the seed and secondary host microenvironments designated as the soil[138]. Involved mechanisms were found to include changes to the extracellular matrix architecture and associated reprograming of normal cells. Clinically significant interactions between cancer cells and the cells of secondary organ sites have been shown to involve hepatocytes, bone marrow progenitor cells, CAFs, macrophages, and neutrophils. However, regulatory mechanisms of secondary organ-specific metastasis are poorly understood. Towards that understanding, studies have indicated that tumor-derived exosomes assist in the priming of premetastatic niches by delivering prometastatic factors. In particular, the integrin expression profile of tumor derived EVs can act as functional "ZIP codes" during metastatic organotropism to direct metastatic cancer cells to target tissue/organs[96]. Proteomic and clinical data support the role of exosome-sorted integrins as vital players in the development of cancer metastasis. For instance, α6β4 and $\alpha 6\beta 1$ integrins are associated with lung metastasis and $\alpha \nu \beta 5$ is involved with liver metastasis[139]. Also, tumor-derived exosomes are involved in the activation of the Src kinase pathway and the upregulation of pro-inflammatory S100 genes during the establishment of premetastatic niches[140]. Thus, cell-cell communication mediated by EVs appears to be a critical element during premetastatic niche formation in cancer development (Figure 3). Review of the literature indicates the variety of cancer types and stromal cell-derived exosome molecules can initiate signals during the reprogramming of the tumor microenvironment (Table 2). Thus, exosome-mediated



Table 2 Extracellular vesicle components in cancer progression and metastasis							
EV cargo	Type of molecule	Action on recipient cells/tissue Type of cancer		Ref.			
CEA	Protein	Inflammation	Colorectal	Yokoyama et al[162]			
KRAS	Protein	Invasiveness in recipient cells	Colorectal	Beckler et al[152]			
ITG	Protein	Metastatic organotropism	Breast	Hoshino <i>et al</i> [96]			
TNC	ECM protein	Stem cell niche formation	Breast	Oskarsson et al[97]			
MIF	Protein	Liver premetastatic niche formation	Pancreatic	Costa-Silva <i>et al</i> [168]			
ZFAS1	lncRNA	Cancer growth/metastasis	Gastric	Pan <i>et al</i> [119]			
Amino acids, lipids, TCA-cycle intermediates	Metabolites	Cancer growth	Prostate	Zhao et al[132]			

CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; KRAS: Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene; ITG: Integrins; TNC: Tenascin C; MIF: Macrophage migration inhibitory factor; ZFAS1: ZNFX1 antisense RNA1; LncRNA: Long non-coding RNA; ECM: Extracellular matrix.



Figure 3 Exosome-mediated functions in the pre-metastatic niche. The role of tumor-derived exosomes along the establishment and progression of metastatic disease. Extracellular vesicle cargo can be involved in the initiation and regulation of cancer by promoting immune responses, angiogenesis, extracellular matrix modulation, stromal cell changes and metastatic organotropism. EVs: Extracellular vesicles; Tspan8: Tetraspanin-8; MMP2: Matrix metallopeptidase 2; MMP9: Matrix metallopeptidase 9; EGFR VIII: Epidermal growth factor receptor variant III; ZFAS1: ZNFX1 antisense RNA1; ECM: Extracellular matrix.

> intracellular signaling as well as organ-organ communication can influence cancer progression and changes to host and tumor microenvironments to facilitate metastatic disease.

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS OF EXOSOME COMMUNICATION NETWORKS

Role of EVs in alcohol and colorectal cancer disease

Recent studies indicate an alarming increased rate of morbidity and mortality from alcohol use disorders in the United States[141]. Of particular clinical significance is the disease burden related to alcohol use in colorectal cancer and associated liver metastasis. CRC is a leading cause of cancer mortality with the majority of deaths due to the development of colorectal liver metastasis (CRLM) as the liver is the foremost site of distant metastatic spread in CRC patients[142,143]. Epidemiological studies suggest that chronic alcohol consumption is one of the major causative factors of colorectal cancer mortality in both men and women[144]. Alcohol use correlates with CRLM at colorectal cancer diagnosis as well as hepatic metastases that occur over time. Further, alcohol-associated CRLM requires intensive follow-up and treatment due to poor liver function and unresectable lesions. Despite advancements in surgical interventions and chemotherapeutics, CRLM morbidity and mortality are leading healthcare concerns



emphasizing the significant need to determine contributing mechanisms. The involvement of EV signaling during CRC progression in the setting of alcohol is not known. Thus, understanding EV communication networks and the role of EVs as biomarkers can significantly contribute to the development of strategies to address the serious public health issues associated with alcohol use and cancers.

The development of CRC is a multi-step process involving the malignant transformation of normal cells of the colon. The contribution of ethanol metabolism and related metabolites in colon carcinogenesis has been investigated for some time. A variety of pathways attributed to the effects of alcohol have been identified in the promotion CRC including genetic abnormities, epigenetic dysregulation, cell signaling, and changes in the tumor microenvironment^[13]. However, the role of alcohol during CRC spread to other organs is less understood. In particular, the contribution of alcohol during liver metastasis is emerging as a critical area of study given the substantial mortality associated with CRLM and need to identify targetable mechanisms. Current literature indicates that alcohol creates a hepatic microenvironment susceptible to CRC seeding and growth. Attributable mechanisms include the sensitization of resident macrophages (Kupffer cells, KCs) to endotoxin-induced signaling, the production of inflammatory factors, and the activation of fibroblastic cells that promote disease rather than wound-healing[145]. Moreover, it is likely that targetable mechanisms of CRLM involve communication networks between alcoholaffected macrophages and cancer cell-associated factors. The contribution of EVs in alcohol-associated CRLM is not defined but is clearly considered an important process to characterize.

EVs represent a new form of communication in colorectal cancer progression and liver metastasis. The fact that EVs can deliver cargo (*i.e.* RNAs, lipids, proteins) between cells and organs indicates the potential of playing a key role in metastatic disease[146,147]. CRC proliferation and migration can induce the release of EVs and other tumor-derived factors that can promote prometastatic niche formation, vascular changes, inflammation, and immunosuppression in host microenvironments. Several studies have recently described the contributions of EV cargo as prime mechanisms of CRC metastasis. For example, proteomic data revealed a distinct profile of metastatic factors, signal transduction molecules, and lipid raft-associated components in EVs obtained from metastatic CRC cells[148]. The contribution of mRNA components from CRC-derived EVs in cancer progression has also been shown for miRNAs (i.e. miR-21, miR-192 and miR-221) as well as natural antisense RNAs such as Leucine Rich Repeat Containing 24, MDM2 Proto-Oncogene, and Cyclin Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 1A [149]. Moreover, the role of genetic mutations in CRC patients are of interest. In particular, KRAS mutations are frequently associated with CRC metastasis and the regulation of exosome composition and release in CRC cells[150,151]. In addition, many oncogenic proteins (e.g. KRAS, Src family kinases, integrins) are highly enriched in mutant KRAS-derived exosomes indicating a role in CRC progression and metastasis[152]. Together, these observations provide novel insight into the role of EVs and the therapeutic potential of targeting the CRC-generated EVs during metastatic disease.

There is a growing body evidence suggesting that tumor-derived exosomes are crucial factors that influence differentiation in the microenvironment through particular signaling pathways[153]. For example, CRC cell-derived EVs have been shown to promote angiogenesis and tumor growth in the host microenvironment through the hyper-activation of Wnt/ β -catenin signaling. As a result, hypoxic metastatic niches provide CRC cells protection from chemotherapy and attack from immune cells[154]. Another signaling pathway implicated in colon tumorigenesis is the activation of proinflammatory cellular kinases. A recent study by Talwar et al[155] demonstrated that phosphorylated p38y is activated in CRC tumorigenesis. Further, it is suggested that the activation of p38y may be associated with immunoglobulin adhesion molecules such as carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) and biliary glycoprotein (BGP). In support, the expression of CEA and BGP have been linked to hepatic metastasis in various preclinical models and in CRC patients with ongoing efforts to define the mechanistic role of CEA during CRLM[156-158]. Key studies have shown a direct relationship between CEA and the metastatic potential of CRC cells, and that CEA stimulation results in the production of tumorigenic factors by Kupffer cells[159-161]. Current works are evaluating the role of alcohol on KC function to determine if ethanol-sensitized macrophages are more responsive to CEA leading to advanced metastatic disease. To date, studies have shown that the alcohol-injured liver provides a permissive environment for CRLM and that CEA-mediated inflammatory mechanisms may play a key role [157,162]. However, the role of tumor-derived and alcoholassociated EVs in the process of metastatic mechanisms involving MAPK signaling or





Figure 4 Model of extracellular vesicle interactions along the gut/liver/lung/brain axis during alcohol disorders and cancer progression. Alcohol exposure leads to enhanced gut microbiome dysbiosis, the development of alcohol-associated liver disease, lung inflammation, and neurological manifestations. The potential role of tumor- and alcohol-derived extracellular vesicles (EVs) in advanced malignancies is a potential consequence of EV organ-organ communication during alcohol disorders. BBB: Blood brain barrier; CRC: Colorectal cancer; AALD: Alcohol-associated liver disease.

carcinoembryonic antigen-related cell adhesion molecules is unknown. Further, the effectiveness of blocking EV-mediated communication in the alcohol-injured liver during CRLM also remains to be defined. Overall, the characterization of exosome cargo and communication networks in the transformation of CRC cells and reprogramming of the tumor microenvironment is an important area of translational research, especially in the context of complex comorbidities associated with aberrant alcohol intake.

CONCLUSION

In recent years, investigations into the role of EVs in cancer progression and AALD have increased in a remarkable manner. The elucidation of EV communication networks to date have indicated the powerful role of EVs as metastatic cancer markers and inducers of varied biological effects. Extensive work is ongoing to characterize the biogenesis and effects of distinct EV populations generated from different cell types and diseases. The unique features of EV size and cargo contents can produce hallmark effects on recipient cells. Therefore, the heterogeneity of exosome populations will dictate studies on the role and outcomes of exosome networks during disease states. For example, understanding the diversity of EVs released during gut microbiome dysbiosis, migration, and organ-organ communication aims to reveal the association of AALD and hepatic CRC metastasis. The complexity of interorgan communication and the involvement of mediators such as EVs, cytokines, and chemokines is the ongoing focus of translational research. Related to alcohol-associated diseases, it is proposed that EV-mediated communication affects multi-organ damage as well as cancer metastasis along the liver/gut/lung/brain axis (Figure 4). Future studies will likely focus on the characterization of exosomal components involved in alcohol's effects and cancer cell metastasis to secondary organs. Moreover, further investigation is needed to explore the role of exosome-mediated cell-free networks in the detection of alcoholrelated tumors and microenvironment interactions for the development of targeted therapeutics.

REFERENCES

- Peacock A, Leung J, Larney S, Colledge S, Hickman M, Rehm J, Giovino GA, West R, Hall W, Griffiths P, Ali R, Gowing L, Marsden J, Ferrari AJ, Grebely J, Farrell M, Degenhardt L. Global statistics on alcohol, tobacco and illicit drug use: 2017 status report. Addiction 2018; 113: 1905-1926 [PMID: 29749059 DOI: 10.1111/add.14234]
- 2 Wallace AE, Weeks WB. Substance abuse intensive outpatient treatment: does program graduation matter? J Subst Abuse Treat 2004; 27: 27-30 [PMID: 15223090 DOI: 10.1016/j.jsat.2004.03.006]
- World Health Organization. Global status report on alcohol and health 2018. [cited 15 May 3 2021]. Available from: https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/274603
- 4 Adachi J, Asano M, Ueno Y, Niemelä O, Ohlendieck K, Peters TJ, Preedy VR. Alcoholic muscle disease and biomembrane perturbations (review). J Nutr Biochem 2003; 14: 616-625 [PMID: 14629892 DOI: 10.1016/s0955-2863(03)00114-1]
- 5 Barritt AS 4th, Jiang Y, Schmidt M, Hayashi PH, Bataller R. Charges for Alcoholic Cirrhosis Exceed All Other Etiologies of Cirrhosis Combined: A National and State Inpatient Survey Analysis. Dig Dis Sci 2019; 64: 1460-1469 [PMID: 30673984 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-5471-7]
- 6 Crews FT, Nixon K. Mechanisms of neurodegeneration and regeneration in alcoholism. Alcohol Alcohol 2009; 44: 115-127 [PMID: 18940959 DOI: 10.1093/alcalc/agn079]
- 7 Guidot DM, Roman J. Chronic ethanol ingestion increases susceptibility to acute lung injury: role of oxidative stress and tissue remodeling. Chest 2002; 122: 309S-314S [PMID: 12475807 DOI: 10.1378/chest.122.6_suppl.309s]
- 8 Seitz HK, Bataller R, Cortez-Pinto H, Gao B, Gual A, Lackner C, Mathurin P, Mueller S, Szabo G, Tsukamoto H. Alcoholic liver disease. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2018; 4: 16 [PMID: 30115921 DOI: 10.1038/s41572-018-0014-7
- Sarin SK, Pande A, Schnabl B. Microbiome as a therapeutic target in alcohol-related liver disease. J Hepatol 2019; 70: 260-272 [PMID: 30658727 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.10.019]
- 10 Szabo G, Petrasek J. Inflammasome activation and function in liver disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 12: 387-400 [PMID: 26055245 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2015.94]
- 11 Bagnardi V, Rota M, Botteri E, Tramacere I, Islami F, Fedirko V, Scotti L, Jenab M, Turati F, Pasquali E, Pelucchi C, Galeone C, Bellocco R, Negri E, Corrao G, Boffetta P, La Vecchia C. Alcohol consumption and site-specific cancer risk: a comprehensive dose-response meta-analysis. Br J Cancer 2015; 112: 580-593 [PMID: 25422909 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.579]
- 12 IARC Working Group on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Alcohol consumption and ethyl carbamate. IARC Monogr Eval Carcinog Risks Hum 2010; 96: 3-1383 [PMID: 21735939]
- 13 Rossi M, Jahanzaib Anwar M, Usman A, Keshavarzian A, Bishehsari F. Colorectal Cancer and Alcohol Consumption-Populations to Molecules. Cancers (Basel) 2018; 10 [PMID: 29385712 DOI: 10.3390/cancers10020038]
- Seitz HK, Stickel F, Homann N. Pathogenetic mechanisms of upper aerodigestive tract cancer in 14 alcoholics. Int J Cancer 2004; 108: 483-487 [PMID: 14696110 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.11600]
- 15 Urabe F, Kosaka N, Ito K, Kimura T, Egawa S, Ochiya T. Extracellular vesicles as biomarkers and therapeutic targets for cancer. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2020; 318: C29-C39 [PMID: 31693397 DOI: 10.1152/ajpcell.00280.2019]
- 16 Kowal J, Tkach M, Théry C. Biogenesis and secretion of exosomes. Curr Opin Cell Biol 2014; 29: 116-125 [PMID: 24959705 DOI: 10.1016/j.ceb.2014.05.004]
- Becker A, Thakur BK, Weiss JM, Kim HS, Peinado H, Lyden D. Extracellular Vesicles in Cancer: 17 Cell-to-Cell Mediators of Metastasis. Cancer Cell 2016; 30: 836-848 [PMID: 27960084 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccell.2016.10.009]
- 18 Raposo G, Stoorvogel W. Extracellular vesicles: exosomes, microvesicles, and friends. J Cell Biol 2013; 200: 373-383 [PMID: 23420871 DOI: 10.1083/jcb.201211138]
- Trams EG, Lauter CJ, Salem N Jr, Heine U. Exfoliation of membrane ecto-enzymes in the form of 19 micro-vesicles. Biochim Biophys Acta 1981; 645: 63-70 [PMID: 6266476 DOI: 10.1016/0005-2736(81)90512-5]
- Huotari J, Helenius A. Endosome maturation. EMBO J 2011; 30: 3481-3500 [PMID: 21878991 20 DOI: 10.1038/emboj.2011.286]
- 21 Johnstone RM, Adam M, Hammond JR, Orr L, Turbide C. Vesicle formation during reticulocyte maturation. Association of plasma membrane activities with released vesicles (exosomes). J Biol Chem 1987; 262: 9412-9420 [PMID: 3597417]
- Möbius W, Ohno-Iwashita Y, van Donselaar EG, Oorschot VM, Shimada Y, Fujimoto T, Heijnen 22 HF, Geuze HJ, Slot JW. Immunoelectron microscopic localization of cholesterol using biotinylated and non-cytolytic perfringolysin O. J Histochem Cytochem 2002; 50: 43-55 [PMID: 11748293 DOI: 10.1177/002215540205000105]
- 23 Chen Q, Takada R, Noda C, Kobayashi S, Takada S. Different populations of Wnt-containing vesicles are individually released from polarized epithelial cells. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 35562 [PMID: 27765945 DOI: 10.1038/srep35562]
- 24 van Niel G, Raposo G, Candalh C, Boussac M, Hershberg R, Cerf-Bensussan N, Heyman M. Intestinal epithelial cells secrete exosome-like vesicles. Gastroenterology 2001; 121: 337-349 [PMID: 11487543 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2001.26263]
- 25 Tauro BJ, Greening DW, Mathias RA, Mathivanan S, Ji H, Simpson RJ. Two distinct populations



of exosomes are released from LIM1863 colon carcinoma cell-derived organoids. Mol Cell Proteomics 2013; 12: 587-598 [PMID: 23230278 DOI: 10.1074/mcp.M112.021303]

- Théry C, Regnault A, Garin J, Wolfers J, Zitvogel L, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P, Raposo G, Amigorena 26 S. Molecular characterization of dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Selective accumulation of the heat shock protein hsc73. J Cell Biol 1999; 147: 599-610 [PMID: 10545503 DOI: 10.1083/jcb.147.3.599]
- 27 Baixauli F, López-Otín C, Mittelbrunn M. Exosomes and autophagy: coordinated mechanisms for the maintenance of cellular fitness. Front Immunol 2014; 5: 403 [PMID: 25191326 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00403]
- 28 Hessvik NP, Øverbye A, Brech A, Torgersen ML, Jakobsen IS, Sandvig K, Llorente A. PIKfyve inhibition increases exosome release and induces secretory autophagy. Cell Mol Life Sci 2016; 73: 4717-4737 [PMID: 27438886 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-016-2309-8]
- 29 Henne WM, Stenmark H, Emr SD. Molecular mechanisms of the membrane sculpting ESCRT pathway. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2013; 5 [PMID: 24003212 DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a016766]
- 30 Trajkovic K, Hsu C, Chiantia S, Rajendran L, Wenzel D, Wieland F, Schwille P, Brügger B, Simons M. Ceramide triggers budding of exosome vesicles into multivesicular endosomes. Science 2008; **319**: 1244-1247 [PMID: 18309083 DOI: 10.1126/science.1153124]
- Kajimoto T, Okada T, Miya S, Zhang L, Nakamura S. Ongoing activation of sphingosine 1-31 phosphate receptors mediates maturation of exosomal multivesicular endosomes. Nat Commun 2013; 4: 2712 [PMID: 24231649 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms3712]
- Christ L, Raiborg C, Wenzel EM, Campsteijn C, Stenmark H. Cellular Functions and Molecular 32 Mechanisms of the ESCRT Membrane-Scission Machinery. Trends Biochem Sci 2017; 42: 42-56 [PMID: 27669649 DOI: 10.1016/j.tibs.2016.08.016]
- 33 Skotland T, Sandvig K, Llorente A. Lipids in exosomes: Current knowledge and the way forward. Prog Lipid Res 2017; 66: 30-41 [PMID: 28342835 DOI: 10.1016/j.plipres.2017.03.001]
- 34 Willms E, Johansson HJ, Mäger I, Lee Y, Blomberg KE, Sadik M, Alaarg A, Smith CI, Lehtiö J, El Andaloussi S, Wood MJ, Vader P. Cells release subpopulations of exosomes with distinct molecular and biological properties. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 22519 [PMID: 26931825 DOI: 10.1038/srep22519]
- 35 Tai YL, Chen KC, Hsieh JT, Shen TL. Exosomes in cancer development and clinical applications. Cancer Sci 2018; 109: 2364-2374 [PMID: 29908100 DOI: 10.1111/cas.13697]
- Pefanis E, Wang J, Rothschild G, Lim J, Kazadi D, Sun J, Federation A, Chao J, Elliott O, Liu ZP, 36 Economides AN, Bradner JE, Rabadan R, Basu U. RNA exosome-regulated long non-coding RNA transcription controls super-enhancer activity. Cell 2015; 161: 774-789 [PMID: 25957685 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.04.034]
- Hessvik NP, Phuyal S, Brech A, Sandvig K, Llorente A. Profiling of microRNAs in exosomes 37 released from PC-3 prostate cancer cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 2012; 1819: 1154-1163 [PMID: 22982408 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbagrm.2012.08.016]
- 38 Mittelbrunn M, Gutiérrez-Vázquez C, Villarroya-Beltri C, González S, Sánchez-Cabo F, González MÁ, Bernad A, Sánchez-Madrid F. Unidirectional transfer of microRNA-loaded exosomes from T cells to antigen-presenting cells. Nat Commun 2011; 2: 282 [PMID: 21505438 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms1285]
- Nolte-'t Hoen EN, Buermans HP, Waasdorp M, Stoorvogel W, Wauben MH, 't Hoen PA. Deep sequencing of RNA from immune cell-derived vesicles uncovers the selective incorporation of small non-coding RNA biotypes with potential regulatory functions. Nucleic Acids Res 2012; 40: 9272-9285 [PMID: 22821563 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gks658]
- 40 Sun Y, Yang B, Lin M, Yu H, Chen H, Zhang Z. Identification of serum miR-30a-5p as a diagnostic and prognostic biomarker in colorectal cancer. Cancer Biomark 2019; 24: 299-305 [PMID: 30829615 DOI: 10.3233/CBM-182129]
- 41 Tang Y, Zhao Y, Song X, Niu L, Xie L. Tumor-derived exosomal miRNA-320d as a biomarker for metastatic colorectal cancer. J Clin Lab Anal 2019; 33: e23004 [PMID: 31420913 DOI: 10.1002/jcla.23004]
- Yan S, Jiang Y, Liang C, Cheng M, Jin C, Duan Q, Xu D, Yang L, Zhang X, Ren B, Jin P. 42 Exosomal miR-6803-5p as potential diagnostic and prognostic marker in colorectal cancer. J Cell Biochem 2018; 119: 4113-4119 [PMID: 29240249 DOI: 10.1002/jcb.26609]
- 43 Chen HL, Li JJ, Jiang F, Shi WJ, Chang GY. MicroRNA-4461 derived from bone marrow mesenchymal stem cell exosomes inhibits tumorigenesis by downregulating COPB2 expression in colorectal cancer. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 2020; 84: 338-346 [PMID: 31631786 DOI: 10.1080/09168451.2019.1677452
- Tian XP, Wang CY, Jin XH, Li M, Wang FW, Huang WJ, Yun JP, Xu RH, Cai QQ, Xie D. Acidic 44 Microenvironment Up-Regulates Exosomal miR-21 and miR-10b in Early-Stage Hepatocellular Carcinoma to Promote Cancer Cell Proliferation and Metastasis. Theranostics 2019; 9: 1965-1979 [PMID: 31037150 DOI: 10.7150/thno.30958]
- 45 Yang SS, Ma S, Dou H, Liu F, Zhang SY, Jiang C, Xiao M, Huang YX. Breast cancer-derived exosomes regulate cell invasion and metastasis in breast cancer via miR-146a to activate cancer associated fibroblasts in tumor microenvironment. Exp Cell Res 2020; 391: 111983 [PMID: 32268136 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2020.111983]
- 46 Villarroya-Beltri C, Gutiérrez-Vázquez C, Sánchez-Cabo F, Pérez-Hernández D, Vázquez J, Martin-Cofreces N, Martinez-Herrera DJ, Pascual-Montano A, Mittelbrunn M, Sánchez-Madrid F. Sumoylated hnRNPA2B1 controls the sorting of miRNAs into exosomes through binding to specific



motifs. Nat Commun 2013; 4: 2980 [PMID: 24356509 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms3980]

- Cha DJ, Franklin JL, Dou Y, Liu Q, Higginbotham JN, Demory Beckler M, Weaver AM, Vickers 47 K, Prasad N, Levy S, Zhang B, Coffey RJ, Patton JG. KRAS-dependent sorting of miRNA to exosomes. Elife 2015; 4: e07197 [PMID: 26132860 DOI: 10.7554/eLife.07197]
- 48 McKenzie AJ, Hoshino D, Hong NH, Cha DJ, Franklin JL, Coffey RJ, Patton JG, Weaver AM. KRAS-MEK Signaling Controls Ago2 Sorting into Exosomes. Cell Rep 2016; 15: 978-987 [PMID: 27117408 DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.03.085]
- 49 Batagov AO, Kurochkin IV. Exosomes secreted by human cells transport largely mRNA fragments that are enriched in the 3'-untranslated regions. Biol Direct 2013; 8: 12 [PMID: 23758897 DOI: 10.1186/1745-6150-8-12
- 50 Bolukbasi MF, Mizrak A, Ozdener GB, Madlener S, Ströbel T, Erkan EP, Fan JB, Breakefield XO, Saydam O. miR-1289 and "Zipcode"-like Sequence Enrich mRNAs in Microvesicles. Mol Ther Nucleic Acids 2012; 1: e10 [PMID: 23344721 DOI: 10.1038/mtna.2011.2]
- Kahlert C, Melo SA, Protopopov A, Tang J, Seth S, Koch M, Zhang J, Weitz J, Chin L, Futreal A, 51 Kalluri R. Identification of double-stranded genomic DNA spanning all chromosomes with mutated KRAS and p53 DNA in the serum exosomes of patients with pancreatic cancer. J Biol Chem 2014; 289: 3869-3875 [PMID: 24398677 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.C113.532267]
- 52 Thakur BK, Zhang H, Becker A, Matei I, Huang Y, Costa-Silva B, Zheng Y, Hoshino A, Brazier H, Xiang J, Williams C, Rodriguez-Barrueco R, Silva JM, Zhang W, Hearn S, Elemento O, Paknejad N, Manova-Todorova K, Welte K, Bromberg J, Peinado H, Lyden D. Double-stranded DNA in exosomes: a novel biomarker in cancer detection. Cell Res 2014; 24: 766-769 [PMID: 24710597 DOI: 10.1038/cr.2014.44]
- 53 Buschow SI, Liefhebber JM, Wubbolts R, Stoorvogel W. Exosomes contain ubiquitinated proteins. Blood Cells Mol Dis 2005; 35: 398-403 [PMID: 16203162 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcmd.2005.08.005]
- 54 Smith VL, Jackson L, Schorey JS. Ubiquitination as a Mechanism To Transport Soluble Mycobacterial and Eukaryotic Proteins to Exosomes. J Immunol 2015; 195: 2722-2730 [PMID: 26246139 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1403186]
- 55 Cheng Y, Schorey JS. Targeting soluble proteins to exosomes using a ubiquitin tag. Biotechnol Bioeng 2016; 113: 1315-1324 [PMID: 26574179 DOI: 10.1002/bit.25884]
- Record M, Poirot M, Silvente-Poirot S. Emerging concepts on the role of exosomes in lipid 56 metabolic diseases. Biochimie 2014; 96: 67-74 [PMID: 23827857 DOI: 10.1016/j.biochi.2013.06.016
- 57 Pike LJ. Lipid rafts: bringing order to chaos. J Lipid Res 2003; 44: 655-667 [PMID: 12562849 DOI: 10.1194/jlr.R200021-JLR200
- Lingwood D, Simons K. Lipid rafts as a membrane-organizing principle. Science 2010; 327: 46-50 58 [PMID: 20044567 DOI: 10.1126/science.1174621]
- 59 de Gassart A, Geminard C, Fevrier B, Raposo G, Vidal M. Lipid raft-associated protein sorting in exosomes. Blood 2003; 102: 4336-4344 [PMID: 12881314 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2003-03-0871]
- Gao B, Bataller R. Alcoholic liver disease: pathogenesis and new therapeutic targets. 60 Gastroenterology 2011; 141: 1572-1585 [PMID: 21920463 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.09.002]
- 61 Eguchi A, Feldstein AE. Extracellular vesicles in non-alcoholic and alcoholic fatty liver diseases. Liver Res 2018; 2: 30-34 [PMID: 30345152 DOI: 10.1016/j.livres.2018.01.001]
- Rahman MA, Patters BJ, Kodidela S, Kumar S. Extracellular Vesicles: Intercellular Mediators in 62 Alcohol-Induced Pathologies. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol 2020; 15: 409-421 [PMID: 30955131 DOI: 10.1007/s11481-019-09848-z]
- Szabo G, Momen-Heravi F. Extracellular vesicles in liver disease and potential as biomarkers and 63 therapeutic targets. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 14: 455-466 [PMID: 28634412 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2017.71
- 64 Leclercq S, Matamoros S, Cani PD, Neyrinck AM, Jamar F, Stärkel P, Windey K, Tremaroli V, Bäckhed F, Verbeke K, de Timary P, Delzenne NM. Intestinal permeability, gut-bacterial dysbiosis, and behavioral markers of alcohol-dependence severity. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2014; 111: E4485-E4493 [PMID: 25288760 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1415174111]
- 65 Dasarathy S, Brown JM. Alcoholic Liver Disease on the Rise: Interorgan Cross Talk Driving Liver Injury. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2017; 41: 880-882 [PMID: 28295407 DOI: 10.1111/acer.13370]
- 66 Stärkel P, Schnabl B. Bidirectional Communication between Liver and Gut during Alcoholic Liver Disease. Semin Liver Dis 2016; 36: 331-339 [PMID: 27997973 DOI: 10.1055/s-0036-1593882]
- Bull-Otterson L, Feng W, Kirpich I, Wang Y, Qin X, Liu Y, Gobejishvili L, Joshi-Barve S, Ayvaz 67 T, Petrosino J, Kong M, Barker D, McClain C, Barve S. Metagenomic analyses of alcohol induced pathogenic alterations in the intestinal microbiome and the effect of Lactobacillus rhamnosus GG treatment. PLoS One 2013; 8: e53028 [PMID: 23326376 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0053028]
- Mutlu EA, Gillevet PM, Rangwala H, Sikaroodi M, Naqvi A, Engen PA, Kwasny M, Lau CK, 68 Keshavarzian A. Colonic microbiome is altered in alcoholism. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2012; 302: G966-G978 [PMID: 22241860 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00380.2011]
- 69 Gao B, Lang S, Duan Y, Wang Y, Shawcross DL, Louvet A, Mathurin P, Ho SB, Stärkel P, Schnabl B. Serum and Fecal Oxylipins in Patients with Alcohol-Related Liver Disease. Dig Dis Sci 2019; 64: 1878-1892 [PMID: 31076986 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05638-y]
- Zhou R, Fan X, Schnabl B. Role of the intestinal microbiome in liver fibrosis development and new 70 treatment strategies. Transl Res 2019; 209: 22-38 [PMID: 30853445 DOI: 10.1016/j.trsl.2019.02.005]



- 71 Zhao H, Zhao C, Dong Y, Zhang M, Wang Y, Li F, Li X, McClain C, Yang S, Feng W. Inhibition of miR122a by Lactobacillus rhamnosus GG culture supernatant increases intestinal occludin expression and protects mice from alcoholic liver disease. Toxicol Lett 2015; 234: 194-200 [PMID: 25746479 DOI: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2015.03.002]
- 72 Tang Y, Zhang L, Forsyth CB, Shaikh M, Song S, Keshavarzian A. The Role of miR-212 and iNOS in Alcohol-Induced Intestinal Barrier Dysfunction and Steatohepatitis. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2015; 39: 1632-1641 [PMID: 26207424 DOI: 10.1111/acer.12813]
- Pettinelli P, Videla LA. Up-regulation of PPAR-gamma mRNA expression in the liver of obese 73 patients: an additional reinforcing lipogenic mechanism to SREBP-1c induction. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011; 96: 1424-1430 [PMID: 21325464 DOI: 10.1210/jc.2010-2129]
- 74 Ye D, Guo S, Al-Sadi R, Ma TY. MicroRNA regulation of intestinal epithelial tight junction permeability. Gastroenterology 2011; 141: 1323-1333 [PMID: 21763238 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.07.005
- Lamas-Paz A, Morán L, Peng J, Salinas B, López-Alcántara N, Sydor S, Vilchez-Vargas R, Asensio 75 I, Hao F, Zheng K, Martín-Adrados B, Moreno L, Cogolludo A, Gómez Del Moral M, Bechmann L, Martínez-Naves E, Vaquero J, Bañares R, Nevzorova YA, Cubero FJ. Intestinal Epithelial Cell-Derived Extracellular Vesicles Modulate Hepatic Injury via the Gut-Liver Axis During Acute Alcohol Injury. Front Pharmacol 2020; 11: 603771 [PMID: 33408632 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2020.603771]
- 76 Tulkens J, Vergauwen G, Van Deun J, Geeurickx E, Dhondt B, Lippens L, De Scheerder MA, Miinalainen I, Rappu P, De Geest BG, Vandecasteele K, Laukens D, Vandekerckhove L, Denys H, Vandesompele J, De Wever O, Hendrix A. Increased levels of systemic LPS-positive bacterial extracellular vesicles in patients with intestinal barrier dysfunction. Gut 2020; 69: 191-193 [PMID: 30518529 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-317726]
- 77 Temko JE, Bouhlal S, Farokhnia M, Lee MR, Cryan JF, Leggio L. The Microbiota, the Gut and the Brain in Eating and Alcohol Use Disorders: A 'Ménage à Trois'? Alcohol Alcohol 2017; 52: 403-413 [PMID: 28482009 DOI: 10.1093/alcalc/agx024]
- Sung H, Kim SW, Hong M, Suk KT. Microbiota-based treatments in alcoholic liver disease. World 78 J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 6673-6682 [PMID: 27547010 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i29.6673]
- 79 Tian F, Chi F, Wang G, Liu X, Zhang Q, Chen Y, Zhang H, Chen W. Lactobacillus rhamnosus CCFM1107 treatment ameliorates alcohol-induced liver injury in a mouse model of chronic alcohol feeding. J Microbiol 2015; 53: 856-863 [PMID: 26626356 DOI: 10.1007/s12275-015-5239-5]
- 80 Kirpich IA, Solovieva NV, Leikhter SN, Shidakova NA, Lebedeva OV, Sidorov PI, Bazhukova TA, Soloviev AG, Barve SS, McClain CJ, Cave M. Probiotics restore bowel flora and improve liver enzymes in human alcohol-induced liver injury: a pilot study. Alcohol 2008; 42: 675-682 [PMID: 19038698 DOI: 10.1016/j.alcohol.2008.08.006]
- 81 Tang Y, Forsyth CB, Banan A, Fields JZ, Keshavarzian A. Oats supplementation prevents alcoholinduced gut leakiness in rats by preventing alcohol-induced oxidative tissue damage. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2009; 329: 952-958 [PMID: 19276402 DOI: 10.1124/jpet.108.148643]
- 82 Zhang X, Wang H, Yin P, Fan H, Sun L, Liu Y. Flaxseed oil ameliorates alcoholic liver disease via anti-inflammation and modulating gut microbiota in mice. Lipids Health Dis 2017; 16: 44 [PMID: 28228158 DOI: 10.1186/s12944-017-0431-8]
- Kalambokis GN, Mouzaki A, Rodi M, Tsianos EV. Rifaximin improves thrombocytopenia in patients with alcoholic cirrhosis in association with reduction of endotoxaemia. Liver Int 2012; 32: 467-475 [PMID: 22098272 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02650.x]
- 84 Qin L, He J, Hanes RN, Pluzarev O, Hong JS, Crews FT. Increased systemic and brain cytokine production and neuroinflammation by endotoxin following ethanol treatment. J Neuroinflammation 2008; 5: 10 [PMID: 18348728 DOI: 10.1186/1742-2094-5-10]
- Mayfield J, Ferguson L, Harris RA. Neuroimmune signaling: a key component of alcohol abuse. Curr Opin Neurobiol 2013; 23: 513-520 [PMID: 23434064 DOI: 10.1016/j.conb.2013.01.024]
- Wang HJ, Zakhari S, Jung MK. Alcohol, inflammation, and gut-liver-brain interactions in tissue 86 damage and disease development. World J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 1304-1313 [PMID: 20238396 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i11.1304]
- 87 Richardson HN, Lee SY, O'Dell LE, Koob GF, Rivier CL. Alcohol self-administration acutely stimulates the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis, but alcohol dependence leads to a dampened neuroendocrine state. Eur J Neurosci 2008; 28: 1641-1653 [PMID: 18979677 DOI: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06455.x
- 88 Lee TH, Avraham HK, Jiang S, Avraham S. Vascular endothelial growth factor modulates the transendothelial migration of MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells through regulation of brain microvascular endothelial cell permeability. J Biol Chem 2003; 278: 5277-5284 [PMID: 12446667 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M210063200]
- 89 Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO. Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol 2007: 9: 654-659 [PMID: 17486113 DOI: 10.1038/ncb1596]
- 90 Afshar M, Smith GS, Terrin ML, Barrett M, Lissauer ME, Mansoor S, Jeudy J, Netzer G. Blood alcohol content, injury severity, and adult respiratory distress syndrome. J Trauma Acute Care Surg 2014; 76: 1447-1455 [PMID: 24854314 DOI: 10.1097/TA.00000000000238]
- 91 Moss M, Parsons PE, Steinberg KP, Hudson LD, Guidot DM, Burnham EL, Eaton S, Cotsonis GA. Chronic alcohol abuse is associated with an increased incidence of acute respiratory distress



syndrome and severity of multiple organ dysfunction in patients with septic shock. Crit Care Med 2003; **31**: 869-877 [PMID: 12626999 DOI: 10.1097/01.CCM.0000055389.64497.11]

- 92 Siore AM, Parker RE, Stecenko AA, Cuppels C, McKean M, Christman BW, Cruz-Gervis R, Brigham KL. Endotoxin-induced acute lung injury requires interaction with the liver. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2005; 289: L769-L776 [PMID: 16006484 DOI: 10.1152/ajplung.00137.2005]
- 93 Patterson EK, Yao LJ, Ramic N, Lewis JF, Cepinskas G, McCaig L, Veldhuizen RA, Yamashita CM. Lung-derived mediators induce cytokine production in downstream organs via an NF-KBdependent mechanism. Mediators Inflamm 2013; 2013: 586895 [PMID: 23606793 DOI: 10.1155/2013/586895
- 94 Minn AJ, Gupta GP, Siegel PM, Bos PD, Shu W, Giri DD, Viale A, Olshen AB, Gerald WL, Massagué J. Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to lung. Nature 2005; 436: 518-524 [PMID: 16049480 DOI: 10.1038/nature03799]
- Minn AJ, Kang Y, Serganova I, Gupta GP, Giri DD, Doubrovin M, Ponomarev V, Gerald WL, 95 Blasberg R, Massagué J. Distinct organ-specific metastatic potential of individual breast cancer cells and primary tumors. J Clin Invest 2005; 115: 44-55 [PMID: 15630443 DOI: 10.1172/jci22320]
- Hoshino A, Costa-Silva B, Shen TL, Rodrigues G, Hashimoto A, Tesic Mark M, Molina H, 96 Kohsaka S, Di Giannatale A, Ceder S, Singh S, Williams C, Soplop N, Uryu K, Pharmer L, King T, Bojmar L, Davies AE, Ararso Y, Zhang T, Zhang H, Hernandez J, Weiss JM, Dumont-Cole VD, Kramer K, Wexler LH, Narendran A, Schwartz GK, Healey JH, Sandstrom P, Labori KJ, Kure EH, Grandgenett PM, Hollingsworth MA, de Sousa M, Kaur S, Jain M, Mallya K, Batra SK, Jarnagin WR, Brady MS, Fodstad O, Muller V, Pantel K, Minn AJ, Bissell MJ, Garcia BA, Kang Y, Rajasekhar VK, Ghajar CM, Matei I, Peinado H, Bromberg J, Lyden D. Tumour exosome integrins determine organotropic metastasis. Nature 2015; 527: 329-335 [PMID: 26524530 DOI: 10.1038/nature15756]
- 97 Oskarsson T, Acharyya S, Zhang XH, Vanharanta S, Tavazoie SF, Morris PG, Downey RJ, Manova-Todorova K, Brogi E, Massagué J. Breast cancer cells produce tenascin C as a metastatic niche component to colonize the lungs. Nat Med 2011; 17: 867-874 [PMID: 21706029 DOI: 10.1038/nm.2379
- 98 Sousa B, Pereira J, Paredes J. The Crosstalk Between Cell Adhesion and Cancer Metabolism. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20 [PMID: 31010154 DOI: 10.3390/ijms20081933]
- 99 Hessvik NP, Llorente A. Current knowledge on exosome biogenesis and release. Cell Mol Life Sci 2018; 75: 193-208 [PMID: 28733901 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-017-2595-9]
- 100 Peinado H. Alečković M. Lavotshkin S. Matei I. Costa-Silva B. Moreno-Bueno G. Hergueta-Redondo M, Williams C, García-Santos G, Ghajar C, Nitadori-Hoshino A, Hoffman C, Badal K, Garcia BA, Callahan MK, Yuan J, Martins VR, Skog J, Kaplan RN, Brady MS, Wolchok JD, Chapman PB, Kang Y, Bromberg J, Lyden D. Melanoma exosomes educate bone marrow progenitor cells toward a pro-metastatic phenotype through MET. Nat Med 2012; 18: 883-891 [PMID: 22635005 DOI: 10.1038/nm.2753]
- 101 Mathivanan S, Ji H, Simpson RJ. Exosomes: extracellular organelles important in intercellular communication. J Proteomics 2010; 73: 1907-1920 [PMID: 20601276 DOI: 10.1016/j.jprot.2010.06.006
- Record M, Carayon K, Poirot M, Silvente-Poirot S. Exosomes as new vesicular lipid transporters 102 involved in cell-cell communication and various pathophysiologies. Biochim Biophys Acta 2014; 1841: 108-120 [PMID: 24140720 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2013.10.004]
- 103 Keerthikumar S, Gangoda L, Gho YS, Mathivanan S. Bioinformatics Tools for Extracellular Vesicles Research. Methods Mol Biol 2017; 1545: 189-196 [PMID: 27943215 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4939-6728-5 13
- 104 Krämer A, Green J, Pollard J Jr, Tugendreich S. Causal analysis approaches in Ingenuity Pathway Analysis. Bioinformatics 2014; 30: 523-530 [PMID: 24336805 DOI: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btt703]
- 105 Kalra H, Adda CG, Liem M, Ang CS, Mechler A, Simpson RJ, Hulett MD, Mathivanan S. Comparative proteomics evaluation of plasma exosome isolation techniques and assessment of the stability of exosomes in normal human blood plasma. Proteomics 2013; 13: 3354-3364 [PMID: 24115447 DOI: 10.1002/pmic.201300282]
- Qin Z, Ljubimov VA, Zhou C, Tong Y, Liang J. Cell-free circulating tumor DNA in cancer. Chin J 106 Cancer 2016; 35: 36 [PMID: 27056366 DOI: 10.1186/s40880-016-0092-4]
- McKiernan J, Donovan MJ, O'Neill V, Bentink S, Noerholm M, Belzer S, Skog J, Kattan MW, 107 Partin A, Andriole G, Brown G, Wei JT, Thompson IM Jr, Carroll P. A Novel Urine Exosome Gene Expression Assay to Predict High-grade Prostate Cancer at Initial Biopsy. JAMA Oncol 2016; 2: 882-889 [PMID: 27032035 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2016.0097]
- Del Re M, Biasco E, Crucitta S, Derosa L, Rofi E, Orlandini C, Miccoli M, Galli L, Falcone A, 108 Jenster GW, van Schaik RH, Danesi R. The Detection of Androgen Receptor Splice Variant 7 in Plasma-derived Exosomal RNA Strongly Predicts Resistance to Hormonal Therapy in Metastatic Prostate Cancer Patients. Eur Urol 2017; 71: 680-687 [PMID: 27733296 DOI: 10.1016/j.eururo.2016.08.012]
- Eguchi A, Lazaro RG, Wang J, Kim J, Povero D, Willliams B, Ho SB, Stärkel P, Schnabl B, Ohno-109 Machado L, Tsukamoto H, Feldstein AE. Extracellular vesicles released by hepatocytes from gastric infusion model of alcoholic liver disease contain a MicroRNA barcode that can be detected in blood. Hepatology 2017; 65: 475-490 [PMID: 27639178 DOI: 10.1002/hep.28838]
- 110 Lin J, Wang Y, Zou YQ, Chen X, Huang B, Liu J, Xu YM, Li J, Zhang J, Yang WM, Min QH, Sun



F, Li SQ, Gao QF, Wang XZ. Differential miRNA expression in pleural effusions derived from extracellular vesicles of patients with lung cancer, pulmonary tuberculosis, or pneumonia. Tumour Biol 2016 [PMID: 27743380 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-016-5410-6]

- 111 Bastaminejad S, Taherikalani M, Ghanbari R, Akbari A, Shabab N, Saidijam M. Investigation of MicroRNA-21 Expression Levels in Serum and Stool as a Potential Non-Invasive Biomarker for Diagnosis of Colorectal Cancer. Iran Biomed J 2017; 21: 106-113 [PMID: 27432735 DOI: 10.18869/acadpub.ibj.21.2.106]
- Hannafon BN, Trigoso YD, Calloway CL, Zhao YD, Lum DH, Welm AL, Zhao ZJ, Blick KE, 112 Dooley WC, Ding WQ. Plasma exosome microRNAs are indicative of breast cancer. Breast Cancer *Res* 2016; **18**: 90 [PMID: 27608715 DOI: 10.1186/s13058-016-0753-x]
- 113 Santangelo A, Imbrucè P, Gardenghi B, Belli L, Agushi R, Tamanini A, Munari S, Bossi AM, Scambi I, Benati D, Mariotti R, Di Gennaro G, Sbarbati A, Eccher A, Ricciardi GK, Ciceri EM, Sala F, Pinna G, Lippi G, Cabrini G, Dechecchi MC. A microRNA signature from serum exosomes of patients with glioma as complementary diagnostic biomarker. J Neurooncol 2018; 136: 51-62 [PMID: 29076001 DOI: 10.1007/s11060-017-2639-x]
- Wang H, Hou L, Li A, Duan Y, Gao H, Song X. Expression of serum exosomal microRNA-21 in 114 human hepatocellular carcinoma. Biomed Res Int 2014; 2014: 864894 [PMID: 24963487 DOI: 10.1155/2014/864894
- Maia J, Caja S, Strano Moraes MC, Couto N, Costa-Silva B. Exosome-Based Cell-Cell Communication in the Tumor Microenvironment. Front Cell Dev Biol 2018; 6: 18 [PMID: 29515996 DOI: 10.3389/fcell.2018.00018]
- Raimondo S, Saieva L, Corrado C, Fontana S, Flugy A, Rizzo A, De Leo G, Alessandro R. Chronic 116 mveloid leukemia-derived exosomes promote tumor growth through an autocrine mechanism. Cell Commun Signal 2015; 13: 8 [PMID: 25644060 DOI: 10.1186/s12964-015-0086-x]
- 117 Hood JL, Pan H, Lanza GM, Wickline SA; Consortium for Translational Research in Advanced Imaging and Nanomedicine (C-TRAIN). Paracrine induction of endothelium by tumor exosomes. Lab Invest 2009; 89: 1317-1328 [PMID: 19786948 DOI: 10.1038/labinvest.2009.94]
- 118 Zhou J, Tan X, Tan Y, Li Q, Ma J, Wang G. Mesenchymal Stem Cell Derived Exosomes in Cancer Progression, Metastasis and Drug Delivery: A Comprehensive Review. J Cancer 2018; 9: 3129-3137 [PMID: 30210636 DOI: 10.7150/jca.25376]
- 119 Pan L, Liang W, Fu M, Huang ZH, Li X, Zhang W, Zhang P, Qian H, Jiang PC, Xu WR, Zhang X. Exosomes-mediated transfer of long noncoding RNA ZFAS1 promotes gastric cancer progression. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 2017; 143: 991-1004 [PMID: 28285404 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-017-2361-2]
- 120 Baroni S, Romero-Cordoba S, Plantamura I, Dugo M, D'Ippolito E, Cataldo A, Cosentino G, Angeloni V, Rossini A, Daidone MG, Iorio MV. Exosome-mediated delivery of miR-9 induces cancer-associated fibroblast-like properties in human breast fibroblasts. Cell Death Dis 2016; 7: e2312 [PMID: 27468688 DOI: 10.1038/cddis.2016.224]
- 121 Umezu T, Ohyashiki K, Kuroda M, Ohyashiki JH. Leukemia cell to endothelial cell communication via exosomal miRNAs. Oncogene 2013; 32: 2747-2755 [PMID: 22797057 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2012.295
- Li L, Wang A, Cai M, Tong M, Chen F, Huang L. Identification of stool miR-135b-5p as a non-122 invasive diaognostic biomarker in later tumor stage of colorectal cancer. Life Sci 2020; 260: 118417 [PMID: 32931801 DOI: 10.1016/j.lfs.2020.118417]
- 123 Zou SL, Chen YL, Ge ZZ, Qu YY, Cao Y, Kang ZX. Downregulation of serum exosomal miR-150-5p is associated with poor prognosis in patients with colorectal cancer. Cancer Biomark 2019; 26: 69-77 [PMID: 31306108 DOI: 10.3233/CBM-190156]
- Shang A, Wang X, Gu C, Liu W, Sun J, Zeng B, Chen C, Ji P, Wu J, Quan W, Yao Y, Wang W, 124 Sun Z, Li D. Exosomal miR-183-5p promotes angiogenesis in colorectal cancer by regulation of FOXO1. Aging (Albany NY) 2020; 12: 8352-8371 [PMID: 32364530 DOI: 10.18632/aging.103145]
- 125 Lv ZC, Fan YS, Chen HB, Zhao DW. Investigation of microRNA-155 as a serum diagnostic and prognostic biomarker for colorectal cancer. Tumour Biol 2015; 36: 1619-1625 [PMID: 25528214 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-014-2760-91
- 126 Zou G, Wang R, Wang M. Clinical response and prognostic significance of serum miR-497 expression in colorectal cancer. Cancer Biomark 2019; 25: 11-18 [PMID: 31006664 DOI: 10.3233/CBM-181902
- Yun J, Han SB, Kim HJ, Go SI, Lee WS, Bae WK, Cho SH, Song EK, Lee OJ, Kim HK, Yang Y, 127 Kwon J, Chae HB, Lee KH, Han HS. Exosomal miR-181b-5p Downregulation in Ascites Serves as a Potential Diagnostic Biomarker for Gastric Cancer-associated Malignant Ascites. J Gastric Cancer 2019; 19: 301-314 [PMID: 31598373 DOI: 10.5230/jgc.2019.19.e27]
- 128 Andreu Z, Otta Oshiro R, Redruello A, López-Martín S, Gutiérrez-Vázquez C, Morato E, Marina AI, Olivier Gómez C, Yáñez-Mó M. Extracellular vesicles as a source for non-invasive biomarkers in bladder cancer progression. Eur J Pharm Sci 2017; 98: 70-79 [PMID: 27751843 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejps.2016.10.008]
- 129 Huang X, Yuan T, Liang M, Du M, Xia S, Dittmar R, Wang D, See W, Costello BA, Quevedo F, Tan W, Nandy D, Bevan GH, Longenbach S, Sun Z, Lu Y, Wang T, Thibodeau SN, Boardman L, Kohli M, Wang L. Exosomal miR-1290 and miR-375 as prognostic markers in castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol 2015; 67: 33-41 [PMID: 25129854 DOI: 10.1016/j.eururo.2014.07.035]
- 130 Endzeliņš E, Berger A, Melne V, Bajo-Santos C, Soboļevska K, Ābols A, Rodriguez M, Šantare D, Rudņickiha A, Lietuvietis V, Llorente A, Linē A. Detection of circulating miRNAs: comparative



analysis of extracellular vesicle-incorporated miRNAs and cell-free miRNAs in whole plasma of prostate cancer patients. BMC Cancer 2017; 17: 730 [PMID: 29121858 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-017-3737-z

- 131 Meng X, Müller V, Milde-Langosch K, Trillsch F, Pantel K, Schwarzenbach H. Diagnostic and prognostic relevance of circulating exosomal miR-373, miR-200a, miR-200b and miR-200c in patients with epithelial ovarian cancer. Oncotarget 2016; 7: 16923-16935 [PMID: 26943577 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.7850]
- 132 Zhao H, Yang L, Baddour J, Achreja A, Bernard V, Moss T, Marini JC, Tudawe T, Seviour EG, San Lucas FA, Alvarez H, Gupta S, Maiti SN, Cooper L, Peehl D, Ram PT, Maitra A, Nagrath D. Tumor microenvironment derived exosomes pleiotropically modulate cancer cell metabolism. Elife 2016; 5: e10250 [PMID: 26920219 DOI: 10.7554/eLife.10250]
- 133 Taverna S, Flugy A, Saieva L, Kohn EC, Santoro A, Meraviglia S, De Leo G, Alessandro R. Role of exosomes released by chronic myelogenous leukemia cells in angiogenesis. Int J Cancer 2012; 130: 2033-2043 [PMID: 21630268 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.26217]
- 134 Ying X, Wu Q, Wu X, Zhu Q, Wang X, Jiang L, Chen X. Epithelial ovarian cancer-secreted exosomal miR-222-3p induces polarization of tumor-associated macrophages. Oncotarget 2016; 7: 43076-43087 [PMID: 27172798 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.9246]
- Bobrie A, Krumeich S, Reyal F, Recchi C, Moita LF, Seabra MC, Ostrowski M, Théry C. Rab27a 135 supports exosome-dependent and -independent mechanisms that modify the tumor microenvironment and can promote tumor progression. Cancer Res 2012; 72: 4920-4930 [PMID: 22865453 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-0925]
- Whiteside TL. Immune modulation of T-cell and NK (natural killer) cell activities by TEXs 136 (tumour-derived exosomes). Biochem Soc Trans 2013; 41: 245-251 [PMID: 23356291 DOI: 10.1042/BST20120265]
- 137 Valenti R, Huber V, Filipazzi P, Pilla L, Sovena G, Villa A, Corbelli A, Fais S, Parmiani G, Rivoltini L. Human tumor-released microvesicles promote the differentiation of myeloid cells with transforming growth factor-beta-mediated suppressive activity on T lymphocytes. Cancer Res 2006; 66: 9290-9298 [PMID: 16982774 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-1819]
- 138 Paget S. The distribution of secondary growths in cancer of the breast. 1889. Cancer Metastasis Rev 1989; 8: 98-101 [PMID: 2673568]
- 139 Hamidi H, Ivaska J. Every step of the way: integrins in cancer progression and metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer 2018; 18: 533-548 [PMID: 30002479 DOI: 10.1038/s41568-018-0038-z]
- Guo Y, Ji X, Liu J, Fan D, Zhou Q, Chen C, Wang W, Wang G, Wang H, Yuan W, Ji Z, Sun Z. 140 Effects of exosomes on pre-metastatic niche formation in tumors. Mol Cancer 2019; 18: 39 [PMID: 30857545 DOI: 10.1186/s12943-019-0995-1]
- 141 Bataller R, Arteel GE, Moreno C, Shah V. Alcohol-related liver disease: Time for action. J Hepatol 2019; 70: 221-222 [PMID: 30658723 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.12.007]
- Paschos KA, Majeed AW, Bird NC. Natural history of hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer--142 pathobiological pathways with clinical significance. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 3719-3737 [PMID: 24744570 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i14.3719]
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Goding Sauer A, Fedewa SA, Butterly LF, Anderson JC, Cercek A, Smith 143 RA, Jemal A. Colorectal cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin 2020; 70: 145-164 [PMID: 32133645 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21601]
- 144 Cai S, Li Y, Ding Y, Chen K, Jin M. Alcohol drinking and the risk of colorectal cancer death: a meta-analysis. Eur J Cancer Prev 2014; 23: 532-539 [PMID: 25170915 DOI: 10.1097/CEJ.000000000000076]
- Van den Eynden GG, Majeed AW, Illemann M, Vermeulen PB, Bird NC, Høyer-Hansen G, Eefsen 145 RL, Reynolds AR, Brodt P. The multifaceted role of the microenvironment in liver metastasis: biology and clinical implications. Cancer Res 2013; 73: 2031-2043 [PMID: 23536564 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-3931]
- Melo SA, Sugimoto H, O'Connell JT, Kato N, Villanueva A, Vidal A, Qiu L, Vitkin E, Perelman 146 LT, Melo CA, Lucci A, Ivan C, Calin GA, Kalluri R. Cancer exosomes perform cell-independent microRNA biogenesis and promote tumorigenesis. Cancer Cell 2014; 26: 707-721 [PMID: 25446899 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccell.2014.09.005]
- Skog J, Würdinger T, van Rijn S, Meijer DH, Gainche L, Sena-Esteves M, Curry WT Jr, Carter BS, 147 Krichevsky AM, Breakefield XO. Glioblastoma microvesicles transport RNA and proteins that promote tumour growth and provide diagnostic biomarkers. Nat Cell Biol 2008; 10: 1470-1476 [PMID: 19011622 DOI: 10.1038/ncb1800]
- 148 Ji H, Greening DW, Barnes TW, Lim JW, Tauro BJ, Rai A, Xu R, Adda C, Mathivanan S, Zhao W, Xue Y, Xu T, Zhu HJ, Simpson RJ. Proteome profiling of exosomes derived from human primary and metastatic colorectal cancer cells reveal differential expression of key metastatic factors and signal transduction components. Proteomics 2013; 13: 1672-1686 [PMID: 23585443 DOI: 10.1002/pmic.201200562]
- 149 Chiba M, Kimura M, Asari S. Exosomes secreted from human colorectal cancer cell lines contain mRNAs, microRNAs and natural antisense RNAs, that can transfer into the human hepatoma HepG2 and lung cancer A549 cell lines. Oncol Rep 2012; 28: 1551-1558 [PMID: 22895844 DOI: 10.3892/or.2012.1967
- 150 Camp ER, Ellis LM. CCR 20th Anniversary Commentary: RAS as a Biomarker for EGFR--Targeted Therapy for Colorectal Cancer-From Concept to Practice. Clin Cancer Res 2015; 21: 3578-



3580 [PMID: 26275951 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-2900]

- 151 Kuracha MR, Thomas P, Loggie BW, Govindarajan V. Bilateral blockade of MEK- and PI3Kmediated pathways downstream of mutant KRAS as a treatment approach for peritoneal mucinous malignancies. *PLoS One* 2017; 12: e0179510 [PMID: 28640835 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0179510]
- 152 Demory Beckler M, Higginbotham JN, Franklin JL, Ham AJ, Halvey PJ, Imasuen IE, Whitwell C, Li M, Liebler DC, Coffey RJ. Proteomic analysis of exosomes from mutant KRAS colon cancer cells identifies intercellular transfer of mutant KRAS. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 2013; 12: 343-355 [PMID: 23161513 DOI: 10.1074/mcp.M112.022806]
- 153 Webber JP, Spary LK, Sanders AJ, Chowdhury R, Jiang WG, Steadman R, Wymant J, Jones AT, Kynaston H, Mason MD, Tabi Z, Clayton A. Differentiation of tumour-promoting stromal myofibroblasts by cancer exosomes. *Oncogene* 2015; 34: 290-302 [PMID: 24441045 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2013.560]
- 154 Huang Z, Feng Y. Exosomes Derived From Hypoxic Colorectal Cancer Cells Promote Angiogenesis Through Wnt4-Induced β-Catenin Signaling in Endothelial Cells. Oncol Res 2017; 25: 651-661 [PMID: 27712599 DOI: 10.3727/096504016X14752792816791]
- 155 Talwar H, McVicker B, Tobi M. p38γ Activation and BGP (Biliary Glycoprotein) Induction in Primates at Risk for Inflammatory Bowel Disease and Colorectal Cancer-A Comparative Study with Humans. *Vaccines (Basel)* 2020; 8 [PMID: 33276422 DOI: 10.3390/vaccines8040720]
- 156 Aldulaymi B, Byström P, Berglund A, Christensen IJ, Brünner N, Nielsen HJ, Glimelius B. High plasma TIMP-1 and serum CEA levels during combination chemotherapy for metastatic colorectal cancer are significantly associated with poor outcome. *Oncology* 2010; **79**: 144-149 [PMID: 21150229 DOI: 10.1159/000320686]
- 157 Mohr AM, Gould JJ, Kubik JL, Talmon GA, Casey CA, Thomas P, Tuma DJ, McVicker BL. Enhanced colorectal cancer metastases in the alcohol-injured liver. *Clin Exp Metastasis* 2017; 34: 171-184 [PMID: 28168393 DOI: 10.1007/s10585-017-9838-x]
- 158 Tobi M, Chintalapani S, Kithier K, Clapp N. Carcinoembryonic antigen family of adhesion molecules in the cotton top tamarin (Saguinus oedipus). *Cancer Lett* 2000; 157: 45-50 [PMID: 10893441 DOI: 10.1016/s0304-3835(00)00482-1]
- 159 Beauchemin N, Arabzadeh A. Carcinoembryonic antigen-related cell adhesion molecules (CEACAMs) in cancer progression and metastasis. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2013; 32: 643-671 [PMID: 23903773 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-013-9444-6]
- 160 Gangopadhyay A, Lazure DA, Thomas P. Adhesion of colorectal carcinoma cells to the endothelium is mediated by cytokines from CEA stimulated Kupffer cells. *Clin Exp Metastasis* 1998; 16: 703-712 [PMID: 10211983 DOI: 10.1023/a:1006576627429]
- 161 Thomas P, Forse RA, Bajenova O. Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) and its receptor hnRNP M are mediators of metastasis and the inflammatory response in the liver. *Clin Exp Metastasis* 2011; 28: 923-932 [PMID: 21901530 DOI: 10.1007/s10585-011-9419-3]
- 162 Yokoyama S, Takeuchi A, Yamaguchi S, Mitani Y, Watanabe T, Matsuda K, Hotta T, Shively JE, Yamaue H. Clinical implications of carcinoembryonic antigen distribution in serum exosomal fraction-Measurement by ELISA. *PLoS One* 2017; 12: e0183337 [PMID: 28817685 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0183337]
- 163 Liu H, Liu Y, Sun P, Leng K, Xu Y, Mei L, Han P, Zhang B, Yao K, Li C, Bai J, Cui B. Colorectal cancer-derived exosomal miR-106b-3p promotes metastasis by down-regulating DLC-1 expression. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2020; **134**: 419-434 [PMID: 32065214 DOI: 10.1042/CS20191087]
- 164 Zhang N, Zhang PP, Huang JJ, Wang ZY, Zhang ZH, Yuan JZ, Ma EM, Liu X, Bai J. Reduced serum exosomal miR-874 expression predicts poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci* 2020; 24: 664-672 [PMID: 32016967 DOI: 10.26355/eurrev_202001_20043]
- 165 Xu Y, Shen L, Li F, Yang J, Wan X, Ouyang M. microRNA-16-5p-containing exosomes derived from bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells inhibit proliferation, migration, and invasion, while promoting apoptosis of colorectal cancer cells by downregulating ITGA2. *J Cell Physiol* 2019; 234: 21380-21394 [PMID: 31102273 DOI: 10.1002/jcp.28747]
- 166 Wang J, Yan F, Zhao Q, Zhan F, Wang R, Wang L, Zhang Y, Huang X. Circulating exosomal miR-125a-3p as a novel biomarker for early-stage colon cancer. *Sci Rep* 2017; 7: 4150 [PMID: 28646161 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-017-04386-1]
- 167 Liu C, Eng C, Shen J, Lu Y, Takata Y, Mehdizadeh A, Chang GJ, Rodriguez-Bigas MA, Li Y, Chang P, Mao Y, Hassan MM, Wang F, Li D. Serum exosomal miR-4772-3p is a predictor of tumor recurrence in stage II and III colon cancer. *Oncotarget* 2016; 7: 76250-76260 [PMID: 27788488 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.12841]
- 168 Costa-Silva B, Aiello NM, Ocean AJ, Singh S, Zhang H, Thakur BK, Becker A, Hoshino A, Mark MT, Molina H, Xiang J, Zhang T, Theilen TM, García-Santos G, Williams C, Ararso Y, Huang Y, Rodrigues G, Shen TL, Labori KJ, Lothe IM, Kure EH, Hernandez J, Doussot A, Ebbesen SH, Grandgenett PM, Hollingsworth MA, Jain M, Mallya K, Batra SK, Jarnagin WR, Schwartz RE, Matei I, Peinado H, Stanger BZ, Bromberg J, Lyden D. Pancreatic cancer exosomes initiate pre-metastatic niche formation in the liver. *Nat Cell Biol* 2015; 17: 816-826 [PMID: 25985394 DOI: 10.1038/ncb3169]

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7100-7112

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7100

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

DNA diagnostics for reliable and universal identification of Helicobacter pylori

Pavol Sulo, Barbora Šipková

ORCID number: Pavol Sulo 0000-0003-1845-9031; Barbora Šipková 0000-0002-0765-0570.

Author contributions: Sulo P designed the outline and wrote most of the manuscript; Šipková B summarized the data, prepared the figures and tables, and wrote some of the manuscript; both authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Supported by Slovak Research and Development Agency, No. PP-COVID-20-0051.

Country/Territory of origin: Slovakia

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in

Pavol Sulo, Barbora Šipková, Department of Biochemistry, Comenius University, Bratislava 842 15, Slovakia

Corresponding author: Pavol Sulo, PhD, Research Associate, Department of Biochemistry, Comenius University, Ilkovicova 6, Bratislava 842 15, Slovakia. pavol.sulo@uniba.sk

Abstract

Reliable diagnostics are a major challenge for the detection and treatment of Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) infection. Currently at the forefront are non-invasive urea breath test (UBT) and stool antigen test (SAT). Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) is not endorsed due to nonspecific primers and the threat of false-positives. The specificity of DNA amplification can be achieved by nested PCR (NPCR), which involves two rounds of PCR. If the primers are properly designed for the variable regions of the 16S rRNA gene, it is not difficult to develop an NPCR assay for the unambiguous identification of H. pylori. Elaborate NPCR for a 454 bp amplicon was validated on 81 clinical biopsy, stool, and saliva samples, each from the same individuals, and compared with available *H. pylori* assays, namely histology, rapid urease test, SAT, and ¹³C-UBT. The assay was much more sensitive than simple PCR, and it was equally sensitive in biopsy samples as the ¹³C-UBT test, which is considered the gold standard. In addition, it is sufficiently specific because sequencing of the PCR products exclusively confirmed the presence of *H. pylori*-specific DNA. However, due to the threshold and lower abundance, the sensitivity was much lower in amplifications from stool or saliva. Reliable detection in saliva also complicates the ability of *H. pylori* to survive in the oral cavity aside from and independent of the stomach. The reason for the lower sensitivity in stool is DNA degradation; therefore, a new NPCR assay was developed to obtain a shorter 148 bp 16S rRNA amplicon. The assay was validated on stool samples from 208 gastroenterological patients and compared to SAT results. Surprisingly, this NPCR revealed the presence of H. pylori in twice the number of samples as SAT, indicating that many patients are misdiagnosed, not treated by antibiotics, and their problems are interpreted as chronic. Thus, it is unclear how to properly diagnose *H. pylori* in practice. In the first approach, SAT or UBT is sufficient. If samples are negative, the 148 bp amplicon NPCR assay should be performed. If problems persist, patients should not be considered negative, but due to threshold *H. pylori* abundance, they should be periodically tested. The advantage of NPCR over UBT is that it can be used universally, including questionable samples taken from patients with achlorhydria, receiving proton pump inhibitors, antibiotics, bismuth compound, intestinal metaplasia, or



accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: March 20, 2021 Peer-review started: March 20, 2021 First decision: July 3, 2021 Revised: July 11, 2021 Accepted: September 19, 2021 Article in press: September 19, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Keikha M, Lee SW S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yu HG



gastric ulcer bleeding.

Key Words: Chronic diseases; Helicobacter pylori; Diagnostics; Nested polymerase chain reaction; DNA sequencing; Detection limit

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) is not endorsed for Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) diagnostics due to nonspecific primers and the threat of false-positives. However, a nested PCR that is as specific and equally sensitive in biopsy samples as the ¹³C-urea breath test was developed. Due to the threshold of *H. pylori* abundance and the ability to survive in the oral cavity, it is not suitable for saliva samples. Despite DNA degradation in stool samples, nested PCR for a shorter 148 bp amplicon identified twice the number of positive samples as stool antigen test, indicating that many patients are misdiagnosed, not treated by antibiotics, explaining why their problems are interpreted as chronic.

Citation: Sulo P, Šipková B. DNA diagnostics for reliable and universal identification of Helicobacter pylori. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7100-7112 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7100.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7100

INTRODUCTION

Chronic diseases, such as cardiovascular disease (CVD) and cancer, are the leading causes of death worldwide. In the United States alone, they account for 70% of deaths per year, and CVD and cancer account for over 50% of all deaths each year. Additionally, diseases of the joints, such as arthritis, Parkinson's disease, and Alzheimer's disease, reduce the quality of life for the elderly, and the treatment consumes enormous resources (reviewed in[1,2]). In 2005, 133 million Americans had at least one chronic disease. The economic cost was estimated at \$1.3 trillion (sic) per year[1]. Of the 12.7 million new cases of cancer in 2008, about 2 million were attributed to infectious agents, such as human papilloma virus, hepatitis B virus, hepatitis C virus, and *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*)[1].

There is clear evidence that H. pylori is a major cause of chronic disease in the gastrointestinal tract (GIT). This helical, gram-negative, microaerophilic bacterium is the most successful human pathogen. The route of infection is not fully understood, but it is transmitted between sexual partners and relatives due to gastroesophageal reflux, often in childhood by an oral-oral or oral-fecal route. The infection persists and remains with the host for life[3]. In most cases, the infection causes mild gastritis, which remains mostly asymptomatic. In approximately 10%-20% of infected people, H. pylori causes stomach and duodenal ulcers. The chronic state increases the risk of developing duodenal and gastric cancer. Thus, since 1994, the International Agency for Research on Cancer has classified H. pylori as a "group 1 (definite carcinogen)" alongside asbestos and benzopyrene[4-6]. Patients with stomach cancer have a poor prognosis. After lung, breast, colorectal, and prostate cancers, stomach cancer is the fifth most common malignancy in the world, and is the third-leading cause of cancer death in both sexes (723000 deaths in 2012, 8.8%)[7]. The high mortality rate is related to early metastatic expansion through the lymphatic system. Since the discovery of *H*. *pylori* as the causative agent, its eradication has reduced the incidence of ulcers to almost zero. Additionally, a decrease in the incidence of stomach cancer has been recorded in most European countries over the last decade. Despite this trend, the incidence remains high. In some areas of Eastern Europe, it is more than 20 per 100000 inhabitants, while it is approximately 7 per 100000 in Central and Western Europe, and approximately 2 per 100000 in North America [3,7-10]. Recently, H. pylori infection has also been associated with a number of extragastric diseases, such as idiopathic thrombocytopenic purpura, iron deficiency anemia, vitamin B12 deficiency, insulin resistance, and metabolic syndrome[4,10,11].

There are several clinical tests for *H. pylori* identification used differentially, depending on the method of medical examination and considering country-specific preferences. The Maastricht V/Florence Consensus Report recommends only the ¹³Curea breath test (UBT), the stool antigen test (SAT), or endoscopy for consistent identification[4,10].

The ¹³C-UBT detects *H. pylori* indirectly by measuring the activity of bacterial urease in the stomach. The principle is based on the hydrolysis of orally administered ¹³C- or ¹⁴C-labelled urea that is hydrolyzed into ammonia and CO₂, which diffuse into the blood and are exhaled through the lungs. The increase in ¹³C-labelled CO₂ in breath specimens (analyzed before and 30 min after the consumption of the urea) is the proof of urease activity and can be measured by mass spectrometry or by the less expensive infrared spectroscopy and laser-assisted ratio analysis. False-negative test results can occur if the patient has received a proton-pump inhibitor (PPI) two weeks before the examination or antibiotics four weeks before. Bleeding similarly affects the diagnostic reliability of the UBT, and therefore, the assay should be accomplished only when bleeding is suppressed. Corpus-predominant gastritis can also be the reason for falsenegatives[11].

SAT relies on the recognition of H. pylori antigens in stool. Two types of SAT, the enzyme immunoassay (EIA) and immunochromatography assay (ICA), have been used for H. pylori detection. Either polyclonal or monoclonal antibodies are used, but monoclonal antibody-based and EIA-based tests provide more accurate and reliable data. The accuracy can be affected if the patient has taken PPIs, antibiotics, or N-acetylcysteine, or has bleeding ulcers. False-negative results may also occur when the H. pylori count is low, also due to the use of antibiotics, bismuth, and PPIs. The SAT is a fast, simple, and inexpensive test that is also useful in epidemiological studies and screening programs[11].

Both tests have good sensitivity and specificity, as well as excellent performance if a monoclonal antibody-based enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is used[4, 10-12]. Nevertheless, extensive study has shown that 3% of cases examined by UBT and 9% of patients tested by H. pylori-specific SAT should be taken as false-negatives 13

In cases where the patient's medical condition requires endoscopy, H. pylori infection is examined in gastric biopsies by a rapid urease test (RUT), histology, or cultivation. RUT depends on the ability of H. pylori to secrete the enzyme urease. In the mixture containing urea, phenol red or other pH indicators and stomach tissue samples, urea is decomposed into ammonia and carbon dioxide. The presence of ammonia increases the pH, which changes the color of the indicator. The sensitivity and specificity of this method is considered to be > 90%. Patients with achlorhydria and those treated with PPIs, antibiotics, or bismuth compounds may have falsenegative results. The test is also not very reliable in patients with intestinal metaplasia or gastric ulcer bleeding[11].

In histology, the biopsy sample is usually stained with Giemsa to identify pathogens and by hematoxylin and eosin to visualize inflammatory cells. If these stains provide inconclusive images, toluidine blue, acridine orange, and Warthin-Starry silver staining can be beneficial. H. pylori is unevenly distributed in the mucus layer; therefore, biopsy samples used to be taken from different parts of the stomach. The sensitivity is 80%-95%, and the specificity is 99%-100%. The diagnostic accuracy of histological examination affects many factors, such as the skill and experience of the gastroenterologist performing the sampling and the pathologist observing the biopsy specimens, the staining technique adopted, the use of PPIs or antibiotics, and the bleeding of peptic ulcers[11,12].

The culture of *H. pylori* from gastric biopsy samples is performed only in specialized laboratories, as it is not a routine technique. However, it is rather useful for the detection of antibiotic susceptibility and for scientific research. Sensitivity and specificity are considered to be about 70%-80% and 100%, respectively, but in our hands, it is possible to cultivate *H. pylori* from only about 8% of positive samples[11, 14]

Serology, the main approach to detect bacterial infections in blood, is a controversial topic. The ability to recognize active infections of H. pylori relies on age, the clinical conditions of the infection, the antigen used for antibody preparation in the ELISA kit, and the prevalence of infection. Serology has a high negative predictive value; despite its low accuracy, it is cost-effective and due to the availability and simplicity, it is commonly used in epidemiological studies[10,11].

Approaches involving DNA amplification have not been widely accepted in medical practice, due to their higher price in comparison to SAT and UBT and the associated technical demands. The other objections are doubts concerning accuracy, as



alterations in the primer binding site may produce false-negatives; on the other hand, nonspecific primers may generate false-positives [12,13,15,16]. This opinion comes from the article by Sugimoto et al[17], who examined 26 various PCR reactions with diverse primers, designed to number of different *H. pylori* genes including 16S rRNA. DNA from biopsy and saliva specimens was amplified and compared to the results from cultivation and histological examination[17]. They concluded that none of the amplification systems were consistent in terms of specificity or sensitivity with classical tests and all provided false-positives.

In addition, multiple cases of positive results in PCR assays were reported without confirmation by other methods[16-19]. Furthermore, there are considerable doubts about interpreting PCR from a single gene, although the reliability can be unambiguously verified by sequencing[15,16]. Despite the ability to detect a few H. pylori cells or DNA molecules, the PCR approach was not even accepted for proving the eradication by antibiotics, which is again associated with the danger of the identification of cell debris[16]. These misbeliefs are still held, despite the recent metaanalysis reporting that the sensitivity and specificity of stool PCR tests are similar to those of other diagnostic methods[20].

Several PCR modifications, such as real-time PCR, allow the rapid detection and quantification of target DNA[21-24]. However, the disadvantages of real-time PCR include the high equipment cost, the high levels of technical skill required, the increased chance of false-negative results due to operator error resulting from improper assay development, and improper data analysis[21,25,26].

The alternative of choice is nested PCR (NPCR), which includes two rounds of PCR reactions. The first reaction amplifies a larger DNA region that is used as a template in the second reaction, which amplifies a narrower sub-region (Figure 1)[15,27].

Due to the two sets of primers, NPCR is more specific, and DNA can be amplified from samples with a smaller number of target molecules than simple PCR[27-30]. However, this method is prone to spray contamination and false-positives[27,28]. Nevertheless, NPCR has the potential to become the gold standard in diagnostics when sampling difficulties due to the patchy distribution of *H. pylori* and the recurrent incidence of false-positives are properly addressed[15]. The potential of NPCR is reinforced by the detection of antibiotic-resistant mutations in 23S rRNA in stool samples with no reports of false-positives[31,32].

We have been involved in *H. pylori* diagnostics for a while, and during four master's degree theses and one dissertation, we found that simple PCR was much more sensitive than histology and that many samples that were considered negative were actually positive by NPCR performed in our laboratory. However, before designing this assay, 17 different NPCRs available for *H. pylori* detection were evaluated from the point of view of efficiency and selectivity. In most of them, serious limitations and mistakes were found in the design of primers. The first major drawback was the nonspecificity of primers, especially at the 3' ends, which can be proved by the BlastN comparison if the Helicobacter TaxId is excluded. This is typical for oligos designed to amplify ribosomal RNAs and protein genes. A lack of specificity was confirmed in two cases from PCR product sequences by the authors themselves [30,33]. The common cause is a mismatch at the 3' ends of the primer, resulting from polymorphisms found in the fliI, hpaA, hsp60, ureA, ureC/glmM genes. Frequently, alterations in the melting temperature (T_m) are greater than the accepted 4 °C. Sporadically, primer oligos are very short and their T_m is consequently low. These differences should have an impact on the efficiency of the amplification and could cause a failure in the amplification of positive samples. This issue is profound for the housekeeping gene *glmM*, which was used to confirm qPCR results[34], where the detection rate was only about half of that in the 16S rRNA-positive samples [35-37]. In another two NPCR assays, specificity was assessed through an experiment [31,38] on the Helicobacter-free stool samples and the products targeted to the 16S rRNA gene were sequenced. Their GenBank comparison showed 97% or more identity to the unrelated bacteria Actinomyces naeslundii, Bifidobacterium pseudocatenulatum, and Varibaculum cambriense^[38] and to Bacteroides salanitronis in the case of 23S rRNA amplification[31]. An identity of 97% or higher is the taxonomic criterion that allows isolates to be assigned to the same bacterial species [39]. Apparently, almost all published NPCR systems are not specific or sensitive enough to spot low-density infection in complex specimens. Only *ureA* gene amplification systems passed the BlastN in silico test[40,41], but the ureA product is not critical for the *H. pylori* persistence in the stomach[42], although it is indispensable for colonization of the GIT in mice [43]. Furthermore, the *ureA* gene PCR systems were not examined on composite samples, and the PCR products were not sequenced.



Figure 1 Nested polymerase chain reaction. Nested polymerase chain reaction involves two amplification reactions. The first round targeted a larger DNA region, and the second targeted a narrower sub-region of the products of the first round that were used as a template. PCR: Polymerase chain reaction.

> In conclusion, nonspecific primers that amplify the DNA of other biological species are major pitfalls in PCR diagnostics. This current state results from inappropriate primer design, mostly from 30 years ago, and the recurrent use of outdated primers. At that time, only a limited number of sequences were stored in GenBank, so primer design was focused only on unique genes, such as urease genes.

RELIABLE DNA DIAGNOSTICS

Primer design

Many sequences are currently available for various strains, related organisms, and organisms from natural ecological niches, with many for entire genomes. In addition, most of the bioinformatic software offers the option of primer design. However, it is not difficult to design them using common sense.

The first task is gene selection. Various housekeeping genes are considered, but due to habits in taxonomy and clinical microbiology, especially with regard to the identification of new species, our attention should be focus on the 16S rRNA gene for the small ribosomal subunit. This RNA gene present in any bacteria contains conserved regions that are used in metagenomic studies for the universal amplification of bacterial DNA[39,44,45]. In addition, species- or genus-specific hypervariable sections can be found in the 16S rRNA sequence, which favors this gene for primer design[46, 47]. Sufficiently selective primers can be designed in the regions discriminating Helicobacter from other known bacteria. To select a suitable region, the H. pylori 16S rDNA sequence was compared to the corresponding genes from representative stool resident (Escherichia coli) and representative of the closely related genera (Campylobacter jejuni). If these DNAs are aligned, several unique H. pylori regions useful for primer design can be found (Figure 2).

First pick primers were modified for a significant mismatch at the 3' end, in order to keep the GC content below 50%. Primer length was then trimmed to maintain the T_m at around 55 °C, which can be easily calculated in many programs. These parameters are important to prevent the amplification of false priming sites and to improve efficiency. Primer specificity can be assessed simply in silico by BlastN comparison with other GenBank sequences. Good primers match precisely 100 times or more within the Helicobacter genus, but exhibit a strong divergence at the 3' end of other bacteria. This can be done by the exclusion of Helicobacter TaxId from the task. According to these





Figure 2 Design of *Helicobacter pylori*-specific primers for shorter 148-bp 16S rRNA amplicon. Alignment of *Helicobacter pylori* (amplified region) to other bacterial species. Selective primers marked in red, and blue were designed in the regions with a high divergence of *Helicobacter* sequence.

principles, two primer sets were selected: External primers for the amplification of a 497 bp region and internal primers for the amplification of a 454 bp fragment. However, the excellent performance of any PCR assay requires the optimization of amplification conditions, such as annealing temperature, the concentration of magnesium and the number of cycles (25–45)[28].

Sensitivity and the limit of detection

The Achilles heel of all identification methods is the absence of a detection limit, which should be understood as the minimal number of cells or DNA copies that can be consistently identified. This can be determined by adding ('spiking') a known number of cells directly into the PCR reaction ('colony PCR') or to the spare samples that previously tested negative. The detection limit for *H. pylori* cells was as low as 0.5 cells in a PCR vial (Figure 3)[28].

This value expresses the smallest DNA amount that can be theoretically amplified, as the *H. pylori* genome contains duplicate 16S rRNA genes[48]. Nevertheless, in reality, when samples are spiked with *H. pylori* culture, the detection threshold is roughly ten times less sensitive; it contained approximately 10 cells in a PCR vial that requires more than $1-5 \times 10^3$ cells *per* g or mL of biopsy, saliva, or stool specimen[28]. This is apparently the consequence of reduced DNA yield from silica columns. However, due to the unknown elution volumes, these data cannot be compared to those of other studies[17,49]. Nonetheless, the detection limit does not rely on the DNA isolation kit or the enzyme used[28].

Solo PCR is significantly less effective since approximately ten times more cells are needed in the amplification reaction for consistent identification. Another parameter that is extremely important but omitted from almost all diagnostic works is the concentration of target molecules in the analyzed samples. Their actual abundance is possible to determine from dilutions of the sample solutions. The lowest detectable density should be the same for particular NPCRs and specimens as the known threshold limits. The number of target DNA copies in the sample can be estimated by multiplying this value by the dilution factor. The density of *H. pylori* in stomach biopsies was found to be in the range $0.5-2.5 \times 10^4$ cells/g, while in saliva and feces it corresponded to 5×10^3 cells/g or 1×10^3 cells/mL, respectively. This was at least 5- to 25-fold lower than that in stomach mucosa[28].



Figure 3 Threshold value of the nested polymerase chain reaction assay for Helicobacter pylori detection in cell suspension (colony polymerase chain reaction). Lines: 1: Size marker \/Pst1; 2: 500; 3: Negative control (NC); 4: 50; 5: NC; 6: 5; 7: NC; 8: 0.5; 9: NC; 10: 0.05; 11: NC; 12: 0.005; 13: NC. Numbers express cell counts in the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) reaction. External primers HeliS/HeliN. Internal primers Hpup/Hpdown. Size of PCR product is 454 bp[28,53]. Each sample was tested by PCR separately in two independent experiments, always with the same result. Separated on 2% agarose in TBE.

Reliability of NPCR assays in different specimens

NPCR was validated in biopsy, stool, and saliva samples from the same individuals and compared to other detection methods [28]. Overall, 39.5% of patients were positive for H. pylori by UBT considered the gold standard, but only 21% by histopathology, 18.5% by RUT, and 27.2% by immunochromatographic SAT, while 39.5% of the biopsy samples were positive by NPCR (Table 1)[28]. Biopsy specimens were subjected to evaluation by simple PCR (second amplification reaction from NPCR), but only 29.6% were positive (Table 1).

As expected, NPCR was more sensitive than simple PCR. In addition to NPCR, samples that were positive in all other *H. pylori* tests were also positive using UBT. The H. pylori origin of PCR products was confirmed by DNA sequencing and their comparison revealed that they belong to at least 32 different strains. The sensitivity of histology, RUT, SAT, and simple PCR tests was lower, so these differences were interpreted as false-negatives (Tables 1 and 2)[28].

Are saliva specimens reliable?

There is an increasing demand for non-invasive diagnostics to circumvent the discomfort of the endoscopic examination required to collect samples [16,17]. The oral cavity is as suitable for a *H. pylori* reservoir as the stomach in adults[18], as are inflamed teeth (pulp) in children[18], but this is still a controversial issue[15,35,50]. It remains unclear whether *H. pylori* colonizes the oral cavity residentially, transiently, or at all^[35]. Therefore, saliva and feces from 81 individuals were examined for the presence of H. pylori-specific DNA by simple and nested PCR. Simple PCR did not provide specific PCR products from any samples, but NPCR revealed a positive rate of about 12% in stool and 10% in saliva samples. Sequencing confirmed the correct origin, demonstrating high specificity of NPCRs, because several hundred diverse bacteria can be found in saliva[51]. The variability or identity of microbial populations can be distinguished simply by DNA polymorphism. Sequence comparisons of stool and saliva sources confirmed identical strains in the GIT and oral cavity in only three of the eight H. pylori-positive samples. Different strains in the stomach and saliva were found in two cases. However, in three individuals, H. pylori was identified exclusively in saliva/the oral cavity, but not in stool samples. Apparently, this pathogen can persist in the oral cavity, aside from and independent of the stomach, which was already reported in adolescents[52]. Nevertheless, NPCR of saliva samples appears to be a reproducible, consistent assay because the H. pylori 16S rRNA gene can be repeatedly amplified from any positive specimen. To find out how sampling could affect the results, we took advantage of the willingness of one SAT- and saliva-positive volunteer who was keen to provide samples throughout the day. However, besides one sample, which was only positive when the DNA concentration in the reaction was increased to maximum, all other daily saliva assays were negative. This outcome can be explained by variables but especially by the insufficient occurrence of bacteria in the samples. Therefore, saliva cannot be considered as a reliable source to confirm the presence of *H. pylori* in the stomach. This conclusion regarding the consistent detection



Table 1 Helicobacter pylori positivity by different diagnostic tests

Patients	¹³ C-UBT	Histology (biopsy)	RUT (biopsy)	SAT (stool)	PCR ¹ (biopsy)	NPCR (biopsy)	NPCR (stool)	NPCR (saliva)
5	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
3	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	-
7	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	-
2	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	-
5	+	-	-	+	+	+	-	-
2	+	+	-	-	+	+	-	-
6	+	-	-	-	-	+	-	-
2	+	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2	-	-	-	-	-	+	-	-
3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	+
44	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total 81	32	17	15	22	24	32	10	8

¹Simple polymerase chain reaction (PCR).

Hpup/HPdown primers; 37 cycles; PCR products sequenced. GenBank database comparisons confirmed the DNA sequence origin as Helicobacter pylori. Plus indicates a positive result, minus indicates a negative result[43]. RUT: Rapid urease test; SAT: Stool antigen; PCR: Polymerase chain reaction; NPCR: Nested PCR.

Table 2 Sensitivity and specificity of diagnostic tests						
	Histology (biopsy)	RUT (biopsy)	SAT (stool)	PCR (biopsy)	NPCR (biopsy)	
Sensitivity (%)	53.1	46.9	68.8	75	100	
Specificity (%)	100	100	100	100	95.6	
Positive predictive values (%)	100	100	100	100	93.8	
Negative predictive values (%)	74.6	72.1	81.5	84.6	91.3	

Sensitivity and specificity related urea breath test[43]. RUT: Rapid urease test; SAT: Stool antigen; PCR: Polymerase chain reaction; NPCR: Nested PCR.

also supports a 50-fold lower (threshold) abundance in the oral cavity in comparison to the stomach [28,53].

The detection of H. pylori DNA in stool

Stool contains several thousand different species of bacteria. Nevertheless, we only amplified H. pylori DNA from stool samples using NPCR. These data again demonstrate the specificity of NPCR[54]. According to the SAT test, 22 samples were positive but only 10 were positive by NPCR. When stool samples were spiked with dilutions of *H. pylori* culture, the SAT limit was $\geq 2-5 \times 10^5$ /g, which is 100 times less than that of the NPCR assay^[28]. This shows strong inconsistencies between the detection limits and detection capabilities of SAT and NPCR. This paradox could be caused by the breakdown of intact *H. pylori* cells and its DNA in the digestive system. During digestion, DNA from food components is degraded to only about 200 bp fragments^[55] which are much smaller than the NPCR product (454 bp). Despite our efforts, we were unable to determine which antigen was used to produce antibody components of the immunochromatographic SAT kits. Hypothetically, the SAT test could be more sensitive if antibodies were prepared against secreted antigens such as urease, CagA, VacA or surface antigens, which are not extensively degraded in the stool. To explain the SAT/NPCR paradox, we designed a new NPCR that allows the amplification of a shorter 148 bp segment of the 16S rRNA gene. SAT and NPCR for the 148 bp amplicon showed that only about 30% of 106 volunteers and 203 gastroenterological patients were positive by SAT, but 60% by short NPCR[53,56]. The origin of



the PCR product was confirmed by DNA sequencing, indicating a sensitivity for SAT of only 50%.

A comparison of SAT and NPCR indicates that many patients are misdiagnosed. They have health problems and host *H. pylori*, but are diagnosed as negative. They have been using proton pump inhibitors for a long time and see a physician regularly, but their problems become chronic. Gastroenterologists are aware of this phenomenon and often consider alternative pathogens[57]. We and others[51] have not identified any another pathogens, even by metagenomic analysis, and the most plausible explanation is the insufficient sensitivity of *H. pylori* tests due to the threshold of abundance[53,56,58].

Pitfalls of NPCR and H. pylori diagnostics

The major drawback of NPCR is false-positives due to the spray effect, as the tubes are opened after the first PCR to add aliquots to the second amplification reaction [27,59, 60]. To avoid contamination, instead of a single negative control, we included two negative controls after each sample and analyzed the samples in triplicate. Only cases with a signal in the sample and without the signal in the negative control were considered positive.

This arrangement is good for the amplification of longer fragments (400–500 bp) but not for the amplification of shorter DNA (100-200 bp). Testing for a short 148 bp amplicon is not routine. The rules of the forensic laboratory and a number of rules, especially for pipetting, must be followed, not all of which can be reported in the protocol. Apparently, this assay cannot be used in practice in medical laboratories for the routine analysis of tens or hundreds of samples. The major source of the spray effect and thus of false-positives is the opening of tubes containing DNA amplified in the first reaction. However, it is possible to simplify NPCR so that it can take place in a single tube according to the rules described in previous studies[61-63]. Moreover, the assay can be modified for real-time PCR using both SYBR Green and TaqMan detection. Preliminary data are promising, and even the SYBR Green variant was shown to be more robust and as sensitive as the 148 bp amplicon NPCR assay. This modification has the potential for use in medical practice in the future. However, there are several other emerging methods, such as CRISPR-based detection, new imaging techniques, and novel fluorescent methods in histology[10,64,65].

CONCLUSION

The diagnosis of *H. pylori* can be divided into two basic categories. The first includes culture, RUT, and UBT and relies more on the good physiological state of metabolically active bacteria than on their abundance. However, this feature cannot be neglected; although in the case of UBT, it involves the extent of stomach colonization. However, these methods have a number of limitations, as errors can occur in patients receiving PPIs, antibiotics, and bismuth compounds or those with intestinal metaplasia or gastric ulcer bleeding. The second category involves PCR, NPCR, SAT, histology, and partial RUT, and relies strictly on cell abundance and the scale of their degradation. RUT and histology likely require bacterial loads of at least 104[10-64], an abundance that can be reached only in some biopsy samples[28]. For other methods, cell debris is sufficient for the identification of H. pylori, despite the threshold of occurrence in stool.

Generally, the fundamental problems in medical research are methods, their use, and their interpretation. The stumbling block is the common effort to detect various analytes (antigens, antibodies, pathogens) at levels around the detection limit, but the results are interpreted as data from an area of high confidence. The attempt to find the nature of the problem is then replaced by statistics and the comparison of inaccurate results. Its massive and improper use is the reason why half-true data are accumulated, complicating the solution to the problem [66]. Whether or not this is the case, medicine attempts to solve the problem via meta-analysis of the already published results (perhaps it is the only science to do so). The problem is significant in the identification of *H. pylori*.

The most common objection about the use of PCR is concerns about false-negatives that could be caused by polymorphism and the risk of false-positive results that could occur if non-specific primers are used[12,14,16].

One source of these misbeliefs is the phenomenon known as the 'gold standard'. This is a reliable method, which is usually histological examination together with urease or breath tests in the case of *H. pylori* detection. The gold standard implies


unanimously positive samples in all tests. Furthermore, the terms sensitivity and specificity are used, given as percentages [14]. The sensitivity expresses the percentage of samples in which the presence of *H. pylori* is detected compared to the gold standard, with 100% indicating that all samples identified as positive by the gold standard are identified as positive in the new test. The second concept, specificity, expresses the ability of the new test to accurately select samples in which *H. pylori* is absent. When a new test identifies samples as positive which were negative by the gold standard, they are considered false-positives. The fact that the new test might have a better detection threshold and is more sensitive, as is the case for NPCR, is disregarded. Samples are simply considered false-positives. However, the origin of the amplified DNA can be confirmed by DNA sequencing and comparison with databases such as GenBank. If the identity is > 97%, the isolates are considered to be the same bacterial species. This criterion is generally used in taxonomy and molecular biology [39,67], but for unknown reasons, it is ignored in medicine.

Apparently, the most promising *H. pylori* DNA detection method is the one-vial modification of short-amplicon NPCR. In addition to sensitivity and specificity, another advantage is that it can be used to verify the presence of *H. pylori* in questionable samples from patients that are SAT-negative but with achlorhydria, those receiving PPIs, antibiotics, or bismuth compounds, or in those with intestinal metaplasia or gastric ulcer bleeding, although all symptoms indicate H. pylori infection.

REFERENCES

- Gargano LM, Hughes JM. Microbial origins of chronic diseases. Annu Rev Public Health 2014; 35: 1 65-82 [PMID: 24365095 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-032013-182426]
- Potgieter M, Bester J, Kell DB, Pretorius E. The dormant blood microbiome in chronic, 2 inflammatory diseases. FEMS Microbiol Rev 2015; 39: 567-591 [PMID: 25940667 DOI: 10.1093/femsre/fuv013]
- 3 Leja M, Grinberga-Derica I, Bilgilier C, Steininger C. Review: Epidemiology of Helicobacter pylori infection. Helicobacter 2019; 24 Suppl 1: e12635 [PMID: 31486242 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12635]
- Malfertheiner P, Megraud F, O'Morain CA, Gisbert JP, Kuipers EJ, Axon AT, Bazzoli F, Gasbarrini A, Atherton J, Graham DY, Hunt R, Moayyedi P, Rokkas T, Rugge M, Selgrad M, Suerbaum S, Sugano K, El-Omar EM; European Helicobacter and Microbiota Study Group and Consensus panel. Management of Helicobacter pylori infection-the Maastricht V/Florence Consensus Report. Gut 2017; 66: 6-30 [PMID: 27707777 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2016-312288]
- 5 Ansari S, Yamaoka Y. Current understanding and management of Helicobacter pylori infection: an updated appraisal. F1000Res 2018; 7 [PMID: 29946428 DOI: 10.12688/f1000research.14149.1]
- Fong IW. Climate change: Impact on health and infectious diseases globally. In Current trends and concerns in infectious diseases. Canada: Springer, 2020: 165-190
- 7 McLean MH, El-Omar EM. Genetics of gastric cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 11: 664-674 [PMID: 25134511 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2014.143]
- 8 Bauer B, Meyer TF. The human gastric pathogen Helicobacter pylori and its association with gastric cancer and ulcer disease. Ulcers 2011; 2011: 1-23 [DOI: 10.1155/2011/340157]
- 9 Khatoon J, Rai RP, Prasad KN. Role of Helicobacter pylori in gastric cancer: Updates. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2016; 8: 147-158 [PMID: 26909129 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v8.i2.147]
- 10 Dinnes J, Deeks JJ, Berhane S, Taylor M, Adriano A, Davenport C, Dittrich S, Emperador D, Takwoingi Y, Cunningham J, Beese S, Domen J, Dretzke J, Ferrante di Ruffano L, Harris IM, Price MJ, Taylor-Phillips S, Hooft L, Leeflang MM, McInnes MD, Spijker R, Van den Bruel A; Cochrane COVID-19 Diagnostic Test Accuracy Group. Rapid, point-of-care antigen and molecular-based tests for diagnosis of SARS-CoV-2 infection. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2021; 3: CD013705 [PMID: 33760236 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD013705.pub2]
- Sabbagh P, Mohammadnia-Afrouzi M, Javanian M, Babazadeh A, Koppolu V, Vasigala VR, Nouri HR, Ebrahimpour S. Diagnostic methods for Helicobacter pylori infection: ideals, options, and limitations. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 2019; 38: 55-66 [PMID: 30414090 DOI: 10.1007/s10096-018-3414-4]
- 12 Miftahussurur M, Yamaoka Y. Diagnostic Methods of Helicobacter pylori Infection for Epidemiological Studies: Critical Importance of Indirect Test Validation. Biomed Res Int 2016; 2016: 4819423 [PMID: 26904678 DOI: 10.1155/2016/4819423]
- Best LM, Takwoingi Y, Siddique S, Selladurai A, Gandhi A, Low B, Yaghoobi M, Gurusamy KS. 13 Non-invasive diagnostic tests for Helicobacter pylori infection. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2018; 3: CD012080 [PMID: 29543326 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD012080.pub2]
- 14 Kohl U. User-Oriented Control of Personal Information Security in Communication Systems. Springer 1997 [DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-59023-8 8]
- 15 Patel SK, Pratap CB, Jain AK, Gulati AK, Nath G. Diagnosis of Helicobacter pylori: what should be the gold standard? World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 12847-12859 [PMID: 25278682 DOI:



10.3748/wig.v20.i36.12847]

- 16 Calvet X. Diagnosis of Helicobacter pylori Infection in the Proton Pump Inhibitor Era. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2015; 44: 507-518 [PMID: 26314665 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2015.05.001]
- Sugimoto M, Wu JY, Abudayyeh S, Hoffman J, Brahem H, Al-Khatib K, Yamaoka Y, Graham DY. 17 Unreliability of results of PCR detection of Helicobacter pylori in clinical or environmental samples. J Clin Microbiol 2009; 47: 738-742 [PMID: 19129407 DOI: 10.1128/JCM.01563-08]
- 18 Ismail H, Morgan C, Griffiths P, Williams J, Jenkins G. A Newly Developed Nested PCR Assay for the Detection of Helicobacter pylori in the Oral Cavity. J Clin Gastroenterol 2016; 50: 17-22 [PMID: 25811111 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000000310]
- 19 Nomura R, Ogaya Y, Matayoshi S, Morita Y, Nakano K. Molecular and clinical analyses of Helicobacter pylori colonization in inflamed dental pulp. BMC Oral Health 2018; 18: 64 [PMID: 29661188 DOI: 10.1186/s12903-018-0526-2]
- Khadangi F, Yassi M, Kerachian MA. Review: Diagnostic accuracy of PCR-based detection tests for 20 Helicobacter Pylori in stool samples. Helicobacter 2017; 22 [PMID: 28961384 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12444]
- 21 Klein D. Quantification using real-time PCR technology: applications and limitations. Trends Mol Med 2002; 8: 257-260 [PMID: 12067606 DOI: 10.1016/s1471-4914(02)02355-9]
- 22 Mikula M, Dzwonek A, Jagusztyn-Krynicka K, Ostrowski J. Quantitative detection for low levels of Helicobacter pylori infection in experimentally infected mice by real-time PCR. J Microbiol Methods 2003; 55: 351-359 [PMID: 14529956 DOI: 10.1016/s0167-7012(03)00166-0]
- 23 Mishra KK, Srivastava S, Dwivedi PP, Prasad KN, Ayyagari A. UreC PCR based diagnosis of Helicobacter pylori infection and detection of cag A gene in gastric biopsies. Indian J Pathol Microbiol 2002; 45: 31-37 [PMID: 12593561]
- 24 Lopes AI, Vale FF, Oleastro M. Helicobacter pylori infection - recent developments in diagnosis. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 9299-9313 [PMID: 25071324 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i28.9299]
- 25 Valasek MA, Repa JJ. The power of real-time PCR. Adv Physiol Educ 2005; 29: 151-159 [PMID: 16109794 DOI: 10.1152/advan.00019.2005]
- 26 Kralik P, Ricchi M. A Basic Guide to Real Time PCR in Microbial Diagnostics: Definitions, Parameters, and Everything. Front Microbiol 2017; 8: 108 [PMID: 28210243 DOI: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.00108
- 27 Yu G, Fadrosh D, Goedert JJ, Ravel J, Goldstein AM. Nested PCR Biases in Interpreting Microbial Community Structure in 16S rRNA Gene Sequence Datasets. PLoS One 2015; 10: e0132253 [PMID: 26196512 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0132253]
- 28 Šeligová B, Lukáč Ľ, Bábelová M, Vávrová S, Sulo P. Diagnostic reliability of nested PCR depends on the primer design and threshold abundance of Helicobacter pylori in biopsy, stool, and saliva samples. Helicobacter 2020; 25: e12680 [PMID: 32057175 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12680]
- Germani Y, Dauga C, Duval P, Huerre M, Levy M, Pialoux G, Sansonetti P, Grimont PA. Strategy 29 for the detection of Helicobacter species by amplification of 16S rRNA genes and identification of H. felis in a human gastric biopsy. Res Microbiol 1997; 148: 315-326 [PMID: 9765810 DOI: 10.1016/S0923-2508(97)81587-2
- 30 Silva DG, Tinoco EM, Rocha GA, Rocha AM, Guerra JB, Saraiva IE, Queiroz DM. Helicobacter pylori transiently in the mouth may participate in the transmission of infection. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz 2010; 105: 657-660 [PMID: 20835612 DOI: 10.1590/s0074-02762010000500009]
- Noguchi N, Rimbara E, Kato A, Tanaka A, Tokunaga K, Kawai T, Takahashi S, Sasatsu M. 31 Detection of mixed clarithromycin-resistant and -susceptible Helicobacter pylori using nested PCR and direct sequencing of DNA extracted from faeces. J Med Microbiol 2007; 56: 1174-1180 [PMID: 17761479 DOI: 10.1099/jmm.0.47302-0]
- 32 Tshibangu-Kabamba E, Yamaoka Y. Helicobacter pylori infection and antibiotic resistance from biology to clinical implications. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 18: 613-629 [PMID: 34002081 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-021-00449-x]
- 33 Yamada R, Yamaguchi A, Shibasaki K. Detection and analysis of Helicobacter pylori DNA in the gastric juice, saliva, and urine by nested PCR. Oral Sci Int 2008; 5: 24-34 [DOI: 10.1016/s1348-8643(08)80003-1]
- Gastli N, Allain M, Lamarque D, Abitbol V, Billoët A, Collobert G, Coriat R, Terris B, Kalach N, 34 Raymond J. Diagnosis of Helicobacter pylori Infection in a Routine Testing Workflow: Effect of Bacterial Load and Virulence Factors. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 34201588 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10132755
- 35 Mao X, Jakubovics NS, Bächle M, Buchalla W, Hiller KA, Maisch T, Hellwig E, Kirschneck C, Gessner A, Al-Ahmad A, Cieplik F. Colonization of Helicobacter pylori in the oral cavity - an endless controversy? Crit Rev Microbiol 2021; 47: 612-629 [PMID: 33899666 DOI: 10.1080/1040841X.2021.1907740
- Castro-Muñoz LJ, González-Díaz CA, Muñoz-Escobar A, Tovar-Ayona BJ, Aguilar-Anguiano LM, 36 Vargas-Olmos R, Sánchez-Monroy V. Prevalence of Helicobacter pylori from the oral cavity of Mexican asymptomatic children under 5 years of age through PCR. Arch Oral Biol 2017; 73: 55-59 [PMID: 27665274 DOI: 10.1016/j.archoralbio.2016.09.007]
- 37 Lu JJ, Perng CL, Shyu RY, Chen CH, Lou Q, Chong SK, Lee CH. Comparison of five PCR methods for detection of Helicobacter pylori DNA in gastric tissues. J Clin Microbiol 1999; 37: 772-774 [PMID: 9986850 DOI: 10.1128/JCM.37.3.772-774.1999]
- 38 Goto K, Ohashi H, Takakura A, Itoh T. Current status of Helicobacter contamination of laboratory



mice, rats, gerbils, and house musk shrews in Japan. Curr Microbiol 2000; 41: 161-166 [PMID: 10915200 DOI: 10.1007/s0028400101111

- Rosselló-Móra R. Towards a taxonomy of Bacteria and Archaea based on interactive and cumulative 39 data repositories. Environ Microbiol 2012; 14: 318-334 [PMID: 21958017 DOI: 10.1111/j.1462-2920.2011.02599.x]
- 40 Kisa O, Albay A, Mas MR, Celasun B, Doganci L. The evaluation of diagnostic methods for the detection of Helicobacter pylori in gastric biopsy specimens. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis 2002; 43: 251-255 [PMID: 12151183 DOI: 10.1016/s0732-8893(02)00409-1]
- Ogaya Y, Nomura R, Watanabe Y, Nakano K. Detection of Helicobacter pylori DNA in inflamed 41 dental pulp specimens from Japanese children and adolescents. J Med Microbiol 2015; 64: 117-123 [PMID: 25332373 DOI: 10.1099/jmm.0.079491-0]
- 42 Tsuda M, Karita M, Morshed MG, Okita K, Nakazawa T. A urease-negative mutant of Helicobacter pylori constructed by allelic exchange mutagenesis lacks the ability to colonize the nude mouse stomach. Infect Immun 1994; 62: 3586-3589 [PMID: 8039935 DOI: 10.1128/iai.62.8.3586-3589.1994]
- Debowski AW, Walton SM, Chua EG, Tay AC, Liao T, Lamichhane B, Himbeck R, Stubbs KA, 43 Marshall BJ, Fulurija A, Benghezal M. Helicobacter pylori gene silencing in vivo demonstrates urease is essential for chronic infection. PLoS Pathog 2017; 13: e1006464 [PMID: 28644872 DOI: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006464]
- Lane DJ. 16S/23S rRNA sequencing. In: Stackebrandt E, Goodfellow M, editors. Nucleic acid 44 techniques in bacterial systematics. Wiley, 1991: 115-175
- 45 Sontakke S, Cadenas MB, Maggi RG, Diniz PP, Breitschwerdt EB. Use of broad range16S rDNA PCR in clinical microbiology. J Microbiol Methods 2009; 76: 217-225 [PMID: 19046999 DOI: 10.1016/j.mimet.2008.11.002]
- Castelino M, Eyre S, Moat J, Fox G, Martin P, Ho P, Upton M, Barton A. Optimisation of methods 46 for bacterial skin microbiome investigation: primer selection and comparison of the 454 versus MiSeq platform. BMC Microbiol 2017; 17: 23 [PMID: 28109256 DOI: 10.1186/s12866-017-0927-4]
- 47 Schriefer AE, Cliften PF, Hibberd MC, Sawyer C, Brown-Kennerly V, Burcea L, Klotz E, Crosby SD, Gordon JI, Head RD. A multi-amplicon 16S rRNA sequencing and analysis method for improved taxonomic profiling of bacterial communities. J Microbiol Methods 2018; 154: 6-13 [PMID: 30273610 DOI: 10.1016/i.mimet.2018.09.019]
- Oxley AP, Powell M, McKay DB. Species of the family Helicobacteraceae detected in an Australian 48 sea lion (Neophoca cinerea) with chronic gastritis. J Clin Microbiol 2004; 42: 3505-3512 [PMID: 15297490 DOI: 10.1128/JCM.42.8.3505-3512.2004]
- Diouf A, Martinez-Gomis J, Miquel M, Quesada M, Lario S, Sixou M. [Comparison of four different 49 primer sets for detection of Helicobacter pylori in gastric biopsies and oral samples by using real-time PCR]. Pathol Biol (Paris) 2009; 57: 30-35 [PMID: 18842355 DOI: 10.1016/j.patbio.2008.07.008]
- Yee JKC. Are the view of Helicobacter pylori colonized in the oral cavity an illusion? Exp Mol Med 50 2017; 49: e397 [PMID: 29170474 DOI: 10.1038/emm.2017.225]
- Takeshita T, Kageyama S, Furuta M, Tsuboi H, Takeuchi K, Shibata Y, Shimazaki Y, Akifusa S, 51 Ninomiya T, Kiyohara Y, Yamashita Y. Bacterial diversity in saliva and oral health-related conditions: the Hisayama Study. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 22164 [PMID: 26907866 DOI: 10.1038/srep22164]
- 52 Aksit Bıcak D, Akyuz S, Kıratlı B, Usta M, Urganci N, Alev B, Yarat A, Sahin F. The investigation of Helicobacter pylori in the dental biofilm and saliva samples of children with dyspeptic complaints. BMC Oral Health 2017; 17: 67 [PMID: 28327128 DOI: 10.1186/s12903-017-0361-x]
- Šeligová B. DNA diagnostics for reliable and universal identification of Helicobacter pylori. 53 Dissertation Thesis, Comenius University in Bratislava. Bratislava: Faculty of Natural Sciences, 2020
- 54 Guinane CM, Cotter PD. Role of the gut microbiota in health and chronic gastrointestinal disease: understanding a hidden metabolic organ. Therap Adv Gastroenterol 2013; 6: 295-308 [PMID: 23814609 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X13482996]
- Rizzi A, Raddadi N, Sorlini C, Nordgrd L, Nielsen KM, Daffonchio D. The stability and degradation 55 of dietary DNA in the gastrointestinal tract of mammals: implications for horizontal gene transfer and the biosafety of GMOs. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 2012; 52: 142-161 [PMID: 22059960 DOI: 10.1080/10408398.2010.499480
- Abrahamovská M. Pitfalls of Helicobacter pylori identification in medical practice. M. Sc. Thesis, 56 Comenius University in Bratislava. Bratislava: Faculty of Natural Sciences, 2020
- 57 Gantuya B, El-Serag HB, Matsumoto T, Ajami NJ, Oyuntsetseg K, Azzaya D, Uchida T, Yamaoka Y. Gastric Microbiota in Helicobacter pylori-Negative and -Positive Gastritis Among High Incidence of Gastric Cancer Area. Cancers (Basel) 2019; 11 [PMID: 30974798 DOI: 10.3390/cancers11040504]
- 58 Chen CC, Liou JM, Lee YC, Hong TC, El-Omar EM, Wu MS. The interplay between Helicobacter pylori and gastrointestinal microbiota. Gut Microbes 2021; 13: 1-22 [PMID: 33938378 DOI: 10.1080/19490976.2021.1909459]
- Strom CM, Rechitsky S. Use of nested PCR to identify charred human remains and minute amounts of blood. J Forensic Sci 1998; 43: 696-700 [PMID: 9608708]
- 60 Butler JM. Low-level DNA testing: issues, concerns, and solutions. Adv Top Forensic DNA Typing Methodol 2012; 2: 311-346 [DOI: 10.1016/b978-0-12-374513-2.00011-7]
- Moser DA, Neuberger EW, Simon P. A quick one-tube nested PCR-protocol for EPO transgene 61 detection. Drug Test Anal 2012; 4: 870-875 [PMID: 22539489 DOI: 10.1002/dta.1348]
- da Silva MA, Pedrosa Soares CR, Medeiros RA, Medeiros Z, de Melo FL. Optimization of single-62



tube nested PCR for the diagnosis of visceral leishmaniasis. Exp Parasitol 2013; 134: 206-210 [PMID: 23507078 DOI: 10.1016/j.exppara.2013.03.003]

- Sun Y, Chen J, Li J, Xu Y, Jin H, Xu N, Yin R, Hu G. Novel approach based on one-tube nested PCR 63 and a lateral flow strip for highly sensitive diagnosis of tuberculous meningitis. PLoS One 2017; 12: e0186985 [PMID: 29084241 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0186985]
- 64 Dore MP, Pes GM. What Is New in Helicobacter pylori Diagnosis. An Overview. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 34068062 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10102091]
- Qiu E, Jin S, Xiao Z, Chen Q, Wang Q, Liu H, Xie C, Chen C, Li Z, Han S. CRISPR-based detection 65 of Helicobacter pylori in stool samples. Helicobacter 2021; e12828 [DOI: 10.1111/hel.12828]
- Ottiwet O, Chomvarin C, Chaicumpar K, Namwat W, Mairiang P. Nested polymerase chain reaction 66 for detection of Helicobacter pylori in gastric biopsy specimens. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health 2010; 41: 1423-1431 [PMID: 21329319]
- 67 Louca S, Mazel F, Doebeli M, Parfrey LW. A census-based estimate of Earth's bacterial and archaeal diversity. PLoS Biol 2019; 17: e3000106 [PMID: 30716065 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pbio.3000106]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7113-7124

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7113

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with intestinal, pulmonary or skin diseases: Inflammatory cross-talk that needs a multidisciplinary approach

Mercedes Perez-Carreras, Begoña Casis-Herce, Raquel Rivera, Inmaculada Fernandez, Pilar Martinez-Montiel, Victoria Villena

ORCID number: Mercedes Perez-Carreras 0000-0001-7539-0005; Begoña Casis-Herce 0000-0002-1729-6472; Raquel Rivera 0000-0002-4604-0724; Inmaculada Fernandez 0000-0002-9451-0444; Pilar Martinez-Montiel 0000-0002-8688-8244; Victoria Villena 0000-0001-9772-423X.

Author contributions: Perez-

Carreras M coordinated the review and wrote the majority of the article: Casis-Herce B and Martinez-Montiel P contributed to writing of the content on inflammatory bowel disease; Fernandez I contributed to writing of the content on non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; Rivera R contributed to writing of the content on psoriasis; Villena V contributed to writing of the content on obstructive apnea syndrome; and all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Country/Territory of origin: Spain

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific

Mercedes Perez-Carreras, Begoña Casis-Herce, Inmaculada Fernandez, Pilar Martinez-Montiel, Gastroenterology and Hepatology Unit, 12 de Octubre Universitary Hospital, Madrid 28041, Spain

Mercedes Perez-Carreras, Begoña Casis-Herce, Raquel Rivera, Inmaculada Fernandez, Pilar Martinez-Montiel, Victoria Villena, Faculty of Medicine, Complutense University, Madrid 28040, Spain

Raquel Rivera, Dermatology Department, 12 de Octubre Universitary Hospital, Madrid 28041, Spain

Victoria Villena, Pneumology Service, 12 de Octubre Universitary Hospital, Madrid 28041, Spain

Corresponding author: Mercedes Perez-Carreras, MD, PhD, Associate Professor, Medical Specialist. Gastroenterology and Hepatology Unit, 12 de Octubre Universitary Hospital, Av. de Córdoba s/n, Madrid 28041, Spain. mpcarreras@salud.madrid.org

Abstract

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is currently considered the most common cause of liver disease. Its prevalence is increasing in parallel with the obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus (DM2) epidemics in developed countries. Several recent studies have suggested that NAFLD may be the hepatic manifestation of a systemic inflammatory metabolic disease that also affects other organs, such as intestine, lungs, skin and vascular endothelium. It appears that local and systemic proinflammatory/anti-inflammatory cytokine imbalance, together with insulin resistance and changes in the intestinal microbiota, are pathogenic mechanisms shared by NAFLD and other comorbidities. NAFLD is more common in patients with extrahepatic diseases such as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), obstructive syndrome apnea (OSA) and psoriasis than in the general population. Furthermore, there is evidence that this association has a negative impact on the severity of liver lesions. Specific risk characteristics for NAFLD have been identified in populations with IBD (i.e. age, obesity, DM2, previous bowel surgery, IBD evolution time, methotrexate treatment), OSA (i.e. obesity, DM2, OSA severity, increased transaminases) and psoriasis (i.e. age,



quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: May 20, 2021 Peer-review started: May 20, 2021 First decision: June 12, 2021 Revised: July 4, 2021 Accepted: September 16, 2021 Article in press: September 16, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Ferraioli G, Grefhorst А S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yuan YY



metabolic factors, severe psoriasis, arthropathy, elevated transaminases, methotrexate treatment). These specific phenotypes might be used by gastroenterologists, pneumologists and dermatologists to create screening algorithms for NAFLD. Such algorithms should include non-invasive markers of fibrosis used in NAFLD to select subjects for referral to the hepatologist. Prospective, controlled studies in NAFLD patients with extrahepatic comorbidities are required to demonstrate a causal relationship and also that appropriate multidisciplinary management improves these patients' prognosis and survival.

Key Words: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; Liver fibrosis; Psoriasis; Obstructive sleep apnea; Metabolic syndrome; Inflammatory bowel disease

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is currently considered the most common cause of liver disease. Its prevalence is increasing in parallel with the obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus epidemics in developed countries. Several recent studies have suggested that NAFLD may be the hepatic manifestation of a systemic inflammatory metabolic disease that also affects other organs. This article reviews the currently available literature on issues relating to the co-existence of NAFLD and inflammatory bowel disease, obstructive syndrome apnea or psoriasis, with particular focus on the prevalence, risk factors and impact on clinical multidisciplinary management.

Citation: Perez-Carreras M, Casis-Herce B, Rivera R, Fernandez I, Martinez-Montiel P, Villena V. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with intestinal, pulmonary or skin diseases: Inflammatory cross-talk that needs a multidisciplinary approach. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7113-7124

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7113.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7113

INTRODUCTION

Non-alcoholic liver disease (NAFLD) has become the leading cause of liver disease in western countries and has attracted researchers' and clinicians' interest in recent years. It affects 20%-30% of the adult population in developed countries and its prevalence rises to 95% among subjects with morbid obesity and 70% among those with type 2 diabetes mellitus (DM2)[1,2]. Close to two-thirds of NAFLD patients have some metabolic factor and one-third have metabolic syndrome (MetS). Although NAFLD has been proposed as the hepatic manifestation of MetS, in actual fact the relationship between these two conditions is complex and reciprocal, mediated by insulin resistance. NAFLD is known to be an independent risk factor for the development of DM2/prediabetes and cardiovascular mortality[2-4].

NAFLD is a dynamic disease that includes an evolving spectrum of anatomoclinical lesions, including hepatic steatosis (fat deposition in hepatocytes, usually in the form of macrovacuoles), steatohepatitis (NASH; which adds cell death and inflammatory infiltrates) and cirrhosis. Although most patients have a mild form of the disease, up to 20%-30% may have NASH lesions and one-third may have progressive fibrosis[1,5].

Excluding alcohol consumption has long been the key criterion to diagnosis of NAFLD[6,7]. However, its close association with metabolic factors has recently led some experts to propose replacing the term NAFLD with "MAFLD" (abbreviating for "metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease"), which would include patients with metabolic conditions, even if they consume alcohol and/or have other causes of fatty liver disease^[8,9]. Likewise, "extra-hepatic manifestations" is probably not a suitable designation for the morbidities that coexist with NAFLD in metabolically unhealthy subjects, including inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), obstructive syndrome apnea (OSA) and psoriasis^[7,10,11] (Figure 1).





Figure 1 Potential pathogenic factors contributing to the co-existence of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and extrahepatic comorbidities (i.e. inflammatory bowel disease, obstructive syndrome apnea and psoriasis). IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; NAFLD: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; OSA: Obstructive syndrome apnea; VAT: Visceral adipose tissue.

The mechanisms that link NAFLD with these extrahepatic comorbidities are complex and multifactorial. It appears that the imbalance in favor of proinflammatory vs anti-inflammatory cytokines produced by the visceral adipose tissue (VAT) of patients with metabolic dysfunction not only plays a role in the onset of an insulin resistance state, hepatic lipotoxicity and NAFLD but also interacts synergistically with the local production of these same inflammatory mediators in the intestine or skin, as occurs in IBD and psoriasis, or is enhanced by the hypoxemia present in OSA[12-15]. Moreover, there is increasing evidence that changes in the intestinal microbiota and their metabolic interaction with the host also play a role in the multi-hit pathogenesis of NAFLD and related extra-hepatic diseases[12,16].

In this review, our aim was to update the available evidence on the link between NAFLD and three increasingly prevalent diseases: IBD, OSA and psoriasis. Ultimately, we aim to draw attention to the impact that NAFLD may have on the management and prognosis of patients with these extra-hepatic comorbidities in clinical practice.

NAFLD AND IBD

IBD is a complex and multifactorial gastrointestinal disease that usually presents in the form of acute outbreaks on a chronic immune-mediated inflammatory substrate. Although its main symptoms relate to the intestine, in both types of IBD – Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis – extraintestinal symptoms can appear in organs such as the skin, joints, eyes and liver[15]. Hepatobiliary manifestations have been reported in 3%-50% of patients with IBD and elevated transaminases in up to one-third of them, often being transient and attributable to the immunomodulatory drugs used in IBD. NAFLD is now considered the leading cause of liver disease among IBD patients[17, 18]

Since the link between ulcers in the intestine and fatty hepatomegaly was first described in 1873[19], multiple cases, series and observational cohort studies have been published that analyze the prevalence of NAFLD in patients with IBD and the factors that may link the two diseases, both metabolic (e.g., DM2, obesity, arterial hypertension, dyslipemia, MetS) and relating to the IBD itself (e.g., type, duration, inflammatory activity, extension, drugs, intestinal surgery)[20-30].

Zou et al[31] conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis covering 19 observational studies published up to 2018, involving a total of 5620 patients with IBD. Although NAFLD prevalence varied significantly (8%-40%), in the most recent studies they found an increase in the frequency of this liver disease among IBD patients, to the point that it now exceeds the level in the general population (33% vs 25%, respectively). Furthermore, the authors identify age, metabolic factors, methotrexate use, previous bowel surgery, and chronic kidney disease as risk factors for NAFLD. More



recent publications confirm most of these data and attribute them to the changed metabolic profile of IBD patients in recent years. Thanks to new biologic drugs, these patients have gone from being malnourished to being obesity/overweight in up to a third of cases[27,32,33].

The liver-intestine interaction in IBD and NAFLD patients could be explained by mechanisms such as the synergism between inflammatory mediators produced by hypertrophic adipocytes in the VAT and the increase of proinflammatory cytokines from the intestine [12,15]. It could also be explained by the involvement of intestinal microbiota, including changes in its diversity, interaction of metabolites produced by intestinal microorganisms with the host's lipogenesis and host hydrocarbon metabolism, or changes to intestinal permeability. All these mechanisms could favor the development of insulin resistance, MetS and NAFLD[34]. Animal experiments with drug delivery system (DDS)-induced colitis support this interrelationship between intestinal barrier disruption, endotoxemia, metabolic dysfunction in adipose tissue and NAFLD[35].

It has recently been recognized that patients with IBD, mainly those with Crohn's disease, have a specific type of mesenteric adipose tissue, located in the areas of inflamed bowel, called "creeping fat". This is an immunologically active tissue that behaves similarly to VAT, promoting inflammation of the intestinal mucosa and perhaps playing a role in the metabolic changes involved in the onset of NAFLD[36,

There are some practical issues of particular interest to IBD gastroenterologists, such as: (1) Identifying IBD patients with NAFLD risk; (2) The impact of a NAFLD diagnosis on the treatment and prognosis of patients with IBD; and (3) When to refer the patient with IBD to a hepatologist.

NAFLD should generally be suspected in older IBD patients with metabolic conditions, previous bowel surgery, or long-standing bowel disease[31,36]. However, comparing NAFLD patients with and without IBD, it appears that patients with NAFLD and IBD are younger and have less metabolic factors than those NAFLD patients without bowel disease. This is why some authors have proposed defining two phenotypes of patients with IBD and NAFLD: "classic or metabolic" and "IBDspecific". The first group included subjects > 45-years-old with elevated transaminases, obesity, DM2 or arterial hypertension, and a later onset of bowel disease, while the second group included younger individuals with normal transaminases and less metabolic factors[23,25] (Figure 2).

We do not have prospective studies analyzing whether there are differences in natural history and prognosis between these two phenotypes. Sartini et al^[25] have associated NAFLD severity, measured by the degree of ultrasound steatosis, with fewer metabolic conditions and a "severe" IBD phenotype (i.e. more than one annual inflammatory bowel flare, more extensive IBD and previous intestinal surgery). These data suggest that in addition to metabolic conditions, other IBD-specific factors are likely to be involved in the onset and progression of NAFLD.

Based on animals and in vitro experimental studies, it has been speculated that tumor necrosis factor-alpha inhibitors may protect against developing NAFLD and also that glucocorticoids and immunomodulators increase the risk of liver disease progression[38,39]. However, few clinical studies have adequately collected the time and dose of treatments and thus conclusive information is not available at present. A synergistic effect of NAFLD and methotrexate treatment has been suggested, favoring liver toxicity and progression of NAFLD to more severe forms, especially in patients with obesity or DM2[40,41]. Lapumnuaypol et al[27] found a very high prevalence of NAFLD (54%) in their series of 80 patients with IBD treated only with biologics (i.e. infliximab, adalimumab, certolizumab or goligumab), most of whom were male and obese. In the multivariate analysis, they found an association between NAFLD and the clinical activity of IBD but not with drugs.

Considering that liver fibrosis is the main prognostic marker in NAFLD patients, it is important for gastroenterologists to use non-invasive markers of fibrosis in patients with IBD and NAFLD. These markers consist of mathematical algorithms that include clinical and analytical variables whose result enables the identification and stratification of patients with liver fibrosis. Among them, FIB-4 and NFS (non-alcoholic fatty liver disease score) have been validated in patients with NAFLD[4,6,7]. Retrospective and longitudinal studies that include the calculation of both serological markers of fibrosis found that only 2.2% of subjects with IBD and NAFLD have advanced fibrosis, and that it remains stable during a 3-5 year follow-up in most patients. Age, metabolic factors and duration of IBD appear to increase the risk of fibrosis progression [26,42, 43]





Figure 2 Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and extrahepatic comorbidities (i.e. inflammatory bowel disease, obstructive syndrome apnea and psoriasis) risk phenotypes. ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; NAFLD: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; OSA: Obstructive syndrome apnea.

Palumbo et al[42] were the authors of the only prospective study designed as part of a screening program for NAFLD and fibrosis involving 384 patients with IBD using control attenuation parameter (CAP) and hepatic elastography available on the FibroScan device probe (Echosens, France). They found any grade NAFLD in 32.8% of patients (CAP \ge 248 dB/m), severe NAFLD (CAP > 300 dB/m), significant fibrosis in 24.6% (> 7 kPa) and advanced fibrosis in 18% (> 8.7 kPa). These NAFLD prevalence data should be taken with caution as there is evidence that higher CAP cutoffs than those used by these authors improve the diagnostic accuracy of this method [44,45]. The authors compared the presence of significant and advanced fibrosis in patients with NAFLD vs non-NAFLD and found a higher prevalence in the NAFLD group (24.6% vs 6.2% and 18.3% vs 3.1%, respectively; P < 0.001). Age, obesity, plasma triglycerides and methotrexate use were factors associated with liver fibrosis. In this way, they stratified the patients and referred a third of them to the hepatologist. In addition, they highlighted the presence of chronic kidney disease and cardiovascular disease among patients with IBD and NAFLD, in many cases related to subclinical atherosclerosis, information which supports the multidisciplinary approach to at-risk patients.

Although we now have scientific evidence to establish the suspicion of NAFLD in patients with IBD, prospective, longitudinal and control group studies are needed to identify those phenotypes at risk of developing fibrosis and advanced liver disease before we can establish an appropriate algorithm for screening, diagnosis and followup of patients with IBD and NAFLD.

NAFLD AND OSA

OSA is a clinical condition usually considered a respiratory disease, which has begun to be recognized as a multisystemic disease in the last two decades. It consists of recurrent nocturnal episodes of complete (apnea) and incomplete (hypopnea) obstruction of the upper airway, leading to hypoxemia and reoxygenation phenomena. It affects 1%-4% of the population, mostly males, with obesity and/or MetS, usually as a consequence of increased fat deposition in the upper airways and surrounding soft tissues[46,47]. Although, from a clinical perspective, OSA patients fundamentally consult due to sleep fragmentation and daytime sleepiness, the most important consequence is the chronic intermittent ischemia that occurs in different organs, such as the liver [46-48].

Over the last decade, at least 20 clinical studies have been published linking NAFLD and OSA, including systematic reviews and meta-analyses^[49]. Although most include short series of patients and histological information is usually obtained from liver biopsies during morbid obesity surgery, OSA is considered to be an independent risk factor for the development and progression of NAFLD. In a recent meta-analysis and systematic review, Jin et al^[50] found that patients with severe OSA (number of apneahypopnea episodes > 30/h) have higher aspartate aminotransferase values and a greater degree of steatosis, inflammation, ballooning degeneration and fibrosis. Trzepizur et al[51] found in their cohort of almost 1300 patients that those with severe



OSA had a 2.5-fold increased risk of liver fibrosis; although, this association was not independent of other factors when logistic regression analysis was performed. When determining the epidemiological and pathogenic relationship between NAFLD and OSA, it is difficult to avoid the impact of obesity and other metabolic conditions that are so frequent in both diseases. Evidence from experimental models shows that chronic intermittent ischemia and increased sympathetic tone triggered by nocturnal hypoxemia phenomena are the main causes of cardiometabolic manifestations linked to OSA (i.e. DM2, dyslipemia, arterial hypertension, atherosclerosis) and of the onset and progression of NAFLD lesions[13,46].

The decrease in oxygen tension that occurs during nocturnal apnea-hypopnea episodes primarily affects hepatocytes in zone 3 of the hepatic lobule, where NAFLD lesions predominate, and results in the release of ischemia-induced factors (commonly known as HIF)[52,53]. These HIF favor the expression of genes involved in lipogenesis, with the consequent excess of triglycerides in the hepatocytes (steatosis), free fatty acids and hepatokines. This state of liver lipotoxicity leads to inflammation, mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, lipoperoxidation, cell damage (steatohepatitis) and fibrosis. In addition to this direct hepatic mechanism, VAT ischemia and sympathetic nervous system stimulation secondary to chronic intermittent ischemia promote a state of insulin resistance, lipolysis and hepatic fatty acid overload, which contribute to the onset of DM2, atherogenic dyslipemia, arterial hypertension and NAFLD[46,51,54]. Finally, different authors have proposed that nocturnal hypoxemia may alter the integrity of the intestinal barrier and favor the hit attributed to dysbiosis and bacterial translocation in the pathogenesis of NAFLD[55,56].

At present, we do not have prospective studies that allow us to determine the prevalence of NAFLD in patients with OSA or vice versa. However, considering that chronic intermittent ischemia can promote and aggravate liver damage, some authors propose screening for OSA in patients with NAFLD[47,49]. Taking into account the available information, hepatologists should always ask NAFLD patients about OSArelated symptoms and consider referring to the pneumologist those with elevated transaminases and/or advanced liver lesions, and/or associated metabolic factors, especially DM2 and obesity (Figure 2).

The use of a continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) device and lifestyle changes to diet and exercise, especially in obesity/overweight patients, comprise the standard treatment of OSA patients. CPAP increases pharyngeal intraluminal pneumatic pressure, prevents hypoxemic events related to airway collapse, improves quality of life and decreases cardiovascular mortality [57,58]. However, its impact on metabolic factors and NAFLD lesions is controversial. The available evidence in this regard is of low quality because it is based on observational uncontrolled studies in patients with OSA-NAFLD and had a follow-up of only 3 mo of CPAP treatment[59]. Prospective, controlled and randomized studies that assess patient adherence to CPAP for more than 12 mo, could establish whether this measure can improve or prevent the progression of NAFLD.

NAFLD AND PSORIASIS

Psoriasis is one of the diseases that dermatologists are most concerned about because of its prevalence (it affects 2%-3% of the adult population in developed countries), the gaps in our knowledge of its pathogenesis, and its relationship with extracutaneous pathologies[14]. Currently, psoriasis is considered a systemic immune-mediated chronic inflammatory disease, since psoriasis patients not only present skin lesions but also frequently have comorbidities that can condition their prognosis and treatment, such as MetS and its hepatic manifestation, NAFLD[60-63].

There is epidemiological evidence and pathogenic hypotheses linking psoriasis to NAFLD[64,65]. In the last 10 years, multiple controlled cross-sectional observational studies have been published, some in large populations, studying the prevalence of NAFLD in subjects with psoriasis and the specific characteristics of the subpopulation of patients with psoriasis and NAFLD[66-69]. Van der Voort et al[66] analyzed these data in a Dutch cohort of 2292 individuals > 55 years of age and found that the prevalence of NAFLD among the 118 psoriasis patients was significantly higher than among the 2174 healthy controls (46.2% vs 33.3%; P < 0.005). Furthermore, after adjusting for confounders, including MetS, they determined that elderly patients with psoriasis are 70% more likely to have NAFLD than those without psoriasis. Gisondi et al[67] found that 44% of the 124 psoriasis patients included in their study had NAFLD vs 26% of the 79 healthy controls (P < 0.001). Comparing patients with psoriasis and



NAFLD vs no-NAFLD, they found that those included in the first group were more frequently male and had a higher body mass index, transaminase values (Alanine aminotransferase and aspartate aminotransferase), and psoriasis severity [measured according to Psoriasis Area Severity Index (PASI) score. It combines the assessment of the severity of the lesion and affected area into a single figure between the values of 0no disease to 72-maximum disease].

In 2015, Candia et al[68] published the first meta-analysis and systematic review of seven case-control studies evaluating the psoriasis-NAFLD association in populations from different continents (n = 267761). Their combined analysis indicated that psoriasis patients have twice the risk of developing NAFLD [odds ratio (OR): 2.15] and identified male sex (OR: 2.28), obesity (OR: 12.25), DM2 (OR: 2.63), arterial hypertension (OR: 2.7), MetS (OR: 9.03) and arthritis (OR: 2.25) as predisposing factors. They also found that patients with moderate to severe psoriasis had a 2-fold increased risk of NAFLD. These data have recently been confirmed in an updated systematic review and adjusted meta-analysis (n = 3019308 subjects)[69].

Approximately one-third of psoriasis patients have joint involvement and this has been linked to increased inflammatory burden, severity of skin lesions and risk of NAFLD[14,70]. However, not all authors found an association between arthropathy and liver disease[71]. The systematic review and meta-analysis by Candia et al[68] found that patients with psoriatic arthritis had double the risk of NAFLD when compared to those without arthropathy (OR: 2.25, 95%CI: 1.4-3.7; *P* < 0.05). Although this information would suggest considering patients with psoriasis and joint involvement as a special risk group for NAFLD, a recent meta-analysis raises doubts on the increased risk for NAFLD of such an association[69].

Although most studies found an independent link between psoriasis and NAFLD, those with metabolic factors appear to be particularly at risk[61,62]. The high prevalence of obesity (20%-40%), DM2 (12%) or MetS (20%-50%) among psoriasis patients, and the close relationship between these conditions and insulin resistance and NAFLD, means the same patient having both diseases cannot be seen as totally independent[72-74]. This clinical link has a common pathogenic substrate, the protagonist of which is the imbalance between overproduction of proinflammatory cytokines [e.g., tumor necrosis factor-alpha, interleukin (IL)-1, IL-6, IL-17] and the decrease of anti-inflammatory ones, mainly adiponectin. These mediators act locally by promoting cell growth and differentiation of the epidermis and dermis, the proliferation of keratinocytes and the consequent appearance of psoriatic plaques[63,64]. However, they may also act systemically and contribute to insulin resistance and other inflammatory mediators implicated in the metabolic dysfunction involved in NAFLD [63,65]. Interestingly, it is speculated that modifications in the skin microbiota present in psoriasis and their relationship with gut microbes may play a role in the psoriasis-NAFLD association^[75]. These pathogenic hypotheses may explain why patients with psoriasis and NAFLD have more advanced forms of liver disease and severe skin lesions.

Most studies have assessed NAFLD using ultrasound, while few have involved liver biopsy. Roberts *et al*[76] found NAFLD in half of psoriasis patients (n = 103) and NASH histological lesions in 22% (liver biopsy in 52/103), one-third of them with significant advanced fibrosis. Furthermore, they linked NASH lesions with higher PASI scores, obesity and higher transaminase levels. More authors have analyzed the severity of liver lesions in psoriasis using non-invasive markers of fibrosis, serological or technological (FibroScan[®])[67,77,78]. Using these scores it was found that 7%-8% of psoriasis patients have advanced liver fibrosis. This risk is multiplied by 4 when NAFLD is associated with this skin disease. Although fibrosis is more frequent in older subjects with metabolic factors, psoriasis appears to be an independent risk factor for fibrosis when adjusting in the multivariate logistic regression analysis, including metabolic conditions and drugs used to treat psoriasis^[78].

From a practical perspective, the psoriasis-NAFLD association not only has an impact on the severity of skin and liver lesions, but may also influence dermatologists' decisions when selecting systemic treatment for psoriasis[62,79].

Although some studies associate methotrexate liver toxicity with cumulative dose and treatment time, most find that the risk of liver damage is primarily related to the presence of risk conditions such as obesity, DM2, alcohol consumption, and NAFLD [80,81]. Cyclosporine and acitretin, a retinoid derived from vitamin A, are considered to be diabetogenic and to promote atherogenic dyslipemia and arterial hypertension [79,82].

It has been speculated that new biologic drugs could be beneficial in patients with psoriasis and NAFLD by acting on the proinflammatory cytokines involved in both diseases[63]. Although controlled studies with some tumor necrosis factor-alpha



inhibitors have demonstrated their ability to decrease insulin resistance and the risk of DM2 (etanercept), others appear to favor weight gain and dyslipemia (infliximab, adalimumab)[79]. Recent research studies in animals have shown that IL-17 is involved in the progression of hepatic steatosis to NASH. There is speculation that the use of anti-IL17 monoclonal antibodies (secukinumab) could be beneficial in patients with psoriasis and NAFLD[83,84].

Considering that being overweight or obesity significantly increases psoriasis risk and severity, recent clinical trials have shown that weight loss, both with a hypocaloric diet and physical exercise or with bariatric surgery, improves psoriasis activity and also favors the response to systemic treatment. These interventions could be of particular importance in patients with psoriasis and risk of NAFLD[61,74].

Aware of the impact of NAFLD on psoriasis patients, experts from the European and American academies of dermatology have recently published recommendations for the management of psoriasis comorbidities, including MetS and NAFLD[82,85]. According to the available evidence, they consider NAFLD screening to be indicated in patients with a risk phenotype (*i.e.* moderate-severe psoriasis and metabolic factors) by means of transaminase measures and ultrasound, and propose a monitoring and follow-up algorithm that includes evaluation by the hepatologist in patients with suspected liver disease (Figure 2). In addition, they recommend that a diagnosis of NAFLD be taken into account when selecting psoriasis treatment. However, these recommendations do not appear to be implemented universally in dermatologists' clinical practice, nor has a specific hepatologist referral protocol for patients with psoriasis and NAFLD been established in most hospitals.

CONCLUSION

NAFLD should be considered more than a liver disease and be taken into account not only by hepatologists but also by clinicians caring for patients with other related diseases, such as IBD, OSA and psoriasis. The scientific evidence shows that these comorbidities share an inflammatory background that synergistically impacts the severity and management of these patients. It is essential that screening and referral algorithms for NAFLD subjects are developed from a multidisciplinary perspective in which not only liver, intestinal, respiratory or skin lesions are analyzed but also the risk of morbidity and mortality from metabolic and cardiovascular causes.

REFERENCES

- Tanaka N, Kimura T, Fujimori N, Nagaya T, Komatsu M, Tanaka E. Current status, problems, and perspectives of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease research. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 163-177 [PMID: 30670907 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i2.163]
- Sheka AC, Adeyi O, Thompson J, Hameed B, Crawford PA, Ikramuddin S. Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis: A Review. JAMA 2020; 323: 1175-1183 [PMID: 32207804 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2020.2298]
- Kim D, Touros A, Kim WR. Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Metabolic Syndrome. Clin Liver 3 Dis 2018; 22: 133-140 [PMID: 29128053 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2017.08.010]
- 4 Leoni S, Tovoli F, Napoli L, Serio I, Ferri S, Bolondi L. Current guidelines for the management of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: A systematic review with comparative analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 3361-3373 [PMID: 30122876 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i30.3361]
- 5 McPherson S, Hardy T, Henderson E, Burt AD, Day CP, Anstee QM. Evidence of NAFLD progression from steatosis to fibrosing-steatohepatitis using paired biopsies: implications for prognosis and clinical management. J Hepatol 2015; 62: 1148-1155 [PMID: 25477264 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.11.034]
- European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL); European Association for the Study of Diabetes (EASD); European Association for the Study of Obesity (EASO). EASL-EASD-EASO Clinical Practice Guidelines for the management of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Diabetologia 2016; **59**: 1121-1140 [PMID: 27053230 DOI: 10.1007/s00125-016-3902-y]
- Chalasani N, Younossi Z, Lavine JE, Diehl AM, Brunt EM, Cusi K, Charlton M, Sanyal AJ. The diagnosis and management of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: practice Guideline by the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases, American College of Gastroenterology, and the American Gastroenterological Association. Hepatology 2012; 55: 2005-2023 [PMID: 22488764 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25762]
- 8 Eslam M, Newsome PN, Sarin SK, Anstee QM, Targher G, Romero-Gomez M, Zelber-Sagi S, Wai-Sun Wong V, Dufour JF, Schattenberg JM, Kawaguchi T, Arrese M, Valenti L, Shiha G, Tiribelli C, Yki-Järvinen H, Fan JG, Grønbæk H, Yilmaz Y, Cortez-Pinto H, Oliveira CP, Bedossa P, Adams LA,



Zheng MH, Fouad Y, Chan WK, Mendez-Sanchez N, Ahn SH, Castera L, Bugianesi E, Ratziu V, George J. A new definition for metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease: An international expert consensus statement. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 202-209 [PMID: 32278004 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.03.039]

- 9 Shiha G, Korenjak M, Eskridge W, Casanovas T, Velez-Moller P, Högström S, Richardson B, Munoz C, Sigurðardóttir S, Coulibaly A, Milan M, Bautista F, Leung NWY, Mooney V, Obekpa S, Bech E, Polavarapu N, Hamed AE, Radiani T, Purwanto E, Bright B, Ali M, Dovia CK, McColaugh L, Koulla Y, Dufour JF, Soliman R, Eslam M. Redefining fatty liver disease: an international patient perspective. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 73-79 [PMID: 33031758 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30294-6
- Rosato V, Masarone M, Dallio M, Federico A, Aglitti A, Persico M. NAFLD and Extra-Hepatic 10 Comorbidities: Current Evidence on a Multi-Organ Metabolic Syndrome. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2019; 16 [PMID: 31540048 DOI: 10.3390/ijerph16183415]
- Kumar R, Priyadarshi RN, Anand U. Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Growing Burden, Adverse 11 Outcomes and Associations. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2020; 8: 76-86 [PMID: 32274348 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2019.00051
- Diehl AM, Day C. Cause, Pathogenesis, and Treatment of Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. N Engl J 12 Med 2017; 377: 2063-2072 [PMID: 29166236 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra1503519]
- 13 Ahmed MH, Byrne CD. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome and fatty liver: association or causal link? World J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 4243-4252 [PMID: 20818807 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i34.4243]
- 14 Ganzetti G, Campanati A, Offidani A. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and psoriasis: So far, so near. World J Hepatol 2015; 7: 315-326 [PMID: 25848461 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v7.i3.315]
- 15 Chao CY, Battat R, Al Khoury A, Restellini S, Sebastiani G, Bessissow T. Co-existence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and inflammatory bowel disease: A review article. World J Gastroenterol 2016; 22: 7727-7734 [PMID: 27678354 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v22.i34.7727]
- 16 Zhou D, Fan JG. Microbial metabolites in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 2019-2028 [PMID: 31114130 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i17.2019]
- Rojas-Feria M, Castro M, Suárez E, Ampuero J, Romero-Gómez M. Hepatobiliary manifestations in 17 inflammatory bowel disease: the gut, the drugs and the liver. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 7327-7340 [PMID: 24259964 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i42.7327]
- 18 Restellini S, Chazouillères O, Frossard JL. Hepatic manifestations of inflammatory bowel diseases. Liver Int 2017; 37: 475-489 [PMID: 27712010 DOI: 10.1111/liv.13265]
- 19 Thomas CH. Ulceration of the colon with a much enlarged fatty liver. Trans Pathol Soc Phil 2021; 4: 87-88
- Glassner K, Malaty HM, Abraham BP. Epidemiology and Risk Factors of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver 20 Disease Among Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2017; 23: 998-1003 [PMID: 28511199 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.000000000001085]
- Principi M, Iannone A, Losurdo G, Mangia M, Shahini E, Albano F, Rizzi SF, La Fortezza RF, Lovero R, Contaldo A, Barone M, Leandro G, Ierardi E, Di Leo A. Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Prevalence and Risk Factors. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2018; 24: 1589-1596 [PMID: 29688336 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izy051]
- Sourianarayanane A, Garg G, Smith TH, Butt MI, McCullough AJ, Shen B. Risk factors of non-22 alcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. J Crohns Colitis 2013; 7: e279-e285 [PMID: 23158500 DOI: 10.1016/j.crohns.2012.10.015]
- Sartini A, Gitto S, Bianchini M, Verga MC, Di Girolamo M, Bertani A, Del Buono M, Schepis F, Lei 23 B, De Maria N, Villa E. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease phenotypes in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Cell Death Dis 2018; 9: 87 [PMID: 29367619 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-017-0124-2]
- 24 Carr RM, Patel A, Bownik H, Oranu A, Kerner C, Praestgaard A, Forde KA, Reddy KR, Lichtenstein GR. Intestinal Inflammation Does Not Predict Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease Severity in Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients. Dig Dis Sci 2017; 62: 1354-1361 [PMID: 28265826 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-017-4495-0]
- Sartini A. Gitto S. Villa E. Does Metabolic Syndrome and Not the Inflammatory Load Predict 25 Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease Severity in Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients? Dig Dis Sci 2017; 62: 2604-2606 [PMID: 28676901 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-017-4665-0]
- Bessissow T, Le NH, Rollet K, Afif W, Bitton A, Sebastiani G. Incidence and Predictors of 26 Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease by Serum Biomarkers in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2016; 22: 1937-1944 [PMID: 27379445 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.00000000000832
- 27 Lapumnuaypol K, Kanjanahattakij N, Pisarcik D, Thongprayoon C, Wijarnpreecha K, Cheungpasitporn W. Effects of inflammatory bowel disease treatment on the risk of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a meta-analysis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 30: 854-860 [PMID: 29697458 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.000000000001144]
- Karaivazoglou K, Konstantakis C, Tourkochristou E, Assimakopoulos SF, Triantos C. Non-alcoholic 28 fatty liver disease in inflammatory bowel disease patients. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 32: 903-906 [PMID: 32044821 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.000000000001679]
- 29 Sagami S, Ueno Y, Tanaka S, Fujita A, Hayashi R, Oka S, Hyogo H, Chayama K. Significance of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in Crohn's disease: A retrospective cohort study. Hepatol Res 2017; 47: 872-881 [PMID: 27737498 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.12828]
- Magrì S, Paduano D, Chicco F, Cingolani A, Farris C, Delogu G, Tumbarello F, Lai M, Melis A,



Casula L, Fantini MC, Usai P. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: Beyond the natural history. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 5676-5686 [PMID: 31602167 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i37.5676]

- 31 Zou ZY, Shen B, Fan JG. Systematic Review With Meta-analysis: Epidemiology of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Patients With Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2019; 25: 1764-1772 [PMID: 30918952 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izz043]
- 32 Moran C, Sheehan D, Shanahan F. The Changing Phenotype of Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2016; 2016: 1619053 [PMID: 28050166 DOI: 10.1155/2016/1619053]
- Spagnuolo R, Montalcini T, De Bonis D, Ferro Y, Cosco C, Mazza E, Romeo S, Doldo P, Pujia A. 33 Weight Gain and Liver Steatosis in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Diseases. Nutrients 2019; 11 [PMID: 30717085 DOI: 10.3390/nu11020303]
- 34 Verdugo-Meza A, Ye J, Dadlani H, Ghosh S, Gibson DL. Connecting the Dots Between Inflammatory Bowel Disease and Metabolic Syndrome: A Focus on Gut-Derived Metabolites. Nutrients 2020; 12 [PMID: 32429195 DOI: 10.3390/nu12051434]
- 35 Kwon J, Lee C, Heo S, Kim B, Hyun CK. DSS-induced colitis is associated with adipose tissue dysfunction and disrupted hepatic lipid metabolism leading to hepatosteatosis and dyslipidemia in mice. Sci Rep 2021; 11: 5283 [PMID: 33674694 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-021-84761-1]
- Singh S, Dulai PS, Zarrinpar A, Ramamoorthy S, Sandborn WJ. Obesity in IBD: epidemiology, 36 pathogenesis, disease course and treatment outcomes. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 14: 110-121 [PMID: 27899815 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2016.181]
- 37 Michalak A, Mosińska P, Fichna J. Common links between metabolic syndrome and inflammatory bowel disease: Current overview and future perspectives. Pharmacol Rep 2016; 68: 837-846 [PMID: 27238750 DOI: 10.1016/j.pharep.2016.04.016]
- Barbuio R, Milanski M, Bertolo MB, Saad MJ, Velloso LA. Infliximab reverses steatosis and 38 improves insulin signal transduction in liver of rats fed a high-fat diet. J Endocrinol 2007; 194: 539-550 [PMID: 17761893 DOI: 10.1677/JOE-07-0234]
- 39 Dolinsky VW, Douglas DN, Lehner R, Vance DE. Regulation of the enzymes of hepatic microsomal triacylglycerol lipolysis and re-esterification by the glucocorticoid dexamethasone. Biochem J 2004; 378: 967-974 [PMID: 14662008 DOI: 10.1042/BJ20031320]
- 40 Likhitsup A, Dundulis J, Ansari S, Patibandla S, Hutton C, Kennedy K, Helzberg JH, Chhabra R. High prevalence of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with inflammatory bowel disease receiving anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy. Ann Gastroenterol 2019; 32: 463-468 [PMID: 31474792 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2019.0405]
- McGowan CE, Jones P, Long MD, Barritt AS 4th. Changing shape of disease: nonalcoholic fatty 41 liver disease in Crohn's disease-a case series and review of the literature. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2012; 18: 49-54 [PMID: 21351214 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.21669]
- 42 Saroli Palumbo C, Restellini S, Chao CY, Aruljothy A, Lemieux C, Wild G, Afif W, Lakatos PL, Bitton A, Cocciolillo S, Ghali P, Bessissow T, Sebastiani G. Screening for Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Inflammatory Bowel Diseases: A Cohort Study Using Transient Elastography. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2019; 25: 124-133 [PMID: 29889226 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izy200]
- Ritaccio G, Stoleru G, Abutaleb A, Cross RK, Shetty K, Sakiani S, Wong U. Nonalcoholic Fatty 43 Liver Disease Is Common in IBD Patients However Progression to Hepatic Fibrosis by Noninvasive Markers Is Rare. Dig Dis Sci 2021; 66: 3186-3191 [PMID: 32894439 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06588-6
- Eddowes PJ, Sasso M, Allison M, Tsochatzis E, Anstee QM, Sheridan D, Guha IN, Cobbold JF, 44 Deeks JJ, Paradis V, Bedossa P, Newsome PN. Accuracy of FibroScan Controlled Attenuation Parameter and Liver Stiffness Measurement in Assessing Steatosis and Fibrosis in Patients With Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 1717-1730 [PMID: 30689971 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.01.042
- 45 Petroff D, Blank V, Newsome PN, Shalimar, Voican CS, Thiele M, de Lédinghen V, Baumeler S, Chan WK, Perlemuter G, Cardoso AC, Aggarwal S, Sasso M, Eddowes PJ, Allison M, Tsochatzis E, Anstee QM, Sheridan D, Cobbold JF, Naveau S, Lupsor-Platon M, Mueller S, Krag A, Irles-Depe M, Semela D, Wong GL, Wong VW, Villela-Nogueira CA, Garg H, Chazouillères O, Wiegand J, Karlas T. Assessment of hepatic steatosis by controlled attenuation parameter using the M and XL probes: an individual patient data meta-analysis. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 185-198 [PMID: 33460567 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30357-5]
- Aron-Wisnewsky J, Clement K, Pépin JL. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and obstructive sleep 46 apnea. Metabolism 2016; 65: 1124-1135 [PMID: 27324067 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2016.05.004]
- 47 Drager LF, Togeiro SM, Polotsky VY, Lorenzi-Filho G. Obstructive sleep apnea: a cardiometabolic risk in obesity and the metabolic syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol 2013; 62: 569-576 [PMID: 23770180 DOI: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.05.045]
- 48 Parikh MP, Gupta NM, McCullough AJ. Obstructive Sleep Apnea and the Liver. Clin Liver Dis 2019; 23: 363-382 [PMID: 30947882 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2019.01.001]
- 49 Mesarwi OA, Loomba R, Malhotra A. Obstructive Sleep Apnea, Hypoxia, and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2019; 199: 830-841 [PMID: 30422676 DOI: 10.1164/rccm.201806-1109TR]
- Jin S, Jiang S, Hu A. Association between obstructive sleep apnea and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Sleep Breath 2018; 22: 841-851 [PMID: 29335916 DOI: 10.1007/s11325-018-1625-7]



Perez-Carreras M et al. NAFLD: Comorbidities cross-talk and multidisciplinary approach

- Trzepizur W, Boursier J, Mansour Y, Le Vaillant M, Chollet S, Pigeanne T, Bizieux-Thaminy A, 51 Humeau MP, Alizon C, Goupil F, Meslier N, Priou P, Calès P, Gagnadoux F; Institut de Recherche en Santé Respiratoire des Pays de la Loire Sleep Cohort Group. Association Between Severity of Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Blood Markers of Liver Injury. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 1657-1661 [PMID: 27155555 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2016.04.037]
- 52 Drager LF, Li J, Reinke C, Bevans-Fonti S, Jun JC, Polotsky VY. Intermittent hypoxia exacerbates metabolic effects of diet-induced obesity. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2011; 19: 2167-2174 [PMID: 21799478 DOI: 10.1038/obv.2011.240]
- Shin MK, Drager LF, Yao Q, Bevans-Fonti S, Yoo DY, Jun JC, Aja S, Bhanot S, Polotsky VY. 53 Metabolic consequences of high-fat diet are attenuated by suppression of HIF-1a. PLoS One 2012; 7: e46562 [PMID: 23049707 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0046562]
- 54 Lin QC, Chen LD, Chen GP, Zhao JM, Chen X, Huang JF, Wu LH. Association between nocturnal hypoxia and liver injury in the setting of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Sleep Breath 2015; 19: 273-280 [PMID: 24870112 DOI: 10.1007/s11325-014-1008-7]
- 55 Kuvat N, Tanriverdi H, Armutcu F. The relationship between obstructive sleep apnea syndrome and obesity: A new perspective on the pathogenesis in terms of organ crosstalk. Clin Respir J 2020; 14: 595-604 [PMID: 32112481 DOI: 10.1111/crj.13175]
- 56 Ko CY, Liu QQ, Su HZ, Zhang HP, Fan JM, Yang JH, Hu AK, Liu YQ, Chou D, Zeng YM. Gut microbiota in obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome: disease-related dysbiosis and metabolic comorbidities. Clin Sci (Lond) 2019; 133: 905-917 [PMID: 30957778 DOI: 10.1042/CS20180891]
- 57 Tan X, Saarinen A, Mikkola TM, Tenhunen J, Martinmäki S, Rahikainen A, Cheng S, Eklund N, Pekkala S, Wiklund P, Munukka E, Wen X, Cong F, Wang X, Zhang Y, Tarkka I, Sun Y, Partinen M, Alen M. Effects of exercise and diet interventions on obesity-related sleep disorders in men: study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. Trials 2013; 14: 235 [PMID: 23886347 DOI: 10.1186/1745-6215-14-235
- 58 Labarca G, Cruz R, Jorquera J. Continuous Positive Airway Pressure in Patients With Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Non-Alcoholic Steatohepatitis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Clin Sleep Med 2018; 14: 133-139 [PMID: 29151428 DOI: 10.5664/jcsm.6900]
- 59 Sundaram SS, Halbower AC, Klawitter J, Pan Z, Robbins K, Capocelli KE, Sokol RJ. Treating Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Chronic Intermittent Hypoxia Improves the Severity of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease in Children. J Pediatr 2018; 198: 67-75.e1 [PMID: 29752170 DOI: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2018.03.028
- 60 Tula E, Ergun T, Seckin D, Ozgen Z, Avsar E. Psoriasis and the liver: problems, causes and course. Australas J Dermatol 2017; 58: 194-199 [PMID: 26916498 DOI: 10.1111/ajd.12460]
- Ganzetti G, Campanati A, Molinelli E, Offidani A. Psoriasis, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, and 61 cardiovascular disease: Three different diseases on a unique background. World J Cardiol 2016; 8: 120-131 [PMID: 26981209 DOI: 10.4330/wjc.v8.i2.120]
- Romero-Pérez D, Belinchón-Romero I, Bellot P, Francés R, Marco F, Ramos-Rincón JM. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease puts patients with psoriasis at greater cardiovascular risk. Australas J Dermatol 2019; 60: e304-e310 [PMID: 31236937 DOI: 10.1111/ajd.13098]
- 63 Mantovani A, Gisondi P, Lonardo A, Targher G. Relationship between Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease and Psoriasis: A Novel Hepato-Dermal Axis? Int J Mol Sci 2016; 17: 217 [PMID: 26861300 DOI: 10.3390/ijms17020217]
- 64 Prussick RB, Miele L. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with psoriasis: a consequence of systemic inflammatory burden? Br J Dermatol 2018; 179: 16-29 [PMID: 29235656 DOI: 10.1111/bjd.16239]
- 65 Olveira A, Herranz P, Montes ML. Psoriasis and fatty liver: a harmful synergy. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2019; 111: 314-319 [PMID: 30939889 DOI: 10.17235/reed.2019.6263/2019]
- 66 van der Voort EA, Koehler EM, Dowlatshahi EA, Hofman A, Stricker BH, Janssen HL, Schouten JN, Nijsten T. Psoriasis is independently associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in patients 55 years old or older: Results from a population-based study. J Am Acad Dermatol 2014; 70: 517-524 [PMID: 24373781 DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2013.10.044]
- 67 Gisondi P, Barba E, Girolomoni G. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease fibrosis score in patients with psoriasis. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2016; 30: 282-287 [PMID: 26537011 DOI: 10.1111/jdv.13456
- Candia R, Ruiz A, Torres-Robles R, Chávez-Tapia N, Méndez-Sánchez N, Arrese M. Risk of non-68 alcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with psoriasis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2015; 29: 656-662 [PMID: 25418531 DOI: 10.1111/jdv.12847]
- Phan K, Onggo J, Charlton O, Smith SD. Relationship between psoriasis and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease - Updated systematic review and adjusted meta-analysis. Australas J Dermatol 2019; 60: e352-e355 [PMID: 30906989 DOI: 10.1111/ajd.13015]
- Perez-Chada LM, Merola JF. Comorbidities associated with psoriatic arthritis: Review and update. 70 Clin Immunol 2020; 214: 108397 [PMID: 32229290 DOI: 10.1016/j.clim.2020.108397]
- Ogdie A, Grewal SK, Noe MH, Shin DB, Takeshita J, Chiesa Fuxench ZC, Carr RM, Gelfand JM. 71 Risk of Incident Liver Disease in Patients with Psoriasis, Psoriatic Arthritis, and Rheumatoid Arthritis: A Population-Based Study. J Invest Dermatol 2018; 138: 760-767 [PMID: 29104161 DOI: 10.1016/j.jid.2017.10.024]
- Carrascosa JM, Bonanad C, Dauden E, Botella R, Olveira-Martín A; en nombre del Grupo de 72 Trabajo en Inflamación Sistémica en Psoriasis. Psoriasis and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Actas



Dermosifiliogr 2017; 108: 506-514 [PMID: 28318525 DOI: 10.1016/j.ad.2016.12.017]

- Rivera R, Vanaclocha F. [Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and psoriasis]. Actas Dermosifiliogr 2010; 73 101: 657-658 [PMID: 20965008 DOI: 10.1016/S1578-2190(10)70695-8]
- Gisondi P, Fostini AC, Fossà I, Girolomoni G, Targher G. Psoriasis and the metabolic syndrome. 74 Clin Dermatol 2018; 36: 21-28 [PMID: 29241748 DOI: 10.1016/j.clindermatol.2017.09.005]
- 75 Benhadou F, Mintoff D, Schnebert B, Thio HB. Psoriasis and Microbiota: A Systematic Review. Diseases 2018; 6 [PMID: 29865237 DOI: 10.3390/diseases6020047]
- Roberts KK, Cochet AE, Lamb PB, Brown PJ, Battafarano DF, Brunt EM, Harrison SA. The 76 prevalence of NAFLD and NASH among patients with psoriasis in a tertiary care dermatology and rheumatology clinic. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2015; 41: 293-300 [PMID: 25521607 DOI: 10.1111/apt.13042]
- 77 Ortolan A, Lorenzin M, Tadiotto G, Russo FP, Oliviero F, Felicetti M, D'Incà R, Favero M, Piaserico S, Doria A, Ramonda R. Metabolic syndrome, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and liver stiffness in psoriatic arthritis and psoriasis patients. Clin Rheumatol 2019; 38: 2843-2850 [PMID: 31254236 DOI: 10.1007/s10067-019-04646-7
- 78 Pongpit J, Porntharukchareon S, Kaewduang P, Promson K, Stitchantrakul W, Petraksa S, Thakkinstian A, Kositchaiwat C, Rajatanavin N, Sobhonslidsuk A. Liver Stiffness Measurement in Psoriasis: Do Metabolic or Disease Factors Play the Important Role? Biomed Res Int 2016; 2016: 7963972 [PMID: 27006950 DOI: 10.1155/2016/7963972]
- Klujszo EH, Parcheta P, Witkowska AB, Krecisz B. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in patients with 79 psoriasis: therapeutic implications. Postepy Dermatol Alergol 2020; 37: 468-474 [PMID: 32994765 DOI: 10.5114/ada.2019.83983]
- 80 Cheng HS, Rademaker M. Monitoring methotrexate-induced liver fibrosis in patients with psoriasis: utility of transient elastography. Psoriasis (Auckl) 2018; 8: 21-29 [PMID: 29785393 DOI: 10.2147/PTT.S141629
- Rivera R, Vilarrasa E, Ribera M, Roe E, Kueder-Pajares T, Zayas AI, Martínez-Molina L, Mataix 81 Díaz J, Rodríguez-Nevado IM, Usero-Bárcena T, de la Mano D, García-Donoso C, Olveira A, Guinea G, Martín-Vázquez V, Ferran M. Unmet needs in patients with moderate-to-severe plaque psoriasis treated with methotrexate in real world practice: FirST study. J Dermatolog Treat 2020; 1-10 [PMID: 32900254 DOI: 10.1080/09546634.2020.1801977]
- 82 Elmets CA, Leonardi CL, Davis DMR, Gelfand JM, Lichten J, Mehta NN, Armstrong AW, Connor C, Cordoro KM, Elewski BE, Gordon KB, Gottlieb AB, Kaplan DH, Kavanaugh A, Kivelevitch D, Kiselica M, Korman NJ, Kroshinsky D, Lebwohl M, Lim HW, Paller AS, Parra SL, Pathy AL, Prater EF, Rupani R, Siegel M, Stoff B, Strober BE, Wong EB, Wu JJ, Hariharan V, Menter A. Joint AAD-NPF guidelines of care for the management and treatment of psoriasis with awareness and attention to comorbidities. J Am Acad Dermatol 2019; 80: 1073-1113 [PMID: 30772097 DOI: 10.1016/j.jaad.2018.11.058
- Vasseur P, Serres L, Jégou JF, Pohin M, Delwail A, Petit-Paris I, Levillain P, Favot L, Samson M, 83 Yssel H, Morel F, Silvain C, Lecron JC. High-Fat Diet-Induced IL-17A Exacerbates Psoriasiform Dermatitis in a Mouse Model of Steatohepatitis. Am J Pathol 2016; 186: 2292-2301 [PMID: 27423696 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2016.05.012]
- 84 D'Adamio S, Silvaggio D, Lombardo P, Bianchi L, Talamonti M, Galluzzo M. The safety of antiinterleukins monoclonal antibodies for the treatment of psoriasis. Expert Opin Drug Saf 2019; 18: 1031-1041 [PMID: 31479282 DOI: 10.1080/14740338.2019.1663168]
- Dauden E, Blasco AJ, Bonanad C, Botella R, Carrascosa JM, González-Parra E, Jodar E, Joven B, Lázaro P, Olveira A, Quintero J, Rivera R. Position statement for the management of comorbidities in psoriasis. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2018; 32: 2058-2073 [PMID: 29992631 DOI: 10.1111/jdv.15177]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7125-7133

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7125

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Current update on molecular cytogenetics, diagnosis and management of gastrointestinal stromal tumors

Mindy X Wang, Catherine Devine, Nicole Segaran, Dhakshinamoorthy Ganeshan

ORCID number: Mindy X Wang 0000-0002-3457-9327; Catherine Devine 0000-0003-0353-2574; Nicole Segaran 0000-0002-6787-3004; Dhakshinamoorthy Ganeshan 0000-0001-5027-3347.

Author contributions: Wang MX, Devine C and Segaran N contributed to the manuscript; all authors contributed to the design of the study; Ganeshan D designed the structure of the overall manuscript, made critical revisions related to important intellectual content of the manuscript; and all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and

Mindy X Wang, Catherine Devine, Dhakshinamoorthy Ganeshan, Department of Diagnostic Imaging, University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX 77030, United States

Nicole Segaran, Department of Radiology, Mayo Clinic Arizona, Phoenix, AZ 85259, United States

Corresponding author: Dhakshinamoorthy Ganeshan, MD, Associate Professor, Department of Diagnostic Imaging, University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, 1515 Holcombe Blvd., Houston, TX 77030, United States. dganeshan@mdanderson.org

Abstract

Gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) are the most common mesenchymal tumors of the gastrointestinal (GI) tract and are thought to arise from precursors of the interstitial cells of Cajal. GISTs can arise anywhere in the GI tract, but most commonly originate from the stomach and small intestine. The majority of GISTs occur as a result of activating mutations in two receptor protein tyrosine kinases: KIT and/or platelet-derived growth factor receptor-α. Mutational analyses allow for predicting patient prognosis and treatment response. Clinical presentations can vary from no symptoms, typical in the case of small incidentally found tumors, to GI bleeding, abdominal discomfort, and ulcer-related symptoms when the tumor is enlarged. Imaging plays a critical role in the diagnosis and management of these tumors with multiphasic computed tomography serving as the imaging modality of choice. Magnetic resonance imaging and positron emission tomography-computed tomography can serve as imaging adjuncts in lesion characterization, especially with liver metastases, and subsequent staging and assessment for treatment response or recurrence. Surgical resection is the preferred management for small GISTs, while tyrosine kinase inhibitors – imatinib mesylate and sunitinib malate – serve as crucial molecular-targeted therapies for locally advanced and metastatic GISTs. This review article highlights the clinical presentation, pathology and molecular cytogenetics, imaging features, and current management of GISTs.

Key Words: Gastrointestinal stromal tumors; Cytogenetics; Diagnostic imaging; Computed tomography; Magnetic resonance imaging; Imatinib mesylate

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: June 7, 2021 Peer-review started: June 7, 2021 First decision: June 20, 2021 Revised: July 28, 2021 Accepted: September 15, 2021 Article in press: September 15, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Kurokawa R S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Xing YX



Core Tip: Gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) often occur as a result of activating mutations in two receptor protein tyrosine kinases: KIT and/or platelet-derived growth factor receptor- α , allowing for effective molecular targeted therapies for these patients. Mutational analyses help predict patient prognosis and treatment response. Imaging plays a critical role in the diagnosis and management of GISTs. Multiphasic computed tomography serves as the imaging modality of choice in their diagnosis and follow-up. It is crucial to understand and identify the key imaging features of GISTs and their expected appearance with treatment response and disease recurrence.

Citation: Wang MX, Devine C, Segaran N, Ganeshan D. Current update on molecular cytogenetics, diagnosis and management of gastrointestinal stromal tumors. *World J Gastroenterol* 2021; 27(41): 7125-7133

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7125.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7125

INTRODUCTION

Gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) are the most common mesenchymal tumors of the gastrointestinal (GI) tract and are thought to arise from the precursors of the interstitial cells of Cajal. GISTs can arise anywhere in the GI tract, most commonly from the stomach and small intestine[1,2]. The majority of GISTs occur as a result of activating mutations in two receptor protein tyrosine kinases: KIT and/or plateletderived growth factor receptor-a (PDGFRA)[1]. Clinical presentations can vary from no symptoms, typical in the case of small incidentally found tumors, to GI bleeding, abdominal discomfort, and ulcer-related symptoms when the tumor is enlarged. Imaging plays a critical role in the diagnosis and management of these tumors with multiphasic computed tomography (CT) serving as the imaging modality of choice. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and positron emission tomography-computed tomography (PET-CT) can serve as imaging adjuncts in lesion characterization, especially with liver metastases, and subsequent staging and assessment for treatment response or recurrence. Surgical resection is the preferred management for small GISTs, while tyrosine kinase inhibitors - imatinib mesylate and sunitinib malate serve as crucial targeted therapies for locally advanced and metastatic GISTs[1].

This review article highlights the clinical presentation, pathology and molecular cytogenetics, imaging features, and current management of GISTs.

EPIDEMIOLOGY

The annual incidence of GISTs is estimated to be at least 3000 per year in the United States[1]. GISTs are often diagnosed in older adults ages 50-70 years with a median age at diagnosis ranging from 59 to 66 years[3-5]. GISTs can occur in all geographic and ethnic groups, and men and women are equally affected[6]. There are no known risk factors for developing GIST. A small subset of patients may present with the noninherited Carney's triad, which is comprised of GIST, often with loss of function of succinate dehydrogenase (SDH), paragangliomas, and pulmonary chondromas[1]. While most GISTs occur sporadically, rare hereditary GISTs have been reported [5]. Familial GISTs are related to inherited germline mutations in either KIT or PDGFRA and also manifest with cutaneous hyperpigmentation, irritable bowel syndrome, dysphagia, and diverticular disease[1]. In Caryney-Stratakis syndrome, patients present with GIST and paragangliomas related to loss of function mutations within SDH genes. Small intestinal GISTs can also be associated with neurofibromatosis type 1, an autosomal dominant disorder in which patients more often present with café au lait spots, gliomas, and neurofibromas[1,5]. A very small group of GISTs (1%-2%) occur in the pediatric population.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

CLINICAL FEATURES

Clinical presentations vary depending on the size and location of tumors. GISTs can arise anywhere along the GI tract. They most often arise from the stomach (60%), followed by the jejunum and ileum (30%), duodenum (5%), colorectum (4%), and esophagus or appendix (< 1%)[2]. Rarely, GISTs can develop outside the GI tract in the mesentery, omentum, or retroperitoneum. The majority of GISTs are benign (70%-80%). Patients are often asymptomatic, especially when the tumor size is small (less than 2 cm)[1]. When the tumor is enlarged, symptoms may include abdominal pain, bleeding, abdominal distension, early satiety, fatigue, and palpable mass^[7]. Unfortunately, these nonspecific symptoms may result in delayed diagnosis and management of the disease. Infrequently, patients with advanced GISTs may present with severe hypoglycemia and hypothyroidism[8,9]. Laboratory work-up may reveal anemia, which may be related to bleeding or intratumoral hemorrhage. Metastases are uncommon (10%-20% of cases); however, when they do occur, they can occur via local or hematogenous spread. The most common metastatic sites include the liver, omentum, and peritoneal cavity[1,2]. Lymph node and extra-abdominal metastases are extremely rare[5]. In severe cases, patients may present with acute abdomen, melena, or hematemesis secondary to frank hemorrhage due to tumor invasion or rupture. Such emergent clinical presentation is more often seen in small intestine GISTs compared to gastric GISTs^[5].

Pediatric GISTs occur in approximately 1%-2% of cases and are predominantly seen in girls presenting with multiple nodules in the stomach. These patients typically present with anemia, weakness, and syncope due to GI bleeding[1]. In addition to liver and peritoneal metastases, lymph node metastases uniquely occur in this group of patients.

PATHOLOGY AND MOLECULAR CYTOGENETICS

In gross pathology, GISTs can widely vary in size, ranging from 1-2 cm to more than 20 cm in diameter. The median size at presentation is approximately 5 cm[1]. They are well-circumscribed gray-white to red-brown masses in the bowel wall that can be submucosal, intramural, or subserosal in location[10]. They are generally unencapsulated but may have pseudocapsules. GISTs typically arise from the muscularis propria and exhibit an exophytic growth pattern. Intraluminal or mixed growth patterns may also be seen. There are three main histologic subtypes: (1) Spindle cell (60%-70%); (2) Epithelioid (30%-40%); and (3) Combination of both spindle cell and epithelioid in various proportions[10]. On microscopy, spindle cell subtypes demonstrate highly cellular, fascicular, whorled, storiform, or palisading architecture, while epithelioid tumors appear more fascicular or nested[10]. The mitotic rates can vary widely from virtually absent to high. Other findings may include areas of hemorrhage or necrosis.

The majority of GISTs (80%-90%) occur as a result of activating mutations in two receptor protein tyrosine kinases: KIT and/or PDGFRA. In 1998, Hirota *et al*[11] published the revolutionary finding that the majority of GISTs (94%) expressed activating mutations in KIT (CD117), now a key diagnostic immunohistochemical marker for GIST that distinguishes it from leiomyomas, leiomyosarcomas, or other mesenchymal tumors. KIT belongs to the type II transmembrane receptor tyrosine kinase family that includes PDGFRA and PDGFRB. The c-kit proto-oncogene encodes KIT; in combination with the stem cell factor extracellular ligand, this c-kit product normally plays an essential role in cellular survival, proliferation, and differentiation [10]. Activating mutations in KIT result in altered cell growth. In addition, Hirota et al [11] demonstrated that the interstitial cells of Cajal, which are the pacemaker cells involved in regulating the peristalsis located primarily in the muscularis propria, were the only cells that were double-positive for KIT and CD34 in the GI wall. Therefore, GISTs, which share morphological, structural, and immunohistochemical features with interstitial cells of Cajal, are thought to arise from them or their stem cell precursors [10-12]. Germline or sporadic gain of function mutations in c-kit result in both benign and malignant GIST tumorigenesis[10]. Aside from KIT mutation, PDFGFRA mutation can be an alternative cytogenetic change that can also result in similar downstream effects of tumor progression[13]. Hence, imatinib mesylate, a selective adenosine triphosphate-competitive inhibitor of KIT, PDGFRA and PDGFRB, serves as a groundbreaking therapy for GISTs[14]. Furthermore, DOG1, a calcium-dependent, receptoractivated chloride channel protein, has been found to be expressed in GISTs regardless



of mutation type; this marker can aid in the diagnosis of KIT-negative tumors, such as those with PDGFRA mutations that are KIT-negative[15].

Other markers for GISTs include CD34 antigen (70%), smooth muscle actin (30%-40%), desmin (< 5%), and S100 protein (approximately 5%)[16]. The expression of these markers varies depending on the location of the tumor. CD34 is often found in esophageal, gastric, and rectal tumors, while smooth muscle actin is seen in small intestine tumors. Prognostic predictors vary considerably in the literature. It has been suggested that mitotic activity and tumor size are potential prognostic predictors: A mitotic index of at least 5 per 50 high power fields (HPF) and a size greater than 5 cm are suggestive of malignant behavior, while a mitotic index of 5 or less per 50 HPF and a size less than 2 cm are suggestive of benign GIST[1,6,17]. Ki-67 can also be used to predict malignant potential^[18]. Tumor location is another prognostic factor; intestinal GISTs demonstrate worse outcomes compared to gastric GISTs with regard to tumor size and mitotic rates[19]. GISTs that carry KIT exon 11 point mutations and insertions have a favorable prognosis, while those with KIT exon 9 mutations or KIT exon 11 deletions have a worse prognosis[19,20]. A small number of patients with GISTs may harbor concomitant BRAF gene mutations, which may portend poorer prognosis due to their primary resistance to imatinib mesylate therapy[21]; in such cases, patients may benefit from selective BRAF inhibitors. Further genotyping is advised for patients with KIT-negative GIST for management planning.

In the pediatric population, GISTs typically do not have KIT or PDGFRA mutations, and generally demonstrate the epithelioid subtype and express CD117[22]. Compared to adults, these pediatric GISTs uniquely overexpress fibroblast growth factor 4 (FGF4), brain and acute leukemia, cytoplasmic, insulin-like growth factor I receptor, NEL-like 1, cytokine receptor-like factor 1, pleomorphic adenoma gene 1, and FGF3) [23]. With KIT activation, these GISTs are similar to adult GISTs that carry KIT mutations. Although there is limited literature on the clinical benefits of tyrosine kinase inhibitors, sunitinib malate is suspected to be superior to imatinib mesylate in these pediatric cases[23].

IMAGING FEATURES

Fluoroscopic examination

Fluoroscopic examination is not routinely used for identifying GISTs. However, patients who undergo double-contrast barium studies may demonstrate a submucosal or well-circumscribed mass with smooth mucosal surface and obtuse angles at the margins^[24]. With necrosis or ulceration, they may demonstrate irregular contours. Evaluation of extraluminal structures is limited with this approach. Further evaluation of the lesion and presence of metastatic disease with cross-sectional imaging is ultimately required.

Ultrasonography

Ultrasonography is not routinely used for imaging GISTs, especially since the tumor origin cannot be well-identified. When small, GIST may be homogeneously hypoechoic. When large, GIST may present as a heterogenous mass, which may reflect internal necrosis or hemorrhage; these findings suggest high malignant potential^[25]. Hepatic metastases can be identified, although their sonographic appearance is nonspecific.

СТ

CT serves as the imaging modality of choice in the diagnosis and follow-up of GISTs. Multiphasic protocol with noncontrast, arterial, and portal venous phases should be obtained. The noncontrast images help identify hemorrhage and provide a baseline for evaluating tumor enhancement. Adequate gastric distension is essential to help distinguish intramural mass; therefore, negative oral contrast agents can aid in the visualization of the enhancing mucosa^[26]. The imaging appearance of GISTs depends on their size and aggressiveness. Classic CT features of GISTs include large, hypervascular, enhancing masses that may demonstrate heterogeneity due to hemorrhage, cystic degeneration, or necrosis[27]. These tumors typically displace adjacent structures and vessels, although they may exhibit direct invasion of adjacent structures resulting in ulceration and fistulization in the GI tract in advanced stages. When small, GISTs appear homogeneous and may be incidentally found on CT or endoscopy. Metastases are present in approximately 50% of patients, and metastases often involve the liver and mesentery; they demonstrate similar imaging features as primary GISTs



[24,27]. Lymph node metastases are extremely rare[27]. Features of high-grade GISTs include liver metastasis, GI wall infiltration, irregular surface, ill-defined margins, inhomogeneous enhancement, and peritoneal spread[28].

Regardless of tumor size, a change from a heterogeneously hyperattenuating mass to a homogeneously hypoattenuating mass with decreased enhancing tumor nodules and intratumoral vessels suggest response to imatinib mesylate [24,27]. The attenuation of treated lesions reaches approximately 20-25 Hounsfield units, which is close to simple density^[29]. Although the tumors may enlarge during treatment as a result of intratumoral hemorrhage or myxoid degeneration, this does not suggest disease progression in the setting of decreased tumor enhancement[27]. The Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors has been found to be insensitive in evaluating treatment response as it does not account for tumor density, intratumoral vessels, or tumor metabolism[30]. Therefore, Choi et al[31] proposed a modified CT response evaluation criteria to account for such features on CT as tumor response to tyrosine kinase inhibitor therapy cannot be determined based on size alone (Table 1). Disease recurrence is signified by the development of enhancing tumor nodules within the treated hypoattenuating tumor[27]. A summary of key imaging features is highlighted in Table 2.

MRI

MRI serves as an imaging adjunct, especially for young patients for whom repeated ionizing radiation exposure should be minimized, for evaluating liver metastases, and for evaluating rectal tumors. MRI has been found to be superior in characterizing treated liver metastases compared to CT, especially with identifying foci of hypervascularity[32]. Conversely, MRI is less helpful in identifying mesenteric lesions due to the lack of oral contrast and respiratory gating[32]. Generally, the recommended MRI sequences include T1-weighted in and out of phase axial, T2-weighted coronal turbo spin echo, T2-weighted fat-saturated axial respiratory triggered turbo spin echo, and T1-weighted fat-saturated 3D volumetric acquisition in noncontrast, early arterial, portal venous, and hepatic venous phases[32].

MRI features of GISTs vary depending on the amount of hemorrhage, necrosis and cystic degeneration. Solid tumor components demonstrate low T1 signal, intermediateto-high T2 signal, and enhancement with contrast[24]. The presence of intratumoral cystic change with low apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) values are predictors of high malignant potential[33]. A negative correlation between mean ADC values and malignancy risk of GISTs has been demonstrated[33]. Upon treatment response, GIST metastases demonstrate increased T2 signal with increased cystic degeneration of solid tumoral components and increased ADC values[34]. With disease recurrence, new peripheral thickening and enhancement of cystic metastases can be seen [24].

PET-CT

18F-fluorodeoxyglucose (18F-FDG) PET-CT can aid in staging, detecting early response to treatment, and detecting early recurrence of GIST[34]. PET-CT can be helpful in distinguishing tumors from benign tissue given the expected increased glucose metabolism of viable tumor cells. PET-CT is more sensitive than CT in detecting treatment response due to detecting decreased 18F-FDG uptake, which is typically observed before a change in tumor size[35]. Such changes can be detected 24 h to 1 mo after therapy initiation[36]. For patients on imatinib mesylate, increased 18F-FDG uptake may signify treatment resistance or lack of medication compliance.

MANAGEMENT AND SURVEILLANCE

Surgical resection is the mainstay of treatment, especially for small-to-medium sized GISTs without metastasis. Obtaining preoperative biopsy is controversial due to the risk of tumoral hemorrhage and seeding; therefore, postoperative pathology is required for diagnosis^[1]. During resection, the tumor should be handled carefully to avoid bleeding, rupture, and peritoneal seeding. Ideally, the tumor resection should include an intact pseudocapsule and negative microscopic margins. Follow-up imaging intervals depend on the GIST's risk group categorization: A very low-risk GIST is likely cured by surgery and does not require follow-up; a low-risk GIST may need annual CT or MRI follow-up for 5 years; an intermediate-risk GIST needs annual CT or MRI follow-up for 5 years with the first scan completed 6-8 mo after surgery; and a high-risk GIST should be followed every 6 mo for the first 5 years, then annually for the next 5 years[35].



Table 1 Modified computed tomography response evaluation criteria for gastrointestinal stromal tumors		
Response	Definition	
Complete response	Disappearance of all lesions; No new lesions	
Partial response	A decrease in size ¹ of \geq 10% or decrease in tumor density (HU) \geq 15% on CT; No new lesions; No obvious progression of nonmeasurable disease	
Stable disease	Dose not meet criteria for complete response, partial response, or progressive disease; No symptomatic deterioration attributed to tumor progression	
Progressive disease	An increase in tumor size of \geq 10% and does not meet criteria of partial response by tumor density (HU) on CT; New lesions; New intratumoral nodules or increase in size of existing intratumoral nodules	

¹The sum of longest diameters of target lesions as defined in RECIST. CT: Computed tomography.

Table 2 Imaging features of gastrointestinal stromal tumors			
	СТ	MRI	
Primary and metastatic GISTs	Small: Homogeneous mass; Large: Hypervascular, enhancing masses with heterogeneity due to hemorrhage, cystic degeneration, or necrosis	Depend on the amount of hemorrhage, necrosis and cystic degeneration; solid tumor components with low T1 signal, intermediate-to-high T2 signal, and enhancement; low mean ADC values may predict high malignancy potential	
Treatment response	Homogeneously hypoattenuating mass with decreased enhancing tumor nodules and intratumoral vessels	Increased T2 signal, increased cystic degeneration of solid tumoral components, increased ADC values	
Disease recurrence	Development of enhancing tumor nodules within the treated hypoattenuating tumor	New peripheral thickening and enhancement of cystic tumor	

CT: Computed tomography; MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging; GISTs: Gastrointestinal stromal tumors; ADC: Apparent diffusion coefficient.

Prior to 2000, cytotoxic chemotherapy had not been found to be clinically effective in the management of GISTs[1]. However, following the Food and Drug Administration approval of imatinib mesylate for treating metastatic and locally advanced KITpositive GISTs in 2002, the management of GISTs has rapidly expanded. As previously stated, imatinib mesylate is a potent tyrosine kinase inhibitor that acts on enzymes including KIT, leukemia-specific BCR-ABL chimera, and PDGFRA. Imatinib mesylate can be utilized preoperatively to downsize the tumor and/or as adjuvant therapy to prevent recurrence. Preoperative imatinib mesylate can be utilized for large and poorly positioned GISTs that may be marginally resectable; imatinib mesylate has been shown to induce tumor cell apoptosis and decrease tumor glucose metabolism on PET-CT[37]. Postoperatively, 1-year of adjuvant imatinib mesylate has been shown to prolong overall survival, although the optimal duration of postoperative treatment is unclear[38]. For unresectable or metastatic GISTs, a phase II trial of imatinib mesylate therapy demonstrated 68% objective response rate regardless of imatinib dosage, and the median time to at least partial response was 2.7 mo[39]. The median survival of patients with metastatic GISTs improved significantly from 19 mo as reported by DeMatteo et al[40] in the pre-imatinib era to 73 mo with imatinib mesylate as reported by Menge et al[5]. If there is imaging evidence of disease progression despite using standard-dose imatinib mesylate, dose escalation of imatinib mesylate or utilization of sunitinib malate, a second line tyrosine kinase inhibitor, may be considered^[1]. Sunitinib malate acts as a less specific tyrosine kinase inhibitor on KIT, PDGFR, vascular endothelial growth factor receptors, Fms-related tyrosine kinase 3, colonystimulating factor-1R, and RET; as a result, sunitinib malate demonstrates activity against angiogenesis in addition to tumor activity related to receptor tyrosine kinase inhibition[1]. For imatinib and sunitinib-resistant GISTs, investigational therapeutic options include second generation tyrosine kinase inhibitors, such as sorafenib, dasatinib, and nilotinib[1]. Follow-up CT should be obtained within 3 mo of initiating imatinib mesylate with surveillance scans completed every 3 to 6 mo for unresectable or metastatic GISTs; the follow-up interval can be less frequent for low-risk GISTs[1].

With the advancement of these molecular-targeted therapies, multiple associated adverse effects have been demonstrated, and some of these may be identified on follow-up imaging. Fluid retention is commonly seen with imatinib mesylate and can manifest with pleural effusions, pericardial effusion, ascites, or extensive



subcutaneous edema^[27]. Imatinib mesylate can be associated with intratumoral hemorrhage, especially in patients with large bulky tumors[1,27]. Tyrosine kinase inhibitors are associated with pancreatic findings. For instance, imatinib mesylate is associated with asymptomatic pancreatic swelling; $a \ge 22\%$ increase in pancreatic volume has been shown to be a poor prognostic indicator[41]. Conversely, sunitinib malate is associated with pancreatic atrophy, and this finding is associated with poor prognosis^[42]. Moreover, there are several case reports of pancreatitis associated with sunitinib malate and sorafenib therapy^[43]. It is important to identify these adverse effects on imaging, which would allow for dose reduction, dose interruption, or drug discontinuation in the appropriate setting.

CONCLUSION

GISTs are the most common mesenchymal tumors of the GI tract and often arise from the stomach or small intestine. The majority of GISTs occur as a result of activating mutations in two receptor protein tyrosine kinases, KIT and/or PDGFRA, leading to tumorigenesis. Mutational analyses allow for predicting patient prognosis and treatment response. Clinical presentations can vary from no symptoms to GI bleeding, abdominal discomfort, and ulcer-related symptoms. While most GISTs are benign, some cases can be aggressive with metastases. Imaging plays a key role in the diagnosis and follow-up of these tumors. It is crucial to understand and identify the key imaging features of GISTs and their expected appearance upon treatment response and disease recurrence. Surgical resection is the preferred management, especially for small tumors, while tyrosine kinase inhibitors, including imatinib mesylate and sunitinib malate, can serve as a neoadjuvant and/or adjuvant therapies.

REFERENCES

- Demetri GD, von Mehren M, Antonescu CR, DeMatteo RP, Ganjoo KN, Maki RG, Pisters PW, Raut CP, Riedel RF, Schuetze S, Sundar HM, Trent JC, Wayne JD. NCCN Task Force report: update on the management of patients with gastrointestinal stromal tumors. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2010; 8 Suppl 2: S1-41; quiz S42 [PMID: 20457867 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2010.0116]
- Foo WC, Liegl-Atzwanger B, Lazar AJ. Pathology of gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Clin Med 2 Insights Pathol 2012; 5: 23-33 [PMID: 22855636 DOI: 10.4137/CPath.S9689]
- 3 Nilsson B, Bümming P, Meis-Kindblom JM, Odén A, Dortok A, Gustavsson B, Sablinska K, Kindblom LG. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors: the incidence, prevalence, clinical course, and prognostication in the preimatinib mesylate era--a population-based study in western Sweden. Cancer 2005; 103: 821-829 [PMID: 15648083 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.20862]
- Tryggvason G, Gíslason HG, Magnússon MK, Jónasson JG. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors in 4 Iceland, 1990-2003: the icelandic GIST study, a population-based incidence and pathologic risk stratification study. Int J Cancer 2005; 117: 289-293 [PMID: 15900576 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.21167]
- 5 Menge F, Jakob J, Kasper B, Smakic A, Gaiser T, Hohenberger P. Clinical Presentation of Gastrointestinal Stromal Tumors. Visc Med 2018; 34: 335-340 [PMID: 30498699 DOI: 10.1159/000494303
- Nowain A, Bhakta H, Pais S, Kanel G, Verma S. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors: clinical profile, pathogenesis, treatment strategies and prognosis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005; 20: 818-824 [PMID: 15946127 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2005.03720.x]
- 7 Corless CL, Heinrich MC. Molecular pathobiology of gastrointestinal stromal sarcomas. Annu Rev Pathol 2008; 3: 557-586 [PMID: 18039140 DOI: 10.1146/annurev.pathmechdis.3.121806.151538]
- Pink D, Schoeler D, Lindner T, Thuss-Patience PC, Kretzschmar A, Knipp H, Vanhoefer U, 8 Reichardt P. Severe hypoglycemia caused by paraneoplastic production of IGF-II in patients with advanced gastrointestinal stromal tumors: a report of two cases. J Clin Oncol 2005; 23: 6809-6811 [PMID: 16170199 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2005.02.4828]
- Maynard MA, Marino-Enriquez A, Fletcher JA, Dorfman DM, Raut CP, Yassa L, Guo C, Wang Y, Dorfman C, Feldman HA, Frates MC, Song H, Jugo RH, Taguchi T, Hershman JM, Larsen PR, Huang SA. Thyroid hormone inactivation in gastrointestinal stromal tumors. N Engl J Med 2014; 370: 1327-1334 [PMID: 24693892 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1308893]
- 10 Graadt van Roggen JF, van Velthuysen ML, Hogendoorn PC. The histopathological differential diagnosis of gastrointestinal stromal tumours. J Clin Pathol 2001; 54: 96-102 [PMID: 11215292 DOI: 10.1136/jcp.54.2.96]
- Hirota S, Isozaki K, Moriyama Y, Hashimoto K, Nishida T, Ishiguro S, Kawano K, Hanada M, 11 Kurata A, Takeda M, Muhammad Tunio G, Matsuzawa Y, Kanakura Y, Shinomura Y, Kitamura Y. Gain-of-function mutations of c-kit in human gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Science 1998; 279: 577-580 [PMID: 9438854 DOI: 10.1126/science.279.5350.577]



- 12 Zhao X, Yue C. Gastrointestinal stromal tumor. J Gastrointest Oncol 2012; 3: 189-208 [PMID: 22943011 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2078-6891.2012.031]
- 13 Heinrich MC, Corless CL, Duensing A, McGreevey L, Chen CJ, Joseph N, Singer S, Griffith DJ, Haley A, Town A, Demetri GD, Fletcher CD, Fletcher JA. PDGFRA activating mutations in gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Science 2003; 299: 708-710 [PMID: 12522257 DOI: 10.1126/science.1079666]
- 14 Dagher R, Cohen M, Williams G, Rothmann M, Gobburu J, Robbie G, Rahman A, Chen G, Staten A, Griebel D, Pazdur R. Approval summary: imatinib mesylate in the treatment of metastatic and/or unresectable malignant gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Clin Cancer Res 2002; 8: 3034-3038 [PMID: 123746691
- West RB, Corless CL, Chen X, Rubin BP, Subramanian S, Montgomery K, Zhu S, Ball CA, Nielsen 15 TO, Patel R, Goldblum JR, Brown PO, Heinrich MC, van de Rijn M. The novel marker, DOG1, is expressed ubiquitously in gastrointestinal stromal tumors irrespective of KIT or PDGFRA mutation status. Am J Pathol 2004; 165: 107-113 [PMID: 15215166 DOI: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63279-8]
- 16 Fletcher CD, Berman JJ, Corless C, Gorstein F, Lasota J, Longley BJ, Miettinen M, O'Leary TJ, Remotti H, Rubin BP, Shmookler B, Sobin LH, Weiss SW. Diagnosis of gastrointestinal stromal tumors: A consensus approach. Hum Pathol 2002; 33: 459-465 [PMID: 12094370 DOI: 10.1053/hupa.2002.123545]
- Kindblom LG, Remotti HE, Aldenborg F, Meis-Kindblom JM. Gastrointestinal pacemaker cell 17 tumor (GIPACT): gastrointestinal stromal tumors show phenotypic characteristics of the interstitial cells of Cajal. Am J Pathol 1998; 152: 1259-1269 [PMID: 9588894]
- 18 Seidal T, Edvardsson H. Expression of c-kit (CD117) and Ki67 provides information about the possible cell of origin and clinical course of gastrointestinal stromal tumours. Histopathology 1999; **34**: 416-424 [PMID: 10231416 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2559.1999.00643.x]
- 19 Marrari A, Wagner AJ, Hornick JL. Predictors of response to targeted therapies for gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2012; 136: 483-489 [PMID: 22229850 DOI: 10.5858/arpa.2011-0082-RA
- 20 Dematteo RP, Gold JS, Saran L, Gönen M, Liau KH, Maki RG, Singer S, Besmer P, Brennan MF, Antonescu CR. Tumor mitotic rate, size, and location independently predict recurrence after resection of primary gastrointestinal stromal tumor (GIST). Cancer 2008; 112: 608-615 [PMID: 18076015 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.23199]
- Miranda C, Nucifora M, Molinari F, Conca E, Anania MC, Bordoni A, Saletti P, Mazzucchelli L, 21 Pilotti S, Pierotti MA, Tamborini E, Greco A, Frattini M. KRAS and BRAF mutations predict primary resistance to imatinib in gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Clin Cancer Res 2012; 18: 1769-1776 [PMID: 22282465 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-2230]
- 22 Miettinen M, Lasota J, Sobin LH. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors of the stomach in children and young adults: a clinicopathologic, immunohistochemical, and molecular genetic study of 44 cases with long-term follow-up and review of the literature. Am J Surg Pathol 2005; 29: 1373-1381 [PMID: 16160481 DOI: 10.1097/01.pas.0000172190.79552.8b]
- 23 Agaram NP, Laquaglia MP, Ustun B, Guo T, Wong GC, Socci ND, Maki RG, DeMatteo RP, Besmer P, Antonescu CR. Molecular characterization of pediatric gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Clin Cancer Res 2008; 14: 3204-3215 [PMID: 18483389 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-1984]
- Milliron B, Mittal PK, Camacho JC, Datir A, Moreno CC. Gastrointestinal Stromal Tumors: Imaging 24 Features Before and After Treatment. Curr Probl Diagn Radiol 2017; 46: 17-25 [PMID: 26422114 DOI: 10.1067/j.cpradiol.2015.08.001]
- 25 Wronski M, Cebulski W, Slodkowski M, Krasnodebski IW. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors: ultrasonographic spectrum of the disease. J Ultrasound Med 2009; 28: 941-948 [PMID: 19546335 DOI: 10.7863/jum.2009.28.7.941]
- Kang HC, Menias CO, Gaballah AH, Shroff S, Taggart MW, Garg N, Elsayes KM. Beyond the 26 GIST: mesenchymal tumors of the stomach. Radiographics 2013; 33: 1673-1690 [PMID: 24108557 DOI: 10.1148/rg.336135507]
- Hong X, Choi H, Loyer EM, Benjamin RS, Trent JC, Charnsangavej C. Gastrointestinal stromal 27 tumor: role of CT in diagnosis and in response evaluation and surveillance after treatment with imatinib. Radiographics 2006; 26: 481-495 [PMID: 16549611 DOI: 10.1148/rg.262055097]
- Chourmouzi D, Sinakos E, Papalavrentios L, Akriviadis E, Drevelegas A. Gastrointestinal stromal 28 tumors: a pictorial review. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2009: 18: 379-383 [PMID: 19795038]
- 29 Chen MY, Bechtold RE, Savage PD. Cystic changes in hepatic metastases from gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GISTs) treated with Gleevec (imatinib mesylate). AJR Am J Roentgenol 2002; 179: 1059-1062 [PMID: 12239065 DOI: 10.2214/ajr.179.4.1791059]
- 30 Benjamin RS, Choi H, Macapinlac HA, Burgess MA, Patel SR, Chen LL, Podoloff DA, Charnsangavej C. We should desist using RECIST, at least in GIST. J Clin Oncol 2007; 25: 1760-1764 [PMID: 17470866 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2006.07.3411]
- 31 Choi H, Charnsangavej C, Faria SC, Macapinlac HA, Burgess MA, Patel SR, Chen LL, Podoloff DA, Benjamin RS. Correlation of computed tomography and positron emission tomography in patients with metastatic gastrointestinal stromal tumor treated at a single institution with imatinib mesylate: proposal of new computed tomography response criteria. J Clin Oncol 2007; 25: 1753-1759 [PMID: 17470865 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2006.07.3049]
- 32 Sandrasegaran K, Rajesh A, Rushing DA, Rydberg J, Akisik FM, Henley JD. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors: CT and MRI findings. Eur Radiol 2005; 15: 1407-1414 [PMID: 15761716 DOI:



10.1007/s00330-005-2647-7]

- Yu MH, Lee JM, Baek JH, Han JK, Choi BI. MRI features of gastrointestinal stromal tumors. AJR 33 Am J Roentgenol 2014; 203: 980-991 [PMID: 25341135 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.13.11667]
- Tirumani SH, Jagannathan JP, Krajewski KM, Shinagare AB, Jacene H, Ramaiya NH. Imatinib and 34 beyond in gastrointestinal stromal tumors: A radiologist's perspective. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2013; 201: 801-810 [PMID: 24059369 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.12.10003]
- Joensuu H, Martin-Broto J, Nishida T, Reichardt P, Schöffski P, Maki RG. Follow-up strategies for 35 patients with gastrointestinal stromal tumour treated with or without adjuvant imatinib after surgery. Eur J Cancer 2015; 51: 1611-1617 [PMID: 26022432 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2015.05.009]
- 36 Van den Abbeele AD. The lessons of GIST--PET and PET/CT: a new paradigm for imaging. Oncologist 2008; 13 Suppl 2: 8-13 [PMID: 18434632 DOI: 10.1634/theoncologist.13-S2-8]
- 37 McAuliffe JC, Hunt KK, Lazar AJ, Choi H, Qiao W, Thall P, Pollock RE, Benjamin RS, Trent JC. A randomized, phase II study of preoperative plus postoperative imatinib in GIST: evidence of rapid radiographic response and temporal induction of tumor cell apoptosis. Ann Surg Oncol 2009; 16: 910-919 [PMID: 18953611 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-008-0177-7]
- 38 DeMatteo RP, Ballman KV, Antonescu CR, Corless C, Kolesnikova V, von Mehren M, McCarter MD, Norton J, Maki RG, Pisters PW, Demetri GD, Brennan MF, Owzar K; American College of Surgeons Oncology Group (ACOSOG) Intergroup Adjuvant GIST Study Team for the Alliance for Clinical Trials in Oncology. Long-term results of adjuvant imatinib mesylate in localized, high-risk, primary gastrointestinal stromal tumor: ACOSOG Z9000 (Alliance) intergroup phase 2 trial. Ann Surg 2013; 258: 422-429 [PMID: 23860199 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3182a15eb7]
- 39 Blanke CD, Demetri GD, von Mehren M, Heinrich MC, Eisenberg B, Fletcher JA, Corless CL, Fletcher CD, Roberts PJ, Heinz D, Wehre E, Nikolova Z, Joensuu H. Long-term results from a randomized phase II trial of standard- versus higher-dose imatinib mesylate for patients with unresectable or metastatic gastrointestinal stromal tumors expressing KIT. J Clin Oncol 2008; 26: 620-625 [PMID: 18235121 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2007.13.4403]
- 40 DeMatteo RP, Lewis JJ, Leung D, Mudan SS, Woodruff JM, Brennan MF. Two hundred gastrointestinal stromal tumors: recurrence patterns and prognostic factors for survival. Ann Surg 2000; 231: 51-58 [PMID: 10636102 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-200001000-00008]
- Kurokawa R, Hagiwara A, Amemiya S, Gonoi W, Fujita N, Kurokawa M, Yamaguchi H, Nakai Y, 41 Ota Y, Baba A, Kawahara T, Abe O. Imatinib-induced pancreatic hypertrophy in patients with gastrointestinal stromal tumor: Association with overall survival. Pancreatology 2021; 21: 246-252 [PMID: 33281059 DOI: 10.1016/j.pan.2020.11.014]
- 42 Shinagare AB, Steele E, Braschi-Amirfarzan M, Tirumani SH, Ramaiya NH. Sunitinib-associated Pancreatic Atrophy in Patients with Gastrointestinal Stromal Tumor: A Toxicity with Prognostic Implications Detected at Imaging. Radiology 2016; 281: 140-149 [PMID: 27643769 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2016152547
- Wolfe D, Kanji S, Yazdi F, Barbeau P, Rice D, Beck A, Butler C, Esmaeilisaraji L, Skidmore B, 43 Moher D, Hutton B. Drug induced pancreatitis: A systematic review of case reports to determine potential drug associations. PLoS One 2020; 15: e0231883 [PMID: 32302358 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0231883

WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7134-7143

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7134

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Basic Study Circulating tumor DNA dynamics analysis in a xenograft mouse model with esophageal squamous cell carcinoma

Hiroyuki Terasawa, Hideaki Kinugasa, Kazuhiro Nouso, Shumpei Yamamoto, Mami Hirai, Takehiro Tanaka, Akinobu Takaki, Hiroyuki Okada

ORCID number: Hiroyuki Terasawa 0000-0002-7623-2807; Hideaki kinugasa 0000-0003-4887-1609; Kazuhiro Nouso 0000-0002-2018-0008; Shumpei Yamamoto 0000-0002-0319-1290; Mami Hirai 0000-0003-0023-0546; Takehiro Tanaka 0000-0002-1509-5706; Akinobu Takaki 0000-0003-2921-454X; Hiroyuki Okada 0000-0003-2814-7146.

Author contributions: Kinugasa H designed the manuscript; Terasawa H drafted the manuscript; Kinugasa H, Terasawa H, Yamamoto S, Hirai M, Tanaka T and Takaki A were responsible for experiments; Kinugasa H, Nouso K and Okada H supervised the manuscript preparation; all authors approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board

statement: This study was reviewed approved by [the ethics committee of Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine, Dentistry and Pharmaceutical Sciences and Okayama University Hospital] Institutional Review Board.

Institutional animal care and use committee statement: Xenograft mouse experimental protocols were approved by the Ethical Committee of Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine,

Hiroyuki Terasawa, Hideaki Kinugasa, Kazuhiro Nouso, Shumpei Yamamoto, Mami Hirai, Akinobu Takaki, Hiroyuki Okada, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine, Dentistry and Pharmaceutical Sciences, Okayama 7008558, Japan

Takehiro Tanaka, Department of Pathology, Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine, Dentistry and Pharmaceutical Sciences, Okayama 7008558, Japan

Corresponding author: Hideaki Kinugasa, MD, PhD, Doctor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine, Dentistry and Pharmaceutical Sciences, 2-5-1 Shikata-Cho Kita-Ku, Okayama 7008558, Japan. gyacy14@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

It remains unclear which factors, such as tumor volume and tumor invasion, influence circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA), and the origin of ctDNA in liquid biopsy is always problematic. To use liquid biopsies clinically, it will be very important to address these questions.

AIM

To assess the origin of ctDNA, clarify the dynamics of ctDNA levels, assess ctDNA levels by using a xenograft mouse after treatment, and to determine whether tumor volume and invasion are related to ctDNA levels.

METHODS

Tumor xenotransplants were established by inoculating BALB/c-nu/nu mice with the TE11 cell line. Groups of mice were injected with xenografts at two or four sites and sacrificed at the appropriate time point after xenotransplantation for ctDNA analysis. Analysis of ctDNA was performed by droplet digital PCR, using the human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) gene.

RESULTS

Mice given two-site xenografts were sacrificed for ctDNA at week 4 and week 8. No hTERT was detected at week 4, but it was detected at week 8. However, in four-site xenograft mice, hTERT was detected both at week 4 and week 6. These experiments revealed that both tumor invasion and tumor volume were asso-



Dentistry and Pharmaceutical Sciences (OKU-2019276).

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

ARRIVE guidelines statement: The

authors have read the ARRIVE guidelines, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the ARRIVE guidelines.

Supported by JSPS KAKENHI (19k17433).

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and Hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: May 14, 2021 Peer-review started: May 14, 2021 First decision: July 14, 2021 Revised: July 21, 2021 Accepted: August 30, 2021 Article in press: August 30, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Norčič G S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A

ciated with the detection of ctDNA. In resection experiments, hTERT was detected at resection, but had decreased by 6 h, and was no longer detected 1 and 3 d after resection.

CONCLUSION

We clarified the origin and dynamics of ctDNA, showing that tumor volume is an important factor. We also found that when the tumor was completely resected, ctDNA was absent after one or more days.

Key Words: Liquid biopsy; Circulating tumor DNA; Xenograft; Esophageal squamous cell carcinoma; Dynamics of circulating tumor DNA

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: We clarified the origin and dynamics of circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA), showing that not only tumor invasion but also tumor volume was an important factor. The possibility of detecting ctDNA in early-stage cancers with shallow depth was demonstrated. Also, ctDNA could be measured at 1 d after tumor resection to evaluate the residuals, and the half-life of ctDNA was estimated to be 1.8-3.2 h.

Citation: Terasawa H, Kinugasa H, Nouso K, Yamamoto S, Hirai M, Tanaka T, Takaki A, Okada H. Circulating tumor DNA dynamics analysis in a xenograft mouse model with esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7134-7143 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7134.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7134

INTRODUCTION

Liquid biopsy, a molecular biological diagnostic method for blood and body fluids, has progressed dramatically in recent years. Circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA), one of the targets of liquid biopsy, is expected to be a useful method for screening and detection of cancer, monitoring therapy, prediction of prognosis, and personalized medicine[1-3]. Therefore, in addition to direct biopsy, which is the basis of conventional cancer diagnosis, a hybrid method, which includes non-invasive liquid biopsy, is becoming the mainstream.

Cell-free DNA (cfDNA), which includes ctDNA, is derived from apoptotic or necrotic cells[4,5]. Theoretically, it could be applied regardless of the stage. However, reports of its usefulness for early stages of cancer are controversial. Bettegowda *et al*[6]revealed that the rate of ctDNA detection is generally high in advanced stages of cancer, but ctDNA levels are generally lower in early stages of cancer. On the other hand, some reports indicated that ctDNA was useful for detecting early-stage cancers [6-9]. It remains unclear which factors, such as tumor volume and tumor invasion, influence ctDNA, and the origin of ctDNA in liquid biopsy is always problematic. To use liquid biopsies clinically, it will be very important to address these questions.

In this study, we used a xenograft mouse model to assess the origin of ctDNA, clarify the dynamics of ctDNA levels, assess ctDNA levels after treatment, and to determine whether tumor volume and invasion are related to ctDNA levels.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Cell Line

The human esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cell line TE11 was used because we established an experimental system for TE11 previously[10] and used it to show that liquid biopsy is useful in esophageal cancer cells as well as other gastrointestinal cancers. Cells were grown in RPMI 1640 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Tokyo, Japan) containing 10% fetal bovine serum and 1% penicillin/streptomycin (Sigma-Aldrich, Tokyo, Japan) at 37.0 °C in a 5% CO₂ atmosphere. Appropriate passages were made



P-Editor: Yuan YY



such that confluency did not exceed 70% prior to xenotransplantation. A Countess Automated Cell Counter (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Tokyo, Japan) was used to count cells, and 0.2% Trypan blue dye was used to exclude dead cells.

Xenograft mouse model

Xenograft mouse experimental protocols were approved by the Ethical Committee of Okayama University (OKU-2019276). Six-week-old female nude mice (BALB/cnu/nu) (Charles River Laboratories, Japan) were used. Mice were raised in the animal facility of Okayama University and given food and water. The physical conditions of the mice, including the presence or absence of body movement or the availability of food and drink, were monitored daily. Mice were euthanized with isoflurane if mice stopped moving or eating.

Tumor xenotransplants were established in mice by inoculation in the shoulders or flanks with 1 × 10⁶ TE11 cells suspended in 50 μ L medium plus 50 μ L Matrigel (Corning Product No. 356234). Inoculation was performed at two sites (i.e., both shoulders, two-site xenograft mouse group, 28 mice) or at four sites (i.e., both shoulders and both flanks, four-site xenograft mouse group, 28 mice) in order to determine the effect of tumor volume as well as the degree of invasion (Figure 1).

Tumor formation was confirmed in all xenograft mice; although, the changes in size varied. Differences in tumor volume were evaluated over time. Two-site and four-site xenograft mouse groups were sacrificed for ctDNA analysis at the appropriate time point after xenotransplantation. To minimize the effects of differences in tumor size, four mice were used for each ctDNA time point analysis.

A sample size calculation using power analysis determined 24 mice were needed in xenograft experiments and 32 mice were needed in resection experiments.

Xenograft experiments

Twelve mice received two-site xenografts, and 12 received four-site xenografts. Tumor size was measured every week after xenotransplantation, and ctDNA was evaluated at two time points: 4 wk and 8 wk after xenotransplantation (Figure 1).

Resection experiments

Sixteen mice received two-site xenografts, and 16 mice received four-site xenografts. All tumors were resected at week 7 after xenotransplantation in the two-site xenograft group or at week 5 in the four-site xenograft group. cfDNA and ctDNA were evaluated 6 h, 1 d, and 3 d after resection, or simultaneously with resection in the controls (Figure 1).

Blood and tumor tissue sample collection

For ctDNA analysis, whole blood was collected in BD Vacutainer tubes (Becton, Dickinson and Company, Franklin Lakes, NJ), and processed within 1 h after collection. The samples were centrifuged at 3000 × g at 4 °C to separate plasma from peripheral blood cells, and stored at -80 °C. DNA was extracted from 1000 µL of blood and the final solution was 25 µL of DNA. Plasma ctDNA was extracted (25 µl) with the QIAamp Circulating Nucleic Acid Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, Calif), according to the manufacturer's instructions. At sacrifice, tumors were collected and divided into two fragments. One tumor fragment was snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and used for preparation of genomic DNA. The other fragment was formalin-fixed and paraffinembedded for histopathological diagnosis, morphological evaluation after hematoxylin/eosin staining, and immunohistochemistry. Four slides were made from the largest diameter section, where it was easy to obtain information on invasion.

Telomerase reverse transcriptase assay

The wild-type telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) gene was analyzed by a mouse TERT (mTERT) assay (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Tokyo, Japan) or human TERT (hTERT) assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, United States of America) to take advantage of the differences between mTERT and hTERT genes. The verification experiments using a droplet digital PCR (QX200 system; Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, United States of America) was performed.

Droplet digital polymerase chain reaction and data analysis

To evaluate ctDNA, hTERT was detected via droplet digital polymerase chain reaction (PCR) according to the following protocol. DNA eluent (5 µL) from plasma was combined with Droplet PCR Supermix (10 µL; Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, United States of America), primer/probe mixture (1 µL), 5M Betaine (2 µL), 80





Figure 1 Xenograft mouse model with TE11 cell. A: In the xenograft experiment, groups of 12 mice each were given two-site xenografts or four-site xenografts; B: In the resection experiment, groups of 16 mice each were given two- or four-site xenografts. All tumors were resected at week 7 after xenotransplantation in two-site xenograft mice, or at week 5 in for-site xenograft mice.

mmol/L EDTA (0.25 µL), CviQl enzyme (0.25 µL), and sterile DNase- and RNase-free water (3.5 μ L). The mixture (22 μ L) was added to Droplet Generation Oil (70 μ L; Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, United States of America) to produce droplets. Thermal cycling of the emulsion was as follows: an initial denaturation at 95 °C for 10 min, followed by 50 cycles of 96 °C for 30 s and 62 °C for 1 min. After a final enzyme deactivation step of 98 °C for 10 min, the reaction mixtures were analyzed using a droplet reader (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, United States of America). For quantification, the fluorescence signal was acquired with QuantaSoft software (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, United States of America). We set the threshold fluorescence intensity at 7500 (mTERT) or 2000 (hTERT), according to positive and negative controls in this study, i.e., plasma and tissue of healthy human, control mouse, or TE11 cell line.

Statistical analysis

We used JMP version 14.0 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, United States of America) for statistical analysis and set the threshold of significance at P < 0.05. Continuous data were analyzed using the non-parametric Wilcoxon test, and categorical data were analyzed using a Chi-squared test.

RESULTS

Verification experiments

In verification experiments using a droplet digital PCR (QX200 system; Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, United States of America), we confirmed that the mTERT gene was detected in tissue and plasma of control mice, but not in TE11 genomic DNA, whereas the hTERT gene was detected in TE11 genomic DNA, but not in the tissue or plasma of control mice (Figure 2).

Xenograft experiments

Xenograft experiments were designed to reveal the origin of ctDNA and factors contributing to ctDNA increase. Average tumor sizes measured in the two-site xenograft group 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8 wk after xenotransplantation were 1.8, 3.2, 4.6, 6.0, 6.8, 8.0, 8.5, and 12.5 mm, respectively. Two-site xenograft mice were sacrificed 4 or 8 wk after xenotransplantation to evaluate ctDNA. No hTERT was detected at week 4, but hTERT was detected at week 8 (Figure 3). These results indicated that ctDNA was associated with tumor growth.



Terasawa et al. ctDNA dynamics in a xenograft model



Figure 2 Telomerase reverse transcriptase assay by droplet digital polymerase chain reaction for mouse plasma, liver tissue, TE11 cell and water. The presence of mouse telomerase reverse transcriptase (mTERT) and human TERT (hTERT) forms of the wild type TERT was analyzed by droplet digital polymerase chain reaction. A: The assay correctly detected mTERT in mouse plasma and liver tissue; B: hTERT was detected in the TE11 cell line. Neither mTERT nor hTERT was detected in water.



Figure 3 The dynamics of circulating tumor DNA in xenograft experiments. A: Two-site and four-site xenograft mice were sacrificed for circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA) at week 4. Human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) was detected only in four-site xenograft mice, not in two-site xenograft mice; B: In both two-site xenograft mice sacrificed for ctDNA at week 8 and four-site xenograft mice sacrificed at week 6, hTERT was detected.

In four-site xenograft mice, the average tumor sizes at week 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 after xenotransplantation were 1.8, 4.0, 5.9, 7.1, 8.9, and 10.2 mm. The 8 wk evaluation planned for this group was revised to occur at week 6, because the tumor in one mouse had grown rapidly to cause thoracic invasion, and it was unlikely to survive to week 8. Four-site xenograft mice were sacrificed for ctDNA at week 4 and week 6. hTERT was detected both at week 4 and at week 6 in this group (Figure 3). These results indicated that ctDNA was associated with tumor growth as well as those of



two-site xenograft mice. There were no other unexpected adverse events.

Histopathology of tumors at week 4 showed no invasion in either the two-site or four-site xenograft group, while tumors showed invasion into muscle both at week 8 in the two-site xenograft mice (P = 0.02) and at week 6 in the four-site xenograft mice (Figure 4; P = 0.03). These results indicated that ctDNA was associated with tumor invasion.

The rates of tumor size increase were similar between the two-site xenograft group and the four-site group. Interestingly, the two groups showed similar tumor diameters (P = 0.25) and invasion at week 4 (Figures 3 and 4), but a clear difference in the ctDNA detection rate (Figure 3; P = 0.02). These findings showed that not only invasion but also tumor volume might be related to the rate of ctDNA detection.

Resection experiments

Resection experiments were designed to clarify responses of ctDNA to tumor resection. Tumors in the two-site and four-site xenograft groups were resected when the diameter exceeded 10 mm. cfDNA and ctDNA were examined at sacrifice. In these resection experiments, two mice were excluded from the evaluation: one mouse with rapid tumor growth and a tendency toward paraplegia before resection, and another mouse with high invasion who died after tumor resection and before evaluation.

In two-site xenograft mice, tumor resection was performed at week 7. The average tumor size in the control group was 10.3 mm at the time of resection, and the average tumor sizes measured 6 h, 1 d, or 3 d at the time of resection were 10.1, 10.3, and 10.2 mm, respectively (P = 0.98). We detected hTERT at resection (control), but hTERT had decreased by 6 h, and was undetectable 1 d or 3 d after resection (Figure 5). The control cfDNA concentration was $1.1 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$ at the time of resection, and was 1.2, 1.3, and 1.4 μ g/mL measured 6 h, 1 d, and 3 d after resection. Pathological autopsy confirmed the absence of macroscopic residual tumor at each evaluation in this experiment. Using data for the number of positive droplets measured 0 and 6 h after tumor resection in the two-site xenograft resection experiment, the half-life of ctDNA may be calculated from y = 155e - 0.368x. In our study, the half-life of ctDNA was estimated to be 1.8–3.2 h (Figure 6).

In four-site xenograft mice, tumor resection was performed at week 5. The average tumor size in the control group was 9.7 mm at the time of resection, while average tumor sizes measured 6 h, 1 d, or 3 d at the time of resection were 11.4, 10.6, and 10.2 mm, respectively (P = 0.34). In this experiment, hTERT was detected in all groups (Figure 5). The control cfDNA concentration was 1.3 µg/mL at resection and 1.2, 1.5, and 1.7 µg/mL measured 6 h, 1 d, and 3 d, respectively, after resection. Here, pathological autopsy revealed the presence of macroscopic residual tumor at each resection evaluation, with tumor invasion and intrathoracic metastasis in all mice. This experiment revealed that residual ctDNA was associated with incomplete resection and metastasis.

DISCUSSION

Because the TERT gene sequence differs between human and mouse, we were able to determine the origin and dynamics of ctDNA in a xenograft mouse model in which human-derived esophageal cancer cells were injected into the epidermis of mice. This model allowed assessment of ctDNA, which has traditionally been difficult to assess in the human body, due to tumor heterogeneity and the influence of other cells. In our experiment, tumor volume was involved in increases or decreases in ctDNA. In addition, if ctDNA was present over 1 d after resection, the presence of residual tumor is suspected.

Although studies of liquid biopsy using xenograft mouse model have been reported mainly in circulating tumor cells [11], we focused on ctDNA in this study. This model seems to be an ideal method because clinical samples contain a variety of cellular information as well as limitations such as ethical issues. Our report is also extremely valuable in providing direct evidence of the origin of plasma ctDNA, which we assessed in the xenograft mouse model by assaying mTERT and hTERT. Based on this ctDNA confirmation, other factors affecting ctDNA dynamics were examined. In our xenograft experiments, the average tumor sizes 4 wk after two-site and four-site xenografts were very similar (5.6 mm and 6.5 mm), and histology showed similar degrees of tumor invasion (Figure 4). However, ctDNA was detected in four-site xenograft mice but not in two-site xenograft mice. These findings revealed that tumor volume may influence ctDNA detection. In both groups, increasing ctDNA with tumor





Figure 4 Histopathology of xenograft mouse with TE11. A: Histopathology showed absence of invasion in tumors at week 4 in mice with two-site or foursite xenografts; B: Muscle invasions were observed in tumors at week 8 in two-site xenograft mice, and at week 6 in four-site xenograft mice.



Figure 5 The dynamics of circulating tumor DNA in resection experiments. A: Tumor resection was performed when tumor diameter xenograft mice exceeded 10 mm, at week 7 in two-site xenograft mice, or at week 5 in four-site xenograft mice. Human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA) was detected at resection (control), had decreased by 6 h, and was undetectable 1 d and 3 d after resection; B: On the other hand, in four-site xenograft mice, hTERT (ctDNA) was detected at resection (control), 6 h, 1 d, and 3 d after resection. cfDNA: Cell-free DNA.

> progression was confirmed at week 8 and week 6. The amount and detection rate of ctDNA correlated with tumor progression in a previous clinical study[6], and our results may support that finding. Although detailed studies on the association between tumor volume or invasion and ctDNA have not been conducted, ctDNA is assumed to be detectable in early cancer once the tumor reaches a certain volume.

> The presence of ctDNA after surgical resection is observed in clinical samples from cancer patients, and evaluation during the perioperative period is useful for prediction of prognosis[12-14]. Detection of ctDNA after surgery suggests some residual disease [15]. However, these clinical studies may inevitably detect circulating DNA from





Figure 6 The half-life of circulating tumor DNA in resection experiments. To estimate half-life of circulating tumor DNA in two-site xenograft mice in the resection experiment, the number of positive droplets vs time after resection was fit to an exponential curve, y = 155e - 0.368x.

sources other than tumor cells, and there have been no reports to indicate when liquid biopsy should be used. Regarding this point, our resection experiments demonstrated reduced hTERT at 6 h and its absence 1 to 3 d after resection, indicating that ctDNA evaluation 1 d after resection might be useful to detect residual tumor in clinical cases. These experiments also revealed tumor volume was involved in the increase or decrease of ctDNA and that post-tumor resection evaluation requires an interval of one day or more after resection.

The half-life of ctDNA was reported as approximately 2 h in one study [16], but another study found the half-life to be 16 min[17]. The metabolism and excretion of cfDNA is affected by liver and kidney function[18], and ctDNA levels might be regulated by the same mechanism. In our study, we estimated the half-life of ctDNA 1.8–3.2 h, based on ctDNA levels measured 0 and 6 h after resection (Figure 6), which was similar to data from previous reports. Assuming a half-life of 3 h, ctDNA will decline by a factor of 28 after 1 d, and postoperative assessment of ctDNA should be evaluated after 1 d.

cfDNA is derived from apoptotic or necrotic cells[19,20], and its increase is considered to be caused by surgical manipulation, or perhaps cytokines, or cell proliferation in response to invasive therapy. Our results are consistent with these reports, indicating ctDNA decreased after complete resection, while cfDNA increased after resection.

Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) and squamous cell carcinoma antigen (SCC-Ag) are biomarkers for esophageal cancer. However, the usefulness of these biomarkers in the early diagnosis of esophageal cancer has not been established. Currently, upper endoscopy is the most useful examination to pick up early-stage esophageal cancer. However, since this examination is invasive, the development of non-invasive methods such as liquid biopsy is eagerly awaited. The combination of this method with conventional methods may lead to the next generation of diagnosis.

Our study had the following limitations. First, the artificial implantation of tumor under the skin in the xenograft model differs from the physiology of actual tumor development. Second, individual mice exhibit differences in tumor growth rates, and therefore, our comparative analyses in the present study used the average values for four animals per group. Third, regarding residual tumor, although pathological autopsies were performed on all mice, complete certainty with respect to residual disease is impossible. Forth, TE11 cell line alone is not necessarily sufficient, other cell lines should be examined as well. Fifth, comparison with conventional biomarkers such as CEA and SCC-Ag needs to be shown.

CONCLUSION

We clarified the origin and dynamics of ctDNA in the xenograft mouse model. We showed that tumor volume was an important factor in ctDNA, and that if the tumor volume was sufficiently large, ctDNA can be detected even in early-stage or superficial



cancers. We also found that, upon complete tumor resection, ctDNA disappeared after at least 1 d, unless residual tumor remained. These findings may indicate future clinical uses of liquid biopsy.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

The clinical application of liquid biopsy is becoming more widespread. However, it remains unclear which factors, such as tumor volume and tumor invasion, influence circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA), and the origin of ctDNA in liquid biopsy is always problematic.

Research motivation

It will be very important to address the origin and dynamics of ctDNA for further clinical application of liquid biopsy.

Research objectives

A xenograft mouse model was used to assess the origin of ctDNA, clarify the dynamics of ctDNA levels, assess ctDNA levels after treatment, and determine whether tumor volume and invasion are related to ctDNA levels.

Research methods

Tumor xenotransplants were established by inoculating BALB/c-nu/nu mice with the TE11 cell line (esophageal squamous cell carcinoma). Analysis of ctDNA was performed by droplet digital polymerase chain reaction, using the human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) gene.

Research results

Mice given two-site xenografts were sacrificed for ctDNA at week 4 and week 8. No hTERT was detected at week 4, but it was detected at week 8. However, in four-site xenograft mice, hTERT was detected both at week 4 and week 6. These experiments revealed that both tumor invasion and tumor volume were associated with the detection of ctDNA. In resection experiments, hTERT was detected at resection, but had decreased by 6 h, and was no longer detected 1 and 3 d after resection. The halflife of ctDNA was estimated to be 1.8-3.2 h.

Research conclusions

We clarified the origin and dynamics of ctDNA, showing that not only tumor invasion but also tumor volume was an important factor. Also, ctDNA could be measured at 1 d after tumor resection to evaluate the residuals.

Research perspectives

In the clinical application of liquid biopsy, early-stage cancers could be targeted, and post-treatment monitoring should be performed 1 d after treatment.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank all staff in the animal facility of Okayama University, Shinya Ohashi (MD, PhD; Department of Therapeutic Oncology, Kyoto University) and Hiroshi Nakagawa (MD, PhD; Department of Medicine, Columbia University).

REFERENCES

- Wan JCM, Massie C, Garcia-Corbacho J, Mouliere F, Brenton JD, Caldas C, Pacey S, Baird R, Rosenfeld N. Liquid biopsies come of age: towards implementation of circulating tumour DNA. Nat Rev Cancer 2017; 17: 223-238 [PMID: 28233803 DOI: 10.1038/nrc.2017.7]
- Diaz LA Jr, Bardelli A. Liquid biopsies: genotyping circulating tumor DNA. J Clin Oncol 2014; 32: 2 579-586 [PMID: 24449238 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2012.45.2011]
- Kinugasa H, Nouso K, Miyahara K, Morimoto Y, Dohi C, Tsutsumi K, Kato H, Matsubara T, Okada 3 H, Yamamoto K. Detection of K-ras gene mutation by liquid biopsy in patients with pancreatic



cancer. Cancer 2015; 121: 2271-2280 [PMID: 25823825 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.29364]

- 4 Jahr S, Hentze H, Englisch S, Hardt D, Fackelmayer FO, Hesch RD, Knippers R. DNA fragments in the blood plasma of cancer patients: quantitations and evidence for their origin from apoptotic and necrotic cells. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 1659-1665 [PMID: 11245480]
- 5 Schwarzenbach H, Hoon DS, Pantel K. Cell-free nucleic acids as biomarkers in cancer patients. Nat Rev Cancer 2011; 11: 426-437 [PMID: 21562580 DOI: 10.1038/nrc3066]
- 6 Bettegowda C, Sausen M, Leary RJ, Kinde I, Wang Y, Agrawal N, Bartlett BR, Wang H, Luber B, Alani RM, Antonarakis ES, Azad NS, Bardelli A, Brem H, Cameron JL, Lee CC, Fecher LA, Gallia GL, Gibbs P, Le D, Giuntoli RL, Goggins M, Hogarty MD, Holdhoff M, Hong SM, Jiao Y, Juhl HH, Kim JJ, Siravegna G, Laheru DA, Lauricella C, Lim M, Lipson EJ, Marie SK, Netto GJ, Oliner KS, Olivi A, Olsson L, Riggins GJ, Sartore-Bianchi A, Schmidt K, Shih IM, Oba-Shinjo SM, Siena S, Theodorescu D, Tie J, Harkins TT, Veronese S, Wang TL, Weingart JD, Wolfgang CL, Wood LD, Xing D, Hruban RH, Wu J, Allen PJ, Schmidt CM, Choti MA, Velculescu VE, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B, Papadopoulos N, Diaz LA Jr. Detection of circulating tumor DNA in early- and late-stage human malignancies. *Sci Transl Med* 2014; 6: 224ra24 [PMID: 24553385 DOI: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3007094]
- 7 Rolfo C, Russo A. Liquid biopsy for early stage lung cancer moves ever closer. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2020; 17: 523-524 [PMID: 32457540 DOI: 10.1038/s41571-020-0393-z]
- 8 Alix-Panabières C, Pantel K. Liquid Biopsy: From Discovery to Clinical Application. *Cancer Discov* 2021; 11: 858-873 [PMID: 33811121 DOI: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-20-1311]
- 9 Kinugasa H, Hiraoka S, Nouso K, Yamamoto S, Hirai M, Terasawa H, Yasutomi E, Oka S, Ohmori M, Yamasaki Y, Inokuchi T, Takahara M, Harada K, Tanaka T, Okada H. Liquid biopsy for patients with IBD-associated neoplasia. *BMC Cancer* 2020; 20: 1188 [PMID: 33272240 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-020-07699-z]
- 10 Natsuizaka M, Kinugasa H, Kagawa S, Whelan KA, Naganuma S, Subramanian H, Chang S, Nakagawa KJ, Rustgi NL, Kita Y, Natsugoe S, Basu D, Gimotty PA, Klein-Szanto AJ, Diehl JA, Nakagawa H. IGFBP3 promotes esophageal cancer growth by suppressing oxidative stress in hypoxic tumor microenvironment. *Am J Cancer Res* 2014; 4: 29-41 [PMID: 24482736]
- 11 Vishnoi M, Liu NH, Yin W, Boral D, Scamardo A, Hong D, Marchetti D. The identification of a TNBC liver metastasis gene signature by sequential CTC-xenograft modeling. *Mol Oncol* 2019; 13: 1913-1926 [PMID: 31216110 DOI: 10.1002/1878-0261.12533]
- 12 Lee B, Lipton L, Cohen J, Tie J, Javed AA, Li L, Goldstein D, Burge M, Cooray P, Nagrial A, Tebbutt NC, Thomson B, Nikfarjam M, Harris M, Haydon A, Lawrence B, Tai DWM, Simons K, Lennon AM, Wolfgang CL, Tomasetti C, Papadopoulos N, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B, Gibbs P. Circulating tumor DNA as a potential marker of adjuvant chemotherapy benefit following surgery for localized pancreatic cancer. *Ann Oncol* 2019; **30**: 1472-1478 [PMID: 31250894 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdz200]
- 13 Nakano Y, Kitago M, Matsuda S, Nakamura Y, Fujita Y, Imai S, Shinoda M, Yagi H, Abe Y, Hibi T, Fujii-Nishimura Y, Takeuchi A, Endo Y, Itano O, Kitagawa Y. KRAS mutations in cell-free DNA from preoperative and postoperative sera as a pancreatic cancer marker: a retrospective study. *Br J Cancer* 2018; **118**: 662-669 [PMID: 29360815 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2017.479]
- 14 Chen K, Zhao H, Shi Y, Yang F, Wang LT, Kang G, Nie Y, Wang J. Perioperative Dynamic Changes in Circulating Tumor DNA in Patients with Lung Cancer (DYNAMIC). *Clin Cancer Res* 2019; 25: 7058-7067 [PMID: 31439586 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-19-1213]
- 15 Tie J, Wang Y, Tomasetti C, Li L, Springer S, Kinde I, Silliman N, Tacey M, Wong HL, Christie M, Kosmider S, Skinner I, Wong R, Steel M, Tran B, Desai J, Jones I, Haydon A, Hayes T, Price TJ, Strausberg RL, Diaz LA, Jr., Papadopoulos N, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B, Gibbs P. Circulating tumor DNA analysis detects minimal residual disease and predicts recurrence in patients with stage II colon cancer. *Sci Transl Med* 2016; 8: 346ra392 [PMID: 27384348 DOI: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaf6219]
- 16 Diehl F, Schmidt K, Choti MA, Romans K, Goodman S, Li M, Thornton K, Agrawal N, Sokoll L, Szabo SA, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B, Diaz LA Jr. Circulating mutant DNA to assess tumor dynamics. *Nat Med* 2008; 14: 985-990 [PMID: 18670422 DOI: 10.1038/nm.1789]
- 17 Lo YM, Zhang J, Leung TN, Lau TK, Chang AM, Hjelm NM. Rapid clearance of fetal DNA from maternal plasma. *Am J Hum Genet* 1999; 64: 218-224 [PMID: 9915961 DOI: 10.1086/302205]
- 18 Tsumita T, Iwanaga M. Fate of injected deoxyribonucleic acid in mice. *Nature* 1963; 198: 1088-1089 [PMID: 13994595 DOI: 10.1038/1981088a0]
- 19 Stroun M, Lyautey J, Lederrey C, Olson-Sand A, Anker P. About the possible origin and mechanism of circulating DNA apoptosis and active DNA release. *Clin Chim Acta* 2001; 313: 139-142 [PMID: 11694251 DOI: 10.1016/s0009-8981(01)00665-9]
- 20 van der Vaart M, Pretorius PJ. Circulating DNA. Its origin and fluctuation. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2008; 1137: 18-26 [PMID: 18837919 DOI: 10.1196/annals.1448.022]

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

 \mathcal{N}

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7144-7158

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7144

Basic Study

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Cross-sectional evaluation of circulating hepatitis B virus RNA and **DNA: Different quasispecies?**

Selene Garcia-Garcia, Maria Francesca Cortese, David Tabernero, Josep Gregori, Marta Vila, Beatriz Pacín, Josep Quer, Rosario Casillas, Laura Castillo-Ribelles, Roser Ferrer-Costa, Ariadna Rando-Segura, Jesús Trejo-Zahínos, Tomas Pumarola, Ernesto Casis, Rafael Esteban, Mar Riveiro-Barciela, Maria Buti, Francisco Rodríguez-Frías

ORCID number: Selene Garcia-

Garcia 0000-0001-7697-2058; Maria Francesca Cortese 0000-0002-4318-532X; David Tabernero 0000-0002-1146-4084; Josep Gregori 0000-0002-4253-8015; Marta Vila 0000-0001-9303-5189; Beatriz Pacín 0000-0001-8718-6589; Josep Quer 0000-0003-0014-084X; Rosario Casillas 0000-0002-6758-6734; Laura Castillo-Ribelles 0000-0001-9380-7839; Roser Ferrer-Costa 0000-0002-8925-3172; Ariadna Rando-Segura 0000-0003-4555-7286; Jesús Trejo-Zahínos 0000-0001-6049-555X; Tomas Pumarola 0000-0002-5171-7461; Ernesto Casis 0000-0002-6855-1488; Rafael Esteban 0000-0001-5280-392X; Mar Riveiro-Barciela 0000-0001-9309-2052; Maria Buti 0000-0002-0732-3078; Francisco Rodríguez-Frías 0000-0002-9128-7013.

Author contributions: Rodríguez-Fr ías F, Pumarola T and Esteban R designed the research; Cortese MF and Tabernero D equally coordinated the research; Garcia-Garcia S and Quer J designed the experiments; Garcia-Garcia S, Vila M, Pacín B and Casillas R and Castillo-Ribelles L performed the experiments; Cortese MF, Tabernero D, Garcia-Garcia S and Gregori J analyzed data acquired during the experiments and

Selene Garcia-Garcia, Maria Francesca Cortese, Marta Vila, Beatriz Pacín, Rosario Casillas, Laura Castillo-Ribelles, Roser Ferrer-Costa, Ernesto Casis, Francisco Rodríguez-Frías, Clinical Biochemistry Research Group, Department of Biochemistry, Vall d'Hebron Institut Recerca-Hospital Universitari Vall d'Hebron, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona 08035, Spain

Selene Garcia-Garcia, Maria Francesca Cortese, David Tabernero, Josep Gregori, Beatriz Pacín, Josep Quer, Rafael Esteban, Mar Riveiro-Barciela, Maria Buti, Francisco Rodríguez-Frías, Centro de Investigación Biomédica en Red de Enfermedades Hepáticas y Digestivas, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Madrid 28029, Spain

Josep Gregori, Josep Quer, Liver Unit, Liver Disease Laboratory-Viral Hepatitis, Vall d'Hebron Institut Recerca-Hospital Universitari Vall d'Hebron, Vall d'Hebron Barcelona Hospital Campus, Barcelona 08035, Spain

Ariadna Rando-Segura, Francisco Rodríguez-Frías, Liver Pathology Unit, Departments of Biochemistry and Microbiology, Hospital Universitari Vall d'Hebron, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona 08035, Spain

Ariadna Rando-Segura, Jesús Trejo-Zahínos, Tomas Pumarola, Department of Microbiology, Hospital Universitari Vall d'Hebron, Vall d'Hebron Barcelona Hospital Campus, Barcelona 08035, Spain

Rafael Esteban, Mar Riveiro-Barciela, Maria Buti, Liver Unit, Department of Internal Medicine, Hospital Universitari Vall d'Hebron, Universitat Autónoma de Barcelona, Barcelona 08035, Spain

Corresponding author: David Tabernero, PhD, Postdoc, Research Scientist, Centro de Investigación Biomédica en Red de Enfermedades Hepáticas y Digestivas, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Calle de Melchor Fernández Almagro, 3, Madrid 28029, Spain. david.tabernero@ciberehd.org

Abstract

BACKGROUND


interpreted the results; Garcia-Garcia S and Tabernero D drafted the manuscript; Ferrer-Costa R, Rando-Segura A, Trejo-Zahínos J, Casis E, Riveiro-Barciela M, Buti M and Rodríguez-Frías F critically reviewed the manuscript.

Institutional review board

statement: The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Vall d'Hebron Research Institute (PR(AG)146/2020) and all patients provided written informed consent for participation.

Conflict-of-interest statement:

Authors have no conflict of interest for this manuscript.

Data sharing statement: Next-

generation sequencing data were submitted to the GenBank SRA database (BioProject accession number PRJNA625435).

Supported by Instituto de Salud Carlos III, No. PI18/01436; and European Regional Development Fund (ERDF).

Country/Territory of origin: Spain

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: July 8, 2021

Different forms of pregenomic and other hepatitis B virus (HBV) RNA have been detected in patients' sera. These circulating HBV-RNAs may be useful for monitoring covalently closed circular DNA activity, and predicting hepatitis B eantigen seroconversion or viral rebound after nucleos(t)ide analog cessation. Data on serum HBV-RNA quasispecies, however, is scarce. It is therefore important to develop methodologies to thoroughly analyze this quasispecies, ensuring the elimination of any residual HBV-DNA. Studying circulating HBV-RNA quasispecies may facilitate achieving functional cure of HBV infection.

AIM

To establish a next-generation sequencing (NGS) methodology for analyzing serum HBV-RNA and comparing it with DNA quasispecies.

METHODS

Thirteen untreated chronic hepatitis B patients, showing different HBV-genotypes and degrees of severity of liver disease were enrolled in the study and a serum sample with HBV-DNA > 5 Log₁₀IU/mL and HBV-RNA > 4 Log₁₀ copies/mL was taken from each patient. HBV-RNA was treated with DNAse I to remove any residual DNA, and the region between nucleotides (nt) 1255-1611 was amplified using a 3-nested polymerase chain reaction protocol, and analyzed with NGS. Variability/conservation and complexity was compared between HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies.

RESULTS

No HBV-DNA contamination was detected in cDNA samples from HBV-RNA quasispecies. HBV quasispecies complexity showed heterogeneous behavior among patients. The Rare Haplotype Load at 1% was greater in DNA than in RNA quasispecies, with no statistically significant differences (P = 0.1641). Regarding conservation, information content was equal in RNA and DNA quasispecies in most nt positions [218/357 (61.06%)]. In 102 of the remaining 139 (73.38%), HBV-RNA showed slightly higher variability. Sliding window analysis identified 4 hyper-conserved sequence fragments in each quasispecies, 3 of them coincided between the 2 quasispecies: nts 1258-1286, 1545-1573 and 1575-1604. The 2 hyper-variable sequence fragments also coincided: nts 1311-1344 and 1461-1485. Sequences between nts 1519-1543 and 1559-1587 were only hyper-conserved in HBV-DNA and RNA, respectively.

CONCLUSION

Our methodology allowed analyzing HBV-RNA quasispecies complexity and conservation without interference from HBV-DNA. Thanks to this, we have been able to compare both quasispecies in the present study.

Key Words: Hepatitis B virus RNA; Hepatitis B X gene; Quasispecies; Next-generation sequencing; Quasispecies conservation; Quasispecies complexity

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Hepatitis B virus (HBV) quasispecies composition and its evolution are related to liver disease progression. HBV-RNA in serum is potentially useful for analyzing viral quasispecies, even in patients with low levels of or suppressed serum HBV-DNA. Few studies have analyzed circulating HBV-RNA quasispecies, and similarities and differences with DNA quasispecies should be assessed. We used nextgeneration sequencing to analyze RNA quasispecies variability/conservation and complexity, without interference of HBV-DNA, in untreated chronic hepatitis B patients. Comparison of both quasispecies showed similar results between them. DNA quasispecies tended toward greater complexity, while RNA quasispecies tended toward higher variability.

Citation: Garcia-Garcia S, Cortese MF, Tabernero D, Gregori J, Vila M, Pacín B, Quer J, Casillas R, Castillo-Ribelles L, Ferrer-Costa R, Rando-Segura A, Trejo-Zahínos J, Pumarola T,



Peer-review started: July 8, 2021 First decision: August 19, 2021 Revised: August 20, 2021 Accepted: October 18, 2021 Article in press: October 18, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Wu W S-Editor: Gao CC L-Editor: A P-Editor: Gao CC



Casis E, Esteban R, Riveiro-Barciela M, Buti M, Rodríguez-Frías F. Cross-sectional evaluation of circulating hepatitis B virus RNA and DNA: Different quasispecies? *World J Gastroenterol* 2021; 27(41): 7144-7158

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7144.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7144

INTRODUCTION

The hepatitis B virus (HBV) is the etiological agent of hepatitis B and can cause both acute and chronic liver disease. In 2015, roughly 257 million people worldwide were estimated to suffer from chronic hepatitis B (CHB) infection, the major complications of which are cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma[1].

The HBV genome is a 3.2 kb-long partially double-stranded relaxed circular DNA (rcDNA), with a complete minus-strand and an incomplete plus-strand. After cytoplasmic release of the viral nucleocapsid containing the rcDNA, it is actively transported into the nucleoplasm, where it will be repaired and converted to covalently closed circular DNA (cccDNA). This form of viral genome remains as an episomal minichromosome in the hepatocyte nuclei for their entire life and serves as the template for the transcription of viral messenger RNAs by the cellular RNA polymerase II. One of them, the pregenomic RNA (pgRNA) is encapsidated and then reverse-transcribed to generate new rcDNA (or double stranded linear DNA), which is released as new infective DNA-containing virions[2]. In addition, full and spliced pgRNA, as well as X open reading frame (HBX) transcripts have been detected in patients' serum[3]. Serum HBV pgRNA has been reported to be useful for monitoring cccDNA activity in hepatitis B e-antigen (HBeAg)-positive (+ve) entecavir-treated patients[4] and to be predictive of HBeAg seroconversion during polymerase inhibitor treatment[5-7]. In addition, its detection in the absence of detectable serum HBV DNA in patients receiving nuclos(t)ide analogs (NA) therapy may allow inference in cccDNA transcription and has been shown to be a predictive biomarker for viral rebound after treatment cessation[8].

In a single HBV infection, viral genomes are present as a complex mutant spectrum constituted by closely related, but not identical, viral populations (genetic variants), termed viral quasispecies[9]. Those variants can occur through numerous host-virus interactions during the viral replication cycle, encompassing not only cellular factors but also viral factors, essentially the error-prone viral polymerase[10]. Serum circulating HBV-RNA is potentially useful for analyzing viral quasispecies, even in patients with low levels of or suppressed serum HBV-DNA. However, unlike DNA quasispecies, HBV-RNA quasispecies have not been subjected to reverse transcription, which is the main source of variability in the HBV genome[11]. Therefore, both quasispecies may be different in terms of nucleic acid variability/conservation and genetic variant complexity. Few studies to date have analyzed circulating HBV-RNA quasispecies^[4,6] and similarities and differences with DNA quasispecies should therefore be assessed in more detail. In addition, serum HBV-RNA has been reported to be genetically homogenous to intrahepatic HBV-RNA[4], the main target for targeted gene therapy, which may favor achieving functional cure of HBV infection, the ideal end point of therapy based on sustained hepatitis B virus surface antigen (HBsAg) loss[12]. In order to interfere with the synthesis of all the viral proteins, these therapies should be directed to hyper-conserved sequence targets shared by all the HBV mRNAs. HBX thus provides an ideal target, as its sequence is located at the 3' end of all HBV mRNAs[13,14]. Taking this into account, analysis of serum HBV-RNA quasispecies may be an especially useful tool when looking for hyper-conserved targets for this kind of antiviral therapy. To confirm this, it is necessary to establish a reliable methodology to thoroughly analyze serum HBV-RNA quasispecies.

Taking this in mind, the aim of this study was to establish a methodology, based on next-generation sequencing (NGS), for thoroughly analyzing serum HBV-RNA quasispecies without interference from circulating HBV-DNA. This methodology has been tested in a group of untreated CHB patients to gain a preliminary insight into comparison of genetic variability/conservation and complexity between circulating HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies.

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients and samples

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Vall d'Hebron Research Institute (PR(AG)146/2020) and all patients provided written informed consent for participation. No animals were used.

In this cross-sectional study, we included a serum sample from 13 well-characterized untreated CHB patients attending the outpatient clinic of Vall d'Hebron University Hospital (Barcelona, Spain). All samples were selected taking into account HBV-DNA levels > 5 Log₁₀ IU/mL and HBV-RNA levels > 4 Log₁₀ copies/mL to ensure sufficient levels of both HBV-DNA and RNA to study their quasispecies. In addition, heterogeneity in terms of HBV genotypes and degrees of severity of liver disease were also taken into account in patient selection, in order to obtain an overall picture of differences between HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies. Exclusion criteria were positive testing for hepatitis D virus, hepatitis C virus, and human immunodeficiency virus.

Serological and virological determinations

HBV serological markers such as HBsAg, HBeAg, anti-HBe antibodies were tested using commercial chemiluminescent immunoassays on a COBAS 8000 analyzer (Roche Diagnostics, Rotkreuz, Switzerland). HBV-DNA was quantified on a COBAS 6800 analyzer (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) with a lower detection limit of 10 IU/mL. HBV genotypes were determined as previously explained [13]. HBV-RNA was quantified using an in-house method. The standard RNA to create the standard curve for this quantification was obtained as follows: 1.1× HBV genome from pTRiEx1.1-HBV[15] was subcloned downstream of a T7 promoter in a pEF6/V5-His TOPO TA vector (Thermo Fisher Scientific-Life Technologies, Austin, TX, United States) following the manufacturer's instructions, to ensure its *in vitro* transcription (pEF6-HBV). Once cloned, the correct orientation and insertion of HBV genome was analyzed by Sanger Sequencing, and pEF6-HBV plasmid was isolated from bacteria using the NucleoBond Xtra Midi Kit (Macherey-Nagel, Dueren, Germany). The pEF6-HBV plasmid was then linearized by NotI restriction enzyme digestion (New England Biolabs, Beverly, MA, United States), and used as template for in vitro transcription reaction using the MEGAscript T7 Transcription Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific-Life Technologies, Austin, TX, United States), by adding the plasmid pEF6-HBV concentration of 0.5 μ g/ μ L diluted in water. At the same time, the *in vitro* transcription of pTRI-Xef positive control DNA provided with the kit was also performed. The RNA resulting from transcription was then purified using the MEGAclear Transcription Clean-up Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific-Life Technologies, Austin, TX, United States) following the manufacturer's instructions. A DNase I treatment (Life Technologies, Austin, TX, United States) was then carried out for 15 min at room temperature, followed by heat-inactivation at 65 °C for 10 min and adding 2 µL of 25 mmol/L EDTA solution to the reaction mixture, in order to remove the template DNA. The purity of DNAse I-treated RNA was checked by measuring the absorbance of 1 µL of the sample at 260 nm using the NanoDrop spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific-Life Technologies, Austin, TX, United States). The concentration of this RNA was quantified from 3 µL of the sample by Qubit fluorimeter using the Qubit RNA HS Assay Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific-Life Technologies, Austin, TX, United States). The absence of DNA in DNAse I-treated RNA template was verified using the DNA Master PLUS HybProbe kit in a LightCycler 480 Instrument II system (Roche, Mannheim, Germany) using primers and probe specified in the Supplementary Table 1.

For absolute quantification analyses, the standard curve was defined using the quantified retrotranscribed RNA, taken to a concentration of 7.51 Log_{10} copies/mL, and serial 1:10 dilutions of this standard covering concentrations until 1.51 Log₁₀ copies/mL. The points of the standard curve were defined as the mean Ct of a triplicate measurement of the original 7.51 Log₁₀ copies/mL standard and its serial dilutions. The standard curve obtained was saved and imported as an external standard curve in each HBV-RNA quantification experiment. In those experiments, at least one dilution of standard RNA used to define one of the standard curve points must be included, in order to adjust the standard curve. Creation of the RNA standard curve and experiments to quantify HBV-RNA levels quantification were performed using one-step quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) reaction, using the LightCycler 480 RNA Master Hydrolysis Probes kit (Roche, Mannheim, Germany). RT-qPCR program in the Light Cycler 480 instrument was



programmed as described in the Supplementary Table 1.

Amplification of HBV region of interest using NGS

In this study, we analyzed the region between nucleotides (nt) 1255 to 1611, located at the HBX 5' end. In this region, we previously identified hyper-conserved sequence stretches in the circulating HBV-DNA quasispecies[13,14], which we aimed at analyzing at circulating HBV-RNA level.

For each serum sample, HBV-DNA was extracted from 200 µL of serum using QIAamp DNA Mini Kit (QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The region of interest was amplified through a 3-round polymerase chain reaction (PCR) protocol. The first-round PCR covered a 1338-bp region and was performed as previously described by our group[16] (Supplementary Table 1). The second-round and third-round PCRs, were also performed as previously detailed[13] (Supplementary Table 1). The second-round PCR amplified the region of interest between nt 1255 and 1611 of the HBV genome, yielding final products flanked by universal M13 sequences at both ends. In the third-round PCR, a specific pair of primers was used for each sample, consisting of the same M13 universal sequences (forward and reverse) at their 5' ends and a multiplex identifier (MID) or barcode sequence at their 3' ends. Each individual patient sample required a different MID. The PCR products obtained in this amplification, also known as amplicons, were visualized as single bands on a 1.5% agarose electrophoresis gel, stained with SybrSafe DNA gel Stain (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, United States) with 1x TAE running buffer (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). PCR products were then purified from agarose gel using the QIAquick Gel Extraction Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). Amplicon quality was verified using the Agilent 2200 TapeStation System and D1000 ScreenTape kit (Agilent Technologies, Waldbronn, Germany). Purified DNA from each sample was quantified by means of fluorescence, using the Quant-iT PicoGreen dsDNA Assay Kit (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, United States) adjusted to the same concentration, and pooled.

In the same serum samples, HBV-RNA was isolated from 140 µL serum using the QIAamp Viral RNA Mini Kit (QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany), according to the manufacturer's instructions. To remove any residual DNA present, isolated HBV-RNA was subsequently treated with DNAse I (Life Technologies, Austin, TX, United States) for 15 min at room temperature, followed by heat-inactivation at 65 °C for 10 min and adding 25 mmol/L EDTA solution to the reaction mixture, in keeping with manufacturer's instructions. After DNAse I treatment, RNA samples were retrotranscribed into cDNA in 2 steps. The first step involves denaturation of HBV-RNA and $Oligo(dT)_{17}$ primer, which binds to polyA sequence, by incubating at 65 °C for 5 min and 20 °C for 5 min. The second is reverse transcription itself involving Accuscript enzyme (Stratagene, Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, United States) and RNAse OUT (Thermo Fisher Scientific-Life Technologies, Austin, United States). A 60-min incubation at 42 °C for the first-strand synthesis reaction is required, followed by a short incubation time of 15 min at 70 °C.

At the same time, elimination of any residual HBV-DNA after DNAse I treatment was verified by means of qPCR, as described for the DNAse I-treated RNA obtained from in vitro transcription of pEF6-HBV vector, described above. This qPCR experiment included the DNAse I-treated RNA samples and their respective cDNA obtained after reverse transcription. After obtaining the cDNA, the region of interest between nt 1255 and 1611 was amplified through the same 3-round PCR protocol as HBV-DNA samples, with some modifications according to Agilent's PfuUltra II Fusion HS DNA polymerase insert for cDNA targets.

Finally, amplicon pools obtained from both HBV-DNA and RNA were sequenced using the MiSeq platform (Illumina, San Diego, CA, United States). Those purified pools were processed using the DNA library preparation kit Kapa Hyper Prep kit (Kapa Biosystems-Roche, Cape Town, South Africa), with which amplicon ends were repaired and A-tailed. Each pool was then indexed using the SeqCap Adapter Kit A (Roche Sequencing, Pleasanton, CA, United States). After index ligation pools had been purified with KAPA Pure Beads (Kapa Biosystems-Roche, Cape Town, South Africa) and re-amplified to increase indexed amplicon concentration using the KAPA HiFi HotStart ReadyMix PCR Kit (Roche Sequencing, Pleasanton, CA, United States). PCR products were repurified with another round of KAPA Pure Beads and quantified using LightCycler 480 Instrument II with the Kapa Library Quantification kit (Kapa Biosystems-Roche, Cape Town, South Africa). Each DNA pool was then adjusted to a 4 nmol/L concentration and appropriate volumes of each pool were added to a final pool of all DNA pools, the DNA concentration of which was verified using LightCycler 480 Instrument II (Kapa Library Quantification kit). Finally, this



final pool was sequenced using MiSeq Reagent kit v3 (2 × 300 bp mode with the 600 cycle kit) (Illumina, San Diego, CA, United States).

NGS data analyses: Quasispecies complexity and conservation

Bioinformatics processing and haplotype-centric data analysis pipeline were performed as previously described by our group[16].

The HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies complexities were evaluated by computation of the Rare Haplotype Load (RHL), a new diversity index that measures enrichment of quasispecies in minority genomes below a given threshold[17]. RHL was calculated using the haplotypes (unique sequences covering the full amplicon observed on the set of sequences) resulting from the intersection of forward and reverse strands without filtering by a minimum abundance. In this study, RHL was computed as the sum of the relative frequencies of all haplotypes obtained from HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies whose abundance is equal to or less than 1%, as previously described^[17].

Sequence conservation at nt level was determined by calculating the information content (IC, bits) of each position in a multiple alignment of all intersected haplotypes obtained in frequencies > 0.25%, as previously explained [13]. Nt IC ranges from 0 bits to 2 bits for a given position, where 2 bits represents the maximum IC value (100% conservation, *i.e.*, no nt changes in a given position in any of all haplotypes analyzed). The mean IC was calculated in windows of 25 nt, moved in steps of 1 nt through nt 1255-1611 (sliding window analysis), the 5% of those windows with the highest mean IC values (the most conserved) and the 5% with the lowest mean IC values (the most variable) were selected. Afterwards, those consecutive windows were connected and their sequences were represented as sequence logos using the R language package motifStack[18]. In each position of the logos, letters representing the nts identified are stacked. The relative sizes of letters indicate the relative frequencies of the nt represented at a given position in the multiple alignments of the haplotypes, and the total height of each stack represents the IC of each position.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed in R[19]. Qualitative parameters were expressed as number of cases and percentage. Quantitative parameters were expressed as the median value and interquartile range (IQR) or as mean \pm SD, where appropriate. Statistical comparisons between HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies complexity were performed using the Kruskal-Wallis test, t test and two-proportions z-test with Yates continuity correction where appropriate. P values < 0.05 were considered significant. The bioinformatics and statistical methods used in this study were reviewed by Dr. Josep Gregori from the Liver Disease Viral Hepatitis Laboratory of Vall d'Hebron Hospital (Barcelona, Spain) and the CIBERehd research group.

RESULTS

Patient clinical and virological characteristics

Clinical, virological, and serological parameters from the 13 patients at the time of obtention of samples included are summarized in Table 1. Most of those patients were HBeAg +ve men, showing clinical characteristics compatible with chronic hepatitis stage of CHB infection^[12]. In terms of severity of liver disease, 8 patients were classified as patients with nonsignificant fibrosis [Ishak fibrosis stage (F) \leq 3 or transient elastography < 7-8.5 kPa], and 5 patients were classified as patients with significant fibrosis (liver biopsy $F \ge 3$ and < 5 or transient elastography > 7-8.5 and <11-14 kPa, n = 3) or cirrhosis (liver biopsy F5-6 or transient elastography > 11-14 kPa, n= 2), according to World Health Organization Guidelines^[20].

Comparison of HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies using NGS

The qPCR verification of residual HBV-DNA elimination from HBV-RNA isolations confirmed the absence of HBV-DNA from DNAse I-treated RNA samples, while showing the presence of cDNA after their reverse transcription. An illustrative example is shown in Figure 1. No HBV-DNA contamination was therefore detected in cDNA samples derived from HBV-RNA quasispecies.

After NGS using the MiSeq platform, Fastq files obtained were filtered by our bioinformatics procedure to obtain the set of haplotypes common to forward and reverse strands. Before subsequent filtering by abundance, those haplotypes represented a total of 4.35×10^6 sequence reads with a median of 2.45×10^5 reads/sample



Garcia-Garcia S et al. Cross-sectional HBV RNA/DNA quasispecies comparison

Table 1 Clinical and viral characteristics of chronic hepatitis B patients enrolled in the study				
	Total, <i>n</i> = 13			
Age, yr, median (IQR)	41.35 (31.7-47.2)			
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	11 (84.6)			
Genotype, n (%)				
А	3 (23.1)			
С	3 (23.1)			
D	2 (15.4)			
E	2 (15.4)			
F	3 (23.1)			
ALT, IU/L, median (IQR)	124 (66-160)			
HBeAg +ve, <i>n</i> (%)	11 (84.6)			
HBV DNA, Log ₁₀ IU/mL, median (IQR)	8 (8-8.43)			
HBV RNA, Log ₁₀ copies/mL, median (IQR)	5.18 (4.94-6.02)			
Fibrosis, n (%) ¹				
Nonsignificant	8 (61.64)			
Significant	3 (23.08)			
Cirrhosis, n (%)	2 (15.39)			

¹Nonsignificant fibrosis indicates Ishak fibrosis stage < 3, significant fibrosis $F \ge 3$ and < 5, and cirrhosis F5-6. Nonsignificant fibrosis by noninvasive markers indicates liver stiffness < 7-8.5 kPa, significant fibrosis > 7-8.5 and < 11-14 kPa and cirrhosis > 11-14 kPa by transient elastography according to World Health Organization Guidelines for the prevention, care and treatment of persons with chronic hepatitis B infection criteria[20]. F: Fibrosis; IQR: Interquartile range; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; HBeAg +ve: Hepatitis B e-antigen positive; HBsAg: Hepatitis B virus surface antigen; HBV: Hepatitis B virus.

> $(IQR, 1.90 \times 10^{5} - 3.19 \times 10^{5})$ for HBV-RNA and 8.27×10^{4} reads/sample (IQR, 6.03 × 10^{4}) -1.01×10^{5}) for HBV-DNA and were included in the RHL analysis. By setting the threshold of abundance as equal to or less than 1% HBV quasispecies complexity showed a heterogeneous behavior between patients, and although mean RHL was greater in DNA (45.45 ± 4.80) than in RNA (42.50 ± 5.63), the difference was not significant (P = 0.1641, t test) (Figure 2). Similarly, no statistically significant differences were observed when comparing HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies in the patients with nonsignificant fibrosis (46.57 ± 4.79 for HBV-DNA and 43.88 ± 6.32 for HBV-RNA, P = 0.4642, Kruskal-Wallis test), and in the patients with significant fibrosis or cirrhosis (43.66 \pm 4.72 for HBV-DNA and 40.29 \pm 3.92 for HBV-RNA, P = 0.3055, Kruskal-Wallis test).

> After RHL calculation, we proceeded to eliminate all haplotypes with abundances below 0.25%, obtaining 2.91 \times 10⁶ sequence reads with a median of 1.58 \times 10⁵ reads/sample (IQR, 1.29 × 10⁵-2.28 × 10⁵) for HBV-RNA and 5.66 × 10⁴ reads/sample (IQR, 3.2×10^4 - 5.76×10^4) for HBV-DNA. These haplotypes were the basis for conservation analysis through IC calculation position by position in both HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies (Figure 3). Differences in sequence conservation between the 2 quasispecies were determined by subtracting IC DNA values from IC RNA of 357 nt positions analyzed; between nt 1255-1611. In 218 (61.06%) of these positions, IC values of both HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies were coincident, while in the remaining 139 (38.93%) nt positions differences between IC of both quasispecies ranged from -0.26 to 0.23, with IC DNA > IC RNA in most of them (102/139, 73.38%) (Figure 4A). These differences were also studied by sliding window analysis of the mean IC RNA-IC DNA values (calculated in windows of 25 nt positions displaced in steps of 1 position between them) confirming that, in general, the HBV-RNA quasispecies was slightly less conserved than the DNA quasispecies (Figure 4B). In keeping with this analysis, HBV-RNA displayed more positions with some variability (IC < 2 bits), 135/357 (38%), than HBV-DNA, 85/357 (24%) (*P* < 0.01, two-proportions *z*-test).

> The high degree of similarity between IC values in both HBV-DNA and HBV-RNA quasispecies was also observed in the sliding window analysis of IC in the multiple





Figure 1 Quantitative polymerase chain reaction verification of residual hepatitis B virus-DNA elimination from hepatitis B virus-RNA isolations after DNAsel treatment. Fluorescence through quantitative polymerase chain reaction amplification samples is shown as green lines for DNAse Itreated RNA samples, and as red lines for their respective cDNA retrotranscribed samples.



Figure 2 Comparison of mean hepatitis B virus quasispecies complexity. Hepatitis B virus (HBV) quasispecies complexity analyzed by Rare Haplotype Load of all 13 patients in HBV-DNA quasispecies (blue-framed boxes) and HBV-RNA quasispecies (yellow-framed boxes). Differences were statistically nonsignificant (*P* = 0.1641, *t* test). RHL: Rare Haplotype Load; HBV: Hepatitis B virus.

> alignments of haplotypes obtained in both quasispecies. Concatenation of the 5% of windows with higher mean IC values (the most conserved), yielded 4 sequence logos in both quasispecies 3 (75%) of which coincided between both quasispecies: nts 1258-1286 (1283 in RNA quasispecies), 1545-1573 and 1575-1604 (Figure 5). In addition, sliding window analysis also showed the sequence stretch 1519-1543 to be hyperconserved only in HBV-DNA quasispecies and 1559-1587 only in HBV-RNA quasispecies. Regarding the 5% of windows with lower IC values (the most variable), 2 sequence logos, which coincided in both quasispecies, were obtained: nts 1311-1344 and 1461-1485 (Figure 6). Thus, conservation was highly coincident between HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies although, interestingly, HBV-RNA quasispecies showed slightly higher variability than HBV-DNA quasispecies.

DISCUSSION

Serum HBV RNA results from a mixture of different viral RNA species: Intact and spliced pgRNA, and truncated and polyA-free RNAs, with varying levels depending on the phase of HBV infection and antiviral treatment^[21]. In addition, HBX transcripts





Figure 3 Conservation and variability of 357 nucleotide positions analyzed. Information content of nucleotide positions from 1255 to 1611 for hepatitis B virus (HBV)-DNA (blue lines) and HBV-RNA (orange lines) quasispecies. IC: Information content; HBV: Hepatitis B virus.



Figure 4 Differences between information content of hepatitis B virus-DNA and RNA quasispecies. A: Nucleotide positions in which information content (IC) hepatitis B virus (HBV)-RNA > HBV-DNA are depicted in orange while positions where IC HBV-DNA > HBV-RNA in blue; B: Sliding window analysis of the subtraction of mean IC RNA-IC DNA values, in windows of 25 nucleotide positions, displaced in steps of 1 position between them. IC: Information content.

have also been detected [3]. This serum HBV RNA has been suggested as a potential surrogate marker both to reflect intrahepatic cccDNA levels during the natural course of CHB infection [22,23] and under NA treatment [4], and to predict treatment outcome [4,21] such as HBeAg seroconversion[5-7]. During antiviral treatment, the kinetics of serum HBV-DNA and HBV-RNA seem to be dissociated. While serum HBV-DNA levels rapidly decline after starting treatment, HBV-RNA levels fall more slowly and the HBV-DNA/HBV-RNA ratio increases significantly. This allows inference in cccDNA transcription in the absence of detectable serum HBV DNA and may predict viral rebound after NA cessation[8]. In addition, the slower decline of serum HBV RNA levels may also make it possible to study circulating viral quasispecies, even when serum HBV-DNA levels are too low to do so. However, few studies to date have analyzed circulating HBV-RNA quasispecies[4,6] and little data is therefore available on their similarities and differences. Indeed, it is reasonable to think that both quasispecies may display significant differences between them, as they are subjected to different sources of genetic variability, due to the error-prone viral polymerase, contributing to an estimated error rate of approximately 1 per 10⁴-10⁵ bp for minusstrand DNA synthesis and approximately 1 per 3.6-15 × 10⁴ bp for second-strand DNA synthesis^[24]. Hence, reverse transcription becomes an outstanding source of variability in new HBV-DNA virion formation. However, HBV-RNA quasispecies are not affected by this source of variability.

The first aim of this study was to establish a reliable methodology to thoroughly analyze serum HBV-RNA quasispecies, without interference from HBV-DNA quasispecies. Previous studies have found RNA levels of between 0.8 and 2.8 Logs lower than DNA levels[5,25,26]. Although we measured HBV-DNA and RNA levels with different units (IU/mL for DNA and copies/mL for RNA) in this study, the results appear to be in line with those previous studies. Even if HBV-DNA is present at low





Figure 5 Representation by sequence logos of the information content of the most conserved regions in hepatitis B virus-DNA and hepatitis B virus-RNA quasispecies. The relative sizes of the letters in each stack, each of them representing a nucleotide (nt) position, indicate their relative frequencies at each position within the multiple alignments of nt haplotypes. The total height of each stack of letters depicts the IC of each nt position, measured in bits (Y-axis), therefore 0 bits is the minimum and 2 the maximum conservation. A: Hepatitis B virus-DNA; B: Hepatitis B virus-RNA.



Figure 6 Representation by sequence logos of the information content of the most variable regions in hepatitis B virus-DNA and hepatitis B virus-RNA quasispecies. The relative sizes of the letters in each stack, each of them representing a nucleotide (nt) position, indicate their relative frequencies at each position within the multiple alignments of nt haplotypes. The total height of each stack of letters depicts the IC of each nt position, measured in bits (Y-axis), therefore 0 bits is the minimum and 2 the maximum conservation. A: Hepatitis B virus-DNA; B: Hepatitis B virus-RNA.

levels in patient serum, amplicons derived from it may bias NGS-obtained results to some extent, taking into account the high sensitivity of this technology. Thus, to ensure that results obtained from HBV-RNA quasispecies amplification procedure are free from HBV-DNA contamination, we pre-treated RNA isolates with DNase I, and verified the HBV-DNA elimination from these isolates by means of a qPCR assay. This verification step allowed us to confirm that no residual HBV-DNA was present in the HBV-RNA isolates, making it unlikely that reads obtained from HBV-RNA libraries were actually derived from serum HBV-DNA amplification.

Since viral polymerase errors are considered an important source of genetic variability for the HBV genome, we considered RHL to be a diversity index especially suitable for comparing complexities between HBV RNA and DNA quasispecies and assessing the effect of viral polymerase activity on the latter. This is because this

WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

155

diversity index refers to the fraction of the quasispecies with the lowest fitness, indicative of the intensity with which replication errors accumulate. High viremia and long infection times would tend to result in high RHL values. High values may also be given to mutagen treatments[17]. In our study, HBV-DNA quasispecies showed a higher mean RHL than RNA quasispecies, which suggests an increased presence of low frequency HBV genomes in DNA quasispecies, probably due to the error-prone reverse-transcription origin of HBV-DNA. However, these differences were not statistically significant, either when including all patients or when separating them according to their degree of fibrosis (nonsignificant fibrosis and significant fibrosis or cirrhosis). The RHL shows high correlation with Shannon entropy, an abundance diversity index^[17], which was used in a recent study by Yu *et al*^[6] to compare HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies in sequential serum samples in a group of HBeAg+ve patients receiving entecavir or pegylated interferon. Similarly to our results, no significant difference was found between HBV RNA and HBV DNA quasispecies complexity at baseline quasispecies. While the results were similar, we analyzed a different region of the HBV genome (the region of the *HBX* between nt 1255 to 1611) than the study by Yu et al[6] (a sequence stretch within the region encoding for the terminal protein domain of the viral polymerase), and our group of patients is more heterogeneous, especially in terms of viral genotype composition. Thus, results from the 2 studies are not directly comparable, and further studies in larger groups of patients are required to confirm the tendency of HBV DNA quasispecies toward higher quasispecies complexity, as shown by mean RHL values.

Comparison of both HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies conservation yielded similar results, with HBV-DNA slightly more conserved than HBV-RNA despite the effect of reverse-transcription over DNA quasispecies. This observation may indicate that only a fraction of packaged pgRNA is reverse-transcribed and released. In addition, in this study, we identified 3 hyper-conserved regions which coincided in both HBV-RNA and HBV-DNA quasispecies. The first hyper-conserved region identified was between nt 1258-1286, while the second hyper-conserved region consisted of 2 nt fragments (1545-1573 and 1575-1604) spanning a region between nt 1545-1604. Interestingly, these 3 conserved sequence fragments almost overlapped with hyper-conserved sequence fragments described in a previous study carried out by our group at circulating DNA quasispecies level (1255-1286, 1545-1573 and 1575-1603)[13]. Likewise, a recently published study by our group[14] also performed in HBV-DNA quasispecies, reported some of these hyper-conserved regions (1258-1286 and 1575-1605). In addition, these 2 previous studies[13,14] also reported as hyper-conserved the sequence stretch between positions 1519-1543, which we found among the 5% most conserved windows at HBV-DNA quasispecies level but not at HBV-RNA quasispecies level. Conversely, we identified the sequence stretch 1559-1587 as hyper-conserved only in HBV-RNA quasispecies. This fragment was not identified in our previous studies, although it is included in the region between nt 1519 and 1603 defined by 3 conserved nt fragments (1519-1543, 1545-1573, and 1575-1603) described in one of them[13]. Thus, despite the high degree of similarity between sequence conservation in HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies, this may follow different trends in some sequence stretches. Finally, assessment of the most variable windows (the 5% with the lowest mean IC values) identified the fragments between nt 1311-1344 and 1461-1485 as the most variable in both DNA and RNA quasispecies, similar to the most conserved stretches identified, which confirmed the similarities between both quasispecies.

Given the important and wide role of hepatitis B X protein (HBx), a multifunctional transactivator protein encoded by the *HBX* gene, in the replication of HBV, particularly in intrahepatic cccDNA stability and transcription, it is an interesting target for new therapies to treat CHB-infected patients[8]. Moreover, HBx is located next to the 3' end of all the HBV mRNAs, which means that targeting its sequence may interfere in the synthesis of all the viral proteins^[13]. This concept is in line with other strategies aiming for functional cure. Thus, identifying highly conserved regions may suggest valuable targets for pan-genotypic approaches with minimum likelihood of antiviral drug resistance. With this in mind, we analyzed a region of the *HBX* gene where we had previously identified hyper-conserved regions in the circulating HBV-DNA quasispecies[13,14], which we intended to confirm in circulating HBV-RNA. In fact, serum HBV-RNA was found to be genetically homogenous with intrahepatic HBV-RNA[4] the main target for this kind of antiviral therapies. Therefore, given that some sequence fragments may follow different conservation trends in both HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies, when looking for targets for directed gene therapy, it may be worth verifying their conservation not only at serum HBV-DNA level but also at RNA level. This would make it possible to ensure their effect on their main target. In this study, we confirmed that most of the hyper-conserved regions identified by our group in

previous studies at DNA level[13,14] coincided with those identified in serum HBV-RNA, and may thus also be conserved at intrahepatic HBV-RNA level.

The broad range of HBV genotypes and degrees of severity of liver disease from all patients included in the present study enabled to get an overview of complexity and conservation of HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies. Nevertheless, the main limitation of the present study was that the comparison with this small and heterogeneous group of patients just enabled to take a preliminary picture of HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies, which needs to be complemented with further studies exploring both of them in larger and more homogeneous groups of patients in terms of severity of liver disease and CHB clinical stage, in order to verify whether the present results could be extrapolated to any stage of the disease. In addition, the implications of HBV quasispecies parameters analyzed in the context of both treatment and prognosis of CHB are still uncertain. Thus, longitudinal follow-up studies of circulating HBV-RNA quasispecies evolution are necessary to assess its adaptation to different evolutive pressures and to compare with that of HBV-DNA. In this way, much more robust conclusions regarding the comparison between both quasispecies could be drawn. Anyway, the results obtained demonstrate that the methodology established in the present study allows detailed analysis of serum HBV-RNA quasispecies, being a useful tool to perform those studies. Finally, in vitro functional studies should be performed to test the potential usefulness of the hyper-conserved regions described here as potential candidates for targeted gene therapy. Gene silencing could be a valuable strategy and HBX gene, thanks to its co-terminal localization, an optimal target. These hyper-conserved sequences were highly coincident with the findings of the present study [13,14]. Based on data obtained in those previous studies we have already tested several proposals about gene therapy based on antisense locked nucleic acid Gapmer and small interference RNA (siRNA)[27,28].

CONCLUSION

In summary, we developed a methodology for analyzing serum HBV-RNA quasispecies without HBV-DNA interference. By including patients with different clinical and virological characteristics we have been able to make a preliminary comparison of complexity and conservation of HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies. Complexity analysis by the RHL index indicated an increased presence of low frequency HBV genomes in DNA quasispecies, which should be verified in larger groups of patients.

Interestingly, although HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies showed a similar degree of conservation in the *HBX* 5'region, HBV-RNA quasispecies tended toward higher variability than HBV-DNA. Most hyper-conserved and hyper-variable regions identified were almost overlapped between HBV-DNA and RNA, and were highly coincident with our previous findings. However, we observed different conservation trends between both quasispecies in some sequence fragments, suggesting that serum HBV-RNA quasispecies should also be considered when looking for targets for directed gene therapy.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Recent studies show that hepatitis B virus (HBV)-RNA detected in serum is mainly encapsidated pregenomic RNA (pgRNA), which could be a useful biomarker for monitoring covalently closed circular DNA activity. During nuclos(t)ide analogs (NA) therapy it is predictive of hepatitis B e-antigen seroconversion and for following viral rebound after treatment cessation. However, few studies have analyzed the serum HBV-RNA quasispecies, a complex mutant spectrum constituted by closely related, but not identical, viral populations. Analysis of serum circulating HBV-RNA quasispecies in those previous studies showed no significant difference between HBV-RNA and HBV-DNA quasispecies complexity before antiviral treatment and indicated that serum HBV-RNA is genetically homogenous with intrahepatic HBV-RNA, which is the main target for targeted gene therapy. Such therapies should be directed to hyper-conserved sequence targets, ideally located at hepatitis B X gene (*HBX*), located next to the 3' end of all the HBV mRNAs.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Research motivation

Composition and evolution over time of HBV quasispecies is closely linked to liver disease progression, and serum circulating HBV-RNA is potentially useful for its analysis, even in situations with low or undetectable serum level of HBV-DNA. However, HBV-RNA has not been subjected to reverse transcription, which is the main source of variability in the HBV genome and it may therefore present significant differences with respect to the serum HBV-DNA quasiespecies. Nonetheless, little data is available on the comparison of genetic variability/conservation and complexity of both quasispecies. Moreover, analysis of serum HBV-RNA quasispecies may be a very useful tool when looking for hyper-conserved targets for targeted gene therapy, due to its similarities with intrahepatic HBV-RNA, the main target of this kind of antiviral therapy. Thus, in previous studies, we identified hyper-conserved sequence stretches in the circulating HBV-DNA quasispecies, which we aimed to analyze at the circulating HBV-RNA level. Studying circulating HBV-RNA quasispecies may thus favor achieving functional cure of HBV infection. However, it is necessary to establish a reliable methodology to thoroughly analyze this quasispecies, without interference from serum HBV-DNA.

Research objectives

This study aimed to establish a methodology to achieve an in-depth analysis serum HBV-RNA quasispecies without interference from circulating HBV-DNA, using nextgeneration sequencing (NGS). With this methodology, we aimed to compare both serum HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies in a group of untreated chronic hepatitis B (CHB) patients. Considering the potential of HBV-RNA for analyzing HBV quasispecies, even in situations of low or undetectable serum HBV-DNA, this thorough analysis may serve as prognostic factor for clinical follow-up of CHB patients. Furthermore, it may be a useful tool for looking for hyper-conserved targets for targeted gene therapy.

Research methods

Serum samples were taken from 13 untreated CHB patients attending the outpatient clinic of Vall d'Hebron University Hospital (Barcelona, Spain). HBV-DNA levels > 5 \log_{10} IU/mL, HBV-RNA levels > 4 \log_{10} copies/mL and heterogeneity in terms of HBV genotypes and degrees of severity of liver disease were considered as inclusion criteria. HBV-RNA and DNA were extracted differently using specific manual isolation protocols. In addition, HBV-RNA, which was quantified by an in-house method, was treated with DNAse I (Life Technologies, Austin, United Ststes) to remove any residual DNA present. The elimination of residual DNA after DNAse I digestion was verified by means of quantitative PCR (qPCR). In parallel, these samples were retrotranscribed into cDNA, and along with DNA isolates the 5' end region of *HBX*, between nucleotides 1255-1611 (the amplicon analysed), was amplified by a 3nested PCR protocol and later sequenced using NGS (MiSeq, Illumina, United States). HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies complexity was evaluated using Rare Haplotype Load (RHL) index, which measures enrichment of quasispecies in minority genomes. Sequence conservation and variability was determined by calculating the information content (IC) of each position by aligning all unique sequences covering the full amplicon (*i.e.*, haplotypes) in a multiple alignment. After this analysis, the most conserved and variable sequence stretches were represented as sequence logos, which were compared between both quasispecies.

Research results

After treatment of RNA isolates with DNase I, we confirmed that no residual HBV-DNA was present in the HBV-RNA isolates and that contamination by HBV-DNA in sequences obtained from HBV-RNA was therefore unlikely. HBV quasispecies complexity showed heterogeneous behavior among patients. While RHL was greater in DNA than in RNA quasispecies, differences were not statistically significant. This tendency of HBV DNA quasispecies toward higher quasispecies complexity than HBV-RNA needs to be studied further in larger groups of patients. In general, conservation was highly coincident between HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies; the majority of nt positions showed the same IC value in both of them. Interestingly, HBV-RNA quasispecies was slightly less conserved than DNA and displayed more positions with some variability (IC < 2 bits). Sliding window analysis in HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies showed 4 sequence fragments as the most conserved in each of them. Of those fragments 3 coincided between both quasispecies, but 1 was found to be among the most conserved only in HBV-DNA and 1 only in HBV-RNA. The most variable



sequence fragments coincided in both quasispecies.

Research conclusions

In this study, we describe a methodology for analyzing serum HBV-RNA quasispecies without HBV-DNA interference. This methodology allowed us to compare HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies. For quasispecies complexity, we analyzed the RHL index, a new reliable diversity index to diagnose mutant spectrum expansions, such as may have occurred with the error-prone reverse transcription of HBV-RNA into DNA. However, although we detected a tendency to greater quasispecies complexity in HBV-DNA than in RNA, the differences were statistically non-significant, which may indicate an increased presence of low-frequency HBV genomes in DNA quasispecies. For this reason, we suggest that further studies in larger groups of patients be performed to confirm this observation. We also found a highly coincident conservation between HBV-RNA and DNA quasispecies in the HBX 5' region. Interestingly, HBV-RNA quasispecies showed slightly higher variability than HBV-DNA quasispecies, which may indicate that only a fraction of packaged pgRNA is reverse-transcribed and released. The hyper-conserved sequences identified were highly coincident to what was observed in previous studies by our group in HBV-DNA quasispecies. Nevertheless, we observed that some sequence fragments were differently conserved between HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies, which suggest that serum HBV-RNA quasispecies should also be considered when looking for targets for directed gene therapy, specially taking into account the similarities between serum and intrahepatic HBV-RNA.

Research perspectives

In this study, data were obtained from patients with a broad range of HBV genotypes and degrees of severity of liver disease. This allowed us to make a preliminary comparison of complexity and conservation of HBV-DNA and RNA quasispecies. However, further studies with a larger sample size are warranted to confirm our results. The main goal of the methodology for HBV-RNA quasispecies described here is to use it in groups of patients where HBV-DNA levels are usually too low for PCR amplification (e.g., patients under NA treatment, since the generation of HBV-RNA is not inhibited by NA directly), in order to be able to monitor HBV quasispecies in those patients.

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. Hepatitis B. Fact sheet. 2015; No204. [cited 20 March 2021]. In: 1 World Health Organization [Internet]. Available from: https://www.who.int/en/news-room/factsheets/detail/hepatitis-b
- 2 Caballero A, Tabernero D, Buti M, Rodriguez-Frias F. Hepatitis B virus: The challenge of an ancient virus with multiple faces and a remarkable replication strategy. Antiviral Res 2018; 158: 34-44 [PMID: 30059722 DOI: 10.1016/j.antiviral.2018.07.019]
- 3 Stadelmayer B, Diederichs A, Chapus F, Rivoire M, Neveu G, Alam A, Fraisse L, Carter K, Testoni B, Zoulim F. Full-length 5'RACE identifies all major HBV transcripts in HBV-infected hepatocytes and patient serum. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 40-51 [PMID: 32087349 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.01.028]
- Wang J, Yu Y, Li G, Shen C, Meng Z, Zheng J, Jia Y, Chen S, Zhang X, Zhu M, Song Z, Wu J, Shao 4 L, Qian P, Mao X, Wang X, Huang Y, Zhao C, Zhang J, Qiu C, Zhang W. Relationship between serum HBV-RNA levels and intrahepatic viral as well as histologic activity markers in entecavirtreated patients. J Hepatol 2017 [PMID: 28870671 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2017.08.021]
- 5 van Bömmel F, Bartens A, Mysickova A, Hofmann J, Krüger DH, Berg T, Edelmann A. Serum hepatitis B virus RNA levels as an early predictor of hepatitis B envelope antigen seroconversion during treatment with polymerase inhibitors. Hepatology 2015; 61: 66-76 [PMID: 25132147 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27381]
- Yu XQ, Wang MJ, Yu DM, Chen PZ, Zhu MY, Huang W, Han Y, Gong QM, Zhang XX. Comparison of Serum Hepatitis B Virus RNA Levels and Quasispecies Evolution Patterns between Entecavir and Pegylated-Interferon Mono-treatment in Chronic Hepatitis B Patients. J Clin Microbiol 2020; 58 [PMID: 32554476 DOI: 10.1128/JCM.00075-20]
- 7 Ji X, Xia M, Zhou B, Liu S, Liao G, Cai S, Zhang X, Peng J. Serum Hepatitis B Virus RNA Levels Predict HBeAg Seroconversion and Virological Response in Chronic Hepatitis B Patients with High Viral Load Treated with Nucleos(t)ide Analog. Infect Drug Resist 2020; 13: 1881-1888 [PMID: 32606837 DOI: 10.2147/IDR.S252994]
- Lok AS, Zoulim F, Dusheiko G, Ghany MG. Hepatitis B cure: From discovery to regulatory 8 approval. J Hepatol 2017; 67: 847-861 [PMID: 28778687 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2017.05.008]
- 9 Quer J, Rodríguez-Frias F, Gregori J, Tabernero D, Soria ME, García-Cehic D, Homs M, Bosch A, Pintó RM, Esteban JI, Domingo E, Perales C. Deep sequencing in the management of hepatitis virus



infections. Virus Res 2017; 239: 115-125 [PMID: 28040474 DOI: 10.1016/j.virusres.2016.12.020]

- 10 Revill PA, Tu T, Netter HJ, Yuen LKW, Locarnini SA, Littlejohn M. The evolution and clinical impact of hepatitis B virus genome diversity. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2020; 17: 618-634 [PMID: 32467580 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-020-0296-6]
- 11 Cao J, Luo S, Xiong Y. The Variability of Amino Acid Sequences in Hepatitis B Virus. Virol Sin 2019; 34: 42-49 [PMID: 30610573 DOI: 10.1007/s12250-018-0070-x]
- 12 European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL 2017 Clinical Practice Guidelines on the management of hepatitis B virus infection. *J Hepatol* 2017; 67: 370-398 [PMID: 28427875 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2017.03.021]
- 13 González C, Tabernero D, Cortese MF, Gregori J, Casillas R, Riveiro-Barciela M, Godoy C, Sopena S, Rando A, Yll M, Lopez-Martinez R, Quer J, Esteban R, Buti M, Rodríguez-Frías F. Detection of hyper-conserved regions in hepatitis B virus X gene potentially useful for gene therapy. *World J Gastroenterol* 2018; 24: 2095-2107 [PMID: 29785078 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i19.2095]
- 14 Cortese MF, González C, Gregori J, Casillas R, Carioti L, Guerrero-Murillo M, Riveiro-Barciela M, Godoy C, Sopena S, Yll M, Quer J, Rando A, Lopez-Martinez R, Pacín Ruiz B, García-García S, Esteban-Mur R, Tabernero D, Buti M, Rodríguez-Frías F. Sophisticated viral quasispecies with a genotype-related pattern of mutations in the hepatitis B X gene of HBeAg-ve chronically infected patients. *Sci Rep* 2021; 11: 4215 [PMID: 33603102 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-021-83762-4]
- 15 Durantel D, Carrouée-Durantel S, Werle-Lapostolle B, Brunelle MN, Pichoud C, Trépo C, Zoulim F. A new strategy for studying *in vitro* the drug susceptibility of clinical isolates of human hepatitis B virus. *Hepatology* 2004; 40: 855-864 [PMID: 15382118 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20388]
- 16 Godoy C, Tabernero D, Sopena S, Gregori J, Cortese MF, González C, Casillas R, Yll M, Rando A, López-Martínez R, Quer J, González-Aseguinolaza G, Esteban R, Riveiro-Barciela M, Buti M, Rodríguez-Frías F. Characterization of hepatitis B virus X gene quasispecies complexity in monoinfection and hepatitis delta virus superinfection. *World J Gastroenterol* 2019; 25: 1566-1579 [PMID: 30983817 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i13.1566]
- 17 Gregori J, Soria ME, Gallego I, Guerrero-Murillo M, Esteban JI, Quer J, Perales C, Domingo E. Rare haplotype load as marker for lethal mutagenesis. *PLoS One* 2018; 13: e0204877 [PMID: 30281674 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0204877]
- 18 Ou J, Wolfe SA, Brodsky MH, Zhu LJ. motifStack for the analysis of transcription factor binding site evolution. Nat Methods 2018; 15: 8-9 [PMID: 29298290 DOI: 10.1038/nmeth.4555]
- 19 The R Foundation. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Viena, Austria. 2020. [cited 13 July 2020]. In: The R Foundation [Internet]. Available from: https://www.r-project.org/
- 20 World Health Organization. Guidelines for the prevention, care and treatment of persons with chronic hepatitis B infection. [cited 15 April 2021]. In: World Health Organization [Internet]. Available from: https://www.who.int/hiv/pub/hepatitis/hepatitis-b-guidelines/en/
- 21 Cornberg M, Lok AS, Terrault NA, Zoulim F; 2019 EASL-AASLD HBV Treatment Endpoints Conference Faculty. Guidance for design and endpoints of clinical trials in chronic hepatitis B -Report from the 2019 EASL-AASLD HBV Treatment Endpoints Conference[‡]. *J Hepatol* 2020; 72: 539-557 [PMID: 31730789 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.11.003]
- 22 Liu S, Zhou B, Valdes JD, Sun J, Guo H. Serum Hepatitis B Virus RNA: A New Potential Biomarker for Chronic Hepatitis B Virus Infection. *Hepatology* 2019; 69: 1816-1827 [PMID: 30362148 DOI: 10.1002/hep.30325]
- 23 Liu Y, Jiang M, Xue J, Yan H, Liang X. Serum HBV RNA quantification: useful for monitoring natural history of chronic hepatitis B infection. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2019; 19: 53 [PMID: 30991954 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-019-0966-4]
- 24 **Park SG**, Kim Y, Park E, Ryu HM, Jung G. Fidelity of hepatitis B virus polymerase. *Eur J Biochem* 2003; **270**: 2929-2936 [PMID: 12846825 DOI: 10.1046/j.1432-1033.2003.03650.x]
- 25 Jansen L, Kootstra NA, van Dort KA, Takkenberg RB, Reesink HW, Zaaijer HL. Hepatitis B Virus Pregenomic RNA Is Present in Virions in Plasma and Is Associated With a Response to Pegylated Interferon Alfa-2a and Nucleos(t)ide Analogues. *J Infect Dis* 2016; 213: 224-232 [PMID: 26216905 DOI: 10.1093/infdis/jiv397]
- 26 Wang J, Shen T, Huang X, Kumar GR, Chen X, Zeng Z, Zhang R, Chen R, Li T, Zhang T, Yuan Q, Li PC, Huang Q, Colonno R, Jia J, Hou J, McCrae MA, Gao Z, Ren H, Xia N, Zhuang H, Lu F. Serum hepatitis B virus RNA is encapsidated pregenome RNA that may be associated with persistence of viral infection and rebound. *J Hepatol* 2016; 65: 700-710 [PMID: 27245431 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2016.05.029]
- 27 Cortese MF, Garcia-Garcia S, Casillas R, Lopez-Martinez R, Pacin Ruiz B, Sopena S, Tabernero D, Ferrer-Costa RM, Riveiro-Barciela M, Buti M, Rodriguez-Frías F. Gene Silencing by GAPMERS: A New Therapeutic Tool in HBV Infection. *Hepatology* 2020; 72: 504A-505A [DOI: 10.1002/hep.31579]
- 28 Cortese MF, Garcia-Garcia S, Pacin Ruiz B, Casillas R, Tabernero D, Riveiro-Barciela M, Buti M, Rodríguez-Frias F. A combination of gapmers and/or siRNA as potential gene therapy strategy against HBV infection: *in vitro* results. *J Hepatol* 2021; 75: S294-S803

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7159-7172

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7159

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Short-term and long-term outcomes of laparoscopic vs open ileocolic resection in patients with Crohn's disease: Propensityscore matching analysis

Shin Jeong Pak, Young Il Kim, Yong Sik Yoon, Jong Lyul Lee, Jung Bok Lee, Chang Sik Yu

ORCID number: Shin Jeong Pak 0000-0002-9097-7135; Young Il Kim 0000-0002-0212-9196; Yong Sik Yoon 0000-0002-3196-8423; Jong Lyul Lee 0000-0002-5878-8000; Jung Bok Lee 0000-0002-1420-9484; Chang Sik Yu 0000-0001-9401-9981.

Author contributions: Pak SJ and Kim YI contributed equally to this

article; Pak SJ contributed to data acquisition, analysis, and interpretation, and wrote the paper; Yoon YS, Lee JL, Kim YI, and Yu CS generated the data; Lee JB analyzed the data; Yoon YS had the original idea for the paper and provided critical comments, Yoon YS and Kim YI revised the manuscript; and all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Institutional review board

statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board of Asan Medical Center (IRB No. 2019-0972).

Informed consent statement:

Informed consent was waived due to the retrospective nature of this study.

Conflict-of-interest statement: This study has no conflict of interest.

Shin Jeong Pak, Young II Kim, Yong Sik Yoon, Jong Lyul Lee, Chang Sik Yu, Department of Colon and Rectal Surgery, University of Ulsan College of Medicine, Asan Medical Center, Seoul 05505, South Korea

Jung Bok Lee, Department of Clinical Epidemiology and Biostatistics, University of Ulsan College of Medicine, Asan Medical Center, Seoul 05505, South Korea

Corresponding author: Yong Sik Yoon, MD, PhD, Associate Professor, Department of Colon and Rectal Surgery, University of Ulsan College of Medicine, Asan Medical Center, 88, Olympic-ro 43-gil, Songpa-gu, Seoul 05505, South Korea. yoonys@amc.seoul.kr

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Laparoscopic ileocolic resection (LICR) is the preferred surgical approach for primary ileocolic Crohn's disease (CD) because it has greater recovery benefits than open ICR (OICR).

AIM

To compare short- and long-term outcomes in patients who underwent LICR and OICR.

METHODS

Patients who underwent ICR for primary CD from 2006 to 2017 at a single tertiary center specializing in CD were included. Patients who underwent LICR and OICR were subjected to propensity-score matching analysis. Patients were propensityscore matched 1:1 by factors potentially associated with 30-d perioperative morbidity. These included demographic characteristics and disease- and treatment-related variables. Factors were compared using univariate and multivariate analyses. Long-term surgical recurrence-free survival (SRFS) in the two groups was determined by the Kaplan-Meier method and compared by the log-rank test.

RESULTS

During the study period, 348 patients underwent ICR, 211 by the open approach and 137 laparoscopically. Propensity-score matching yielded 102 pairs of patients. The rate of postoperative complication was significantly lower (14% versus 32%, P = 0.003), postoperative hospital stay significantly shorter (8 d versus 13 d, P =



Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statementchecklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Country/Territory of origin: South Korea

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: March 16, 2021 Peer-review started: March 16, 2021 First decision: May 1, 2021 Revised: May 8, 2021 Accepted: October 18, 2021 Article in press: October 18, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Brisinda G, Shi Y S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang JJ



0.003), and postoperative pain on day 7 significantly lower (1.4 versus 2.3, P <0.001) in propensity-score matched patients who underwent LICR than in those who underwent OICR. Multivariate analysis showed that postoperative complications were significantly associated with preoperative treatment with biologics [odds ratio (OR): 3.14, P = 0.01] and an open approach to surgery (OR: 2.86, P =0.005). The 5- and 10-year SRFS rates in the matched pairs were 92.9% and 83.3%, respectively, with SRFS rates not differing significantly between the OICR and LICR groups. The performance of additional procedures was an independent risk factor for surgical recurrence [hazard ratio (HR): 3.28, P = 0.02].

CONCLUSION

LICR yielded better short-term outcomes and postoperative recovery than OICR, with no differences in long-term outcomes. LICR may provide greater benefits in selected patients with primary CD.

Key Words: Crohn's disease; Laparoscopic; Surgery; Postoperative complications; Recurrence; Propensity score; Retrospective study

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: The laparoscopic approach to ileocolic resection can be safely performed in patients with primary Crohn's disease (CD), resulting in fewer postoperative complications, faster postoperative recovery, and non-inferior surgical recurrence rate when compared with open surgery. Postoperative complications were significantly associated with preoperative use of biologics and open ileocolic resection. Additional procedures were found to be independent risk factors for surgical recurrence in patients with CD.

Citation: Pak SJ, Kim YI, Yoon YS, Lee JL, Lee JB, Yu CS. Short-term and long-term outcomes of laparoscopic vs open ileocolic resection in patients with Crohn's disease: Propensity-score matching analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7159-7172 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7159.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7159

INTRODUCTION

Ileocolic resection (ICR) is the most frequently performed operation for patients with abdominal Crohn's disease (CD) with involvement of the terminal ileum. Since the introduction of laparoscopic colectomy in 1991, experience with laparoscopic ICR (LICR) for CD has increased[1,2]. LICR has become the preferred surgical approach for primary ileocolic CD because it shows greater recovery benefits than open ICR (OICR). These benefits include reduced pain, lower rates of overall morbidity, shorter hospital stay, earlier return to full activity, lower costs, and improved quality of life and cosmesis compared with OICR[1-7].

Conventionally, patients with penetrating type or complex CD have not been candidates for laparoscopic surgery, with open surgery remaining the generally accepted approach for these patients. The laparoscopic approach is regarded as more technically challenging than open surgery in CD patients with complex features, including huge phlegmons, multiple enteric fistulas, and dense adhesions, as well as those requiring repeated surgery[8]. In addition, patients with complex CD have higher rates of host related risks, such as homeostasis disturbance, infection, and severe malnutrition prior to surgery caused by external or internal fistulas[9]. Therefore, utilization of LICR in patients with complex CD remains problematic.

In South Korea, the number of laparoscopic operations in CD patients has increased dramatically, from 11.6% in 2009 to more than 31% in 2015[10]. Although our institution is the highest volume center for CD in South Korea, laparoscopic surgery for CD was conservative, with performance increasing since 2014.

The present study compared the short- and long-term outcomes of LICR and OICR in patients with primary CD over a 12-year period. To overcome possible selection bias, patients in the two groups were analyzed after propensity-score matching.



MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients and clinical variables

Patients who underwent LICR or OICR for primary CD at Asan Medical Center in Seoul, Korea, from January 2006 to December 2017, were retrospectively identified. Ileocolic resection included patients undergoing resection of the ileum and colon with ileocolic anastomosis within the right/transverse colon. Patients who underwent previous bowel resection for CD, those without anastomosis, those with ileocolic anastomosis distal to the transverse colon, and patients with missing data or loss to follow-up were excluded (Figure 1). Patients who initially underwent laparoscopic surgery but required conversion to open surgery were included in the intention-totreat analysis. Factors recorded from patients' electronic medical records and charts included demographic characteristics, preoperative disease characteristics, operative details, and perioperative outcomes. Demographic characteristics included patient sex, age at time of surgery, body mass index (BMI), duration of disease from the time of diagnosis, smoking history, and comorbidities. Preoperative disease characteristics included Montreal classification at the time of surgery[11], extra-intestinal manifestations of disease, family history of CD, history of perianal CD, previous history of abdominal surgery, and specific history of intestinal resection for CD. Operative details included intraoperative findings from operation reports (adhesions, strictures, intestinal fistulas, abscesses, phlegmons), indications for surgical intervention, conversion to open surgery, diverting stoma, estimated blood loss, intraoperative red blood cell (RBC) transfusion, operation time, urgent surgery, and American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) score. Perioperative outcomes included intraoperative and postoperative morbidity and mortality within 30 d after surgery, readmission, reoperation, length of hospital stay, pain scale, and time to recovery of bowel function [12]. Additional variables included preoperative hemoglobin and albumin levels, preoperative CD medications, anastomosis configuration (side-to-side, end-to-side, side-to-end, or end-to-end), type of anastomosis (stapled or hand-sewn), and synchronous additional surgical procedures. Postoperative morbidity was graded according to the Clavien-Dindo classification. The study protocol was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Asan Medical Center (approval number: 2019-0972).

Definitions

Comorbidities included hypertension, diabetes mellitus, and others. Major intraoperative bleeding was defined as intraoperative hemorrhage reported in operation notes and requirement for transfusion of packed RBCs. However, postoperative transfusion without a need for surgical intervention was not regarded as a postoperative complication. Anemia was defined as hemoglobin concentrations < 11.5 g/dL in women and < 13 g/dL in men, and hypoalbuminemia was defined as albumin concentrations < 3.5 g/dL according to institutional guidelines. Details of additional, concomitant procedures were limited to intra-abdominal surgery, whereas perianal procedures were excluded. Recovery of bowel movement was defined as the day of first flatus.

Laparoscopic or open surgery was selected for each patient according to surgeon preference. A history of previous abdominal surgery with or without bowel resection was an important consideration when choosing the surgical method. Because patients with previous bowel resection were excluded, multiple factors such as age, general condition, and disease extent were taken into consideration. Anastomosis configurations were classified as side-to-side, end-to-side, side-to-end, and end-to-end. Anastomosis materials were categorized as stapled and hand-sewn. ICR involves the removal of the ileocecal valve and was categorized as right colectomy or ileocecal resection depending on the involvement of the hepatic flexure of the colon.

Preoperative CD medications were divided into four categories: Systemic steroids, biologics [infliximab (Remicade®, Janssen Biotech, Inc., Horsham, PA, United States) or adalimumab (Humira®, AbbVie Inc. Chicago, IL, United States)], immunomodulators (azathioprine, 6-mercaptopurine, or methotrexate), and anti-inflammatory agents (5aminosalicylate acid or budesonide). Preoperative treatment with steroids and antiinflammatory agents was defined as the administration of each medication within 1 mo before surgery. Treatment with biologics was defined as the administration of at least one infusion of anti-TNF agents within 3 mo before surgery, whereas treatment with immunomodulators was defined as administration within 2 mo before surgery [5]. Immunosuppressive medications included steroids, biologics, and immunomodulators, but not anti-inflammatory agents.

Complications within the first 30 postoperative days included inadvertent intraoperative injury, anastomosis leak, fistula formation, prolonged postoperative ileus,





Figure 1 Flow chart of patient selection and propensity-score matching. CD: Crohn's disease; ICR: Ileocolic resection.

wound or intra-abdominal infection requiring antibiotics or drainage, readmission, or return to the operating room. Septic complications included anastomosis leakage, abdominal abscess, and resulting sepsis or septic shock. Ileus was defined as the absence of bowel function by postoperative day 5 and/or the need for nasogastric tube insertion due to abdominal distension, nausea, or vomiting, without evidence of mechanical bowel obstruction.

Surgical recurrence was defined as a repeat operation on any part of the bowel for pathologically confirmed CD or for pathologically confirmed anastomotic disease, including manifestations of the small bowel at the anastomosis or stoma site. Operations not performed to treat CD exacerbations (e.g., adhesiolysis or stoma closure only) were not considered reoperations for surgical recurrence.

Propensity score matching analysis

To minimize the impact of selection bias for the surgical approach and potential confounding in this observational study, patients who underwent LICR and OICR were subjected to propensity-score matching, with rigorous adjustment for significant differences in patient characteristics. Propensity scores were estimated by multiple logistic regression analysis. All pre-specified covariates were included in the full nonparsimonious models. The covariates included demographic characteristics (age, gender, BMI, smoking history, previous history of abdominal surgery, previous history of comorbidity, and ASA score), disease-related variables (Montreal classification, disease duration, perianal CD, family history of CD and extra-intestinal CD manifestations), and treatment-related variables (preoperative hemoglobin and albumin concentrations, preoperative RBC transfusions, preoperative medications, and indications for surgery). These variables were selected because they can affect the choice of surgical approach and perioperative outcomes. The operative approach was entered into the regression model as a dependent variable. A 1:1 "nearest neighbor", case-control match without replacement was used. The discrimination and calibration abilities of the propensity-score model were 0.7332 by C-statistics and P = 0.1219 by Hosmer-Lemeshow statistics. Following propensity-score matching, short- and longterm results were compared in the two groups.

Statistical analysis

Continuous variables were reported as mean ± standard deviation (SD) or as median (min, max) and compared by t-tests or Wilcoxon rank sum tests, whereas categorical variables were reported as frequency (%) and compared by Pearson's χ^2 test or Fisher's exact test.

Univariate analyses were performed to assess the risk factors associated with postoperative complications and surgical recurrence. Multivariable models were created to identify factors independently associated with postoperative complications. Surgical recurrence-free survival (SRFS) was calculated using the Kaplan-Meier method and compared using log-rank tests. Multivariate analyses to assess the risk



Table 1 Patient demographic and clinical characteristics						
	All patients Propensity-score matched patients					
	Open (<i>n</i> = 211)	Laparoscopy (<i>n</i> = 137)	Ρ	Open (<i>n</i> = 102)	Laparoscopy (<i>n</i> = 102)	SMD
Age (yr)	29.2 ± 9.7	29.2 ± 9.0	0.976	28.8 ± 9.0	28.6 ± 8.7	-0.026
Gender, male	153 (72.5)	95 (69.3)	0.546	78 (76.5)	72 (70.6)	-0.134
BMI (kg/m ²)	18.8 ± 3.2	18.9 ± 2.8	0.822	19.0 ± 3.3	18.9 ± 2.8	-0.041
Any smoking history	41 (19.4)	33 (24.1)	0.348	21 (20.6)	20 (19.6)	-0.025
Previous abdominal surgery	23 (10.9)	10 (7.3)	0.349	10 (9.8)	8 (7.8)	-0.069
Montreal classification						
Behavior			< 0.001			-0.044
Inflammatory (B1)	2 (0.1)	2 (1.5)		2 (2.0)	2 (2.0)	
Stricturing (B2)	38 (17.5)	52 (38.0)		30 (29.4)	26 (25.5)	
Penetrating (B3)	172 (82.0)	83 (60.6)		70 (68.6)	74 (72.5)	
Location			0.218			-0.060
Terminal ileal (L1)	68 (32.2)	50 (36.5)		36 (35.3)	37 (36.3)	
Colonic (L2)	10 (4.7)	2 (1.5)		6 (5.9)	2 (2.0)	
Ileocolic (L3)	133 (63.0)	85 (62.0)		60 (58.8)	63 (61.8)	
Disease duration (mo)	49.8 ± 50.9	68.1 ± 59.3	0.003	61.5 ± 57.4	67.0 ± 57.8	0.095
Perianal CD	103 (48.8)	57 (41.6)	0.226	45 (44.1)	45 (44.1)	0.000
Family history of CD	5 (2.4)	5 (3.6)	0.523	4 (3.9)	4 (3.9)	0.000
Extra-intestinal CD manifestation	31 (14.7)	18 (13.1)	0.754	13 (12.7)	10 (9.8)	-0.093
Comorbidity	21 (10.0)	5 (3.6)	0.036	2 (2.0)	4 (3.9)	0.116
Hypertension	4 (1.9)	0 (0.0)	0.157	1 (1.0)	0 (0.0)	
Diabetes mellitus	2 (0.9)	1 (0.7)	1.000	0 (0.0)	1 (1.0)	
Others	15 (7.1)	5 (3.6)	0.239	1 (1.0)	4 (3.9)	
ASA score, 3-4	7 (3.3)	2 (1.5)	0.397	3 (2.9)	2 (2.0)	2
Emergency	17 (8.1)	9 (6.6)	0.680	6 (5.9)	7 (6.9)	0.040
Preoperative data						
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	11.5 ± 1.5	11.5 ± 1.9	0.780	11.4 ± 1.4	11.4 ± 1.8	0.037
Albumin (g/dL)	3.1 ± 0.5	3.2 ± 0.5	0.140	3.1 ± 0.5	3.2 ± 0.5	0.075
Transfusion	40 (19.0)	26 (19.0)	1.000	22 (21.6)	20 (19.6)	2
Preoperative medications						
Steroids	44 (20.9)	25 (18.2)	0.584	22 (21.6)	15 (14.7)	-0.179
Immuno-modulators	96 (45.5)	67 (48.9)	0.583	48 (47.1)	50 (49.0)	0.039
Biologics	29 (13.7)	26 (19.0)	0.229	17 (16.7)	16 (15.7)	-0.027
Indication for surgery			< 0.001			
¹ Fistula <i>versus</i> others	83 (39.3)	34 (24.8)	0.022	33 (32.4)	32 (31.4)	0.021
² Obstruction <i>versus</i> others	39 (18.5)	54 (39.4)	< 0.001	31 (30.4)	26 (25.5)	-0.042

¹Fistula and obstruction were both selected in some patients.

 $^{2}\mbox{These}$ variables were excluded from the propensity-score matched set because of the small numbers.

Results are reported as mean ± SD or as number (%). SMD: Standardized mean difference; BMI: Body mass index; CD: Crohn's disease; ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists.

Buishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

factors associated with SRFS were performed using Cox proportional hazards model with 95% confidence interval (CI). All statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences, version 24.0 for Windows (SPSS, IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, United States), with *P* values < 0.05 considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Patient characteristics, matching, and operative details

A total of 467 patients underwent ICR for CD during the study period. Of these, 119 were excluded, including three patients without anastomosis or with ileocolic anastomosis distal to the transverse colon and 116 patients who had previously undergone bowel resection for CD. Of the 348 eligible patients, 211 underwent OICR and 137 underwent LICR. Patient characteristics before and after propensity-score matching are summarized in Table 1. Compared with patients who underwent OICR for CD, those who underwent LICR had significantly lower rates of penetrating behavior (P < 0.001) and comorbidities (P = 0.036), longer disease duration (P = 0.003), a higher rate of surgical indication of obstruction (P < 0.001), and a lower rate of fistula as a surgical indication (P = 0.022). Crohn's Disease Activity Index (CDAI) scores were compared between the two groups. LICR and OICR groups had moderate CDAI scores (230.8 ± 9.5 and 269.1 ± 10.8, respectively). Because the demographic data differed between the OICR and LICR groups, these patients were subjected to 1:1 propensity-score matching to reduce selection bias. A total of 102 pairs was therefore included in the propensity-score matched population.

A comparison of the propensity-score matched groups showed that the rate of intraoperative transfusion was significantly lower (P = 0.017), and the length of small bowel resection significantly shorter (P < 0.001), in the LICR than in the OICR group. Three patients (2.9%) in the OICR group, but none in the LICR group, underwent a diverting ileostomy. Although most patients in both groups underwent side-to-side anastomosis, end-to-side anastomosis was more frequently performed in the LICR than in the OICR group (P = 0.014). The open conversion rate in the LICR group was 4.9%. The reasons for open conversion were adhesions in two patients, huge phlegmons in two, and an abscess in one (Table 2).

Short-term outcomes

Of the 348 CD patients who underwent ICR, 75 (21.6%) experienced complications within 30 d, but none died. Of the 204 matched patients, 47 (23%) experienced postoperative complications, with 15 cases being classified as class III Clavien-Dindo complications. All six patients who required reoperation had undergone OICR, including three for anastomotic leakage and one each for an intra-abdominal abscess, luminal bleeding, and a surgical wound complication.

The overall complication rate was significantly lower in the LICR than in the OICR group (13.7% *versus* 32.4%, P = 0.003). The rates of septic complications, including intra-abdominal abscess (P = 0.035) and/or anastomosis leakage (P = 0.014), were also lower in the LICR group. In addition, the rates of reoperation (P = 0.029) and blood transfusion (P = 0.021) were significantly lower, hospital stay (P = 0.003) significantly shorter, and postoperative pain on postoperative day 7 significantly lower (P < 0.001) in the LICR than in the OICR group (Table 3).

Univariate analysis showed that an open approach (P = 0.003), previous abdominal surgery (P = 0.037), preoperative use of biologics (P = 0.023), additional procedures (P = 0.050), and longer operation time (> 135 min) (P = 0.016) were associated with postoperative complications. In multivariate analysis, an open approach [odds ratio (OR): 2.86; 95% CI: 0.17-0.73; P = 0.005], previous abdominal surgery (OR: 3.61; 95% CI: 1.23-10.60, P = 0.020), preoperative use of biologics (OR: 3.14; 95% CI: 1.33-7.40; P = 0.009), and longer operation time (> 135 min) (OR: 2.38; 95% CI: 1.17-4.84; P = 0.017) were found to be independent risk factors for postoperative complications (Table 4).

Sixteen patients experienced septic complications, 15 in the OICR and one in the LICR group. Preoperative use of steroids (OR: 4.19; 95%CI: 1.19-14.71; P = 0.025) and fistula as a surgical indication (OR: 4.03; 95%CI: 1.23-13.22; P = 0.021) were significantly associated with septic complications, whereas preoperative use of biologics was not. The laparoscopic approach was also associated with a lower risk of septic complications (OR: 0.06; 95%CI: 0.01-0.45; P = 0.007).

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Operative details of propensity-score matched patients						
	Open (<i>n</i> = 102)	Laparoscopy (<i>n</i> = 102)	Р			
Operation time (min)	136.6 ± 4.5	130.4 ± 2.7	0.241			
Estimated blood loss (mL)	201.8 ± 19.2	145.7 ± 22.1	0.057			
Intraoperative transfusion	13 (12.7)	3 (2.9)	0.017			
Diverting ileostomy	3 (2.9)	0 (0.0)	0.246			
Anastomosis configuration			0.014			
Side-to-side	89 (87.3)	74 (72.5)				
End-to-side	9 (8.8)	26 (25.5)				
Side-to-end	3 (2.9)	1 (1.0)				
End-to-end	1 (1.0)	1 (1.0)				
Stapled anastomosis	100 (98.0)	101 (99.0)	1.000			
Operation type			0.322			
Right colectomy	48 (47.1)	40 (39.2)				
Ileocecal resection	54 (52.9)	62 (60.8)				
Additional procedure	40 (39.2)	30 (29.4)	0.184			
Strictureplasty	16 (15.7)	11 (10.8)				
Small bowel resection	20 (19.6)	19 (18.6)				
Colon resection	4 (3.9)	0 (0.0)				
Length of small bowel resected (cm)	60.6 ± 4.2	43.9 ± 2.8	0.001			

Results are reported as mean ± SD or as number (%).

Long-term outcomes

The median follow-up duration was 74.8 mo for all patients, 88.13 mo in the OICR group, and 61.45 mo in the LICR group. By the end of the study period, 21 patients (10.3%) in the propensity-score matched cohort had experienced surgical recurrence of CD, including 14 (13.7%) who underwent OICR and seven (6.9%) who underwent LICR; these included 12 patients with fistula/abscess, four with perforation, and five with stricture. The median time to surgical recurrence was 70.3 mo for all patients, 81.7 mo in the OICR group, and 58.9 mo in the LICR group.

The overall 5- and 10-year SRFS rates were 92.9% and 83.3%, respectively, in the 204 propensity-score matched patients, 92.6% and 82.4%, respectively, in the OICR group, and 92.8% and 84.3%, respectively, in the LICR group. Kaplan-Meier analysis showed that the difference between the two groups was not statistically significant (P = 0.407, Figure 2). Univariate analysis showed that preoperative treatment with biologics (P =0.024), side-to-side anastomosis (P = 0.042), and additional procedures (P = 0.049) were associated with surgical recurrence. Multivariate analysis revealed that the performance of simultaneous additional procedures was a risk factor for surgical recurrence [hazard ratio (HR): 3.28; 95%CI: 1.20-8.91; *P* = 0.020; Table 5].

DISCUSSION

This propensity-score matched case-control study compared short and long-term outcomes of LICR and OICR for primary CD at a single tertiary center specializing in CD. The results confirmed that LICR can be safely performed in these patients, resulting in a lower rate of postoperative complications, faster postoperative recovery, and non-inferior surgical recurrence rate compared with open surgery.

The laparoscopic approach is the preferred surgical approach for simple CD, as it is associated with a lower postoperative morbidity rate, a shorter hospital stay, earlier return to full activity, and improved quality of life[1-4]. Laparoscopic surgery is being performed more frequently in patients with complex or recurrent CD, with ran-



Table 3 Short-term outcomes of the propensity-score matched patients						
	Open (<i>n</i> = 102)	Laparoscop (<i>n</i> = 102)	Р	OR	95%CI	Р
Total complications	33 (32.4)	14 (13.7)	0.003	0.379	0.189-0.759	0.006
Intra-abdominal abscess	8 (7.8)	1 (1.0)	0.035			
Anastomotic leakage	7 (6.9)	0 (0.0)	0.014			
Wound complication	12 (11.8)	4 (3.9)	0.065			
Ileus	2 (2.0)	7 (6.9)	0.170			
Bleeding	7 (6.9)	2 (2.0)	0.170			
Other	0 (0.0)	2 (2.0)	0.498			
Septic complications ¹	15 (14.7)	1 (1.0)	< 0.001	0.091	0.012-0.704	0.006 ^a
Reoperation	6 (5.9)	0 (0.0)	0.029	0.107	0.006-2.039	0.121 ^a
Readmission	4 (3.9)	2 (2.0)	0.689	0.250	0.053-1.177	0.109 ^a
Recovery of bowel movement (d)	2.97 ± 1.0	2.82 ± 1.0	0.295	0.971	0.694-1.359	0.864
Duration of NPO (d)	4.2 ± 1.9	3.5 ± 2.2	0.026	0.573	0.400-0.820	0.002
Total hospital stay (d)	20.7 ± 17.3	16.1 ± 8.3	0.016	0.594	0.404-0.875	0.008
Postoperative hospital stay (d)	13.1 ± 16.3	8.2 ± 3.3	0.003	0.443	0.298-0.660	< 0.001
Pain scale (NRS)						
POD#1	5.1 ± 2.0	4.9 ± 1.9	0.458	0.386	-0.183-0.956	0.181
POD#2	3.9 ± 1.8	3.9 ± 2.1	0.756	0.159	-0.392-0.710	0.567
POD#3	3.8 ± 2.1	3.3 ± 1.8	0.057	0.602	0.00-1.198	0.048
POD#7	2.3 ± 1.9	1.4 ± 1.4	< 0.001	0.628	0.156-1.100	0.010
Postoperative transfusion	23 (22.5)	10 (9.8)	0.021	0.278	0.103-0.748	0.011

¹Septic complications, including intra-abdominal abscess and anastomosis leakage.

^aExact test. Results are reported as mean ± SD or as number (%).

NRS: Numeric Pain Rating Scale; NPO: Nothing Per Oral; POD: Postoperative day; OR: Odds ratio; CI: Confidence interval.

domized-controlled studies and meta-analyses providing evidence that LICR is safe and effective, even in patients with severe CD[5-7]. The present study showed that LICR was associated with a lower rate of postoperative complications, a shorter postoperative hospital stay, and reduced postoperative pain, with no difference in the behavior or severity of CD. These results support recent trends showing that LICR may be feasible in selected patients with CD.

Operation time was comparable in the LICR and OICR groups. Although several studies have reported that operation time is longer for laparoscopic than for open surgery [1,13,14], other studies have found that operation time is shorter for LICR than for OICR[15,16]. Our finding, of no difference in operation time between laparoscopic and open surgery, may have been due to lack of calibration of selection, even after propensity-score matching. For example, the resected length of the small bowel differed between the LICR and OICR groups, and additional procedures were more frequent in patients who underwent open surgery.

The present study found that preoperative use of corticosteroids was associated with higher rates of intra-abdominal abscess and anastomosis leakage. Moreover, preoperative treatment with biologics was associated with a higher risk of short-term complications. These results are similar to those of the large observational TREAT registry (n = 6273), in which use of infliximab and corticosteroid increased the risks of serious infection[17-19]. In addition, our study found that a history of previous abdominal surgery was associated with postoperative complications. The specific impact of previous intestinal resection on postoperative complications in patients with CD has not been determined. One study reported that 47.6% of postoperative complications occurred in patients with a history of previous abdominal surgery (n = 10, P =0.310), although the difference was not statistically significant[20]. Other studies have found that previous abdominal surgery is a significant risk factor for postoperative

Table 4 Univariate and multivariate regression analyses of risk factors associated with postoperative complications in propensity-score matched patients

	Univariate analysis			Multivariate analysis		
	No complication (n = 157, %)	Complication (n = 47, %)	Р	OR	95%CI	Р
Demographics						
Male	115 (73.2)	35 (74.5)	1.000			
Family history	6 (3.8)	2 (4.3)	1.000			
Smoking history	32 (20.4)	9 (19.1)	1.000			
Comorbidity	6 (3.8)	0 (0.0)	0.340			
Fistula-in-ano	73 (46.5)	17 (36.2)	0.243			
Previous abdominal surgery	10 (6.4)	8 (17.0)	0.037	3.61	1.23-10.60	0.020
Penetrating type	112 (71.3)	34 (72.3)	1.000			
Open approach	69 (43.9)	14 (70.2)	0.003	2.86	0.17-0.73	0.005
Preoperative medications						
Biologics	20 (12.7)	13 (27.7)	0.023	3.14	1.33-7.40	0.009
Steroid	24 (15.3)	13 (27.7)	0.082			
Immunomodulators	77 (49.0)	21 (44.7)	0.622			
Operation details						
Indications						
Fistula	53 (33.8)	20 (42.6)	0.300			
Obstruction	52 (33.1)	16 (34.0)	1.000			
Anastomosis configuration						
Side-to-side	126 (80.3)	37 (78.7)	0.837			
End-to-side	29 (18.5)	6 (12.8)	0.508			
Stapled anastomosis	155 (99.7)	46 (2.1)	0.546			
Additional procedures	45 (28.7)	21 (44.7)	0.050	1.38	0.61-3.14	0.444
Operation time ¹ > 135 min	52 (33.1)	25 (53.2)	0.016	2.38	1.17-4.84	0.017

¹Average operation time for CD was 135.6 min.

Results are reported as number (%). OR: Odds ratio; CI: Confidence interval.

complications[21,22]. Moreover, patients who had previous surgery were more inclined to develop postoperative complications (P = 0.047), particularly anastomotic leak (P = 0.021) and severe (Clavien-Dindo grade III/IV) complications (P = 0.038)[23]. A previous abdominal surgery history may result in prolonged dissection during surgery because of the atypical planes of disrupted normal anatomy, increasing the risks of accidental enterotomy and additional bowel devascularization[23].

In our study, the rate of conversion from laparoscopic to open surgery was about 5%. Pooled conversion rates have been found to range from 0% to 21.5% [13,24]. Recurrent disease with dense adhesions, pelvic sepsis with fistulizing disease, large inflammatory mass, and thickened mesentery are all conditions predisposing to conversion open surgery^[24]. The low conversion rate in the present study may have been due to the relatively mild complexities and complications in patients who underwent laparoscopic surgery. Laparoscopy can be attempted in patients with CD, even if they have risk factors for open conversion. For safety reasons, however, patients should be converted to open surgery without delay.

Prevention of long-term postoperative recurrence in CD patients is a major challenge, especially as 10-15 year post-surgical recurrence rates are approximately 45% to 50%[25]. The long-term effects of laparoscopy have not been determined, as few studies have compared long-term outcomes, especially surgical recurrence, in CD patients who have undergone laparoscopic and open surgery. A meta-analysis Table 5 Univariate and multivariate regression analyses of risk factors associated with surgical recurrence in propensity-score matched patients

	Univariate analysis			Multivaria	te analysis	
	No recurrence (n = 183)	Recurrence (n = 21)	Р	HR	95%CI	Р
Demographics						
Male	134 (73.2)	16 (76.2)	1.000			
Family history	8 (4.4)	0 (0.0)	1.000			
Smoking history	38 (20.8)	3 (14.3)	0.579			
Comorbidity	6 (3.3)	0 (0.0)	1.000			
Fistula-in-ano	81 (44.3)	9 (42.9)	1.000			
Previous abdominal surgery	15 (8.2)	3 (14.3)	0.407			
Penetrating type	129 (70.5)	17 (81.0)	0.445			
Open approach	95 (48.1)	14 (66.7)	0.166			
Preoperative medications						
Biologics	26 (14.2)	7 (33.3)	0.024	2.64	0.89-7.86	0.081
Steroid	31 (16.9)	6 (28.6)	0.229			
Immunomodulators	88 (48.1)	10 (47.6)	1.000			
Operation details						
Indication						
Fistula	69 (37.7)	4 (19.0)	0.099			
Obstruction	62 (33.9)	6 (28.6)	0.808			
Anastomosis configuration						
Side-to-side	150 (82.0)	13 (61.9)	0.042	3.82	1.24-11.78	0.078
End-to-side	30 (16.4)	5 (23.8)	0.370			
Stapled anastomosis	180 (98.4)	21 (100.0)	1.000			
Additional procedures	55 (30.1)	11 (52.4)	0.049	3.28	1.20-8.91	0.020
Operation time > 135 min	66 (36.1)	11 (52.4)	0.159			

Results are reported as number (%). HR: Hazard ratio; CI: Confidence interval.

reported that laparoscopic surgery is associated with a lower rate of late reoperations for CD recurrence (OR: 0.46; 95%CI: 0.27-0.80)[14], and laparoscopy was found to protect against surgical recurrence (HR: 0.24; 95%CI: 0.10-0.53; P = 0.04)[26]. Another study, however, reported no difference in surgical recurrence rates between surgical techniques (OR: 0.78; 95% CI: 0.54-1.11; P = 0.17)[27]. The present study also showed no difference in long-term outcomes between the LICR and OICR groups. Because this study was a retrospective analysis of a small number of patients, future large randomized-controlled trials are needed to assess the impact of laparoscopy on surgical recurrence.

Simultaneous surgery at the time of ICR was also associated with a higher risk of surgical recurrence. The extent of disease at diagnosis had an impact on recurrence, with higher recurrence rates in patients with small bowel and continuous ileocolonic CD than in patients with ileocecal and colorectal disease [28]. Disease extent > 50 cm is considered a risk factor for postoperative recurrence of CD[29]. An additional surgical procedure may be related to surgical recurrence because these patients may have more severe disease. Prospective clinical studies in larger numbers of patients are needed to further evaluate the results of the present study.

Since the introduction of the first anti-TNF agent in the late 1990s, biologic therapy has revolutionized the medical treatment of patients with CD[30]. Although administering biologics prior to surgery has been reported to reduce clinical/endoscopic recurrence rates[31-33], most of these trials had small sample sizes and limited follow-



Figure 2 Kaplan-Meier analysis of surgical recurrence-free survival according to type of surgery in patients with Crohn's disease. SRFS: Surgical recurrence-free survival; LICR: Laparoscopic ileocolic resection; OICR: Open ileocolic resection.

up, and focused on endoscopic findings and clinical scores rather than repeat operations[30,34]. In our study, preoperative treatment with biologics was related to higher risk of surgical recurrence. South Korea strictly regulates the use of biologics due to health insurance policies, and prophylactic treatment with biologics is not available[35]. Therefore, the correlation between administration of biologics and higher risk of recurrence may be due to the greater severity of disease in patients selected for treatment with these agents. Large randomized-controlled trials are needed to determine the ability of routine prophylactic biologics after surgery to prevent surgical recurrence.

Stapled side-to-side anastomosis has been associated with lower rates of leakage and surgical recurrence than other types of anastomosis[36-39]. Side-to-side anastomoses maintain better lateral blood flow and a wide lumen, which prevents luminal stenosis and fecal pooling, thereby preventing early disease recurrence[40]. By contrast, another study reported that side-to-side anastomoses (both hand-sewn and stapled) did not reduce short-term complications and postoperative recurrence[41]. Moreover, anastomotic configuration or the material used was not significantly related to reoperations or complications[40]. The present study found that the type of anastomosis did not significantly affect short-term complications. Although the surgical recurrence rate tended to be higher in patients who underwent side-to-side than other types of anastomosis, the difference was not statistically significant (HR: 3.82; P = 0.078). However, most patients in the present study underwent side-to-side anastomosis, with only a few receiving end-to-side or end-to-end anastomosis. Surgeons in our center prefer side-to-side anastomosis in CD patients with extensive inflammation. Thus, to evaluate the role of anastomosis configuration, a more controlled study, adjusting for time period and surgeon, is needed.

The present study had several limitations. First, this study was a retrospective evaluation of patients at a single center. Randomized-controlled trials are required to specifically evaluate the ability of a laparoscopic approach to minimize postoperative complications. Although propensity-score matching can reduce selection bias, resulting in a situation similar to a randomized-controlled trial, our propensity-score matching models could not eliminate all selection biases. For example, the most frequent reasons for conversion to open surgery, such as adhesions and huge phlegmons, could not be calibrated by propensity-score matching analysis. Also, although the CDAI scores for both groups were moderate, the laparoscopic group had a significantly lower CDAI score (230.8) than the open group (269.1) (P = 0.008)[42]. Inevitably, a randomized controlled trial will be required to evaluate the role of the laparoscopic approach with more reliable evidence. Second, the study included only East Asian patients from a single country, thus not representing a global population. Korean and western CD patients differ in gender distribution, disease location, and perianal fistula occurrence[43]. Third, the use of biologics in this study was less frequent than in western studies because the health insurance reimbursement policy of the Korean government was strict during the study period. This study period was dominated by 'step-up treatment'. Although 'top-down treatment' has been more



frequent in recent years, its use in Korea is limited.

CONCLUSION

LICR yielded better short-term outcomes, including more rapid postoperative recovery, than open surgery. Long-term outcomes, however, did not differ between the two groups. Laparoscopic surgery might be a better surgical option in selected patients with CD.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Ileocolic resection (ICR) is the most frequently performed operation for patients with abdominal Crohn's disease (CD) with involvement of the terminal ileum. Laparoscopic ICR (LICR) has become the preferred surgical approach for primary ileocolic CD because it has greater recovery benefits than open ICR (OICR).

Research motivation

The laparoscopic approach is regarded as more technically challenging than open surgery in CD patients with complex features, including huge phlegmons, multiple enteric fistulas, and dense adhesions, as well as those requiring repeated surgery. Utilization of LICR in patients with complex CD remains problematic.

Research objectives

This study aimed to compare the short- and long-term outcomes of LICR and OICR in patients with primary CD.

Research methods

A total of 348 eligible patients who underwent LICR or OICR for primary CD at Asan Medical Center in Seoul, Korea, from January 2006 to December 2017, were retrospectively analyzed. Data on demographic characteristics, preoperative disease characteristics, operative details, perioperative outcomes, and long-term surgical recurrence were collected. Patients were propensity-score matched 1:1 by factors potentially associated with 30 d perioperative morbidity.

Research results

During the study period, 348 patients underwent ICR, 211 by the open approach and 137 by the laparoscopic approach. Propensity-score matching yielded 102 pairs of patients. The rate of postoperative complications was significantly lower, postoperative hospital stay significantly shorter, and postoperative pain on day 7 significantly lower in patients who underwent laparoscopic than OICR. Surgical recurrence free survival (SRFS) rates in the OICR and LICR groups were not significantly different.

Research conclusions

LICR yielded better short-term outcomes and postoperative recovery than OICR, with no differences in long-term outcomes. LICR may provide greater benefits in selected patients with primary CD.

Research perspectives

The laparoscopic approach to ileocolic resection can be safely performed in patients with primary CD, resulting in fewer postoperative complications, faster postoperative recovery, and non-inferior surgical recurrence rate when compared with open surgery.

REFERENCES

- Maartense S, Dunker MS, Slors JF, Cuesta MA, Pierik EG, Gouma DJ, Hommes DW, Sprangers MA, Bemelman WA. Laparoscopic-assisted vs open ileocolic resection for Crohn's disease: a randomized trial. Ann Surg 2006; 243: 143-149; discussion 150-153 [PMID: 16432345 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000197318.37459.ec]
- Neumann PA, Rijcken EJ, Bruewer M. Current status of laparoscopic surgery for patients with



Crohn's disease. Int J Colorectal Dis 2013; 28: 599-610 [PMID: 23588872 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-013-1684-y]

- 3 Stocchi L, Milsom JW, Fazio VW. Long-term outcomes of laparoscopic vs open ileocolic resection for Crohn's disease: follow-up of a prospective randomized trial. Surgery 2008; 144: 622-627; discussion 627-628 [PMID: 18847647 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2008.06.016]
- Canedo J, Pinto RA, Regadas S, Regadas FS, Rosen L, Wexner SD. Laparoscopic surgery for 4 inflammatory bowel disease: does weight matter? Surg Endosc 2010; 24: 1274-1279 [PMID: 20044772 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-009-0759-x]
- Beyer-Berjot L, Mancini J, Bege T, Moutardier V, Brunet C, Grimaud JC, Berdah S. Laparoscopic 5 approach is feasible in Crohn's complex enterovisceral fistulas: a case-match review. Dis Colon Rectum 2013; 56: 191-197 [PMID: 23303147 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.0b013e31826fedeb]
- 6 Kristo I, Stift A, Argeny S, Mittlböck M, Riss S. Minimal-invasive approach for penetrating Crohn's disease is not associated with increased complications. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 5239-5244 [PMID: 27334961 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-016-4871-4]
- Yu ZL, Lin DZ, Hu JC, Chen YF, Cai ZR, Zou YF, Ke J, Guo XF, Lan P, Wu XJ. Laparoscopic 7 Surgery for Complex Crohn's Disease: A Meta-Analysis. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2019; 29: 1397-1404 [PMID: 31414963 DOI: 10.1089/Lap.2019.0398]
- 8 Geltzeiler CB, Hart KD, Lu KC, Deveney KE, Herzig DO, Tsikitis VL. Trends in the Surgical Management of Crohn's Disease. J Gastrointest Surg 2015; 19: 1862-1868 [PMID: 26286366 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-015-2911-3]
- Ren J, Liu S, Wang G, Gu G, Ren H, Hong Z, Li J. Laparoscopy improves clinical outcome of gastrointestinal fistula caused by Crohn's disease. J Surg Res 2016; 200: 110-116 [PMID: 26286894 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2015.07.036]
- 10 Baek SJ, Lee KY, Song KH, Yu CS. Current Status and Trends in Inflammatory Bowel Disease Surgery in Korea: Analysis of Data in a Nationwide Registry. Ann Coloproctol 2018; 34: 299-305 [PMID: 30630303 DOI: 10.3393/ac.2018.07.21]
- Satsangi J, Silverberg MS, Vermeire S, Colombel JF. The Montreal classification of inflammatory 11 bowel disease: controversies, consensus, and implications. Gut 2006; 55: 749-753 [PMID: 16698746 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2005.0829091
- Beaupel N, Brouquet A, Abdalla S, Carbonnel F, Penna C, Benoist S. Preoperative oral polymeric 12 diet enriched with transforming growth factor-beta 2 (Modulen) could decrease postoperative morbidity after surgery for complicated ileocolonic Crohn's disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 2017; 52: 5-10 [PMID: 27553420 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2016.1221994]
- 13 Maggiori L, Panis Y. Laparoscopy in Crohn's disease. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2014; 28: 183-194 [PMID: 24485265 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2013.11.004]
- Rosman AS, Melis M, Fichera A. Metaanalysis of trials comparing laparoscopic and open surgery for 14 Crohn's disease. Surg Endosc 2005; 19: 1549-1555 [PMID: 16235128 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-005-0114-9
- 15 Lee Y, Fleming FJ, Deeb AP, Gunzler D, Messing S, Monson JR. A laparoscopic approach reduces short-term complications and length of stay following ileocolic resection in Crohn's disease: an analysis of outcomes from the NSQIP database. Colorectal Dis 2012; 14: 572-577 [PMID: 21831174 DOI: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2011.02756.x]
- Alizadeh RF, Chaudhry HH, Li S, Jafari MD, Mills SD, Carmichael JC, Pigazzi A, Monson JRT, 16 Stamos MJ. Ileocolic Resection for Crohn's Disease: A Minimally Invasive Approach Claims Its Place. Am Surg 2018; 84: 1639-1644 [PMID: 30747686 DOI: 10.1177/000313481808401021]
- 17 Lichtenstein GR, Feagan BG, Cohen RD, Salzberg BA, Diamond RH, Chen DM, Pritchard ML, Sandborn WJ. Serious infections and mortality in association with therapies for Crohn's disease: TREAT registry. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 4: 621-630 [PMID: 16678077 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2006.03.002]
- 18 Lichtenstein GR, Feagan BG, Cohen RD, Salzberg BA, Diamond RH, Price S, Langholff W, Londhe A, Sandborn WJ. Serious infection and mortality in patients with Crohn's disease: more than 5 years of follow-up in the TREAT™ registry. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: 1409-1422 [PMID: 22890223 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2012.218]
- 19 Lichtenstein GR, Feagan BG, Cohen RD, Salzberg BA, Safdi M, Popp JW Jr, Langholff W, Sandborn WJ. Infliximab for Crohn's Disease: More Than 13 Years of Real-world Experience. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2018; 24: 490-501 [PMID: 29462395 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izx072]
- Melo-Pinto D, Santos JV, Barbosa E. Risk factors for postoperative complications in Crohn disease: 20 Analysis of 173 patients. J Coloproctol 2018; 38: 214-220 [DOI: 10.1016/j.jcol.2018.04.001]
- Yamamoto T, Spinelli A, Suzuki Y, Saad-Hossne R, Teixeira FV, de Albuquerque IC, da Silva RN, 21 de Barcelos IF, Takeuchi K, Yamada A, Shimoyama T, da Silva Kotze LM, Sacchi M, Danese S, Kotze PG. Risk factors for complications after ileocolonic resection for Crohn's disease with a major focus on the impact of preoperative immunosuppressive and biologic therapy: A retrospective international multicentre study. United European Gastroenterol J 2016; 4: 784-793 [PMID: 28408996 DOI: 10.1177/20506406156001161
- 22 Huang W, Tang Y, Nong L, Sun Y. Risk factors for postoperative intra-abdominal septic complications after surgery in Crohn's disease: A meta-analysis of observational studies. J Crohns Colitis 2015; 9: 293-301 [PMID: 25572276 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jju028]
- Duan Y, Liu Y, Li Y. Previous Intestinal Resection Is Associated with Postoperative Complications 23 in Crohn's Disease: A Cohort Study. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2020; 2020: 2194382 [PMID: 33014037



DOI: 10.1155/2020/2194382]

- 24 Mege D, Michelassi F. Laparoscopy in Crohn Disease: Learning Curve and Current Practice. Ann Surg 2020; 271: 317-324 [PMID: 30080737 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000002995]
- 25 Hasegawa H, Watanabe M, Nishibori H, Okabayashi K, Hibi T, Kitajima M. Laparoscopic surgery for recurrent Crohn's disease. Br J Surg 2003; 90: 970-973 [PMID: 12905550 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.4136]
- 26 Zhou J, Li Y, Gong J, Zhu W. Frequency and risk factors of surgical recurrence of Crohn's disease after primary bowel resection. *Turk J Gastroenterol* 2018; 29: 655-663 [PMID: 30381273 DOI: 10.5152/tjg.2018.17774]
- 27 Patel SV, Patel SV, Ramagopalan SV, Ott MC. Laparoscopic surgery for Crohn's disease: a metaanalysis of perioperative complications and long term outcomes compared with open surgery. *BMC Surg* 2013; 13: 14 [PMID: 23705825 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2482-13-14]
- 28 Bernell O, Lapidus A, Hellers G. Risk factors for surgery and postoperative recurrence in Crohn's disease. Ann Surg 2000; 231: 38-45 [PMID: 10636100 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-200001000-00006]
- 29 Gionchetti P, Dignass A, Danese S, Magro Dias FJ, Rogler G, Lakatos PL, Adamina M, Ardizzone S, Buskens CJ, Sebastian S, Laureti S, Sampietro GM, Vucelic B, van der Woude CJ, Barreiro-de Acosta M, Maaser C, Portela F, Vavricka SR, Gomollón F; ECCO. 3rd European Evidence-based Consensus on the Diagnosis and Management of Crohn's Disease 2016: Part 2: Surgical Management and Special Situations. *J Crohns Colitis* 2017; 11: 135-149 [PMID: 27660342 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjw169]
- 30 Wong DJ, Roth EM, Feuerstein JD, Poylin VY. Surgery in the age of biologics. *Gastroenterol Rep* (*Oxf*) 2019; 7: 77-90 [PMID: 30976420 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/goz004]
- 31 Regueiro M, Schraut W, Baidoo L, Kip KE, Sepulveda AR, Pesci M, Harrison J, Plevy SE. Infliximab prevents Crohn's disease recurrence after ileal resection. *Gastroenterology* 2009; 136: 441-50.e1; quiz 716 [PMID: 19109962 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.10.051]
- 32 Uchino M, Ikeuchi H, Hata K, Minagawa T, Horio Y, Kuwahara R, Nakamura S, Watanabe K, Saruta M, Fujii T, Kobayashi T, Sugimoto K, Hirai F, Esaki M, Hiraoka S, Matsuoka K, Shinzaki S, Matsuura M, Inoue N, Nakase H, Watanabe M. Does anti-tumor necrosis factor alpha prevent the recurrence of Crohn's disease? *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2021; **36**: 864-872 [PMID: 33002235 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15288]
- 33 Bakouny Z, Yared F, El Rassy E, Jabbour R, Hallit R, Khoury N, Honein K, Bou Jaoude J. Comparative Efficacy of Anti-TNF Therapies For The Prevention of Postoperative Recurrence of Crohn's Disease: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-Analysis of Prospective Trials. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2019; 53: 409-417 [PMID: 29517709 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000001006]
- 34 Kristo I, Stift A, Bergmann M, Riss S. Surgical recurrence in Crohn's disease: Are we getting better? World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 6097-6100 [PMID: 26034346 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i20.6097]
- 35 Ministry of Health and Welfare. Partial revision of "Details on the Standards and Methods of Application of Medical Care Benefits". [cited 16 Feb 2021]. Available from: http://www.mohw.go.kr/ react/jb/sjb0406vw.jsp?PAR_MENU_ID=03&MENU_ID=030406&CONT_SEQ=361375
- 36 Scott NA, Sue-Ling HM, Hughes LE. Anastomotic configuration does not affect recurrence of Crohn's disease after ileocolonic resection. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 1995; 10: 67-69 [PMID: 7636373 DOI: 10.1007/BF00341197]
- 37 Yamamoto T, Allan RN, Keighley MR. Strategy for surgical management of ileocolonic anastomotic recurrence in Crohn's disease. *World J Surg* 1999; 23: 1055-1060; discussion 1060-1061 [PMID: 10512947 DOI: 10.1007/s002689900623]
- 38 Yamamoto T, Bain IM, Mylonakis E, Allan RN, Keighley MR. Stapled functional end-to-end anastomosis vs sutured end-to-end anastomosis after ileocolonic resection in Crohn disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 1999; 34: 708-713 [PMID: 10466883 DOI: 10.1080/003655299750025921]
- 39 He X, Chen Z, Huang J, Lian L, Rouniyar S, Wu X, Lan P. Stapled side-to-side anastomosis might be better than handsewn end-to-end anastomosis in ileocolic resection for Crohn's disease: a metaanalysis. *Dig Dis Sci* 2014; **59**: 1544-1551 [PMID: 24500450 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-014-3039-0]
- 40 Anuj P, Yoon YS, Yu CS, Lee JL, Kim CW, Park IJ, Lim SB, Kim JC. Does Anastomosis Configuration Influence Long-term Outcomes in Patients With Crohn Disease? *Ann Coloproctol* 2017; 33: 173-177 [PMID: 29159164 DOI: 10.3393/ac.2017.33.5.173]
- 41 Guo Z, Li Y, Zhu W, Gong J, Li N, Li J. Comparing outcomes between side-to-side anastomosis and other anastomotic configurations after intestinal resection for patients with Crohn's disease: a metaanalysis. *World J Surg* 2013; 37: 893-901 [PMID: 23354925 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-013-1928-6]
- 42 Gajendran M, Loganathan P, Catinella AP, Hashash JG. A comprehensive review and update on Crohn's disease. *Dis Mon* 2018; 64: 20-57 [PMID: 28826742 DOI: 10.1016/j.disamonth.2017.07.001]
- 43 Ye BD, Yang SK, Cho YK, Park SH, Yang DH, Yoon SM, Kim KJ, Byeon JS, Myung SJ, Yu CS, Kim JH. Clinical features and long-term prognosis of Crohn's disease in Korea. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2010; 45: 1178-1185 [PMID: 20560811 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2010.497936]

WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7173-7189

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7173

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

Comprehensive radiomics nomogram for predicting survival of patients with combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma

You-Yin Tang, Yu-Nuo Zhao, Tao Zhang, Zhe-Yu Chen, Xue-Lei Ma

ORCID number: You-Yin Tang 0000-0002-8661-4825; Yu-Nuo Zhao 0000-0002-5818-9278; Tao Zhang 0000-0003-0562-6865; Zhe-Yu Chen 0000-0003-4059-4774; Xue-Lei Ma 0000-0002-9148-5001.

Author contributions: Tang YY and Zhao YN provided the study concept and designed this study; Tang YY acquired the data; Zhang T and Zhao YN carried out data analysis and interpretation; Tang YY and Zhang T were responsible for drafting and preliminarily revising the manuscript; Ma XL and Chen ZY performed study supervision and final approval.

Institutional review board

statement: This retrospective study was approved by the West China Hospital Ethics Committee (Approval No. 2019903).

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no competing interests as defined by Nature Research, or other interests that might be perceived to influence the results and/or discussion reported in this paper.

Data sharing statement: The

clinical data and radiomics data were available from the corresponding author at

You-Yin Tang, Zhe-Yu Chen, Department of Liver Surgery, Liver Transplantation Center, West China Hospital of Sichuan University, Chengdu 610041, Sichuan Province, China

Yu-Nuo Zhao, Xue-Lei Ma, Department of Biotherapy, West China Hospital and State Key Laboratory of Biotherapy, Sichuan University, West China Hospital, Chengdu 610041, Sichuan Province, China

Tao Zhang, West China School of Medicine of Sichuan University, Chengdu 610041, Sichuan Province, China

Corresponding author: Zhe-Yu Chen, PhD, Chief Doctor, Full Professor, Postdoc, Surgeon, Surgical Oncologist, Department of Liver Surgery, Liver Transplantation Center, West China Hospital of Sichuan University, No. 37 Guoxue Street, Wuhou District, Chengdu 610041, Sichuan Province, China. chenzheyu@scu.edu.cn

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Combined hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) and cholangiocarcinoma (cHCC-CCA) is defined as a single nodule showing differentiation into HCC and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and has a poor prognosis.

AIM

To develop a radiomics nomogram for predicting post-resection survival of patients with cHCC-CCA.

METHODS

Patients with pathologically diagnosed cHCC-CCA were randomly divided into training and validation sets. Radiomics features were extracted from portal venous phase computed tomography (CT) images using the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator Cox regression and random forest analysis. A nomogram integrating the radiomics score and clinical factors was developed using univariate analysis and multivariate Cox regression. Nomogram performance was assessed in terms of the C-index as well as calibration, decision, and survival curves.

RESULTS



Chenzheyu@scu.edu.cn. And no additional data are available.

Country/Territory of origin: China

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: April 2, 2021 Peer-review started: April 2, 2021 First decision: June 24, 2021 Revised: June 26, 2021 Accepted: September 3, 2021 Article in press: September 3, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Antwi SO, Farid K S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Yuan YY



CT and clinical data of 118 patients were included in the study. The radiomics score, vascular invasion, anatomical resection, total bilirubin level, and satellite lesions were found to be independent predictors of overall survival (OS) and were therefore included in an integrative nomogram. The nomogram was more strongly associated with OS (hazard ratio: 8.155, 95% confidence interval: 4.498-14.785, P < 0.001) than a model based on the radiomics score or only clinical factors. The area under the curve values for 1-year and 3-year OS in the training set were 0.878 and 0.875, respectively. Patients stratified as being at high risk of poor prognosis showed a significantly shorter median OS than those stratified as being at low risk (6.1 vs 81.6 mo, P < 0.001).

CONCLUSION

This nomogram may predict survival of cHCC-CCA patients after hepatectomy and therefore help identify those more likely to benefit from surgery.

Key Words: Radiomics; Nomogram; Combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma; Risk strata; Prognosis

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Combined hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) and cholangiocarcinoma (cHCC-CCA) is defined as a single nodule showing differentiation into HCC and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Studies vary regarding the prognosis of cHCC-CCA patients after potentially curative hepatectomy, with 5-year postoperative overall survival rates ranging from 8% to 63%. A reliable method to predict prognosis after resection may help select cHCC-CCA patients more likely to benefit from surgery. We established an integrative nomogram based on radiomics features and clinical variables to predict the survival of cHCC-CCA patients after potentially curative resection. The nomogram showed good predictive potential and may help guide treatment decisions.

Citation: Tang YY, Zhao YN, Zhang T, Chen ZY, Ma XL. Comprehensive radiomics nomogram for predicting survival of patients with combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7173-7189 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7173.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7173

INTRODUCTION

Combined hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) and cholangiocarcinoma (cHCC-CCA), which arises in hepatic progenitor cells, accounts for 0.8%-6.5% of primary liver carcinoma cases[1-5]. The World Health Organization defines the condition as the presence of a single nodule showing differentiation into HCC and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (ICC)[6,7]. There is disagreement in the literature on whether the prognosis of cHCC-CCA patients is worse or similar to that of patients with only HCC. Several studies concur that the prognosis of cHCC-CCA patients is comparable to that of patients with only ICC[8-11]. Studies vary regarding the prognosis of cHCC-CCA patients after potentially curative hepatectomy, with 5-year postoperative overall survival (OS) rates ranging from 8% to 63% [12-15]. A reliable method to predict prognosis after resection may help select cHCC-CCA patients more likely to benefit from surgery.

Radiomics is a promising comprehensive analysis to predict the prognosis of liver cancer patients after hepatectomy, which is a post-processing method to quantitatively evaluate imaging features in order to assess cancer heterogeneity non-invasively and objectively[16,17]. Radiomics features have proven effective in predicting the survival of patients with HCC or ICC alone [18-21]. Radiomics can also differentiate cHCC-CCA from common HCC or ICC[18,22], although no radiomics models have been established for predicting long-term survival of cHCC-CCA patients after resection.



The predictive performance of radiomics features may improve when combined with clinical factors, as demonstrated for patients with ICC[23-25]. Therefore, the current study aimed to construct and validate a nomogram based on radiomics and clinical features for predicting postoperative survival of cHCC-CCA patients. This prognostic model may help guide treatment decisions for these patients.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design and patient selection

This retrospective study was approved by the West China Hospital Ethics Committee, and the requirement for informed consent was waived. All patients agreed to undergo medical examination and were informed that their anonymized medical data would be analyzed and published for the purposes of medical research. We retrospectively reviewed the data of all patients: (1) Who were diagnosed with cHCC-CCA based on the 2019 guidelines of the World Health Organization which defined cHCC-CCA as a single nodule showing differentiation into HCC and ICC; (2) Who underwent hepatectomy with curative intent at West China Hospital between February 2012 and May 2017; and (3) For whom complete medical records were available during hospitalization and during follow-up, as well as computed tomography (CT) data within 2 wk before surgery.

Patients were excluded if they were diagnosed with morphologically typical HCC or ICC based on the expression of markers for cholangiocytes, hepatocytes, or progenitor cells (*e.g.*, keratins 7 and 19 based on immunostaining). Patients were considered to have common HCC if they showed trabecular growth (often accompanied by bile production), hyaline bodies, prominent nucleoli, immunoreactivity against HepPar1 or alpha-fetoprotein, and expression of keratin 19[26,27]. Patients presenting typical adenocarcinoma together with abundant stroma and mucin production were considered to have ICC only. Patients diagnosed with cholangiolocellular carcinoma were excluded from this study as the latest guidelines[7] no longer consider this condition a subtype of cHCC-CCA.

Patients were also excluded if they had received transcatheter arterial chemoembolization or any other type of chemotherapy before CT, or if they had other malignancies simultaneously with cHCC-CCA. The primary endpoint of this study was OS, defined as the time from the date of surgery until the date of all-cause death or last follow-up. Patients were routinely followed at 1 mo after surgery and then every 3-6 mo thereafter, until April 30, 2020.

Computed tomography examination

Enhanced CT of the abdomen was performed with a single 64-detector row scanner (Brilliance 64, Philips Medical Systems, Eindhoven, The Netherlands) in all the patients. The scan parameters were as follows: Beam pitch, 0.891; tube voltage, 120 kV; tube current, 200 mA; detector collimation, 0.75 mm; slice thickness, 1.0 mm; reconstruction increment, 5.0 mm; and rotation time, 0.42 s. Arterial phase scanning began at 25 s and portal venous phase scanning began at 60 s[22].

Extraction of radiomics features

All patients were randomly divided into a training set and validation set at a ratio of 7:3. All CT images from portal venous phase scanning were loaded into LIFEx software (version 3.74; CEA-SHFJ, Orsay, France)[28]. Working independently, two radiologists manually drew regions of interest for each patient within the hepatic neoplasm in all portal venous phase CT images. Radiomics features in the CT images were screened using the Least Absolute Shrinkage and Selection Operator (LASSO) and Cox regression, followed by random forest analysis[29]. The selected radiomics features were linearly combined with their own weighting coefficients, generating a radiomics score for each patient.

Selection of clinical factors

All clinical variables in the training set were subjected to univariate analysis followed by multivariate Cox analysis with step-wise selection in order to identify independent predictors of OS. In these analyses, total bilirubin level was converted into a categorical variable.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Development and validation of an integrative nomogram

To develop the nomogram, radiomics scores were categorized as "high" or "low" based on whether they were greater or smaller than the median score. Then the nomogram was constructed based on the radiomics score and the clinical risk factors identified in multivariate Cox regression. Within the nomogram, each variable was scored ranging from 0 to 100, and the variable associated with the greatest hazard ratio (HR) was assigned 100 points[30]. Using the nomogram, we classified patients as being at high or low risk based on the maximum Youden index[31].

The performance of the nomogram was assessed in terms of a calibration curve related to the predicted and observed OS, the C-index used to assess model discrimination, and receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve[32]. The clinical usefulness of the nomogram was assessed using decision curve analysis[33].

Statistical analysis

Differences in continuous variables were assessed for significance using the Wilcoxon rank-sum test if the data were skewed, or Student's *t* test if the data showed a normal distribution. Differences in categorical variables were assessed using the χ^2 or Fisher's exact test. OS was plotted using the Kaplan-Meier method, and groups were compared using the log-rank test. All statistical analyses were performed with EmpowerStats (version 2.20; 2011 X&Y Solutions) and R software (version 4.0.0; The R Foundation). The following packages in R were used: glmnet, cmprsk, rms, survival, rmda, and devtools. Differences with P < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Patients

A total of 118 eligible patients (86.4% men) were enrolled (Table 1). Their mean age was 51.6 years, and 90 patients had been diagnosed when they were younger than 60 years. Follow-up data were complete for 110 patients, who were followed for a median of 25.1 mo (95% confidence interval [CI]: 17.3-59.7 mo). Median OS was 21.6 mo, and OS rates were 61.0% at 1 year, 48.3% at 3 years, and 37.4% at 5 years.

Patients were randomly assigned to either the training or validation set, and the two sets did not differ significantly in terms of clinical features, except for tumor size, American Joint Committee on Cancer stage and T stage. OS rates at 1 and 3 years were 58.3% and 46.4% in the training set, compared to 67.7% and 52.9% in the validation set.

Feature selection and construction of radiomics score

The integrative nomogram flow chart is depicted in Figures 1 and 2. For each patient, data on 49 radiomics features were extracted from portal venous phase CT images. Among these 49 features, LASSO regression selected nine with non-zero coefficients, of which random forest analysis selected three (MeanValue, NGLDM Busyness and GLZLM HGZE) (Supplementary Table 1) that showed the highest prediction values (variable importance > 0.01, Figure 3A). Radiomics scores were calculated based on these three features, and scores were subsequently categorized into "high" or "low" based on whether they were lower or higher than the median score (Figure 3).

Selection of prognostic clinical factors

In total, 31 clinical variables were initially considered in the univariate analysis; and seven variables with P < 0.1 were then entered into the multivariate Cox analysis (Table 2). The multivariate analysis identified four predictors of OS: Vascular invasion, anatomical resection, total bilirubin level, and satellite lesions. Total bilirubin level (> 17.1 µmol/L) resulted in a larger HR (13.94) than the other three risk factors. Nevertheless, all four factors were subsequently included in the nomogram.

Construction and validation of a radiomics nomogram model

Based on the above-mentioned four clinical factors and the radiomics score, we developed a comprehensive integrative nomogram to predict 1-year and 3-year OS of cHCC-CCA patients after surgical resection with curative intent (Figure 4A). The area under the ROC curve (AUC) for 1-year OS was 0.878 in the training set and 0.937 in the validation set (Figure 4B). The calibration curve of 1-year OS showed good agreement between predicted and observed values in both the training and validation sets (Figure 4C). The AUC for 3-year OS was 0.875 in the training set and 0.866 in the validation set. The C-index was 0.807 (95% CI: 0.756-0.858) in the training set and 0.820





Figure 1 Study workflow. A: Segmentation of the region of interest; B: Extraction and selection of radiomics features; C: Construction of nomogram; D: Comparison of model performance; E: Decision curve analysis and overall survival comparisons between the training and validation sets. ROI: Region of interest; cHCC-CCA: Combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma; LASSO: Least absolute shrinkage and selection operator; OS: Overall survival; ROC: Receiver operating characteristic.

(95%CI: 0.723-0.917) in the validation set. An example of predicting 1- and 3-year OS using the nomogram is shown in Figure 5.

In decision curve analysis, the nomogram showed higher "net benefit" than a model based only on the four clinical factors or models based on "treat-all-patients" or "treat-no-patients" approaches. These results were observed at nearly all threshold probabilities in the training set (Figure 6A) and validation set (Figure 6B).

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Tang YY et al. Radiomics nomogram predicting survival of cHCC-CCA

Table 1 Baseline characteristics of patients with combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma in the training and validation sets					
Variable	Entire cohort (<i>n</i> = 118)	Training set (<i>n</i> = 84)	Validation set (<i>n</i> = 34)	<i>P</i> value	
Male sex	102 (86.4)	73 (86.9)	29 (85.3)	0.817	
Age, yr	51.6 ± 10.5	51.2 ± 10.5	52.7 ± 10.6	0.484	
Hypertension	11 (9.3)	7 (8.3)	4 (11.8)	0.561	
Diabetes mellitus	7 (5.9)	6 (7.1)	1 (2.9)	0.382	
Hepatitis B/C	61 (51.7)	40 (47.6)	21 (61.8)	0.164	
Child-Pugh, A/B	116/2	83/1	33/1	0.495	
Liver cirrhosis	47 (39.8)	35 (41.7)	12 (35.3)	0.522	
Hypersplenia	15 (12.7)	11 (13.1)	4 (11.8)	0.844	
ALT (U/L)	55.2 ± 100.4	46.1 ± 29.3	77.6 ± 181.1	0.807	
AST (U/L)	59.8 ± 136.6	48.1 ± 28.8	88.6 ± 250.7	0.513	
ALB (g/L)	42.1 ± 4.6	42.3 ± 4.0	41.5 ± 5.7	0.643	
TB (mmol/L)	15.9 ± 10.1	15.7 ± 10.1	16.5 ± 10.0	0.597	
AFP (ng/mL)	285.2 ± 475.1	256.3 ± 454.6	356.5 ± 522.4	0.156	
CA19-9 (U/mL)	106.8 ± 251.2	109.7 ± 258.3	99.6 ± 236.2	0.184	
CA125 (U/mL)	117.0 ± 624.6	152.9 ± 727.5	18.3 ± 11.9	0.541	
CEA (ng/mL)	6.4 ± 30.3	7.5 ± 35.5	3.4 ± 3.2	0.444	
Liver fibrosis				0.871	
No significant fibrosis	15 (13.8)	11 (13.8)	4 (13.8)		
Significant fibrosis	37 (33.9)	26 (32.5)	11 (37.9)		
Advanced fibrosis	57 (52.3)	43 (53.8)	14 (48.3)		
Not mentioned	8 (6.8)	3 (3.6)	5 (14.7)		
Tumor size, ≤ 5 cm	38 (32.2)	20 (23.8)	18 (52.9)	0.002	
Tumor number, ≥ 2	67 (56.8)	52 (61.9)	15 (44.1)	0.077	
Satellite lesions	42 (35.6)	29 (34.5)	13 (38.2)	0.703	
Vascular invasion	46 (39.0)	35 (41.7)	11 (32.4)	0.347	
Lymph node infiltration	15 (12.7)	10 (11.9)	5 (14.7)	0.679	
Differentiation				0.578	
Well	44 (37.3)	30 (35.7)	14 (41.2)		
Moderate	22 (18.6)	18 (21.4)	4 (11.8)		
Poor	1 (0.8)	1 (1.2)	0 (0.0)		
Undifferentiated	51 (43.2)	35 (41.7)	16 (47.1)		
8 th AJCC stage				0.027	
Ι	9 (7.6)	7 (8.3)	2 (5.9)		
П	28 (23.7)	14 (16.7)	14 (41.2)		
III	66 (55.9)	53 (63.1)	13 (38.2)		
IV	15 (12.7)	10 (11.9)	5 (14.7)		
T stage				0.042	
T1	13 (11.0)	9 (10.7)	4 (11.8)		
T2	29 (24.6)	15 (17.9)	14 (41.2)		
Т3	45 (38.1)	37 (44.0)	8 (23.5)		



Tang YY et al. Radiomics nomogram predicting survival of cHCC-CCA

T4	31 (26.3)	23 (27.4)	8 (23.5)	
N stage				0.762
N0	103 (87.3)	74 (88.1)	29 (85.3)	
N1	15 (12.7)	10 (11.9)	5 (14.7)	
Transfusion	17 (14.4)	14 (16.7)	3 (8.8)	0.388
Blood loss $\leq 400 \text{ mL}$	71 (60.2)	49 (58.3)	22 (64.7)	0.522
Margin, R1	13 (11.0)	9 (10.7)	4 (11.8)	0.869
Surgical method				0.285
Major resection	57 (48.3)	44 (52.4)	13 (38.2)	
Minor resection	50 (42.4)	32 (38.1)	18 (52.9)	
Resection + ablation	11 (9.3)	8 (9.5)	3 (8.8)	
Anatomical resection	50 (43.9)	39 (48.1)	11 (33.3)	0.148
Postoperative TACE	35 (29.7)	28 (33.3)	7 (20.6)	0.17
Hospital stay (d)	12.2 ± 4.5	12.3 ± 4.4	11.9 ± 5.0	0.608
Overall survival (mo)	30.8 ± 26.3	29.6 ± 26.2	33.6 ± 26.9	0.462

¹Values are n, n (%), or mean \pm SD, unless otherwise noted.

AFP: Alpha fetoprotein; AJCC: American Joint Committee on Cancer; ALB: Albumin; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; TACE: Transhepatic arterial chemotherapy and embolization; TB: Total bilirubin.

Risk stratification using the nomogram

A total risk score was calculated for each patient by summing the scores for each variable in the nomogram. The maximum Youden index of 105 points in the nomogram led us to determine a cut-off value of 39.66, and patients were categorized as being at "high" or "low" risk based on whether their risk score was above or below this cut-off. Kaplan-Meier curves showed that OS was significantly longer for low-risk patients than for high-risk patients, regardless of whether the analysis included all patients (Figure 6C) or only the training set (Figure 6D) or validation set (Figure 6E). Across all patients, OS rates at 1 year were 10.8% for the high-risk group and 84.0% for the low-risk group (P < 0.001), while the corresponding OS rates at 3 years were 2.7% and 69.1%, respectively (P < 0.001).

Table 3 compares HRs obtained with the integrated nomogram, the radiomics score alone, or a model based only on clinical factors. The model based only on the four clinical risk factors resulted in an HR of 2.65 (95%CI: 1.53-4.60), even though total bilirubin level resulted in an HR of 13.94 (95%CI: 3.56-54.60) in multivariate analysis. The nomogram HR was higher than that provided by models based on the radiomics score or on clinical factors alone.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we developed a comprehensive integrative nomogram that takes into account CT radiomics scores and four clinical risk factors that independently predict OS (vascular invasion, anatomical resection, total bilirubin, and satellite lesions), and we showed that this nomogram can predict OS in cHCC-CCA patients following potentially curative hepatectomy. The AUC for 1-year OS was 0.878 in the training set and 0.937 in the validation set. To our knowledge, this is the first CT-based radiomics model to predict postoperative survival of cHCC-CCA patients.

Our results extend the number of situations in which radiomics has shown potential in predicting the survival of patients with liver tumors[34,35]. The patients in our study who were assigned a high radiomics score had a 5.91-fold higher risk of death than those with a low score, consistent with a previously reported association between high radiomics score and risk of recurrence in patients with HCC or ICC[24,36]. These findings imply that radiomics scores may be able to identify patients preoperatively who are more likely to benefit from surgical resection.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Univariate analysis and multivariate Cox regression to identify clinical factors associated with overall survival after curative hepatectomy

Madahla	Univariate analysis		Multivariate analysis	
Variable	HR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value	HR (95%CI)	P value
Male sex	0.470 (0.203-1.088)	0.078	1.767 (0.244-1.316)	0.186
Age, yr				
≤ 60	Ref.			
> 60	1.173 (0.644-2.139)	0.602		
Liver cirrhosis				
Absent	Ref.			
Present	1.370 (0.852-2.203)	0.194		
AFP (ng/mL)	0.990 (0.597-1.643)	0.970		
CA 19-9 (U/mL)	0.987 (0.586-1.662)	0.960		
Albumin (g/L)	2.496 (0.997-6.244)	0.051	1.025 (0.968-1.085)	0.403
TB (μmol/L)				
≤ 34	Ref.		Ref.	
> 34	17.994 (4.726-68.509)	< 0.001	13.943 (3.561-54.602)	< 0.001
Tumor number, multiple	0.766 (0.473-1.240)	0.277		
Satellite lesions				
Absent	Ref.		Ref.	
Present	2.037 (1.267-3.268)	0.003	1.762 (1.079-2.877)	0.024
Vascular invasion				
Absent	Ref.		Ref.	
Present	2.009 (1.247-3.239)	0.004	1.725 (1.049-2.834)	0.032
T stage				
T1	Ref.			
T2	1.171 (0.705-1.942)	0.542		
Т3	2.424 (0.704-8.348)	0.161		
T4	3.823 (1.158-12.615)	0.028		
Anatomy resection				
Yes	Ref.		Ref.	
No	2.011 (1.344-3.006)	0.006	1.731 (1.083-2.767)	0.028
Margin				
R0	Ref.			
R1	1.032 (0.446-2.387)	0.941		
Postoperative TACE				
Yes	Ref.			
No	1.597 (0.924-2.759)	0.093	1.6051 (0.3546-1.0947)	0.100

AFP: Alpha-fetoprotein; CI: Confidence interval; HR: Hazard ratio; Ref.: Reference; TB: Total bilirubin; TACE: Transhepatic arterial chemotherapy and embolization.

> Our results further support previous work indicating that combining clinical variables with radiomics features may predict prognosis better than either the variables or the features separately [37,38]. Combining the radiomics score with clinical variables allowed us to classify patients into a high-risk group that had an 8.16-fold



Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com
Table 3 Comparison of hazard ratios describing risk for different predictive models				
Model	HR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value		
Radiomics score		< 0.001		
Low risk	Ref.			
High risk	5.908 (3.285-10.626)			
Clinical model		< 0.001		
Low risk	Ref.			
High risk	2.653 (1.532-4.595)			
Radiomics nomogram		< 0.001		
Low risk	Ref.			
High risk	8.155 (4.498-14.785)			

CI: Confidence interval: HR: Hazard ratio: Ref.: Reference.



Figure 2 Flow diagram of patient selection. cHCC-CCA: Combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma; LASSO: Least absolute shrinkage and selection operator; OS: Overall survival; ROC: Receiver operating characteristic.

> higher risk of death than the low-risk group, with the two groups showing a median OS of 6.1 and 81.6 mo, respectively (P < 0.001). This integrative nomogram may help identify cHCC-CCA patients who are more likely to benefit from resection.

> The rate of vascular invasion in our patients was 39.0%, similar to previous studies and within the prevalence of 9%-89.5% reported for cHCC-CCA[3,39,40]. As shown in Supplementary Figure 1, the OS rate at 3 years was 56.8% among our patients without vascular invasion, compared to only 36.8% among those with invasion, consistent with the association between vascular invasion and worse postoperative prognosis[2,13, 41]. Indeed, vascular invasion has been shown to be an independent predictor of postoperative survival in patients with combined hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma and it increases the risk of death in these patients by 1.6- fold to 5.2-fold [42,43].

> In addition, elevated total bilirubin level (> 34 µmol/L) and no anatomic surgical resection were considered to be independent risk factors related to the poor prognosis of cHCC-CCA patients. Total bilirubin level is one element of the Child-Pugh classi-





Figure 3 Radiomics feature selection. A: Random forest analysis. Least absolute shrinkage and selection operator regression selected nine radiomics features, of which three were chosen by random forest analysis; B: Weights of MeanValue, NGLDM Busyness, and GLZLM HGZE in each patient; C: Overall survival curves for the entire cohort of patients, stratified by low or high radiomics score.

> fication which plays a remarkable role in survival prediction of liver malignancy. In a previous study, Chen et al [44] revealed that elevated total bilirubin level (> 17.1 µmol/L) was an independent risk factor resulting in poor prognosis in advanced HCC patients. Peak postoperative bilirubin > 7.0 mg/dL was significantly related to liverrelated death and worse outcomes after major hepatectomy. The group of patients with a total bilirubin level higher than the cut-off value (22.7 μ mol/L) was also associated with a poorer OS in another study [45]. Moreover, Chantajitr et al [46] found that dilation of the intrahepatic bile duct was related to a poor prognosis in cHCC-CCA patients, and Lee et al[47] suggested that an increased Child-Pugh score (mean score: 5.8) was related to early death in cHCC-CCA patients. The role of anatomical hepatectomy in the prognosis of cHCC-CCA patients has rarely been evaluated, and some studies have reported that anatomical hepatectomy can prolong the survival time of HCC, but had no benefit in ICC patients [48,49]. These findings imply that the impact of anatomical hepatectomy on OS in cHCC-CCA is unclear and further large scale studies with a prospective design should be conducted to verify the results of this study.

> Studies have suggested that anatomical hepatectomy can prolong survival in HCC but not ICC patients [48,49]; however, we are unaware of studies that have examined this issue in cHCC-CCA patients. The impact of anatomical hepatectomy on OS of





Figure 4 Construction and validation of a radiomics nomogram to predict overall survival of combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma patients after surgical resection. A: Radiomics nomogram to predict overall survival (OS) at 1 and 3 years; B and C: Receiver operating characteristic curves for predicting 1-year OS in the training or validation set. The area under the curve in both cases was > 0.85; D and E: Calibration curves for 1-year OS in the training and validation sets. The horizontal axis is the survival rate predicted by the nomogram, and the vertical axis is the actual survival rate. The black dashed line indicates the case of perfect agreement between the two rates.

Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 5 Example of using the radiomics nomogram to predict the overall survival of a 28-year-old man with combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma.

cHCC-CCA patients after resection should be explored in large, prospective studies.

The present study has some limitations. First, its retrospective nature may be associated with a greater risk of selection bias and loss to follow-up, although only eight (6.8%) patients were lost to follow-up. Second, we validated the nomogram internally, not externally; nevertheless, AUCs were > 0.85 for both training and validation sets. Third, the study involved a small sample; thus, the nomogram described here should be validated and optimized using larger samples.

CONCLUSION

This study established a nomogram which combined the CT radiomics score with clinical risk factors to predict OS in patients with cHCC-CCA after resection with curative intent. The radiomics score was strongly associated with postoperative prognosis, and the integrative nomogram predicted OS well: High-risk patients showed a significantly shorter OS than low-risk patients. This integrative nomogram may aid in predicting the prognosis of cHCC-CCA patients after resection, and may support clinical decision-making.



Figure 6 Clinical usefulness of the radiomics nomogram. A and B: Decision curve analysis assessing the ability of the radiomics nomogram or a model based on four clinical factors to predict overall survival (OS) in the training and validation sets. The y-axis indicates "net benefit"; the red line, the radiomics nomogram; the blue dotted line, the model based on clinical factors; the gray dotted line, the result in the event that all patients died; and the black dotted line, the result in the event that no patient died; C-E: OS comparison between patients classified by the radiomics nomogram as at "low risk" or "high risk" of poor OS; C: All patients; D: The training set; and E: The validation set.

Raishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

November 7, 2021 Volume 27 Issue 41

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Combined hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) and cholangiocarcinoma (cHCC-CCA) arises in hepatic progenitor cells and are defined as a single nodule showing differentiation into HCC and intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma (ICC) with 5-year postoperative overall survival (OS) rates ranging from 8% to 63%. There are different opinions in the literature on whether the prognosis of patients with cHCC-CCA is worse than that of patients with simple HCC or similar ICC.

Research motivation

Due to the poor prognosis of cHCC-CCA and absence of a promising way to predict prognosis of cHCC-CCA, the authors aimed to construct a radiomics nomogram for predicting postoperative survival of cHCC-CCA patients. This prognostic model may help guide treatment decisions for these patients.

Research objectives

The purpose of this study was to construct and validate a nomogram based on radiomics and clinical characteristics to predict the postoperative survival rate of patients with cHCC-CCA.

Research methods

We collected the clinical data and computed tomography (CT) imaging data of patients with cHCC-CCA. Radiomics features were extracted from portal venous phase CT images using the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator Cox regression and random forest analysis. A nomogram integrating radiomics score and clinical factors was developed using multivariate Cox regression and each patient got a risk score. And patients were categorized as being at "high" or "low" risk based on their risk scores.

Research results

A total of five factors, which were Radiomics score, vascular invasion, anatomical resection, total bilirubin level, and satellite lesions, were independent predictors of prognosis and the nomogram was associated with OS more strongly than a model based on radiomics score or only clinical factors. Patients stratified as being at high risk showed a significantly shorter median OS than those stratified as being at low risk (6.1 vs 81.6 mo, P < 0.001).

Research conclusions

This nomogram have potential usefulness in predicting postoperative survival of cHCC-CCA patients and may therefore help identify those more likely to benefit from it, which may facilitate clinical decision-making.

Research perspectives

Considering the high AUC of this radiomics nomogram in predicting prognosis of cHCC-CCA, this prognostic model may help guide treatment decisions for these patients.

REFERENCES

- Jarnagin WR, Weber S, Tickoo SK, Koea JB, Obiekwe S, Fong Y, DeMatteo RP, Blumgart LH, 1 Klimstra D. Combined hepatocellular and cholangiocarcinoma: demographic, clinical, and prognostic factors. Cancer 2002; 94: 2040-2046 [PMID: 11932907 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.10392]
- Koh KC, Lee H, Choi MS, Lee JH, Paik SW, Yoo BC, Rhee JC, Cho JW, Park CK, Kim HJ. Clinicopathologic features and prognosis of combined hepatocellular cholangiocarcinoma. Am J Surg 2005; 189: 120-125 [PMID: 15701504 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2004.03.018]
- 3 Yin X, Zhang BH, Qiu SJ, Ren ZG, Zhou J, Chen XH, Zhou Y, Fan J. Combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma: clinical features, treatment modalities, and prognosis. Ann Surg Oncol 2012; 19: 2869-2876 [PMID: 22451237 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-012-2328-0]
- Garancini M, Goffredo P, Pagni F, Romano F, Roman S, Sosa JA, Giardini V. Combined hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma: a population-level analysis of an uncommon primary liver tumor. Liver Transpl 2014; 20: 952-959 [PMID: 24777610 DOI: 10.1002/lt.23897]
- 5 Chu KJ, Lu CD, Dong H, Fu XH, Zhang HW, Yao XP. Hepatitis B virus-related combined



hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma: clinicopathological and prognostic analysis of 390 cases. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 26: 192-199 [PMID: 24370644 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e3283625df9]

- 6 Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND. WHO classification of tumours of the digestive system, 2010. Available form: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/312628194 WHO_classificat ion_of_tumours_of_the_digestive_system
- 7 Nagtegaal ID, Odze RD, Klimstra D, Paradis V, Rugge M, Schirmacher P, Washington KM, Carneiro F, Cree IA; WHO Classification of Tumours Editorial Board. The 2019 WHO classification of tumours of the digestive system. *Histopathology* 2020; 76: 182-188 [PMID: 31433515 DOI: 10.1111/his.13975]
- 8 Bergquist JR, Groeschl RT, Ivanics T, Shubert CR, Habermann EB, Kendrick ML, Farnell MB, Nagorney DM, Truty MJ, Smoot RL. Mixed hepatocellular and cholangiocarcinoma: a rare tumor with a mix of parent phenotypic characteristics. HPB (Oxford) 2016; 18: 886-892 [PMID: 27546172 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2016.07.006]
- Lee CH, Hsieh SY, Chang CJ, Lin YJ. Comparison of clinical characteristics of combined 9 hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma and other primary liver cancers. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 28: 122-127 [PMID: 23034166 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2012.07289.x]
- Spolverato G, Bagante F, Tsilimigras D, Ejaz A, Cloyd J, Pawlik TM. Management and outcomes 10 among patients with mixed hepatocholangiocellular carcinoma: A population-based analysis. J Surg Oncol 2019; 119: 278-287 [PMID: 30554420 DOI: 10.1002/jso.25331]
- Yoon YI, Hwang S, Lee YJ, Kim KH, Ahn CS, Moon DB, Ha TY, Song GW, Jung DH, Lee JW, 11 Hong SM, Yu ES, Lee SG. Postresection Outcomes of Combined Hepatocellular Carcinoma-Cholangiocarcinoma, Hepatocellular Carcinoma and Intrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2016; 20: 411-420 [PMID: 26628072 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-015-3045-3]
- 12 Zuo HQ, Yan LN, Zeng Y, Yang JY, Luo HZ, Liu JW, Zhou LX. Clinicopathological characteristics of 15 patients with combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2007; 6: 161-165 [PMID: 17374575 DOI: 10.1111/j.1523-5378.2007.00489.x]
- 13 Li DB, Si XY, Wang SJ, Zhou YM. Long-term outcomes of combined hepatocellularcholangiocarcinoma after hepatectomy or liver transplantation: A systematic review and metaanalysis. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2019; 18: 12-18 [PMID: 30442549 DOI: 10.1016/j.hbpd.2018.10.001]
- 14 Jung DH, Hwang S, Song GW, Ahn CS, Moon DB, Kim KH, Ha TY, Park GC, Hong SM, Kim WJ, Kang WH, Kim SH, Yu ES, Lee SG. Longterm prognosis of combined hepatocellular carcinomacholangiocarcinoma following liver transplantation and resection. Liver Transpl 2017; 23: 330-341 [PMID: 28027599 DOI: 10.1002/lt.24711]
- Allen RA, LISA JR. Combined liver cell and bile duct carcinoma. Am J Pathol 1949; 25: 647-655 15 [PMID: 18152860]
- Wakabayashi T, Ouhmich F, Gonzalez-Cabrera C, Felli E, Saviano A, Agnus V, Savadjiev P, 16 Baumert TF, Pessaux P, Marescaux J, Gallix B. Radiomics in hepatocellular carcinoma: a quantitative review. Hepatol Int 2019; 13: 546-559 [PMID: 31473947 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-019-09973-0]
- 17 Lambin P, Leijenaar RTH, Deist TM, Peerlings J, de Jong EEC, van Timmeren J, Sanduleanu S, Larue RTHM, Even AJG, Jochems A, van Wijk Y, Woodruff H, van Soest J, Lustberg T, Roelofs E, van Elmpt W, Dekker A, Mottaghy FM, Wildberger JE, Walsh S. Radiomics: the bridge between medical imaging and personalized medicine. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2017; 14: 749-762 [PMID: 28975929 DOI: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2017.141]
- Huang X, Long L, Wei J, Li Y, Xia Y, Zuo P, Chai X. Radiomics for diagnosis of dual-phenotype 18 hepatocellular carcinoma using Gd-EOB-DTPA-enhanced MRI and patient prognosis. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 2019; 145: 2995-3003 [PMID: 31664520 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-019-03062-3]
- 19 Sun Y, Bai H, Xia W, Wang D, Zhou B, Zhao X, Yang G, Xu L, Zhang W, Liu P, Xu J, Meng S, Liu R, Gao X. Predicting the Outcome of Transcatheter Arterial Embolization Therapy for Unresectable Hepatocellular Carcinoma Based on Radiomics of Preoperative Multiparameter MRI. J Magn Reson Imaging 2020; 52: 1083-1090 [PMID: 32233054 DOI: 10.1002/jmri.27143]
- 20 Wang XH, Long LH, Cui Y, Jia AY, Zhu XG, Wang HZ, Wang Z, Zhan CM, Wang ZH, Wang WH. MRI-based radiomics model for preoperative prediction of 5-year survival in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Br J Cancer 2020; 122: 978-985 [PMID: 31937925 DOI: 10.1038/s41416-019-0706-0]
- Zheng BH, Liu LZ, Zhang ZZ, Shi JY, Dong LQ, Tian LY, Ding ZB, Ji Y, Rao SX, Zhou J, Fan J, 21 Wang XY, Gao Q. Radiomics score: a potential prognostic imaging feature for postoperative survival of solitary HCC patients. BMC Cancer 2018; 18: 1148 [PMID: 30463529 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-018-5024-z]
- 22 Zhang J, Huang Z, Cao L, Zhang Z, Wei Y, Zhang X, Song B. Differentiation combined hepatocellular and cholangiocarcinoma from intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma based on radiomics machine learning. Ann Transl Med 2020; 8: 119 [PMID: 32175412 DOI: 10.21037/atm.2020.01.126]
- Yuan C, Wang Z, Gu D, Tian J, Zhao P, Wei J, Yang X, Hao X, Dong D, He N, Sun Y, Gao W, Feng 23 J. Prediction early recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma eligible for curative ablation using a Radiomics nomogram. Cancer Imaging 2019; 19: 21 [PMID: 31027510 DOI: 10.1186/s40644-019-0207-7]
- Ji GW, Zhu FP, Zhang YD, Liu XS, Wu FY, Wang K, Xia YX, Jiang WJ, Li XC, Wang XH. A 24 radiomics approach to predict lymph node metastasis and clinical outcome of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Eur Radiol 2019; 29: 3725-3735 [PMID: 30915561 DOI:



10.1007/s00330-019-06142-7]

- 25 Zhu HB, Zheng ZY, Zhao H, Zhang J, Zhu H, Li YH, Dong ZY, Xiao LS, Kuang JJ, Zhang XL, Liu L. Radiomics-based nomogram using CT imaging for noninvasive preoperative prediction of early recurrence in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Diagn Interv Radiol 2020; 26: 411-419 [PMID: 32490826 DOI: 10.5152/dir.2020.19623]
- 26 Lee SD, Park SJ, Han SS, Kim SH, Kim YK, Lee SA, Ko YH, Hong EK. Clinicopathological features and prognosis of combined hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma after surgery. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2014; 13: 594-601 [PMID: 25475861 DOI: 10.1016/s1499-3872(14)60275-7]
- Wu ZF, Wu XY, Zhu N, Xu Z, Li WS, Zhang HB, Yang N, Yao XQ, Liu FK, Yang GS. Prognosis 27 after resection for hepatitis B virus-associated intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 935-943 [PMID: 25624728 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i3.935]
- Nioche C, Orlhac F, Boughdad S, Reuzé S, Goya-Outi J, Robert C, Pellot-Barakat C, Soussan M, Frouin F, Buvat I. LIFEx: A Freeware for Radiomic Feature Calculation in Multimodality Imaging to Accelerate Advances in the Characterization of Tumor Heterogeneity. Cancer Res 2018; 78: 4786-4789 [PMID: 29959149 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-0125]
- 29 Breiman L. Random forests, machine learning 45. J Clin Microbiol 2001; 45: 5-32
- 30 Balachandran VP, Gonen M, Smith JJ, DeMatteo RP. Nomograms in oncology: more than meets the eye. Lancet Oncol 2015; 16: e173-e180 [PMID: 25846097 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)71116-7]
- Youden WJ. Index for rating diagnostic tests. Cancer 1950; 3: 32-35 [PMID: 15405679 DOI: 31 10.1002/1097-0142(1950)3:1<32::aid-cncr2820030106>3.0.co;2-3]
- Steyerberg EW, Vergouwe Y. Towards better clinical prediction models: seven steps for 32 development and an ABCD for validation. Eur Heart J 2014; 35: 1925-1931 [PMID: 24898551 DOI: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu207]
- Fitzgerald M, Saville BR, Lewis RJ. Decision curve analysis. JAMA 2015; 313: 409-410 [PMID: 33 25626037 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2015.371
- 34 Saini A, Breen I, Pershad Y, Naidu S, Knuttinen MG, Alzubaidi S, Sheth R, Albadawi H, Kuo M, Oklu R. Radiogenomics and Radiomics in Liver Cancers. Diagnostics (Basel) 2018; 9 [PMID: 30591628 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics9010004]
- 35 Kim J, Choi SJ, Lee SH, Lee HY, Park H. Predicting Survival Using Pretreatment CT for Patients With Hepatocellular Carcinoma Treated With Transarterial Chemoembolization: Comparison of Models Using Radiomics. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2018; 211: 1026-1034 [PMID: 30240304 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.18.19507
- 36 Peng J, Zhang J, Zhang Q, Xu Y, Zhou J, Liu L. A radiomics nomogram for preoperative prediction of microvascular invasion risk in hepatitis B virus-related hepatocellular carcinoma. Diagn Interv Radiol 2018; 24: 121-127 [PMID: 29770763 DOI: 10.5152/dir.2018.17467]
- 37 Xu X, Zhang HL, Liu QP, Sun SW, Zhang J, Zhu FP, Yang G, Yan X, Zhang YD, Liu XS. Radiomic analysis of contrast-enhanced CT predicts microvascular invasion and outcome in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2019; 70: 1133-1144 [PMID: 30876945 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.02.023]
- 38 Lewis S, Hectors S, Taouli B. Radiomics of hepatocellular carcinoma. Abdom Radiol (NY) 2021; 46: 111-123 [PMID: 31925492 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-019-02378-5]
- 39 Zhan Q, Shen BY, Deng XX, Zhu ZC, Chen H, Peng CH, Li HW. Clinical and pathological analysis of 27 patients with combined hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma in an Asian center. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2012; 19: 361-369 [PMID: 21744084 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-011-0417-2]
- 40 Shibahara J, Hayashi A, Misumi K, Sakamoto Y, Arita J, Hasegawa K, Kokudo N, Fukayama M. Clinicopathologic Characteristics of Hepatocellular Carcinoma With Reactive Ductule-like Components, a Subset of Liver Cancer Currently Classified as Combined Hepatocellular-Cholangiocarcinoma With Stem-Cell Features, Typical Subtype. Am J Surg Pathol 2016; 40: 608-616 [PMID: 26735856 DOI: 10.1097/PAS.000000000000579]
- 41 Zhou YM, Sui CJ, Zhang XF, Li B, Yang JM. Influence of cirrhosis on long-term prognosis after surgery in patients with combined hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma. BMC Gastroenterol 2017; 17: 25 [PMID: 28183290 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-017-0584-y]
- Holzner ML, Tabrizian P, Parvin-Nejad FP, Fei K, Gunasekaran G, Rocha C, Facciuto ME, Florman 42 S, Schwartz ME. Resection of Mixed Hepatocellular-Cholangiocarcinoma, Hepatocellular Carcinoma, and Intrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma. Liver Transpl 2020; 26: 888-898 [PMID: 32352208 DOI: 10.1002/lt.25786
- Chi CT, Chau GY, Lee RC, Chen YY, Lei HJ, Hou MC, Chao Y, Huang YH. Radiological features 43 and outcomes of combined hepatocellular-cholangiocarcinoma in patients undergoing surgical resection. J Formos Med Assoc 2020; 119: 125-133 [PMID: 30876788 DOI: 10.1016/j.jfma.2019.02.012
- Chen ZH, Zhang XP, Lu YG, Li LQ, Chen MS, Wen TF, Jia WD, Zhou D, Li J, Yang DH, Zhen ZJ, 44 Xia YJ, Fan RF, Huang YQ, Zhang Y, Wu XJ, Hu YR, Tang YF, Lin JH, Zhang F, Zhong CQ, Guo WX, Shi J, Lau J, Cheng SQ. Actual long-term survival in HCC patients with portal vein tumor thrombus after liver resection: a nationwide study. Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 754-764 [PMID: 32253678 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10032-21
- Mullen JT, Ribero D, Reddy SK, Donadon M, Zorzi D, Gautam S, Abdalla EK, Curley SA, 45 Capussotti L, Clary BM, Vauthey JN. Hepatic insufficiency and mortality in 1,059 noncirrhotic patients undergoing major hepatectomy. J Am Coll Surg 2007; 204: 854-862; discussion 862-864 [PMID: 17481498 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2006.12.032]



- Chantajitr S, Wilasrusmee C, Lertsitichai P, Phromsopha N. Combined hepatocellular and 46 cholangiocarcinoma: clinical features and prognostic study in a Thai population. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2006; 13: 537-542 [PMID: 17139428 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-006-1117-1]
- 47 Lee JH, Chung GE, Yu SJ, Hwang SY, Kim JS, Kim HY, Yoon JH, Lee HS, Yi NJ, Suh KS, Lee KU, Jang JJ, Kim YJ. Long-term prognosis of combined hepatocellular and cholangiocarcinoma after curative resection comparison with hepatocellular carcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma. J Clin Gastroenterol 2011; 45: 69-75 [PMID: 20142755 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3181ce5dfa]
- 48 Jiao S, Li G, Zhang D, Xu Y, Liu J. Anatomic vs non-anatomic resection for hepatocellular carcinoma, do we have an answer? Int J Surg 2020; 80: 243-255 [PMID: 32413500 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2020.05.008]
- 49 Li B, Song JL, Aierken Y, Chen Y, Zheng JL, Yang JY. Nonanatomic resection is not inferior to anatomic resection for primary intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: A propensity score analysis. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 17799 [PMID: 30542113 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-35911-5]



WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7190-7206

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7190

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study

Clinical characteristics of gastrointestinal immune-related adverse events of immune checkpoint inhibitors and their association with survival

Kentaro Yamada, Tsunaki Sawada, Masanao Nakamura, Takeshi Yamamura, Keiko Maeda, Eri Ishikawa, Tadashi Iida, Yasuyuki Mizutani, Naomi Kakushima, Takuya Ishikawa, Kazuhiro Furukawa, Eizaburo Ohno, Takashi Honda, Hiroki Kawashima, Masatoshi Ishigami, Satoshi Furune, Tetsunari Hase, Kenji Yokota, Osamu Maeda, Naozumi Hashimoto, Masashi Akiyama, Yuichi Ando, Mitsuhiro Fujishiro

ORCID number: Kentaro Yamada 0000-0002-0657-1790; Tsunaki Sawada 0000-0002-4779-9708; Masanao Nakamura 0000-0002-5444-143X; Takeshi Yamamura 0000-0003-4994-016X; Keiko Maeda 0000-0001-7615-0476; Eri Ishikawa 0000-0003-1623-7996; Tadashi Iida 0000-0001-5491-6012; Yasuyuki Mizutani 0000-0002-4363-3161; Naomi Kakushima 0000-0002-9635-2099; Takuya Ishikawa 0000-0001-5814-3555; Kazuhiro Furukawa 0000-0003-0980-9095; Eizaburo Ohno 0000-0002-7730-4630; Takashi Honda 0000-0001-8951-0952; Hiroki Kawashima 0000-0002-3720-781X; Masatoshi Ishigami 0000-0003-0938-631X; Satoshi Furune 0000-0003-1457-3996; Tetsunari Hase 0000-0002-9653-8424; Kenji Yokota 0000-0002-0000-1746; Osamu Maeda 0000-0003-4700-6541; Naozumi Hashimoto 0000-0003-2337-629X; Masashi Akiyama 0000-0001-5863-9315; Yuichi Ando 0000-0002-6849-2297; Mitsuhiro Fujishiro 0000-0002-4074-1140.

Author contributions: Yamada K and Sawada T contributed to the conception and design of the study; Yamada K, Sawada T, Yamamura T, and Nakamura M contributed to the analysis and

Kentaro Yamada, Masanao Nakamura, Takeshi Yamamura, Eri Ishikawa, Tadashi lida, Yasuyuki Mizutani, Naomi Kakushima, Takuya Ishikawa, Kazuhiro Furukawa, Eizaburo Ohno, Takashi Honda, Masatoshi Ishigami, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine, Nagoya City 4668560, Aichi, Japan

Tsunaki Sawada, Keiko Maeda, Hiroki Kawashima, Department of Endoscopy, Nagoya University Hospital, Nagoya City 4668560, Aichi, Japan

Satoshi Furune, Osamu Maeda, Yuichi Ando, Department of Clinical Oncology and Chemotherapy, Nagoya University Hospital, Nagoya City 4668560, Aichi, Japan

Tetsunari Hase, Naozumi Hashimoto, Department of Respiratory Medicine, Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine, Nagoya City 4668560, Aichi, Japan

Kenji Yokota, Masashi Akiyama, Department of Dermatology, Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine, Nagoya City 4668560, Aichi, Japan

Mitsuhiro Fujishiro, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Graduate School of Medicine, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo 1138655, Japan

Corresponding author: Tsunaki Sawada, PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Endoscopy, Nagoya University Hospital, 65 Tsurumai-cho, Showa-ku, Nagoya City 4668560, Aichi, Japan. t.sawada@med.nagoya-u.ac.jp

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Despite the popularity of immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) in the treatment of advanced cancer, patients often develop gastrointestinal (GI) and non-GI immune-related adverse events (irAEs). The clinical characteristics and survival outcomes of GI-irAEs have not been fully elucidated in previous reports. This necessitates the evaluation of the impact of GI-irAEs on patients receiving ICI treatment.



interpretation of the data; Yamada K drafted the article; Ishikawa E, Maeda K, Kakushima N, Furukawa K, Honda T, Iida T, Mizutani Y, Ishikawa T, Ohno E, Kawashima H, Ishigami M, Furune S, Hase T, Yokota K, Maeda O, Hashimoto N, Akiyama M, and Ando Y critically revised the article for important intellectual content; Yamamura T performed the statistical analysis; Fujishiro M approved the final version of the article to be published; All authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board

statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Nagoya University Hospital (No. 2018-0438, 15006).

Informed consent statement:

Patients were not required to give informed consent to the study because the analysis used anonymous clinical data that were obtained after each patient agreed to treatment by written consent.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Hase

T received personal fees from AstraZeneca, Chugai Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd., Ono Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd., and Bristol-Myers Squibb Co. and grants from AstraZeneca and Chugai Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd., outside the submitted work. Hashimoto N received a grant from Boehringer Ingelheim, outside the submitted work. Ando Y received grants from Mochida Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd.; grants and personal fees from Chugai Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd., Kyowa Kirin Co. Ltd., Nippon Kayaku Co. Ltd., Yakult Honsha Co. Ltd., Ono Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd., Taiho Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd., Daiichi Sankyo Company Ltd., Eisai Co. Ltd.; and personal fees from Eli Lilly Japan K.K., Novartis Pharma K.K., Bayer Holding Ltd., Bristol-Myers Squibb, Sawai Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd., Tsumura & Co., Otsuka Holdings Co. Ltd., Roche Diagnostics K.K., AstraZeneca K.K., and MSD K.K, outside the submitted work. We

AIM

To evaluate the clinical characteristics of GI-irAEs and their impact on survival in patients treated with ICIs.

METHODS

In this single-center, retrospective, observational study, we reviewed the records of 661 patients who received ICIs for various cancers at Nagoya University Hospital from September 2014 to August 2020. We analyzed the clinical characteristics of patients who received ICI treatment. We also evaluated the correlation between GI-irAE development and prognosis in non-small cell lung cancer (LC) and malignant melanoma (MM). Kaplan-Meier analysis was used to compare the median overall survival (OS). Multivariate Cox proportional hazards models were used to identify prognostic factors. A *P* value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

GI-irAEs occurred in 34 of 605 patients (5.6%) treated with an anti-programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1 (anti-PD-1/PD-L1) antibody alone and in nine of 56 patients (16.1%) treated with an anti-cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) antibody alone or a combination of anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. The cumulative incidence and median daily diarrhea frequency were significantly higher in patients receiving anti-CTLA-4 antibodies (P < 0.05). In 130 patients with MM, OS was significantly prolonged in the group that continued ICI treatment despite the development of GI-irAEs compared to the group that did not experience GI-irAEs (P = 0.035). In contrast, in 209 patients with non-small cell LC, there was no significant difference in OS between the groups. The multivariate analyses showed that a performance status of 2-3 (hazard ratio: 2.406; 95% confidence interval: 1.125–5.147; P = 0.024) was an independent predictive factor for OS in patients with MM.

CONCLUSION

Patients receiving anti-CTLA-4 antibodies develop GI-irAEs more frequently and with higher severity than those receiving anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies. Continuing ICI treatment in patients with MM with GI-irAEs have better OS.

Key Words: Colitis; Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4; Diarrhea; Drug-related side effects and adverse reactions; Immune checkpoint inhibitors; Prognosis

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: We compared the clinical characteristics of gastrointestinal immune-related adverse events (GI-irAEs) in patients receiving anti-programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1 (anti-PD-1/PD-L1), anti-cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4), or a combination of anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. We also examined the correlation between GI-irAE development and the prognosis of patients with non-small cell lung cancer (LC) and malignant melanoma (MM). GI-irAEs occurred more frequently and with higher severity in patients receiving anti-CTLA-4 antibodies than in those receiving anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies. Patients with MM, but not non-small cell LC, who continued immune checkpoint inhibitor treatment after developing GI-irAEs had better overall survival.

Citation: Yamada K, Sawada T, Nakamura M, Yamamura T, Maeda K, Ishikawa E, Iida T, Mizutani Y, Kakushima N, Ishikawa T, Furukawa K, Ohno E, Honda T, Kawashima H, Ishigami M, Furune S, Hase T, Yokota K, Maeda O, Hashimoto N, Akiyama M, Ando Y, Fujishiro M. Clinical characteristics of gastrointestinal immune-related adverse events of immune checkpoint inhibitors and their association with survival. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7190-7206

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7190.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7190



declare that there are no conflict of interest

Data sharing statement: No

additional data are available.

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: July 4, 2021 Peer-review started: July 4, 2021 First decision: July 14, 2021 Revised: July 27, 2021 Accepted: August 31, 2021 Article in press: August 31, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Soldera J, Yu F S-Editor: Yan JP L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Yuan YY



INTRODUCTION

In recent years, the prognosis of various malignancies has been improved with the introduction of immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs)[1-4] Monoclonal antibodies targeting programmed cell death-1 (PD-1), programmed death-ligand 1 (PD-L1), and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) exhibit antitumor activity by specifically activating T-cells and suppressing the inhibition of the immune system.

Adverse events (AEs) specific to ICIs, which are different from those of conventional chemotherapy, have been observed in patients receiving ICIs. These AEs are called immune-related AEs (irAEs) and include skin disorders, gastrointestinal (GI) disorders, liver disorders, interstitial lung disorders, and endocrine disorders. Among these, GI-irAEs are the most frequent and substantial. GI-irAEs occur between 0.6 and 120 wk after the initiation of therapy and are characterized by symptoms such as diarrhea, abdominal pain, and bloody stools. Inflammatory sites are found throughout the GI tract^[5], and endoscopic findings have been reported to range from normal to ulcerative colitis-like findings[6].

These clinical features reportedly differ between anti-CTLA-4 antibodies, anti-PD-1/anti-PD-L1 antibodies, and their combinations[7-10]. However, there are only a few coherent reports, and the clinical features of GI-irAEs for each ICI have not yet been fully clarified.

The development of irAEs is associated with an improved prognosis in different malignancies[11-14]. In contrast, a previous study[15] showed a poor prognosis with the development of irAEs; hence, a consensus has not yet been reached. In addition, few studies observed prolongation of overall survival (OS) with GI-irAE development [16-18].

Therefore, this study aimed to investigate differences in the clinical characteristics of GI-irAEs associated with anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies, anti-CTLA-4 antibodies, and combination therapy with anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. Further, we examined the correlation between the development of GI-irAEs and patient prognosis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Subjects and study design

This single-center, retrospective, observational study included consecutive patients who received ICIs (i.e. nivolumab, pembrolizumab, atezolizumab, avelumab, durvalumab, or ipilimumab) for various cancers [lung cancer (LC), malignant melanoma (MM), gastric cancer (GC), renal cell carcinoma (RCC), head and neck cancer, urothelial cancer, gynecological cancer, breast cancer, or colorectal cancer] at the Nagoya University Hospital from September 2014 to August 2020. Patients who received ICIs as maintenance therapy after curative chemoradiation for non-small cell lung (NSCLC) or postoperative adjuvant therapy for MM were excluded from the prognostic analysis. The background of the patients, presence or absence of irAEs, time of onset, clinical characteristics at the time of onset, and laboratory findings were collected and reviewed using medical records.

Eligible patients were those treated with ICIs at standard doses. Nivolumab was administered at 3 mg/kg or 240 mg/body every 2 wk. However, some MM patients were administered 2 mg/kg nivolumab every 3 wk. Pembrolizumab was administered at 2 mg/kg or 200 mg/body every 3 wk. Atezolizumab was administered at 1200 mg/body every 3 wk. Avelumab was administered at 10 mg/kg every 2 wk. Durvalumab was administered at 10 mg/kg every 2 wk. Ipilimumab was administered at 3 mg/kg every 3 wk for four cycles. Combination therapy consisted of nivolumab (3 mg/kg or 240 mg/body) and ipilimumab (3 mg/kg) every 3 wk for four cycles.

GI-irAEs were defined as diarrhea or bloody stools after ICI administration in patients in whom infectious enteritis could be excluded. Infectious enteritis (Clostridium difficile, other bacterial infections, or viral pathogens, such as cytomegalovirus) was ruled out using blood tests and stool samples. The National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for AEs (version 5.0) was used to assess the severity of enterocolitis and diarrhea.

Treatment of GI-irAEs was based on the strategy of the attending physician, but in most cases was based on the American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline[19]. In the case of Grade 1 GI-irAEs, ICIs were continued or were stopped temporarily and resumed if toxicity did not exceed Grade 1. In the case of Grade 2 or higher GI-irAEs, ICIs were discontinued until the patient's symptoms recovered to Grade 1 or lower, at which point restarting ICIs was considered depending on the



patient's condition.

Outcome measures

We divided the patients into those who received an anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibody alone (PD-1/PD-L1 group) and those who received an anti-CTLA-4 antibody alone or a combination of anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies (CTLA-4 group). The clinical characteristics of GI-irAEs [incidence, cumulative incidence, severity, computed tomography (CT) findings, endoscopic findings, and treatments] were compared between the PD-1/PD-L1 and CTLA-4 groups.

We examined the correlation between the incidence of GI-irAEs and the prognosis of patients with NSCLC and MM, which included more cases of ICI administration than other cancers. Patients who developed GI-irAEs were categorized into two groups: The ICI continuation group in which ICI administration was continued or resumed after improvement of GI-irAEs and the ICI discontinuation group in which ICI administration was permanently discontinued after the development of GI-irAEs. Prognosis was assessed in three groups: Non-GI-irAE, ICI continuation, and ICI discontinuation. Prognosis was also examined by cancer stage (stage III or IV).

Statistical analysis

To compare each group, the Mann-Whitney U test was used for continuous variables and Fisher's exact test was used for categorical variables. The Kaplan-Meier method and log-rank tests were used to compare the cumulative incidence and median OS among the groups. Univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazards models were used to identify prognostic factors associated with GI-irAEs. SPSS Statistics software (version 27.0; IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, United States) was used for analysis. For all analyses, a *P* value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Clinical characteristics

Overall, there were 605 patients in the PD-1/PD-L1 group and 56 patients in the CTLA-4 group. The clinical characteristics of the PD-1/PD-L1 and CTLA-4 groups are described in Table 1. The median ages were 69 (range: 22-87) and 65 (range: 21-85) years in the PD-1/PD-L1 and CTLA-4 groups, respectively. Patients in the PD-1/PD-L1 group were significantly older than those in the CTLA-4 group (P = 0.039). There were no significant differences in sex, body mass index (BMI), or Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status (ECOG PS) between the groups. The PD-1/PD-L1 group included patients with LC, MM, RCC, GC, and other cancers (head and neck cancer, urothelial cancer, gynecological cancer, breast cancer, and colorectal cancer); the CTLA-4 group included patients with MM and RCC.

Incidence of GI-irAEs

Among 47 patients who developed diarrhea or bloody stools after ICI administration, 39 had diarrhea, one had bloody stools, and seven had diarrhea and bloody stools. Forty-three patients (excluding four patients diagnosed with infectious enteritis) were included in the analysis. GI-irAEs occurred in 34 of 605 patients (5.6%) in the PD-1/PD-L1 group and 9 of 56 patients (16.1%) in the CTLA-4 group. The incidence of GIirAEs in the CTLA-4 group was significantly higher than that in the PD-1/PD-L1 group (P = 0.008). We compared the cumulative incidence of GI-irAEs in the PD-1/PD-L1 group with that in the CTLA-4 group for all cancers (Figure 1). The cumulative incidence was significantly higher in the CTLA-4 group than in the PD-1/PD-L1 group (P = 0.003). The median observation periods until the development of GI-irAEs were 1683.1 ± 28.3 d [95% confidence interval (CI): 1627.6-1738.5] in the PD-1/PD-L1 group and 1299.7 ± 77.7 d (95%CI: 1147.5-1452.0) in the CTLA-4 group.

Severity of GI-irAEs

The clinical characteristics of patients with GI-irAEs in the PD-1/PD-L1 and CTLA-4 groups are shown in Table 2. There were no differences in age, sex, or median ICI duration before the development of GI-irAEs between the groups. In the PD-1/PD-L1 group, nine patients (26%) had Grade 1 GI-irAEs, 18 (53%) had Grade 2 GI-irAEs, and seven (21%) had Grade 3 GI-irAEs. In the CTLA-4 group, no patients had Grade 1 GIirAEs, five (55.6%) developed Grade 2 GI-irAEs, and four (44.4%) had Grade 3 GIirAEs.



Table 1 Clinical characteristics of all pa antigen 4 groups	tients in the programmed cell death	-1/programmed death-ligand 1 a	nd cytotoxic T-lymphocyte
Characteristic	PD-1/PD-L1, <i>n</i> = 605	CTLA-4, <i>n</i> = 56	<i>P</i> value
Age, yr, median (range)	69 (22-87)	65 (21-85)	0.039
Sex, <i>n</i> (%)			0.228
Male	419 (69.3)	34 (60.7)	
Female	186 (30.7)	22 (39.3)	
BMI, kg/m ²	21.3 (12.0-37.0)	21.6 (13.9-43.0)	0.532
ECOG PS, <i>n</i> (%)			0.073
0-1	534 (88.3)	54 (96.4)	
2-3	71 (11.7)	2 (3.6)	
Cancer type, <i>n</i> (%)			
NSCLC	241 (39.8)	0 (0.0)	
MM	110 (18.2)	39 (69.6)	
RCC	52 (8.6)	17 (30.4)	
GC	49 (8.1)	0 (0.0)	
Others	153(25.3)	0 (0.0)	
Drugs, <i>n</i> (%)			
Nivolumab	317 (52.4)	0 (0.0)	
Pembrolizumab	180 (29.8)	0 (0.0)	
Atezolizumab	74 (12.2)	0 (0.0)	
Durvalumab	32 (5.3)	0 (0.0)	
Avelumab	2 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	
Ipilimumab	0 (0.0)	28 (50.0)	
Nivolumab + ipilimumab	0 (0.0)	28 (50.0)	

BMI: Body mass index; CTLA-4: Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4; ECOG PS: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status; GC: Gastric cancer; MM: Malignant melanoma; NSCLC: Non-small cell lung cancer; PD-1/PD-L1: Programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1; RCC: Renal cell carcinoma.

> Grade 2 or 3 GI-irAEs were more frequent in the CTLA-4 group than in the PD-1/PD-L1 group, but there was no statistically significant difference (P = 0.166). The median daily diarrhea frequencies were 5.0 (range: 0-10) times and 6.5 (range: 4-15) times in the PD-1/PD-L1 and CTLA-4 groups, respectively. The median daily diarrhea frequency was significantly higher in the CTLA-4 group than in the PD-1/PD-L1 group (P = 0.03).

Treatment

Thirteen patients (38.2%) in the PD-1/PD-L1 group and one (11.1%) in the CTLA-4 group improved without medication (Table 2). More patients in the CTLA-4 group than in the PD-1/PD-L1 group improved without medication (P = 0.017). Corticosteroids were required in 11 patients (32.4%) in the PD-1/PD-L1 group and eight (88.9%) in the CTLA-4 group. More patients in the CTLA-4 group than in the PD-1/PD-L1 group required steroid therapy (P = 0.006). All patients in this study improved with observation or treatment with steroids, and no patient was treated with biological agents or surgery.

CT and endoscopic findings

Twenty-three patients in the PD-1/PD-L1 group underwent abdominal CT, which showed many inflammation sites, especially between the descending colon and rectum. Eight patients in the CTLA-4 group had diffused CT findings between the jejunum and rectum (Table 3). There was no statistically significant difference between



Table 2 Clinical characteristics of patients who developed gastrointestinal-immune-related adverse events in the programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1 and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 groups				
Characteristic	PD-1/PD-L1, <i>n</i> = 34	CTLA-4, <i>n</i> = 9	<i>P</i> value	
Age, yr, median (range)	69 (37-86)	56 (46-80)	0.187	
Sex, n (%)			0.427	
Male	29 (85.3)	7 (77.8)		
Female	5 (14.7)	2 (22.2)		
Drugs, <i>n</i> (%)				
Nivolumab	12 (35.3)	0 (0.0)		
Pembrolizumab	16 (47.0)	0 (0.0)		
Atezolizumab	2 (5.9)	0 (0.0)		
Durvalumab	4 (11.8)	0 (0.0)		
Ipilimumab	0 (0.0)	6 (66.7)		
Nivolumab + ipilimumab	0 (0.0)	3 (33.3)		
Median ICI duration before GI-irAE onset (d), median (range)	77 (4-733)	42 (11-92)	0.127	
Diarrhea frequency per day, times (range)	5.0 (0-10)	6.5 (4-15)	0.031	
CTCAE Grade, n (%)			0.288	
1	9 (26.5)	0 (0.0)		
2-3	25 (73.5)	9 (100)		

CTCAE: Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events; CTLA-4: Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4; GI-irAE: Gastrointestinal-immune-related adverse event; ICI: Immune checkpoint inhibitor; PD-1/PD-L1: Programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1.

13 (38.2)

11 (32.4)

8 (23.5)

the PD-1/PD-L1 group and the CTLA-4 group in each segment from the jejunum to the rectum.

1 (11.1)

8 (88.9)

1(11.1)

Lower GI endoscopy was performed in 16 patients (12 in the PD-1/PD-L1 group and four in the CTLA-4 group). Endoscopic findings were classified as follows, according to a previous report[6]: (1) Large deep ulcer [PD-1/PD-L1 group (n = 1)]; (2) Diffuse erythema with exudate [PD-1/PD-L1 group (n = 2); CTLA-4 group (n = 1)]; (3) Patchy erythema [CTLA-4 group (n = 1)]; (4) Aphtha [PD-1/PD-L1 group (n = 2)]; (5) Edema [PD-1/PD-L1 group (n = 4); CTLA-4 group (n = 2)]; and (6) Normal [PD-1/PD-L1 group (n = 2)]. There was no specific trend in endoscopic findings based on treatment group. There was an ischemic change [PD-1/PD-L1 group (n = 1)] that could not be classified using the classifications above (Figure 2).

Development of GI-irAEs and prognosis

The study included 209 patients with NSCLC and 130 patients with MM, excluding 30 patients who received durvalumab as maintenance therapy after curative chemoradiation for unresectable advanced NSCLC and 19 patients with MM who received ICIs as postoperative adjuvant therapy.

Twelve patients with NSCLC and 13 with MM developed GI-irAEs. The clinical characteristics of all patients and those who developed GI-irAEs are shown in Tables 4 and 5, respectively.

There were eight and four patients with NSCLC in the ICI continuation and ICI discontinuation groups, respectively, and 10 and three patients with MM in the ICI continuation and ICI discontinuation groups, respectively. Among patients with NSCLC, the median OS was $488.0 \pm 20.6 \text{ d}$ (95%CI: 447.6-528.4) in the ICI continuation group, 829.0 \pm 558.3 d (95%CI: 0-1923.3) in the ICI discontinuation group, and 521.0 \pm



GI-irAE treatment, n (%)

Corticosteroids

Loperamide

Improvement without medication

WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

0.017

0.006

0.657

Table 3 Site of inflammation on abdominal computed tomography in the programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1 and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 groups				
Site of inflammation	PD-1/PD-L1, <i>n</i> = 23	CTLA-4, <i>n</i> = 8		
Jejunum, n (%)	1 (4.3)	2 (25.0)		
Ileum, n (%)	2 (8.7)	2 (25.0)		
Cecum, <i>n</i> (%)	2 (8.7)	2 (25.0)		
Ascending colon, n (%)	3 (13.0)	4 (50.0)		
Transverse colon, <i>n</i> (%)	3 (13.0)	3 (37.5)		
Descending colon, <i>n</i> (%)	6 (26.1)	3 (37.5)		
Sigmoid colon, n (%)	7 (30.4)	2 (25.0)		
Rectum, <i>n</i> (%)	8 (34.8)	2 (25.0)		
No findings, <i>n</i> (%)	9 (39.1)	2 (25.0)		

CT: Computed tomography; CTLA-4: Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4; PD-1/PD-L1: Programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1.

102.4 d (95%CI: 320.2-721.8) in the non-GI-irAE group. There was no significant difference in OS among the three groups. The results were similar when patients were stratified by disease stage (stage III or IV). Among patients with MM, there was a significant prolongation of OS in the ICI continuation group compared to the non-GIirAE group [not reached vs 481.0 d (95%CI: 329.1-632.9); P = 0.035]. There was no significant difference in OS based on the development of GI-irAEs among patients with stage III disease. Among patients with stage IV disease, there was a significant prolongation of OS in the ICI continuation group compared to the non-GI-irAE group [not reached vs 427.0 d (95%CI: 248.5-605.5); P = 0.017] (Figure 3).

Prognostic factors for OS in NSCLC and MM were examined using Cox proportional hazards models (Tables $\frac{6}{2}$ and $\frac{7}{2}$). The following factors were considered: Age (< 75 $vs \ge$ 75 years), sex, BMI [underweight (< 18.5 kg/m²) vs normal weight (18.5–24.9 kg/m²) vs overweight (≥ 25.0 kg/m²)], stage (III vs IV), ECOG PS (0-1 vs 2-3), ICIs (PD-1/PD-L1 vs CTLA-4), and GI-irAEs (ICI continuation vs ICI discontinuation vs non-GIirAE groups). In NSCLC, the univariate analysis showed significant associations of OS with age, BMI, stage, and ECOG PS. In the multivariate analysis of these factors, stage IV disease [hazard ratio (HR): 2.182; 95% CI: 1.085-4.387; P = 0.029] and a ECOG PS of 2-3 (HR: 12.772; 95%CI: 7.067-23.085; *P* < 0.001) were identified as independent predictors of OS. Similarly, in MM, the univariate analysis showed significant associations of OS with age, sex, ECOG PS, and GI-irAEs. In the multivariate analysis of these factors, only ECOG PS (HR: 2.406; 95% CI: 1.125-5.147; P = 0.024) was identified as an independent predictor of OS.

DISCUSSION

In this study, patients in the CTLA-4 group had a higher incidence of GI-irAEs and a higher frequency of diarrhea than those in the PD-1/PD-L1 group. In addition, treatment of GI-irAEs required more steroids in the CTLA-4 group than in the PD-1/PD-L1 group. In a previous report[7], the onset of GI-irAEs has been reported to occur 6-7 wk after the initiation of ipilimumab, an anti-CTLA-4 antibody. Patients who received anti-PD-1 monotherapy developed GI-irAEs at a median of 25.4 wk (range: 0.6-119.9), whereas those who received combination therapy with anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies developed GI-irAEs earlier, at a median of 7.2 wk (range: 0.7-51) [8]. Regarding incidence, a meta-analysis by Wang *et al*[20] reported overall incidences of colitis of 9.1% among patients treated with anti-CTLA-4 antibody monotherapy, 1.3% among those treated with anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibody monotherapy, and 13.6% among those treated with a combination of anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. Similarly, our study showed that the incidence of GI-irAEs in the CTLA-4 group was indeed higher than that in the PD-1/PD-L1 group.

There are several possible explanations for the higher incidence, severity, and use of steroids among patients treated with anti-CTLA-4 antibodies compared to those treated with anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies. CTLA-4 is required for the accumulation of



Table 4 Clinical characteristics and frequency of each type of immune-related adverse event in patients with non-small cell lung	
carcinoma and malignant melanoma	

Characteristic	NSCLC, <i>n</i> = 209	MM, <i>n</i> = 130
Age, yr	66 ± 11	66 ± 13
Sex, n (%)		
Male	143 (68.4)	75 (57.7)
Female	66 (31.6)	55 (42.3)
BMI, kg/m ²	21.7 ± 3.4	22.4 ± 4.3
ECOG PS, n		
0-1	184	119
2-3	25	11
Drugs, <i>n</i> (%)		
Nivolumab	61 (29.2)	58 (44.6)
Pembrolizumab	87 (41.6)	35 (26.9)
Atezolizumab	61 (29.2)	0 (0.0)
Ipilimumab	0 (0.0)	27 (20.8)
Nivolumab + ipilimumab	0 (0.0)	10 (7.7)
History of ICI use, <i>n</i> (%)	11 (5.3)	34 (26.2)
Follow-up, d	365 ± 335	466 ± 419
Total irAEs, n (%)		
GI-irAEs	9 (4.3)	13 (10.0)
Liver-irAEs	7 (3.3)	13 (10.0)
Lung-irAEs	10 (4.8)	11 (8.5)
Skin-irAEs	9 (4.3)	9 (6.9)
Thyroid-irAEs	12 (5.7)	9 (6.9)

BMI: Body mass index; ECOG PS: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status; GI: Gastrointestinal; irAE: Immune-related adverse event; ICI: Immune checkpoint inhibitor; MM: Malignant melanoma; NSCLC: Non-small cell lung carcinoma.

> regulatory T cells in the bowel[21], and is thought to play an essential role in the maintenance of bowel homeostasis, even in the absence of inflammation. In contrast, PD-1 depends on PD-L1/PD-L2 expression to regulate T-cell activation, and PD-L1 and PD-L2 are upregulated by inflammation, inflammatory cytokines, and chemokines [22-25]. When this mechanism is blocked by anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies, it may be difficult to control inflammation, given that blocking with ICIs leads to a partial block of the mechanisms that trigger inflammation. Some reports suggest that these mechanistic differences may account for the difference in the frequency of enteritis caused by anti-CTLA-4 and anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies[9].

> There were no reported differences in the CT or endoscopic findings of enteritis caused by anti-CTLA-4 and anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies. There was no specific trend, and a variety of findings were found in this study. In one case in the PD-1/PD-L1 group, an ischemic colitis-like endoscopic finding, which is rarely reported as a GIirAE, was observed. Since necrotizing gastritis has been previously reported as an AE in the upper GI tract[9], it was included as a GI-irAE in this study. When GI-irAEs are suspected, CT and endoscopy should be considered, as they are useful for confirming the extent of the lesion and excluding other diseases[19].

> In this study, OS was prolonged in the ICI continuation group compared to the non-GI-irAE group among patients with MM, but not among those with NSCLC. According to the multivariate Cox regression analysis, continued administration of ICIs after the development of GI-irAEs was not an independent factor that affected the survival of patients with MM (HR: 3.081; P = 0.058). However, a statistically significant difference may be expected with the accumulation of future cases. Many studies have

Table 5 Clinical characteristics of patients with non-small cell lung carcinoma and malignant melanoma who developed astrointestinal-immune-related adverse ev

Characteristic	NSCLC, <i>n</i> = 12	MM, <i>n</i> = 13
Age, yr	67 ± 11	67 ± 12
Sex, n		
Male	10	9
Female	2	4
BMI, kg/m ²	22.2 ± 3.7	22.1 ± 4.4
ECOG PS, n		
0-1	12	13
2-3	0	0
Stage, n		
ш	1	2
IV	11	11
Latest ICI, n		
Nivolumab	2	5
Pembrolizumab	8	3
Atezolizumab	2	0
Ipilimumab	0	5
Nivolumab + ipilimumab	0	0
Diarrhea frequency	4.3 ± 1.8	5.5 ± 2.5
CTCAE Grade, <i>n</i>		
1	4	3
2	7	8
3	1	2
Median ICI duration before GI-irAE onset (d), median (range)	60 (7-567)	75 (24-733)
Treatment with ICIs after the onset of GI-irAEs		
Continued or resumed	8	10
Discontinued	4	3

BMI: Body mass index; CTCAE: Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events; ECOG PS: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status; GI-irAE: Gastrointestinal-immune-related adverse event; ICI: Immune checkpoint inhibitor; MM: Malignant melanoma; NSCLC: Non-small cell lung carcinoma.

> reported a correlation between the development of irAEs and a favorable prognosis [26-28]. A shared antigen is one promising hypothesis for the mechanism, which was reported in a case study of fatal myocarditis after ipilimumab and nivolumab treatment for MM[29]. Autopsy of the patient revealed infiltration of myocardial T cells and macrophages. Receptor sequencing of the infiltrating T cells revealed that the selective clonal T-cell population infiltrating the myocardium was identical to that in tumors and skeletal muscle. According to another report[30], in patients with NSCLC and MM under PD-1 blockade, lung irAE lesions were infiltrated by T cells with similar specificity to tumor-infiltrating T cells. These reports suggest that specific autoimmune T cell clones recognize shared antigens between normal and tumor tissues, triggering an immune response that results in irAEs. IrAEs may represent a strong immune response to both tumor and healthy tissues, leading to stronger antitumor effects and improved prognosis. However, GI-irAEs may develop due to excessive activation of intestinal immunity by T cells as described above. There may be a common underlying factor between the susceptibility to ICIs due to enhanced activation of tumor immunity and the susceptibility to GI-irAEs due to activation of

Table 6 Univariate and multivariate analyses of clinical factors related to overall survival in non-small cell lung carcinoma						
Factor	Univariate analysis			Multivariate analysis		
Factor	HR	95%CI	P value	HR	95%CI	P value
Age, yr						
< 75	1			1		
≥75	0.520	0.277-0.976	0.042	0.658	0.345-1.253	0.203
Sex						
Male	1					
Female	1.301	0.845-2.003	0.233			
BMI, kg/m ²						
Underweight (< 18.5)	1			1		
Normal (18.5-24.9)	0.527	0.316-0.878	0.014	0.635	0.377-1.067	0.086
Overweight (> 25.0)	0.394	0.195-0.795	0.009	0.506	0.250-1.040	0.064
Stage						
III	1			1		
IV	2.447	1.227-4.881	0.011	2.182	1.085-4.387	0.029
ECOG PS						
0-1	1			1		
2-3	15.197	8.486-27.214	< 0.001	12.772	7.067-23.085	< 0.001
GI-irAE						
Continued administration of ICIs	1					
Discontinued administration of ICIs	0.904	0.165-4.945	0.907			
Non-GI-irAEs	1.334	0.489-3.642	0.574			

BMI: Body mass index; CI: Confidence interval; ECOG PS: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status; GI-irAE: Gastrointestinal-immunerelated adverse event; HR: Hazard ratio; ICI: Immune checkpoint inhibitor.

intestinal immunity.

Conversely, patients who discontinued ICIs after developing GI-irAEs did not have prolonged OS compared to those who did not develop GI-irAEs in this study. We consider this result to be caused by the difficulty in continuing ICIs in patients with no antitumor effects at the time of developing GI-irAEs. We also consider the possibility that OS may have been shortened by not administering ICIs for a sufficient period.

ICI administration often cannot be continued depending on the extent of irAEs. According to consensus guidelines[19], careful follow-up after the onset of irAEs or the administration of steroids and continuation of ICIs after improvement of irAEs to Grade 1 can be considered. However, severe irAEs (Grade 3 or higher) may result in permanent discontinuation of ICIs, necessitating hospitalization or surgery, and may be fatal in some cases.

As irAEs are life-threatening, depending on severity, it is difficult to determine whether to continue ICIs in patients with Grade 1 irAEs or to resume ICIs after recovery from Grade 2 or higher irAEs. However, it is expected that the number of cases in which resuming ICIs is considered will increase in the future when irAEs occur and no other alternative treatments are available. IrAEs that occur during ICI reintroduction are less severe than initial irAEs and can be tolerated if monitored appropriately[31,32]. GI-irAE recurrence in cases of ICI re-administration after GI-irAE onset has been observed in about one-third of patients[33], and GI-irAEs occurring at re-administration were less frequent and less severe than the initial GI-irAEs[34].

This study showed that the continuation of ICI administration after GI-irAEs in MM may contribute to enhanced patient prognosis. However, which patients with severe GI-irAEs (Grade \geq 3) should continue ICIs is a topic for future studies. In addition, we believe that the decision to reinitiate ICI treatment after irAEs should be based on the clinical judgment of the treating physician, considering the physical health of the



Yamada K et al. Effect of GI-irAEs in ICI-treated patients

Table 7 Univariate and multivariate analyses of clinical factors related to overall survival in malignant melanoma						
Frater	Univariate analysis			Multivariate analysis		
Factor	HR	95%CI	P value	HR	95%CI	P value
Age, yr						
< 75	1			1		
≥75	1.717	1.067-2.761	0.026	1.474	0.816-2.663	0.199
Sex						
Male	1			1		
Female	0.593	0.354-0.993	0.047	0.793	0.418-1.506	0.479
BMI, kg/m ²						
Underweight (< 18.5)	1					
Normal (18.5-24.9)	1.252	0.671-2.336	0.48			
Overweight (> 25.0)	1.044	0.510-2.137	0.906			
Stage						
III	1					
IV	1.758	0.838-3.686	0.135			
ECOG PS						
0-1	1			1		
2-3	3.014	1.427-6.366	0.004	2.406	1.125-5.147	0.024
GI-irAE						
Continued administration of ICIs	1			1		
Discontinued administration of ICIs	3.818	0.767-18.996	0.102	4.079	0.779-21.368	0.096
Non-GI-irAEs	3.25	1.020-10.360	0.046	3.081	0.963-9.861	0.058
ICI						
Anti PD-1/PD-L1 antibody	1					
Anti CTLA-4 antibody	1.366	0.837-2.228	0.212			

BMI: Body mass index; CI: Confidence interval; CTLA-4: Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4; GI-irAE: Gastrointestinal-immune-related adverse event; HR: Hazard ratio; ICI: Immune checkpoint inhibitor; PD-1: Programmed cell death-1.

patient, and appropriate informed consent.

Once the mechanism of irAE development and predictive markers for irAE development are identified, it will be possible to continue ICI treatment for a longer period while monitoring patients prone to irAE development and preventing irAEs. Since this may improve the prognosis of patients, further research to clarify the pathogenesis is desirable.

There are several limitations to this study. First, it is a single-center, retrospective study. Second, abdominal CT scans and lower GI endoscopy were not performed in all patients in this study, and the number of patients who had abdominal CT scans and lower GI endoscopy was not enough. More cases are expected in the future. Third, the OS analysis for each ICI regimen was not statistically significant, probably due to the small sample size. Therefore, patients who received ICI monotherapy and those who received multiple ICIs sequentially were included in the analysis.

CONCLUSION

GI-irAEs tended to occur more frequently and with higher severity in patients treated with anti-CTLA-4 antibodies or combination therapy than in those treated with anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies. Abdominal CT and lower GI endoscopy did not show any characteristic findings or trends. We found evidence that the clinical characteristics





Figure 1 Kaplan–Meier curves of the cumulative incidence of gastrointestinal- immune-related adverse events for all patients in the programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1 and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 groups. The cumulative incidence was significantly higher in the cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 group than in the programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1 group (*P* = 0.003). CTLA-4: Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4; PD-1: Programmed cell death-1; PD-L1: Programmed death-ligand 1.



Figure 2 lschemic change caused by an immune checkpoint inhibitor. Endoscopic images of gastrointestinal-immune-related adverse events in the sigmoid colon of a patient. A: The mucosa of the sigmoid colon shows redness, erosion, hemorrhage, and edema; B: Some of the mucosa is pale, with submucosal edema and bleeding.







Baishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

November 7, 2021 Volume 27 Issue 41



Figure 3 Overall survival after initiation of immune checkpoint inhibitor treatment. Overall survival (OS) of patients with non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) and OS of patients with malignant melanoma (MM). A: In patients with NSCLC, there was no significant difference in OS among the three groups; B: The results were similar when stratified in stage III; C: The results were similar when stratified in stage IV; D: In patients with MM, there was a significant prolongation of OS in the immune checkpoint inhibitor (ICI) continuation group compared to the non-gastrointestinal immune-related adverse event (non-GI-irAE) group (P = 0.035); E: There was no significant difference in OS between the ICI continuation group and the non-GI-irAE group among patients with stage III disease; F: Among patients with stage IV disease, there was a significant prolongation of OS in the ICI continuation group compared to the non-GI-irAE group (P = 0.017). ICI continuation group: Patients who continued ICI treatment after developing GI-irAEs; ICI discontinuation group: Patients who discontinued ICI treatment after developing GI-irAEs; non-GIirAE group: Patients with no GI-irAEs.

> and pathologies may be different between the groups, but a further investigation with a larger sample size is necessary.

> In terms of prognosis, OS was not prolonged in NSCLC patients with or without GIirAEs; however, in MM patients, OS was significantly prolonged in patients who developed GI-irAEs and continued ICI treatment compared with that in other patients.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) are gaining popularity as a treatment for advanced cancer. However, among immune-related adverse events (irAEs), gastrointestinal-related immune AEs (GI-irAEs) have limited their use.

Research motivation

There are only a few coherent reports on the clinical characteristics of GI-irAEs for each ICI. In addition, the correlation between the development of GI-irAEs and patient prognosis has not been fully elucidated.

Research objectives

We aimed to evaluate the clinical characteristics of GI-irAEs and its influence on survival in patients treated with ICI.

Research methods

We retrospectively reviewed the records of 661 patients who received ICIs at Nagoya University Hospital from September 2014 to August 2020. We analyzed the clinical characteristics of patients who received an anti-programmed cell death-1/programmed death-ligand 1 (anti-PD-1/PD-L1) antibody, anti-cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4) antibody, or combination therapy with anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. We also evaluated the correlation between GI-irAEs development and the prognoses.

Research results

GI-irAEs occurred in 34 of 605 patients (5.6%) treated with an anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibody alone and in nine of 56 patients (16.1%) treated with an CTLA-4 antibody alone or a combination of anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA-4 antibodies. The cumulative incidence and median daily diarrhea frequency were significantly higher in patients receiving anti-CTLA-4 antibodies (P < 0.05). In 130 patients with malignant melanoma (MM), overall survival was significantly prolonged in the group that continued ICI treatment despite the development of GI-irAEs compared to the group that did not experience GI-irAEs (P = 0.035).

Research conclusions

GI-irAEs occurred more frequently and with a higher severity in patients using anti-CTLA-4 antibodies than in those using anti-PD-1/PD-L1 antibodies. In patients with MM who developed GI-irAEs and continued treatment with ICIs, overall survival was significantly prolonged.

Research perspectives

Multicenter studies with large samples are expected to evaluate clinical characteristics of GI-irAEs and their association to long-term survival outcomes.

REFERENCES

- Topalian SL, Sznol M, McDermott DF, Kluger HM, Carvajal RD, Sharfman WH, Brahmer JR, Lawrence DP, Atkins MB, Powderly JD, Leming PD, Lipson EJ, Puzanov I, Smith DC, Taube JM, Wigginton JM, Kollia GD, Gupta A, Pardoll DM, Sosman JA, Hodi FS. Survival, durable tumor remission, and long-term safety in patients with advanced melanoma receiving nivolumab. J Clin Oncol 2014; 32: 1020-1030 [PMID: 24590637 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2013.53.0105]
- 2 Robert C, Long GV, Brady B, Dutriaux C, Maio M, Mortier L, Hassel JC, Rutkowski P, McNeil C, Kalinka-Warzocha E, Savage KJ, Hernberg MM, Lebbé C, Charles J, Mihalcioiu C, Chiarion-Sileni V, Mauch C, Cognetti F, Arance A, Schmidt H, Schadendorf D, Gogas H, Lundgren-Eriksson L, Horak C, Sharkey B, Waxman IM, Atkinson V, Ascierto PA. Nivolumab in previously untreated melanoma without BRAF mutation. N Engl J Med 2015; 372: 320-330 [PMID: 25399552 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1412082
- 3 Larkin J, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, Grob JJ, Rutkowski P, Lao CD, Cowey CL, Schadendorf D, Wagstaff J, Dummer R, Ferrucci PF, Smylie M, Hogg D, Hill A, Márquez-Rodas I, Haanen J, Guidoboni M, Maio M, Schöffski P, Carlino MS, Lebbé C, McArthur G, Ascierto PA, Daniels GA, Long GV, Bastholt L, Rizzo JI, Balogh A, Moshyk A, Hodi FS, Wolchok JD. Five-Year Survival with Combined Nivolumab and Ipilimumab in Advanced Melanoma. N Engl J Med 2019; 381: 1535-1546 [PMID: 31562797 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1910836]
- Motzer RJ, Escudier B, George S, Hammers HJ, Srinivas S, Tykodi SS, Sosman JA, Plimack ER, Procopio G, McDermott DF, Castellano D, Choueiri TK, Donskov F, Gurney H, Oudard S, Richardet M, Peltola K, Alva AS, Carducci M, Wagstaff J, Chevreau C, Fukasawa S, Tomita Y, Gauler TC, Kollmannsberger CK, Schutz FA, Larkin J, Cella D, McHenry MB, Saggi SS, Tannir NM. Nivolumab vs everolimus in patients with advanced renal cell carcinoma: Updated results with long-term followup of the randomized, open-label, phase 3 CheckMate 025 trial. Cancer 2020; 126: 4156-4167 [PMID: 32673417 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.33033]
- 5 Geukes Foppen MH, Rozeman EA, van Wilpe S, Postma C, Snaebjornsson P, van Thienen JV, van Leerdam ME, van den Heuvel M, Blank CU, van Dieren J, Haanen JBAG. Immune checkpoint inhibition-related colitis: symptoms, endoscopic features, histology and response to management. ESMO Open 2018; 3: e000278 [PMID: 29387476 DOI: 10.1136/esmoopen-2017-000278]
- Wang Y, Abu-Sbeih H, Mao E, Ali N, Qiao W, Trinh VA, Zobniw C, Johnson DH, Samdani R, Lum P, Shuttlesworth G, Blechacz B, Bresalier R, Miller E, Thirumurthi S, Richards D, Raju G, Stroehlein



J, Diab A. Endoscopic and Histologic Features of Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor-Related Colitis. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2018; 24: 1695-1705 [PMID: 29718308 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izy104]

- 7 Weber JS, Kähler KC, Hauschild A. Management of immune-related adverse events and kinetics of response with ipilimumab. J Clin Oncol 2012; 30: 2691-2697 [PMID: 22614989 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2012.41.6750]
- Wang DY, Mooradian MJ, Kim D, Shah NJ, Fenton SE, Conry RM, Mehta R, Silk AW, Zhou A, 8 Compton ML, Al-Rohil RN, Lee S, Voorhees AL, Ha L, McKee S, Norrell JT, Mehnert J, Puzanov I, Sosman JA, Chandra S, Gibney GT, Rapisuwon S, Eroglu Z, Sullivan R, Johnson DB. Clinical characterization of colitis arising from anti-PD-1 based therapy. Oncoimmunology 2019; 8: e1524695 [PMID: 30546965 DOI: 10.1080/2162402X.2018.1524695]
- 9 Collins M, Michot JM, Danlos FX, Mussini C, Soularue E, Mateus C, Loirat D, Buisson A, Rosa I, Lambotte O, Laghouati S, Chaput N, Coutzac C, Voisin AL, Soria JC, Marabelle A, Champiat S, Robert C, Carbonnel F. Inflammatory gastrointestinal diseases associated with PD-1 blockade antibodies. Ann Oncol 2017; 28: 2860-2865 [PMID: 29045560 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdx403]
- 10 Tandon P, Bourassa-Blanchette S, Bishay K, Parlow S, Laurie SA, McCurdy JD. The Risk of Diarrhea and Colitis in Patients With Advanced Melanoma Undergoing Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Immunother 2018; 41: 101-108 [PMID: 29401166 DOI: 10.1097/CJL.000000000000213]
- Abu-Sbeih H, Ali FS, Qiao W, Lu Y, Patel S, Diab A, Wang Y. Immune checkpoint inhibitor-11 induced colitis as a predictor of survival in metastatic melanoma. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2019; 68: 553-561 [PMID: 30666357 DOI: 10.1007/s00262-019-02303-1]
- Masuda K, Shoji H, Nagashima K, Yamamoto S, Ishikawa M, Imazeki H, Aoki M, Miyamoto T, 12 Hirano H, Honma Y, Iwasa S, Okita N, Takashima A, Kato K, Boku N. Correlation between immunerelated adverse events and prognosis in patients with gastric cancer treated with nivolumab. BMC Cancer 2019; 19: 974 [PMID: 31638948 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-019-6150-y]
- 13 Xing P, Zhang F, Wang G, Xu Y, Li C, Wang S, Guo Y, Cai S, Wang Y, Li J. Incidence rates of immune-related adverse events and their correlation with response in advanced solid tumours treated with NIVO or NIVO+IPI: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Immunother Cancer 2019; 7: 341 [PMID: 31801636 DOI: 10.1186/s40425-019-0779-6]
- Das S, Johnson DB. Immune-related adverse events and anti-tumor efficacy of immune checkpoint 14 inhibitors. J Immunother Cancer 2019; 7: 306 [PMID: 31730012 DOI: 10.1186/s40425-019-0805-8]
- Fukihara J, Sakamoto K, Koyama J, Ito T, Iwano S, Morise M, Ogawa M, Kondoh Y, Kimura T, 15 Hashimoto N, Hasegawa Y. Prognostic Impact and Risk Factors of Immune-Related Pneumonitis in Patients With Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer Who Received Programmed Death 1 Inhibitors. Clin Lung Cancer 2019; 20: 442-450.e4 [PMID: 31446020 DOI: 10.1016/j.cllc.2019.07.006]
- Wang Y, Abu-Sbeih H, Mao E, Ali N, Ali FS, Qiao W, Lum P, Raju G, Shuttlesworth G, Stroehlein 16 J, Diab A. Immune-checkpoint inhibitor-induced diarrhea and colitis in patients with advanced malignancies: retrospective review at MD Anderson. J Immunother Cancer 2018; 6: 37 [PMID: 29747688 DOI: 10.1186/s40425-018-0346-6]
- Maillet D, Corbaux P, Stelmes JJ, Dalle S, Locatelli-Sanchez M, Perier-Muzet M, Duruisseaux M, Kiakouama-Maleka L, Freyer G, Boespflug A, Péron J. Association between immune-related adverse events and long-term survival outcomes in patients treated with immune checkpoint inhibitors. Eur J Cancer 2020; 132: 61-70 [PMID: 32334337 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2020.03.017]
- Matsuoka H, Hayashi T, Takigami K, Imaizumi K, Shiroki R, Ohmiya N, Sugiura K, Kawada K, 18 Sawaki A, Maeda K, Ando Y, Uyama I. Correlation between immune-related adverse events and prognosis in patients with various cancers treated with anti PD-1 antibody. BMC Cancer 2020; 20: 656 [PMID: 32664888 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-020-07142-3]
- 19 Brahmer JR, Lacchetti C, Schneider BJ, Atkins MB, Brassil KJ, Caterino JM, Chau I, Ernstoff MS, Gardner JM, Ginex P, Hallmeyer S, Holter Chakrabarty J, Leighl NB, Mammen JS, McDermott DF, Naing A, Nastoupil LJ, Phillips T, Porter LD, Puzanov I, Reichner CA, Santomasso BD, Seigel C, Spira A, Suarez-Almazor ME, Wang Y, Weber JS, Wolchok JD, Thompson JA; National Comprehensive Cancer Network. Management of Immune-Related Adverse Events in Patients Treated With Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy: American Society of Clinical Oncology Clinical Practice Guideline. J Clin Oncol 2018; 36: 1714-1768 [PMID: 29442540 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2017.77.6385]
- Wang DY, Ye F, Zhao S, Johnson DB. Incidence of immune checkpoint inhibitor-related colitis in 20 solid tumor patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Oncoimmunology 2017; 6: e1344805 [PMID: 29123955 DOI: 10.1080/2162402X.2017.1344805]
- Barnes MJ, Griseri T, Johnson AM, Young W, Powrie F, Izcue A. CTLA-4 promotes Foxp3 21 induction and regulatory T cell accumulation in the intestinal lamina propria. Mucosal Immunol 2013; 6: 324-334 [PMID: 22910217 DOI: 10.1038/mi.2012.75]
- 22 Liang SC, Latchman YE, Buhlmann JE, Tomczak MF, Horwitz BH, Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH. Regulation of PD-1, PD-L1, and PD-L2 expression during normal and autoimmune responses. Eur J Immunol 2003; 33: 2706-2716 [PMID: 14515254 DOI: 10.1002/eji.200324228]
- Lee I, Wang L, Wells AD, Ye Q, Han R, Dorf ME, Kuziel WA, Rollins BJ, Chen L, Hancock WW. 23 Blocking the monocyte chemoattractant protein-1/CCR2 chemokine pathway induces permanent survival of islet allografts through a programmed death-1 ligand-1-dependent mechanism. J Immunol 2003; 171: 6929-6935 [PMID: 14662900 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.12.6929]
- Kinter AL, Godbout EJ, McNally JP, Sereti I, Roby GA, O'Shea MA, Fauci AS. The common 24



gamma-chain cytokines IL-2, IL-7, IL-15, and IL-21 induce the expression of programmed death-1 and its ligands. J Immunol 2008; 181: 6738-6746 [PMID: 18981091 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.10.6738

- 25 Gong AY, Zhou R, Hu G, Li X, Splinter PL, O'Hara SP, LaRusso NF, Soukup GA, Dong H, Chen XM. MicroRNA-513 regulates B7-H1 translation and is involved in IFN-gamma-induced B7-H1 expression in cholangiocytes. J Immunol 2009; 182: 1325-1333 [PMID: 19155478 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.182.3.1325]
- Shankar B, Zhang J, Naqash AR, Forde PM, Feliciano JL, Marrone KA, Ettinger DS, Hann CL, 26 Brahmer JR, Ricciuti B, Owen D, Toi Y, Walker P, Otterson GA, Patel SH, Sugawara S, Naidoo J. Multisystem Immune-Related Adverse Events Associated With Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors for Treatment of Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer. JAMA Oncol 2020; 6: 1952-1956 [PMID: 33119034 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2020.5012]
- Ando T, Ueda A, Ogawa K, Motoo I, Kajiura S, Nakajima T, Hirano K, Okumura T, Tsukada K, 27 Hara T, Suzuki N, Nakada N, Horikawa N, Fujii T, Yasuda I. Prognosis of Immune-related Adverse Events in Patients With Advanced Gastric Cancer Treated With Nivolumab or Pembrolizumab: A Multicenter Retrospective Analysis. In Vivo 2021; 35: 475-482 [PMID: 33402499 DOI: 10.21873/invivo.12281]
- 28 Zhou X, Yao Z, Yang H, Liang N, Zhang X, Zhang F. Are immune-related adverse events associated with the efficacy of immune checkpoint inhibitors in patients with cancer? BMC Med 2020; 18: 87 [PMID: 32306958 DOI: 10.1186/s12916-020-01549-2]
- 29 Johnson DB, Balko JM, Compton ML, Chalkias S, Gorham J, Xu Y, Hicks M, Puzanov I, Alexander MR, Bloomer TL, Becker JR, Slosky DA, Phillips EJ, Pilkinton MA, Craig-Owens L, Kola N, Plautz G, Reshef DS, Deutsch JS, Deering RP, Olenchock BA, Lichtman AH, Roden DM, Seidman CE, Koralnik IJ, Seidman JG, Hoffman RD, Taube JM, Diaz LA Jr, Anders RA, Sosman JA, Moslehi JJ. Fulminant Myocarditis with Combination Immune Checkpoint Blockade. N Engl J Med 2016; 375: 1749-1755 [PMID: 27806233 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1609214]
- 30 Läubli H, Koelzer VH, Matter MS, Herzig P, Dolder Schlienger B, Wiese MN, Lardinois D, Mertz KD, Zippelius A. The T cell repertoire in tumors overlaps with pulmonary inflammatory lesions in patients treated with checkpoint inhibitors. Oncoimmunology 2018; 7: e1386362 [PMID: 29308309 DOI: 10.1080/2162402X.2017.1386362]
- Simonaggio A, Michot JM, Voisin AL, Le Pavec J, Collins M, Lallart A, Cengizalp G, Vozy A, Laparra A, Varga A, Hollebecque A, Champiat S, Marabelle A, Massard C, Lambotte O. Evaluation of Readministration of Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors After Immune-Related Adverse Events in Patients With Cancer. JAMA Oncol 2019; 5: 1310-1317 [PMID: 31169866 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2019.1022]
- 32 Allouchery M, Lombard T, Martin M, Rouby F, Sassier M, Bertin C, Atzenhoffer M, Miremont-Salame G, Perault-Pochat MC, Puyade M; French Network of Regional Pharmacovigilance Centers. Safety of immune checkpoint inhibitor rechallenge after discontinuation for grade ≥ 2 immune-related adverse events in patients with cancer. J Immunother Cancer 2020; 8 [PMID: 33428586 DOI: 10.1136/jite-2020-001622]
- 33 Abu-Sbeih H, Ali FS, Naqash AR, Owen DH, Patel S, Otterson GA, Kendra K, Ricciuti B, Chiari R, De Giglio A, Sleiman J, Funchain P, Wills B, Zhang J, Naidoo J, Philpott J, Gao J, Subudhi SK, Wang Y. Resumption of Immune Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy After Immune-Mediated Colitis. J Clin Oncol 2019; 37: 2738-2745 [PMID: 31163011 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.19.00320]
- 34 de Malet A, Antoni G, Collins M, Soularue E, Marthey L, Vaysse T, Coutzac C, Chaput N, Mateus C, Robert C, Carbonnel F. Evolution and recurrence of gastrointestinal immune-related adverse events induced by immune checkpoint inhibitors. Eur J Cancer 2019; 106: 106-114 [PMID: 30476730 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2018.10.006]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2021 November 7; 27(41): 7207-7209

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7207

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Pancreatic cyst dilemma: Between physical and biochemical markers

Iyad Khamaysi, Eyal Zussman

ORCID number: Iyad Khamaysi 0000-0001-9642-2758; Eyal Zussman 0000-0002-4310-6548.

Author contributions: Khamaysi I designed and wrote the letter; and Eyal Zussman revised the letter; the manuscript has been read and approved by all the authors.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Country/Territory of origin: Israel

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and Hepatology

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the

lyad Khamaysi, The Ruth and Bruce Rappaport Faculty of Medicine, Technion-Israel Institute of Technology, Haifa 3109601, Israel

lyad Khamaysi, Department of Gastroenterology, Rambam Health Care Campus, Haifa 3109601, Israel

Eyal Zussman, NanoEngineering Group, Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Technion-Israel Institute of Technology, Haifa 3109601, Israel

Corresponding author: Iyad Khamaysi, MD, Assistant Professor, The Ruth and Bruce Rappaport Faculty of Medicine, Technion-Israel Institute of Technology, POB 9602, Haifa 3109601, Israel. k_iyad@rmc.gov.il

Abstract

Physical analysis of the pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) fluid as expressed by the rheological behavior ("string sign") can improve the diagnostic yield and should be integrated in every multimodal PCLs workup.

Key Words: Pancreatic cyst; Fluid analysis; String sign; Rheology

©The Author(s) 2021. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: No single optimal test reliably determines the pancreatic cyst subtype including all imaging modalities and biochemical fluid analysis. Physical analysis of the fluid as expressed by the string sign can improve the diagnostic yield and should be integrated in every multimodal pancreatic cystic lesions workup. The string sign as it is currently performed, suffers from significant shortcoming due to its subjective nature. Rheological (physical) properties, instead, can overcome the disadvantages of the standard string sign and replace it in clinical practice.

Citation: Khamaysi I, Zussman E. Pancreatic cyst dilemma: Between physical and biochemical markers. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27(41): 7207-7209 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v27/i41/7207.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v27.i41.7207



original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: June 6, 2021 Peer-review started: June 6, 2021 First decision: June 30, 2021 Revised: July 1, 2021 Accepted: September 30, 2021 Article in press: September 30, 2021 Published online: November 7, 2021

P-Reviewer: Kikuyama M, Masuda А S-Editor: Wang JL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang JL





Figure 1 Representative types I, II and III flow curves. The graph inset shows the values of infinite viscosity, nc, depicting the difference between the minimal value of type III and the maximum value of types I and II.

TO THE EDITOR

We read with great interest the frontier by Okasha et al[1] regarding the diagnosis of pancreatic cystic lesions (PCLs) and the benefits of various diagnostic models.

The authors described a vast array of available diagnostic test and concluded that the combination of both endoscopic ultrasound-fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) findings with cystic fluid tumor markers analysis, along with clinical, radiologic, histologic, genetic, and molecular characteristics, enhances the diagnostic accuracy and helps to construct a novel model in the era of PCLs[1].

Unfortunately, the authors did not mention the viscosity of the cystic fluid as an important marker for differentiation between PCLs subtypes (mucinous and nonmucinous cysts).

The string sign, as a surrogate marker of fluid viscosity, is a useful and reliable test that can be used to improve the diagnostic accuracy of other pancreatic cyst fluid studies when used in combination^[2], however, the sting sign suffers from, relatively, high interobserver variability regarding its positivity and should be interpreted with caution and not used as a single test but in combination with other tests to differentiate mucinous from non-mucinous cysts[3].

String sign is inherently a subjective test and lacks a theoretical framework for predicting the viscoelastic nature of the fluid, which can be objectively characterized by the viscous and elastic response of a fluid under deformation (rheological behavior).

In order to overcome the subjective nature of the string sign, we developed a new rheological assay in which (using a rheometer) a wide array of viscoelastic properties (rheological curves) can be generated and recorded.

Use of a rotational viscometer supports simulation of true rheological conditions (the stepping change of either the shear stress or the shear rate is programmed but the parameter remains constant during each step). The viscosity of the samples was measured with a DHR-2 Rheometer (TA Instruments, USA) at 25 °C. The preferred geometry was cone-and-plate, with a cone diameter of 40 mm and a surface-plate angle of 1°. The rheometer was operated in shear rate control mode. Several time sweep tests at different constant shear rates $(5-2000 \ 1/s)$ were performed. The measured steady-state shear viscosity values (when the viscosity was constant in time) were used to construct flow curves of the fluids

In our study[4], we found that the cutoff value of pancreatic cyst fluid viscosity, nc, can serve as an independent marker to distinguish between mucinous and nonmucinous cysts. It was found that $\eta c > 1.3 cP$ characterizes mucinous cysts, whereas ηc > 1.3 cP is typical for non-mucinous cysts. Moreover, we could differentiate between three distinct flow curves of the rheological behavior of pancreatic cyst fluids according to dynamic viscoelastic properties. Types I and II hypothesized to correlate with non-mucinous cysts, and type III with mucinous cysts (Figure 1). This simple and rapid diagnostic tool can be immediately implemented after EUS-FNA sampling, and provides for a low variability rate compared to the commonly used, subjective string sign technique. Although the findings are promising, they must be further confirmed in a large-scale study.



In conclusion, no single optimal test reliably determines the pancreatic cyst subtype including all imaging modalities and biochemical fluid analysis. Physical analysis of the fluid as expressed by the string sign can improve the diagnostic yield and should be integrated in every multimodal PCLs workup.

The string sign as it is currently performed, suffers from significant shortcoming due to its subjective nature. Rheological (physical) properties, instead, can overcome the disadvantages of the standard string sign and replace it in clinical practice.

REFERENCES

- 1 Okasha HH, Awad A, El-Meligui A, Ezzat R, Aboubakr A, AbouElenin S, El-Husseiny R, Alzamzamy A. Cystic pancreatic lesions, the endless dilemma. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 2664-2680 [PMID: 34135548 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i21.2664]
- 2 European Study Group on Cystic Tumours of the Pancreas. European evidence-based guidelines on pancreatic cystic neoplasms. Gut 2018; 67: 789-804 [PMID: 29574408 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-316027]
- 3 Hakim S, Coronel E, González GMN, Ge PS, Chari ST, Thosani N, Ramireddy S, Badillo R, DaVee T, Catalano MF, Sealock RJ, Parupudi S, Hernandez LV, Joshi V, Irisawa A, Rana S, Lakhtakia S, Vilmann P, Saftoiu A, Sun S, Giovannini M, Katz MH, Kim MP, Bhutani MS. An international study of interobserver variability of "string sign" of pancreatic cysts among experienced endosonographers. Endosc Ultrasound 2021; 10: 39-50 [PMID: 33473044 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus_73_20]
- Khamaysi I, Abu Ammar A, Vasilyev G, Arinstein A, Chowers Y, Zussman E. Differentiation of 4 Pancreatic Cyst Types by Analysis of Rheological Behavior of Pancreatic Cyst Fluid. Sci Rep 2017; 7: 45589 [PMID: 28358122 DOI: 10.1038/srep45589]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

